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PREFACE.

"Man proposes and God disposes."  There are but few  important events in
the affairs of men brought about by their own choic e.

Although frequently urged by friends to write my me moirs I had
determined never to do so, nor to write anything fo r publication.  At
the age of nearly sixty-two I received an injury fr om a fall, which
confined me closely to the house while it did not a pparently affect my
general health. This made study a pleasant pastime.   Shortly after, the
rascality of a business partner developed itself by  the announcement of
a failure.  This was followed soon after by univers al depression of all
securities, which seemed to threaten the extinction  of a good part of
the income still retained, and for which I am indeb ted to the kindly act
of friends.  At this juncture the editor of the Cen tury Magazine asked
me to write a few articles for him. I consented for  the money it gave
me; for at that moment I was living upon borrowed m oney.  The work I
found congenial, and I determined to continue it.  The event is an
important one for me, for good or evil; I hope for the former.

In preparing these volumes for the public, I have e ntered upon the task
with the sincere desire to avoid doing injustice to  any one, whether on
the National or Confederate side, other than the un avoidable injustice
of not making mention often where special mention i s due.  There must be
many errors of omission in this work, because the s ubject is too large
to be treated of in two volumes in such way as to d o justice to all the
officers and men engaged.  There were thousands of instances, during the
rebellion, of individual, company, regimental and b rigade deeds of
heroism which deserve special mention and are not h ere alluded to.  The
troops engaged in them will have to look to the det ailed reports of
their individual commanders for the full history of  those deeds.

The first volume, as well as a portion of the secon d, was written before
I had reason to suppose I was in a critical conditi on of health.  Later
I was reduced almost to the point of death, and it became impossible for
me to attend to anything for weeks.  I have, howeve r, somewhat regained
my strength, and am able, often, to devote as many hours a day as a
person should devote to such work.  I would have mo re hope of satisfying
the expectation of the public if I could have allow ed myself more time.
I have used my best efforts, with the aid of my eld est son, F. D. Grant,
assisted by his brothers, to verify from the record s every statement of
fact given.  The comments are my own, and show how I saw the matters
treated of whether others saw them in the same ligh t or not.

With these remarks I present these volumes to the p ublic, asking no
favor but hoping they will meet the approval of the  reader.

U. S.  GRANT.

MOUNT MACGREGOR, NEW YORK, July 1, 1885.
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Volume one begins:

CHAPTER I.

ANCESTRY--BIRTH--BOYHOOD.

My family is American, and has been for generations , in all its
branches, direct and collateral.

Mathew Grant, the founder of the branch in America,  of which I am a
descendant, reached Dorchester, Massachusetts, in M ay, 1630.  In 1635 he
moved to what is now Windsor, Connecticut, and was the surveyor for that
colony for more than forty years.  He was also, for  many years of the
time, town clerk.  He was a married man when he arr ived at Dorchester,
but his children were all born in this country.  Hi s eldest son, Samuel,
took lands on the east side of the Connecticut Rive r, opposite Windsor,
which have been held and occupied by descendants of  his to this day.

I am of the eighth generation from Mathew Grant, an d seventh from
Samuel.  Mathew Grant's first wife died a few years  after their
settlement in Windsor, and he soon after married th e widow Rockwell,
who, with her first husband, had been fellow-passen gers with him and his
first wife, on the ship Mary and John, from Dorches ter, England, in
1630.  Mrs. Rockwell had several children by her fi rst marriage, and
others by her second.  By intermarriage, two or thr ee generations later,
I am descended from both the wives of Mathew Grant.

In the fifth descending generation my great grandfa ther, Noah Grant, and
his younger brother, Solomon, held commissions in t he English army, in
1756, in the war against the French and Indians.  B oth were killed that
year.

My grandfather, also named Noah, was then but nine years old. At the
breaking out of the war of the Revolution, after th e battles of Concord



and Lexington, he went with a Connecticut company t o join the
Continental army, and was present at the battle of Bunker Hill.  He
served until the fall of Yorktown, or through the e ntire Revolutionary
war.  He must, however, have been on furlough part of the time--as I
believe most of the soldiers of that period were--f or he married in
Connecticut during the war, had two children, and w as a widower at the
close.  Soon after this he emigrated to Westmorelan d County,
Pennsylvania, and settled near the town of Greensbu rg in that county.
He took with him the younger of his two children, P eter Grant.  The
elder, Solomon, remained with his relatives in Conn ecticut until old
enough to do for himself, when he emigrated to the British West Indies.

Not long after his settlement in Pennsylvania, my g randfather, Captain
Noah Grant, married a Miss Kelly, and in 1799 he em igrated again, this
time to Ohio, and settled where the town of Deerfie ld now stands.  He
had now five children, including Peter, a son by hi s first marriage.  My
father, Jesse R. Grant, was the second child--oldes t son, by the second
marriage.

Peter Grant went early to Maysville, Kentucky, wher e he was very
prosperous, married, had a family of nine children,  and was drowned at
the mouth of the Kanawha River, Virginia, in 1825, being at the time one
of the wealthy men of the West.

My grandmother Grant died in 1805, leaving seven ch ildren.  This broke
up the family.  Captain Noah Grant was not thrifty in the way of "laying
up stores on earth," and, after the death of his se cond wife, he went,
with the two youngest children, to live with his so n Peter, in
Maysville.  The rest of the family found homes in t he neighborhood of
Deerfield, my father in the family of judge Tod, th e father of the late
Governor Tod, of Ohio.  His industry and independen ce of character were
such, that I imagine his labor compensated fully fo r the expense of his
maintenance.

There must have been a cordiality in his welcome in to the Tod family,
for to the day of his death he looked upon judge To d and his wife, with
all the reverence he could have felt if they had be en parents instead of
benefactors.  I have often heard him speak of Mrs. Tod as the most
admirable woman he had ever known.  He remained wit h the Tod family only
a few years, until old enough to learn a trade.  He  went first, I
believe, with his half-brother, Peter Grant, who, t hough not a tanner
himself, owned a tannery in Maysville, Kentucky.  H ere he learned his
trade, and in a few years returned to Deerfield and  worked for, and
lived in the family of a Mr. Brown, the father of J ohn Brown--"whose
body lies mouldering in the grave, while his soul g oes marching on."  I
have often heard my father speak of John Brown, par ticularly since the
events at Harper's Ferry.  Brown was a boy when the y lived in the same
house, but he knew him afterwards, and regarded him  as a man of great
purity of character, of high moral and physical cou rage, but a fanatic
and extremist in whatever he advocated.  It was cer tainly the act of an
insane man to attempt the invasion of the South, an d the overthrow of
slavery, with less than twenty men.

My father set up for himself in business, establish ing a tannery at
Ravenna, the county seat of Portage County.  In a f ew years he removed
from Ravenna, and set up the same business at Point  Pleasant, Clermont
County, Ohio.

During the minority of my father, the West afforded  but poor facilities



for the most opulent of the youth to acquire an edu cation, and the
majority were dependent, almost exclusively, upon t heir own exertions
for whatever learning they obtained.  I have often heard him say that
his time at school was limited to six months, when he was very young,
too young, indeed, to learn much, or to appreciate the advantages of an
education, and to a "quarter's schooling" afterward s, probably while
living with judge Tod.  But his thirst for educatio n was intense.  He
learned rapidly, and was a constant reader up to th e day of his death in
his eightieth year.  Books were scarce in the Weste rn Reserve during his
youth, but he read every book he could borrow in th e neighborhood where
he lived.  This scarcity gave him the early habit o f studying everything
he read, so that when he got through with a book, h e knew everything in
it.  The habit continued through life.  Even after reading the daily
papers--which he never neglected--he could give all  the important
information they contained.  He made himself an exc ellent English
scholar, and before he was twenty years of age was a constant
contributor to Western newspapers, and was also, fr om that time until he
was fifty years old, an able debater in the societi es for this purpose,
which were common in the West at that time.  He alw ays took an active
part in politics, but was never a candidate for off ice, except, I
believe, that he was the first Mayor of Georgetown.   He supported
Jackson for the Presidency; but he was a Whig, a gr eat admirer of Henry
Clay, and never voted for any other democrat for hi gh office after
Jackson.

My mother's family lived in Montgomery County, Penn sylvania, for several
generations.  I have little information about her a ncestors.  Her family
took no interest in genealogy, so that my grandfath er, who died when I
was sixteen years old, knew only back to his grandf ather.  On the other
side, my father took a great interest in the subjec t, and in his
researches, he found that there was an entailed est ate in Windsor,
Connecticut, belonging to the family, to which his nephew, Lawson Grant
--still living--was the heir.  He was so much inter ested in the subject
that he got his nephew to empower him to act in the  matter, and in 1832
or 1833, when I was a boy ten or eleven years old, he went to Windsor,
proved the title beyond dispute, and perfected the claim of the owners
for a consideration--three thousand dollars, I thin k.  I remember the
circumstance well, and remember, too, hearing him s ay on his return that
he found some widows living on the property, who ha d little or nothing
beyond their homes.  From these he refused to recei ve any recompense.

My mother's father, John Simpson, moved from Montgo mery County,
Pennsylvania, to Clermont County, Ohio, about the y ear 1819, taking with
him his four children, three daughters and one son.   My mother, Hannah
Simpson, was the third of these children, and was t hen over twenty years
of age.  Her oldest sister was at that time married , and had several
children.  She still lives in Clermont County at th is writing, October
5th, 1884, and is over ninety ears of age.  Until h er memory failed her,
a few years ago, she thought the country ruined bey ond recovery when the
Democratic party lost control in 1860.  Her family,  which was large,
inherited her views, with the exception of one son who settled in
Kentucky before the war.  He was the only one of th e children who
entered the volunteer service to suppress the rebel lion.

Her brother, next of age and now past eighty-eight,  is also still living
in Clermont County, within a few miles of the old h omestead, and is as
active in mind as ever.  He was a supporter of the Government during the
war, and remains a firm believer, that national suc cess by the
Democratic party means irretrievable ruin.



In June, 1821, my father, Jesse R. Grant, married H annah Simpson.  I was
born on the 27th of April, 1822, at Point Pleasant,  Clermont County,
Ohio.  In the fall of 1823 we moved to Georgetown, the county seat of
Brown, the adjoining county east.  This place remai ned my home, until at
the age of seventeen, in 1839, I went to West Point .

The schools, at the time of which I write, were ver y indifferent.  There
were no free schools, and none in which the scholar s were classified.
They were all supported by subscription, and a sing le teacher--who was
often a man or a woman incapable of teaching much, even if they imparted
all they knew--would have thirty or forty scholars,  male and female,
from the infant learning the A B C's up to the youn g lady of eighteen
and the boy of twenty, studying the highest branche s taught--the three
R's, "Reading, 'Riting, 'Rithmetic."  I never saw a n algebra, or other
mathematical work higher than the arithmetic, in Ge orgetown, until after
I was appointed to West Point.  I then bought a wor k on algebra in
Cincinnati; but having no teacher it was Greek to m e.

My life in Georgetown was uneventful.  From the age  of five or six until
seventeen, I attended the subscription schools of t he village, except
during the winters of 1836-7 and 1838-9.  The forme r period was spent in
Maysville, Kentucky, attending the school of Richar dson and Rand; the
latter in Ripley, Ohio, at a private school.  I was  not studious in
habit, and probably did not make progress enough to  compensate for the
outlay for board and tuition.  At all events both w inters were spent in
going over the same old arithmetic which I knew eve ry word of before,
and repeating:  "A noun is the name of a thing," wh ich I had also heard
my Georgetown teachers repeat, until I had come to believe it--but I
cast no reflections upon my old teacher, Richardson . He turned out
bright scholars from his school, many of whom have filled conspicuous
places in the service of their States.  Two of my c ontemporaries there
--who, I believe, never attended any other institut ion of learning--have
held seats in Congress, and one, if not both, other  high offices; these
are Wadsworth and Brewster.

My father was, from my earliest recollection, in co mfortable
circumstances, considering the times, his place of residence, and the
community in which he lived.  Mindful of his own la ck of facilities for
acquiring an education, his greatest desire in matu rer years was for the
education of his children. Consequently, as stated before, I never
missed a quarter from school from the time I was ol d enough to attend
till the time of leaving home.  This did not exempt  me from labor.  In
my early days, every one labored more or less, in t he region where my
youth was spent, and more in proportion to their pr ivate means.  It was
only the very poor who were exempt.  While my fathe r carried on the
manufacture of leather and worked at the trade hims elf, he owned and
tilled considerable land.  I detested the trade, pr eferring almost any
other labor; but I was fond of agriculture, and of all employment in
which horses were used.  We had, among other lands,  fifty acres of
forest within a mile of the village.  In the fall o f the year choppers
were employed to cut enough wood to last a twelve-m onth.  When I was
seven or eight years of age, I began hauling all th e wood used in the
house and shops.  I could not load it on the wagons , of course, at that
time, but I could drive, and the choppers would loa d, and some one at
the house unload.  When about eleven years old, I w as strong enough to
hold a plough.  From that age until seventeen I did  all the work done
with horses, such as breaking up the land, furrowin g, ploughing corn and
potatoes, bringing in the crops when harvested, hau ling all the wood,



besides tending two or three horses, a cow or two, and sawing wood for
stoves, etc., while still attending school.  For th is I was compensated
by the fact that there was never any scolding or pu nishing by my
parents; no objection to rational enjoyments, such as fishing, going to
the creek a mile away to swim in summer, taking a h orse and visiting my
grandparents in the adjoining county, fifteen miles  off, skating on the
ice in winter, or taking a horse and sleigh when th ere was snow on the
ground.

While still quite young I had visited Cincinnati, f orty-five miles away,
several times, alone; also Maysville, Kentucky, oft en, and once
Louisville.  The journey to Louisville was a big on e for a boy of that
day.  I had also gone once with a two-horse carriag e to Chilicothe,
about seventy miles, with a neighbor's family, who were removing to
Toledo, Ohio, and returned alone; and had gone once , in like manner, to
Flat Rock, Kentucky, about seventy miles away.  On this latter occasion
I was fifteen years of age.  While at Flat Rock, at  the house of a Mr.
Payne, whom I was visiting with his brother, a neig hbor of ours in
Georgetown, I saw a very fine saddle horse, which I  rather coveted, and
proposed to Mr. Payne, the owner, to trade him for one of the two I was
driving.  Payne hesitated to trade with a boy, but asking his brother
about it, the latter told him that it would be all right, that I was
allowed to do as I pleased with the horses.  I was seventy miles from
home, with a carriage to take back, and Mr. Payne s aid he did not know
that his horse had ever had a collar on.  I asked t o have him hitched to
a farm wagon and we would soon see whether he would  work.  It was soon
evident that the horse had never worn harness befor e; but he showed no
viciousness, and I expressed a confidence that I co uld manage him.  A
trade was at once struck, I receiving ten dollars d ifference.

The next day Mr. Payne, of Georgetown, and I starte d on our return.  We
got along very well for a few miles, when we encoun tered a ferocious dog
that frightened the horses and made them run.  The new animal kicked at
every jump he made.  I got the horses stopped, howe ver, before any
damage was done, and without running into anything.   After giving them a
little rest, to quiet their fears, we started again .  That instant the
new horse kicked, and started to run once more.  Th e road we were on,
struck the turnpike within half a mile of the point  where the second
runaway commenced, and there there was an embankmen t twenty or more feet
deep on the opposite side of the pike.  I got the h orses stopped on the
very brink of the precipice.  My new horse was terr ibly frightened and
trembled like an aspen; but he was not half so badl y frightened as my
companion, Mr. Payne, who deserted me after this la st experience, and
took passage on a freight wagon for Maysville.  Eve ry time I attempted
to start, my new horse would commence to kick.  I w as in quite a dilemma
for a time.  Once in Maysville I could borrow a hor se from an uncle who
lived there; but I was more than a day's travel fro m that point.
Finally I took out my bandanna--the style of handke rchief in universal
use then--and with this blindfolded my horse.  In t his way I reached
Maysville safely the next day, no doubt much to the  surprise of my
friend.  Here I borrowed a horse from my uncle, and  the following day we
proceeded on our journey.

About half my school-days in Georgetown were spent at the school of John
D. White, a North Carolinian, and the father of Chi lton White who
represented the district in Congress for one term d uring the rebellion.
Mr. White was always a Democrat in politics, and Ch ilton followed his
father.  He had two older brothers--all three being  school-mates of mine
at their father's school--who did not go the same w ay.  The second



brother died before the rebellion began; he was a W hig, and afterwards a
Republican.  His oldest brother was a Republican an d brave soldier
during the rebellion.  Chilton is reported as havin g told of an earlier
horse-trade of mine.  As he told the story, there w as a Mr. Ralston
living within a few miles of the village, who owned  a colt which I very
much wanted.  My father had offered twenty dollars for it, but Ralston
wanted twenty-five.  I was so anxious to have the c olt, that after the
owner left, I begged to be allowed to take him at t he price demanded.
My father yielded, but said twenty dollars was all the horse was worth,
and told me to offer that price; if it was not acce pted I was to offer
twenty-two and a half, and if that would not get hi m, to give the
twenty-five.  I at once mounted a horse and went fo r the colt.  When I
got to Mr. Ralston's house, I said to him:  "Papa s ays I may offer you
twenty dollars for the colt, but if you won't take that, I am to offer
twenty-two and a half, and if you won't take that, to give you
twenty-five."  It would not require a Connecticut m an to guess the price
finally agreed upon.  This story is nearly true.  I  certainly showed
very plainly that I had come for the colt and meant  to have him.  I
could not have been over eight years old at the tim e.  This transaction
caused me great heart-burning. The story got out am ong the boys of the
village, and it was a long time before I heard the last of it.  Boys
enjoy the misery of their companions, at least vill age boys in that day
did, and in later life I have found that all adults  are not free from
the peculiarity.  I kept the horse until he was fou r years old, when he
went blind, and I sold him for twenty dollars.  Whe n I went to Maysville
to school, in 1836, at the age of fourteen, I recog nized my colt as one
of the blind horses working on the tread-wheel of t he ferry-boat.

I have describes enough of my early life to give an  impression of the
whole.  I did not like to work; but I did as much o f it, while young, as
grown men can be hired to do in these days, and att ended school at the
same time.  I had as many privileges as any boy in the village, and
probably more than most of them.  I have no recolle ction of ever having
been punished at home, either by scolding or by the  rod.  But at school
the case was different.  The rod was freely used th ere, and I was not
exempt from its influence.  I can see John D. White --the school teacher
--now, with his long beech switch always in his han d.  It was not always
the same one, either.  Switches were brought in bun dles, from a beech
wood near the school house, by the boys for whose b enefit they were
intended.  Often a whole bundle would be used up in  a single day.  I
never had any hard feelings against my teacher, eit her while attending
the school, or in later years when reflecting upon my experience.  Mr.
White was a kindhearted man, and was much respected  by the community in
which he lived.  He only followed the universal cus tom of the period,
and that under which he had received his own educat ion.

CHAPTER II.

WEST POINT--GRADUATION.

In the winter of 1838-9 I was attending school at R ipley, only ten miles
distant from Georgetown, but spent the Christmas ho lidays at home.
During this vacation my father received a letter fr om the Honorable
Thomas Morris, then United States Senator from Ohio .  When he read it he
said to me, "Ulysses, I believe you are going to re ceive the
appointment."  "What appointment?"  I inquired.  "T o West Point; I have
applied for it."  "But I won't go," I said.  He sai d he thought I would,



AND I THOUGHT SO TOO, IF HE DID.  I really had no o bjection to going to
West Point, except that I had a very exalted idea o f the acquirements
necessary to get through.  I did not believe I poss essed them, and could
not bear the idea of failing.  There had been four boys from our
village, or its immediate neighborhood, who had bee n graduated from West
Point, and never a failure of any one appointed fro m Georgetown, except
in the case of the one whose place I was to take.  He was the son of Dr.
Bailey, our nearest and most intimate neighbor.  Yo ung Bailey had been
appointed in 1837.  Finding before the January exam ination following,
that he could not pass, he resigned and went to a p rivate school, and
remained there until the following year, when he wa s reappointed.
Before the next examination he was dismissed.  Dr. Bailey was a proud
and sensitive man, and felt the failure of his son so keenly that he
forbade his return home.  There were no telegraphs in those days to
disseminate news rapidly, no railroads west of the Alleghanies, and but
few east; and above all, there were no reporters pr ying into other
people's private affairs.  Consequently it did not become generally
known that there was a vacancy at West Point from o ur district until I
was appointed.  I presume Mrs. Bailey confided to m y mother the fact
that Bartlett had been dismissed, and that the doct or had forbidden his
son's return home.

The Honorable Thomas L. Hamer, one of the ablest me n Ohio ever produced,
was our member of Congress at the time, and had the  right of nomination.
He and my father had been members of the same debat ing society (where
they were generally pitted on opposite sides), and intimate personal
friends from their early manhood up to a few years before.  In politics
they differed. Hamer was a life-long Democrat, whil e my father was a
Whig. They had a warm discussion, which finally bec ame angry--over some
act of President Jackson, the removal of the deposi t of public moneys, I
think--after which they never spoke until after my appointment.  I know
both of them felt badly over this estrangement, and  would have been glad
at any time to come to a reconciliation; but neithe r would make the
advance.  Under these circumstances my father would  not write to Hamer
for the appointment, but he wrote to Thomas Morris,  United States
Senator from Ohio, informing him that there was a v acancy at West Point
from our district, and that he would be glad if I c ould be appointed to
fill it.  This letter, I presume, was turned over t o Mr. Hamer, and, as
there was no other applicant, he cheerfully appoint ed me.  This healed
the breach between the two, never after reopened.

Besides the argument used by my father in favor of my going to West
Point--that "he thought I would go"--there was anot her very strong
inducement.  I had always a great desire to travel.   I was already the
best travelled boy in Georgetown, except the sons o f one man, John
Walker, who had emigrated to Texas with his family,  and immigrated back
as soon as he could get the means to do so.  In his  short stay in Texas
he acquired a very different opinion of the country  from what one would
form going there now.

I had been east to Wheeling, Virginia, and north to  the Western Reserve,
in Ohio, west to Louisville, and south to Bourbon C ounty, Kentucky,
besides having driven or ridden pretty much over th e whole country
within fifty miles of home.  Going to West Point wo uld give me the
opportunity of visiting the two great cities of the  continent,
Philadelphia and New York.  This was enough.  When these places were
visited I would have been glad to have had a steamb oat or railroad
collision, or any other accident happen, by which I  might have received
a temporary injury sufficient to make me ineligible , for a time, to



enter the Academy.  Nothing of the kind occurred, a nd I had to face the
music.

Georgetown has a remarkable record for a western vi llage.  It is, and
has been from its earliest existence, a democratic town.  There was
probably no time during the rebellion when, if the opportunity could
have been afforded, it would not have voted for Jef ferson Davis for
President of the United States, over Mr. Lincoln, o r any other
representative of his party; unless it was immediat ely after some of
John Morgan's men, in his celebrated raid through O hio, spent a few
hours in the village.  The rebels helped themselves  to whatever they
could find, horses, boots and shoes, especially hor ses, and many ordered
meals to be prepared for them by the families.  Thi s was no doubt a far
pleasanter duty for some families than it would hav e been to render a
like service for Union soldiers.  The line between the Rebel and Union
element in Georgetown was so marked that it led to divisions even in the
churches.  There were churches in that part of Ohio  where treason was
preached regularly, and where, to secure membership , hostility to the
government, to the war and to the liberation of the  slaves, was far more
essential than a belief in the authenticity or cred ibility of the Bible.
There were men in Georgetown who filled all the req uirements for
membership in these churches.

Yet this far-off western village, with a population , including old and
young, male and female, of about one thousand--abou t enough for the
organization of a single regiment if all had been m en capable of bearing
arms--furnished the Union army four general officer s and one colonel,
West Point graduates, and nine generals and field o fficers of
Volunteers, that I can think of. Of the graduates f rom West Point, all
had citizenship elsewhere at the breaking out of th e rebellion, except
possibly General A. V. Kautz, who had remained in t he army from his
graduation.  Two of the colonels also entered the s ervice from other
localities.  The other seven, General McGroierty, C olonels White, Fyffe,
Loudon and Marshall, Majors King and Bailey, were a ll residents of
Georgetown when the war broke out, and all of them,  who were alive at
the close, returned there.  Major Bailey was the ca det who had preceded
me at West Point.  He was killed in West Virginia, in his first
engagement.  As far as I know, every boy who has en tered West Point from
that village since my time has been graduated.

I took passage on a steamer at Ripley, Ohio, for Pi ttsburg, about the
middle of May, 1839.  Western boats at that day did  not make regular
trips at stated times, but would stop anywhere, and  for any length of
time, for passengers or freight.  I have myself bee n detained two or
three days at a place after steam was up, the gang planks, all but one,
drawn in, and after the time advertised for startin g had expired.  On
this occasion we had no vexatious delays, and in ab out three days
Pittsburg was reached.  From Pittsburg I chose pass age by the canal to
Harrisburg, rather than by the more expeditious sta ge.  This gave a
better opportunity of enjoying the fine scenery of Western Pennsylvania,
and I had rather a dread of reaching my destination  at all.  At that
time the canal was much patronized by travellers, a nd, with the
comfortable packets of the period, no mode of conve yance could be more
pleasant, when time was not an object.  From Harris burg to Philadelphia
there was a railroad, the first I had ever seen, ex cept the one on which
I had just crossed the summit of the Alleghany Moun tains, and over which
canal boats were transported.  In travelling by the  road from
Harrisburg, I thought the perfection of rapid trans it had been reached.
We travelled at least eighteen miles an hour, when at full speed, and



made the whole distance averaging probably as much as twelve miles an
hour.  This seemed like annihilating space.  I stop ped five days in
Philadelphia, saw about every street in the city, a ttended the theatre,
visited Girard College (which was then in course of  construction), and
got reprimanded from home afterwards, for dallying by the way so long.
My sojourn in New York was shorter, but long enough  to enable me to see
the city very well.  I reported at West Point on th e 30th or 31st of
May, and about two weeks later passed my examinatio n for admission,
without difficulty, very much to my surprise.

A military life had no charms for me, and I had not  the faintest idea of
staying in the army even if I should be graduated, which I did not
expect.  The encampment which preceded the commence ment of academic
studies was very wearisome and uninteresting.  When  the 28th of August
came--the date for breaking up camp and going into barracks--I felt as
though I had been at West Point always, and that if  I staid to
graduation, I would have to remain always.  I did n ot take hold of my
studies with avidity, in fact I rarely ever read ov er a lesson the
second time during my entire cadetship.  I could no t sit in my room
doing nothing.  There is a fine library connected w ith the Academy from
which cadets can get books to read in their quarter s.  I devoted more
time to these, than to books relating to the course  of studies.  Much of
the time, I am sorry to say, was devoted to novels,  but not those of a
trashy sort.  I read all of Bulwer's then published , Cooper's,
Marryat's, Scott's, Washington Irving's works, Leve r's, and many others
that I do not now remember.  Mathematics was very e asy to me, so that
when January came, I passed the examination, taking  a good standing in
that branch.  In French, the only other study at th at time in the first
year's course, my standing was very low.  In fact, if the class had been
turned the other end foremost I should have been ne ar head.  I never
succeeded in getting squarely at either end of my c lass, in any one
study, during the four years.  I came near it in Fr ench, artillery,
infantry and cavalry tactics, and conduct.

Early in the session of the Congress which met in D ecember, 1839, a bill
was discussed abolishing the Military Academy.  I s aw in this an
honorable way to obtain a discharge, and read the d ebates with much
interest, but with impatience at the delay in takin g action, for I was
selfish enough to favor the bill.  It never passed,  and a year later,
although the time hung drearily with me, I would ha ve been sorry to have
seen it succeed.  My idea then was to get through t he course, secure a
detail for a few years as assistant professor of ma thematics at the
Academy, and afterwards obtain a permanent position  as professor in some
respectable college; but circumstances always did s hape my course
different from my plans.

At the end of two years the class received the usua l furlough, extending
from the close of the June examination to the 28th of August.  This I
enjoyed beyond any other period of my life.  My fat her had sold out his
business in Georgetown--where my youth had been spe nt, and to which my
day-dreams carried me back as my future home, if I should ever be able
to retire on a competency.  He had moved to Bethel,  only twelve miles
away, in the adjoining county of Clermont, and had bought a young horse
that had never been in harness, for my special use under the saddle
during my furlough.  Most of my time was spent amon g my old
school-mates--these ten weeks were shorter than one  week at West Point.

Persons acquainted with the Academy know that the c orps of cadets is
divided into four companies for the purpose of mili tary exercises.



These companies are officered from the cadets, the superintendent and
commandant selecting the officers for their militar y bearing and
qualifications.  The adjutant, quartermaster, four captains and twelve
lieutenants are taken from the first, or Senior cla ss; the sergeants
from the second, or junior class; and the corporals  from the third, or
Sophomore class.  I had not been "called out" as a corporal, but when I
returned from furlough I found myself the last but one--about my
standing in all the tactics--of eighteen sergeants.   The promotion was
too much for me.  That year my standing in the clas s--as shown by the
number of demerits of the year--was about the same as it was among the
sergeants, and I was dropped, and served the fourth  year as a private.

During my first year's encampment General Scott vis ited West Point, and
reviewed the cadets.  With his commanding figure, h is quite colossal
size and showy uniform, I thought him the finest sp ecimen of manhood my
eyes had ever beheld, and the most to be envied.  I  could never resemble
him in appearance, but I believe I did have a prese ntiment for a moment
that some day I should occupy his place on review-- although I had no
intention then of remaining in the army.  My experi ence in a horse-trade
ten years before, and the ridicule it caused me, we re too fresh in my
mind for me to communicate this presentiment to eve n my most intimate
chum.  The next summer Martin Van Buren, then Presi dent of the United
States, visited West Point and reviewed the cadets;  he did not impress
me with the awe which Scott had inspired.  In fact I regarded General
Scott and Captain C. F. Smith, the Commandant of Ca dets, as the two men
most to be envied in the nation.  I retained a high  regard for both up
to the day of their death.

The last two years wore away more rapidly than the first two, but they
still seemed about five times as long as Ohio years , to me.  At last all
the examinations were passed, and the members of th e class were called
upon to record their choice of arms of service and regiments.  I was
anxious to enter the cavalry, or dragoons as they w ere then called, but
there was only one regiment of dragoons in the Army  at that time, and
attached to that, besides the full complement of of ficers, there were at
least four brevet second lieutenants.  I recorded t herefore my first
choice, dragoons; second, 4th infantry; and got the  latter.  Again there
was a furlough--or, more properly speaking, leave o f absence for the
class were now commissioned officers--this time to the end of September.
Again I went to Ohio to spend my vacation among my old school-mates; and
again I found a fine saddle horse purchased for my special use, besides
a horse and buggy that I could drive--but I was not  in a physical
condition to enjoy myself quite as well as on the f ormer occasion.  For
six months before graduation I had had a desperate cough ("Tyler's grip"
it was called), and I was very much reduced, weighi ng but one hundred
and seventeen pounds, just my weight at entrance, t hough I had grown six
inches in stature in the mean time.  There was cons umption in my
father's family, two of his brothers having died of  that disease, which
made my symptoms more alarming.  The brother and si ster next younger
than myself died, during the rebellion, of the same  disease, and I
seemed the most promising subject for it of the thr ee in 1843.

Having made alternate choice of two different arms of service with
different uniforms, I could not get a uniform suit until notified of my
assignment.  I left my measurement with a tailor, w ith directions not to
make the uniform until I notified him whether it wa s to be for infantry
or dragoons.  Notice did not reach me for several w eeks, and then it
took at least a week to get the letter of instructi ons to the tailor and
two more to make the clothes and have them sent to me.  This was a time



of great suspense.  I was impatient to get on my un iform and see how it
looked, and probably wanted my old school-mates, pa rticularly the girls,
to see me in it.

The conceit was knocked out of me by two little cir cumstances that
happened soon after the arrival of the clothes, whi ch gave me a distaste
for military uniform that I never recovered from.  Soon after the
arrival of the suit I donned it, and put off for Ci ncinnati on
horseback.  While I was riding along a street of th at city, imagining
that every one was looking at me, with a feeling ak in to mine when I
first saw General Scott, a little urchin, bareheade d, footed, with dirty
and ragged pants held up by bare a single gallows-- that's what
suspenders were called then--and a shirt that had n ot seen a wash-tub
for weeks, turned to me and cried:  "Soldier! will you work?  No,
sir--ee; I'll sell my shirt first!!" The horse trad e and its dire
consequences were recalled to mind.

The other circumstance occurred at home.  Opposite our house in Bethel
stood the old stage tavern where "man and beast" fo und accommodation,
The stable-man was rather dissipated, but possessed  of some humor.  On
my return I found him parading the streets, and att ending in the stable,
barefooted, but in a pair of sky-blue nankeen panta loons--just the color
of my uniform trousers--with a strip of white cotto n sheeting sewed down
the outside seams in imitation of mine.  The joke w as a huge one in the
mind of many of the people, and was much enjoyed by  them; but I did not
appreciate it so highly.

During the remainder of my leave of absence, my tim e was spent in
visiting friends in Georgetown and Cincinnati, and occasionally other
towns in that part of the State.

CHAPTER III.

ARMY LIFE--CAUSES OF THE MEXICAN WAR--CAMP SALUBRIT Y.

On the 30th of September I reported for duty at Jef ferson Barracks, St.
Louis, with the 4th United States infantry.  It was  the largest military
post in the country at that time, being garrisoned by sixteen companies
of infantry, eight of the 3d regiment, the remainde r of the 4th.
Colonel Steven Kearney, one of the ablest officers of the day, commanded
the post, and under him discipline was kept at a hi gh standard, but
without vexatious rules or regulations.  Every dril l and roll-call had
to be attended, but in the intervals officers were permitted to enjoy
themselves, leaving the garrison, and going where t hey pleased, without
making written application to state where they were  going for how long,
etc., so that they were back for their next duty.  It did seem to me, in
my early army days, that too many of the older offi cers, when they came
to command posts, made it a study to think what ord ers they could
publish to annoy their subordinates and render them  uncomfortable.  I
noticed, however, a few years later, when the Mexic an war broke out,
that most of this class of officers discovered they  were possessed of
disabilities which entirely incapacitated them for active field service.
They had the moral courage to proclaim it, too.  Th ey were right; but
they did not always give their disease the right na me.

At West Point I had a class-mate--in the last year of our studies he was
room-mate also--F. T. Dent, whose family resided so me five miles west of



Jefferson Barracks.  Two of his unmarried brothers were living at home
at that time, and as I had taken with me from Ohio,  my horse, saddle and
bridle, I soon found my way out to White Haven, the  name of the Dent
estate.  As I found the family congenial my visits became frequent.
There were at home, besides the young men, two daug hters, one a school
miss of fifteen, the other a girl of eight or nine.   There was still an
older daughter of seventeen, who had been spending several years at
boarding-school in St. Louis, but who, though throu gh school, had not
yet returned home.  She was spending the winter in the city with
connections, the family of Colonel John O'Fallon, w ell known in St.
Louis.  In February she returned to her country hom e.  After that I do
not know but my visits became more frequent; they c ertainly did become
more enjoyable.  We would often take walks, or go o n horseback to visit
the neighbors, until I became quite well acquainted  in that vicinity.
Sometimes one of the brothers would accompany us, s ometimes one of the
younger sisters.  If the 4th infantry had remained at Jefferson Barracks
it is possible, even probable, that this life might  have continued for
some years without my finding out that there was an ything serious the
matter with me; but in the following May a circumst ance occurred which
developed my sentiment so palpably that there was n o mistaking it.

The annexation of Texas was at this time the subjec t of violent
discussion in Congress, in the press, and by indivi duals.  The
administration of President Tyler, then in power, w as making the most
strenuous efforts to effect the annexation, which w as, indeed, the great
and absorbing question of the day.  During these di scussions the greater
part of the single rifle regiment in the army--the 2d dragoons, which
had been dismounted a year or two before, and desig nated "Dismounted
Rifles"--was stationed at Fort Jessup, Louisiana, s ome twenty-five miles
east of the Texas line, to observe the frontier.  A bout the 1st of May
the 3d infantry was ordered from Jefferson Barracks  to Louisiana, to go
into camp in the neighborhood of Fort Jessup, and t here await further
orders.  The troops were embarked on steamers and w ere on their way down
the Mississippi within a few days after the receipt  of this order.
About the time they started I obtained a leave of a bsence for twenty
days to go to Ohio to visit my parents.  I was obli ged to go to St.
Louis to take a steamer for Louisville or Cincinnat i, or the first
steamer going up the Ohio River to any point.  Befo re I left St. Louis
orders were received at Jefferson Barracks for the 4th infantry to
follow the 3d.  A messenger was sent after me to st op my leaving; but
before he could reach me I was off, totally ignoran t of these events.  A
day or two after my arrival at Bethel I received a letter from a
classmate and fellow lieutenant in the 4th, informi ng me of the
circumstances related above, and advising me not to  open any letter post
marked St. Louis or Jefferson Barracks, until the e xpiration of my
leave, and saying that he would pack up my things a nd take them along
for me.  His advice was not necessary, for no other  letter was sent to
me.  I now discovered that I was exceedingly anxiou s to get back to
Jefferson Barracks, and I understood the reason wit hout explanation from
any one.  My leave of absence required me to report  for duty, at
Jefferson Barracks, at the end of twenty days.  I k new my regiment had
gone up the Red River, but I was not disposed to br eak the letter of my
leave; besides, if I had proceeded to Louisiana dir ect, I could not have
reached there until after the expiration of my leav e.  Accordingly, at
the end of the twenty days, I reported for duty to Lieutenant Ewell,
commanding at Jefferson Barracks, handing him at th e same time my leave
of absence.  After noticing the phraseology of the order--leaves of
absence were generally worded, "at the end of which  time he will report
for duty with his proper command"--he said he would  give me an order to



join my regiment in Louisiana.  I then asked for a few days' leave
before starting, which he readily granted.  This wa s the same Ewell who
acquired considerable reputation as a Confederate g eneral during the
rebellion.  He was a man much esteemed, and deserve dly so, in the old
army, and proved himself a gallant and efficient of ficer in two wars
--both in my estimation unholy.

I immediately procured a horse and started for the country, taking no
baggage with me, of course.  There is an insignific ant creek--the
Gravois--between Jefferson Barracks and the place t o which I was going,
and at that day there was not a bridge over it from  its source to its
mouth.  There is not water enough in the creek at o rdinary stages to run
a coffee mill, and at low water there is none runni ng whatever.  On this
occasion it had been raining heavily, and, when the  creek was reached, I
found the banks full to overflowing, and the curren t rapid.  I looked at
it a moment to consider what to do.  One of my supe rstitions had always
been when I started to go any where, or to do anyth ing, not to turn
back, or stop until the thing intended was accompli shed.  I have
frequently started to go to places where I had neve r been and to which I
did not know the way, depending upon making inquiri es on the road, and
if I got past the place without knowing it, instead  of turning back, I
would go on until a road was found turning in the r ight direction, take
that, and come in by the other side.  So I struck i nto the stream, and
in an instant the horse was swimming and I being ca rried down by the
current.  I headed the horse towards the other bank  and soon reached it,
wet through and without other clothes on that side of the stream.  I
went on, however, to my destination and borrowed a dry suit from my
--future--brother-in-law.  We were not of the same size, but the clothes
answered every purpose until I got more of my own.

Before I returned I mustered up courage to make kno wn, in the most
awkward manner imaginable, the discovery I had made  on learning that the
4th infantry had been ordered away from Jefferson B arracks.  The young
lady afterwards admitted that she too, although unt il then she had never
looked upon me other than as a visitor whose compan y was agreeable to
her, had experienced a depression of spirits she co uld not account for
when the regiment left.  Before separating it was d efinitely understood
that at a convenient time we would join our fortune s, and not let the
removal of a regiment trouble us.  This was in May,  1844.  It was the
22d of August, 1848, before the fulfilment of this agreement.  My duties
kept me on the frontier of Louisiana with the Army of Observation during
the pendency of Annexation; and afterwards I was ab sent through the war
with Mexico, provoked by the action of the army, if  not by the
annexation itself. During that time there was a con stant correspondence
between Miss Dent and myself, but we only met once in the period of four
years and three months.  In May, 1845, I procured a  leave for twenty
days, visited St. Louis, and obtained the consent o f the parents for the
union, which had not been asked for before.

As already stated, it was never my intention to rem ain in the army long,
but to prepare myself for a professorship in some c ollege.  Accordingly,
soon after I was settled at Jefferson Barracks, I w rote a letter to
Professor Church--Professor of Mathematics at West Point--requesting him
to ask my designation as his assistant, when next a  detail had to be
made. Assistant professors at West Point are all of ficers of the army,
supposed to be selected for their special fitness f or the particular
branch of study they are assigned to teach.  The an swer from Professor
Church was entirely satisfactory, and no doubt I sh ould have been
detailed a year or two later but for the Mexican Wa r coming on.



Accordingly I laid out for myself a course of studi es to be pursued in
garrison, with regularity, if not persistency.  I r eviewed my West Point
course of mathematics during the seven months at Je fferson Barracks, and
read many valuable historical works, besides an occ asional novel.  To
help my memory I kept a book in which I would write  up, from time to
time, my recollections of all I had read since last  posting it.  When
the regiment was ordered away, I being absent at th e time, my effects
were packed up by Lieutenant Haslett, of the 4th in fantry, and taken
along.  I never saw my journal after, nor did I eve r keep another,
except for a portion of the time while travelling a broad.  Often since a
fear has crossed my mind lest that book might turn up yet, and fall into
the hands of some malicious person who would publis h it.  I know its
appearance would cause me as much heart-burning as my youthful
horse-trade, or the later rebuke for wearing unifor m clothes.

The 3d infantry had selected camping grounds on the  reservation at Fort
Jessup, about midway between the Red River and the Sabine.  Our orders
required us to go into camp in the same neighborhoo d, and await further
instructions.  Those authorized to do so selected a  place in the pine
woods, between the old town of Natchitoches and Gra nd Ecore, about three
miles from each, and on high ground back from the r iver.  The place was
given the name of Camp Salubrity, and proved entitl ed to it. The camp
was on a high, sandy, pine ridge, with spring branc hes in the valley, in
front and rear.  The springs furnished an abundance  of cool, pure water,
and the ridge was above the flight of mosquitoes, w hich abound in that
region in great multitudes and of great voracity.  In the valley they
swarmed in myriads, but never came to the summit of  the ridge.  The
regiment occupied this camp six months before the f irst death occurred,
and that was caused by an accident.

There was no intimation given that the removal of t he 3d and 4th
regiments of infantry to the western border of Loui siana was occasioned
in any way by the prospective annexation of Texas, but it was generally
understood that such was the case. Ostensibly we we re intended to
prevent filibustering into Texas, but really as a m enace to Mexico in
case she appeared to contemplate war.  Generally th e officers of the
army were indifferent whether the annexation was co nsummated or not; but
not so all of them.  For myself, I was bitterly opp osed to the measure,
and to this day regard the war, which resulted, as one of the most
unjust ever waged by a stronger against a weaker na tion.  It was an
instance of a republic following the bad example of  European monarchies,
in not considering justice in their desire to acqui re additional
territory.  Texas was originally a state belonging to the republic of
Mexico.  It extended from the Sabine River on the e ast to the Rio Grande
on the west, and from the Gulf of Mexico on the sou th and east to the
territory of the United States and New Mexico--anot her Mexican state at
that time--on the north and west.  An empire in ter ritory, it had but a
very sparse population, until settled by Americans who had received
authority from Mexico to colonize. These colonists paid very little
attention to the supreme government, and introduced  slavery into the
state almost from the start, though the constitutio n of Mexico did not,
nor does it now, sanction that institution.  Soon t hey set up an
independent government of their own, and war existe d, between Texas and
Mexico, in name from that time until 1836, when act ive hostilities very
nearly ceased upon the capture of Santa Anna, the M exican President.
Before long, however, the same people--who with per mission of Mexico had
colonized Texas, and afterwards set up slavery ther e, and then seceded
as soon as they felt strong enough to do so--offere d themselves and the
State to the United States, and in 1845 their offer  was accepted.  The



occupation, separation and annexation were, from th e inception of the
movement to its final consummation, a conspiracy to  acquire territory
out of which slave states might be formed for the A merican Union.

Even if the annexation itself could be justified, t he manner in which
the subsequent war was forced upon Mexico cannot.  The fact is,
annexationists wanted more territory than they coul d possibly lay any
claim to, as part of the new acquisition. Texas, as  an independent
State, never had exercised jurisdiction over the te rritory between the
Nueces River and the Rio Grande. Mexico had never r ecognized the
independence of Texas, and maintained that, even if  independent, the
State had no claim south of the Nueces.  I am aware  that a treaty, made
by the Texans with Santa Anna while he was under du ress, ceded all the
territory between the Nueces and the Rio Grande--, but he was a prisoner
of war when the treaty was made, and his life was i n jeopardy.  He knew,
too, that he deserved execution at the hands of the  Texans, if they
should ever capture him.  The Texans, if they had t aken his life, would
have only followed the example set by Santa Anna hi mself a few years
before, when he executed the entire garrison of the  Alamo and the
villagers of Goliad.

In taking military possession of Texas after annexa tion, the army of
occupation, under General Taylor, was directed to o ccupy the disputed
territory.  The army did not stop at the Nueces and  offer to negotiate
for a settlement of the boundary question, but went  beyond, apparently
in order to force Mexico to initiate war.  It is to  the credit of the
American nation, however, that after conquering Mex ico, and while
practically holding the country in our possession, so that we could have
retained the whole of it, or made any terms we chos e, we paid a round
sum for the additional territory taken; more than i t was worth, or was
likely to be, to Mexico.  To us it was an empire an d of incalculable
value; but it might have been obtained by other mea ns.  The Southern
rebellion was largely the outgrowth of the Mexican war.  Nations, like
individuals, are punished for their transgressions.   We got our
punishment in the most sanguinary and expensive war  of modern times.

The 4th infantry went into camp at Salubrity in the  month of May, 1844,
with instructions, as I have said, to await further  orders.  At first,
officers and men occupied ordinary tents.  As the s ummer heat increased
these were covered by sheds to break the rays of th e sun.  The summer
was whiled away in social enjoyments among the offi cers, in visiting
those stationed at, and near, Fort Jessup, twenty-f ive miles away,
visiting the planters on the Red River, and the cit izens of Natchitoches
and Grand Ecore.  There was much pleasant intercour se between the
inhabitants and the officers of the army.  I retain  very agreeable
recollections of my stay at Camp Salubrity, and of the acquaintances
made there, and no doubt my feeling is shared by th e few officers living
who were there at the time.  I can call to mind onl y two officers of the
4th infantry, besides myself, who were at Camp Salu brity with the
regiment, who are now alive.

With a war in prospect, and belonging to a regiment  that had an unusual
number of officers detailed on special duty away fr om the regiment, my
hopes of being ordered to West Point as instructor vanished.  At the
time of which I now write, officers in the quarterm aster's, commissary's
and adjutant--general's departments were appointed from the line of the
army, and did not vacate their regimental commissio ns until their
regimental and staff commissions were for the same grades.  Generally
lieutenants were appointed to captaincies to fill v acancies in the staff



corps.  If they should reach a captaincy in the lin e before they arrived
at a majority in the staff, they would elect which commission they would
retain.  In the 4th infantry, in 1844, at least six  line officers were
on duty in the staff, and therefore permanently det ached from the
regiment.  Under these circumstances I gave up ever ything like a special
course of reading, and only read thereafter for my own amusement, and
not very much for that, until the war was over.  I kept a horse and
rode, and staid out of doors most of the time by da y, and entirely
recovered from the cough which I had carried from W est Point, and from
all indications of consumption.  I have often thoug ht that my life was
saved, and my health restored, by exercise and expo sure, enforced by an
administrative act, and a war, both of which I disa pproved.

As summer wore away, and cool days and colder night s came upon us, the
tents. We were occupying ceased to afford comfortab le quarters; and
"further orders" not reaching us, we began to look about to remedy the
hardship.  Men were put to work getting out timber to build huts, and in
a very short time all were comfortably housed--priv ates as well as
officers.  The outlay by the government in accompli shing this was
nothing, or nearly nothing.  The winter was spent m ore agreeably than
the summer had been.  There were occasional parties  given by the
planters along the "coast"--as the bottom lands on the Red River were
called.  The climate was delightful.

Near the close of the short session of Congress of 1844-5, the bill for
the annexation of Texas to the United States was pa ssed.  It reached
President Tyler on the 1st of March, 1845, and prom ptly received his
approval.  When the news reached us we began to loo k again for "further
orders."  They did not arrive promptly, and on the 1st of May following
I asked and obtained a leave of absence for twenty days, for the purpose
of visiting--St. Louis.  The object of this visit h as been before
stated.

Early in July the long expected orders were receive d, but they only took
the regiment to New Orleans Barracks.  We reached t here before the
middle of the month, and again waited weeks for sti ll further orders.
The yellow fever was raging in New Orleans during t he time we remained
there, and the streets of the city had the appearan ce of a continuous
well-observed Sunday.  I recollect but one occasion  when this observance
seemed to be broken by the inhabitants.  One mornin g about daylight I
happened to be awake, and, hearing the discharge of  a rifle not far off,
I looked out to ascertain where the sound came from .  I observed a
couple of clusters of men near by, and learned afte rwards that "it was
nothing; only a couple of gentlemen deciding a diff erence of opinion
with rifles, at twenty paces."  I do not remember i f either was killed,
or even hurt, but no doubt the question of differen ce was settled
satisfactorily, and "honorably," in the estimation of the parties
engaged.  I do not believe I ever would have the co urage to fight a
duel.  If any man should wrong me to the extent of my being willing to
kill him, I would not be willing to give him the ch oice of weapons with
which it should be done, and of the time, place and  distance separating
us, when I executed him.  If I should do another su ch a wrong as to
justify him in killing me, I would make any reasona ble atonement within
my power, if convinced of the wrong done.  I place my opposition to
duelling on higher grounds than here stated.  No do ubt a majority of the
duels fought have been for want of moral courage on  the part of those
engaged to decline.

At Camp Salubrity, and when we went to New Orleans Barracks, the 4th



infantry was commanded by Colonel Vose, then an old  gentleman who had
not commanded on drill for a number of years.  He w as not a man to
discover infirmity in the presence of danger.  It n ow appeared that war
was imminent, and he felt that it was his duty to b rush up his tactics.
Accordingly, when we got settled down at our new po st, he took command
of the regiment at a battalion drill.  Only two or three evolutions had
been gone through when he dismissed the battalion, and, turning to go to
his own quarters, dropped dead.  He had not been co mplaining of ill
health, but no doubt died of heart disease.  He was  a most estimable
man, of exemplary habits, and by no means the autho r of his own disease.

CHAPTER IV.

CORPUS CHRISTI--MEXICAN SMUGGLING--SPANISH RULE IN MEXICO--SUPPLYING
TRANSPORTATION.

Early in September the regiment left New Orleans fo r Corpus Christi, now
in Texas.  Ocean steamers were not then common, and  the passage was made
in sailing vessels.  At that time there was not mor e than three feet of
water in the channel at the outlet of Corpus Christ i Bay; the
debarkation, therefore, had to take place by small steamers, and at an
island in the channel called Shell Island, the ship s anchoring some
miles out from shore. This made the work slow, and as the army was only
supplied with one or two steamers, it took a number  of days to effect
the landing of a single regiment with its stores, c amp and garrison
equipage, etc.  There happened to be pleasant weath er while this was
going on, but the land-swell was so great that when  the ship and steamer
were on opposite sides of the same wave they would be at considerable
distance apart.  The men and baggage were let down to a point higher
than the lower deck of the steamer, and when ship a nd steamer got into
the trough between the waves, and were close togeth er, the load would be
drawn over the steamer and rapidly run down until i t rested on the deck.

After I had gone ashore, and had been on guard seve ral days at Shell
Island, quite six miles from the ship, I had occasi on for some reason or
other to return on board.  While on the Suviah--I t hink that was the
name of our vessel--I heard a tremendous racket at the other end of the
ship, and much and excited sailor language, such as  "damn your eyes,"
etc.  In a moment or two the captain, who was an ex citable little man,
dying with consumption, and not weighing much over a hundred pounds,
came running out, carrying a sabre nearly as large and as heavy as he
was, and crying, that his men had mutinied.  It was  necessary to sustain
the captain without question, and in a few minutes all the sailors
charged with mutiny were in irons.  I rather felt f or a time a wish that
I had not gone aboard just then.  As the men charge d with mutiny
submitted to being placed in irons without resistan ce, I always doubted
if they knew that they had mutinied until they were  told.

By the time I was ready to leave the ship again I t hought I had learned
enough of the working of the double and single pull ey, by which
passengers were let down from the upper deck of the  ship to the steamer
below, and determined to let myself down without as sistance.  Without
saying anything of my intentions to any one, I moun ted the railing, and
taking hold of the centre rope, just below the uppe r block, I put one
foot on the hook below the lower block, and stepped  off just as I did so
some one called out "hold on."  It was too late.  I  tried to "hold on"
with all my might, but my heels went up, and my hea d went down so



rapidly that my hold broke, and I plunged head fore most into the water,
some twenty-five feet below, with such velocity tha t it seemed to me I
never would stop.  When I came to the surface again , being a fair
swimmer, and not having lost my presence of mind, I  swam around until a
bucket was let down for me, and I was drawn up with out a scratch or
injury. I do not believe there was a man on board w ho sympathized with
me in the least when they found me uninjured.  I ra ther enjoyed the joke
myself. The captain of the Suviah died of his disea se a few months later,
and I believe before the mutineers were tried.  I h ope they got clear,
because, as before stated, I always thought the mut iny was all in the
brain of a very weak and sick man.

After reaching shore, or Shell Island, the labor of  getting to Corpus
Christi was slow and tedious.  There was, if my mem ory serves me, but
one small steamer to transport troops and baggage w hen the 4th infantry
arrived.  Others were procured later.  The distance  from Shell Island to
Corpus Christi was some sixteen or eighteen miles.  The channel to the
bay was so shallow that the steamer, small as it wa s, had to be dragged
over the bottom when loaded.  Not more than one tri p a day could be
effected.  Later this was remedied, by deepening th e channel and
increasing the number of vessels suitable to its na vigation.

Corpus Christi is near the head of the bay of the s ame name, formed by
the entrance of the Nueces River into tide-water, a nd is on the west
bank of that bay.  At the time of its first occupan cy by United States
troops there was a small Mexican hamlet there, cont aining probably less
than one hundred souls. There was, in addition, a s mall American trading
post, at which goods were sold to Mexican smugglers .  All goods were put
up in compact packages of about one hundred pounds each, suitable for
loading on pack mules.  Two of these packages made a load for an
ordinary Mexican mule, and three for the larger one s.  The bulk of the
trade was in leaf tobacco, and domestic cotton-clot hs and calicoes.  The
Mexicans had, before the arrival of the army, but l ittle to offer in
exchange except silver.  The trade in tobacco was e normous, considering
the population to be supplied.  Almost every Mexica n above the age of
ten years, and many much younger, smoked the cigare tte.  Nearly every
Mexican carried a pouch of leaf tobacco, powdered b y rolling in the
hands, and a roll of corn husks to make wrappers.  The cigarettes were
made by the smokers as they used them.

Up to the time of which I write, and for years afte rwards--I think until
the administration of President Juarez--the cultiva tion, manufacture and
sale of tobacco constituted a government monopoly, and paid the bulk of
the revenue collected from internal sources.  The p rice was enormously
high, and made successful smuggling very profitable .  The difficulty of
obtaining tobacco is probably the reason why everyb ody, male and female,
used it at that time.  I know from my own experienc e that when I was at
West Point, the fact that tobacco, in every form, w as prohibited, and
the mere possession of the weed severely punished, made the majority of
the cadets, myself included, try to acquire the hab it of using it.  I
failed utterly at the time and for many years after ward; but the
majority accomplished the object of their youthful ambition.

Under Spanish rule Mexico was prohibited from produ cing anything that
the mother-country could supply.  This rule exclude d the cultivation of
the grape, olive and many other articles to which t he soil and climate
were well adapted.  The country was governed for "r evenue only;" and
tobacco, which cannot be raised in Spain, but is in digenous to Mexico,
offered a fine instrumentality for securing this pr ime object of



government.  The native population had been in the habit of using "the
weed" from a period, back of any recorded history o f this continent.
Bad habits--if not restrained by law or public opin ion--spread more
rapidly and universally than good ones, and the Spa nish colonists
adopted the use of tobacco almost as generally as t he natives.  Spain,
therefore, in order to secure the largest revenue f rom this source,
prohibited the cultivation, except in specified loc alities--and in these
places farmed out the privilege at a very high pric e.  The tobacco when
raised could only be sold to the government, and th e price to the
consumer was limited only by the avarice of the aut horities, and the
capacity of the people to pay.

All laws for the government of the country were ena cted in Spain, and
the officers for their execution were appointed by the Crown, and sent
out to the New El Dorado.  The Mexicans had been br ought up ignorant of
how to legislate or how to rule. When they gained t heir independence,
after many years of war, it was the most natural th ing in the world that
they should adopt as their own the laws then in exi stence.  The only
change was, that Mexico became her own executor of the laws and the
recipient of the revenues.  The tobacco tax, yieldi ng so large a revenue
under the law as it stood, was one of the last, if not the very last, of
the obnoxious imposts to be repealed.  Now, the cit izens are allowed to
cultivate any crops the soil will yield.  Tobacco i s cheap, and every
quality can be produced. Its use is by no means so general as when I
first visited the country.

Gradually the "Army of Occupation" assembled at Cor pus Christi.  When it
was all together it consisted of seven companies of  the 2d regiment of
dragoons, four companies of light artillery, five r egiments of infantry
--the 3d, 4th, 5th, 7th and 8th--and one regiment o f artillery acting as
infantry--not more than three thousand men in all.  General Zachary
Taylor commanded the whole.  There were troops enou gh in one body to
establish a drill and discipline sufficient to fit men and officers for
all they were capable of in case of battle.  The ra nk and file were
composed of men who had enlisted in time of peace, to serve for seven
dollars a month, and were necessarily inferior as m aterial to the
average volunteers enlisted later in the war expres sly to fight, and
also to the volunteers in the war for the preservat ion of the Union.
The men engaged in the Mexican war were brave, and the officers of the
regular army, from highest to lowest, were educated  in their profession.
A more efficient army for its number and armament, I do not believe ever
fought a battle than the one commanded by General T aylor in his first
two engagements on Mexican--or Texan soil.

The presence of United States troops on the edge of  the disputed
territory furthest from the Mexican settlements, wa s not sufficient to
provoke hostilities.  We were sent to provoke a fig ht, but it was
essential that Mexico should commence it.  It was v ery doubtful whether
Congress would declare war; but if Mexico should at tack our troops, the
Executive could announce, "Whereas, war exists by t he acts of, etc.,"
and prosecute the contest with vigor.  Once initiat ed there were but few
public men who would have the courage to oppose it.   Experience proves
that the man who obstructs a war in which his natio n is engaged, no
matter whether right or wrong, occupies no enviable  place in life or
history.  Better for him, individually, to advocate  "war, pestilence,
and famine," than to act as obstructionist to a war  already begun.  The
history of the defeated rebel will be honorable her eafter, compared with
that of the Northern man who aided him by conspirin g against his
government while protected by it.  The most favorab le posthumous history



the stay-at-home traitor can hope for is--oblivion.

Mexico showing no willingness to come to the Nueces  to drive the
invaders from her soil, it became necessary for the  "invaders" to
approach to within a convenient distance to be stru ck. Accordingly,
preparations were begun for moving the army to the Rio Grande, to a
point near Matamoras.  It was desirable to occupy a  position near the
largest centre of population possible to reach, wit hout absolutely
invading territory to which we set up no claim what ever.

The distance from Corpus Christi to Matamoras is ab out one hundred and
fifty miles.  The country does not abound in fresh water, and the length
of the marches had to be regulated by the distance between water
supplies.  Besides the streams, there were occasion al pools, filled
during the rainy season, some probably made by the traders, who
travelled constantly between Corpus Christi and the  Rio Grande, and some
by the buffalo. There was not at that time a single  habitation,
cultivated field, or herd of domestic animals, betw een Corpus Christi
and Matamoras.  It was necessary, therefore, to hav e a wagon train
sufficiently large to transport the camp and garris on equipage,
officers' baggage, rations for the army, and part r ations of grain for
the artillery horses and all the animals taken from  the north, where
they had been accustomed to having their forage fur nished them.  The
army was but indifferently supplied with transporta tion.  Wagons and
harness could easily be supplied from the north but  mules and horses
could not so readily be brought.  The American trad ers and Mexican
smugglers came to the relief.  Contracts were made for mules at from
eight to eleven dollars each.  The smugglers furnis hed the animals, and
took their pay in goods of the description before m entioned.  I doubt
whether the Mexicans received in value from the tra ders five dollars per
head for the animals they furnished, and still more , whether they paid
anything but their own time in procuring them.  Suc h is trade; such is
war.  The government paid in hard cash to the contr actor the stipulated
price.

Between the Rio Grande and the Nueces there was at that time a large
band of wild horses feeding; as numerous, probably,  as the band of
buffalo roaming further north was before its rapid extermination
commenced.  The Mexicans used to capture these in l arge numbers and
bring them into the American settlements and sell t hem.  A picked animal
could be purchased at from eight to twelve dollars,  but taken at
wholesale, they could be bought for thirty-six doll ars a dozen.  Some of
these were purchased for the army, and answered a m ost useful purpose.
The horses were generally very strong, formed much like the Norman
horse, and with very heavy manes and tails.  A numb er of officers
supplied themselves with these, and they generally rendered as useful
service as the northern animal in fact they were mu ch better when
grazing was the only means of supplying forage.

There was no need for haste, and some months were c onsumed in the
necessary preparations for a move.  In the meantime  the army was engaged
in all the duties pertaining to the officer and the  soldier.  Twice,
that I remember, small trains were sent from Corpus  Christi, with
cavalry escorts, to San Antonio and Austin, with pa ymasters and funds to
pay off small detachments of troops stationed at th ose places.  General
Taylor encouraged officers to accompany these exped itions.  I
accompanied one of them in December, 1845.  The dis tance from Corpus
Christi to San Antonio was then computed at one hun dred and fifty miles.
Now that roads exist it is probably less.  From San  Antonio to Austin we



computed the distance at one hundred and ten miles,  and from the latter
place back to Corpus Christi at over two hundred mi les.  I know the
distance now from San Antonio to Austin is but litt le over eighty miles,
so that our computation was probably too high.

There was not at the time an individual living betw een Corpus Christi
and San Antonio until within about thirty miles of the latter point,
where there were a few scattering Mexican settlemen ts along the San
Antonio River.  The people in at least one of these  hamlets lived
underground for protection against the Indians.  Th e country abounded in
game, such as deer and antelope, with abundance of wild turkeys along
the streams and where there were nut-bearing woods.   On the Nueces,
about twenty-five miles up from Corpus Christi, wer e a few log cabins,
the remains of a town called San Patricio, but the inhabitants had all
been massacred by the Indians, or driven away.

San Antonio was about equally divided in population  between Americans
and Mexicans.  From there to Austin there was not a  single residence
except at New Braunfels, on the Guadalupe River.  A t that point was a
settlement of Germans who had only that year come i nto the State.  At
all events they were living in small huts, about su ch as soldiers would
hastily construct for temporary occupation.  From A ustin to Corpus
Christi there was only a small settlement at Bastro p, with a few farms
along the Colorado River; but after leaving that, t here were no
settlements except the home of one man, with one fe male slave, at the
old town of Goliad.  Some of the houses were still standing.  Goliad had
been quite a village for the period and region, but  some years before
there had been a Mexican massacre, in which every i nhabitant had been
killed or driven away.  This, with the massacre of the prisoners in the
Alamo, San Antonio, about the same time, more than three hundred men in
all, furnished the strongest justification the Texa ns had for carrying
on the war with so much cruelty.  In fact, from tha t time until the
Mexican war, the hostilities between Texans and Mex icans was so great
that neither was safe in the neighborhood of the ot her who might be in
superior numbers or possessed of superior arms.  Th e man we found living
there seemed like an old friend; he had come from n ear Fort Jessup,
Louisiana, where the officers of the 3d and 4th inf antry and the 2d
dragoons had known him and his family.  He had emig rated in advance of
his family to build up a home for them.

CHAPTER V.

TRIP TO AUSTIN--PROMOTION TO FULL SECOND LIEUTENANT --ARMY OF OCCUPATION.

When our party left Corpus Christi it was quite lar ge, including the
cavalry escort, Paymaster, Major Dix, his clerk and  the officers who,
like myself, were simply on leave; but all the offi cers on leave, except
Lieutenant Benjamin--afterwards killed in the valle y of Mexico
--Lieutenant, now General, Augur, and myself, concl uded to spend their
allotted time at San Antonio and return from there.   We were all to be
back at Corpus Christi by the end of the month.  Th e paymaster was
detained in Austin so long that, if we had waited f or him, we would have
exceeded our leave.  We concluded, therefore, to st art back at once with
the animals we had, and having to rely principally on grass for their
food, it was a good six days' journey.  We had to s leep on the prairie
every night, except at Goliad, and possibly one nig ht on the Colorado,
without shelter and with only such food as we carri ed with us, and



prepared ourselves.  The journey was hazardous on a ccount of Indians,
and there were white men in Texas whom I would not have cared to meet in
a secluded place. Lieutenant Augur was taken seriou sly sick before we
reached Goliad and at a distance from any habitatio n.  To add to the
complication, his horse--a mustang that had probabl y been captured from
the band of wild horses before alluded to, and of u ndoubted longevity at
his capture--gave out. It was absolutely necessary to get for ward to
Goliad to find a shelter for our sick companion.  B y dint of patience
and exceedingly slow movements, Goliad was at last reached, and a
shelter and bed secured for our patient.  We remain ed over a day, hoping
that Augur might recover sufficiently to resume his  travels.  He did
not, however, and knowing that Major Dix would be a long in a few days,
with his wagon-train, now empty, and escort, we arr anged with our
Louisiana friend to take the best of care of the si ck lieutenant until
thus relieved, and went on.

I had never been a sportsman in my life; had scarce ly ever gone in
search of game, and rarely seen any when looking fo r it.  On this trip
there was no minute of time while travelling betwee n San Patricio and
the settlements on the San Antonio River, from San Antonio to Austin,
and again from the Colorado River back to San Patri cio, when deer or
antelope could not be seen in great numbers. Each o fficer carried a
shot-gun, and every evening, after going into camp,  some would go out
and soon return with venison and wild turkeys enoug h for the entire
camp.  I, however, never went out, and had no occas ion to fire my gun;
except, being detained over a day at Goliad, Benjam in and I concluded to
go down to the creek--which was fringed with timber , much of it the
pecan--and bring back a few turkeys.  We had scarce ly reached the edge
of the timber when I heard the flutter of wings ove rhead, and in an
instant I saw two or three turkeys flying away.  Th ese were soon
followed by more, then more, and more, until a floc k of twenty or thirty
had left from just over my head.  All this time I s tood watching the
turkeys to see where they flew--with my gun on my s houlder, and never
once thought of levelling it at the birds.  When I had time to reflect
upon the matter, I came to the conclusion that as a  sportsman I was a
failure, and went back to the house.  Benjamin rema ined out, and got as
many turkeys as he wanted to carry back.

After the second night at Goliad, Benjamin and I st arted to make the
remainder of the journey alone.  We reached Corpus Christi just in time
to avoid "absence without leave."  We met no one no t even an Indian
--during the remainder of our journey, except at Sa n Patricio.  A new
settlement had been started there in our absence of  three weeks, induced
possibly by the fact that there were houses already  built, while the
proximity of troops gave protection against the Ind ians.  On the evening
of the first day out from Goliad we heard the most unearthly howling of
wolves, directly in our front.  The prairie grass w as tall and we could
not see the beasts, but the sound indicated that th ey were near.  To my
ear it appeared that there must have been enough of  them to devour our
party, horses and all, at a single meal.  The part of Ohio that I hailed
from was not thickly settled, but wolves had been d riven out long before
I left.  Benjamin was from Indiana, still less popu lated, where the wolf
yet roamed over the prairies.  He understood the na ture of the animal
and the capacity of a few to make believe there was  an unlimited number
of them.  He kept on towards the noise, unmoved.  I  followed in his
trail, lacking moral courage to turn back and join our sick companion.
I have no doubt that if Benjamin had proposed retur ning to Goliad, I
would not only have "seconded the motion" but have suggested that it
was very hard-hearted in us to leave Augur sick the re in the first



place; but Benjamin did not propose turning back.  When he did speak it
was to ask: "Grant, how many wolves do you think th ere are in that
pack?" Knowing where he was from, and suspecting th at he thought I would
over-estimate the number, I determined to show my a cquaintance with the
animal by putting the estimate below what possibly could be correct, and
answered:  "Oh, about twenty," very indifferently.  He smiled and rode
on.  In a minute we were close upon them, and befor e they saw us.  There
were just TWO of them.  Seated upon their haunches,  with their mouths
close together, they had made all the noise we had been hearing for the
past ten minutes.  I have often thought of this inc ident since when I
have heard the noise of a few disappointed politici ans who had deserted
their associates.  There are always more of them be fore they are
counted.

A week or two before leaving Corpus Christi on this  trip, I had been
promoted from brevet second-lieutenant, 4th infantr y, to full
second-lieutenant, 7th infantry.  Frank Gardner,(*1 ) of the 7th, was
promoted to the 4th in the same orders.  We immedia tely made application
to be transferred, so as to get back to our old reg iments.  On my
return, I found that our application had been appro ved at Washington.
While in the 7th infantry I was in the company of C aptain Holmes,
afterwards a Lieutenant-general in the Confederate army. I never came in
contact with him in the war of the Rebellion, nor d id he render any very
conspicuous service in his high rank.  My transfer carried me to the
company of Captain McCall, who resigned from the ar my after the Mexican
war and settled in Philadelphia.  He was prompt, ho wever, to volunteer
when the rebellion broke out, and soon rose to the rank of major-general
in the Union army.  I was not fortunate enough to m eet him after he
resigned. In the old army he was esteemed very high ly as a soldier and
gentleman. Our relations were always most pleasant.

The preparations at Corpus Christi for an advance p rogressed as rapidly
in the absence of some twenty or more lieutenants a s if we had been
there.  The principal business consisted in securin g mules, and getting
them broken to harness.  The process was slow but a musing.  The animals
sold to the government were all young and unbroken,  even to the saddle,
and were quite as wild as the wild horses of the pr airie.  Usually a
number would be brought in by a company of Mexicans , partners in the
delivery.  The mules were first driven into a stock ade, called a corral,
inclosing an acre or more of ground.  The Mexicans, --who were all
experienced in throwing the lasso,--would go into t he corral on
horseback, with their lassos attached to the pommel s of their saddles.
Soldiers detailed as teamsters and black smiths wou ld also enter the
corral, the former with ropes to serve as halters, the latter with
branding irons and a fire to keep the irons heated.   A lasso was then
thrown over the neck of a mule, when he would immed iately go to the
length of his tether, first one end, then the other  in the air.  While
he was thus plunging and gyrating, another lasso wo uld be thrown by
another Mexican, catching the animal by a fore-foot .  This would bring
the mule to the ground, when he was seized and held  by the teamsters
while the blacksmith put upon him, with hot irons, the initials "U. S."
Ropes were then put about the neck, with a slipnoos e which would tighten
around the throat if pulled.  With a man on each si de holding these
ropes, the mule was released from his other binding s and allowed to
rise.  With more or less difficulty he would be con ducted to a picket
rope outside and fastened there.  The delivery of t hat mule was then
complete. This process was gone through with every mule and wild horse
with the army of occupation.



The method of breaking them was less cruel and much  more amusing.  It is
a well-known fact that where domestic animals are u sed for specific
purposes from generation to generation, the descend ants are easily, as a
rule, subdued to the same uses.  At that time in No rthern Mexico the
mule, or his ancestors, the horse and the ass, was seldom used except
for the saddle or pack.  At all events the Corpus C hristi mule resisted
the new use to which he was being put.  The treatme nt he was subjected
to in order to overcome his prejudices was summary and effective.

The soldiers were principally foreigners who had en listed in our large
cities, and, with the exception of a chance drayman  among them, it is
not probable that any of the men who reported thems elves as competent
teamsters had ever driven a mule-team in their live s, or indeed that
many had had any previous experience in driving any  animal whatever to
harness.  Numbers together can accomplish what twic e their number acting
individually could not perform.  Five mules were al lotted to each wagon.
A teamster would select at the picket rope five ani mals of nearly the
same color and general appearance for his team.  Wi th a full corps of
assistants, other teamsters, he would then proceed to get his mules
together.  In two's the men would approach each ani mal selected,
avoiding as far as possible its heels.  Two ropes w ould be put about the
neck of each animal, with a slip noose, so that he could be choked if
too unruly.  They were then led out, harnessed by f orce and hitched to
the wagon in the position they had to keep ever aft er.  Two men remained
on either side of the leader, with the lassos about  its neck, and one
man retained the same restraining influence over ea ch of the others.
All being ready, the hold would be slackened and th e team started. The
first motion was generally five mules in the air at  one time, backs
bowed, hind feet extended to the rear.  After repea ting this movement a
few times the leaders would start to run.  This wou ld bring the
breeching tight against the mules at the wheels, wh ich these last seemed
to regard as a most unwarrantable attempt at coerci on and would resist
by taking a seat, sometimes going so far as to lie down.  In time all
were broken in to do their duty submissively if not  cheerfully, but
there never was a time during the war when it was s afe to let a Mexican
mule get entirely loose.  Their drivers were all te amsters by the time
they got through.

I recollect one case of a mule that had worked in a  team under the
saddle, not only for some time at Corpus Christi, w here he was broken,
but all the way to the point opposite Matamoras, th en to Camargo, where
he got loose from his fastenings during the night.  He did not run away
at first, but staid in the neighborhood for a day o r two, coming up
sometimes to the feed trough even; but on the appro ach of the teamster
he always got out of the way.  At last, growing tir ed of the constant
effort to catch him, he disappeared altogether.  No thing short of a
Mexican with his lasso could have caught him.  Regu lations would not
have warranted the expenditure of a dollar in hirin g a man with a lasso
to catch that mule; but they did allow the expendit ure "of the mule," on
a certificate that he had run away without any faul t of the
quartermaster on whose returns he was borne, and al so the purchase of
another to take his place.  I am a competent witnes s, for I was
regimental quartermaster at the time.

While at Corpus Christi all the officers who had a fancy for riding kept
horses.  The animals cost but little in the first i nstance, and when
picketed they would get their living without any co st.  I had three not
long before the army moved, but a sad accident bere ft me of them all at
one time.  A colored boy who gave them all the atte ntion they got



--besides looking after my tent and that of a class -mate and
fellow-lieutenant and cooking for us, all for about  eight dollars per
month, was riding one to water and leading the othe r two.  The led
horses pulled him from his seat and all three ran a way.  They never were
heard of afterwards.  Shortly after that some one t old Captain Bliss,
General Taylor's Adjutant-General, of my misfortune .  "Yes; I heard
Grant lost five or six dollars' worth of horses the  other day," he
replied.  That was a slander; they were broken to t he saddle when I got
them and cost nearly twenty dollars.  I never suspe cted the colored boy
of malicious intent in letting them get away, becau se, if they had not
escaped, he could have had one of them to ride on t he long march then in
prospect.

CHAPTER VI.

ADVANCE OF THE ARMY--CROSSING THE COLORADO--THE RIO GRANDE.

At last the preparations were complete and orders w ere issued for the
advance to begin on the 8th of March.  General Tayl or had an army of not
more than three thousand men.  One battery, the sie ge guns and all the
convalescent troops were sent on by water to Brazos  Santiago, at the
mouth of the Rio Grande.  A guard was left back at Corpus Christi to
look after public property and to take care of thos e who were too sick
to be removed.  The remainder of the army, probably  not more than twenty
five hundred men, was divided into three brigades, with the cavalry
independent.  Colonel Twiggs, with seven companies of dragoons and a
battery of light artillery, moved on the 8th.  He w as followed by the
three infantry brigades, with a day's interval betw een the commands.
Thus the rear brigade did not move from Corpus Chri sti until the 11th of
March.  In view of the immense bodies of men moved on the same day over
narrow roads, through dense forests and across larg e streams, in our
late war, it seems strange now that a body of less than three thousand
men should have been broken into four columns, sepa rated by a day's
march.

General Taylor was opposed to anything like plunder ing by the troops,
and in this instance, I doubt not, he looked upon t he enemy as the
aggrieved party and was not willing to injure them further than his
instructions from Washington demanded.  His orders to the troops
enjoined scrupulous regard for the rights of all pe aceable persons and
the payment of the highest price for all supplies t aken for the use of
the army.

All officers of foot regiments who had horses were permitted to ride
them on the march when it did not interfere with th eir military duties.
As already related, having lost my "five or six dol lars' worth of
horses" but a short time before I determined not to  get another, but to
make the journey on foot.  My company commander, Ca ptain McCall, had two
good American horses, of considerably more value in  that country, where
native horses were cheap, than they were in the Sta tes. He used one
himself and wanted the other for his servant.  He w as quite anxious to
know whether I did not intend to get me another hor se before the march
began.  I told him No; I belonged to a foot regimen t.  I did not
understand the object of his solicitude at the time , but, when we were
about to start, he said:  "There, Grant, is a horse  for you."  I found
that he could not bear the idea of his servant ridi ng on a long march
while his lieutenant went a-foot.  He had found a m ustang, a three-year



old colt only recently captured, which had been pur chased by one of the
colored servants with the regiment for the sum of t hree dollars.  It was
probably the only horse at Corpus Christi that coul d have been purchased
just then for any reasonable price.  Five dollars, sixty-six and
two-thirds per cent. advance, induced the owner to part with the
mustang.  I was sorry to take him, because I really  felt that, belonging
to a foot regiment, it was my duty to march with th e men.  But I saw the
Captain's earnestness in the matter, and accepted t he horse for the
trip.  The day we started was the first time the ho rse had ever been
under saddle. I had, however, but little difficulty  in breaking him,
though for the first day there were frequent disagr eements between us as
to which way we should go, and sometimes whether we  should go at all.
At no time during the day could I choose exactly th e part of the column
I would march with; but after that, I had as tracta ble a horse as any
with the army, and there was none that stood the tr ip better. He never
ate a mouthful of food on the journey except the gr ass he could pick
within the length of his picket rope.

A few days out from Corpus Christi, the immense her d of wild horses that
ranged at that time between the Nueces and the Rio Grande was seen
directly in advance of the head of the column and b ut a few miles off.
It was the very band from which the horse I was rid ing had been captured
but a few weeks before. The column was halted for a  rest, and a number
of officers, myself among them, rode out two or thr ee miles to the right
to see the extent of the herd.  The country was a r olling prairie, and,
from the higher ground, the vision was obstructed o nly by the earth's
curvature.  As far as the eye could reach to our ri ght, the herd
extended.  To the left, it extended equally. There was no estimating the
number of animals in it; I have no idea that they c ould all have been
corralled in the State of Rhode Island, or Delaware , at one time.  If
they had been, they would have been so thick that t he pasturage would
have given out the first day. People who saw the So uthern herd of
buffalo, fifteen or twenty years ago, can appreciat e the  size of the
Texas band of wild horses in 1846.

At the point where the army struck the Little Color ado River, the stream
was quite wide and of sufficient depth for navigati on. The water was
brackish and the banks were fringed with timber. He re the whole army
concentrated before attempting to cross. The army w as not accompanied by
a pontoon train, and at that time the troops were n ot instructed in
bridge building.  To add to the embarrassment of th e situation, the army
was here, for the first time, threatened with oppos ition. Buglers,
concealed from our view by the brush on the opposit e side, sounded the
"assembly," and other military calls.  Like the wol ves before spoken of,
they gave the impression that there was a large num ber of them and that,
if the troops were in proportion to the noise, they  were sufficient to
devour General Taylor and his army.  There were pro bably but few troops,
and those engaged principally in watching the movem ents of the
"invader."  A few of our cavalry dashed in, and for ded and swam the
stream, and all opposition was soon dispersed.  I d o not remember that a
single shot was fired.

The troops waded the stream, which was up to their necks in the deepest
part.  Teams were crossed by attaching a long rope to the end of the
wagon tongue passing it between the two swing mules  and by the side of
the leader, hitching his bridle as well as the brid le of the mules in
rear to it, and carrying the end to men on the oppo site shore.  The bank
down to the water was steep on both sides.  A rope long enough to cross
the river, therefore, was attached to the back axle  of the wagon, and



men behind would hold the rope to prevent the wagon  "beating" the mules
into the water.  This latter rope also served the p urpose of bringing
the end of the forward one back, to be used over ag ain.  The water was
deep enough for a short distance to swim the little  Mexican mules which
the army was then using, but they, and the wagons, were pulled through
so fast by the men at the end of the rope ahead, th at no time was left
them to show their obstinacy.  In this manner the a rtillery and
transportation of the "army of occupation" crossed the Colorado River.

About the middle of the month of March the advance of the army reached
the Rio Grande and went into camp near the banks of  the river, opposite
the city of Matamoras and almost under the guns of a small fort at the
lower end of the town.  There was not at that time a single habitation
from Corpus Christi until the Rio Grande was reache d.

The work of fortifying was commenced at once.  The fort was laid out by
the engineers, but the work was done by the soldier s under the
supervision of their officers, the chief engineer r etaining general
directions.  The Mexicans now became so incensed at  our near approach
that some of their troops crossed the river above u s, and made it unsafe
for small bodies of men to go far beyond the limits  of camp.  They
captured two companies of dragoons, commanded by Ca ptains Thornton and
Hardee.  The latter figured as a general in the lat e war, on the
Confederate side, and was author of the tactics fir st used by both
armies.  Lieutenant Theodric Porter, of the 4th inf antry, was killed
while out with a small detachment; and Major Cross,  the assistant
quartermaster-general, had also been killed not far  from camp.

There was no base of supplies nearer than Point Isa bel, on the coast,
north of the mouth of the Rio Grande and twenty-fiv e miles away.  The
enemy, if the Mexicans could be called such at this  time when no war had
been declared, hovered about in such numbers that i t was not safe to
send a wagon train after supplies with any escort t hat could be spared.
I have already said that General Taylor's whole com mand on the Rio
Grande numbered less than three thousand men.  He h ad, however, a few
more troops at Point Isabel or Brazos Santiago.  Th e supplies brought
from Corpus Christi in wagons were running short.  Work was therefore
pushed with great vigor on the defences, to enable the minimum number of
troops to hold the fort.  All the men who could be employed, were kept
at work from early dawn until darkness closed the l abors of the day.
With all this the fort was not completed until the supplies grew so
short that further delay in obtaining more could no t be thought of.  By
the latter part of April the work was in a partiall y defensible
condition, and the 7th infantry, Major Jacob Brown commanding, was
marched in to garrison it, with some few pieces of artillery.  All the
supplies on hand, with the exception of enough to c arry the rest of the
army to Point Isabel, were left with the garrison, and the march was
commenced with the remainder of the command, every wagon being taken
with the army.  Early on the second day after start ing the force reached
its destination, without opposition from the Mexica ns.  There was some
delay in getting supplies ashore from vessels at an chor in the open
roadstead.

CHAPTER VII.

THE MEXICAN WAR--THE BATTLE OF PALO ALTO--THE BATTL E OF RESACA DE LA
PALMA--ARMY OF INVASION--GENERAL TAYLOR--MOVEMENT ON CAMARGO.



While General Taylor was away with the bulk of his army, the little
garrison up the river was besieged.  As we lay in o ur tents upon the
sea-shore, the artillery at the fort on the Rio Gra nde could be
distinctly heard.

The war had begun.

There were no possible means of obtaining news from  the garrison, and
information from outside could not be otherwise tha n unfavorable.  What
General Taylor's feelings were during this suspense  I do not know; but
for myself, a young second-lieutenant who had never  heard a hostile gun
before, I felt sorry that I had enlisted.  A great many men, when they
smell battle afar off, chafe to get into the fray.  When they say so
themselves they generally fail to convince their he arers that they are
as anxious as they would like to make believe, and as they approach
danger they become more subdued.  This rule is not universal, for I have
known a few men who were always aching for a fight when there was no
enemy near, who were as good as their word when the  battle did come.
But the number of such men is small.

On the 7th of May the wagons were all loaded and Ge neral Taylor started
on his return, with his army reinforced at Point Is abel, but still less
than three thousand strong, to relieve the garrison  on the Rio Grande.
The road from Point Isabel to Matamoras is over an open, rolling,
treeless prairie, until the timber that borders the  bank of the Rio
Grande is reached.  This river, like the Mississipp i, flows through a
rich alluvial valley in the most meandering manner,  running towards all
points of the compass at times within a few miles.  Formerly the river
ran by Resaca de la Palma, some four or five miles east of the present
channel.  The old bed of the river at Resaca had be come filled at
places, leaving a succession of little lakes.  The timber that had
formerly grown upon both banks, and for a considera ble distance out, was
still standing.  This timber was struck six or eigh t miles out from the
besieged garrison, at a point known as Palo Alto--" Tall trees" or
"woods."

Early in the forenoon of the 8th of May as Palo Alt o was approached, an
army, certainly outnumbering our little force, was seen, drawn up in
line of battle just in front of the timber.  Their bayonets and
spearheads glistened in the sunlight formidably.  T he force was composed
largely of cavalry armed with lances.  Where we wer e the grass was tall,
reaching nearly to the shoulders of the men, very s tiff, and each stock
was pointed at the top, and hard and almost as shar p as a
darning-needle. General Taylor halted his army befo re the head of column
came in range of the artillery of the Mexicans.  He  then formed a line
of battle, facing the enemy.  His artillery, two ba tteries and two
eighteen-pounder iron guns, drawn by oxen, were pla ced in position at
intervals along the line.  A battalion was thrown t o the rear, commanded
by Lieutenant-Colonel Childs, of the artillery, as reserves.  These
preparations completed, orders were given for a pla toon of each company
to stack arms and go to a stream off to the right o f the command, to
fill their canteens and also those of the rest of t heir respective
companies.  When the men were all back in their pla ces in line, the
command to advance was given.  As I looked down tha t long line of about
three thousand armed men, advancing towards a large r force also armed,
I thought what a fearful responsibility General Tay lor must feel,
commanding such a host and so far away from friends .  The Mexicans
immediately opened fire upon us, first with artille ry and then with



infantry.  At first their shots did not reach us, a nd the advance was
continued.  As we got nearer, the cannon balls comm enced going through
the ranks.  They hurt no one, however, during this advance, because they
would strike the ground long before they reached ou r line, and
ricochetted through the tall grass so slowly that t he men would see them
and open ranks and let them pass.  When we got to a  point where the
artillery could be used with effect, a halt was cal led, and the battle
opened on both sides.

The infantry under General Taylor was armed with fl int-lock muskets, and
paper cartridges charged with powder, buck-shot and  ball.  At the
distance of a few hundred yards a man might fire at  you all day without
your finding it out.  The artillery was generally s ix-pounder brass guns
throwing only solid shot; but General Taylor had wi th him three or four
twelve-pounder howitzers throwing shell, besides hi s eighteen-pounders
before spoken of, that had a long range.  This made  a powerful armament.
The Mexicans were armed about as we were so far as their infantry was
concerned, but their artillery only fired solid sho t.  We had greatly
the advantage in this arm.

The artillery was advanced a rod or two in front of  the line, and opened
fire.  The infantry stood at order arms as spectato rs, watching the
effect of our shots upon the enemy, and watching hi s shots so as to step
out of their way.  It could be seen that the eighte en-pounders and the
howitzers did a great deal of execution.  On our si de there was little
or no loss while we occupied this position.  During  the battle Major
Ringgold, an accomplished and brave artillery offic er, was mortally
wounded, and Lieutenant Luther, also of the artille ry, was struck.
During the day several advances were made, and just  at dusk it became
evident that the Mexicans were falling back. We aga in advanced, and
occupied at the close of the battle substantially t he ground held by the
enemy at the beginning.  In this last move there wa s a brisk fire upon
our troops, and some execution was done.  One canno n-ball passed through
our ranks, not far from me.  It took off the head o f an enlisted man,
and the under jaw of Captain Page of my regiment, w hile the splinters
from the musket of the killed soldier, and his brai ns and bones, knocked
down two or three others, including one officer, Li eutenant Wallen,
--hurting them more or less.  Our casualties for th e day were nine killed
and forty-seven wounded.

At the break of day on the 9th, the army under Tayl or was ready to renew
the battle; but an advance showed that the enemy ha d entirely left our
front during the night.  The chaparral before us wa s impenetrable except
where there were roads or trails, with occasionally  clear or bare spots
of small dimensions.  A body of men penetrating it might easily be
ambushed.  It was better to have a few men caught i n this way than the
whole army, yet it was necessary that the garrison at the river should
be relieved.  To get to them the chaparral had to b e passed.  Thus I
assume General Taylor reasoned.  He halted the army  not far in advance
of the ground occupied by the Mexicans the day befo re, and selected
Captain C. F. Smith, of the artillery, and Captain McCall, of my
company, to take one hundred and fifty picked men e ach and find where
the enemy had gone.  This left me in command of the  company, an honor
and responsibility I thought very great.

Smith and McCall found no obstruction in the way of  their advance until
they came up to the succession of ponds, before des cribes, at Resaca.
The Mexicans had passed them and formed their lines  on the opposite
bank.  This position they had strengthened a little  by throwing up dead



trees and brush in their front, and by placing arti llery to cover the
approaches and open places.  Smith and McCall deplo yed on each side of
the road as well as they could, and engaged the ene my at long range.
Word was sent back, and the advance of the whole ar my was at once
commenced.  As we came up we were deployed in like manner.  I was with
the right wing, and led my company through the thic ket wherever a
penetrable place could be found, taking advantage o f any clear spot that
would carry me towards the enemy.  At last I got pr etty close up without
knowing it.  The balls commenced to whistle very th ick overhead, cutting
the limbs of the chaparral right and left.  We coul d not see the enemy,
so I ordered my men to lie down, an order that did not have to be
enforced.  We kept our position until it became evi dent that the enemy
were not firing at us, and then withdrew to find be tter ground to
advance upon.

By this time some progress had been made on our lef t.  A section of
artillery had been captured by the cavalry, and som e prisoners had been
taken.  The Mexicans were giving way all along the line, and many of
them had, no doubt, left early.  I at last found a clear space
separating two ponds.  There seemed to be a few men  in front and I
charged upon them with my company.

There was no resistance, and we captured a Mexican colonel, who had been
wounded, and a few men.  Just as I was sending them  to the rear with a
guard of two or three men, a private came from the front bringing back
one of our officers, who had been badly wounded in advance of where I
was.  The ground had been charged over before.  My exploit was equal to
that of the soldier who boasted that he had cut off  the leg of one of
the enemy.  When asked why he did not cut off his h ead, he replied:
"Some one had done that before."  This left no doub t in my mind but that
the battle of Resaca de la Palma would have been wo n, just as it was, if
I had not been there.  There was no further resista nce. The evening of
the 9th the army was encamped on its old ground nea r the Fort, and the
garrison was relieved.  The siege had lasted a numb er of days, but the
casualties were few in number.  Major Jacob Brown, of the 7th infantry,
the commanding officer, had been killed, and in his  honor the fort was
named. Since then a town of considerable importance  has sprung up on the
ground occupied by the fort and troops, which has a lso taken his name.

The battles of Palo Alto and Resaca de la Palma see med to us engaged, as
pretty important affairs; but we had only a faint c onception of their
magnitude until they were fought over in the North by the Press and the
reports came back to us.  At the same time, or abou t the same time, we
learned that war existed between the United States and Mexico, by the
acts of the latter country.  On learning this fact General Taylor
transferred our camps to the south or west bank of the river, and
Matamoras was occupied.  We then became the "Army o f Invasion."

Up to this time Taylor had none but regular troops in his command; but
now that invasion had already taken place, voluntee rs for one year
commenced arriving.  The army remained at Matamoras  until sufficiently
reinforced to warrant a movement into the interior.   General Taylor was
not an officer to trouble the administration much w ith his demands, but
was inclined to do the best he could with the means  given him.  He felt
his responsibility as going no further.  If he had thought that he was
sent to perform an impossibility with the means giv en him, he would
probably have informed the authorities of his opini on and left them to
determine what should be done.  If the judgment was  against him he would
have gone on and done the best he could with the me ans at hand without



parading his grievance before the public.  No soldi er could face either
danger or responsibility more calmly than he.  Thes e are qualities more
rarely found than genius or physical courage.

General Taylor never made any great show or parade,  either of uniform or
retinue.  In dress he was possibly too plain, rarel y wearing anything in
the field to indicate his rank, or even that he was  an officer; but he
was known to every soldier in his army, and was res pected by all.  I can
call to mind only one instance when I saw him in un iform, and one other
when I heard of his wearing it, On both occasions h e was unfortunate.
The first was at Corpus Christi.  He had concluded to review his army
before starting on the march and gave orders accord ingly.  Colonel
Twiggs was then second in rank with the army, and t o him was given the
command of the review.  Colonel and Brevet Brigadie r-General Worth, a
far different soldier from Taylor in the use of the  uniform, was next to
Twiggs in rank, and claimed superiority by virtue o f his brevet rank
when the accidents of service threw them where one or the other had to
command.  Worth declined to attend the review as su bordinate to Twiggs
until the question was settled by the highest autho rity.  This broke up
the review, and the question was referred to Washin gton for final
decision.

General Taylor was himself only a colonel, in real rank, at that time,
and a brigadier-general by brevet.  He was assigned  to duty, however, by
the President, with the rank which his brevet gave him.  Worth was not
so assigned, but by virtue of commanding a division  he must, under the
army regulations of that day, have drawn the pay of  his brevet rank.
The question was submitted to Washington, and no re sponse was received
until after the army had reached the Rio Grande.  I t was decided against
General Worth, who at once tendered his resignation  and left the army,
going north, no doubt, by the same vessel that carr ied it.  This kept
him out of the battles of Palo Alto and Resaca de l a Palma.  Either the
resignation was not accepted, or General Worth with drew it before action
had been taken.  At all events he returned to the a rmy in time to
command his division in the battle of Monterey, and  served with it to
the end of the war.

The second occasion on which General Taylor was sai d to have donned his
uniform, was in order to receive a visit from the F lag Officer of the
naval squadron off the mouth of the Rio Grande.  Wh ile the army was on
that river the Flag Officer sent word that he would  call on the General
to pay his respects on a certain day.  General Tayl or, knowing that
naval officers habitually wore all the uniform the "law allowed" on all
occasions of ceremony, thought it would be only civ il to receive his
guest in the same style.  His uniform was therefore  got out, brushed up,
and put on, in advance of the visit.  The Flag Offi cer, knowing General
Taylor's aversion to the wearing of the uniform, an d feeling that it
would be regarded as a compliment should he meet hi m in civilian's
dress, left off his uniform for this occasion.  The  meeting was said to
have been embarrassing to both, and the conversatio n was principally
apologetic.

The time was whiled away pleasantly enough at Matam oras, while we were
waiting for volunteers.  It is probable that all th e most important
people of the territory occupied by our army left t heir homes before we
got there, but with those remaining the best of rel ations apparently
existed.  It was the policy of the Commanding Gener al to allow no
pillaging, no taking of private property for public  or individual use
without satisfactory compensation, so that a better  market was afforded



than the people had ever known before.

Among the troops that joined us at Matamoras was an  Ohio regiment, of
which Thomas L. Hamer, the Member of Congress who h ad given me my
appointment to West Point, was major.  He told me t hen that he could
have had the colonelcy, but that as he knew he was to be appointed a
brigadier-general, he preferred at first to take th e lower grade.  I
have said before that Hamer was one of the ablest m en Ohio ever
produced.  At that time he was in the prime of life , being less than
fifty years of age, and possessed an admirable phys ique, promising long
life.  But he was taken sick before Monterey, and d ied within a few
days.  I have always believed that had his life bee n spared, he would
have been President of the United States during the  term filled by
President Pierce.  Had Hamer filled that office his  partiality for me
was such, there is but little doubt I should have b een appointed to one
of the staff corps of the army--the Pay Department probably--and would
therefore now be preparing to retire.  Neither of t hese speculations is
unreasonable, and they are mentioned to show how li ttle men control
their own destiny.

Reinforcements having arrived, in the month of Augu st the movement
commenced from Matamoras to Camargo, the head of na vigation on the Rio
Grande.  The line of the Rio Grande was all that wa s necessary to hold,
unless it was intended to invade Mexico from the No rth.  In that case
the most natural route to take was the one which Ge neral Taylor
selected.  It entered a pass in the Sierra Madre Mo untains, at Monterey,
through which the main road runs to the City of Mex ico.  Monterey itself
was a good point to hold, even if the line of the R io Grande covered all
the territory we desired to occupy at that time.  I t is built on a plain
two thousand feet above tide water, where the air i s bracing and the
situation healthy.

On the 19th of August the army started for Monterey , leaving a small
garrison at Matamoras.  The troops, with the except ion of the artillery,
cavalry, and the brigade to which I belonged, were moved up the river to
Camargo on steamers.  As there were but two or thre e of these, the boats
had to make a number of trips before the last of th e troops were
up. Those who marched did so by the south side of t he river.
Lieutenant-Colonel Garland, of the 4th infantry, wa s the brigade
commander, and on this occasion commanded the entir e marching force.
One day out convinced him that marching by day in t hat latitude, in the
month of August, was not a beneficial sanitary meas ure, particularly for
Northern men.  The order of marching was changed an d night marches were
substituted with the best results.

When Camargo was reached, we found a city of tents outside the Mexican
hamlet.  I was detailed to act as quartermaster and  commissary to the
regiment.  The teams that had proven abundantly suf ficient to transport
all supplies from Corpus Christi to the Rio Grande over the level
prairies of Texas, were entirely inadequate to the needs of the
reinforced army in a mountainous country.  To obvia te the deficiency,
pack mules were hired, with Mexicans to pack and dr ive them.  I had
charge of the few wagons allotted to the 4th infant ry and of the pack
train to supplement them.  There were not men enoug h in the army to
manage that train without the help of Mexicans who had learned how.  As
it was the difficulty was great enough.  The troops  would take up their
march at an early hour each day.  After they had st arted, the tents and
cooking utensils had to be made into packages, so t hat they could be
lashed to the backs of the mules.  Sheet-iron kettl es, tent-poles and



mess chests were inconvenient articles to transport  in that way.  It
took several hours to get ready to start each morni ng, and by the time
we were ready some of the mules first loaded would be tired of standing
so long with their loads on their backs. Sometimes one would start to
run, bowing his back and kicking up until he scatte red his load; others
would lie down and try to disarrange their loads by  attempting to get on
the top of them by rolling on them; others with ten t-poles for part of
their loads would manage to run a tent-pole on one side of a sapling
while they would take the other.  I am not aware of  ever having used a
profane expletive in my life; but I would have the charity to excuse
those who may have done so, if they were in charge of a train of Mexican
pack mules at the time.

CHAPTER VIII.

ADVANCE ON MONTEREY--THE BLACK FORT--THE BATTLE OF MONTEREY--SURRENDER
OF THE CITY.

The advance from Camargo was commenced on the 5th o f September. The army
was divided into four columns, separated from each other by one day's
march.  The advance reached Cerralvo in four days a nd halted for the
remainder of the troops to come up.  By the 13th th e rear-guard had
arrived, and the same day the advance resumed its m arch, followed as
before, a day separating the divisions.  The forwar d division halted
again at Marin, twenty-four miles from Monterey.  B oth this place and
Cerralvo were nearly deserted, and men, women and c hildren were seen
running and scattered over the hills as we approach ed; but when the
people returned they found all their abandoned prop erty safe, which must
have given them a favorable opinion of Los Grengos- -"the Yankees."  From
Marin the movement was in mass. On the 19th General  Taylor, with is
army, was encamped at Walnut Springs, within three miles of Monterey.

The town is on a small stream coming out of the mou ntain-pass, and is
backed by a range of hills of moderate elevation.  To the north, between
the city and Walnut Springs, stretches an extensive  plain.  On this
plain, and entirely outside of the last houses of t he city, stood a
strong fort, enclosed on all sides, to which our ar my gave the name of
"Black Fort."  Its guns commanded the approaches to  the city to the full
extent of their range.  There were two detached spu rs of hills or
mountains to the north and northwest of the city, w hich were also
fortified.  On one of these stood the Bishop's Pala ce.  The road to
Saltillo leaves the upper or western end of the cit y under the fire of
the guns from these heights.  The lower or eastern end was defended by
two or three small detached works, armed with artil lery and infantry.
To the south was the mountain stream before mention ed, and back of that
the range of foot-hills.  The plaza in the centre o f the city was the
citadel, properly speaking.  All the streets leadin g from it were swept
by artillery, cannon being intrenched behind tempor ary parapets. The
house-tops near the plaza were converted into infan try fortifications by
the use of sand-bags for parapets.  Such were the d efences of Monterey
in September, 1847.  General Ampudia, with a force of certainly ten
thousand men, was in command.

General Taylor's force was about six thousand five hundred strong, in
three divisions, under Generals Butler, Twiggs and Worth.  The troops
went into camp at Walnut Springs, while the enginee r officers, under
Major Mansfield--a General in the late war--commenc ed their



reconnoissance.  Major Mansfield found that it woul d be practicable to
get troops around, out of range of the Black Fort a nd the works on the
detached hills to the north-west of the city, to th e Saltillo road.
With this road in our possession, the enemy would b e cut off from
receiving further supplies, if not from all communi cation with the
interior. General Worth, with his division somewhat  reinforced, was
given the task of gaining possession of the Saltill o road, and of
carrying the detached works outside the city, in th at quarter. He
started on his march early in the afternoon of the 20th.  The divisions
under Generals Butler and Twiggs were drawn up to t hreaten the east and
north sides of the city and the works on those fron ts, in support of the
movement under General Worth. Worth's was regarded as the main attack on
Monterey, and all other operations were in support of it.  His march
this day was uninterrupted; but the enemy was seen to reinforce heavily
about the Bishop's Palace and the other outside for tifications on their
left.  General Worth reached a defensible position just out of range of
the enemy's guns on the heights north-west of the c ity, and bivouacked
for the night.  The engineer officers with him--Cap tain Sanders and
Lieutenant George G. Meade, afterwards the commande r of the victorious
National army at the battle of Gettysburg--made a r econnoissance to the
Saltillo road under cover of night.

During the night of the 20th General Taylor had est ablished a battery,
consisting of two twenty-four-pounder howitzers and  a ten inch mortar,
at a point from which they could play upon Black Fo rt.  A natural
depression in the plain, sufficiently deep to prote ct men standing in it
from the fire from the fort, was selected and the b attery established on
the crest nearest the enemy.  The 4th infantry, the n consisting of but
six reduced companies, was ordered to support the a rtillerists while
they were intrenching themselves and their guns.  I  was regimental
quartermaster at the time and was ordered to remain  in charge of camp
and the public property at Walnut Springs.  It was supposed that the
regiment would return to its camp in the morning.

The point for establishing the siege battery was re ached and the work
performed without attracting the attention of the e nemy.  At daylight
the next morning fire was opened on both sides and continued with, what
seemed to me at that day, great fury.  My curiosity  got the better of my
judgment, and I mounted a horse and rode to the fro nt to see what was
going on.  I had been there but a short time when a n order to charge was
given, and lacking the moral courage to return to c amp--where I had been
ordered to stay--I charged with the regiment As soo n as the troops were
out of the depression they came under the fire of B lack Fort.  As they
advanced they got under fire from batteries guardin g the east, or lower,
end of the city, and of musketry. About one-third o f the men engaged in
the charge were killed or wounded in the space of a  few minutes.  We
retreated to get out of fire, not backward, but eas tward and
perpendicular to the direct road running into the c ity from Walnut
Springs.  I was, I believe, the only person in the 4th infantry in the
charge who was on horseback.  When we got to a lace  of safety the
regiment halted and drew itself together--what was left of it.  The
adjutant of the regiment, Lieutenant Hoskins, who w as not in robust
health, found himself very much fatigued from runni ng on foot in the
charge and retreat, and, seeing me on horseback, ex pressed a wish that
he could be mounted also.  I offered him my horse a nd he accepted the
offer.  A few minutes later I saw a soldier, a quar termaster's man,
mounted, not far away.  I ran to him, took his hors e and was back with
the regiment in a few minutes.  In a short time we were off again; and
the next place of safety from the shots of the enem y that I recollect of



being in, was a field of cane or corn to the north- east of the lower
batteries.  The adjutant to whom I had loaned my ho rse was killed, and I
was designated to act in his place.

This charge was ill-conceived, or badly executed.  We belonged to the
brigade commanded by Lieutenant-Colonel Garland, an d he had received
orders to charge the lower batteries of the city, a nd carry them if he
could without too much loss, for the purpose of cre ating a diversion in
favor of Worth, who was conducting the movement whi ch it was intended
should be decisive.  By a movement by the left flan k Garland could have
led his men beyond the range of the fire from Black  Fort and advanced
towards the northeast angle of the city, as well co vered from fire as
could be expected.  There was no undue loss of life  in reaching the
lower end of Monterey, except that sustained by Gar land's command.

Meanwhile Quitman's brigade, conducted by an office r of engineers, had
reached the eastern end of the city, and was placed  under cover of the
houses without much loss.  Colonel Garland's brigad e also arrived at the
suburbs, and, by the assistance of some of our troo ps that had reached
house-tops from which they could fire into a little  battery covering the
approaches to the lower end of the city, the batter y was speedily
captured and its guns were turned upon another work  of the enemy.  An
entrance into the east end of the city was now secu red, and the houses
protected our troops so long as they were inactive.   On the west General
Worth had reached the Saltillo road after some figh ting but without
heavy loss.  He turned from his new position and ca ptured the forts on
both heights in that quarter.  This gave him posses sion of the upper or
west end of Monterey.  Troops from both Twiggs's an d Butler's divisions
were in possession of the east end of the town, but  the Black Fort to
the north of the town and the plaza in the centre w ere still in the
possession of the enemy.  Our camps at Walnut Sprin gs, three miles away,
were guarded by a company from each regiment.  A re giment of Kentucky
volunteers guarded the mortars and howitzers engage d against Black Fort.
Practically Monterey was invested.

There was nothing done on the 22d by the United Sta tes troops; but the
enemy kept up a harmless fire upon us from Black Fo rt and the batteries
still in their possession at the east end of the ci ty.  During the night
they evacuated these; so that on the morning of the  23d we held
undisputed possession of the east end of Monterey.

Twiggs's division was at the lower end of the city,  and well covered
from the fire of the enemy.  But the streets leadin g to the plaza--all
Spanish or Spanish-American towns have near their c entres a square
called a plaza--were commanded from all directions by artillery.  The
houses were flat-roofed and but one or two stories high, and about the
plaza the roofs were manned with infantry, the troo ps being protected
from our fire by parapets made of sand-bags.  All a dvances into the city
were thus attended with much danger.  While moving along streets which
did not lead to the plaza, our men were protected f rom the fire, and
from the view, of the enemy except at the crossings ; but at these a
volley of musketry and a discharge of grape-shot we re invariably
encountered.  The 3d and 4th regiments of infantry made an advance
nearly to the plaza in this way and with heavy loss .  The loss of the 3d
infantry in commissioned officers was especially se vere.  There were
only five companies of the regiment and not over tw elve officers
present, and five of these officers were killed.  W hen within a square
of the plaza this small command, ten companies in a ll, was brought to a
halt.  Placing themselves under cover from the shot s of the enemy, the



men would watch to detect a head above the sand-bag s on the neighboring
houses.  The exposure of a single head would bring a volley from our
soldiers.

We had not occupied this position long when it was discovered that our
ammunition was growing low.  I volunteered to go ba ck (*2) to the point
we had started from, report our position to General  Twiggs, and ask for
ammunition to be forwarded.  We were at this time o ccupying ground off
from the street, in rear of the houses.  My ride ba ck was an exposed
one.  Before starting I adjusted myself on the side  of my horse furthest
from the enemy, and with only one foot holding to t he cantle of the
saddle, and an arm over the neck of the horse expos ed, I started at full
run.  It was only at street crossings that my horse  was under fire, but
these I crossed at such a flying rate that generall y I was past and
under cover of the next block of houses before the enemy fired.  I got
out safely without a scratch.

At one place on my ride, I saw a sentry walking in front of a house, and
stopped to inquire what he was doing there.  Findin g that the house was
full of wounded American officers and soldiers, I d ismounted and went
in.  I found there Captain Williams, of the Enginee r Corps, wounded in
the head, probably fatally, and Lieutenant Territt,  also badly wounded
his bowels protruding from his wound.  There were q uite a number of
soldiers also.  Promising them to report their situ ation, I left,
readjusted myself to my horse, recommenced the run,  and was soon with
the troops at the east end.  Before ammunition coul d be collected, the
two regiments I had been with were seen returning, running the same
gauntlet in getting out that they had passed in goi ng in, but with
comparatively little loss.  The movement was counte rmanded and the
troops were withdrawn.  The poor wounded officers a nd men I had found,
fell into the hands of the enemy during the night, and died.

While this was going on at the east, General Worth,  with a small
division of troops, was advancing towards the plaza  from the opposite
end of the city.  He resorted to a better expedient  for getting to the
plaza--the citadel--than we did on the east. Instea d of moving by the
open streets, he advanced through the houses, cutti ng passageways from
one to another.  Without much loss of life, he got so near the plaza
during the night that before morning, Ampudia, the Mexican commander,
made overtures for the surrender of the city and ga rrison.  This stopped
all further hostilities.  The terms of surrender we re soon agreed upon.
The prisoners were paroled and permitted to take th eir horses and
personal property with them.

My pity was aroused by the sight of the Mexican gar rison of Monterey
marching out of town as prisoners, and no doubt the  same feeling was
experienced by most of our army who witnessed it.  Many of the prisoners
were cavalry, armed with lances, and mounted on mis erable little
half-starved horses that did not look as if they co uld carry their
riders out of town.  The men looked in but little b etter condition.  I
thought how little interest the men before me had i n the results of the
war, and how little knowledge they had of "what it was all about."

After the surrender of the garrison of Monterey a q uiet camp life was
led until midwinter.  As had been the case on the R io Grande, the people
who remained at their homes fraternized with the "Y ankees" in the
pleasantest manner.  In fact, under the humane poli cy of our commander,
I question whether the great majority of the Mexica n people did not
regret our departure as much as they had regretted our coming.  Property



and person were thoroughly protected, and a market was afforded for all
the products of the country such as the people had never enjoyed before.
The educated and wealthy portion of the population here, as elsewhere,
abandoned their homes and remained away from them a s long as they were
in the possession of the invaders; but this class f ormed a very small
percentage of the whole population.

CHAPTER IX.

POLITICAL INTRIGUE--BUENA VISTA--MOVEMENT AGAINST V ERA CRUZ--SIEGE AND
CAPTURE OF VERA CRUZ.

The Mexican war was a political war, and the admini stration conducting
it desired to make party capital out of it.  Genera l Scott was at the
head of the army, and, being a soldier of acknowled ged professional
capacity, his claim to the command of the forces in  the field was almost
indisputable and does not seem to have been denied by President Polk, or
Marcy, his Secretary of War.  Scott was a Whig and the administration
was democratic.  General Scott was also known to ha ve political
aspirations, and nothing so popularizes a candidate  for high civil
positions as military victories.  It would not do t herefore to give him
command of the "army of conquest."  The plans submi tted by Scott for a
campaign in Mexico were disapproved by the administ ration, and he
replied, in a tone possibly a little disrespectful,  to the effect that,
if a soldier's plans were not to be supported by th e administration,
success could not be expected.  This was on the 27t h of May, 1846.  Four
days later General Scott was notified that he need not go to Mexico.
General Gaines was next in rank, but he was too old  and feeble to take
the field.  Colonel Zachary Taylor--a brigadier-gen eral by brevet--was
therefore left in command.  He, too, was a Whig, bu t was not supposed to
entertain any political ambitions; nor did he; but after the fall of
Monterey, his third battle and third complete victo ry, the Whig papers
at home began to speak of him as the candidate of t heir party for the
Presidency.  Something had to be done to neutralize  his growing
popularity.  He could not be relieved from duty in the field where all
his battles had been victories:  the design would h ave been too
transparent.  It was finally decided to send Genera l Scott to Mexico in
chief command, and to authorize him to carry out hi s own original plan:
that is, capture Vera Cruz and march upon the capit al of the country.
It was no doubt supposed that Scott's ambition woul d lead him to
slaughter Taylor or destroy his chances for the Pre sidency, and yet it
was hoped that he would not make sufficient capital  himself to secure
the prize.

The administration had indeed a most embarrassing p roblem to solve.  It
was engaged in a war of conquest which must be carr ied to a successful
issue, or the political object would be unattained.   Yet all the capable
officers of the requisite rank belonged to the oppo sition, and the man
selected for his lack of political ambition had him self become a
prominent candidate for the Presidency.  It was nec essary to destroy his
chances promptly.  The problem was to do this witho ut the loss of
conquest and without permitting another general of the same political
party to acquire like popularity.  The fact is, the  administration of
Mr. Polk made every preparation to disgrace Scott, or, to speak more
correctly, to drive him to such desperation that he  would disgrace
himself.



General Scott had opposed conquest by the way of th e Rio Grande,
Matamoras and Saltillo from the first.  Now that he  was in command of
all the forces in Mexico, he withdrew from Taylor m ost of his regular
troops and left him only enough volunteers, as he t hought, to hold the
line then in possession of the invading army.  Inde ed Scott did not deem
it important to hold anything beyond the Rio Grande , and authorized
Taylor to fall back to that line if he chose.  Gene ral Taylor protested
against the depletion of his army, and his subseque nt movement upon
Buena Vista would indicate that he did not share th e views of his chief
in regard to the unimportance of conquest beyond th e Rio Grande.

Scott had estimated the men and material that would  be required to
capture Vera Cruz and to march on the capital of th e country, two
hundred and sixty miles in the interior.  He was pr omised all he asked
and seemed to have not only the confidence of the P resident, but his
sincere good wishes.  The promises were all broken.   Only about half the
troops were furnished that had been pledged, other war material was
withheld and Scott had scarcely started for Mexico before the President
undertook to supersede him by the appointment of Se nator Thomas H.
Benton as lieutenant-general.  This being refused b y Congress, the
President asked legislative authority to place a ju nior over a senior of
the same grade, with the view of appointing Benton to the rank of
major-general and then placing him in command of th e army, but Congress
failed to accede to this proposition as well, and S cott remained in
command: but every general appointed to serve under  him was politically
opposed to the chief, and several were personally h ostile.

General Scott reached Brazos Santiago or Point Isab el, at the mouth of
the Rio Grande, late in December, 1846, and proceed ed at once up the
river to Camargo, where he had written General Tayl or to meet him.
Taylor, however, had gone to, or towards Tampico, f or the purpose of
establishing a post there.  He had started on this march before he was
aware of General Scott being in the country.  Under  these circumstances
Scott had to issue his orders designating the troop s to be withdrawn
from Taylor, without the personal consultation he h ad expected to hold
with his subordinate.

General Taylor's victory at Buena Vista, February 2 2d, 23d, and 24th,
1847, with an army composed almost entirely of volu nteers who had not
been in battle before, and over a vastly superior f orce numerically,
made his nomination for the Presidency by the Whigs  a foregone
conclusion.  He was nominated and elected in 1848.  I believe that he
sincerely regretted this turn in his fortunes, pref erring the peace
afforded by a quiet life free from abuse to the hon or of filling the
highest office in the gift of any people, the Presi dency of the United
States.

When General Scott assumed command of the army of i nvasion, I was in the
division of General David Twiggs, in Taylor's comma nd; but under the new
orders my regiment was transferred to the division of General William
Worth, in which I served to the close of the war.  The troops withdrawn
from Taylor to form part of the forces to operate a gainst Vera Cruz,
were assembled at the mouth of the Rio Grande prepa ratory to embarkation
for their destination.  I found General Worth a dif ferent man from any I
had before served directly under.  He was nervous, impatient and
restless on the march, or when important or respons ible duty confronted
him.  There was not the least reason for haste on t he march, for it was
known that it would take weeks to assemble shipping  enough at the point
of our embarkation to carry the army, but General W orth moved his



division with a rapidity that would have been comme ndable had he been
going to the relief of a beleaguered garrison.  The  length of the
marches was regulated by the distances between plac es affording a supply
of water for the troops, and these distances were s ometimes long and
sometimes short.  General Worth on one occasion at least, after having
made the full distance intended for the day, and af ter the troops were
in camp and preparing their food, ordered tents str uck and made the
march that night which had been intended for the ne xt day.  Some
commanders can move troops so as to get the maximum  distance out of them
without fatigue, while others can wear them out in a few days without
accomplishing so much. General Worth belonged to th is latter class.  He
enjoyed, however, a fine reputation for his fightin g qualities, and thus
attached his officers and men to him.

The army lay in camp upon the sand-beach in the nei ghborhood of the
mouth of the Rio Grande for several weeks, awaiting  the arrival of
transports to carry it to its new field of operatio ns.  The transports
were all sailing vessels.  The passage was a tediou s one, and many of
the troops were on shipboard over thirty days from the embarkation at
the mouth of the Rio Grande to the time of debarkat ion south of Vera
Cruz. The trip was a comfortless one for officers a nd men.  The
transports used were built for carrying freight and  possessed but
limited accommodations for passengers, and the clim ate added to the
discomfort of all.

The transports with troops were assembled in the ha rbor of Anton
Lizardo, some sixteen miles south of Vera Cruz, as they arrived, and
there awaited the remainder of the fleet, bringing artillery, ammunition
and supplies of all kinds from the North.  With the  fleet there was a
little steam propeller dispatch-boat--the first ves sel of the kind I had
ever seen, and probably the first of its kind ever seen by any one then
with the army.  At that day ocean steamers were rar e, and what there
were were sidewheelers.  This little vessel, going through the fleet so
fast, so noiselessly and with its propeller under w ater out of view,
attracted a great deal of attention.  I recollect t hat Lieutenant Sidney
Smith, of the 4th infantry, by whom I happened to b e standing on the
deck of a vessel when this propeller was passing, e xclaimed, "Why, the
thing looks as if it was propelled by the force of circumstances."

Finally on the 7th of March, 1847, the little army of ten or twelve
thousand men, given Scott to invade a country with a population of seven
or eight millions, a mountainous country affording the greatest possible
natural advantages for defence, was all assembled a nd ready to commence
the perilous task of landing from vessels lying in the open sea.

The debarkation took place inside of the little isl and of Sacrificios,
some three miles south of Vera Cruz.  The vessels c ould not get anywhere
near shore, so that everything had to be landed in lighters or
surf-boats; General Scott had provided these before  leaving the North.
The breakers were sometimes high, so that the landi ng was tedious.  The
men were got ashore rapidly, because they could wad e when they came to
shallow water; but the camp and garrison equipage, provisions,
ammunition and all stores had to be protected from the salt water, and
therefore their landing took several days.  The Mex icans were very kind
to us, however, and threw no obstacles in the way o f our landing except
an occasional shot from their nearest fort.  During  the debarkation one
shot took off the head of Major Albertis.  No other , I believe, reached
anywhere near the same distance.  On the 9th of Mar ch the troops were
landed and the investment of Vera Cruz, from the Gu lf of Mexico south of



the city to the Gulf again on the north, was soon a nd easily effected.
The landing of stores was continued until everythin g was got ashore.

Vera Cruz, at the time of which I write and up to 1 880, was a walled
city.  The wall extended from the water's edge sout h of the town to the
water again on the north.  There were fortification s at intervals along
the line and at the angles. In front of the city, a nd on an island half
a mile out in the Gulf, stands San Juan de Ulloa, a n enclosed
fortification of large dimensions and great strengt h for that period.
Against artillery of the present day the land forts  and walls would
prove elements of weakness rather than strength.  A fter the invading
army had established their camps out of range of th e fire from the city,
batteries were established, under cover of night, f ar to the front of
the line where the troops lay.  These batteries wer e intrenched and the
approaches sufficiently protected.  If a sortie had  been made at any
time by the Mexicans, the men serving the batteries  could have been
quickly reinforced without great exposure to the fi re from the enemy's
main line.  No serious attempt was made to capture the batteries or to
drive our troops away.

The siege continued with brisk firing on our side t ill the 27th of
March, by which time a considerable breach had been  made in the wall
surrounding the city.  Upon this General Morales, w ho was Governor of
both the city and of San Juan de Ulloa, commenced a  correspondence with
General Scott looking to the surrender of the town,  forts and garrison.
On the 29th Vera Cruz and San Juan de Ulloa were oc cupied by Scott's
army.  About five thousand prisoners and four hundr ed pieces of
artillery, besides large amounts of small arms and ammunition, fell into
the hands of the victorious force.  The casualties on our side during
the siege amounted to sixty-four officers and men, killed and wounded.

CHAPTER X.

MARCH TO JALAPA--BATTLE OF CERRO GORDO--PEROTE--PUEBLA--SCOTT AND
TAYLOR.

General Scott had less than twelve thousand men at Vera Cruz. He had
been promised by the administration a very much lar ger force, or claimed
that he had, and he was a man of veracity. Twelve t housand was a very
small army with which to penetrate two hundred and sixty miles into an
enemy's country, and to besiege the capital; a city , at that time, of
largely over one hundred thousand inhabitants.  The n, too, any line of
march that could be selected led through mountain p asses easily
defended. In fact, there were at that time but two roads from Vera Cruz
to the City of Mexico that could be taken by an arm y; one by Jalapa and
Perote, the other by Cordova and Orizaba, the two c oming together on the
great plain which extends to the City of Mexico aft er the range of
mountains is passed.

It was very important to get the army away from Ver a Cruz as soon as
possible, in order to avoid the yellow fever, or vo mito, which usually
visits that city early in the year, and is very fat al to persons not
acclimated; but transportation, which was expected from the North, was
arriving very slowly.  It was absolutely necessary to have enough to
supply the army to Jalapa, sixty-five miles in the interior and above
the fevers of the coast.  At that point the country  is fertile, and an
army of the size of General Scott's could subsist t here for an



indefinite period.  Not counting the sick, the weak  and the garrisons
for the captured city and fort, the moving column w as now less than ten
thousand strong.  This force was composed of three divisions, under
Generals Twiggs, Patterson, and Worth. The importan ce of escaping the
vomito was so great that as soon as transportation enough could be got
together to move a division the advance was commenc ed.  On the 8th of
April, Twiggs's division started for Jalapa.  He wa s followed very soon
by Patterson, with his division.  General Worth was  to bring up the rear
with his command as soon as transportation enough w as assembled to carry
six days' rations for his troops with the necessary  ammunition and camp
and garrison equipage.  It was the 13th of April be fore this division
left Vera Cruz.

The leading division ran against the enemy at Cerro  Gordo, some fifty
miles west, on the road to Jalapa, and went into ca mp at Plan del Rio,
about three miles from the fortifications. General Patterson reached
Plan del Rio with his division soon after Twiggs ar rived.  The two were
then secure against an attack from Santa Anna, who commanded the Mexican
forces.  At all events they confronted the enemy wi thout reinforcements
and without molestation, until the 18th of April.  General Scott had
remained at Vera Cruz to hasten preparations for th e field; but on the
12th, learning the situation at the front, he haste ned on to take
personal supervision.  He at once commenced his pre parations for the
capture of the position held by Santa Anna and of t he troops holding it.

Cerro Gordo is one of the higher spurs of the mount ains some twelve to
fifteen miles east of Jalapa, and Santa Anna had se lected this point as
the easiest to defend against an invading army.  Th e road, said to have
been built by Cortez, zigzags around the mountain-s ide and was defended
at every turn by artillery.  On either side were de ep chasms or mountain
walls. A direct attack along the road was an imposs ibility.  A flank
movement seemed equally impossible.  After the arri val of the
commanding-general upon the scene, reconnoissances were sent out to
find, or to make, a road by which the rear of the e nemy's works might be
reached without a front attack.  These reconnoissan ces were made under
the supervision of Captain Robert E. Lee, assisted by Lieutenants P. G.
T. Beauregard, Isaac I. Stevens, Z. B. Tower, G. W.  Smith, George B.
McClellan, and J. G. Foster, of the corps of engine ers, all officers who
attained rank and fame, on one side or the other, i n the great conflict
for the preservation of the unity of the nation.  T he reconnoissance was
completed, and the labor of cutting out and making roads by the flank of
the enemy was effected by the 17th of the month.  T his was accomplished
without the knowledge of Santa Anna or his army, an d over ground where
he supposed it impossible.  On the same day General  Scott issued his
order for the attack on the 18th.

The attack was made as ordered, and perhaps there w as not a battle of
the Mexican war, or of any other, where orders issu ed before an
engagement were nearer being a correct report of wh at afterwards took
place.  Under the supervision of the engineers, roa dways had been opened
over chasms to the right where the walls were so st eep that men could
barely climb them.  Animals could not.  These had b een opened under
cover of night, without attracting the notice of th e enemy.  The
engineers, who had directed the opening, led the wa y and the troops
followed. Artillery was let down the steep slopes b y hand, the men
engaged attaching a strong rope to the rear axle an d letting the guns
down, a piece at a time, while the men at the ropes  kept their ground on
top, paying out gradually, while a few at the front  directed the course
of the piece.  In like manner the guns were drawn b y hand up the



opposite slopes.  In this way Scott's troops reache d their assigned
position in rear of most of the intrenchments of th e enemy, unobserved.
The attack was made, the Mexican reserves behind th e works beat a hasty
retreat, and those occupying them surrendered.  On the left General
Pillow's command made a formidable demonstration, w hich doubtless held a
part of the enemy in his front and contributed to t he victory. I am not
pretending to give full details of all the battles fought, but of the
portion that I saw.  There were troops engaged on b oth sides at other
points in which both sustained losses; but the batt le was won as here
narrated.

The surprise of the enemy was complete, the victory  overwhelming; some
three thousand prisoners fell into Scott's hands, a lso a large amount of
ordnance and ordnance stores.  The prisoners were p aroled, the artillery
parked and the small arms and ammunition destroyed.   The battle of Buena
Vista was probably very important to the success of  General Scott at
Cerro Gordo and in his entire campaign from Vera Cr uz to the great
plains reaching to the City of Mexico.  The only ar my Santa Anna had to
protect his capital and the mountain passes west of  Vera Cruz, was the
one he had with him confronting General Taylor. It is not likely that he
would have gone as far north as Monterey to attack the United States
troops when he knew his country was threatened with  invasion further
south.  When Taylor moved to Saltillo and then adva nced on to Buena
Vista, Santa Anna crossed the desert confronting th e invading army,
hoping no doubt to crush it and get back in time to  meet General Scott
in the mountain passes west of Vera Cruz.  His atta ck on Taylor was
disastrous to the Mexican army, but, notwithstandin g this, he marched
his army to Cerro Gordo, a distance not much short of one thousand miles
by the line he had to travel, in time to intrench h imself well before
Scott got there.  If he had been successful at Buen a Vista his troops
would no doubt have made a more stubborn resistance  at Cerro Gordo.  Had
the battle of Buena Vista not been fought Santa Ann a would have had time
to move leisurely to meet the invader further south  and with an army not
demoralized nor depleted by defeat.

After the battle the victorious army moved on to Ja lapa, where it was in
a beautiful, productive and healthy country, far ab ove the fevers of the
coast.  Jalapa, however, is still in the mountains,  and between there
and the great plain the whole line of the road is e asy of defence.  It
was important, therefore, to get possession of the great highway between
the sea-coast and the capital up to the point where  it leaves the
mountains, before the enemy could have time to re-o rganize and fortify
in our front. Worth's division was selected to go f orward to secure this
result.  The division marched to Perote on the grea t plain, not far from
where the road debouches from the mountains.  There  is a low, strong
fort on the plain in front of the town, known as th e Castle of Perote.
This, however, offered no resistance and fell into our hands, with its
armament.

General Scott having now only nine or ten thousand men west of Vera
Cruz, and the time of some four thousand of them be ing about to expire,
a long delay was the consequence.  The troops were in a healthy climate,
and where they could subsist for an indefinite peri od even if their line
back to Vera Cruz should be cut off.  It being asce rtained that the men
whose time would expire before the City of Mexico c ould possibly fall
into the hands of the American army, would not rema in beyond the term
for which they had volunteered, the commanding-gene ral determined to
discharge them at once, for a delay until the expir ation of their time
would have compelled them to pass through Vera Cruz  during the season of



the vomito.  This reduced Scott's force in the fiel d to about five
thousand men.

Early in May, Worth, with his division, left Perote  and marched on to
Puebla.  The roads were wide and the country open e xcept through one
pass in a spur of mountains coming up from the sout h, through which the
road runs.  Notwithstanding this the small column w as divided into two
bodies, moving a day apart. Nothing occurred on the  march of special
note, except that while lying at the town of Amozoq ue--an easy day's
march east of Puebla--a body of the enemy's cavalry , two or three
thousand strong, was seen to our right, not more th an a mile away.  A
battery or two, with two or three infantry regiment s, was sent against
them and they soon disappeared.  On the 15th of May  we entered the city
of Puebla.

General Worth was in command at Puebla until the la tter end of May, when
General Scott arrived.  Here, as well as on the mar ch up, his
restlessness, particularly under responsibilities, showed itself.
During his brief command he had the enemy hovering around near the city,
in vastly superior numbers to his own.  The brigade  to which I was
attached changed quarters three different times in about a week,
occupying at first quarters near the plaza, in the heart of the city;
then at the western entrance; then at the extreme e ast.  On one occasion
General Worth had the troops in line, under arms, a ll day, with three
days' cooked rations in their haversacks.  He gallo ped from one command
to another proclaiming the near proximity of Santa Anna with an army
vastly superior to his own.  General Scott arrived upon the scene the
latter part of the month, and nothing more was hear d of Santa Anna and
his myriads.  There were, of course, bodies of moun ted Mexicans hovering
around to watch our movements and to pick up stragg lers, or small bodies
of troops, if they ventured too far out.  These alw ays withdrew on the
approach of any considerable number of our soldiers .  After the arrival
of General Scott I was sent, as quartermaster, with  a large train of
wagons, back two days' march at least, to procure f orage.  We had less
than a thousand men as escort, and never thought of  danger.  We procured
full loads for our entire train at two plantations,  which could easily
have furnished as much more.

There had been great delay in obtaining the authori ty of Congress for
the raising of the troops asked for by the administ ration.  A bill was
before the National Legislature from early in the s ession of 1846-7,
authorizing the creation of ten additional regiment s for the war to be
attached to the regular army, but it was the middle  of February before
it became a law.  Appointments of commissioned offi cers had then to be
made; men had to be enlisted, the regiments equippe d and the whole
transported to Mexico.  It was August before Genera l Scott received
reinforcement sufficient to warrant an advance.  Hi s moving column, not
even now more than ten thousand strong, was in four  divisions, commanded
by Generals Twiggs, Worth, Pillow and Quitman.  The re was also a cavalry
corps under General Harney, composed of detachments  of the 1st, 2d, and
3d dragoons.  The advance commenced on the 7th of A ugust with Twiggs's
division in front.  The remaining three divisions f ollowed, with an
interval of a day between.  The marches were short,  to make
concentration easier in case of attack.

I had now been in battle with the two leading comma nders conducting
armies in a foreign land.  The contrast between the  two was very marked.
General Taylor never wore uniform, but dressed hims elf entirely for
comfort.  He moved about the field in which he was operating to see



through his own eyes the situation.  Often he would  be without staff
officers, and when he was accompanied by them there  was no prescribed
order in which they followed.  He was very much giv en to sit his horse
side-ways--with both feet on one side--particularly  on the battlefield.
General Scott was the reverse in all these particul ars.  He always wore
all the uniform prescribed or allowed by law when h e inspected his
lines; word would be sent to all division and briga de commanders in
advance, notifying them of the hour when the comman ding general might be
expected.  This was done so that all the army might  be under arms to
salute their chief as he passed.  On these occasion s he wore his dress
uniform, cocked hat, aiguillettes, sabre and spurs.   His staff proper,
besides all officers constructively on his staff--e ngineers, inspectors,
quartermasters, etc., that could be spared--followe d, also in uniform
and in prescribed order.  Orders were prepared with  great care and
evidently with the view that they should be a histo ry of what followed.

In their modes of expressing thought, these two gen erals contrasted
quite as strongly as in their other characteristics .  General Scott was
precise in language, cultivated a style peculiarly his own; was proud of
his rhetoric; not averse to speaking of himself, of ten in the third
person, and he could bestow praise upon the person he was talking about
without the least embarrassment.  Taylor was not a conversationalist,
but on paper he could put his meaning so plainly th at there could be no
mistaking it.  He knew how to express what he wante d to say in the
fewest well-chosen words, but would not sacrifice m eaning to the
construction of high-sounding sentences.  But with their opposite
characteristics both were great and successful sold iers; both were true,
patriotic and upright in all their dealings.  Both were pleasant to
serve under--Taylor was pleasant to serve with.  Sc ott saw more through
the eyes of his staff officers than through his own .  His plans were
deliberately prepared, and fully expressed in order s.  Taylor saw for
himself, and gave orders to meet the emergency with out reference to how
they would read in history.

CHAPTER XI.

ADVANCE ON THE CITY OF MEXICO--BATTLE OF CONTRERAS- -ASSAULT AT
CHURUBUSCO--NEGOTIATIONS FOR PEACE--BATTLE OF MOLINO DEL REY--STORMING
OF CHAPULTEPEC--SAN COSME--EVACUATION OF THE CITY-- HALLS OF THE
MONTEZUMAS.

The route followed by the army from Puebla to the C ity of Mexico was
over Rio Frio mountain, the road leading over which , at the highest
point, is about eleven thousand feet above tide wat er. The pass through
this mountain might have been easily defended, but it was not; and the
advanced division reached the summit in three days after leaving Puebla.
The City of Mexico lies west of Rio Frio mountain, on a plain backed by
another mountain six miles farther west, with other s still nearer on the
north and south.  Between the western base of Rio F rio and the City of
Mexico there are three lakes, Chalco and Xochimilco  on the left and
Texcoco on the right, extending to the east end of the City of Mexico.
Chalco and Texcoco are divided by a narrow strip of  land over which the
direct road to the city runs.  Xochimilco is also t o the left of the
road, but at a considerable distance south of it, a nd is connected with
Lake Chalco by a narrow channel.  There is a high r ocky mound, called El
Penon, on the right of the road, springing up from the low flat ground
dividing the lakes.  This mound was strengthened by  intrenchments at its



base and summit, and rendered a direct attack impra cticable.

Scott's army was rapidly concentrated about Ayotla and other points near
the eastern end of Lake Chalco.  Reconnoissances we re made up to within
gun-shot of El Penon, while engineers were seeking a route by the south
side of Lake Chalco to flank the city, and come upo n it from the south
and south-west.  A way was found around the lake, a nd by the 18th of
August troops were in St. Augustin Tlalpam, a town about eleven miles
due south from the plaza of the capital.  Between S t. Augustin Tlalpam
and the city lie the hacienda of San Antonio and th e village of
Churubusco, and south-west of them is Contreras.  A ll these points,
except St. Augustin Tlalpam, were intrenched and st rongly garrisoned.
Contreras is situated on the side of a mountain, ne ar its base, where
volcanic rocks are piled in great confusion, reachi ng nearly to San
Antonio.  This made the approach to the city from t he south very
difficult.

The brigade to which I was attached--Garland's, of Worth's division--was
sent to confront San Antonio, two or three miles fr om St. Augustin
Tlalpam, on the road to Churubusco and the City of Mexico.  The ground
on which San Antonio stands is completely in the va lley, and the surface
of the land is only a little above the level of the  lakes, and, except
to the south-west, it was cut up by deep ditches fi lled with water.  To
the south-west is the Pedregal--the volcanic rock b efore spoken of--over
which cavalry or artillery could not be passed, and  infantry would make
but poor progress if confronted by an enemy.  From the position occupied
by Garland's brigade, therefore, no movement could be made against the
defences of San Antonio except to the front, and by  a narrow causeway,
over perfectly level ground, every inch of which wa s commanded by the
enemy's artillery and infantry.  If Contreras, some  three miles west and
south, should fall into our hands, troops from ther e could move to the
right flank of all the positions held by the enemy between us and the
city.  Under these circumstances General Scott dire cted the holding of
the front of the enemy without making an attack unt il further orders.

On the 18th of August, the day of reaching San Augu stin Tlalpam,
Garland's brigade secured a position within easy ra nge of the advanced
intrenchments of San Antonio, but where his troops were protected by an
artificial embankment that had been thrown up for s ome other purpose
than defense.  General Scott at once set his engine ers reconnoitring the
works about Contreras, and on the 19th movements we re commenced to get
troops into positions from which an assault could b e made upon the force
occupying that place.  The Pedregal on the north an d north-east, and the
mountain on the south, made the passage by either f lank of the enemy's
defences difficult, for their work stood exactly be tween those natural
bulwarks; but a road was completed during the day a nd night of the 19th,
and troops were got to the north and west of the en emy.

This affair, like that of Cerro Gordo, was an engag ement in which the
officers of the engineer corps won special distinct ion.  In fact, in
both cases, tasks which seemed difficult at first s ight were made easier
for the troops that had to execute them than they w ould have been on an
ordinary field.  The very strength of each of these  positions was, by
the skill of the engineers, converted into a defenc e for the assaulting
parties while securing their positions for final at tack.  All the troops
with General Scott in the valley of Mexico, except a part of the
division of General Quitman at San Augustin Tlalpam  and the brigade of
Garland (Worth's division) at San Antonio, were eng aged at the battle of
Contreras, or were on their way, in obedience to th e orders of their



chief, to reinforce those who were engaged.  The as sault was made on the
morning of the 20th, and in less than half an hour from the sound of the
advance the position was in our hands, with many pr isoners and large
quantities of ordnance and other stores. The brigad e commanded by
General Riley was from its position the most conspi cuous in the final
assault, but all did well, volunteers and regulars.

From the point occupied by Garland's brigade we cou ld see the progress
made at Contreras and the movement of troops toward  the flank and rear
of the enemy opposing us.  The Mexicans all the way  back to the city
could see the same thing, and their conduct showed plainly that they did
not enjoy the sight.  We moved out at once, and fou nd them gone from our
immediate front.  Clarke's brigade of Worth's divis ion now moved west
over the point of the Pedregal, and after having pa ssed to the north
sufficiently to clear San Antonio, turned east and got on the causeway
leading to Churubusco and the City of Mexico.  When  he approached
Churubusco his left, under Colonel Hoffman, attacke d a tete-de-pont at
that place and brought on an engagement.  About an hour after, Garland
was ordered to advance directly along the causeway,  and got up in time
to take part in the engagement.  San Antonio was fo und evacuated, the
evacuation having probably taken place immediately upon the enemy seeing
the stars and stripes waving over Contreras.

The troops that had been engaged at Contreras, and even then on their
way to that battle-field, were moved by a causeway west of, and parallel
to the one by way of San Antonio and Churubusco.  I t was expected by the
commanding general that these troops would move nor th sufficiently far
to flank the enemy out of his position at Churubusc o, before turning
east to reach the San Antonio road, but they did no t succeed in this,
and Churubusco proved to be about the severest batt le fought in the
valley of Mexico.  General Scott coming upon the ba ttle-field about this
juncture, ordered two brigades, under Shields, to m ove north and turn
the right of the enemy.  This Shields did, but not without hard fighting
and heavy loss.  The enemy finally gave way, leavin g in our hands
prisoners, artillery and small arms.  The balance o f the causeway held
by the enemy, up to the very gates of the city, fel l in like manner.  I
recollect at this place that some of the gunners wh o had stood their
ground, were deserters from General Taylor's army o n the Rio Grande.

Both the strategy and tactics displayed by General Scott in these
various engagements of the 20th of August, 1847, we re faultless as I
look upon them now, after the lapse of so many year s.  As before stated,
the work of the engineer officers who made the reco nnoissances and led
the different commands to their destinations, was s o perfect that the
chief was able to give his orders to his various su bordinates with all
the precision he could use on an ordinary march.  I  mean, up to the
points from which the attack was to commence.  Afte r that point is
reached the enemy often induces a change of orders not before
contemplated.  The enemy outside the city outnumber ed our soldiery quite
three to one, but they had become so demoralized by  the succession of
defeats this day, that the City of Mexico could hav e been entered
without much further bloodshed.  In fact, Captain P hilip Kearney
--afterwards a general in the war of the rebellion- -rode with a squadron
of cavalry to the very gates of the city, and would  no doubt have
entered with his little force, only at that point h e was badly wounded,
as were several of his officers.  He had not heard the call for a halt.

General Franklin Pierce had joined the army in Mexi co, at Puebla, a
short time before the advance upon the capital comm enced.  He had



consequently not been in any of the engagements of the war up to the
battle of Contreras.  By an unfortunate fall of his  horse on the
afternoon of the 19th he was painfully injured.  Th e next day, when his
brigade, with the other troops engaged on the same field, was ordered
against the flank and rear of the enemy guarding th e different points of
the road from San Augustin Tlalpam to the city, Gen eral Pierce attempted
to accompany them.  He was not sufficiently recover ed to do so, and
fainted.  This circumstance gave rise to exceedingl y unfair and unjust
criticisms of him when he became a candidate for th e Presidency.
Whatever General Pierce's qualifications may have b een for the
Presidency, he was a gentleman and a man of courage .  I was not a
supporter of him politically, but I knew him more i ntimately than I did
any other of the volunteer generals.

General Scott abstained from entering the city at t his time, because Mr.
Nicholas P. Trist, the commissioner on the part of the United States to
negotiate a treaty of peace with Mexico, was with t he army, and either
he or General Scott thought--probably both of them- -that a treaty would
be more possible while the Mexican government was i n possession of the
capital than if it was scattered and the capital in  the hands of an
invader.  Be this as it may, we did not enter at th at time. The army
took up positions along the slopes of the mountains  south of the city,
as far west as Tacubaya.  Negotiations were at once  entered into with
Santa Anna, who was then practically THE GOVERNMENT  and the immediate
commander of all the troops engaged in defence of t he country.  A truce
was signed which denied to either party the right t o strengthen its
position, or to receive reinforcements during the c ontinuance of the
armistices, but authorized General Scott to draw su pplies for his army
from the city in the meantime.

Negotiations were commenced at once and were kept u p vigorously between
Mr. Trist and the commissioners appointed on the pa rt of Mexico, until
the 2d of September.  At that time Mr. Trist handed  in his ultimatum.
Texas was to be given up absolutely by Mexico, and New Mexico and
California ceded to the United States for a stipula ted sum to be
afterwards determined.  I do not suppose Mr. Trist had any discretion
whatever in regard to boundaries. The war was one o f conquest, in the
interest of an institution, and the probabilities a re that private
instructions were for the acquisition of territory out of which new
States might be carved.  At all events the Mexicans  felt so outraged at
the terms proposed that they commenced preparations  for defence, without
giving notice of the termination of the armistice.  The terms of the
truce had been violated before, when teams had been  sent into the city
to bring out supplies for the army.  The first trai n entering the city
was very severely threatened by a mob. This, howeve r, was apologized for
by the authorities and all responsibility for it de nied; and thereafter,
to avoid exciting the Mexican people and soldiery, our teams with their
escorts were sent in at night, when the troops were  in barracks and the
citizens in bed.  The circumstance was overlooked a nd negotiations
continued.  As soon as the news reached General Sco tt of the second
violation of the armistice, about the 4th of Septem ber, he wrote a
vigorous note to President Santa Anna, calling his attention to it, and,
receiving an unsatisfactory reply, declared the arm istice at an end.

General Scott, with Worth's division, was now occup ying Tacubaya, a
village some four miles south-west of the City of M exico, and extending
from the base up the mountain-side for the distance  of half a mile.
More than a mile west, and also a little above the plain, stands Molino
del Rey.  The mill is a long stone structure, one s tory high and several



hundred feet in length.  At the period of which I s peak General Scott
supposed a portion of the mill to be used as a foun dry for the casting
of guns.  This, however, proved to be a mistake.  I t was valuable to the
Mexicans because of the quantity of grain it contai ned. The building is
flat roofed, and a line of sand-bags over the outer  walls rendered the
top quite a formidable defence for infantry.  Chapu ltepec is a mound
springing up from the plain to the height of probab ly three hundred
feet, and almost in a direct line between Molino de l Rey and the western
part of the city.  It was fortified both on the top  and on the rocky and
precipitous sides.

The City of Mexico is supplied with water by two aq ueducts, resting on
strong stone arches.  One of these aqueducts draws its supply of water
from a mountain stream coming into it at or near Mo lino del Rey, and
runs north close to the west base of Chapultepec; t hence along the
centre of a wide road, until it reaches the road ru nning east into the
city by the Garita San Cosme; from which point the aqueduct and road
both run east to the city.  The second aqueduct sta rts from the east
base of Chapultepec, where it is fed by a spring, a nd runs north-east to
the city.  This aqueduct, like the other, runs in t he middle of a broad
road-way, thus leaving a space on each side.  The a rches supporting the
aqueduct afforded protection for advancing troops a s well as to those
engaged defensively.  At points on the San Cosme ro ad parapets were
thrown across, with an embrasure for a single piece  of artillery in
each.  At the point where both road and aqueduct tu rn at right angles
from north to east, there was not only one of these  parapets supplied by
one gun and infantry supports, but the houses to th e north of the San
Cosme road, facing south and commanding a view of t he road back to
Chapultepec, were covered with infantry, protected by parapets made of
sandbags.  The roads leading to garitas (the gates)  San Cosme and Belen,
by which these aqueducts enter the city, were stron gly intrenched.
Deep, wide ditches, filled with water, lined the si des of both roads.
Such were the defences of the City of Mexico in Sep tember, 1847, on the
routes over which General Scott entered.

Prior to the Mexican war General Scott had been ver y partial to General
Worth--indeed he continued so up to the close of ho stilities--but, for
some reason, Worth had become estranged from his ch ief.  Scott evidently
took this coldness somewhat to heart.  He did not r etaliate, however,
but on the contrary showed every disposition to app ease his subordinate.
It was understood at the time that he gave Worth au thority to plan and
execute the battle of Molino del Rey without dictat ion or interference
from any one, for the very purpose of restoring the ir former relations.
The effort failed, and the two generals remained ev er after cold and
indifferent towards each other, if not actually hos tile.

The battle of Molino del Rey was fought on the 8th of September.  The
night of the 7th, Worth sent for his brigade and re gimental commanders,
with their staffs, to come to his quarters to recei ve instructions for
the morrow.  These orders contemplated a movement u p to within striking
distance of the Mills before daylight.  The enginee rs had reconnoitred
the ground as well as possible, and had acquired al l the information
necessary to base proper orders both for approach a nd attack.

By daylight on the morning of the 8th, the troops t o be engaged at
Molino were all at the places designated.  The grou nd in front of the
Mills, to the south, was commanded by the artillery  from the summit of
Chapultepec as well as by the lighter batteries at hand; but a charge
was made, and soon all was over.  Worth's troops en tered the Mills by



every door, and the enemy beat a hasty retreat back  to Chapultepec.  Had
this victory been followed up promptly, no doubt Am ericans and Mexicans
would have gone over the defences of Chapultepec so  near together that
the place would have fallen into our hands without further loss.  The
defenders of the works could not have fired upon us  without endangering
their own men.  This was not done, and five days la ter more valuable
lives were sacrificed to carry works which had been  so nearly in our
possession on the 8th.  I do not criticise the fail ure to capture
Chapultepec at this time.  The result that followed  the first assault
could not possibly have been foreseen, and to profi t by the unexpected
advantage, the commanding general must have been on  the spot and given
the necessary instructions at the moment, or the tr oops must have kept
on without orders.  It is always, however, in order  to follow a
retreating foe, unless stopped or otherwise directe d.  The loss on our
side at Molino del Rey was severe for the numbers e ngaged.  It was
especially so among commissioned officers.

I was with the earliest of the troops to enter the Mills.  In passing
through to the north side, looking towards Chapulte pec, I happened to
notice that there were armed Mexicans still on top of the building, only
a few feet from many of our men.  Not seeing any st airway or ladder
reaching to the top of the building, I took a few s oldiers, and had a
cart that happened to be standing near brought up, and, placing the
shafts against the wall and chocking the wheels so that the cart could
not back, used the shafts as a sort of ladder exten ding to within three
or four feet of the top.  By this I climbed to the roof of the building,
followed by a few men, but found a private soldier had preceded me by
some other way.  There were still quite a number of  Mexicans on the
roof, among them a major and five or six officers o f lower grades, who
had not succeeded in getting away before our troops  occupied the
building.  They still had their arms, while the sol dier before mentioned
was walking as sentry, guarding the prisoners he ha d SURROUNDED, all by
himself.  I halted the sentinel, received the sword s from the
commissioned officers, and proceeded, with the assi stance of the
soldiers now with me, to disable the muskets by str iking them against
the edge of the wall, and throw them to the ground below.

Molino del Rey was now captured, and the troops eng aged, with the
exception of an appropriate guard over the captured  position and
property, were marched back to their quarters in Ta cubaya. The
engagement did not last many minutes, but the kille d and wounded were
numerous for the number of troops engaged.

During the night of the 11th batteries were establi shed which could play
upon the fortifications of Chapultepec.  The bombar dment commenced early
on the morning of the 12th, but there was no furthe r engagement during
this day than that of the artillery.  General Scott  assigned the capture
of Chapultepec to General Pillow, but did not leave  the details to his
judgment. Two assaulting columns, two hundred and f ifty men each,
composed of volunteers for the occasion, were forme d.  They were
commanded by Captains McKinzie and Casey respective ly.  The assault was
successful, but bloody.

In later years, if not at the time, the battles of Molino del Rey and
Chapultepec have seemed to me to have been wholly u nnecessary.  When the
assaults upon the garitas of San Cosme and Belen we re determined upon,
the road running east to the former gate could have  been reached easily,
without an engagement, by moving along south of the  Mills until west of
them sufficiently far to be out of range, thence no rth to the road above



mentioned; or, if desirable to keep the two attacki ng columns nearer
together, the troops could have been turned east so  as to come on the
aqueduct road out of range of the guns from Chapult epec.  In like
manner, the troops designated to act against Belen could have kept east
of Chapultepec, out of range, and come on to the aq ueduct, also out of
range of Chapultepec. Molino del Rey and Chapultepe c would both have
been necessarily evacuated if this course had been pursued, for they
would have been turned.

General Quitman, a volunteer from the State of Miss issippi, who stood
well with the army both as a soldier and as a man, commanded the column
acting against Belen.  General Worth commanded the column against San
Cosme.  When Chapultepec fell the advance commenced  along the two
aqueduct roads.  I was on the road to San Cosme, an d witnessed most that
took place on that route.  When opposition was enco untered our troops
sheltered themselves by keeping under the arches su pporting the
aqueduct, advancing an arch at a time.  We encounte red no serious
obstruction until within gun-shot of the point wher e the road we were on
intersects that running east to the city, the point  where the aqueduct
turns at a right angle.  I have described the defen ces of this position
before.  There were but three commissioned officers  besides myself, that
I can now call to mind, with the advance when the a bove position was
reached. One of these officers was a Lieutenant Sem mes, of the Marine
Corps.  I think Captain Gore, and Lieutenant Judah,  of the 4th infantry,
were the others.  Our progress was stopped for the time by the single
piece of artillery at the angle of the roads and th e infantry occupying
the house-tops back from it.

West of the road from where we were, stood a house occupying the
south-west angle made by the San Cosme road and the  road we were moving
upon. A stone wall ran from the house along each of  these roads for a
considerable distance and thence back until it join ed, enclosing quite a
yard about the house.  I watched my opportunity and  skipped across the
road and behind the south wall.  Proceeding cautiou sly to the west
corner of the enclosure, I peeped around and seeing  nobody, continued,
still cautiously, until the road running east and w est was reached.  I
then returned to the troops, and called for volunte ers.  All that were
close to me, or that heard me, about a dozen, offer ed their services.
Commanding them to carry their arms at a trail, I w atched our
opportunity and got them across the road and under cover of the wall
beyond, before the enemy had a shot at us. Our men under cover of the
arches kept a close watch on the intrenchments that  crossed our path and
the house-tops beyond, and whenever a head showed i tself above the
parapets they would fire at it.  Our crossing was t hus made practicable
without loss.

When we reached a safe position I instructed my lit tle command again to
carry their arms at a trail, not to fire at the ene my until they were
ordered, and to move very cautiously following me u ntil the San Cosme
road was reached; we would then be on the flank of the men serving the
gun on the road, and with no obstruction between us  and them.  When we
reached the south-west corner of the enclosure befo re described, I saw
some United States troops pushing north through a s hallow ditch near by,
who had come up since my reconnaissance.  This was the company of
Captain Horace Brooks, of the artillery, acting as infantry.  I
explained to Brooks briefly what I had discovered a nd what I was about
to do.  He said, as I knew the ground and he did no t, I might go on and
he would follow.  As soon as we got on the road lea ding to the city the
troops serving the gun on the parapet retreated, an d those on the



house-tops near by followed; our men went after the m in such close
pursuit--the troops we had left under the arches jo ining--that a second
line across the road, about half-way between the fi rst and the garita,
was carried. No reinforcements had yet come up exce pt Brooks's company,
and the position we had taken was too advanced to b e held by so small a
force.  It was given up, but retaken later in the d ay, with some loss.

Worth's command gradually advanced to the front now  open to it.  Later
in the day in reconnoitring I found a church off to  the south of the
road, which looked to me as if the belfry would com mand the ground back
of the garita San Cosme.  I got an officer of the v oltigeurs, with a
mountain howitzer and men to work it, to go with me .  The road being in
possession of the enemy, we had to take the field t o the south to reach
the church.  This took us over several ditches brea st deep in water and
grown up with water plants.  These ditches, however , were not over eight
or ten feet in width.  The howitzer was taken to pi eces and carried by
the men to its destination.  When I knocked for adm ission a priest came
to the door who, while extremely polite, declined t o admit us.  With the
little Spanish then at my command, I explained to h im that he might save
property by opening the door, and he certainly woul d save himself from
becoming a prisoner, for a time at least; and besid es, I intended to go
in whether he consented or not.  He began to see hi s duty in the same
light that I did, and opened the door, though he di d not look as if it
gave him special pleasure to do so.  The gun was ca rried to the belfry
and put together.  We were not more than two or thr ee hundred yards from
San Cosme.  The shots from our little gun dropped i n upon the enemy and
created great confusion.  Why they did not send out  a small party and
capture us, I do not know.  We had no infantry or o ther defences besides
our one gun.

The effect of this gun upon the troops about the ga te of the city was so
marked that General Worth saw it from his position.  (*3) He was so
pleased that he sent a staff officer, Lieutenant Pe mberton--later
Lieutenant-General commanding the defences of Vicks burg--to bring me to
him.  He expressed his gratification at the service s the howitzer in the
church steeple was doing, saying that every shot wa s effective, and
ordered a captain of voltigeurs to report to me wit h another howitzer to
be placed along with the one already rendering so m uch service.  I could
not tell the General that there was not room enough  in the steeple for
another gun, because he probably would have looked upon such a statement
as a contradiction from a second lieutenant.  I too k the captain with
me, but did not use his gun.

The night of the 13th of September was spent by the  troops under General
Worth in the houses near San Cosme, and in line con fronting the general
line of the enemy across to Belen.  The troops that  I was with were in
the houses north of the road leading into the city,  and were engaged
during the night in cutting passage-ways from one h ouse to another
towards the town.  During the night Santa Anna, wit h his army--except
the deserters--left the city.  He liberated all the  convicts confined in
the town, hoping, no doubt, that they would inflict  upon us some injury
before daylight; but several hours after Santa Anna  was out of the way,
the city authorities sent a delegation to General S cott to ask--if not
demand--an armistice, respecting church property, t he rights of citizens
and the supremacy of the city government in the man agement of municipal
affairs.  General Scott declined to trammel himself  with conditions, but
gave assurances that those who chose to remain with in our lines would be
protected so long as they behaved themselves proper ly.



General Quitman had advanced along his line very su ccessfully on the
13th, so that at night his command occupied nearly the same position at
Belen that Worth's troops did about San Cosme. Afte r the interview above
related between General Scott and the city council,  orders were issued
for the cautious entry of both columns in the morni ng.  The troops under
Worth were to stop at the Alameda, a park near the west end of the city.
Quitman was to go directly to the Plaza, and take p ossession of the
Palace--a mass of buildings on the east side in whi ch Congress has its
sessions, the national courts are held, the public offices are all
located, the President resides, and much room is le ft for museums,
receptions, etc.  This is the building generally de signated as the
"Halls of the Montezumas."

CHAPTER XII.

PROMOTION TO FIRST LIEUTENANT--CAPTURE OF THE CITY OF MEXICO--THE ARMY
--MEXICAN SOLDIERS--PEACE NEGOTIATIONS.

On entering the city the troops were fired upon by the released
convicts, and possibly by deserters and hostile cit izens.  The streets
were deserted, and the place presented the appearan ce of a "city of the
dead," except for this firing by unseen persons fro m house-tops,
windows, and around corners.  In this firing the li eutenant-colonel of
my regiment, Garland, was badly wounded, Lieutenant  Sidney Smith, of the
4th infantry, was also wounded mortally.  He died a  few days after, and
by his death I was promoted to the grade of first l ieutenant.(*4)  I had
gone into the battle of Palo Alto in May, 1846, a s econd lieutenant, and
I entered the city of Mexico sixteen months later w ith the same rank,
after having been in all the engagements possible f or any one man and in
a regiment that lost more officers during the war t han it ever had
present at any one engagement.  My regiment lost fo ur commissioned
officers, all senior to me, by steamboat explosions  during the Mexican
war.  The Mexicans were not so discriminating.  The y sometimes picked
off my juniors.

General Scott soon followed the troops into the cit y, in state.  I
wonder that he was not fired upon, but I believe he  was not; at all
events he was not hurt.  He took quarters at first in the "Halls of the
Montezumas," and from there issued his wise and dis creet orders for the
government of a conquered city, and for suppressing  the hostile acts of
liberated convicts already spoken of--orders which challenge the respect
of all who study them.  Lawlessness was soon suppre ssed, and the City of
Mexico settled down into a quiet, law-abiding place .  The people began
to make their appearance upon the streets without f ear of the invaders.
Shortly afterwards the bulk of the troops were sent  from the city to the
villages at the foot of the mountains, four or five  miles to the south
and south-west.

Whether General Scott approved of the Mexican war a nd the manner in
which it was brought about, I have no means of know ing.  His orders to
troops indicate only a soldierly spirit, with proba bly a little regard
for the perpetuation of his own fame.  On the other  hand, General
Taylor's, I think, indicate that he considered the administration
accountable for the war, and felt no responsibility  resting on himself
further than for the faithful performance of his du ties.  Both generals
deserve the commendations of their countrymen and t o live in the
grateful memory of this people to the latest genera tion.



Earlier in this narrative I have stated that the pl ain, reached after
passing the mountains east of Perote, extends to th e cities of Puebla
and Mexico.  The route travelled by the army before  reaching Puebla,
goes over a pass in a spur of mountain coming up fr om the south.  This
pass is very susceptible of defence by a smaller ag ainst a larger force.
Again, the highest point of the road-bed between Ve ra Cruz and the City
of Mexico is over Rio Frio mountain, which also mig ht have been
successfully defended by an inferior against a supe rior force.  But by
moving north of the mountains, and about thirty mil es north of Puebla,
both of these passes would have been avoided.  The road from Perote to
the City of Mexico, by this latter route, is as lev el as the prairies in
our West.  Arriving due north from Puebla, troops c ould have been
detached to take possession of that place, and then  proceeding west with
the rest of the army no mountain would have been en countered before
reaching the City of Mexico.  It is true this road would have brought
troops in by Guadalupe--a town, church and detached  spur of mountain
about two miles north of the capital, all bearing t he same general name
--and at this point Lake Texcoco comes near to the mountain, which was
fortified both at the base and on the sides:  but t roops could have
passed north of the mountain and come in only a few  miles to the
north-west, and so flanked the position, as they ac tually did on the
south.

It has always seemed to me that this northern route  to the City of
Mexico, would have been the better one to have take n.  But my later
experience has taught me two lessons:  first, that things are seen
plainer after the events have occurred; second, tha t the most confident
critics are generally those who know the least abou t the matter
criticised.  I know just enough about the Mexican w ar to approve
heartily of most of the generalship, but to differ with a little of it.
It is natural that an important city like Puebla sh ould not have been
passed with contempt; it may be natural that the di rect road to it
should have been taken; but it could have been pass ed, its evacuation
insured and possession acquired without danger of e ncountering the enemy
in intricate mountain defiles.  In this same way th e City of Mexico
could have been approached without any danger of op position, except in
the open field.

But General Scott's successes are an answer to all criticism. He invaded
a populous country, penetrating two hundred and six ty miles into the
interior, with a force at no time equal to one-half  of that opposed to
him; he was without a base; the enemy was always in trenched, always on
the defensive; yet he won every battle, he captured  the capital, and
conquered the government.  Credit is due to the tro ops engaged, it is
true, but the plans and the strategy were the gener al's.

I had now made marches and been in battle under bot h General Scott and
General Taylor.  The former divided his force of 10 ,500 men into four
columns, starting a day apart, in moving from Puebl a to the capital of
the nation, when it was known that an army more tha n twice as large as
his own stood ready to resist his coming.  The road  was broad and the
country open except in crossing the Rio Frio mounta in.  General Taylor
pursued the same course in marching toward an enemy .  He moved even in
smaller bodies.  I never thought at the time to dou bt the infallibility
of these two generals in all matters pertaining to their profession.  I
supposed they moved in small bodies because more me n could not be passed
over a single road on the same day with their artil lery and necessary
trains.  Later I found the fallacy of this belief.  The rebellion, which



followed as a sequence to the Mexican war, never co uld have been
suppressed if larger bodies of men could not have b een moved at the same
time than was the custom under Scott and Taylor.

The victories in Mexico were, in every instance, ov er vastly superior
numbers.  There were two reasons for this.  Both Ge neral Scott and
General Taylor had such armies as are not often got  together.  At the
battles of Palo Alto and Resaca-de-la-Palma, Genera l Taylor had a small
army, but it was composed exclusively of regular tr oops, under the best
of drill and discipline.  Every officer, from the h ighest to the lowest,
was educated in his profession, not at West Point n ecessarily, but in
the camp, in garrison, and many of them in Indian w ars. The rank and
file were probably inferior, as material out of whi ch to make an army,
to the volunteers that participated in all the late r battles of the war;
but they were brave men, and then drill and discipl ine brought out all
there was in them.  A better army, man for man, pro bably never faced an
enemy than the one commanded by General Taylor in t he earliest two
engagements of the Mexican war.  The volunteers who  followed were of
better material, but without drill or discipline at  the start.  They
were associated with so many disciplined men and pr ofessionally educated
officers, that when they went into engagements it w as with a confidence
they would not have felt otherwise.  They became so ldiers themselves
almost at once.  All these conditions we would enjo y again in case of
war.

The Mexican army of that day was hardly an organiza tion.  The private
soldier was picked up from the lower class of the i nhabitants when
wanted; his consent was not asked; he was poorly cl othed, worse fed, and
seldom paid.  He was turned adrift when no longer w anted.  The officers
of the lower grades were but little superior to the  men.  With all this
I have seen as brave stands made by some of these m en as I have ever
seen made by soldiers.  Now Mexico has a standing a rmy larger than that
of the United States.  They have a military school modelled after West
Point.  Their officers are educated and, no doubt, generally brave.  The
Mexican war of 1846-8 would be an impossibility in this generation.

The Mexicans have shown a patriotism which it would  be well if we would
imitate in part, but with more regard to truth.  Th ey celebrate the
anniversaries of Chapultepec and Molino del Rey as of very great
victories.  The anniversaries are recognized as nat ional holidays.  At
these two battles, while the United States troops w ere victorious, it
was at very great sacrifice of life compared with w hat the Mexicans
suffered.  The Mexicans, as on many other occasions , stood up as well as
any troops ever did.  The trouble seemed to be the lack of experience
among the officers, which led them after a certain time to simply quit,
without being particularly whipped, but because the y had fought enough.
Their authorities of the present day grow enthusias tic over their theme
when telling of these victories, and speak with pri de of the large sum
of money they forced us to pay in the end.  With us , now twenty years
after the close of the most stupendous war ever kno wn, we have writers
--who profess devotion to the nation--engaged in tr ying to prove that the
Union forces were not victorious; practically, they  say, we were slashed
around from Donelson to Vicksburg and to Chattanoog a; and in the East
from Gettysburg to Appomattox, when the physical re bellion gave out from
sheer exhaustion.  There is no difference in the am ount of romance in
the two stories.

I would not have the anniversaries of our victories  celebrated, nor
those of our defeats made fast days and spent in hu miliation and prayer;



but I would like to see truthful history written. S uch history will do
full credit to the courage, endurance and soldierly  ability of the
American citizen, no matter what section of the cou ntry he hailed from,
or in what ranks he fought.  The justice of the cau se which in the end
prevailed, will, I doubt not, come to be acknowledg ed by every citizen
of the land, in time.  For the present, and so long  as there are living
witnesses of the great war of sections, there will be people who will
not be consoled for the loss of a cause which they believed to be holy.
As time passes, people, even of the South, will beg in to wonder how it
was possible that their ancestors ever fought for o r justified
institutions which acknowledged the right of proper ty in man.

After the fall of the capital and the dispersal of the government of
Mexico, it looked very much as if military occupati on of the country for
a long time might be necessary. General Scott at on ce began the
preparation of orders, regulations and laws in view  of this contingency.
He contemplated making the country pay all the expe nses of the
occupation, without the army becoming a perceptible  burden upon the
people.  His plan was to levy a direct tax upon the  separate states, and
collect, at the ports left open to trade, a duty on  all imports.  From
the beginning of the war private property had not b een taken, either for
the use of the army or of individuals, without full  compensation.  This
policy was to be pursued.  There were not troops en ough in the valley of
Mexico to occupy many points, but now that there wa s no organized army
of the enemy of any size, reinforcements could be g ot from the Rio
Grande, and there were also new volunteers arriving  from time to time,
all by way of Vera Cruz.  Military possession was t aken of Cuernavaca,
fifty miles south of the City of Mexico; of Toluca,  nearly as far west,
and of Pachuca, a mining town of great importance, some sixty miles to
the north-east.  Vera Cruz, Jalapa, Orizaba, and Pu ebla were already in
our possession.

Meanwhile the Mexican government had departed in th e person of Santa
Anna, and it looked doubtful for a time whether the  United States
commissioner, Mr. Trist, would find anybody to nego tiate with.  A
temporary government, however, was soon established  at Queretaro, and
Trist began negotiations for a conclusion of the wa r.  Before terms were
finally agreed upon he was ordered back to Washingt on, but General Scott
prevailed upon him to remain, as an arrangement had  been so nearly
reached, and the administration must approve his ac ts if he succeeded in
making such a treaty as had been contemplated in hi s instructions.  The
treaty was finally signed the 2d of February, 1848,  and accepted by the
government at Washington.  It is that known as the "Treaty of Guadalupe
Hidalgo," and secured to the United States the Rio Grande as the
boundary of Texas, and the whole territory then inc luded in New Mexico
and Upper California, for the sum of $15,000,000.

Soon after entering the city of Mexico, the opposit ion of Generals
Pillow, Worth and Colonel Duncan to General Scott b ecame very marked.
Scott claimed that they had demanded of the Preside nt his removal.  I do
not know whether this is so or not, but I do know o f their unconcealed
hostility to their chief.  At last he placed them i n arrest, and
preferred charges against them of insubordination a nd disrespect.  This
act brought on a crisis in the career of the genera l commanding.  He had
asserted from the beginning that the administration  was hostile to him;
that it had failed in its promises of men and war m aterial; that the
President himself had shown duplicity if not treach ery in the endeavor
to procure the appointment of Benton:  and the admi nistration now gave
open evidence of its enmity.  About the middle of F ebruary orders came



convening a court of inquiry, composed of Brevet Br igadier-General
Towson, the paymaster-general of the army, Brigadie r-General Cushing and
Colonel Belknap, to inquire into the conduct of the  accused and the
accuser, and shortly afterwards orders were receive d from Washington,
relieving Scott of the command of the army in the f ield and assigning
Major-General William O. Butler of Kentucky to the place.  This order
also released Pillow, Worth and Duncan from arrest.

If a change was to be made the selection of General  Butler was agreeable
to every one concerned, so far as I remember to hav e heard expressions
on the subject.  There were many who regarded the t reatment of General
Scott as harsh and unjust.  It is quite possible th at the vanity of the
General had led him to say and do things that affor ded a plausible
pretext to the administration for doing just what i t did and what it had
wanted to do from the start.  The court tried the a ccuser quite as much
as the accused.  It was adjourned before completing  its labors, to meet
in Frederick, Maryland.  General Scott left the cou ntry, and never after
had more than the nominal command of the army until  early in 1861.  He
certainly was not sustained in his efforts to maint ain discipline in
high places.

The efforts to kill off politically the two success ful generals, made
them both candidates for the Presidency.  General T aylor was nominated
in 1848, and was elected.  Four years later General  Scott received the
nomination but was badly beaten, and the party nomi nating him died with
his defeat.(*5)

CHAPTER XIII.

TREATY OF PEACE--MEXICAN BULL FIGHTS--REGIMENTAL QU ARTERMASTER--TRIP TO
POPOCATAPETL--TRIP TO THE CAVES OF MEXICO.

The treaty of peace between the two countries was s igned by the
commissioners of each side early in February, 1848.   It took a
considerable time for it to reach Washington, recei ve the approval of
the administration, and be finally ratified by the Senate.  It was
naturally supposed by the army that there would be no more fighting, and
officers and men were of course anxious to get home , but knowing there
must be delay they contented themselves as best the y could.  Every
Sunday there was a bull fight for the amusement of those who would pay
their fifty cents.  I attended one of them--just on e--not wishing to
leave the country without having witnessed the nati onal sport.  The
sight to me was sickening.  I could not see how hum an beings could enjoy
the sufferings of beasts, and often of men, as they  seemed to do on
these occasions.

At these sports there are usually from four to six bulls sacrificed.
The audience occupies seats around the ring in whic h the exhibition is
given, each seat but the foremost rising higher tha n the one in front,
so that every one can get a full view of the sport.   When all is ready a
bull is turned into the ring.  Three or four men co me in, mounted on the
merest skeletons of horses blind or blind-folded an d so weak that they
could not make a sudden turn with their riders with out danger of falling
down.  The men are armed with spears having a point  as sharp as a
needle.  Other men enter the arena on foot, armed w ith red flags and
explosives about the size of a musket cartridge.  T o each of these
explosives is fastened a barbed needle which serves  the purpose of



attaching them to the bull by running the needle in to the skin.  Before
the animal is turned loose a lot of these explosive s are attached to
him.  The pain from the pricking of the skin by the  needles is
exasperating; but when the explosions of the cartri dges commence the
animal becomes frantic.  As he makes a lunge toward s one horseman,
another runs a spear into him.  He turns towards hi s last tormentor when
a man on foot holds out a red flag; the bull rushes  for this and is
allowed to take it on his horns.  The flag drops an d covers the eyes of
the animal so that he is at a loss what to do; it i s jerked from him and
the torment is renewed.  When the animal is worked into an
uncontrollable frenzy, the horsemen withdraw, and t he matadores
--literally murderers--enter, armed with knives hav ing blades twelve or
eighteen inches long, and sharp.  The trick is to d odge an attack from
the animal and stab him to the heart as he passes. If these efforts fail
the bull is finally lassoed, held fast and killed b y driving a knife
blade into the spinal column just back of the horns .  He is then dragged
out by horses or mules, another is let into the rin g, and the same
performance is renewed.

On the occasion when I was present one of the bulls  was not turned aside
by the attacks in the rear, the presentations of th e red flag, etc.,
etc., but kept right on, and placing his horns unde r the flanks of a
horse threw him and his rider to the ground with gr eat force.  The horse
was killed and the rider lay prostrate as if dead.  The bull was then
lassoed and killed in the manner above described.  Men came in and
carried the dead man off in a litter.  When the sla ughtered bull and
horse were dragged out, a fresh bull was turned int o the ring.
Conspicuous among the spectators was the man who ha d been carried out on
a litter but a few minutes before.  He was only dea d so far as that
performance went; but the corpse was so lively that  it could not forego
the chance of witnessing the discomfiture of some o f his brethren who
might not be so fortunate.  There was a feeling of disgust manifested by
the audience to find that he had come to life again .  I confess that I
felt sorry to see the cruelty to the bull and the h orse.  I did not stay
for the conclusion of the performance; but while I did stay, there was
not a bull killed in the prescribed way.

Bull fights are now prohibited in the Federal Distr ict--embracing a
territory around the City of Mexico, somewhat large r than the District
of Columbia--and they are not an institution in any  part of the country.
During one of my recent visits to Mexico, bull figh ts were got up in my
honor at Puebla and at Pachuca.  I was not notified  in advance so as to
be able to decline and thus prevent the performance ; but in both cases I
civilly declined to attend.

Another amusement of the people of Mexico of that d ay, and one which
nearly all indulged in, male and female, old and yo ung, priest and
layman, was Monte playing.  Regular feast weeks wer e held every year at
what was then known as St. Augustin Tlalpam, eleven  miles out of town.
There were dealers to suit every class and conditio n of people.  In many
of the booths tlackos--the copper coin of the count ry, four of them
making six and a quarter cents of our money--were p iled up in great
quantities, with some silver, to accommodate the pe ople who could not
bet more than a few pennies at a time.  In other bo oths silver formed
the bulk of the capital of the bank, with a few dou bloons to be changed
if there should be a run of luck against the bank.  In some there was no
coin except gold.  Here the rich were said to bet a way their entire
estates in a single day.  All this is stopped now.



For myself, I was kept somewhat busy during the win ter of 1847-8.  My
regiment was stationed in Tacubaya.  I was regiment al quartermaster and
commissary.  General Scott had been unable to get c lothing for the
troops from the North.  The men were becoming--well , they needed
clothing.  Material had to be purchased, such as co uld be obtained, and
people employed to make it up into "Yankee uniforms ."  A quartermaster
in the city was designated to attend to this specia l duty; but clothing
was so much needed that it was seized as fast as ma de up.  A regiment
was glad to get a dozen suits at a time.  I had to look after this
matter for the 4th infantry.  Then our regimental f und had run down and
some of the musicians in the band had been without their extra pay for a
number of months.

The regimental bands at that day were kept up partl y by pay from the
government, and partly by pay from the regimental f und. There was
authority of law for enlisting a certain number of men as musicians.  So
many could receive the pay of non-commissioned offi cers of the various
grades, and the remainder the pay of privates.  Thi s would not secure a
band leader, nor good players on certain instrument s.  In garrison there
are various ways of keeping up a regimental fund su fficient to give
extra pay to musicians, establish libraries and ten -pin alleys,
subscribe to magazines and furnish many extra comfo rts to the men.  The
best device for supplying the fund is to issue brea d to the soldiers
instead of flour.  The ration used to be eighteen o unces per day of
either flour or bread; and one hundred pounds of fl our will make one
hundred and forty pounds of bread.  This saving was  purchased by the
commissary for the benefit of the fund.  In the eme rgency the 4th
infantry was laboring under, I rented a bakery in t he city, hired
bakers--Mexicans--bought fuel and whatever was nece ssary, and I also got
a contract from the chief commissary of the army fo r baking a large
amount of hard bread.  In two months I made more mo ney for the fund than
my pay amounted to during the entire war.  While st ationed at Monterey I
had relieved the post fund in the same way.  There,  however, was no
profit except in the saving of flour by converting it into bread.

In the spring of 1848 a party of officers obtained leave to visit
Popocatapetl, the highest volcano in America, and t o take an escort.  I
went with the party, many of whom afterwards occupi ed conspicuous
positions before the country.  Of those who "went s outh," and attained
high rank, there was Lieutenant Richard Anderson, w ho commanded a corps
at Spottsylvania; Captain Sibley, a major-general, and, after the war,
for a number of years in the employ of the Khedive of Egypt; Captain
George Crittenden, a rebel general; S. B. Buckner, who surrendered Fort
Donelson; and Mansfield Lovell, who commanded at Ne w Orleans before that
city fell into the hands of the National troops.  O f those who remained
on our side there were Captain Andrew Porter, Lieut enant C. P. Stone and
Lieutenant Z. B. Tower.  There were quite a number of other officers,
whose names I cannot recollect.

At a little village (Ozumba) near the base of Popoc atapetl, where we
purposed to commence the ascent, we procured guides  and two pack mules
with forage for our horses.  High up on the mountai n there was a
deserted house of one room, called the Vaqueria, wh ich had been occupied
years before by men in charge of cattle ranging on the mountain.  The
pasturage up there was very fine when we saw it, an d there were still
some cattle, descendants of the former domestic her d, which had now
become wild.  It was possible to go on horseback as  far as the Vaqueria,
though the road was somewhat hazardous in places. S ometimes it was very
narrow with a yawning precipice on one side, hundre ds of feet down to a



roaring mountain torrent below, and almost perpendi cular walls on the
other side.  At one of these places one of our mule s loaded with two
sacks of barley, one on each side, the two about as  big as he was,
struck his load against the mountain-side and was p recipitated to the
bottom.  The descent was steep but not perpendicula r.  The mule rolled
over and over until the bottom was reached, and we supposed of course
the poor animal was dashed to pieces.  What was our  surprise, not long
after we had gone into bivouac, to see the lost mul e, cargo and owner
coming up the ascent.  The load had protected the a nimal from serious
injury; and his owner had gone after him and found a way back to the
path leading up to the hut where we were to stay.

The night at the Vaqueria was one of the most unple asant I ever knew.
It was very cold and the rain fell in torrents.  A little higher up the
rain ceased and snow began.  The wind blew with gre at velocity.  The
log-cabin we were in had lost the roof entirely on one side, and on the
other it was hardly better then a sieve.  There was  little or no sleep
that night.  As soon as it was light the next morni ng, we started to
make the ascent to the summit.  The wind continued to blow with violence
and the weather was still cloudy, but there was nei ther rain nor snow.
The clouds, however, concealed from our view the co untry below us,
except at times a momentary glimpse could be got th rough a clear space
between them.  The wind carried the loose snow arou nd the mountain-sides
in such volumes as to make it almost impossible to stand up against it.
We labored on and on, until it became evident that the top could not be
reached before night, if at all in such a storm, an d we concluded to
return. The descent was easy and rapid, though dang erous, until we got
below the snow line.  At the cabin we mounted our h orses, and by night
were at Ozumba.

The fatigues of the day and the loss of sleep the n ight before drove us
to bed early.  Our beds consisted of a place on the  dirt-floor with a
blanket under us.  Soon all were asleep; but long b efore morning first
one and then another of our party began to cry out with excruciating
pain in the eyes.  Not one escaped it.  By morning the eyes of half the
party were so swollen that they were entirely close d.  The others
suffered pain equally.  The feeling was about what might be expected
from the prick of a sharp needle at a white heat.  We remained in
quarters until the afternoon bathing our eyes in co ld water. This
relieved us very much, and before night the pain ha d entirely left.  The
swelling, however, continued, and about half the pa rty still had their
eyes entirely closed; but we concluded to make a st art back, those who
could see a little leading the horses of those who could not see at all.
We moved back to the village of Ameca Ameca, some s ix miles, and stopped
again for the night.  The next morning all were ent irely well and free
from pain.  The weather was clear and Popocatapetl stood out in all its
beauty, the top looking as if not a mile away, and inviting us to
return.  About half the party were anxious to try t he ascent again, and
concluded to do so.  The remainder--I was with the remainder--concluded
that we had got all the pleasure there was to be ha d out of mountain
climbing, and that we would visit the great caves o f Mexico, some ninety
miles from where we then were, on the road to Acapu lco.

The party that ascended the mountain the second tim e succeeded in
reaching the crater at the top, with but little of the labor they
encountered in their first attempt.  Three of them- -Anderson, Stone and
Buckner--wrote accounts of their journey, which wer e published at the
time.  I made no notes of this excursion, and have read nothing about it
since, but it seems to me that I can see the whole of it as vividly as



if it were but yesterday.  I have been back at Amec a Ameca, and the
village beyond, twice in the last five years.  The scene had not changed
materially from my recollection of it.

The party which I was with moved south down the val ley to the town of
Cuantla, some forty miles from Ameca Ameca.  The la tter stands on the
plain at the foot of Popocatapetl, at an elevation of about eight
thousand feet above tide water.  The slope down is gradual as the
traveller moves south, but one would not judge that , in going to
Cuantla, descent enough had been made to occasion a  material change in
the climate and productions of the soil; but such i s the case.  In the
morning we left a temperate climate where the cerea ls and fruits are
those common to the United States, we halted in the  evening in a
tropical climate where the orange and banana, the c offee and the
sugar-cane were flourishing.  We had been travellin g, apparently,
on a plain all day, but in the direction of the flo w of water.

Soon after the capture of the City of Mexico an arm istice had been
agreed to, designating the limits beyond which troo ps of the respective
armies were not to go during its continuance. Our p arty knew nothing
about these limits.  As we approached Cuantla bugle s sounded the
assembly, and soldiers rushed from the guard-house in the edge of the
town towards us.  Our party halted, and I tied a wh ite pocket
handkerchief to a stick and, using it as a flag of truce, proceeded on
to the town.  Captains Sibley and Porter followed a  few hundred yards
behind.  I was detained at the guard-house until a messenger could be
dispatched to the quarters of the commanding genera l, who authorized
that I should be conducted to him.  I had been with  the general but a
few minutes when the two officers following announc ed themselves.  The
Mexican general reminded us that it was a violation  of the truce for us
to be there.  However, as we had no special authori ty from our own
commanding general, and as we knew nothing about th e terms of the truce,
we were permitted to occupy a vacant house outside the guard for the
night, with the promise of a guide to put us on the  road to Cuernavaca
the next morning.

Cuernavaca is a town west of Guantla.  The country through which we
passed, between these two towns, is tropical in cli mate and productions
and rich in scenery.  At one point, about half-way between the two
places, the road goes over a low pass in the mounta ins in which there is
a very quaint old town, the inhabitants of which at  that day were nearly
all full-blooded Indians.  Very few of them even sp oke Spanish.  The
houses were built of stone and generally only one s tory high.  The
streets were narrow, and had probably been paved be fore Cortez visited
the country.  They had not been graded, but the pav ing had been done on
the natural surface.  We had with us one vehicle, a  cart, which was
probably the first wheeled vehicle that had ever pa ssed through that
town.

On a hill overlooking this town stands the tomb of an ancient king; and
it was understood that the inhabitants venerated th is tomb very highly,
as well as the memory of the ruler who was supposed  to be buried in it.
We ascended the mountain and surveyed the tomb; but  it showed no
particular marks of architectural taste, mechanical  skill or advanced
civilization.  The next day we went into Cuernavaca .

After a day's rest at Cuernavaca our party set out again on the journey
to the great caves of Mexico.  We had proceeded but  a few miles when we
were stopped, as before, by a guard and notified th at the terms of the



existing armistice did not permit us to go further in that direction.
Upon convincing the guard that we were a mere party  of pleasure seekers
desirous of visiting the great natural curiosities of the country which
we expected soon to leave, we were conducted to a l arge hacienda near
by, and directed to remain there until the commandi ng general of that
department could be communicated with and his decis ion obtained as to
whether we should be permitted to pursue our journe y.  The guard
promised to send a messenger at once, and expected a reply by night.  At
night there was no response from the commanding gen eral, but the captain
of the guard was sure he would have a reply by morn ing.  Again in the
morning there was no reply.  The second evening the  same thing happened,
and finally we learned that the guard had sent no m essage or messenger
to the department commander.  We determined therefo re to go on unless
stopped by a force sufficient to compel obedience.

After a few hours' travel we came to a town where a  scene similar to the
one at Cuantia occurred.  The commanding officer se nt a guide to conduct
our party around the village and to put us upon our  road again.  This
was the last interruption:  that night we rested at  a large coffee
plantation, some eight miles from the cave we were on the way to visit.
It must have been a Saturday night; the peons had b een paid off, and
spent part of the night in gambling away their scan ty week's earnings.
Their coin was principally copper, and I do not bel ieve there was a man
among them who had received as much as twenty-five cents in money.  They
were as much excited, however, as if they had been staking thousands.  I
recollect one poor fellow, who had lost his last tl acko, pulled off his
shirt and, in the most excited manner, put that up on the turn of a
card.  Monte was the game played, the place out of doors, near the
window of the room occupied by the officers of our party.

The next morning we were at the mouth of the cave a t an early hour,
provided with guides, candles and rockets.  We expl ored to a distance of
about three miles from the entrance, and found a su ccession of chambers
of great dimensions and of great beauty when lit up  with our rockets.
Stalactites and stalagmites of all sizes were disco vered.  Some of the
former were many feet in diameter and extended from  ceiling to floor;
some of the latter were but a few feet high from th e floor; but the
formation is going on constantly, and many centurie s hence these
stalagmites will extend to the ceiling and become c omplete columns.  The
stalagmites were all a little concave, and the cavi ties were filled with
water.  The water percolates through the roof, a dr op at a time--often
the drops several minutes apart--and more or less c harged with mineral
matter.  Evaporation goes on slowly, leaving the mi neral behind.  This
in time makes the immense columns, many of them tho usands of tons in
weight, which serve to support the roofs over the v ast chambers.  I
recollect that at one point in the cave one of thes e columns is of such
huge proportions that there is only a narrow passag e left on either side
of it.  Some of our party became satisfied with the ir explorations
before we had reached the point to which the guides  were accustomed to
take explorers, and started back without guides.  C oming to the large
column spoken of, they followed it entirely around,  and commenced
retracing their steps into the bowels of the mounta in, without being
aware of the fact.  When the rest of us had complet ed our explorations,
we started out with our guides, but had not gone fa r before we saw the
torches of an approaching party.  We could not conc eive who these could
be, for all of us had come in together, and there w ere none but
ourselves at the entrance when we started in. Very soon we found it was
our friends.  It took them some time to conceive ho w they had got where
they were.  They were sure they had kept straight o n for the mouth of



the cave, and had gone about far enough to have rea ched it.

CHAPTER XIV.

RETURN OF THE ARMY--MARRIAGE--ORDERED TO THE PACIFI C COAST--CROSSING THE
ISTHMUS--ARRIVAL AT SAN FRANCISCO.

My experience in the Mexican war was of great advan tage to me
afterwards.  Besides the many practical lessons it taught, the war
brought nearly all the officers of the regular army  together so as to
make them personally acquainted.  It also brought t hem in contact with
volunteers, many of whom served in the war of the r ebellion afterwards.
Then, in my particular case, I had been at West Poi nt at about the right
time to meet most of the graduates who were of a su itable age at the
breaking out of the rebellion to be trusted with la rge commands.
Graduating in 1843, I was at the military academy f rom one to four years
with all cadets who graduated between 1840 and 1846 --seven classes.
These classes embraced more than fifty officers who  afterwards became
generals on one side or the other in the rebellion,  many of them holding
high commands.  All the older officers, who became conspicuous in the
rebellion, I had also served with and known in Mexi co:  Lee, J. E.
Johnston, A. S. Johnston, Holmes, Hebert and a numb er of others on the
Confederate side; McCall, Mansfield, Phil. Kearney and others on the
National side.  The acquaintance thus formed was of  immense service to
me in the war of the rebellion--I mean what I learn ed of the characters
of those to whom I was afterwards opposed.  I do no t pretend to say that
all movements, or even many of them, were made with  special reference to
the characteristics of the commander against whom t hey were directed.
But my appreciation of my enemies was certainly aff ected by this
knowledge.  The natural disposition of most people is to clothe a
commander of a large army whom they do not know, wi th almost superhuman
abilities.  A large part of the National army, for instance, and most of
the press of the country, clothed General Lee with just such qualities,
but I had known him personally, and knew that he wa s mortal; and it was
just as well that I felt this.

The treaty of peace was at last ratified, and the e vacuation of Mexico
by United States troops was ordered.  Early in June  the troops in the
City of Mexico began to move out.  Many of them, in cluding the brigade
to which I belonged, were assembled at Jalapa, abov e the vomito, to
await the arrival of transports at Vera Cruz:  but with all this
precaution my regiment and others were in camp on t he sand beach in a
July sun, for about a week before embarking, while the fever raged with
great virulence in Vera Cruz, not two miles away.  I can call to mind
only one person, an officer, who died of the diseas e.  My regiment was
sent to Pascagoula, Mississippi, to spend the summe r.  As soon as it was
settled in camp I obtained a leave of absence for f our months and
proceeded to St. Louis.  On the 22d of August, 1848 , I was married to
Miss Julia Dent, the lady of whom I have before spo ken.  We visited my
parents and relations in Ohio, and, at the end of m y leave, proceeded to
my post at Sackett's Harbor, New York.  In April fo llowing I was ordered
to Detroit, Michigan, where two years were spent wi th but few important
incidents.

The present constitution of the State of Michigan w as ratified during
this time.  By the terms of one of its provisions, all citizens of the
United States residing within the State at the time  of the ratification



became citizens of Michigan also. During my stay in  Detroit there was an
election for city officers.  Mr. Zachariah Chandler  was the candidate of
the Whigs for the office of Mayor, and was elected,  although the city
was then reckoned democratic.  All the officers sta tioned there at the
time who offered their votes were permitted to cast  them.  I did not
offer mine, however, as I did not wish to consider myself a citizen of
Michigan.  This was Mr. Chandler's first entry into  politics, a career
he followed ever after with great success, and in w hich he died enjoying
the friendship, esteem and love of his countrymen.

In the spring of 1851 the garrison at Detroit was t ransferred to
Sackett's Harbor, and in the following spring the e ntire 4th infantry
was ordered to the Pacific Coast.  It was decided t hat Mrs. Grant should
visit my parents at first for a few months, and the n remain with her own
family at their St. Louis home until an opportunity  offered of sending
for her.  In the month of April the regiment was as sembled at Governor's
Island, New York Harbor, and on the 5th of July eig ht companies sailed
for Aspinwall.  We numbered a little over seven hun dred persons,
including the families of officers and soldiers.  P assage was secured
for us on the old steamer Ohio, commanded at the ti me by Captain
Schenck, of the navy.  It had not been determined, until a day or two
before starting, that the 4th infantry should go by  the Ohio;
consequently, a complement of passengers had alread y been secured.  The
addition of over seven hundred to this list crowded  the steamer most
uncomfortably, especially for the tropics in July.

In eight days Aspinwall was reached.  At that time the streets of the
town were eight or ten inches under water, and foot  passengers passed
from place to place on raised foot-walks. July is a t the height of the
wet season, on the Isthmus.  At intervals the rain would pour down in
streams, followed in not many minutes by a blazing,  tropical summer's
sun.  These alternate changes, from rain to sunshin e, were continuous in
the afternoons.  I wondered how any person could li ve many months in
Aspinwall, and wondered still more why any one trie d.

In the summer of 1852 the Panama railroad was compl eted only to the
point where it now crosses the Chagres River.  From  there passengers
were carried by boats to Gorgona, at which place th ey took mules for
Panama, some twenty-five miles further.  Those who travelled over the
Isthmus in those days will remember that boats on t he Chagres River were
propelled by natives not inconveniently burdened wi th clothing.  These
boats carried thirty to forty passengers each.  The  crews consisted of
six men to a boat, armed with long poles.  There we re planks wide enough
for a man to walk on conveniently, running along th e sides of each boat
from end to end.  The men would start from the bow,  place one end of
their poles against the river bottom, brace their s houlders against the
other end, and then walk to the stern as rapidly as  they could.  In this
way from a mile to a mile and a half an hour could be made, against the
current of the river.

I, as regimental quartermaster, had charge of the p ublic property and
had also to look after the transportation.  A contr act had been entered
into with the steamship company in New York for the  transportation of
the regiment to California, including the Isthmus t ransit.  A certain
amount of baggage was allowed per man, and saddle a nimals were to be
furnished to commissioned officers and to all disab led persons.  The
regiment, with the exception of one company left as  guards to the public
property--camp and garrison equipage principally--a nd the soldiers with
families, took boats, propelled as above described,  for Gorgona.  From



this place they marched to Panama, and were soon co mfortably on the
steamer anchored in the bay, some three or four mil es from the town.  I,
with one company of troops and all the soldiers wit h families, all the
tents, mess chests and camp kettles, was sent to Cr uces, a town a few
miles higher up the Chagres River than Gorgona.  Th ere I found an
impecunious American who had taken the contract to furnish
transportation for the regiment at a stipulated pri ce per hundred pounds
for the freight and so much for each saddle animal.   But when we reached
Cruces there was not a mule, either for pack or sad dle, in the place.
The contractor promised that the animals should be on hand in the
morning.  In the morning he said that they were on the way from some
imaginary place, and would arrive in the course of the day.  This went
on until I saw that he could not procure the animal s at all at the price
he had promised to furnish them for.  The unusual n umber of passengers
that had come over on the steamer, and the large am ount of freight to
pack, had created an unprecedented demand for mules .  Some of the
passengers paid as high as forty dollars for the us e of a mule to ride
twenty-five miles, when the mule would not have sol d for ten dollars in
that market at other times. Meanwhile the cholera h ad broken out, and
men were dying every hour.  To diminish the food fo r the disease, I
permitted the company detailed with me to proceed t o Panama.  The
captain and the doctors accompanied the men, and I was left alone with
the sick and the soldiers who had families.  The re giment at Panama was
also affected with the disease; but there were bett er accommodations for
the well on the steamer, and a hospital, for those taken with the
disease, on an old hulk anchored a mile off.  There  were also hospital
tents on shore on the island of Flamingo, which sta nds in the bay.

I was about a week at Cruces before transportation began to come in.
About one-third of the people with me died, either at Cruces or on the
way to Panama.  There was no agent of the transport ation company at
Cruces to consult, or to take the responsibility of  procuring
transportation at a price which would secure it.  I  therefore myself
dismissed the contractor and made a new contract wi th a native, at more
than double the original price.  Thus we finally re ached Panama.  The
steamer, however, could not proceed until the chole ra abated, and the
regiment was detained still longer.  Altogether, on  the Isthmus and on
the Pacific side, we were delayed six weeks.  About  one-seventh of those
who left New York harbor with the 4th infantry on t he 5th of July, now
lie buried on the Isthmus of Panama or on Flamingo island in Panama Bay.

One amusing circumstance occurred while we were lyi ng at anchor in
Panama Bay.  In the regiment there was a Lieutenant  Slaughter who was
very liable to sea-sickness.  It almost made him si ck to see the wave of
a table-cloth when the servants were spreading it.  Soon after his
graduation, Slaughter was ordered to California and  took passage by a
sailing vessel going around Cape Horn.  The vessel was seven months
making the voyage, and Slaughter was sick every mom ent of the time,
never more so than while lying at anchor after reac hing his place of
destination. On landing in California he found orde rs which had come by
the Isthmus, notifying him of a mistake in his assi gnment; he should
have been ordered to the northern lakes.  He starte d back by the Isthmus
route and was sick all the way.  But when he arrive d at the East he was
again ordered to California, this time definitely, and at this date was
making his third trip.  He was as sick as ever, and  had been so for more
than a month while lying at anchor in the bay.  I r emember him well,
seated with his elbows on the table in front of him , his chin between
his hands, and looking the picture of despair.  At last he broke out, "I
wish I had taken my father's advice; he wanted me t o go into the navy;



if I had done so, I should not have had to go to se a so much."  Poor
Slaughter! it was his last sea voyage.  He was kill ed by Indians in
Oregon.

By the last of August the cholera had so abated tha t it was deemed safe
to start.  The disease did not break out again on t he way to California,
and we reached San Francisco early in September.

CHAPTER XV.

SAN FRANCISCO--EARLY CALIFORNIA EXPERIENCES--LIFE O N THE PACIFIC COAST
--PROMOTED CAPTAIN--FLUSH TIMES IN CALIFORNIA.

San Francisco at that day was a lively place.  Gold , or placer digging
as it was called, was at its height.  Steamers plie d daily between San
Francisco and both Stockton and Sacramento. Passeng ers and gold from the
southern mines came by the Stockton boat; from the northern mines by
Sacramento.  In the evening when these boats arrive d, Long Wharf--there
was but one wharf in San Francisco in 1852--was ali ve with people
crowding to meet the miners as they came down to se ll their "dust" and
to "have a time."  Of these some were runners for h otels, boarding
houses or restaurants; others belonged to a class o f impecunious
adventurers, of good manners and good presence, who  were ever on the
alert to make the acquaintance of people with some ready means, in the
hope of being asked to take a meal at a restaurant.   Many were young men
of good family, good education and gentlemanly inst incts.  Their parents
had been able to support them during their minority , and to give them
good educations, but not to maintain them afterward s.  From 1849 to 1853
there was a rush of people to the Pacific coast, of  the class described.
All thought that fortunes were to be picked up, wit hout effort, in the
gold fields on the Pacific.  Some realized more tha n their most sanguine
expectations; but for one such there were hundreds disappointed, many of
whom now fill unknown graves; others died wrecks of  their former selves,
and many, without a vicious instinct, became crimin als and outcasts.
Many of the real scenes in early California life ex ceed in strangeness
and interest any of the mere products of the brain of the novelist.

Those early days in California brought out characte r.  It was a long way
off then, and the journey was expensive.  The fortu nate could go by Cape
Horn or by the Isthmus of Panama; but the mass of p ioneers crossed the
plains with their ox-teams.  This took an entire su mmer.  They were very
lucky when they got through with a yoke of worn-out  cattle.  All other
means were exhausted in procuring the outfit on the  Missouri River.  The
immigrant, on arriving, found himself a stranger, i n a strange land, far
from friends.  Time pressed, for the little means t hat could be realized
from the sale of what was left of the outfit would not support a man
long at California prices.  Many became discouraged .  Others would take
off their coats and look for a job, no matter what it might be.  These
succeeded as a rule. There were many young men who had studied
professions before they went to California, and who  had never done a
day's manual labor in their lives, who took in the situation at once and
went to work to make a start at anything they could  get to do.  Some
supplied carpenters and masons with material--carry ing plank, brick, or
mortar, as the case might be; others drove stages, drays, or baggage
wagons, until they could do better.  More became di scouraged early and
spent their time looking up people who would "treat ," or lounging about
restaurants and gambling houses where free lunches were furnished daily.



They were welcomed at these places because they oft en brought in miners
who proved good customers.

My regiment spent a few weeks at Benicia barracks, and then was ordered
to Fort Vancouver, on the Columbia River, then in O regon Territory.
During the winter of 1852-3 the territory was divid ed, all north of the
Columbia River being taken from Oregon to make Wash ington Territory.

Prices for all kinds of supplies were so high on th e Pacific coast from
1849 until at least 1853--that it would have been i mpossible for
officers of the army to exist upon their pay, if it  had not been that
authority was given them to purchase from the commi ssary such supplies
as he kept, at New Orleans wholesale prices.  A coo k could not be hired
for the pay of a captain.  The cook could do better .  At Benicia, in
1852, flour was 25 cents per pound; potatoes were 1 6 cents; beets,
turnips and cabbage, 6 cents; onions, 37 1/2 cents;  meat and other
articles in proportion.  In 1853 at Vancouver veget ables were a little
lower.  I with three other officers concluded that we would raise a crop
for ourselves, and by selling the surplus realize s omething handsome.  I
bought a pair of horses that had crossed the plains  that summer and were
very poor.  They recuperated rapidly, however, and proved a good team to
break up the ground with.  I performed all the labo r of breaking up the
ground while the other officers planted the potatoe s.  Our crop was
enormous.  Luckily for us the Columbia River rose t o a great height from
the melting of the snow in the mountains in June, a nd overflowed and
killed most of our crop.  This saved digging it up,  for everybody on the
Pacific coast seemed to have come to the conclusion  at the same time
that agriculture would be profitable.  In 1853 more  than three-quarters
of the potatoes raised were permitted to rot in the  ground, or had to be
thrown away.  The only potatoes we sold were to our  own mess.

While I was stationed on the Pacific coast we were free from Indian
wars.  There were quite a number of remnants of tri bes in the vicinity
of Portland in Oregon, and of Fort Vancouver in Was hington Territory.
They had generally acquired some of the vices of ci vilization, but none
of the virtues, except in individual cases.  The Hu dson's Bay Company
had held the North-west with their trading posts fo r many years before
the United States was represented on the Pacific co ast.  They still
retained posts along the Columbia River and one at Fort Vancouver, when
I was there.  Their treatment of the Indians had br ought out the better
qualities of the savages.  Farming had been underta ken by the company to
supply the Indians with bread and vegetables; they raised some cattle
and horses; and they had now taught the Indians to do the labor of the
farm and herd. They always compensated them for the ir labor, and always
gave them goods of uniform quality and at uniform p rice.

Before the advent of the American, the medium of ex change between the
Indian and the white man was pelts.  Afterward it w as silver coin.  If
an Indian received in the sale of a horse a fifty d ollar gold piece, not
an infrequent occurrence, the first thing he did wa s to exchange it for
American half dollars. These he could count.  He wo uld then commence his
purchases, paying for each article separately, as h e got it.  He would
not trust any one to add up the bill and pay it all  at once.  At that
day fifty dollar gold pieces, not the issue of the government, were
common on the Pacific coast.  They were called slug s.

The Indians, along the lower Columbia as far as the  Cascades and on the
lower Willamette, died off very fast during the yea r I spent in that
section; for besides acquiring the vices of the whi te people they had



acquired also their diseases.  The measles and the small-pox were both
amazingly fatal.  In their wild state, before the a ppearance of the
white man among them, the principal complaints they  were subject to were
those produced by long involuntary fasting, violent  exercise in pursuit
of game, and over-eating.  Instinct more than reaso n had taught them a
remedy for these ills.  It was the steam bath.  Som ething like a
bake-oven was built, large enough to admit a man ly ing down. Bushes were
stuck in the ground in two rows, about six feet lon g and some two or
three feet apart; other bushes connected the rows a t one end.  The tops
of the bushes were drawn together to interlace, and  confined in that
position; the whole was then plastered over with we t clay until every
opening was filled. Just inside the open end of the  oven the floor was
scooped out so as to make a hole that would hold a bucket or two of
water. These ovens were always built on the banks o f a stream, a big
spring, or pool of water.  When a patient required a bath, a fire was
built near the oven and a pile of stones put upon i t. The cavity at the
front was then filled with water.  When the stones were sufficiently
heated, the patient would draw himself into the ove n; a blanket would be
thrown over the open end, and hot stones put into t he water until the
patient could stand it no longer.  He was then with drawn from his steam
bath and doused into the cold stream near by.  This  treatment may have
answered with the early ailments of the Indians.  W ith the measles or
small-pox it would kill every time.

During my year on the Columbia River, the small-pox  exterminated one
small remnant of a band of Indians entirely, and re duced others
materially.  I do not think there was a case of rec overy among them,
until the doctor with the Hudson Bay Company took t he matter in hand and
established a hospital.  Nearly every case he treat ed recovered.  I
never, myself, saw the treatment described in the p receding paragraph,
but have heard it described by persons who have wit nessed it.  The
decimation among the Indians I knew of personally, and the hospital,
established for their benefit, was a Hudson's Bay b uilding not a stone's
throw from my own quarters.

The death of Colonel Bliss, of the Adjutant General 's department, which
occurred July 5th, 1853, promoted me to the captain cy of a company then
stationed at Humboldt Bay, California.  The notice reached me in
September of the same year, and I very soon started  to join my new
command.  There was no way of reaching Humboldt at that time except to
take passage on a San Francisco sailing vessel goin g after lumber.  Red
wood, a species of cedar, which on the Pacific coas t takes the place
filled by white pine in the East, then abounded on the banks of Humboldt
Bay.  There were extensive saw-mills engaged in pre paring this lumber
for the San Francisco market, and sailing vessels, used in getting it to
market, furnished the only means of communication b etween Humboldt and
the balance of the world.

I was obliged to remain in San Francisco for severa l days before I found
a vessel.  This gave me a good opportunity of compa ring the San
Francisco of 1852 with that of 1853.  As before sta ted, there had been
but one wharf in front of the city in 1852--Long Wh arf.  In 1853 the
town had grown out into the bay beyond what was the  end of this wharf
when I first saw it.  Streets and houses had been b uilt out on piles
where the year before the largest vessels visiting the port lay at
anchor or tied to the wharf.  There was no filling under the streets or
houses.  San Francisco presented the same general a ppearance as the year
before; that is, eating, drinking and gambling hous es were conspicuous
for their number and publicity.  They were on the f irst floor, with



doors wide open.  At all hours of the day and night  in walking the
streets, the eye was regaled, on every block near t he water front, by
the sight of players at faro. Often broken places w ere found in the
street, large enough to let a man down into the wat er below.  I have but
little doubt that many of the people who went to th e Pacific coast in
the early days of the gold excitement, and have nev er been heard from
since, or who were heard from for a time and then c eased to write, found
watery graves beneath the houses or streets built o ver San Francisco
Bay.

Besides the gambling in cards there was gambling on  a larger scale in
city lots.  These were sold "On Change," much as st ocks are now sold on
Wall Street.  Cash, at time of purchase, was always  paid by the broker;
but the purchaser had only to put up his margin.  H e was charged at the
rate of two or three per cent. a month on the diffe rence, besides
commissions.  The sand hills, some of them almost i naccessible to
foot-passengers, were surveyed off and mapped into fifty vara lots--a
vara being a Spanish yard.  These were sold at firs t at very low prices,
but were sold and resold for higher prices until th ey went up to many
thousands of dollars.  The brokers did a fine busin ess, and so did many
such purchasers as were sharp enough to quit purcha sing before the final
crash came.  As the city grew, the sand hills back of the town furnished
material for filling up the bay under the houses an d streets, and still
further out. The temporary houses, first built over  the water in the
harbor, soon gave way to more solid structures.  Th e main business part
of the city now is on solid ground, made where vess els of the largest
class lay at anchor in the early days.  I was in Sa n Francisco again in
1854.  Gambling houses had disappeared from public view.  The city had
become staid and orderly.

CHAPTER XVI.

RESIGNATION--PRIVATE LIFE--LIFE AT GALENA--THE COMI NG CRISIS.

My family, all this while, was at the East.  It con sisted now of a wife
and two children.  I saw no chance of supporting th em on the Pacific
coast out of my pay as an army officer.  I conclude d, therefore, to
resign, and in March applied for a leave of absence  until the end of the
July following, tendering my resignation to take ef fect at the end of
that time.  I left the Pacific coast very much atta ched to it, and with
the full expectation of making it my future home.  That expectation and
that hope remained uppermost in my mind until the L ieutenant-Generalcy
bill was introduced into Congress in the winter of 1863-4.  The passage
of that bill, and my promotion, blasted my last hop e of ever becoming a
citizen of the further West.

In the late summer of 1854 I rejoined my family, to  find in it a son
whom I had never seen, born while I was on the Isth mus of Panama.  I was
now to commence, at the age of thirty-two, a new st ruggle for our
support.  My wife had a farm near St. Louis, to whi ch we went, but I had
no means to stock it.  A house had to be built also .  I worked very
hard, never losing a day because of bad weather, an d accomplished the
object in a moderate way.  If nothing else could be  done I would load a
cord of wood on a wagon and take it to the city for  sale.  I managed to
keep along very well until 1858, when I was attacke d by fever and ague.
I had suffered very severely and for a long time fr om this disease,
while a boy in Ohio.  It lasted now over a year, an d, while it did not



keep me in the house, it did interfere greatly with  the amount of work I
was able to perform.  In the fall of 1858 I sold ou t my stock, crops and
farming utensils at auction, and gave up farming.

In the winter I established a partnership with Harr y Boggs, a cousin of
Mrs.  Grant, in the real estate agency business.  I  spent that winter at
St. Louis myself, but did not take my family into t own until the spring.
Our business might have become prosperous if I had been able to wait for
it to grow.  As it was, there was no more than one person could attend
to, and not enough to support two families.  While a citizen of St.
Louis and engaged in the real estate agency busines s, I was a candidate
for the office of county engineer, an office of res pectability and
emolument which would have been very acceptable to me at that time.  The
incumbent was appointed by the county court, which consisted of five
members.  My opponent had the advantage of birth ov er me (he was a
citizen by adoption) and carried off the prize.  I now withdrew from the
co-partnership with Boggs, and, in May, 1860, remov ed to Galena,
Illinois, and took a clerkship in my father's store .

While a citizen of Missouri, my first opportunity f or casting a vote at
a Presidential election occurred.  I had been in th e army from before
attaining my majority and had thought but little ab out politics,
although I was a Whig by education and a great admi rer of Mr. Clay.  But
the Whig party had ceased to exist before I had an opportunity of
exercising the privilege of casting a ballot; the K now-Nothing party had
taken its place, but was on the wane; and the Repub lican party was in a
chaotic state and had not yet received a name.  It had no existence in
the Slave States except at points on the borders ne xt to Free States.
In St. Louis City and County, what afterwards becam e the Republican
party was known as the Free-Soil Democracy, led by the Honorable Frank
P. Blair.  Most of my neighbors had known me as an officer of the army
with Whig proclivities.  They had been on the same side, and, on the
death of their party, many had become Know-Nothings , or members of the
American party. There was a lodge near my new home,  and I was invited to
join it.  I accepted the invitation; was initiated;  attended a meeting
just one week later, and never went to another afte rwards.

I have no apologies to make for having been one wee k a member of the
American party; for I still think native-born citiz ens of the United
States should have as much protection, as many priv ileges in their
native country, as those who voluntarily select it for a home.  But all
secret, oath-bound political parties are dangerous to any nation, no
matter how pure or how patriotic the motives and pr inciples which first
bring them together.  No political party can or oug ht to exist when one
of its corner-stones is opposition to freedom of th ought and to the
right to worship God "according to the dictate of o ne's own conscience,"
or according to the creed of any religious denomina tion whatever.
Nevertheless, if a sect sets up its laws as binding  above the State
laws, wherever the two come in conflict this claim must be resisted and
suppressed at whatever cost.

Up to the Mexican war there were a few out and out abolitionists, men
who carried their hostility to slavery into all ele ctions, from those
for a justice of the peace up to the Presidency of the United States.
They were noisy but not numerous.  But the great ma jority of people at
the North, where slavery did not exist, were oppose d to the institution,
and looked upon its existence in any part of the co untry as unfortunate.
They did not hold the States where slavery existed responsible for it;
and believed that protection should be given to the  right of property in



slaves until some satisfactory way could be reached  to be rid of the
institution.  Opposition to slavery was not a creed  of either political
party.  In some sections more anti-slavery men belo nged to the
Democratic party, and in others to the Whigs.  But with the inauguration
of the Mexican war, in fact with the annexation of Texas, "the
inevitable conflict" commenced.

As the time for the Presidential election of 1856-- the first at which I
had the opportunity of voting--approached, party fe eling began to run
high.  The Republican party was regarded in the Sou th and the border
States not only as opposed to the extension of slav ery, but as favoring
the compulsory abolition of the institution without  compensation to the
owners.  The most horrible visions seemed to presen t themselves to the
minds of people who, one would suppose, ought to ha ve known better.
Many educated and, otherwise, sensible persons appe ared to believe that
emancipation meant social equality.  Treason to the  Government was
openly advocated and was not rebuked.  It was evide nt to my mind that
the election of a Republican President in 1856 mean t the secession of
all the Slave States, and rebellion.  Under these c ircumstances I
preferred the success of a candidate whose election  would prevent or
postpone secession, to seeing the country plunged i nto a war the end of
which no man could foretell.  With a Democrat elect ed by the unanimous
vote of the Slave States, there could be no pretext  for secession for
four years.  I very much hoped that the passions of  the people would
subside in that time, and the catastrophe be averte d altogether; if it
was not, I believed the country would be better pre pared to receive the
shock and to resist it.  I therefore voted for Jame s Buchanan for
President.  Four years later the Republican party w as successful in
electing its candidate to the Presidency.  The civi lized world has
learned the consequence.  Four millions of human be ings held as chattels
have been liberated; the ballot has been given to t hem; the free schools
of the country have been opened to their children.  The nation still
lives, and the people are just as free to avoid soc ial intimacy with the
blacks as ever they were, or as they are with white  people.

While living in Galena I was nominally only a clerk  supporting myself
and family on a stipulated salary.  In reality my p osition was
different.  My father had never lived in Galena him self, but had
established my two brothers there, the one next you nger than myself in
charge of the business, assisted by the youngest.  When I went there it
was my father's intention to give up all connection  with the business
himself, and to establish his three sons in it:  bu t the brother who had
really built up the business was sinking with consu mption, and it was
not thought best to make any change while he was in  this condition.  He
lived until September, 1861, when he succumbed to t hat insidious disease
which always flatters its victims into the belief t hat they are growing
better up to the close of life.  A more honorable m an never transacted
business.  In September, 1861, I was engaged in an employment which
required all my attention elsewhere.

During the eleven months that I lived in Galena pri or to the first call
for volunteers, I had been strictly attentive to my  business, and had
made but few acquaintances other than customers and  people engaged in
the same line with myself.  When the election took place in November,
1860, I had not been a resident of Illinois long en ough to gain
citizenship and could not, therefore, vote.  I was really glad of this
at the time, for my pledges would have compelled me  to vote for Stephen
A. Douglas, who had no possible chance of election.   The contest was
really between Mr. Breckinridge and Mr. Lincoln; be tween minority rule



and rule by the majority.  I wanted, as between the se candidates, to see
Mr. Lincoln elected.  Excitement ran high during th e canvass, and
torch-light processions enlivened the scene in the generally quiet
streets of Galena many nights during the campaign.  I did not parade
with either party, but occasionally met with the "w ide awakes"
--Republicans--in their rooms, and superintended th eir drill.  It was
evident, from the time of the Chicago nomination to  the close of the
canvass, that the election of the Republican candid ate would be the
signal for some of the Southern States to secede.  I still had hopes
that the four years which had elapsed since the fir st nomination of a
Presidential candidate by a party distinctly oppose d to slavery
extension, had given time for the extreme pro-slave ry sentiment to cool
down; for the Southerners to think well before they  took the awful leap
which they had so vehemently threatened.  But I was  mistaken.

The Republican candidate was elected, and solid sub stantial people of
the North-west, and I presume the same order of peo ple throughout the
entire North, felt very serious, but determined, af ter this event.  It
was very much discussed whether the South would car ry out its threat to
secede and set up a separate government, the corner -stone of which
should be, protection to the "Divine" institution o f slavery.  For there
were people who believed in the "divinity" of human  slavery, as there
are now people who believe Mormonism and Polygamy t o be ordained by the
Most High.  We forgive them for entertaining such n otions, but forbid
their practice.  It was generally believed that the re would be a flurry;
that some of the extreme Southern States would go s o far as to pass
ordinances of secession.  But the common impression  was that this step
was so plainly suicidal for the South, that the mov ement would not
spread over much of the territory and would not las t long.

Doubtless the founders of our government, the major ity of them at least,
regarded the confederation of the colonies as an ex periment.  Each
colony considered itself a separate government; tha t the confederation
was for mutual protection against a foreign foe, an d the prevention of
strife and war among themselves.  If there had been  a desire on the part
of any single State to withdraw from the compact at  any time while the
number of States was limited to the original thirte en, I do not suppose
there would have been any to contest the right, no matter how much the
determination might have been regretted. The proble m changed on the
ratification of the Constitution by all the colonie s; it changed still
more when amendments were added; and if the right o f any one State to
withdraw continued to exist at all after the ratifi cation of the
Constitution, it certainly ceased on the formation of new States, at
least so far as the new States themselves were conc erned.  It was never
possessed at all by Florida or the States west of t he Mississippi, all
of which were purchased by the treasury of the enti re nation. Texas and
the territory brought into the Union in consequence  of annexation, were
purchased with both blood and treasure; and Texas, with a domain greater
than that of any European state except Russia, was permitted to retain
as state property all the public lands within its b orders.  It would
have been ingratitude and injustice of the most fla grant sort for this
State to withdraw from the Union after all that had  been spent and done
to introduce her; yet, if separation had actually o ccurred, Texas must
necessarily have gone with the South, both on accou nt of her
institutions and her geographical position. Secessi on was illogical as
well as impracticable; it was revolution.

Now, the right of revolution is an inherent one.  W hen people are
oppressed by their government, it is a natural righ t they enjoy to



relieve themselves of the oppression, if they are s trong enough, either
by withdrawal from it, or by overthrowing it and su bstituting a
government more acceptable.  But any people or part  of a people who
resort to this remedy, stake their lives, their pro perty, and every
claim for protection given by citizenship--on the i ssue.  Victory, or
the conditions imposed by the conqueror--must be th e result.

In the case of the war between the States it would have been the exact
truth if the South had said,--"We do not want to li ve with you Northern
people any longer; we know our institution of slave ry is obnoxious to
you, and, as you are growing numerically stronger t han we, it may at
some time in the future be endangered.  So long as you permitted us to
control the government, and with the aid of a few f riends at the North
to enact laws constituting your section a guard aga inst the escape of
our property, we were willing to live with you.  Yo u have been
submissive to our rule heretofore; but it looks now  as if you did not
intend to continue so, and we will remain in the Un ion no longer."
Instead of this the seceding States cried lustily,- -"Let us alone; you
have no constitutional power to interfere with us."   Newspapers and
people at the North reiterated the cry.  Individual s might ignore the
constitution; but the Nation itself must not only o bey it, but must
enforce the strictest construction of that instrume nt; the construction
put upon it by the Southerners themselves.  The fac t is the constitution
did not apply to any such contingency as the one ex isting from 1861 to
1865.  Its framers never dreamed of such a continge ncy occurring.  If
they had foreseen it, the probabilities are they wo uld have sanctioned
the right of a State or States to withdraw rather t han that there should
be war between brothers.

The framers were wise in their generation and wante d to do the very best
possible to secure their own liberty and independen ce, and that also of
their descendants to the latest days.  It is prepos terous to suppose
that the people of one generation can lay down the best and only rules
of government for all who are to come after them, a nd under unforeseen
contingencies.  At the time of the framing of our c onstitution the only
physical forces that had been subdued and made to s erve man and do his
labor, were the currents in the streams and in the air we breathe. Rude
machinery, propelled by water power, had been inven ted; sails to propel
ships upon the waters had been set to catch the pas sing breeze--but the
application of stream to propel vessels against bot h wind and current,
and machinery to do all manner of work had not been  thought of.  The
instantaneous transmission of messages around the w orld by means of
electricity would probably at that day have been at tributed to
witchcraft or a league with the Devil.  Immaterial circumstances had
changed as greatly as material ones.  We could not and ought not to be
rigidly bound by the rules laid down under circumst ances so different
for emergencies so utterly unanticipated.  The fath ers themselves would
have been the first to declare that their prerogati ves were not
irrevocable.  They would surely have resisted seces sion could they have
lived to see the shape it assumed.

I travelled through the Northwest considerably duri ng the winter of
1860-1.  We had customers in all the little towns i n south-west
Wisconsin, south-east Minnesota and north-east Iowa .  These generally
knew I had been a captain in the regular army and h ad served through the
Mexican war.  Consequently wherever I stopped at ni ght, some of the
people would come to the public-house where I was, and sit till a late
hour discussing the probabilities of the future.  M y own views at that
time were like those officially expressed by Mr. Se ward at a later day,



that "the war would be over in ninety days."  I con tinued to entertain
these views until after the battle of Shiloh.  I be lieve now that there
would have been no more battles at the West after t he capture of Fort
Donelson if all the troops in that region had been under a single
commander who would have followed up that victory.

There is little doubt in my mind now that the preva iling sentiment of
the South would have been opposed to secession in 1 860 and 1861, if
there had been a fair and calm expression of opinio n, unbiased by
threats, and if the ballot of one legal voter had c ounted for as much as
that of any other.  But there was no calm discussio n of the question.
Demagogues who were too old to enter the army if th ere should be a war,
others who entertained so high an opinion of their own ability that they
did not believe they could be spared from the direc tion of the affairs
of state in such an event, declaimed vehemently and  unceasingly against
the North; against its aggressions upon the South; its interference with
Southern rights, etc., etc.  They denounced the Nor therners as cowards,
poltroons, negro-worshippers; claimed that one Sout hern man was equal to
five Northern men in battle; that if the South woul d stand up for its
rights the North would back down.  Mr. Jefferson Da vis said in a speech,
delivered at La Grange, Mississippi, before the sec ession of that State,
that he would agree to drink all the blood spilled south of Mason and
Dixon's line if there should be a war.  The young m en who would have the
fighting to do in case of war, believed all these s tatements, both in
regard to the aggressiveness of the North and its c owardice.  They, too,
cried out for a separation from such people.  The g reat bulk of the
legal voters of the South were men who owned no sla ves; their homes were
generally in the hills and poor country; their faci lities for educating
their children, even up to the point of reading and  writing, were very
limited; their interest in the contest was very mea gre--what there was,
if they had been capable of seeing it, was with the  North; they too
needed emancipation.  Under the old regime they wer e looked down upon by
those who controlled all the affairs in the interes t of slave-owners, as
poor white trash who were allowed the ballot so lon g as they cast it
according to direction.

I am aware that this last statement may be disputed  and individual
testimony perhaps adduced to show that in ante-bell um days the ballot
was as untrammelled in the south as in any section of the country; but
in the face of any such contradiction I reassert th e statement.  The
shot-gun was not resorted to.  Masked men did not r ide over the country
at night intimidating voters; but there was a firm feeling that a class
existed in every State with a sort of divine right to control public
affairs.  If they could not get this control by one  means they must by
another.  The end justified the means.  The coercio n, if mild, was
complete.

There were two political parties, it is true, in al l the States, both
strong in numbers and respectability, but both equa lly loyal to the
institution which stood paramount in Southern eyes to all other
institutions in state or nation.  The slave-owners were the minority,
but governed both parties.  Had politics ever divid ed the slave-holders
and the non-slave-holders, the majority would have been obliged to
yield, or internecine war would have been the conse quence.  I do not
know that the Southern people were to blame for thi s condition of
affairs. There was a time when slavery was not prof itable, and the
discussion of the merits of the institution was con fined almost
exclusively to the territory where it existed.  The  States of Virginia
and Kentucky came near abolishing slavery by their own acts, one State



defeating the measure by a tie vote and the other o nly lacking one.  But
when the institution became profitable, all talk of  its abolition ceased
where it existed; and naturally, as human nature is  constituted,
arguments were adduced in its support.  The cotton- gin probably had much
to do with the justification of slavery.

The winter of 1860-1 will be remembered by middle-a ged people of to-day
as one of great excitement.  South Carolina promptl y seceded after the
result of the Presidential election was known.  Oth er Southern States
proposed to follow.  In some of them the Union sent iment was so strong
that it had to be suppressed by force.  Maryland, D elaware, Kentucky and
Missouri, all Slave States, failed to pass ordinanc es of secession; but
they were all represented in the so-called congress  of the so-called
Confederate States.  The Governor and Lieutenant-Go vernor of Missouri,
in 1861, Jackson and Reynolds, were both supporters  of the rebellion and
took refuge with the enemy.  The governor soon died , and the
lieutenant-governor assumed his office; issued proc lamations as governor
of the State; was recognized as such by the Confede rate Government, and
continued his pretensions until the collapse of the  rebellion. The South
claimed the sovereignty of States, but claimed the right to coerce into
their confederation such States as they wanted, tha t is, all the States
where slavery existed.  They did not seem to think this course
inconsistent.  The fact is, the Southern slave-owne rs believed that, in
some way, the ownership of slaves conferred a sort of patent of
nobility--a right to govern independent of the inte rest or wishes of
those who did not hold such property.  They convinc ed themselves, first,
of the divine origin of the institution and, next, that that particular
institution was not safe in the hands of any body o f legislators but
themselves.

Meanwhile the Administration of President Buchanan looked helplessly on
and proclaimed that the general government had no p ower to interfere;
that the Nation had no power to save its own life.  Mr. Buchanan had in
his cabinet two members at least, who were as earne st--to use a mild
term--in the cause of secession as Mr. Davis or any  Southern statesman.
One of them, Floyd, the Secretary of War, scattered  the army so that
much of it could be captured when hostilities shoul d commence, and
distributed the cannon and small arms from Northern  arsenals throughout
the South so as to be on hand when treason wanted t hem.  The navy was
scattered in like manner.  The President did not pr event his cabinet
preparing for war upon their government, either by destroying its
resources or storing them in the South until a de f acto government was
established with Jefferson Davis as its President, and Montgomery,
Alabama, as the Capital.  The secessionists had the n to leave the
cabinet.  In their own estimation they were aliens in the country which
had given them birth.  Loyal men were put into thei r places.  Treason in
the executive branch of the government was estopped .  But the harm had
already been done.  The stable door was locked afte r the horse had been
stolen.

During all of the trying winter of 1860-1, when the  Southerners were so
defiant that they would not allow within their bord ers the expression of
a sentiment hostile to their views, it was a brave man indeed who could
stand up and proclaim his loyalty to the Union.  On  the other hand men
at the North--prominent men--proclaimed that the go vernment had no power
to coerce the South into submission to the laws of the land; that if the
North undertook to raise armies to go south, these armies would have to
march over the dead bodies of the speakers.  A port ion of the press of
the North was constantly proclaiming similar views.  When the time



arrived for the President-elect to go to the capita l of the Nation to be
sworn into office, it was deemed unsafe for him to travel, not only as a
President-elect, but as any private citizen should be allowed to do.
Instead of going in a special car, receiving the go od wishes of his
constituents at all the stations along the road, he  was obliged to stop
on the way and to be smuggled into the capital.  He  disappeared from
public view on his journey, and the next the countr y knew, his arrival
was announced at the capital.  There is little doub t that he would have
been assassinated if he had attempted to travel ope nly throughout his
journey.

CHAPTER XVII.

OUTBREAK OF THE REBELLION--PRESIDING AT A UNION MEE TING--MUSTERING
OFFICER OF STATE TROOPS--LYON AT CAMP JACKSON--SERVICES TENDERED TO THE
GOVERNMENT.

The 4th of March, 1861, came, and Abraham Lincoln w as sworn to maintain
the Union against all its enemies.  The secession o f one State after
another followed, until eleven had gone out.  On th e 11th of April Fort
Sumter, a National fort in the harbor of Charleston , South Carolina, was
fired upon by the Southerners and a few days after was captured.  The
Confederates proclaimed themselves aliens, and ther eby debarred
themselves of all right to claim protection under t he Constitution of
the United States.  We did not admit the fact that they were aliens, but
all the same, they debarred themselves of the right  to expect better
treatment than people of any other foreign state wh o make war upon an
independent nation.  Upon the firing on Sumter Pres ident Lincoln issued
his first call for troops and soon after a proclama tion convening
Congress in extra session.  The call was for 75,000  volunteers for
ninety days' service.  If the shot fired at Fort Su mter "was heard
around the world," the call of the President for 75 ,000 men was heard
throughout the Northern States.  There was not a st ate in the North of a
million of inhabitants that would not have furnishe d the entire number
faster than arms could have been supplied to them, if it had been
necessary.

As soon as the news of the call for volunteers reac hed Galena, posters
were stuck up calling for a meeting of the citizens  at the court-house
in the evening.  Business ceased entirely; all was excitement; for a
time there were no party distinctions; all were Uni on men, determined to
avenge the insult to the national flag.  In the eve ning the court-house
was packed.  Although a comparative stranger I was called upon to
preside; the sole reason, possibly, was that I had been in the army and
had seen service.  With much embarrassment and some  prompting I made out
to announce the object of the meeting.  Speeches we re in order, but it
is doubtful whether it would have been safe just th en to make other than
patriotic ones.  There was probably no one in the h ouse, however, who
felt like making any other.  The two principal spee ches were by B. B.
Howard, the post-master and a Breckinridge Democrat  at the November
election the fall before, and John A. Rawlins, an e lector on the Douglas
ticket.  E. B. Washburne, with whom I was not acqua inted at that time,
came in after the meeting had been organized, and e xpressed, I
understood afterwards, a little surprise that Galen a could not furnish a
presiding officer for such an occasion without taki ng a stranger.  He
came forward and was introduced, and made a speech appealing to the
patriotism of the meeting.



After the speaking was over volunteers were called for to form a
company.  The quota of Illinois had been fixed at s ix regiments; and it
was supposed that one company would be as much as w ould be accepted from
Galena.  The company was raised and the officers an d non-commissioned
officers elected before the meeting adjourned.  I d eclined the captaincy
before the balloting, but announced that I would ai d the company in
every way I could and would be found in the service  in some position if
there should be a war.  I never went into our leath er store after that
meeting, to put up a package or do other business.

The ladies of Galena were quite as patriotic as the  men.  They could not
enlist, but they conceived the idea of sending thei r first company to
the field uniformed.  They came to me to get a desc ription of the United
States uniform for infantry; subscribed and bought the material;
procured tailors to cut out the garments, and the l adies made them up.
In a few days the company was in uniform and ready to report at the
State capital for assignment.  The men all turned o ut the morning after
their enlistment, and I took charge, divided them i nto squads and
superintended their drill.  When they were ready to  go to Springfield I
went with them and remained there until they were a ssigned to a
regiment.

There were so many more volunteers than had been ca lled for that the
question whom to accept was quite embarrassing to t he governor, Richard
Yates.  The legislature was in session at the time,  however, and came to
his relief.  A law was enacted authorizing the gove rnor to accept the
services of ten additional regiments, one from each  congressional
district, for one month, to be paid by the State, b ut pledged to go into
the service of the United States if there should be  a further call
during their term.  Even with this relief the gover nor was still very
much embarrassed.  Before the war was over he was l ike the President
when he was taken with the varioloid:  "at last he had something he
could give to all who wanted it."

In time the Galena company was mustered into the Un ited States service,
forming a part of the 11th Illinois volunteer infan try.  My duties, I
thought, had ended at Springfield, and I was prepar ed to start home by
the evening train, leaving at nine o'clock.  Up to that time I do not
think I had been introduced to Governor Yates, or h ad ever spoken to
him.  I knew him by sight, however, because he was living at the same
hotel and I often saw him at table.  The evening I was to quit the
capital I left the supper room before the governor and was standing at
the front door when he came out.  He spoke to me, c alling me by my old
army title "Captain," and said he understood that I  was about leaving
the city.  I answered that I was.  He said he would  be glad if I would
remain over-night and call at the Executive office the next morning.
I complied with his request, and was asked to go in to the
Adjutant-General's office and render such assistanc e as I could, the
governor saying that my army experience would be of  great service there.
I accepted the proposition.

My old army experience I found indeed of very great  service.  I was no
clerk, nor had I any capacity to become one.  The o nly place I ever
found in my life to put a paper so as to find it ag ain was either a side
coat-pocket or the hands of a clerk or secretary mo re careful than
myself.  But I had been quartermaster, commissary a nd adjutant in the
field.  The army forms were familiar to me and I co uld direct how they
should be made out.  There was a clerk in the offic e of the



Adjutant-General who supplied my deficiencies.  The  ease with which the
State of Illinois settled its accounts with the gov ernment at the close
of the war is evidence of the efficiency of Mr. Loo mis as an accountant
on a large scale.  He remained in the office until that time.

As I have stated, the legislature authorized the go vernor to accept the
services of ten additional regiments.  I had charge  of mustering these
regiments into the State service.  They were assemb led at the most
convenient railroad centres in their respective con gressional districts.
I detailed officers to muster in a portion of them,  but mustered three
in the southern part of the State myself.  One of t hese was to assemble
at Belleville, some eighteen miles south-east of St . Louis.  When I got
there I found that only one or two companies had ar rived. There was no
probability of the regiment coming together under f ive days.  This gave
me a few idle days which I concluded to spend in St . Louis.

There was a considerable force of State militia at Camp Jackson, on the
outskirts of St. Louis, at the time.  There is but little doubt that it
was the design of Governor Claiborn Jackson to have  these troops ready
to seize the United States arsenal and the city of St. Louis.  Why they
did not do so I do not know. There was but a small garrison, two
companies I think, under Captain N. Lyon at the ars enal, and but for the
timely services of the Hon. F. P. Blair, I have lit tle doubt that St.
Louis would have gone into rebel hands, and with it  the arsenal with all
its arms and ammunition.

Blair was a leader among the Union men of St. Louis  in 1861. There was
no State government in Missouri at the time that wo uld sanction the
raising of troops or commissioned officers to prote ct United States
property, but Blair had probably procured some form  of authority from
the President to raise troops in Missouri and to mu ster them into the
service of the United States.  At all events, he di d raise a regiment
and took command himself as Colonel.  With this for ce he reported to
Captain Lyon and placed himself and regiment under his orders.  It was
whispered that Lyon thus reinforced intended to bre ak up Camp Jackson
and capture the militia.  I went down to the arsena l in the morning to
see the troops start out.  I had known Lyon for two  years at West Point
and in the old army afterwards.  Blair I knew very well by sight.  I had
heard him speak in the canvass of 1858, possibly se veral times, but I
had never spoken to him.  As the troops marched out  of the enclosure
around the arsenal, Blair was on his horse outside forming them into
line preparatory to their march.  I introduced myse lf to him and had a
few moments' conversation and expressed my sympathy  with his purpose.
This was my first personal acquaintance with the Ho norable--afterwards
Major-General F. P. Blair.  Camp Jackson surrendere d without a fight and
the garrison was marched down to the arsenal as pri soners of war.

Up to this time the enemies of the government in St . Louis had been bold
and defiant, while Union men were quiet but determi ned.  The enemies had
their head-quarters in a central and public positio n on Pine Street,
near Fifth--from which the rebel flag was flaunted boldly.  The Union
men had a place of meeting somewhere in the city, I  did not know where,
and I doubt whether they dared to enrage the enemie s of the government
by placing the national flag outside their head-qua rters.  As soon as
the news of the capture of Camp Jackson reached the  city the condition
of affairs was changed.  Union men became rampant, aggressive, and, if
you will, intolerant.  They proclaimed their sentim ents boldly, and were
impatient at anything like disrespect for the Union .  The secessionists
became quiet but were filled with suppressed rage.  They had been



playing the bully.  The Union men ordered the rebel  flag taken down from
the building on Pine Street.  The command was given  in tones of
authority and it was taken down, never to be raised  again in St. Louis.

I witnessed the scene.  I had heard of the surrende r of the camp and
that the garrison was on its way to the arsenal.  I  had seen the troops
start out in the morning and had wished them succes s.  I now determined
to go to the arsenal and await their arrival and co ngratulate them.  I
stepped on a car standing at the corner of 4th and Pine streets, and saw
a crowd of people standing quietly in front of the head-quarters, who
were there for the purpose of hauling down the flag .  There were squads
of other people at intervals down the street.  They  too were quiet but
filled with suppressed rage, and muttered their res entment at the insult
to, what they called, "their" flag.  Before the car  I was in had
started, a dapper little fellow--he would be called  a dude at this day
--stepped in.  He was in a great state of excitemen t and used adjectives
freely to express his contempt for the Union and fo r those who had just
perpetrated such an outrage upon the rights of a fr ee people.  There was
only one other passenger in the car besides myself when this young man
entered.  He evidently expected to find nothing but  sympathy when he got
away from the "mud sills" engaged in compelling a " free people" to pull
down a flag they adored.  He turned to me saying:  "Things have come to
a ---- pretty pass when a free people can't choose their own flag.
Where I came from if a man dares to say a word in f avor of the Union we
hang him to a limb of the first tree we come to."  I replied that "after
all we were not so intolerant in St. Louis as we mi ght be; I had not
seen a single rebel hung yet, nor heard of one; the re were plenty of
them who ought to be, however."  The young man subs ided.  He was so
crestfallen that I believe if I had ordered him to leave the car he
would have gone quietly out, saying to himself:  "M ore Yankee
oppression."

By nightfall the late defenders of Camp Jackson wer e all within the
walls of the St. Louis arsenal, prisoners of war.  The next day I left
St. Louis for Mattoon, Illinois, where I was to mus ter in the regiment
from that congressional district.  This was the 21s t Illinois infantry,
the regiment of which I subsequently became colonel .  I mustered one
regiment afterwards, when my services for the State  were about closed.

Brigadier-General John Pope was stationed at Spring field, as United
States mustering officer, all the time I was in the  State service.  He
was a native of Illinois and well acquainted with m ost of the prominent
men in the State.  I was a carpet-bagger and knew b ut few of them.
While I was on duty at Springfield the senators, re presentatives in
Congress, ax-governors and the State legislators we re nearly all at the
State capital.  The only acquaintance I made among them was with the
governor, whom I was serving, and, by chance, with Senator S. A.
Douglas.  The only members of Congress I knew were Washburne and Philip
Foulk.  With the former, though he represented my d istrict and we were
citizens of the same town, I only became acquainted  at the meeting when
the first company of Galena volunteers was raised.  Foulk I had known in
St. Louis when I was a citizen of that city.  I had  been three years at
West Point with Pope and had served with him a shor t time during the
Mexican war, under General Taylor.  I saw a good de al of him during my
service with the State.  On one occasion he said to  me that I ought to
go into the United States service.  I told him I in tended to do so if
there was a war.  He spoke of his acquaintance with  the public men of
the State, and said he could get them to recommend me for a position and
that he would do all he could for me.  I declined t o receive endorsement



for permission to fight for my country.

Going home for a day or two soon after this convers ation with General
Pope, I wrote from Galena the following letter to t he Adjutant-General
of the Army.

GALENA, ILLINOIS, May 24, 1861.

COL. L. THOMAS Adjt.  Gen.  U. S. A., Washington, D . C.

SIR:--Having served for fifteen years in the regula r army, including
four years at West Point, and feeling it the duty o f every one who has
been educated at the Government expense to offer th eir services for the
support of that Government, I have the honor, very respectfully, to
tender my services, until the close of the war, in such capacity as may
be offered.  I would say, in view of my present age  and length of
service, I feel myself competent to command a regim ent, if the
President, in his judgment, should see fit to intru st one to me.

Since the first call of the President I have been s erving on the staff
of the Governor of this State, rendering such aid a s I could in the
organization of our State militia, and am still eng aged in that
capacity.  A letter addressed to me at Springfield,  Illinois, will reach
me.

I am very respectfully, Your obt. svt., U. S. GRANT .

This letter failed to elicit an answer from the Adj utant-General of the
Army.  I presume it was hardly read by him, and cer tainly it could not
have been submitted to higher authority. Subsequent  to the war General
Badeau having heard of this letter applied to the W ar Department for a
copy of it.  The letter could not be found and no o ne recollected ever
having seen it.  I took no copy when it was written .  Long after the
application of General Badeau, General Townsend, wh o had become
Adjutant-General of the Army, while packing up pape rs preparatory to the
removal of his office, found this letter in some ou t-of-the-way place.
It had not been destroyed, but it had not been regu larly filed away.

I felt some hesitation in suggesting rank as high a s the colonelcy of a
regiment, feeling somewhat doubtful whether I would  be equal to the
position.  But I had seen nearly every colonel who had been mustered in
from the State of Illinois, and some from Indiana, and felt that if they
could command a regiment properly, and with credit,  I could also.

Having but little to do after the muster of the las t of the regiments
authorized by the State legislature, I asked and ob tained of the
governor leave of absence for a week to visit my pa rents in Covington,
Kentucky, immediately opposite Cincinnati.  General  McClellan had been
made a major-general and had his headquarters at Ci ncinnati.  In reality
I wanted to see him.  I had known him slightly at W est Point, where we
served one year together, and in the Mexican war.  I was in hopes that
when he saw me he would offer me a position on his staff.  I called on
two successive days at his office but failed to see  him on either
occasion, and returned to Springfield.



CHAPTER XVIII.

APPOINTED COLONEL OF THE 21ST ILLINOIS--PERSONNEL O F THE REGIMENT
--GENERAL LOGAN--MARCH TO MISSOURI--MOVEMENT AGAINST HARRIS AT FLORIDA,
MO.--GENERAL POPE IN COMMAND--STATIONED AT MEXICO, MO.

While I was absent from the State capital on this o ccasion the
President's second call for troops was issued.  Thi s time it was for
300,000 men, for three years or the war.  This brou ght into the United
States service all the regiments then in the State service.  These had
elected their officers from highest to lowest and w ere accepted with
their organizations as they were, except in two ins tances.  A Chicago
regiment, the 19th infantry, had elected a very you ng man to the
colonelcy.  When it came to taking the field the re giment asked to have
another appointed colonel and the one they had prev iously chosen made
lieutenant-colonel.  The 21st regiment of infantry,  mustered in by me at
Mattoon, refused to go into the service with the co lonel of their
selection in any position.  While I was still absen t Governor Yates
appointed me colonel of this latter regiment.  A fe w days after I was in
charge of it and in camp on the fair grounds near S pringfield.

My regiment was composed in large part of young men  of as good social
position as any in their section of the State.  It embraced the sons of
farmers, lawyers, physicians, politicians, merchant s, bankers and
ministers, and some men of maturer years who had fi lled such positions
themselves.  There were also men in it who could be  led astray; and the
colonel, elected by the votes of the regiment, had proved to be fully
capable of developing all there was in his men of r ecklessness.  It was
said that he even went so far at times as to take t he guard from their
posts and go with them to the village near by and m ake a night of it.
When there came a prospect of battle the regiment w anted to have some
one else to lead them.  I found it very hard work f or a few days to
bring all the men into anything like subordination;  but the great
majority favored discipline, and by the application  of a little regular
army punishment all were reduced to as good discipl ine as one could ask.

The ten regiments which had volunteered in the Stat e service for thirty
days, it will be remembered, had done so with a ple dge to go into the
National service if called upon within that time. W hen they volunteered
the government had only called for ninety days' enl istments.  Men were
called now for three years or the war.  They felt t hat this change of
period released them from the obligation of re-volu nteering.  When I was
appointed colonel, the 21st regiment was still in t he State service.
About the time they were to be mustered into the Un ited States service,
such of them as would go, two members of Congress f rom the State,
McClernand and Logan, appeared at the capital and I  was introduced to
them.  I had never seen either of them before, but I had read a great
deal about them, and particularly about Logan, in t he newspapers.  Both
were democratic members of Congress, and Logan had been elected from the
southern district of the State, where he had a majo rity of eighteen
thousand over his Republican competitor.  His distr ict had been settled
originally by people from the Southern States, and at the breaking out
of secession they sympathized with the South.  At t he first outbreak of
war some of them joined the Southern army; many oth ers were preparing to
do so; others rode over the country at night denoun cing the Union, and
made it as necessary to guard railroad bridges over  which National
troops had to pass in southern Illinois, as it was in Kentucky or any of
the border slave states.  Logan's popularity in thi s district was
unbounded.  He knew almost enough of the people in it by their Christian



names, to form an ordinary congressional district.  As he went in
politics, so his district was sure to go.  The Repu blican papers had
been demanding that he should announce where he sto od on the questions
which at that time engrossed the whole of public th ought.  Some were
very bitter in their denunciations of his silence.  Logan was not a man
to be coerced into an utterance by threats.  He did , however, come out
in a speech before the adjournment of the special s ession of Congress
which was convened by the President soon after his inauguration, and
announced his undying loyalty and devotion to the U nion. But I had not
happened to see that speech, so that when I first m et Logan my
impressions were those formed from reading denuncia tions of him.
McClernand, on the other hand, had early taken stro ng grounds for the
maintenance of the Union and had been praised accor dingly by the
Republican papers.  The gentlemen who presented the se two members of
Congress asked me if I would have any objections to  their addressing my
regiment.  I hesitated a little before answering.  It was but a few days
before the time set for mustering into the United S tates service such of
the men as were willing to volunteer for three year s or the war.  I had
some doubt as to the effect a speech from Logan mig ht have; but as he
was with McClernand, whose sentiments on the all-ab sorbing questions of
the day were well known, I gave my consent.  McCler nand spoke first; and
Logan followed in a speech which he has hardly equa lled since for force
and eloquence.  It breathed a loyalty and devotion to the Union which
inspired my men to such a point that they would hav e volunteered to
remain in the army as long as an enemy of the count ry continued to bear
arms against it.  They entered the United States se rvice almost to a
man.

General Logan went to his part of the State and gav e his attention to
raising troops.  The very men who at first made it necessary to guard
the roads in southern Illinois became the defenders  of the Union.  Logan
entered the service himself as colonel of a regimen t and rapidly rose to
the rank of major-general.  His district, which had  promised at first to
give much trouble to the government, filled every c all made upon it for
troops, without resorting to the draft.  There was no call made when
there were not more volunteers than were asked for.  That congressional
district stands credited at the War Department to-d ay with furnishing
more men for the army than it was called on to supp ly.

I remained in Springfield with my regiment until th e 3d of July, when I
was ordered to Quincy, Illinois.  By that time the regiment was in a
good state of discipline and the officers and men w ere well up in the
company drill.  There was direct railroad communica tion between
Springfield and Quincy, but I thought it would be g ood preparation for
the troops to march there.  We had no transportatio n for our camp and
garrison equipage, so wagons were hired for the occ asion and on the 3d
of July we started.  There was no hurry, but fair m arches were made
every day until the Illinois River was crossed.  Th ere I was overtaken
by a dispatch saying that the destination of the re giment had been
changed to Ironton, Missouri, and ordering me to ha lt where I was and
await the arrival of a steamer which had been dispa tched up the Illinois
River to take the regiment to St. Louis.  The boat,  when it did come,
grounded on a sand-bar a few miles below where we w ere in camp.  We
remained there several days waiting to have the boa t get off the bar,
but before this occurred news came that an Illinois  regiment was
surrounded by rebels at a point on the Hannibal and  St. Joe Railroad
some miles west of Palmyra, in Missouri, and I was ordered to proceed
with all dispatch to their relief.  We took the car s and reached Quincy
in a few hours.



When I left Galena for the last time to take comman d of the 21st
regiment I took with me my oldest son, Frederick D.  Grant, then a lad of
eleven years of age.  On receiving the order to tak e rail for Quincy I
wrote to Mrs. Grant, to relieve what I supposed wou ld be her great
anxiety for one so young going into danger, that I would send Fred home
from Quincy by river.  I received a prompt letter i n reply decidedly
disapproving my proposition, and urging that the la d should be allowed
to accompany me.  It came too late.  Fred was alrea dy on his way up the
Mississippi bound for Dubuque, Iowa, from which pla ce there was a
railroad to Galena.

My sensations as we approached what I supposed migh t be "a field of
battle" were anything but agreeable.  I had been in  all the engagements
in Mexico that it was possible for one person to be  in; but not in
command.  If some one else had been colonel and I h ad been
lieutenant-colonel I do not think I would have felt  any trepidation.
Before we were prepared to cross the Mississippi Ri ver at Quincy my
anxiety was relieved; for the men of the besieged r egiment came
straggling into town.  I am inclined to think both sides got frightened
and ran away.

I took my regiment to Palmyra and remained there fo r a few days, until
relieved by the 19th Illinois infantry.  From Palmy ra I proceeded to
Salt River, the railroad bridge over which had been  destroyed by the
enemy.  Colonel John M. Palmer at that time command ed the 13th Illinois,
which was acting as a guard to workmen who were eng aged in rebuilding
this bridge.  Palmer was my senior and commanded th e two regiments as
long as we remained together.  The bridge was finis hed in about two
weeks, and I received orders to move against Colone l Thomas Harris, who
was said to be encamped at the little town of Flori da, some twenty-five
miles south of where we then were.

At the time of which I now write we had no transpor tation and the
country about Salt River was sparsely settled, so t hat it took some days
to collect teams and drivers enough to move the cam p and garrison
equipage of a regiment nearly a thousand strong, to gether with a week's
supply of provision and some ammunition.  While pre parations for the
move were going on I felt quite comfortable; but wh en we got on the road
and found every house deserted I was anything but e asy.  In the
twenty-five miles we had to march we did not see a person, old or young,
male or female, except two horsemen who were on a r oad that crossed
ours.  As soon as they saw us they decamped as fast  as their horses
could carry them.  I kept my men in the ranks and f orbade their entering
any of the deserted houses or taking anything from them.  We halted at
night on the road and proceeded the next morning at  an early hour.
Harris had been encamped in a creek bottom for the sake of being near
water. The hills on either side of the creek extend  to a considerable
height, possibly more than a hundred feet.  As we a pproached the brow of
the hill from which it was expected we could see Ha rris' camp, and
possibly find his men ready formed to meet us, my h eart kept getting
higher and higher until it felt to me as though it was in my throat.  I
would have given anything then to have been back in  Illinois, but I had
not the moral courage to halt and consider what to do; I kept right on.
When we reached a point from which the valley below  was in full view I
halted. The place where Harris had been encamped a few days before was
still there and the marks of a recent encampment we re plainly visible,
but the troops were gone.  My heart resumed its pla ce.  It occurred to
me at once that Harris had been as much afraid of m e as I had been of



him. This was a view of the question I had never ta ken before; but it
was one I never forgot afterwards.  From that event  to the close of the
war, I never experienced trepidation upon confronti ng an enemy, though I
always felt more or less anxiety.  I never forgot t hat he had as much
reason to fear my forces as I had his.  The lesson was valuable.

Inquiries at the village of Florida divulged the fa ct that Colonel
Harris, learning of my intended movement, while my transportation was
being collected took time by the forelock and left Florida before I had
started from Salt River.  He had increased the dist ance between us by
forty miles.  The next day I started back to my old  camp at Salt River
bridge.  The citizens living on the line of our mar ch had returned to
their houses after we passed, and finding everythin g in good order,
nothing carried away, they were at their front door s ready to greet us
now.  They had evidently been led to believe that t he National troops
carried death and devastation with them wherever th ey went.

In a short time after our return to Salt River brid ge I was ordered with
my regiment to the town of Mexico.  General Pope wa s then commanding the
district embracing all of the State of Missouri bet ween the Mississippi
and Missouri rivers, with his headquarters in the v illage of Mexico.  I
was assigned to the command of a sub-district embra cing the troops in
the immediate neighborhood, some three regiments of  infantry and a
section of artillery.  There was one regiment encam ped by the side of
mine.  I assumed command of the whole and the first  night sent the
commander of the other regiment the parole and coun tersign.  Not wishing
to be outdone in courtesy, he immediately sent me t he countersign for
his regiment for the night.  When he was informed t hat the countersign
sent to him was for use with his regiment as well a s mine, it was
difficult to make him understand that this was not an unwarranted
interference of one colonel over another.  No doubt  he attributed it for
the time to the presumption of a graduate of West P oint over a volunteer
pure and simple.  But the question was soon settled  and we had no
further trouble.

My arrival in Mexico had been preceded by that of t wo or three regiments
in which proper discipline had not been maintained,  and the men had been
in the habit of visiting houses without invitation and helping
themselves to food and drink, or demanding them fro m the occupants.
They carried their muskets while out of camp and ma de every man they
found take the oath of allegiance to the government .  I at once
published orders prohibiting the soldiers from goin g into private houses
unless invited by the inhabitants, and from appropr iating private
property to their own or to government uses.  The p eople were no longer
molested or made afraid.  I received the most marke d courtesy from the
citizens of Mexico as long as I remained there.

Up to this time my regiment had not been carried in  the school of the
soldier beyond the company drill, except that it ha d received some
training on the march from Springfield to the Illin ois River.  There was
now a good opportunity of exercising it in the batt alion drill.  While I
was at West Point the tactics used in the army had been Scott's and the
musket the flint lock.  I had never looked at a cop y of tactics from the
time of my graduation.  My standing in that branch of studies had been
near the foot of the class.  In the Mexican war in the summer of 1846, I
had been appointed regimental quartermaster and com missary and had not
been at a battalion drill since.  The arms had been  changed since then
and Hardee's tactics had been adopted.  I got a cop y of tactics and
studied one lesson, intending to confine the exerci se of the first day



to the commands I had thus learned.  By pursuing th is course from day to
day I thought I would soon get through the volume.

We were encamped just outside of town on the common , among scattering
suburban houses with enclosed gardens, and when I g ot my regiment in
line and rode to the front I soon saw that if I att empted to follow the
lesson I had studied I would have to clear away som e of the houses and
garden fences to make room.  I perceived at once, h owever, that Hardee's
tactics--a mere translation from the French with Ha rdee's name attached
--was nothing more than common sense and the progre ss of the age applied
to Scott's system.  The commands were abbreviated a nd the movement
expedited.  Under the old tactics almost every chan ge in the order of
march was preceded by a "halt," then came the chang e, and then the
"forward march."  With the new tactics all these ch anges could be made
while in motion.  I found no trouble in giving comm ands that would take
my regiment where I wanted it to go and carry it ar ound all obstacles.
I do not believe that the officers of the regiment ever discovered that
I had never studied the tactics that I used.

CHAPTER XIX.

COMMISSIONED BRIGADIER-GENERAL--COMMAND AT IRONTON, MO.--JEFFERSON CITY
--CAPE GIRARDEAU--GENERAL PRENTISS--SEIZURE OF PADU CAH--HEADQUARTERS AT
CAIRO.

I had not been in Mexico many weeks when, reading a  St. Louis paper,
I found the President had asked the Illinois delega tion in Congress
to recommend some citizens of the State for the pos ition of
brigadier-general, and that they had unanimously re commended me as first
on a list of seven.  I was very much surprised beca use, as I have said,
my acquaintance with the Congressmen was very limit ed and I did not know
of anything I had done to inspire such confidence.  The papers of the
next day announced that my name, with three others,  had been sent to the
Senate, and a few days after our confirmation was a nnounced.

When appointed brigadier-general I at once thought it proper that one of
my aides should come from the regiment I had been c ommanding, and so
selected Lieutenant C. B. Lagow.  While living in S t. Louis, I had had a
desk in the law office of McClellan, Moody and Hill yer.  Difference in
views between the members of the firm on the questi ons of the day, and
general hard times in the border cities, had broken  up this firm.
Hillyer was quite a young man, then in his twenties , and very brilliant.
I asked him to accept a place on my staff.  I also wanted to take one
man from my new home, Galena.  The canvass in the P residential campaign
the fall before had brought out a young lawyer by t he name of John A.
Rawlins, who proved himself one of the ablest speak ers in the State.  He
was also a candidate for elector on the Douglas tic ket.  When Sumter was
fired upon and the integrity of the Union threatene d, there was no man
more ready to serve his country than he.  I wrote a t once asking him to
accept the position of assistant adjutant-general w ith the rank of
captain, on my staff.  He was about entering the se rvice as major of a
new regiment then organizing in the north-western p art of the State; but
he threw this up and accepted my offer.

Neither Hillyer nor Lagow proved to have any partic ular taste or special
qualifications for the duties of the soldier, and t he former resigned
during the Vicksburg campaign; the latter I relieve d after the battle of



Chattanooga.  Rawlins remained with me as long as h e lived, and rose to
the rank of brigadier general and chief-of-staff to  the General of the
Army--an office created for him--before the war clo sed.  He was an able
man, possessed of great firmness, and could say "no " so emphatically to
a request which he thought should not be granted th at the person he was
addressing would understand at once that there was no use of pressing
the matter.  General Rawlins was a very useful offi cer in other ways
than this.  I became very much attached to him.

Shortly after my promotion I was ordered to Ironton , Missouri, to
command a district in that part of the State, and t ook the 21st
Illinois, my old regiment, with me.  Several other regiments were
ordered to the same destination about the same time .  Ironton is on the
Iron Mountain railroad, about seventy miles south o f St. Louis, and
situated among hills rising almost to the dignity o f mountains.  When I
reached there, about the 8th of August, Colonel B. Gratz Brown
--afterwards Governor of Missouri and in 1872 Vice- Presidential candidate
--was in command.  Some of his troops were ninety d ays' men and their
time had expired some time before.  The men had no clothing but what
they had volunteered in, and much of this was so wo rn that it would
hardly stay on.  General Hardee--the author of the tactics I did not
study--was at Greenville some twenty-five miles fur ther south, it was
said, with five thousand Confederate troops.  Under  these circumstances
Colonel Brown's command was very much demoralized.  A squadron of
cavalry could have ridden into the valley and captu red the entire force.
Brown himself was gladder to see me on that occasio n than he ever has
been since.  I relieved him and sent all his men ho me within a day or
two, to be mustered out of service.

Within ten days after reading Ironton I was prepare d to take the
offensive against the enemy at Greenville.  I sent a column east out of
the valley we were in, with orders to swing around to the south and west
and come into the Greenville road ten miles south o f Ironton.  Another
column marched on the direct road and went into cam p at the point
designated for the two columns to meet. I was to ri de out the next
morning and take personal command of the movement.  My experience
against Harris, in northern Missouri, had inspired me with confidence.
But when the evening train came in, it brought Gene ral B. M. Prentiss
with orders to take command of the district.  His o rders did not relieve
me, but I knew that by law I was senior, and at tha t time even the
President did not have the authority to assign a ju nior to command a
senior of the same grade.  I therefore gave General  Prentiss the
situation of the troops and the general condition o f affairs, and
started for St. Louis the same day.  The movement a gainst the rebels at
Greenville went no further.

From St. Louis I was ordered to Jefferson City, the  capital of the
State, to take command.  General Sterling Price, of  the Confederate
army, was thought to be threatening the capital, Le xington, Chillicothe
and other comparatively large towns in the central part of Missouri.  I
found a good many troops in Jefferson City, but in the greatest
confusion, and no one person knew where they all we re.  Colonel
Mulligan, a gallant man, was in command, but he had  not been educated as
yet to his new profession and did not know how to m aintain discipline.
I found that volunteers had obtained permission fro m the department
commander, or claimed they had, to raise, some of t hem, regiments; some
battalions; some companies--the officers to be comm issioned according to
the number of men they brought into the service.  T here were recruiting
stations all over town, with notices, rudely letter ed on boards over the



doors, announcing the arm of service and length of time for which
recruits at that station would be received.  The la w required all
volunteers to serve for three years or the war.  Bu t in Jefferson City
in August, 1861, they were recruited for different periods and on
different conditions; some were enlisted for six mo nths, some for a
year, some without any condition as to where they w ere to serve, others
were not to be sent out of the State.  The recruits  were principally men
from regiments stationed there and already in the s ervice, bound for
three years if the war lasted that long.

The city was filled with Union fugitives who had be en driven by guerilla
bands to take refuge with the National troops.  The y were in a
deplorable condition and must have starved but for the support the
government gave them.  They had generally made thei r escape with a team
or two, sometimes a yoke of oxen with a mule or a h orse in the lead.  A
little bedding besides their clothing and some food  had been thrown into
the wagon.  All else of their worldly goods were ab andoned and
appropriated by their former neighbors; for the Uni on man in Missouri
who staid at home during the rebellion, if he was n ot immediately under
the protection of the National troops, was at perpe tual war with his
neighbors.  I stopped the recruiting service, and d isposed the troops
about the outskirts of the city so as to guard all approaches.  Order
was soon restored.

I had been at Jefferson City but a few days when I was directed from
department headquarters to fit out an expedition to  Lexington,
Booneville and Chillicothe, in order to take from t he banks in those
cities all the funds they had and send them to St. Louis.  The western
army had not yet been supplied with transportation.   It became necessary
therefore to press into the service teams belonging  to sympathizers with
the rebellion or to hire those of Union men.  This afforded an
opportunity of giving employment to such of the ref ugees within our
lines as had teams suitable for our purposes.  They  accepted the service
with alacrity.  As fast as troops could be got off they were moved west
some twenty miles or more.  In seven or eight days from my assuming
command at Jefferson City, I had all the troops, ex cept a small
garrison, at an advanced position and expected to j oin them myself the
next day.

But my campaigns had not yet begun, for while seate d at my office door,
with nothing further to do until it was time to sta rt for the front, I
saw an officer of rank approaching, who proved to b e Colonel Jefferson
C. Davis.  I had never met him before, but he intro duced himself by
handing me an order for him to proceed to Jefferson  City and relieve me
of the command.  The orders directed that I should report at department
headquarters at St. Louis without delay, to receive  important special
instructions.  It was about an hour before the only  regular train of the
day would start.  I therefore turned over to Colone l Davis my orders,
and hurriedly stated to him the progress that had b een made to carry out
the department instructions already described.  I h ad at that time but
one staff officer, doing myself all the detail work  usually performed by
an adjutant-general.  In an hour after being reliev ed from the command I
was on my way to St. Louis, leaving my single staff  officer(*6) to
follow the next day with our horses and baggage.

The "important special instructions" which I receiv ed the next day,
assigned me to the command of the district of south -east Missouri,
embracing all the territory south of St. Louis, in Missouri, as well as
all southern Illinois.  At first I was to take pers onal command of a



combined expedition that had been ordered for the c apture of Colonel
Jeff. Thompson, a sort of independent or partisan c ommander who was
disputing with us the possession of south-east Miss ouri.  Troops had
been ordered to move from Ironton to Cape Girardeau , sixty or seventy
miles to the south-east, on the Mississippi River; while the forces at
Cape Girardeau had been ordered to move to Jacksonv ille, ten miles out
towards Ironton; and troops at Cairo and Bird's Poi nt, at the junction
of the Ohio and Mississippi rivers, were to hold th emselves in readiness
to go down the Mississippi to Belmont, eighteen mil es below, to be moved
west from there when an officer should come to comm and them.  I was the
officer who had been selected for this purpose.  Ca iro was to become my
headquarters when the expedition terminated.

In pursuance of my orders I established my temporar y headquarters at
Cape Girardeau and sent instructions to the command ing officer at
Jackson, to inform me of the approach of General Pr entiss from Ironton.
Hired wagons were kept moving night and day to take  additional rations
to Jackson, to supply the troops when they started from there.  Neither
General Prentiss nor Colonel Marsh, who commanded a t Jackson, knew their
destination.  I drew up all the instructions for th e contemplated move,
and kept them in my pocket until I should hear of t he junction of our
troops at Jackson.  Two or three days after my arri val at Cape
Girardeau, word came that General Prentiss was appr oaching that place
(Jackson).  I started at once to meet him there and  to give him his
orders.  As I turned the first corner of a street a fter starting, I saw
a column of cavalry passing the next street in fron t of me.  I turned
and rode around the block the other way, so as to m eet the head of the
column.  I found there General Prentiss himself, wi th a large escort.
He had halted his troops at Jackson for the night, and had come on
himself to Cape Girardeau, leaving orders for his c ommand to follow him
in the morning.  I gave the General his orders--whi ch stopped him at
Jackson--but he was very much aggrieved at being pl aced under another
brigadier-general, particularly as he believed hims elf to be the senior.
He had been a brigadier, in command at Cairo, while  I was mustering
officer at Springfield without any rank.  But we we re nominated at the
same time for the United States service, and both o ur commissions bore
date May 17th, 1861.  By virtue of my former army r ank I was, by law,
the senior.  General Prentiss failed to get orders to his troops to
remain at Jackson, and the next morning early they were reported as
approaching Cape Girardeau.  I then ordered the Gen eral very
peremptorily to countermarch his command and take i t back to Jackson.
He obeyed the order, but bade his command adieu whe n he got them to
Jackson, and went to St. Louis and reported himself .  This broke up the
expedition.  But little harm was done, as Jeff. Tho mpson moved light and
had no fixed place for even nominal headquarters.  He was as much at
home in Arkansas as he was in Missouri and would ke ep out of the way of
a superior force.  Prentiss was sent to another par t of the State.

General Prentiss made a great mistake on the above occasion, one that he
would not have committed later in the war.  When I came to know him
better, I regretted it much.  In consequence of thi s occurrence he was
off duty in the field when the principal campaign a t the West was going
on, and his juniors received promotion while he was  where none could be
obtained.  He would have been next to myself in ran k in the district of
south-east Missouri, by virtue of his services in t he Mexican war.  He
was a brave and very earnest soldier.  No man in th e service was more
sincere in his devotion to the cause for which we w ere battling; none
more ready to make sacrifices or risk life in it.



On the 4th of September I removed my headquarters t o Cairo and found
Colonel Richard Oglesby in command of the post.  We  had never met, at
least not to my knowledge.  After my promotion I ha d ordered my
brigadier-general's uniform from New York, but it h ad not yet arrived,
so that I was in citizen's dress.  The Colonel had his office full of
people, mostly from the neighboring States of Misso uri and Kentucky,
making complaints or asking favors.  He evidently d id not catch my name
when I was presented, for on my taking a piece of p aper from the table
where he was seated and writing the order assuming command of the
district of south-east Missouri, Colonel Richard J.  Oglesby to command
the post at Bird's Point, and handing it to him, he  put on an expression
of surprise that looked a little as if he would lik e to have some one
identify me.  But he surrendered the office without  question.

The day after I assumed command at Cairo a man came  to me who said he
was a scout of General Fremont.  He reported that h e had just come from
Columbus, a point on the Mississippi twenty miles b elow on the Kentucky
side, and that troops had started from there, or we re about to start, to
seize Paducah, at the mouth of the Tennessee.  Ther e was no time for
delay; I reported by telegraph to the department co mmander the
information I had received, and added that I was ta king steps to get off
that night to be in advance of the enemy in securin g that important
point.  There was a large number of steamers lying at Cairo and a good
many boatmen were staying in the town.  It was the work of only a few
hours to get the boats manned, with coal aboard and  steam up.  Troops
were also designated to go aboard.  The distance fr om Cairo to Paducah
is about forty-five miles.  I did not wish to get t here before daylight
of the 6th, and directed therefore that the boats s hould lie at anchor
out in the stream until the time to start.  Not hav ing received an
answer to my first dispatch, I again telegraphed to  department
headquarters that I should start for Paducah that n ight unless I
received further orders.  Hearing nothing, we start ed before midnight
and arrived early the following morning, anticipati ng the enemy by
probably not over six or eight hours.  It proved ve ry fortunate that the
expedition against Jeff. Thompson had been broken u p. Had it not been,
the enemy would have seized Paducah and fortified i t, to our very great
annoyance.

When the National troops entered the town the citiz ens were taken by
surprise.  I never after saw such consternation dep icted on the faces of
the people.  Men, women and children came out of th eir doors looking
pale and frightened at the presence of the invader.   They were expecting
rebel troops that day.  In fact, nearly four thousa nd men from Columbus
were at that time within ten or fifteen miles of Pa ducah on their way to
occupy the place.  I had but two regiments and one battery with me, but
the enemy did not know this and returned to Columbu s.  I stationed my
troops at the best points to guard the roads leadin g into the city, left
gunboats to guard the river fronts and by noon was ready to start on my
return to Cairo.  Before leaving, however, I addres sed a short printed
proclamation to the citizens of Paducah assuring th em of our peaceful
intentions, that we had come among them to protect them against the
enemies of our country, and that all who chose coul d continue their
usual avocations with assurance of the protection o f the government.
This was evidently a relief to them; but the majori ty would have much
preferred the presence of the other army.  I reinfo rced Paducah rapidly
from the troops at Cape Girardeau; and a day or two  later General C. F.
Smith, a most accomplished soldier, reported at Cai ro and was assigned
to the command of the post at the mouth of the Tenn essee.  In a short
time it was well fortified and a detachment was sen t to occupy



Smithland, at the mouth of the Cumberland.

The State government of Kentucky at that time was r ebel in sentiment,
but wanted to preserve an armed neutrality between the North and the
South, and the governor really seemed to think the State had a perfect
right to maintain a neutral position. The rebels al ready occupied two
towns in the State, Columbus and Hickman, on the Mi ssissippi; and at the
very moment the National troops were entering Paduc ah from the Ohio
front, General Lloyd Tilghman--a Confederate--with his staff and a small
detachment of men, were getting out in the other di rection, while, as I
have already said, nearly four thousand Confederate  troops were on
Kentucky soil on their way to take possession of th e town. But, in the
estimation of the governor and of those who thought  with him, this did
not justify the National authorities in invading th e soil of Kentucky.
I informed the legislature of the State of what I w as doing, and my
action was approved by the majority of that body.  On my return to Cairo
I found authority from department headquarters for me to take Paducah
"if I felt strong enough," but very soon after I wa s reprimanded from
the same quarters for my correspondence with the le gislature and warned
against a repetition of the offence.

Soon after I took command at Cairo, General Fremont  entered into
arrangements for the exchange of the prisoners capt ured at Camp Jackson
in the month of May.  I received orders to pass the m through my lines to
Columbus as they presented themselves with proper c redentials.  Quite a
number of these prisoners I had been personally acq uainted with before
the war.  Such of them as I had so known were recei ved at my
headquarters as old acquaintances, and ordinary rou tine business was not
disturbed by their presence.  On one occasion when several were present
in my office my intention to visit Cape Girardeau t he next day, to
inspect the troops at that point, was mentioned.  S omething transpired
which postponed my trip; but a steamer employed by the government was
passing a point some twenty or more miles above Cai ro, the next day,
when a section of rebel artillery with proper escor t brought her to.  A
major, one of those who had been at my headquarters  the day before, came
at once aboard and after some search made a direct demand for my
delivery.  It was hard to persuade him that I was n ot there.  This
officer was Major Barrett, of St. Louis.  I had bee n acquainted with his
family before the war.

CHAPTER XX.

GENERAL FREMONT IN COMMAND--MOVEMENT AGAINST BELMONT--BATTLE OF BELMONT
--A NARROW ESCAPE--AFTER THE BATTLE.

From the occupation of Paducah up to the early part  of November nothing
important occurred with the troops under my command .  I was reinforced
from time to time and the men were drilled and disc iplined preparatory
for the service which was sure to come.  By the 1st  of November I had
not fewer than 20,000 men, most of them under good drill and ready to
meet any equal body of men who, like themselves, ha d not yet been in an
engagement.  They were growing impatient at lying i dle so long, almost
in hearing of the guns of the enemy they had volunt eered to fight
against.  I asked on one or two occasions to be all owed to move against
Columbus.  It could have been taken soon after the occupation of
Paducah; but before November it was so strongly for tified that it would
have required a large force and a long siege to cap ture it.



In the latter part of October General Fremont took the field in person
and moved from Jefferson City against General Sterl ing Price, who was
then in the State of Missouri with a considerable c ommand.  About the
first of November I was directed from department he adquarters to make a
demonstration on both sides of the Mississippi Rive r with the view of
detaining the rebels at Columbus within their lines .  Before my troops
could be got off, I was notified from the same quar ter that there were
some 3,000 of the enemy on the St. Francis River ab out fifty miles west,
or south-west, from Cairo, and was ordered to send another force against
them.  I dispatched Colonel Oglesby at once with tr oops sufficient to
compete with the reported number of the enemy.  On the 5th word came
from the same source that the rebels were about to detach a large force
from Columbus to be moved by boats down the Mississ ippi and up the White
River, in Arkansas, in order to reinforce Price, an d I was directed to
prevent this movement if possible.  I accordingly s ent a regiment from
Bird's Point under Colonel W. H. L. Wallace to over take and reinforce
Oglesby, with orders to march to New Madrid, a poin t some distance below
Columbus, on the Missouri side.  At the same time I  directed General C.
F. Smith to move all the troops he could spare from  Paducah directly
against Columbus, halting them, however, a few mile s from the town to
await further orders from me.  Then I gathered up a ll the troops at
Cairo and Fort Holt, except suitable guards, and mo ved them down the
river on steamers convoyed by two gunboats, accompa nying them myself.
My force consisted of a little over 3,000 men and e mbraced five
regiments of infantry, two guns and two companies o f cavalry.  We
dropped down the river on the 6th to within about s ix miles of Columbus,
debarked a few men on the Kentucky side and establi shed pickets to
connect with the troops from Paducah.

I had no orders which contemplated an attack by the  National troops, nor
did I intend anything of the kind when I started ou t from Cairo; but
after we started I saw that the officers and men we re elated at the
prospect of at last having the opportunity of doing  what they had
volunteered to do--fight the enemies of their count ry.  I did not see
how I could maintain discipline, or retain the conf idence of my command,
if we should return to Cairo without an effort to d o something.
Columbus, besides being strongly fortified, contain ed a garrison much
more numerous than the force I had with me.  It wou ld not do, therefore,
to attack that point.  About two o'clock on the mor ning of the 7th, I
learned that the enemy was crossing troops from Col umbus to the west
bank to be dispatched, presumably, after Oglesby.  I knew there was a
small camp of Confederates at Belmont, immediately opposite Columbus,
and I speedily resolved to push down the river, lan d on the Missouri
side, capture Belmont, break up the camp and return .  Accordingly, the
pickets above Columbus were drawn in at once, and a bout daylight the
boats moved out from shore.  In an hour we were deb arking on the west
bank of the Mississippi, just out of range of the b atteries at Columbus.

The ground on the west shore of the river, opposite  Columbus, is low and
in places marshy and cut up with sloughs.  The soil  is rich and the
timber large and heavy.  There were some small clea rings between Belmont
and the point where we landed, but most of the coun try was covered with
the native forests.  We landed in front of a cornfi eld.  When the
debarkation commenced, I took a regiment down the r iver to post it as a
guard against surprise.  At that time I had no staf f officer who could
be trusted with that duty.  In the woods, at a shor t distance below the
clearing, I found a depression, dry at the time, bu t which at high water
became a slough or bayou.  I placed the men in the hollow, gave them



their instructions and ordered them to remain there  until they were
properly relieved.  These troops, with the gunboats , were to protect our
transports.

Up to this time the enemy had evidently failed to d ivine our intentions.
From Columbus they could, of course, see our gunboa ts and transports
loaded with troops.  But the force from Paducah was  threatening them
from the land side, and it was hardly to be expecte d that if Columbus
was our object we would separate our troops by a wi de river.  They
doubtless thought we meant to draw a large force fr om the east bank,
then embark ourselves, land on the east bank and ma ke a sudden assault
on Columbus before their divided command could be u nited.

About eight o'clock we started from the point of de barkation, marching
by the flank.  After moving in this way for a mile or a mile and a half,
I halted where there was marshy ground covered with  a heavy growth of
timber in our front, and deployed a large part of m y force as
skirmishers.  By this time the enemy discovered tha t we were moving upon
Belmont and sent out troops to meet us.  Soon after  we had started in
line, his skirmishers were encountered and fighting  commenced.  This
continued, growing fiercer and fiercer, for about f our hours, the enemy
being forced back gradually until he was driven int o his camp. Early in
this engagement my horse was shot under me, but I g ot another from one
of my staff and kept well up with the advance until  the river was
reached.

The officers and men engaged at Belmont were then u nder fire for the
first time.  Veterans could not have behaved better  than they did up to
the moment of reaching the rebel camp.  At this poi nt they became
demoralized from their victory and failed to reap i ts full reward.  The
enemy had been followed so closely that when he rea ched the clear ground
on which his camp was pitched he beat a hasty retre at over the river
bank, which protected him from our shots and from v iew.  This
precipitate retreat at the last moment enabled the National forces to
pick their way without hinderance through the abati s--the only
artificial defence the enemy had.  The moment the c amp was reached our
men laid down their arms and commenced rummaging th e tents to pick up
trophies.  Some of the higher officers were little better than the
privates.  They galloped about from one cluster of men to another and at
every halt delivered a short eulogy upon the Union cause and the
achievements of the command.

All this time the troops we had been engaged with f or four hours, lay
crouched under cover of the river bank, ready to co me up and surrender
if summoned to do so; but finding that they were no t pursued, they
worked their way up the river and came up on the ba nk between us and our
transports.  I saw at the same time two steamers co ming from the
Columbus side towards the west shore, above us, bla ck--or gray--with
soldiers from boiler-deck to roof.  Some of my men were engaged in
firing from captured guns at empty steamers down th e river, out of
range, cheering at every shot.  I tried to get them  to turn their guns
upon the loaded steamers above and not so far away.   My efforts were in
vain.  At last I directed my staff officers to set fire to the camps.
This drew the fire of the enemy's guns located on t he heights of
Columbus.  They had abstained from firing before, p robably because they
were afraid of hitting their own men; or they may h ave supposed, until
the camp was on fire, that it was still in the poss ession of their
friends.  About this time, too, the men we had driv en over the bank were
seen in line up the river between us and our transp orts.  The alarm



"surrounded" was given.  The guns of the enemy and the report of being
surrounded, brought officers and men completely und er control.  At first
some of the officers seemed to think that to be sur rounded was to be
placed in a hopeless position, where there was noth ing to do but
surrender.  But when I announced that we had cut ou r way in and could
cut our way out just as well, it seemed a new revel ation to officers and
soldiers.  They formed line rapidly and we started back to our boats,
with the men deployed as skirmishers as they had be en on entering camp.
The enemy was soon encountered, but his resistance this time was feeble.
Again the Confederates sought shelter under the riv er banks.  We could
not stop, however, to pick them up, because the tro ops we had seen
crossing the river had debarked by this time and we re nearer our
transports than we were.  It would be prudent to ge t them behind us; but
we were not again molested on our way to the boats.

From the beginning of the fighting our wounded had been carried to the
houses at the rear, near the place of debarkation.  I now set the troops
to bringing their wounded to the boats.  After this  had gone on for some
little time I rode down the road, without even a st aff officer, to visit
the guard I had stationed over the approach to our transports.  I knew
the enemy had crossed over from Columbus in conside rable numbers and
might be expected to attack us as we were embarking .  This guard would
be encountered first and, as they were in a natural  intrenchment, would
be able to hold the enemy for a considerable time.  My surprise was
great to find there was not a single man in the tre nch.  Riding back to
the boat I found the officer who had commanded the guard and learned
that he had withdrawn his force when the main body fell back.  At first
I ordered the guard to return, but finding that it would take some time
to get the men together and march them back to thei r position, I
countermanded the order.  Then fearing that the ene my we had seen
crossing the river below might be coming upon us un awares, I rode out in
the field to our front, still entirely alone, to ob serve whether the
enemy was passing.  The field was grown up with cor n so tall and thick
as to cut off the view of even a person on horsebac k, except directly
along the rows.  Even in that direction, owing to t he overhanging blades
of corn, the view was not extensive. I had not gone  more than a few
hundred yards when I saw a body of troops marching past me not fifty
yards away.  I looked at them for a moment and then  turned my horse
towards the river and started back, first in a walk , and when I thought
myself concealed from the view of the enemy, as fas t as my horse could
carry me.  When at the river bank I still had to ri de a few hundred
yards to the point where the nearest transport lay.

The cornfield in front of our transports terminated  at the edge of a
dense forest.  Before I got back the enemy had ente red this forest and
had opened a brisk fire upon the boats.  Our men, w ith the exception of
details that had gone to the front after the wounde d, were now either
aboard the transports or very near them.  Those who  were not aboard soon
got there, and the boats pushed off.  I was the onl y man of the National
army between the rebels and our transports.  The ca ptain of a boat that
had just pushed out but had not started, recognized  me and ordered the
engineer not to start the engine; he then had a pla nk run out for me.
My horse seemed to take in the situation.  There wa s no path down the
bank and every one acquainted with the Mississippi River knows that its
banks, in a natural state, do not vary at any great  angle from the
perpendicular.  My horse put his fore feet over the  bank without
hesitation or urging, and with his hind feet well u nder him, slid down
the bank and trotted aboard the boat, twelve or fif teen feet away, over
a single gang plank.  I dismounted and went at once  to the upper deck.



The Mississippi River was low on the 7th of Novembe r, 1861, so that the
banks were higher than the heads of men standing on  the upper decks of
the steamers.  The rebels were some distance back f rom the river, so
that their fire was high and did us but little harm .  Our smoke-stack
was riddled with bullets, but there were only three  men wounded on the
boats, two of whom were soldiers.  When I first wen t on deck I entered
the captain's room adjoining the pilot-house, and t hrew myself on a
sofa.  I did not keep that position a moment, but r ose to go out on the
deck to observe what was going on.  I had scarcely left when a musket
ball entered the room, struck the head of the sofa,  passed through it
and lodged in the foot.

When the enemy opened fire on the transports our gu nboats returned it
with vigor.  They were well out in the stream and s ome distance down, so
that they had to give but very little elevation to their guns to clear
the banks of the river.  Their position very nearly  enfiladed the line
of the enemy while he was marching through the corn field.  The execution
was very great, as we could see at the time and as I afterwards learned
more positively.  We were very soon out of range an d went peacefully on
our way to Cairo, every man feeling that Belmont wa s a great victory and
that he had contributed his share to it.

Our loss at Belmont was 485 in killed, wounded and missing. About 125 of
our wounded fell into the hands of the enemy.  We r eturned with 175
prisoners and two guns, and spiked four other piece s.  The loss of the
enemy, as officially reported, was 642 men, killed,  wounded and missing.
We had engaged about 2,500 men, exclusive of the gu ard left with the
transports.  The enemy had about 7,000; but this in cludes the troops
brought over from Columbus who were not engaged in the first defence of
Belmont.

The two objects for which the battle of Belmont was  fought were fully
accomplished.  The enemy gave up all idea of detach ing troops from
Columbus.  His losses were very heavy for that peri od of the war.
Columbus was beset by people looking for their woun ded or dead kin, to
take them home for medical treatment or burial.  I learned later, when I
had moved further south, that Belmont had caused mo re mourning than
almost any other battle up to that time.  The Natio nal troops acquired a
confidence in themselves at Belmont that did not de sert them through the
war.

The day after the battle I met some officers from G eneral Polk's
command, arranged for permission to bury our dead a t Belmont and also
commenced negotiations for the exchange of prisoner s.  When our men went
to bury their dead, before they were allowed to lan d they were conducted
below the point where the enemy had engaged our tra nsports.  Some of the
officers expressed a desire to see the field; but t he request was
refused with the statement that we had no dead ther e.

While on the truce-boat I mentioned to an officer, whom I had known both
at West Point and in the Mexican war, that I was in  the cornfield near
their troops when they passed; that I had been on h orseback and had worn
a soldier's overcoat at the time.  This officer was  on General Polk's
staff.  He said both he and the general had seen me  and that Polk had
said to his men, "There is a Yankee; you may try yo ur marksmanship on
him if you wish," but nobody fired at me.

Belmont was severely criticised in the North as a w holly unnecessary



battle, barren of results, or the possibility of th em from the
beginning.  If it had not been fought, Colonel Ogle sby would probably
have been captured or destroyed with his three thou sand men.  Then I
should have been culpable indeed.

CHAPTER XXI.

GENERAL HALLECK IN COMMAND--COMMANDING THE DISTRICT OF CAIRO--MOVEMENT
ON FORT HENRY--CAPTURE OF FORT HENRY.

While at Cairo I had frequent opportunities of meet ing the rebel
officers of the Columbus garrison.  They seemed to be very fond of
coming up on steamers under flags of truce.  On two  or three occasions I
went down in like manner.  When one of their boats was seen coming up
carrying a white flag, a gun would be fired from th e lower battery at
Fort Holt, throwing a shot across the bow as a sign al to come no
farther.  I would then take a steamer and, with my staff and
occasionally a few other officers, go down to recei ve the party.  There
were several officers among them whom I had known b efore, both at West
Point and in Mexico. Seeing these officers who had been educated for the
profession of arms, both at school and in actual wa r, which is a far
more efficient training, impressed me with the grea t advantage the South
possessed over the North at the beginning of the re bellion.  They had
from thirty to forty per cent. of the educated sold iers of the Nation.
They had no standing army and, consequently, these trained soldiers had
to find employment with the troops from their own S tates.  In this way
what there was of military education and training w as distributed
throughout their whole army.  The whole loaf was le avened.

The North had a great number of educated and traine d soldiers, but the
bulk of them were still in the army and were retain ed, generally with
their old commands and rank, until the war had last ed many months.  In
the Army of the Potomac there was what was known as  the "regular
brigade," in which, from the commanding officer dow n to the youngest
second lieutenant, every one was educated to his pr ofession.  So, too,
with many of the batteries; all the officers, gener ally four in number
to each, were men educated for their profession.  S ome of these went
into battle at the beginning under division command ers who were entirely
without military training.  This state of affairs g ave me an idea which
I expressed while at Cairo; that the government oug ht to disband the
regular army, with the exception of the staff corps , and notify the
disbanded officers that they would receive no compe nsation while the war
lasted except as volunteers.  The register should b e kept up, but the
names of all officers who were not in the volunteer  service at the
close, should be stricken from it.

On the 9th of November, two days after the battle o f Belmont,
Major-General H. W. Halleck superseded General Frem ont in command of the
Department of the Missouri.  The limits of his comm and took in Arkansas
and west Kentucky east to the Cumberland River.  Fr om the battle of
Belmont until early in February, 1862, the troops u nder my command did
little except prepare for the long struggle which p roved to be before
them.

The enemy at this time occupied a line running from  the Mississippi
River at Columbus to Bowling Green and Mill Springs , Kentucky.  Each of
these positions was strongly fortified, as were als o points on the



Tennessee and Cumberland rivers near the Tennessee state line.  The
works on the Tennessee were called Fort Heiman and Fort Henry, and that
on the Cumberland was Fort Donelson.  At these poin ts the two rivers
approached within eleven miles of each other.  The lines of rifle pits
at each place extended back from the water at least  two miles, so that
the garrisons were in reality only seven miles apar t.  These positions
were of immense importance to the enemy; and of cou rse correspondingly
important for us to possess ourselves of.  With For t Henry in our hands
we had a navigable stream open to us up to Muscle S hoals, in Alabama.
The Memphis and Charleston Railroad strikes the Ten nessee at Eastport,
Mississippi, and follows close to the banks of the river up to the
shoals.  This road, of vast importance to the enemy , would cease to be
of use to them for through traffic the moment Fort Henry became ours.
Fort Donelson was the gate to Nashville--a place of  great military and
political importance--and to a rich country extendi ng far east in
Kentucky.  These two points in our possession the e nemy would
necessarily be thrown back to the Memphis and Charl eston road, or to the
boundary of the cotton states, and, as before state d, that road would be
lost to them for through communication.

The designation of my command had been changed afte r Halleck's arrival,
from the District of South-east Missouri to the Dis trict of Cairo, and
the small district commanded by General C. F. Smith , embracing the
mouths of the Tennessee and Cumberland rivers, had been added to my
jurisdiction.  Early in January, 1862, I was direct ed by General
McClellan, through my department commander, to make  a reconnoissance in
favor of Brigadier-General Don Carlos Buell, who co mmanded the
Department of the Ohio, with headquarters at Louisv ille, and who was
confronting General S. B. Buckner with a larger Con federate force at
Bowling Green.  It was supposed that Buell was abou t to make some move
against the enemy, and my demonstration was intende d to prevent the
sending of troops from Columbus, Fort Henry or Done lson to Buckner.  I
at once ordered General Smith to send a force up th e west bank of the
Tennessee to threaten forts Heiman and Henry; McCle rnand at the same
time with a force of 6,000 men was sent out into we st Kentucky,
threatening Columbus with one column and the Tennes see River with
another. I went with McClernand's command.  The wea ther was very bad;
snow and rain fell; the roads, never good in that s ection, were
intolerable.  We were out more than a week splashin g through the mud,
snow and rain, the men suffering very much.  The ob ject of the
expedition was accomplished.  The enemy did not sen d reinforcements to
Bowling Green, and General George H. Thomas fought and won the battle of
Mill Springs before we returned.

As a result of this expedition General Smith report ed that he thought it
practicable to capture Fort Heiman.  This fort stoo d on high ground,
completely commanding Fort Henry on the opposite si de of the river, and
its possession by us, with the aid of our gunboats,  would insure the
capture of Fort Henry.  This report of Smith's conf irmed views I had
previously held, that the true line of operations f or us was up the
Tennessee and Cumberland rivers.  With us there, th e enemy would be
compelled to fall back on the east and west entirel y out of the State of
Kentucky.  On the 6th of January, before receiving orders for this
expedition, I had asked permission of the general c ommanding the
department to go to see him at St. Louis.  My objec t was to lay this
plan of campaign before him.  Now that my views had  been confirmed by so
able a general as Smith, I renewed my request to go  to St. Louis on what
I deemed important military business.  The leave wa s granted, but not
graciously.  I had known General Halleck but very s lightly in the old



army, not having met him either at West Point or du ring the Mexican war.
I was received with so little cordiality that I per haps stated the
object of my visit with less clearness than I might  have done, and I had
not uttered many sentences before I was cut short a s if my plan was
preposterous.  I returned to Cairo very much crestf allen.

Flag-officer Foote commanded the little fleet of gu nboats then in the
neighborhood of Cairo and, though in another branch  of the service, was
subject to the command of General Halleck.  He and I consulted freely
upon military matters and he agreed with me perfect ly as to the
feasibility of the campaign up the Tennessee.  Notw ithstanding the
rebuff I had received from my immediate chief, I th erefore, on the 28th
of January, renewed the suggestion by telegraph tha t "if permitted, I
could take and hold Fort Henry on the Tennessee."  This time I was
backed by Flag-officer Foote, who sent a similar di spatch.  On the 29th
I wrote fully in support of the proposition.  On th e 1st of February I
received full instructions from department headquar ters to move upon
Fort Henry.  On the 2d the expedition started.

In February, 1862, there were quite a good many ste amers laid up at
Cairo for want of employment, the Mississippi River  being closed against
navigation below that point.  There were also many men in the town whose
occupation had been following the river in various capacities, from
captain down to deck hand But there were not enough  of either boats or
men to move at one time the 17,000 men I proposed t o take with me up the
Tennessee.  I loaded the boats with more than half the force, however,
and sent General McClernand in command.  I followed  with one of the
later boats and found McClernand had stopped, very properly, nine miles
below Fort Henry.  Seven gunboats under Flag-office r Foote had
accompanied the advance.  The transports we had wit h us had to return to
Paducah to bring up a division from there, with Gen eral C. F. Smith in
command.

Before sending the boats back I wanted to get the t roops as near to the
enemy as I could without coming within range of the ir guns.  There was a
stream emptying into the Tennessee on the east side , apparently at about
long range distance below the fort.  On account of the narrow water-shed
separating the Tennessee and Cumberland rivers at t hat point, the stream
must be insignificant at ordinary stages, but when we were there, in
February, it was a torrent.  It would facilitate th e investment of Fort
Henry materially if the troops could be landed sout h of that stream.  To
test whether this could be done I boarded the gunbo at Essex and
requested Captain Wm. Porter commanding it, to appr oach the fort to draw
its fire.  After we had gone some distance past the  mouth of the stream
we drew the fire of the fort, which fell much short  of us.  In
consequence I had made up my mind to return and bri ng the troops to the
upper side of the creek, when the enemy opened upon  us with a rifled gun
that sent shot far beyond us and beyond the stream.   One shot passed
very near where Captain Porter and I were standing,  struck the deck near
the stern, penetrated and passed through the cabin and so out into the
river.  We immediately turned back, and the troops were debarked below
the mouth of the creek.

When the landing was completed I returned with the transports to Paducah
to hasten up the balance of the troops.  I got back  on the 5th with the
advance the remainder following as rapidly as the s teamers could carry
them.  At ten o'clock at night, on the 5th, the who le command was not
yet up.  Being anxious to commence operations as so on as possible before
the enemy could reinforce heavily, I issued my orde rs for an advance at



11 A.M. on the 6th.  I felt sure that all the troop s would be up by that
time.

Fort Henry occupies a bend in the river which gave the guns in the water
battery a direct fire down the stream.  The camp ou tside the fort was
intrenched, with rifle pits and outworks two miles back on the road to
Donelson and Dover.  The garrison of the fort and c amp was about 2,800,
with strong reinforcements from Donelson halted som e miles out.  There
were seventeen heavy guns in the fort.  The river w as very high, the
banks being overflowed except where the bluffs come  to the water's edge.
A portion of the ground on which Fort Henry stood w as two feet deep in
water.  Below, the water extended into the woods se veral hundred yards
back from the bank on the east side.  On the west b ank Fort Heiman stood
on high ground, completely commanding Fort Henry.  The distance from
Fort Henry to Donelson is but eleven miles.  The tw o positions were so
important to the enemy, AS HE SAW HIS INTEREST, tha t it was natural to
suppose that reinforcements would come from every q uarter from which
they could be got.  Prompt action on our part was i mperative.

The plan was for the troops and gunboats to start a t the same moment.
The troops were to invest the garrison and the gunb oats to attack the
fort at close quarters.  General Smith was to land a brigade of his
division on the west bank during the night of the 5 th and get it in rear
of Heiman.

At the hour designated the troops and gunboats star ted.  General Smith
found Fort Heiman had been evacuated before his men  arrived.  The
gunboats soon engaged the water batteries at very c lose quarters, but
the troops which were to invest Fort Henry were del ayed for want of
roads, as well as by the dense forest and the high water in what would
in dry weather have been unimportant beds of stream s.  This delay made
no difference in the result.  On our first appearan ce Tilghman had sent
his entire command, with the exception of about one  hundred men left to
man the guns in the fort, to the outworks on the ro ad to Dover and
Donelson, so as to have them out of range of the gu ns of our navy; and
before any attack on the 6th he had ordered them to  retreat on Donelson.
He stated in his subsequent report that the defence  was intended solely
to give his troops time to make their escape.

Tilghman was captured with his staff and ninety men , as well as the
armament of the fort, the ammunition and whatever s tores were there.
Our cavalry pursued the retreating column towards D onelson and picked up
two guns and a few stragglers; but the enemy had so  much the start, that
the pursuing force did not get in sight of any exce pt the stragglers.

All the gunboats engaged were hit many times.  The damage, however,
beyond what could be repaired by a small expenditur e of money, was
slight, except to the Essex.  A shell penetrated th e boiler of that
vessel and exploded it, killing and wounding forty- eight men, nineteen
of whom were soldiers who had been detailed to act with the navy.  On
several occasions during the war such details were made when the
complement of men with the navy was insufficient fo r the duty before
them.  After the fall of Fort Henry Captain Phelps,  commanding the
iron-clad Carondelet, at my request ascended the Te nnessee River and
thoroughly destroyed the bridge of the Memphis and Ohio Railroad.

CHAPTER XXII.



INVESTMENT OF FORT DONELSON--THE NAVAL OPERATIONS--ATTACK OF THE ENEMY
--ASSAULTING THE WORKS--SURRENDER OF THE FORT.

I informed the department commander of our success at Fort Henry and
that on the 8th I would take Fort Donelson.  But th e rain continued to
fall so heavily that the roads became impassable fo r artillery and wagon
trains.  Then, too, it would not have been prudent to proceed without
the gunboats.  At least it would have been leaving behind a valuable
part of our available force.

On the 7th, the day after the fall of Fort Henry, I  took my staff and
the cavalry--a part of one regiment--and made a rec onnoissance to within
about a mile of the outer line of works at Donelson .  I had known
General Pillow in Mexico, and judged that with any force, no matter how
small, I could march up to within gunshot of any in trenchments he was
given to hold.  I said this to the officers of my s taff at the time.  I
knew that Floyd was in command, but he was no soldi er, and I judged that
he would yield to Pillow's pretensions.  I met, as I expected, no
opposition in making the reconnoissance and, beside s learning the
topography of the country on the way and around For t Donelson, found
that there were two roads available for marching; o ne leading to the
village of Dover, the other to Donelson.

Fort Donelson is two miles north, or down the river , from Dover.  The
fort, as it stood in 1861, embraced about one hundr ed acres of land.  On
the east it fronted the Cumberland; to the north it  faced Hickman's
creek, a small stream which at that time was deep a nd wide because of
the back-water from the river; on the south was ano ther small stream, or
rather a ravine, opening into the Cumberland.  This  also was filled with
back-water from the river.  The fort stood on high ground, some of it as
much as a hundred feet above the Cumberland.  Stron g protection to the
heavy guns in the water batteries had been obtained  by cutting away
places for them in the bluff.  To the west there wa s a line of rifle
pits some two miles back from the river at the fart hest point.  This
line ran generally along the crest of high ground, but in one place
crossed a ravine which opens into the river between  the village and the
fort.  The ground inside and outside of this intren ched line was very
broken and generally wooded.  The trees outside of the rifle-pits had
been cut down for a considerable way out, and had b een felled so that
their tops lay outwards from the intrenchments.  Th e limbs had been
trimmed and pointed, and thus formed an abatis in f ront of the greater
part of the line. Outside of this intrenched line, and extending about
half the entire length of it, is a ravine running n orth and south and
opening into Hickman creek at a point north of the fort.  The entire
side of this ravine next to the works was one long abatis.

General Halleck commenced his efforts in all quarte rs to get
reinforcements to forward to me immediately on my d eparture from Cairo.
General Hunter sent men freely from Kansas, and a l arge division under
General Nelson, from Buell's army, was also dispatc hed.  Orders went out
from the War Department to consolidate fragments of  companies that were
being recruited in the Western States so as to make  full companies, and
to consolidate companies into regiments.  General H alleck did not
approve or disapprove of my going to Fort Donelson.   He said nothing
whatever to me on the subject.  He informed Buell o n the 7th that I
would march against Fort Donelson the next day; but  on the 10th he
directed me to fortify Fort Henry strongly, particu larly to the land
side, saying that he forwarded me intrenching tools  for that purpose.  I



received this dispatch in front of Fort Donelson.

I was very impatient to get to Fort Donelson becaus e I knew the
importance of the place to the enemy and supposed h e would reinforce it
rapidly.  I felt that 15,000 men on the 8th would b e more effective than
50,000 a month later.  I asked Flag-officer Foote, therefore, to order
his gunboats still about Cairo to proceed up the Cu mberland River and
not to wait for those gone to Eastport and  Florenc e; but the others got
back in time and we started on the 12th.  I had mov ed McClernand out a
few miles the night before so as to leave the road as free as possible.

Just as we were about to start the first reinforcem ent reached me on
transports.  It was a brigade composed of six full regiments commanded
by Colonel Thayer, of Nebraska.  As the gunboats we re going around to
Donelson by the Tennessee, Ohio and Cumberland rive rs, I directed Thayer
to turn about and go under their convoy.

I started from Fort Henry with 15,000 men, includin g eight batteries and
part of a regiment of cavalry, and, meeting with no  obstruction to
detain us, the advance arrived in front of the enem y by noon.  That
afternoon and the next day were spent in taking up ground to make the
investment as complete as possible.  General Smith had been directed to
leave a portion of his division behind to guard for ts Henry and Heiman.
He left General Lew. Wallace with 2,500 men.  With the remainder of his
division he occupied our left, extending to Hickman  creek. McClernand
was on the right and covered the roads running sout h and south-west from
Dover.  His right extended to the back-water up the  ravine opening into
the Cumberland south of the village. The troops wer e not intrenched, but
the nature of the ground was such that they were ju st as well protected
from the fire of the enemy as if rifle-pits had bee n thrown up.  Our
line was generally along the crest of ridges.  The artillery was
protected by being sunk in the ground.  The men who  were not serving the
guns were perfectly covered from fire on taking pos ition a little back
from the crest.  The greatest suffering was from wa nt of shelter.  It
was midwinter and during the siege we had rain and snow, thawing and
freezing alternately.  It would not do to allow cam p-fires except far
down the hill out of sight of the enemy, and it wou ld not do to allow
many of the troops to remain there at the same time .  In the march over
from Fort Henry numbers of the men had thrown away their blankets and
overcoats.  There was therefore much discomfort and  absolute suffering.

During the 12th and 13th, and until the arrival of Wallace and Thayer on
the 14th, the National forces, composed of but 15,0 00 men, without
intrenchments, confronted an intrenched army of 21, 000, without conflict
further than what was brought on by ourselves.  Onl y one gunboat had
arrived.  There was a little skirmishing each day, brought on by the
movement of our troops in securing commanding posit ions; but there was
no actual fighting during this time except once, on  the 13th, in front
of McClernand's command.  That general had undertak en to capture a
battery of the enemy which was annoying his men.  W ithout orders or
authority he sent three regiments to make the assau lt.  The battery was
in the main line of the enemy, which was defended b y his whole army
present.  Of course the assault was a failure, and of course the loss on
our side was great for the number of men engaged.  In this assault
Colonel William Morrison fell badly wounded.  Up to  this time the
surgeons with the army had no difficulty in finding  room in the houses
near our line for all the sick and wounded; but now  hospitals were
overcrowded. Owing, however, to the energy and skil l of the surgeons the
suffering was not so great as it might have been.  The hospital



arrangements at Fort Donelson were as complete as i t was possible to
make them, considering the inclemency of the weathe r and the lack of
tents, in a sparsely settled country where the hous es were generally of
but one or two rooms.

On the return of Captain Walke to Fort Henry on the  10th, I had
requested him to take the vessels that had accompan ied him on his
expedition up the Tennessee, and get possession of the Cumberland as far
up towards Donelson as possible.  He started withou t delay, taking,
however, only his own gunboat, the Carondelet, towe d by the steamer
Alps.  Captain Walke arrived a few miles below Done lson on the 12th, a
little after noon. About the time the advance of tr oops reached a point
within gunshot of the fort on the land side, he eng aged the water
batteries at long range.  On the 13th I informed hi m of my arrival the
day before and of the establishment of most of our batteries, requesting
him at the same time to attack again that day so th at I might take
advantage of any diversion.  The attack was made an d many shots fell
within the fort, creating some consternation, as we  now know.  The
investment on the land side was made as complete as  the number of troops
engaged would admit of.

During the night of the 13th Flag-officer Foote arr ived with the
iron-clads St. Louis, Louisville and Pittsburg and the wooden gunboats
Tyler and Conestoga, convoying Thayer's brigade.  O n the morning of the
14th Thayer was landed.  Wallace, whom I had ordere d over from Fort
Henry, also arrived about the same time.  Up to thi s time he had been
commanding a brigade belonging to the division of G eneral C. F. Smith.
These troops were now restored to the division they  belonged to, and
General Lew. Wallace was assigned to the command of  a division composed
of the brigade of Colonel Thayer and other reinforc ements that arrived
the same day.  This new division was assigned to th e centre, giving the
two flanking divisions an opportunity to close up a nd form a stronger
line.

The plan was for the troops to hold the enemy withi n his lines, while
the gunboats should attack the water batteries at c lose quarters and
silence his guns if possible.  Some of the gunboats  were to run the
batteries, get above the fort and above the village  of Dover.  I had
ordered a reconnoissance made with the view of gett ing troops to the
river above Dover in case they should be needed the re.  That position
attained by the gunboats it would have been but a q uestion of time--and
a very short time, too--when the garrison would hav e been compelled to
surrender.

By three in the afternoon of the 14th Flag-officer Foote was ready, and
advanced upon the water batteries with his entire f leet.  After coming
in range of the batteries of the enemy the advance was slow, but a
constant fire was delivered from every gun that cou ld be brought to bear
upon the fort.  I occupied a position on shore from  which I could see
the advancing navy. The leading boat got within a v ery short distance of
the water battery, not further off I think than two  hundred yards, and I
soon saw one and then another of them dropping down  the river, visibly
disabled.  Then the whole fleet followed and the en gagement closed for
the day.  The gunboat which Flag-officer Foote was on, besides having
been hit about sixty times, several of the shots pa ssing through near
the waterline, had a shot enter the pilot-house whi ch killed the pilot,
carried away the wheel and wounded the flag-officer  himself.  The
tiller-ropes of another vessel were carried away an d she, too, dropped
helplessly back.  Two others had their pilot-houses  so injured that they



scarcely formed a protection to the men at the whee l.

The enemy had evidently been much demoralized by th e assault, but they
were jubilant when they saw the disabled vessels dr opping down the river
entirely out of the control of the men on board.  O f course I only
witnessed the falling back of our gunboats and felt  sad enough at the
time over the repulse. Subsequent reports, now publ ished, show that the
enemy telegraphed a great victory to Richmond.  The  sun went down on the
night of the 14th of February, 1862, leaving the ar my confronting Fort
Donelson anything but comforted over the prospects.   The weather had
turned intensely cold; the men were without tents a nd could not keep up
fires where most of them had to stay, and, as previ ously stated, many
had thrown away their overcoats and blankets.  Two of the strongest of
our gunboats had been disabled, presumably beyond t he possibility of
rendering any present assistance.  I retired this n ight not knowing but
that I would have to intrench my position, and brin g up tents for the
men or build huts under the cover of the hills.

On the morning of the 15th, before it was yet broad  day, a messenger
from Flag-officer Foote handed me a note, expressin g a desire to see me
on the flag-ship and saying that he had been injure d the day before so
much that he could not come himself to me.  I at on ce made my
preparations for starting.  I directed my adjutant- general to notify
each of the division commanders of my absence and i nstruct them to do
nothing to bring on an engagement until they receiv ed further orders,
but to hold their positions.  From the heavy rains that had fallen for
days and weeks preceding and from the constant use of the roads between
the troops and the landing four to seven miles belo w, these roads had
become cut up so as to be hardly passable.  The int ense cold of the
night of the 14th-15th had frozen the ground solid.   This made travel on
horseback even slower than through the mud; but I w ent as fast as the
roads would allow.

When I reached the fleet I found the flag-ship was anchored out in the
stream.  A small boat, however, awaited my arrival and I was soon on
board with the flag-officer.  He explained to me in  short the condition
in which he was left by the engagement of the eveni ng before, and
suggested that I should intrench while he returned to Mound City with
his disabled boats, expressing at the time the beli ef that he could have
the necessary repairs made and be back in ten days.   I saw the absolute
necessity of his gunboats going into hospital and d id not know but I
should be forced to the alternative of going throug h a siege.  But the
enemy relieved me from this necessity.

When I left the National line to visit Flag-officer  Foote I had no idea
that there would be any engagement on land unless I  brought it on
myself.  The conditions for battle were much more f avorable to us than
they had been for the first two days of the investm ent.  From the 12th
to the 14th we had but 15,000 men of all arms and n o gunboats.  Now we
had been reinforced by a fleet of six naval vessels , a large division of
troops under General L. Wallace and 2,500 men broug ht over from Fort
Henry belonging to the division of C. F. Smith.  Th e enemy, however, had
taken the initiative.  Just as I landed I met Capta in Hillyer of my
staff, white with fear, not for his personal safety , but for the safety
of the National troops.  He said the enemy had come  out of his lines in
full force and attacked and scattered McClernand's division, which was
in full retreat.  The roads, as I have said, were u nfit for making fast
time, but I got to my command as soon as possible.  The attack had been
made on the National right.  I was some four or fiv e miles north of our



left.  The line was about three miles long.  In rea ching the point where
the disaster had occurred I had to pass the divisio ns of Smith and
Wallace.  I saw no sign of excitement on the portio n of the line held by
Smith; Wallace was nearer the scene of conflict and  had taken part in
it.  He had, at an opportune time, sent Thayer's br igade to the support
of McClernand and thereby contributed to hold the e nemy within his
lines.

I saw everything favorable for us along the line of  our left and centre.
When I came to the right appearances were different . The enemy had come
out in full force to cut his way out and make his e scape.  McClernand's
division had to bear the brunt of the attack from t his combined force.
His men had stood up gallantly until the ammunition  in their
cartridge-boxes gave out.  There was abundance of a mmunition near by
lying on the ground in boxes, but at that stage of the war it was not
all of our commanders of regiments, brigades, or ev en divisions, who had
been educated up to the point of seeing that their men were constantly
supplied with ammunition during an engagement.  Whe n the men found
themselves without ammunition they could not stand up against troops who
seemed to have plenty of it.  The division broke an d a portion fled, but
most of the men, as they were not pursued, only fel l back out of range
of the fire of the enemy. It must have been about t his time that Thayer
pushed his brigade in between the enemy and those o f our troops that
were without ammunition.  At all events the enemy f ell back within his
intrenchments and was there when I got on the field .

I saw the men standing in knots talking in the most  excited manner.  No
officer seemed to be giving any directions.  The so ldiers had their
muskets, but no ammunition, while there were tons o f it close at hand.
I heard some of the men say that the enemy had come  out with knapsacks,
and haversacks filled with rations.  They seemed to  think this indicated
a determination on his part to stay out and fight j ust as long as the
provisions held out.  I turned to Colonel J. D. Web ster, of my staff,
who was with me, and said:  "Some of our men are pr etty badly
demoralized, but the enemy must be more so, for he has attempted to
force his way out, but has fallen back:  the one wh o attacks first now
will be victorious and the enemy will have to be in  a hurry if he gets
ahead of me."  I determined to make the assault at once on our left.  It
was clear to my mind that the enemy had started to march out with his
entire force, except a few pickets, and if our atta ck could be made on
the left before the enemy could redistribute his fo rces along the line,
we would find but little opposition except from the  intervening abatis.
I directed Colonel Webster to ride with me and call  out to the men as we
passed:  "Fill your cartridge-boxes, quick, and get  into line; the enemy
is trying to escape and he must not be permitted to  do so."  This acted
like a charm.  The men only wanted some one to give  them a command.  We
rode rapidly to Smith's quarters, when I explained the situation to him
and directed him to charge the enemy's works in his  front with his whole
division, saying at the same time that he would fin d nothing but a very
thin line to contend with.  The general was off in an incredibly short
time, going in advance himself to keep his men from  firing while they
were working their way through the abatis interveni ng between them and
the enemy.  The outer line of rifle-pits was passed , and the night of
the 15th General Smith, with much of his division, bivouacked within the
lines of the enemy.  There was now no doubt but tha t the Confederates
must surrender or be captured the next day.

There seems from subsequent accounts to have been m uch consternation,
particularly among the officers of high rank, in Do ver during the night



of the 15th.  General Floyd, the commanding officer , who was a man of
talent enough for any civil position, was no soldie r and, possibly, did
not possess the elements of one.  He was further un fitted for command,
for the reason that his conscience must have troubl ed him and made him
afraid.  As Secretary of War he had taken a solemn oath to maintain the
Constitution of the United States and to uphold the  same against all its
enemies.  He had betrayed that trust.  As Secretary  of War he was
reported through the northern press to have scatter ed the little army
the country had so that the most of it could be pic ked up in detail when
secession occurred. About a year before leaving the  Cabinet he had
removed arms from northern to southern arsenals.  H e continued in the
Cabinet of President Buchanan until about the 1st o f January, 1861,
while he was working vigilantly for the establishme nt of a confederacy
made out of United States territory.  Well may he h ave been afraid to
fall into the hands of National troops.  He would n o doubt have been
tried for misappropriating public property, if not for treason, had he
been captured.  General Pillow, next in command, wa s conceited, and
prided himself much on his services in the Mexican war.  He telegraphed
to General Johnston, at Nashville, after our men we re within the rebel
rifle-pits, and almost on the eve of his making his  escape, that the
Southern troops had had great success all day.  Joh nston forwarded the
dispatch to Richmond.  While the authorities at the  capital were reading
it Floyd and Pillow were fugitives.

A council of war was held by the enemy at which all  agreed that it would
be impossible to hold out longer.  General Buckner,  who was third in
rank in the garrison but much the most capable sold ier, seems to have
regarded it a duty to hold the fort until the gener al commanding the
department, A. S. Johnston, should get back to his headquarters at
Nashville.  Buckner's report shows, however, that h e considered Donelson
lost and that any attempt to hold the place longer would be at the
sacrifice of the command.  Being assured that Johns ton was already in
Nashville, Buckner too agreed that surrender was th e proper thing.
Floyd turned over the command to Pillow, who declin ed it.  It then
devolved upon Buckner, who accepted the responsibil ity of the position.
Floyd and Pillow took possession of all the river t ransports at Dover
and before morning both were on their way to Nashvi lle, with the brigade
formerly commanded by Floyd and some other troops, in all about 3,000.
Some marched up the east bank of the Cumberland; ot hers went on the
steamers.  During the night Forrest also, with his cavalry and some
other troops about a thousand in all, made their wa y out, passing
between our right and the river.  They had to ford or swim over the
back-water in the little creek just south of Dover.

Before daylight General Smith brought to me the fol lowing letter from
General Buckner:

HEADQUARTERS, FORT DONELSON, February 16, 1862.

SIR:--In consideration of all the circumstances gov erning the present
situation of affairs at this station, I propose to the Commanding
Officer of the Federal forces the appointment of Co mmissioners to agree
upon terms of capitulation of the forces and fort u nder my command, and
in that view suggest an armistice until 12 o'clock to-day.

I am, sir, very respectfully, Your ob't se'v't, S. B. BUCKNER, Brig.
Gen. C. S. A.



To Brigadier-General U. S. Grant, Com'ding U. S. Fo rces, Near Fort
Donelson.

To this I responded as follows:

HEADQUARTERS ARMY IN THE FIELD, Camp near Donelson,  February 16, 1862.

General S. B. BUCKNER, Confederate Army.

SIR:--Yours of this date, proposing armistice and a ppointment of
Commissioners to settle terms of capitulation, is j ust received.  No
terms except an unconditional and immediate surrend er can be accepted.
I propose to move immediately upon your works.

I am, sir, very respectfully, Your ob't se'v't, U. S. GRANT, Brig. Gen.

To this I received the following reply:

HEADQUARTERS, DOVER, TENNESSEE, February 16, 1862.

To Brig. Gen'l U. S. GRANT, U. S. Army.

SIR:--The distribution of the forces under my comma nd, incident to an
unexpected change of commanders, and the overwhelmi ng force under your
command, compel me, notwithstanding the brilliant s uccess of the
Confederate arms yesterday, to accept the ungenerou s and unchivalrous
terms which you propose.

I am, sir, Your very ob't se'v't, S. B. BUCKNER, Br ig. Gen. C. S. A.

General Buckner, as soon as he had dispatched the f irst of the above
letters, sent word to his different commanders on t he line of
rifle-pits, notifying them that he had made a propo sition looking to the
surrender of the garrison, and directing them to no tify National troops
in their front so that all fighting might be preven ted.  White flags
were stuck at intervals along the line of rifle-pit s, but none over the
fort.  As soon as the last letter from Buckner was received I mounted my
horse and rode to Dover.  General Wallace, I found,  had preceded me an
hour or more.  I presume that, seeing white flags e xposed in his front,
he rode up to see what they meant and, not being fi red upon or halted,
he kept on until he found himself at the headquarte rs of General
Buckner.

I had been at West Point three years with Buckner a nd afterwards served
with him in the army, so that we were quite well ac quainted.  In the
course of our conversation, which was very friendly , he said to me that
if he had been in command I would not have got up t o Donelson as easily
as I did.  I told him that if he had been in comman d I should not have
tried in the way I did:  I had invested their lines  with a smaller force
than they had to defend them, and at the same time had sent a brigade
full 5,000 strong, around by water; I had relied ve ry much upon their
commander to allow me to come safely up to the outs ide of their works.
I asked General Buckner about what force he had to surrender.  He
replied that he could not tell with any degree of a ccuracy; that all the



sick and weak had been sent to Nashville while we w ere about Fort Henry;
that Floyd and Pillow had left during the night, ta king many men with
them; and that Forrest, and probably others, had al so escaped during the
preceding night:  the number of casualties he could  not tell; but he
said I would not find fewer than 12,000, nor more t han 15,000.

He asked permission to send parties outside of the lines to bury his
dead, who had fallen on the 15th when they tried to  get out.  I gave
directions that his permit to pass our limits shoul d be recognized.  I
have no reason to believe that this privilege was a bused, but it
familiarized our guards so much with the sight of C onfederates passing
to and fro that I have no doubt many got beyond our  pickets unobserved
and went on.  The most of the men who went in that way no doubt thought
they had had war enough, and left with the intentio n of remaining out of
the army.  Some came to me and asked permission to go, saying that they
were tired of the war and would not be caught in th e ranks again, and I
bade them go.

The actual number of Confederates at Fort Donelson can never be given
with entire accuracy.  The largest number admitted by any writer on the
Southern side, is by Colonel Preston Johnston.  He gives the number at
17,000.  But this must be an underestimate. The com missary general of
prisoners reported having issued rations to 14,623 Fort Donelson
prisoners at Cairo, as they passed that point.  Gen eral Pillow reported
the killed and wounded at 2,000; but he had less op portunity of knowing
the actual numbers than the officers of McClernand' s division, for most
of the killed and wounded fell outside their works,  in front of that
division, and were buried or cared for by Buckner a fter the surrender
and when Pillow was a fugitive.  It is known that F loyd and Pillow
escaped during the night of the 15th, taking with t hem not less than
3,000 men.  Forrest escaped with about 1,000 and ot hers were leaving
singly and in squads all night.  It is probable tha t the Confederate
force at Donelson, on the 15th of February, 1862, w as 21,000 in round
numbers.

On the day Fort Donelson fell I had 27,000 men to c onfront the
Confederate lines and guard the road four or five m iles to the left,
over which all our supplies had to be drawn on wago ns. During the 16th,
after the surrender, additional reinforcements arri ved.

During the siege General Sherman had been sent to S mithland, at the
mouth of the Cumberland River, to forward reinforce ments and supplies to
me.  At that time he was my senior in rank and ther e was no authority of
law to assign a junior to command a senior of the s ame grade.  But every
boat that came up with supplies or reinforcements b rought a note of
encouragement from Sherman, asking me to call upon him for any
assistance he could render and saying that if he co uld be of service at
the front I might send for him and he would waive r ank.

CHAPTER XXIII.

PROMOTED MAJOR-GENERAL OF VOLUNTEERS--UNOCCUPIED TERRITORY--ADVANCE UPON
NASHVILLE--SITUATION OF THE TROOPS--CONFEDERATE RET REAT--RELIEVED OF THE
COMMAND--RESTORED TO THE COMMAND--GENERAL SMITH.

The news of the fall of Fort Donelson caused great delight all over the
North.  At the South, particularly in Richmond, the  effect was



correspondingly depressing.  I was promptly promote d to the grade of
Major-General of Volunteers, and confirmed by the S enate.  All three of
my division commanders were promoted to the same gr ade and the colonels
who commanded brigades were made brigadier-generals  in the volunteer
service.  My chief, who was in St. Louis, telegraph ed his
congratulations to General Hunter in Kansas for the  services he had
rendered in securing the fall of Fort Donelson by s ending reinforcements
so rapidly.  To Washington he telegraphed that the victory was due to
General C. F. Smith; "promote him," he said, "and t he whole country will
applaud."  On the 19th there was published at St. L ouis a formal order
thanking Flag-officer Foote and myself, and the for ces under our
command, for the victories on the Tennessee and the  Cumberland.  I
received no other recognition whatever from General  Halleck.  But
General Cullum, his chief of staff, who was at Cair o, wrote me a warm
congratulatory letter on his own behalf.  I approve d of General Smith's
promotion highly, as I did all the promotions that were made.

My opinion was and still is that immediately after the fall of Fort
Donelson the way was opened to the National forces all over the
South-west without much resistance.  If one general  who would have taken
the responsibility had been in command of all the t roops west of the
Alleghanies, he could have marched to Chattanooga, Corinth, Memphis and
Vicksburg with the troops we then had, and as volun teering was going on
rapidly over the North there would soon have been f orce enough at all
these centres to operate offensively against any bo dy of the enemy that
might be found near them.  Rapid movements and the acquisition of
rebellious territory would have promoted volunteeri ng, so that
reinforcements could have been had as fast as trans portation could have
been obtained to carry them to their destination.  On the other hand
there were tens of thousands of strong able-bodied young men still at
their homes in the South-western States, who had no t gone into the
Confederate army in February, 1862, and who had no particular desire to
go.  If our lines had been extended to protect thei r homes, many of them
never would have gone.  Providence ruled differentl y.  Time was given
the enemy to collect armies and fortify his new pos itions; and twice
afterwards he came near forcing his north-western f ront up to the Ohio
River.

I promptly informed the department commander of our  success at Fort
Donelson and that the way was open now to Clarksvil le and Nashville; and
that unless I received orders to the contrary I sho uld take Clarksville
on the 21st and Nashville about the 1st of March.  Both these places are
on the Cumberland River above Fort Donelson.  As I heard nothing from
headquarters on the subject, General C. F. Smith wa s sent to Clarksville
at the time designated and found the place evacuate d.  The capture of
forts Henry and Donelson had broken the line the en emy had taken from
Columbus to Bowling Green, and it was known that he  was falling back
from the eastern point of this line and that Buell was following, or at
least advancing.  I should have sent troops to Nash ville at the time I
sent to Clarksville, but my transportation was limi ted and there were
many prisoners to be forwarded north.

None of the reinforcements from Buell's army arrive d until the 24th of
February.  Then General Nelson came up, with orders  to report to me with
two brigades, he having sent one brigade to Cairo.  I knew General Buell
was advancing on Nashville from the north, and I wa s advised by scouts
that the rebels were leaving that place, and trying  to get out all the
supplies they could. Nashville was, at that time, o ne of the best
provisioned posts in the South.  I had no use for r einforcements now,



and thinking Buell would like to have his troops ag ain, I ordered Nelson
to proceed to Nashville without debarking at Fort D onelson.  I sent a
gunboat also as a convoy.  The Cumberland River was  very high at the
time; the railroad bridge at Nashville had been bur ned, and all river
craft had been destroyed, or would be before the en emy left.  Nashville
is on the west bank of the Cumberland, and Buell wa s approaching from
the east.  I thought the steamers carrying Nelson's  division would be
useful in ferrying the balance of Buell's forces ac ross.  I ordered
Nelson to put himself in communication with Buell a s soon as possible,
and if he found him more than two days off from Nas hville to return
below the city and await orders.  Buell, however, h ad already arrived in
person at Edgefield, opposite Nashville, and Mitche ll's division of his
command reached there the same day. Nelson immediat ely took possession
of the city.

After Nelson had gone and before I had learned of B uell's arrival, I
sent word to department headquarters that I should go to Nashville
myself on the 28th if I received no orders to the c ontrary.  Hearing
nothing, I went as I had informed my superior offic er I would do.  On
arriving at Clarksville I saw a fleet of steamers a t the shore--the same
that had taken Nelson's division--and troops going aboard.  I landed and
called on the commanding officer, General C. F. Smi th.  As soon as he
saw me he showed an order he had just received from  Buell in these
words:

NASHVILLE, February 25, 1862.

GENERAL C. F. SMITH, Commanding U. S. Forces, Clark sville.

GENERAL:--The landing of a portion of our troops, c ontrary to my
intentions, on the south side of the river has comp elled me to hold this
side at every hazard.  If the enemy should assume t he offensive, and I
am assured by reliable persons that in view of my p osition such is his
intention, my force present is altogether inadequat e, consisting of only
15,000 men.  I have to request you, therefore, to c ome forward with all
the available force under your command.  So importa nt do I consider the
occasion that I think it necessary to give this com munication all the
force of orders, and I send four boats, the Diana, Woodford, John Rain,
and Autocrat, to bring you up.  In five or six days  my force will
probably be sufficient to relieve you.

Very respectfully, your ob't srv't, D. C. BUELL, Br igadier-General
Comd'g.

P. S.--The steamers will leave here at 12 o'clock t o-night.

General Smith said this order was nonsense.  But I told him it was
better to obey it.  The General replied, "of course  I must obey," and
said his men were embarking as fast as they could.  I went on up to
Nashville and inspected the position taken by Nelso n's troops.  I did
not see Buell during the day, and wrote him a note saying that I had
been in Nashville since early morning and had hoped  to meet him.  On my
return to the boat we met.  His troops were still e ast of the river, and
the steamers that had carried Nelson's division up were mostly at
Clarksville to bring Smith's division.  I said to G eneral Buell my
information was that the enemy was retreating as fa st as possible.
General Buell said there was fighting going on then  only ten or twelve



miles away.  I said:  "Quite probably; Nashville co ntained valuable
stores of arms, ammunition and provisions, and the enemy is probably
trying to carry away all he can.  The fighting is d oubtless with the
rear-guard who are trying to protect the trains the y are getting away
with."  Buell spoke very positively of the danger N ashville was in of an
attack from the enemy.  I said, in the absence of p ositive information,
I believed my information was correct.  He responde d that he "knew."
"Well," I said, "I do not know; but as I came by Cl arksville General
Smith's troops were embarking to join you."

Smith's troops were returned the same day.  The ene my were trying to get
away from Nashville and not to return to it.

At this time General Albert Sidney Johnston command ed all the
Confederate troops west of the Alleghany Mountains,  with the exception
of those in the extreme south.  On the National sid e the forces
confronting him were divided into, at first three, then four separate
departments.  Johnston had greatly the advantage in  having supreme
command over all troops that could possibly be brou ght to bear upon one
point, while the forces similarly situated on the N ational side, divided
into independent commands, could not be brought int o harmonious action
except by orders from Washington.

At the beginning of 1862 Johnston's troops east of the Mississippi
occupied a line extending from Columbus, on his lef t, to Mill Springs,
on his right.  As we have seen, Columbus, both bank s of the Tennessee
River, the west bank of the Cumberland and Bowling Green, all were
strongly fortified.  Mill Springs was intrenched.  The National troops
occupied no territory south of the Ohio, except thr ee small garrisons
along its bank and a force thrown out from Louisvil le to confront that
at Bowling Green.  Johnston's strength was no doubt  numerically inferior
to that of the National troops; but this was compen sated for by the
advantage of being sole commander of all the Confed erate forces at the
West, and of operating in a country where his frien ds would take care of
his rear without any detail of soldiers.  But when General George H.
Thomas moved upon the enemy at Mill Springs and tot ally routed him,
inflicting a loss of some 300 killed and wounded, a nd forts Henry and
Heiman fell into the hands of the National forces, with their armaments
and about 100 prisoners, those losses seemed to dis hearten the
Confederate commander so much that he immediately c ommenced a retreat
from Bowling Green on Nashville.  He reached this l atter place on the
14th of February, while Donelson was still besieged .  Buell followed
with a portion of the Army of the Ohio, but he had to march and did not
reach the east bank of the Cumberland opposite Nash ville until the 24th
of the month, and then with only one division of hi s army.

The bridge at Nashville had been destroyed and all boats removed or
disabled, so that a small garrison could have held the place against any
National troops that could have been brought agains t it within ten days
after the arrival of the force from Bowling Green.  Johnston seemed to
lie quietly at Nashville to await the result at For t Donelson, on which
he had staked the possession of most of the territo ry embraced in the
States of Kentucky and Tennessee.  It is true, the two generals senior
in rank at Fort Donelson were sending him encouragi ng dispatches, even
claiming great Confederate victories up to the nigh t of the 16th when
they must have been preparing for their individual escape. Johnston made
a fatal mistake in intrusting so important a comman d to Floyd, who he
must have known was no soldier even if he possessed  the elements of one.
Pillow's presence as second was also a mistake.  If  these officers had



been forced upon him and designated for that partic ular command, then he
should have left Nashville with a small garrison un der a trusty officer,
and with the remainder of his force gone to Donelso n himself.  If he had
been captured the result could not have been worse than it was.

Johnston's heart failed him upon the first advance of National troops.
He wrote to Richmond on the 8th of February, "I thi nk the gunboats of
the enemy will probably take Fort Donelson without the necessity of
employing their land force in cooperation."  After the fall of that
place he abandoned Nashville and Chattanooga withou t an effort to save
either, and fell back into northern Mississippi, wh ere, six weeks later,
he was destined to end his career.

From the time of leaving Cairo I was singularly unf ortunate in not
receiving dispatches from General Halleck.  The ord er of the 10th of
February directing me to fortify Fort Henry strongl y, particularly to
the land side, and saying that intrenching tools ha d been sent for that
purpose, reached me after Donelson was invested.  I  received nothing
direct which indicated that the department commande r knew we were in
possession of Donelson.  I was reporting regularly to the chief of
staff, who had been sent to Cairo, soon after the t roops left there, to
receive all reports from the front and to telegraph  the substance to the
St. Louis headquarters.  Cairo was at the southern end of the telegraph
wire.  Another line was started at once from Cairo to Paducah and
Smithland, at the mouths of the Tennessee and Cumbe rland respectively.
My dispatches were all sent to Cairo by boat, but m any of those
addressed to me were sent to the operator at the en d of the advancing
wire and he failed to forward them.  This operator afterwards proved to
be a rebel; he deserted his post after a short time  and went south
taking his dispatches with him.  A telegram from Ge neral McClellan to me
of February 16th, the day of the surrender, directi ng me to report in
full the situation, was not received at my headquar ters until the 3d of
March.

On the 2d of March I received orders dated March 1s t to move my command
back to Fort Henry, leaving only a small garrison a t Donelson.  From
Fort Henry expeditions were to be sent against East port, Mississippi,
and Paris, Tennessee.  We started from Donelson on the 4th, and the same
day I was back on the Tennessee River.  On March 4t h I also received the
following dispatch from General Halleck:

MAJ.-GEN. U. S. GRANT, Fort Henry:

You will place Maj.-Gen. C. F. Smith in command of expedition, and
remain yourself at Fort Henry.  Why do you not obey  my orders to report
strength and positions of your command?

H. W. HALLECK, Major-General.

I was surprised.  This was the first intimation I h ad received that
General Halleck had called for information as to th e strength of my
command.  On the 6th he wrote to me again.  "Your g oing to Nashville
without authority, and when your presence with your  troops was of the
utmost importance, was a matter of very serious com plaint at Washington,
so much so that I was advised to arrest you on your  return."  This was
the first I knew of his objecting to my going to Na shville.  That place
was not beyond the limits of my command, which, it had been expressly



declared in orders, were "not defined."  Nashville is west of the
Cumberland River, and I had sent troops that had re ported to me for duty
to occupy the place.  I turned over the command as directed and then
replied to General Halleck courteously, but asked t o be relieved from
further duty under him.

Later I learned that General Halleck had been calli ng lustily for more
troops, promising that he would do something import ant if he could only
be sufficiently reinforced.  McClellan asked him wh at force he then had.
Halleck telegraphed me to supply the information so  far as my command
was concerned, but I received none of his dispatche s.  At last Halleck
reported to Washington that he had repeatedly order ed me to give the
strength of my force, but could get nothing out of me; that I had gone
to Nashville, beyond the limits of my command, with out his authority,
and that my army was more demoralized by victory th an the army at Bull
Run had been by defeat.  General McClellan, on this  information, ordered
that I should be relieved from duty and that an inv estigation should be
made into any charges against me.  He even authoriz ed my arrest.  Thus
in less than two weeks after the victory at Donelso n, the two leading
generals in the army were in correspondence as to w hat disposition
should be made of me, and in less than three weeks I was virtually in
arrest and without a command.

On the 13th of March I was restored to command, and  on the 17th Halleck
sent me a copy of an order from the War Department which stated that
accounts of my misbehavior had reached Washington a nd directed him to
investigate and report the facts.  He forwarded als o a copy of a
detailed dispatch from himself to Washington entire ly exonerating me;
but he did not inform me that it was his own report s that had created
all the trouble.  On the contrary, he wrote to me, "Instead of relieving
you, I wish you, as soon as your new army is in the  field, to assume
immediate command, and lead it to new victories."  In consequence I felt
very grateful to him, and supposed it was his inter position that had set
me right with the government.  I never knew the tru th until General
Badeau unearthed the facts in his researches for hi s history of my
campaigns.

General Halleck unquestionably deemed General C. F.  Smith a much fitter
officer for the command of all the forces in the mi litary district than
I was, and, to render him available for such comman d, desired his
promotion to antedate mine and those of the other d ivision commanders.
It is probable that the general opinion was that Sm ith's long services
in the army and distinguished deeds rendered him th e more proper person
for such command.  Indeed I was rather inclined to this opinion myself
at that time, and would have served as faithfully u nder Smith as he had
done under me.  But this did not justify the dispat ches which General
Halleck sent to Washington, or his subsequent conce alment of them from
me when pretending to explain the action of my supe riors.

On receipt of the order restoring me to command I p roceeded to Savannah
on the Tennessee, to which point my troops had adva nced.  General Smith
was delighted to see me and was unhesitating in his  denunciation of the
treatment I had received.  He was on a sick bed at the time, from which
he never came away alive.  His death was a severe l oss to our western
army.  His personal courage was unquestioned, his j udgment and
professional acquirements were unsurpassed, and he had the confidence
of those he commanded as well as of those over him.



CHAPTER XXIV.

THE ARMY AT PITTSBURG LANDING--INJURED BY A FALL--T HE CONFEDERATE ATTACK
AT SHILOH--THE FIRST DAY'S FIGHT AT SHILOH--GENERAL  SHERMAN--CONDITION
OF THE ARMY--CLOSE OF THE FIRST DAY'S FIGHT--THE SE COND DAY'S FIGHT
--RETREAT AND DEFEAT OF THE CONFEDERATES.

When I reassumed command on the 17th of March I fou nd the army divided,
about half being on the east bank of the Tennessee at Savannah, while
one division was at Crump's landing on the west ban k about four miles
higher up, and the remainder at Pittsburg landing, five miles above
Crump's.  The enemy was in force at Corinth, the ju nction of the two
most important railroads in the Mississippi valley- -one connecting
Memphis and the Mississippi River with the East, an d the other leading
south to all the cotton states.  Still another rail road connects Corinth
with Jackson, in west Tennessee.  If we obtained po ssession of Corinth
the enemy would have no railroad for the transporta tion of armies or
supplies until that running east from Vicksburg was  reached.  It was the
great strategic position at the West between the Te nnessee and the
Mississippi rivers and between Nashville and Vicksb urg.

I at once put all the troops at Savannah in motion for Pittsburg
landing, knowing that the enemy was fortifying at C orinth and collecting
an army there under Johnston.  It was my expectatio n to march against
that army as soon as Buell, who had been ordered to  reinforce me with
the Army of the Ohio, should arrive; and the west b ank of the river was
the place to start from.  Pittsburg is only about t wenty miles from
Corinth, and Hamburg landing, four miles further up  the river, is a mile
or two nearer.  I had not been in command long befo re I selected Hamburg
as the place to put the Army of the Ohio when it ar rived.  The roads
from Pittsburg and Hamburg to Corinth converge some  eight miles out.
This disposition of the troops would have given add itional roads to
march over when the advance commenced, within suppo rting distance of
each other.

Before I arrived at Savannah, Sherman, who had join ed the Army of the
Tennessee and been placed in command of a division,  had made an
expedition on steamers convoyed by gunboats to the neighborhood of
Eastport, thirty miles south, for the purpose of de stroying the railroad
east of Corinth.  The rains had been so heavy for s ome time before that
the low-lands had become impassable swamps.  Sherma n debarked his troops
and started out to accomplish the object of the exp edition; but the
river was rising so rapidly that the back-water up the small tributaries
threatened to cut off the possibility of getting ba ck to the boats, and
the expedition had to return without reaching the r ailroad.  The guns
had to be hauled by hand through the water to get b ack to the boats.

On the 17th of March the army on the Tennessee Rive r consisted of five
divisions, commanded respectively by Generals C. F.  Smith, McClernand,
L. Wallace, Hurlbut and Sherman.  General W. H. L. Wallace was
temporarily in command of Smith's division, General  Smith, as I have
said, being confined to his bed. Reinforcements wer e arriving daily and
as they came up they were organized, first into bri gades, then into a
division, and the command given to General Prentiss , who had been
ordered to report to me.  General Buell was on his way from Nashville
with 40,000 veterans.  On the 19th of March he was at Columbia,
Tennessee, eighty-five miles from Pittsburg.  When all reinforcements
should have arrived I expected to take the initiati ve by marching on



Corinth, and had no expectation of needing fortific ations, though this
subject was taken into consideration.  McPherson, m y only military
engineer, was directed to lay out a line to intrenc h.  He did so, but
reported that it would have to be made in rear of t he line of encampment
as it then ran.  The new line, while it would be ne arer the river, was
yet too far away from the Tennessee, or even from t he creeks, to be
easily supplied with water, and in case of attack t hese creeks would be
in the hands of the enemy.  The fact is, I regarded  the campaign we were
engaged in as an offensive one and had no idea that  the enemy would
leave strong intrenchments to take the initiative w hen he knew he would
be attacked where he was if he remained.  This view , however, did not
prevent every precaution being taken and every effo rt made to keep
advised of all movements of the enemy.

Johnston's cavalry meanwhile had been well out towa rds our front, and
occasional encounters occurred between it and our o utposts.  On the 1st
of April this cavalry became bold and approached ou r lines, showing that
an advance of some kind was contemplated.  On the 2 d Johnston left
Corinth in force to attack my army.  On the 4th his  cavalry dashed down
and captured a small picket guard of six or seven m en, stationed some
five miles out from Pittsburg on the Corinth road.  Colonel Buckland
sent relief to the guard at once and soon followed in person with an
entire regiment, and General Sherman followed Buckl and taking the
remainder of a brigade.  The pursuit was kept up fo r some three miles
beyond the point where the picket guard had been ca ptured, and after
nightfall Sherman returned to camp and reported to me by letter what had
occurred.

At this time a large body of the enemy was hovering  to the west of us,
along the line of the Mobile and Ohio railroad.  My  apprehension was
much greater for the safety of Crump's landing than  it was for
Pittsburg.  I had no apprehension that the enemy co uld really capture
either place.  But I feared it was possible that he  might make a rapid
dash upon Crump's and destroy our transports and st ores, most of which
were kept at that point, and then retreat before Wa llace could be
reinforced.  Lew. Wallace's position I regarded as so well chosen that
he was not removed.

At this time I generally spent the day at Pittsburg  and returned to
Savannah in the evening.  I was intending to remove  my headquarters to
Pittsburg, but Buell was expected daily and would c ome in at Savannah.
I remained at this point, therefore, a few days lon ger than I otherwise
should have done, in order to meet him on his arriv al.  The skirmishing
in our front, however, had been so continuous from about the 3d of April
that I did not leave Pittsburg each night until an hour when I felt
there would be no further danger before the morning .

On Friday the 4th, the day of Buckland's advance, I  was very much
injured by my horse falling with me, and on me, whi le I was trying to
get to the front where firing had been heard.  The night was one of
impenetrable darkness, with rain pouring down in to rrents; nothing was
visible to the eye except as revealed by the freque nt flashes of
lightning.  Under these circumstances I had to trus t to the horse,
without guidance, to keep the road.  I had not gone  far, however, when I
met General W. H. L. Wallace and Colonel (afterward s General) McPherson
coming from the direction of the front.  They said all was quiet so far
as the enemy was concerned.  On the way back to the  boat my horse's feet
slipped from under him, and he fell with my leg und er his body.  The
extreme softness of the ground, from the excessive rains of the few



preceding days, no doubt saved me from a severe inj ury and protracted
lameness.  As it was, my ankle was very much injure d, so much so that my
boot had to be cut off.  For two or three days afte r I was unable to
walk except with crutches.

On the 5th General Nelson, with a division of Buell 's army, arrived at
Savannah and I ordered him to move up the east bank  of the river, to be
in a position where he could be ferried over to Cru mp's landing or
Pittsburg as occasion required.  I had learned that  General Buell
himself would be at Savannah the next day, and desi red to meet me on his
arrival.  Affairs at Pittsburg landing had been suc h for several days
that I did not want to be away during the day.  I d etermined, therefore,
to take a very early breakfast and ride out to meet  Buell, and thus save
time.  He had arrived on the evening of the 5th, bu t had not advised me
of the fact and I was not aware of it until some ti me after.  While I
was at breakfast, however, heavy firing was heard i n the direction of
Pittsburg landing, and I hastened there, sending a hurried note to Buell
informing him of the reason why I could not meet hi m at Savannah.  On
the way up the river I directed the dispatch-boat t o run in close to
Crump's landing, so that I could communicate with G eneral Lew. Wallace.
I found him waiting on a boat apparently expecting to see me, and I
directed him to get his troops in line ready to exe cute any orders he
might receive.  He replied that his troops were alr eady under arms and
prepared to move.

Up to that time I had felt by no means certain that  Crump's landing
might not be the point of attack.  On reaching the front, however, about
eight A.M., I found that the attack on Pittsburg wa s unmistakable, and
that nothing more than a small guard, to protect ou r transports and
stores, was needed at Crump's.  Captain Baxter, a q uartermaster on my
staff, was accordingly directed to go back and orde r General Wallace to
march immediately to Pittsburg by the road nearest the river. Captain
Baxter made a memorandum of this order.  About one P.M., not hearing
from Wallace and being much in need of reinforcemen ts, I sent two more
of my staff, Colonel McPherson and Captain Rowley, to bring him up with
his division.  They reported finding him marching t owards Purdy, Bethel,
or some point west from the river, and farther from  Pittsburg by several
miles than when he started.  The road from his firs t position to
Pittsburg landing was direct and near the river.  B etween the two points
a bridge had been built across Snake Creek by our t roops, at which
Wallace's command had assisted, expressly to enable  the troops at the
two places to support each other in case of need.  Wallace did not
arrive in time to take part in the first day's figh t.  General Wallace
has since claimed that the order delivered to him b y Captain Baxter was
simply to join the right of the army, and that the road over which he
marched would have taken him to the road from Pitts burg to Purdy where
it crosses Owl Creek on the right of Sherman; but t his is not where I
had ordered him nor where I wanted him to go.

I never could see and do not now see why any order was necessary further
than to direct him to come to Pittsburg landing, wi thout specifying by
what route.  His was one of three veteran divisions  that had been in
battle, and its absence was severely felt.  Later i n the war General
Wallace would not have made the mistake that he com mitted on the 6th of
April, 1862.  I presume his idea was that by taking  the route he did he
would be able to come around on the flank or rear o f the enemy, and thus
perform an act of heroism that would redound to the  credit of his
command, as well as to the benefit of his country.



Some two or three miles from Pittsburg landing was a log meeting-house
called Shiloh.  It stood on the ridge which divides  the waters of Snake
and Lick creeks, the former emptying into the Tenne ssee just north of
Pittsburg landing, and the latter south.  This poin t was the key to our
position and was held by Sherman.  His division was  at that time wholly
raw, no part of it ever having been in an engagemen t; but I thought this
deficiency was more than made up by the superiority  of the commander.
McClernand was on Sherman's left, with troops that had been engaged at
forts Henry and Donelson and were therefore veteran s so far as western
troops had become such at that stage of the war.  N ext to McClernand
came Prentiss with a raw division, and on the extre me left, Stuart with
one brigade of Sherman's division.  Hurlbut was in rear of Prentiss,
massed, and in reserve at the time of the onset.  T he division of
General C. F. Smith was on the right, also in reser ve.  General Smith
was still sick in bed at Savannah, but within heari ng of our guns.  His
services would no doubt have been of inestimable va lue had his health
permitted his presence.  The command of his divisio n devolved upon
Brigadier-General W. H. L. Wallace, a most estimabl e and able officer; a
veteran too, for he had served a year in the Mexica n war and had been
with his command at Henry and Donelson.  Wallace wa s mortally wounded in
the first day's engagement, and with the change of commanders thus
necessarily effected in the heat of battle the effi ciency of his
division was much weakened.

The position of our troops made a continuous line f rom Lick Creek on the
left to Owl Creek, a branch of Snake Creek, on the right, facing nearly
south and possibly a little west.  The water in all  these streams was
very high at the time and contributed to protect ou r flanks.  The enemy
was compelled, therefore, to attack directly in fro nt.  This he did with
great vigor, inflicting heavy losses on the Nationa l side, but suffering
much heavier on his own.

The Confederate assaults were made with such a disr egard of losses on
their own side that our line of tents soon fell int o their hands.  The
ground on which the battle was fought was undulatin g, heavily timbered
with scattered clearings, the woods giving some pro tection to the troops
on both sides.  There was also considerable underbr ush.  A number of
attempts were made by the enemy to turn our right f lank, where Sherman
was posted, but every effort was repulsed with heav y loss.  But the
front attack was kept up so vigorously that, to pre vent the success of
these attempts to get on our flanks, the National t roops were compelled,
several times, to take positions to the rear nearer  Pittsburg landing.
When the firing ceased at night the National line w as all of a mile in
rear of the position it had occupied in the morning .

In one of the backward moves, on the 6th, the divis ion commanded by
General Prentiss did not fall back with the others.   This left his
flanks exposed and enabled the enemy to capture him  with about 2,200 of
his officers and men.  General Badeau gives four o' clock of the 6th as
about the time this capture took place. He may be r ight as to the time,
but my recollection is that the hour was later.  Ge neral Prentiss
himself gave the hour as half-past five.  I was wit h him, as I was with
each of the division commanders that day, several t imes, and my
recollection is that the last time I was with him w as about half-past
four, when his division was standing up firmly and the General was as
cool as if expecting victory.  But no matter whethe r it was four or
later, the story that he and his command were surpr ised and captured in
their camps is without any foundation whatever.  If  it had been true, as
currently reported at the time and yet believed by thousands of people,



that Prentiss and his division had been captured in  their beds, there
would not have been an all-day struggle, with the l oss of thousands
killed and wounded on the Confederate side.

With the single exception of a few minutes after th e capture of
Prentiss, a continuous and unbroken line was mainta ined all day from
Snake Creek or its tributaries on the right to Lick  Creek or the
Tennessee on the left above Pittsburg.

There was no hour during the day when there was not  heavy firing and
generally hard fighting at some point on the line, but seldom at all
points at the same time.  It was a case of Southern  dash against
Northern pluck and endurance.  Three of the five di visions engaged on
Sunday were entirely raw, and many of the men had o nly received their
arms on the way from their States to the field.  Ma ny of them had
arrived but a day or two before and were hardly abl e to load their
muskets according to the manual.  Their officers we re equally ignorant
of their duties. Under these circumstances it is no t astonishing that
many of the regiments broke at the first fire.  In two cases, as I now
remember, colonels led their regiments from the fie ld on first hearing
the whistle of the enemy's bullets.  In these cases  the colonels were
constitutional cowards, unfit for any military posi tion; but not so the
officers and men led out of danger by them.  Better  troops never went
upon a battle-field than many of these, officers an d men, afterwards
proved themselves to be, who fled panic stricken at  the first whistle of
bullets and shell at Shiloh.

During the whole of Sunday I was continuously engag ed in passing from
one part of the field to another, giving directions  to division
commanders.  In thus moving along the line, however , I never deemed it
important to stay long with Sherman.  Although his troops were then
under fire for the first time, their commander, by his constant presence
with them, inspired a confidence in officers and me n that enabled them
to render services on that bloody battle-field wort hy of the best of
veterans.  McClernand was next to Sherman, and the hardest fighting was
in front of these two divisions.  McClernand told m e on that day, the
6th, that he profited much by having so able a comm ander supporting him.
A casualty to Sherman that would have taken him fro m the field that day
would have been a sad one for the troops engaged at  Shiloh.  And how
near we came to this! On the 6th Sherman was shot t wice, once in the
hand, once in the shoulder, the ball cutting his co at and making a
slight wound, and a third ball passed through his h at.  In addition to
this he had several horses shot during the day.

The nature of this battle was such that cavalry cou ld not be used in
front; I therefore formed ours into line in rear, t o stop stragglers--of
whom there were many.  When there would be enough o f them to make a
show, and after they had recovered from their frigh t, they would be sent
to reinforce some part of the line which needed sup port, without regard
to their companies, regiments or brigades.

On one occasion during the day I rode back as far a s the river and met
General Buell, who had just arrived; I do not remem ber the hour, but at
that time there probably were as many as four or fi ve thousand
stragglers lying under cover of the river bluff, pa nic-stricken, most of
whom would have been shot where they lay, without r esistance, before
they would have taken muskets and marched to the fr ont to protect
themselves.  This meeting between General Buell and  myself was on the
dispatch-boat used to run between the landing and S avannah.  It was



brief, and related specially to his getting his tro ops over the river.
As we left the boat together, Buell's attention was  attracted by the men
lying under cover of the river bank.  I saw him ber ating them and trying
to shame them into joining their regiments.  He eve n threatened them
with shells from the gunboats near by.  But it was all to no effect.
Most of these men afterward proved themselves as ga llant as any of those
who saved the battle from which they had deserted.  I have no doubt that
this sight impressed General Buell with the idea th at a line of retreat
would be a good thing just then.  If he had come in  by the front instead
of through the stragglers in the rear, he would hav e thought and felt
differently.  Could he have come through the Confed erate rear, he would
have witnessed there a scene similar to that at our  own.  The distant
rear of an army engaged in battle is not the best p lace from which to
judge correctly what is going on in front.  Later i n the war, while
occupying the country between the Tennessee and the  Mississippi, I
learned that the panic in the Confederate lines had  not differed much
from that within our own.  Some of the country peop le estimated the
stragglers from Johnston's army as high as 20,000.  Of course this was
an exaggeration.

The situation at the close of Sunday was as follows :  along the top of
the bluff just south of the log-house which stood a t Pittsburg landing,
Colonel J. D. Webster, of my staff, had arranged tw enty or more pieces
of artillery facing south or up the river.  This li ne of artillery was
on the crest of a hill overlooking a deep ravine op ening into the
Tennessee.  Hurlbut with his division intact was on  the right of this
artillery, extending west and possibly a little nor th.  McClernand came
next in the general line, looking more to the west.   His division was
complete in its organization and ready for any duty .  Sherman came next,
his right extending to Snake Creek. His command, li ke the other two, was
complete in its organization and ready, like its ch ief, for any service
it might be called upon to render.  All three divis ions were, as a
matter of course, more or less shattered and deplet ed in numbers from
the terrible battle of the day.  The division of W.  H. L. Wallace, as
much from the disorder arising from changes of divi sion and brigade
commanders, under heavy fire, as from any other cau se, had lost its
organization and did not occupy a place in the line  as a division.
Prentiss' command was gone as a division, many of i ts members having
been killed, wounded or captured, but it had render ed valiant services
before its final dispersal, and had contributed a g ood share to the
defence of Shiloh.

The right of my line rested near the bank of Snake Creek, a short
distance above the bridge which had been built by t he troops for the
purpose of connecting Crump's landing and Pittsburg  landing.  Sherman
had posted some troops in a log-house and out-build ings which overlooked
both the bridge over which Wallace was expected and  the creek above that
point.  In this last position Sherman was frequentl y attacked before
night, but held the point until he voluntarily aban doned it to advance
in order to make room for Lew. Wallace, who came up  after dark.

There was, as I have said, a deep ravine in front o f our left. The
Tennessee River was very high and there was water t o a considerable
depth in the ravine.  Here the enemy made a last de sperate effort to
turn our flank, but was repelled.  The gunboats Tyl er and Lexington,
Gwin and Shirk commanding, with the artillery under  Webster, aided the
army and effectually checked their further progress .  Before any of
Buell's troops had reached the west bank of the Ten nessee, firing had
almost entirely ceased; anything like an attempt on  the part of the



enemy to advance had absolutely ceased.  There was some artillery firing
from an unseen enemy, some of his shells passing be yond us; but I do not
remember that there was the whistle of a single mus ket-ball heard.  As
his troops arrived in the dusk General Buell marche d several of his
regiments part way down the face of the hill where they fired briskly
for some minutes, but I do not think a single man e ngaged in this firing
received an injury.  The attack had spent its force .

General Lew. Wallace, with 5,000 effective men, arr ived after firing had
ceased for the day, and was placed on the right. Th us night came,
Wallace came, and the advance of Nelson's division came; but none
--unless night--in time to be of material service t o the gallant men who
saved Shiloh on that first day against large odds.  Buell's loss on the
6th of April was two men killed and one wounded, al l members of the 36th
Indiana infantry.  The Army of the Tennessee lost o n that day at least
7,000 men.  The presence of two or three regiments of Buell's army on
the west bank before firing ceased had not the slig htest effect in
preventing the capture of Pittsburg landing.

So confident was I before firing had ceased on the 6th that the next day
would bring victory to our arms if we could only ta ke the initiative,
that I visited each division commander in person be fore any
reinforcements had reached the field.  I directed t hem to throw out
heavy lines of skirmishers in the morning as soon a s they could see, and
push them forward until they found the enemy, follo wing with their
entire divisions in supporting distance, and to eng age the enemy as soon
as found.  To Sherman I told the story of the assau lt at Fort Donelson,
and said that the same tactics would win at Shiloh.   Victory was assured
when Wallace arrived, even if there had been no oth er support.  I was
glad, however, to see the reinforcements of Buell a nd credit them with
doing all there was for them to do.

During the night of the 6th the remainder of Nelson 's division, Buell's
army crossed the river and were ready to advance in  the morning, forming
the left wing.  Two other divisions, Crittenden's a nd McCook's, came up
the river from Savannah in the transports and were on the west bank
early on the 7th. Buell commanded them in person.  My command was thus
nearly doubled in numbers and efficiency.

During the night rain fell in torrents and our troo ps were exposed to
the storm without shelter.  I made my headquarters under a tree a few
hundred yards back from the river bank.  My ankle w as so much swollen
from the fall of my horse the Friday night precedin g, and the bruise was
so painful, that I could get no rest.

The drenching rain would have precluded the possibi lity of sleep without
this additional cause.  Some time after midnight, g rowing restive under
the storm and the continuous pain, I moved back to the log-house under
the bank.  This had been taken as a hospital, and a ll night wounded men
were being brought in, their wounds dressed, a leg or an arm amputated
as the case might require, and everything being don e to save life or
alleviate suffering.  The sight was more unendurabl e than encountering
the enemy's fire, and I returned to my tree in the rain.

The advance on the morning of the 7th developed the  enemy in the camps
occupied by our troops before the battle began, mor e than a mile back
from the most advanced position of the Confederates  on the day before.
It is known now that they had not yet learned of th e arrival of Buell's
command.  Possibly they fell back so far to get the  shelter of our tents



during the rain, and also to get away from the shel ls that were dropped
upon them by the gunboats every fifteen minutes dur ing the night.

The position of the Union troops on the morning of the 7th was as
follows:  General Lew. Wallace on the right; Sherma n on his left; then
McClernand and then Hurlbut.  Nelson, of Buell's ar my, was on our
extreme left, next to the river.

Crittenden was next in line after Nelson and on his  right, McCook
followed and formed the extreme right of Buell's co mmand.  My old
command thus formed the right wing, while the troop s directly under
Buell constituted the left wing of the army.  These  relative positions
were retained during the entire day, or until the e nemy was driven from
the field.

In a very short time the battle became general all along the line.  This
day everything was favorable to the Union side.  We  had now become the
attacking party.  The enemy was driven back all day , as we had been the
day before, until finally he beat a precipitate ret reat.  The last point
held by him was near the road leading from the land ing to Corinth, on
the left of Sherman and right of McClernand.  About  three o'clock, being
near that point and seeing that the enemy was givin g way everywhere
else, I gathered up a couple of regiments, or parts  of regiments, from
troops near by, formed them in line of battle and m arched them forward,
going in front myself to prevent premature or long- range firing.  At
this point there was a clearing between us and the enemy favorable for
charging, although exposed.  I knew the enemy were ready to break and
only wanted a little encouragement from us to go qu ickly and join their
friends who had started earlier.  After marching to  within musket-range
I stopped and let the troops pass.  The command, CH ARGE, was given, and
was executed with loud cheers and with a run; when the last of the enemy
broke. (*7)

CHAPTER XXV.

STRUCK BY A BULLET--PRECIPITATE RETREAT OF THE CONF EDERATES
--INTRENCHMENTS AT SHILOH--GENERAL BUELL--GENERAL J OHNSTON--REMARKS ON
SHILOH.

During this second day of the battle I had been mov ing from right to
left and back, to see for myself the progress made.   In the early part
of the afternoon, while riding with Colonel McPhers on and Major Hawkins,
then my chief commissary, we got beyond the left of  our troops.  We were
moving along the northern edge of a clearing, very leisurely, toward the
river above the landing.  There did not appear to b e an enemy to our
right, until suddenly a battery with musketry opene d upon us from the
edge of the woods on the other side of the clearing . The shells and
balls whistled about our ears very fast for about a  minute.  I do not
think it took us longer than that to get out of ran ge and out of sight.
In the sudden start we made, Major Hawkins lost his  hat.  He did not
stop to pick it up.  When we arrived at a perfectly  safe position we
halted to take an account of damages.  McPherson's horse was panting as
if ready to drop.  On examination it was found that  a ball had struck
him forward of the flank just back of the saddle, a nd had gone entirely
through.  In a few minutes the poor beast dropped d ead; he had given no
sign of injury until we came to a stop.  A ball had  struck the metal
scabbard of my sword, just below the hilt, and brok en it nearly off;



before the battle was over it had broken off entire ly.  There were
three of us:  one had lost a horse, killed; one a h at and one a
sword-scabbard.  All were thankful that it was no w orse.

After the rain of the night before and the frequent  and heavy rains for
some days previous, the roads were almost impassabl e.  The enemy
carrying his artillery and supply trains over them in his retreat, made
them still worse for troops following.  I wanted to  pursue, but had not
the heart to order the men who had fought desperate ly for two days,
lying in the mud and rain whenever not fighting, an d I did (*8) not feel
disposed to positively order Buell, or any part of his command, to
pursue.  Although the senior in rank at the time I had been so only a
few weeks.  Buell was, and had been for some time p ast, a department
commander, while I commanded only a district.  I di d not meet Buell in
person until too late to get troops ready and pursu e with effect; but
had I seen him at the moment of the last charge I s hould have at least
requested him to follow.

I rode forward several miles the day after the batt le, and found that
the enemy had dropped much, if not all, of their pr ovisions, some
ammunition and the extra wheels of their caissons, lightening their
loads to enable them to get off their guns. About f ive miles out we
found their field hospital abandoned. An immediate pursuit must have
resulted in the capture of a considerable number of  prisoners and
probably some guns.

Shiloh was the severest battle fought at the West d uring the war, and
but few in the East equalled it for hard, determine d fighting.  I saw an
open field, in our possession on the second day, ov er which the
Confederates had made repeated charges the day befo re, so covered with
dead that it would have been possible to walk acros s the clearing, in
any direction, stepping on dead bodies, without a f oot touching the
ground.  On our side National and Confederate troop s were mingled
together in about equal proportions; but on the rem ainder of the field
nearly all were Confederates.  On one part, which h ad evidently not been
ploughed for several years, probably because the la nd was poor, bushes
had grown up, some to the height of eight or ten fe et. There was not one
of these left standing unpierced by bullets. The sm aller ones were all
cut down.

Contrary to all my experience up to that time, and to the experience of
the army I was then commanding, we were on the defe nsive.  We were
without intrenchments or defensive advantages of an y sort, and more than
half the army engaged the first day was without exp erience or even drill
as soldiers.  The officers with them, except the di vision commanders and
possibly two or three of the brigade commanders, we re equally
inexperienced in war.  The result was a Union victo ry that gave the men
who achieved it great confidence in themselves ever  after.

The enemy fought bravely, but they had started out to defeat and destroy
an army and capture a position.  They failed in bot h, with very heavy
loss in killed and wounded, and must have gone back  discouraged and
convinced that the "Yankee" was not an enemy to be despised.

After the battle I gave verbal instructions to divi sion commanders to
let the regiments send out parties to bury their ow n dead, and to detail
parties, under commissioned officers from each divi sion, to bury the
Confederate dead in their respective fronts and to report the numbers so
buried.  The latter part of these instructions was not carried out by



all; but they were by those sent from Sherman's div ision, and by some of
the parties sent out by McClernand.  The heaviest l oss sustained by the
enemy was in front of these two divisions.

The criticism has often been made that the Union tr oops should have been
intrenched at Shiloh.  Up to that time the pick and  spade had been but
little resorted to at the West.  I had, however, ta ken this subject
under consideration soon after re-assuming command in the field, and, as
already stated, my only military engineer reported unfavorably.  Besides
this, the troops with me, officers and men, needed discipline and drill
more than they did experience with the pick, shovel  and axe.
Reinforcements were arriving almost daily, composed  of troops that had
been hastily thrown together into companies and reg iments--fragments of
incomplete organizations, the men and officers stra ngers to each other.
Under all these circumstances I concluded that dril l and discipline were
worth more to our men than fortifications.

General Buell was a brave, intelligent officer, wit h as much
professional pride and ambition of a commendable so rt as I ever knew.  I
had been two years at West Point with him, and had served with him
afterwards, in garrison and in the Mexican war, sev eral years more.  He
was not given in early life or in mature years to f orming intimate
acquaintances.  He was studious by habit, and comma nded the confidence
and respect of all who knew him.  He was a strict d isciplinarian, and
perhaps did not distinguish sufficiently between th e volunteer who
"enlisted for the war" and the soldier who serves i n time of peace.  One
system embraced men who risked life for a principle , and often men of
social standing, competence, or wealth and independ ence of character.
The other includes, as a rule, only men who could n ot do as well in any
other occupation.  General Buell became an object o f harsh criticism
later, some going so far as to challenge his loyalt y.  No one who knew
him ever believed him capable of a dishonorable act , and nothing could
be more dishonorable than to accept high rank and c ommand in war and
then betray the trust.  When I came into command of  the army in 1864, I
requested the Secretary of War to restore General B uell to duty.

After the war, during the summer of 1865, I travell ed considerably
through the North, and was everywhere met by large numbers of people.
Every one had his opinion about the manner in which  the war had been
conducted:  who among the generals had failed, how,  and why.
Correspondents of the press were ever on hand to he ar every word
dropped, and were not always disposed to report cor rectly what did not
confirm their preconceived notions, either about th e conduct of the war
or the individuals concerned in it.  The opportunit y frequently occurred
for me to defend General Buell against what I belie ved to be most unjust
charges.  On one occasion a correspondent put in my  mouth the very
charge I had so often refuted--of disloyalty.  This  brought from General
Buell a very severe retort, which I saw in the New York World some time
before I received the letter itself.  I could very well understand his
grievance at seeing untrue and disgraceful charges apparently sustained
by an officer who, at the time, was at the head of the army.  I replied
to him, but not through the press.  I kept no copy of my letter, nor did
I ever see it in print; neither did I receive an an swer.

General Albert Sidney Johnston, who commanded the C onfederate forces at
the beginning of the battle, was disabled by a woun d on the afternoon of
the first day.  This wound, as I understood afterwa rds, was not
necessarily fatal, or even dangerous.  But he was a  man who would not
abandon what he deemed an important trust in the fa ce of danger and



consequently continued in the saddle, commanding, u ntil so exhausted by
the loss of blood that he had to be taken from his horse, and soon after
died.  The news was not long in reaching our side a nd I suppose was
quite an encouragement to the National soldiers.

I had known Johnston slightly in the Mexican war an d later as an officer
in the regular army.  He was a man of high characte r and ability.  His
contemporaries at West Point, and officers generall y who came to know
him personally later and who remained on our side, expected him to prove
the most formidable man to meet that the Confederac y would produce.

I once wrote that nothing occurred in his brief com mand of an army to
prove or disprove the high estimate that had been p laced upon his
military ability; but after studying the orders and  dispatches of
Johnston I am compelled to materially modify my vie ws of that officer's
qualifications as a soldier.  My judgment now is th at he was vacillating
and undecided in his actions.

All the disasters in Kentucky and Tennessee were so  discouraging to the
authorities in Richmond that Jefferson Davis wrote an unofficial letter
to Johnston expressing his own anxiety and that of the public, and
saying that he had made such defence as was dictate d by long friendship,
but that in the absence of a report he needed facts .  The letter was not
a reprimand in direct terms, but it was evidently a s much felt as though
it had been one.  General Johnston raised another a rmy as rapidly as he
could, and fortified or strongly intrenched at Cori nth.  He knew the
National troops were preparing to attack him in his  chosen position.
But he had evidently become so disturbed at the res ults of his
operations that he resolved to strike out in an off ensive campaign which
would restore all that was lost, and if successful accomplish still
more.  We have the authority of his son and biograp her for saying that
his plan was to attack the forces at Shiloh and cru sh them; then to
cross the Tennessee and destroy the army of Buell, and push the war
across the Ohio River.  The design was a bold one; but we have the same
authority for saying that in the execution Johnston  showed vacillation
and indecision.  He left Corinth on the 2d of April  and was not ready to
attack until the 6th.  The distance his army had to  march was less than
twenty miles.  Beauregard, his second in command, w as opposed to the
attack for two reasons: first, he thought, if let a lone the National
troops would attack the Confederates in their intre nchments; second, we
were in ground of our own choosing and would necess arily be intrenched.
Johnston not only listened to the objection of Beau regard to an attack,
but held a council of war on the subject on the mor ning of the 5th.  On
the evening of the same day he was in consultation with some of his
generals on the same subject, and still again on th e morning of the 6th.
During this last consultation, and before a decisio n had been reached,
the battle began by the National troops opening fir e on the enemy. This
seemed to settle the question as to whether there w as to be any battle
of Shiloh.  It also seems to me to settle the quest ion as to whether
there was a surprise.

I do not question the personal courage of General J ohnston, or his
ability.  But he did not win the distinction predic ted for him by many
of his friends.  He did prove that as a general he was over-estimated.

General Beauregard was next in rank to Johnston and  succeeded to the
command, which he retained to the close of the batt le and during the
subsequent retreat on Corinth, as well as in the si ege of that place.
His tactics have been severely criticised by Confed erate writers, but I



do not believe his fallen chief could have done any  better under the
circumstances.  Some of these critics claim that Sh iloh was won when
Johnston fell, and that if he had not fallen the ar my under me would
have been annihilated or captured.  IFS defeated th e Confederates at
Shiloh.  There is little doubt that we would have b een disgracefully
beaten IF all the shells and bullets fired by us ha d passed harmlessly
over the enemy and IF all of theirs had taken effec t.  Commanding
generals are liable to be killed during engagements ; and the fact that
when he was shot Johnston was leading a brigade to induce it to make a
charge which had been repeatedly ordered, is eviden ce that there was
neither the universal demoralization on our side no r the unbounded
confidence on theirs which has been claimed.  There  was, in fact, no
hour during the day when I doubted the eventual def eat of the enemy,
although I was disappointed that reinforcements so near at hand did not
arrive at an earlier hour.

The description of the battle of Shiloh given by Co lonel Wm. Preston
Johnston is very graphic and well told.  The reader  will imagine that he
can see each blow struck, a demoralized and broken mob of Union
soldiers, each blow sending the enemy more demorali zed than ever towards
the Tennessee River, which was a little more than t wo miles away at the
beginning of the onset. If the reader does not stop  to inquire why, with
such Confederate success for more than twelve hours  of hard fighting,
the National troops were not all killed, captured o r driven into the
river, he will regard the pen picture as perfect.  But I witnessed the
fight from the National side from eight o'clock in the morning until
night closed the contest.  I see but little in the description that I
can recognize.  The Confederate troops fought well and deserve
commendation enough for their bravery and endurance  on the 6th of April,
without detracting from their antagonists or claimi ng anything more than
their just dues.

The reports of the enemy show that their condition at the end of the
first day was deplorable; their losses in killed an d wounded had been
very heavy, and their stragglers had been quite as numerous as on the
National side, with the difference that those of th e enemy left the
field entirely and were not brought back to their r espective commands
for many days.  On the Union side but few of the st ragglers fell back
further than the landing on the river, and many of these were in line
for duty on the second day.  The admissions of the highest Confederate
officers engaged at Shiloh make the claim of a vict ory for them absurd.
The victory was not to either party until the battl e was over.  It was
then a Union victory, in which the Armies of the Te nnessee and the Ohio
both participated.  But the Army of the Tennessee f ought the entire
rebel army on the 6th and held it at bay until near  night; and night
alone closed the conflict and not the three regimen ts of Nelson's
division.

The Confederates fought with courage at Shiloh, but  the particular skill
claimed I could not and still cannot see; though th ere is nothing to
criticise except the claims put forward for it sinc e.  But the
Confederate claimants for superiority in strategy, superiority in
generalship and superiority in dash and prowess are  not so unjust to the
Union troops engaged at Shiloh as are many Northern  writers.  The troops
on both sides were American, and united they need n ot fear any foreign
foe.  It is possible that the Southern man started in with a little more
dash than his Northern brother; but he was correspo ndingly less
enduring.



The endeavor of the enemy on the first day was simp ly to hurl their men
against ours--first at one point, then at another, sometimes at several
points at once.  This they did with daring and ener gy, until at night
the rebel troops were worn out.  Our effort during the same time was to
be prepared to resist assaults wherever made.  The object of the
Confederates on the second day was to get away with  as much of their
army and material as possible.  Ours then was to dr ive them from our
front, and to capture or destroy as great a part as  possible of their
men and material.  We were successful in driving th em back, but not so
successful in captures as if farther pursuit could have been made.  As
it was, we captured or recaptured on the second day  about as much
artillery as we lost on the first; and, leaving out  the one great
capture of Prentiss, we took more prisoners on Mond ay than the enemy
gained from us on Sunday.  On the 6th Sherman lost seven pieces of
artillery, McClernand six, Prentiss eight, and Hurl but two batteries.
On the 7th Sherman captured seven guns, McClernand three and the Army of
the Ohio twenty.

At Shiloh the effective strength of the Union force s on the morning of
the 6th was 33,000 men.  Lew. Wallace brought 5,000  more after
nightfall.  Beauregard reported the enemy's strengt h at 40,955.
According to the custom of enumeration in the South , this number
probably excluded every man enlisted as musician or  detailed as guard or
nurse, and all commissioned officers--everybody who  did not carry a
musket or serve a cannon. With us everybody in the field receiving pay
from the government is counted.  Excluding the troo ps who fled,
panic-stricken, before they had fired a shot, there  was not a time
during the 6th when we had more than 25,000 men in line. On the 7th
Buell brought 20,000 more.  Of his remaining two di visions, Thomas's did
not reach the field during the engagement; Wood's a rrived before firing
had ceased, but not in time to be of much service.

Our loss in the two days' fight was 1,754 killed, 8 ,408 wounded and
2,885 missing.  Of these, 2,103 were in the Army of  the Ohio.
Beauregard reported a total loss of 10,699, of whom  1,728 were killed,
8,012 wounded and 957 missing.  This estimate must be incorrect.  We
buried, by actual count, more of the enemy's dead i n front of the
divisions of McClernand and Sherman alone than here  reported, and 4,000
was the estimate of the burial parties of the whole  field.  Beauregard
reports the Confederate force on the 6th at over 40 ,000, and their total
loss during the two days at 10,699; and at the same  time declares that
he could put only 20,000 men in battle on the morni ng of the 7th.

The navy gave a hearty support to the army at Shilo h, as indeed it
always did both before and subsequently when I was in command.  The
nature of the ground was such, however, that on thi s occasion it could
do nothing in aid of the troops until sundown on th e first day.  The
country was broken and heavily timbered, cutting of f all view of the
battle from the river, so that friends would be as much in danger from
fire from the gunboats as the foe.  But about sundo wn, when the National
troops were back in their last position, the right of the enemy was near
the river and exposed to the fire of the two gun-bo ats, which was
delivered with vigor and effect.  After nightfall, when firing had
entirely ceased on land, the commander of the fleet  informed himself,
approximately, of the position of our troops and su ggested the idea of
dropping a shell within the lines of the enemy ever y fifteen minutes
during the night.  This was done with effect, as is  proved by the
Confederate reports.



Up to the battle of Shiloh I, as well as thousands of other citizens,
believed that the rebellion against the Government would collapse
suddenly and soon, if a decisive victory could be g ained over any of its
armies.  Donelson and Henry were such victories.  A n army of more than
21,000 men was captured or destroyed.  Bowling Gree n, Columbus and
Hickman, Kentucky, fell in consequence, and Clarksv ille and Nashville,
Tennessee, the last two with an immense amount of s tores, also fell into
our hands.  The Tennessee and Cumberland rivers, fr om their mouths to
the head of navigation, were secured.  But when Con federate armies were
collected which not only attempted to hold a line f arther south, from
Memphis to Chattanooga, Knoxville and on to the Atl antic, but assumed
the offensive and made such a gallant effort to reg ain what had been
lost, then, indeed, I gave up all idea of saving th e Union except by
complete conquest.  Up to that time it had been the  policy of our army,
certainly of that portion commanded by me, to prote ct the property of
the citizens whose territory was invaded, without r egard to their
sentiments, whether Union or Secession.  After this , however, I regarded
it as humane to both sides to protect the persons o f those found at
their homes, but to consume everything that could b e used to support or
supply armies.  Protection was still continued over  such supplies as
were within lines held by us and which we expected to continue to hold;
but such supplies within the reach of Confederate a rmies I regarded as
much contraband as arms or ordnance stores.  Their destruction was
accomplished without bloodshed and tended to the sa me result as the
destruction of armies.  I continued this policy to the close of the war.
Promiscuous pillaging, however, was discouraged and  punished.
Instructions were always given to take provisions a nd forage under the
direction of commissioned officers who should give receipts to owners,
if at home, and turn the property over to officers of the quartermaster
or commissary departments to be issued as if furnis hed from our Northern
depots.  But much was destroyed without receipts to  owners, when it
could not be brought within our lines and would oth erwise have gone to
the support of secession and rebellion.

This policy I believe exercised a material influenc e in hastening the
end.

The battle of Shiloh, or Pittsburg landing, has bee n perhaps less
understood, or, to state the case more accurately, more persistently
misunderstood, than any other engagement between Na tional and
Confederate troops during the entire rebellion. Cor rect reports of the
battle have been published, notably by Sherman, Bad eau and, in a speech
before a meeting of veterans, by General Prentiss; but all of these
appeared long subsequent to the close of the rebell ion and after public
opinion had been most erroneously formed.

I myself made no report to General Halleck, further  than was contained
in a letter, written immediately after the battle i nforming him that an
engagement had been fought and announcing the resul t.  A few days
afterwards General Halleck moved his headquarters t o Pittsburg landing
and assumed command of the troops in the field.  Al though next to him in
rank, and nominally in command of my old district a nd army, I was
ignored as much as if I had been at the most distan t point of territory
within my jurisdiction; and although I was in comma nd of all the troops
engaged at Shiloh I was not permitted to see one of  the reports of
General Buell or his subordinates in that battle, u ntil they were
published by the War Department long after the even t.  For this reason I
never made a full official report of this engagemen t.



CHAPTER XXVI.

HALLECK ASSUMES COMMAND IN THE FIELD--THE ADVANCE UPON CORINTH
--OCCUPATION OF CORINTH--THE ARMY SEPARATED.

General Halleck arrived at Pittsburg landing on the  11th of April and
immediately assumed command in the field.  On the 2 1st General Pope
arrived with an army 30,000 strong, fresh from the capture of Island
Number Ten in the Mississippi River.  He went into camp at Hamburg
landing five miles above Pittsburg. Halleck had now  three armies:  the
Army of the Ohio, Buell commanding; the Army of the  Mississippi, Pope
commanding; and the Army of the Tennessee.  His ord ers divided the
combined force into the right wing, reserve, centre  and left wing.
Major-General George H. Thomas, who had been in Bue ll's army, was
transferred with his division to the Army of the Te nnessee and given
command of the right wing, composed of all of that army except
McClernand's and Lew. Wallace's divisions. McClerna nd was assigned to
the command of the reserve, composed of his own and  Lew. Wallace's
divisions.  Buell commanded the centre, the Army of  the Ohio; and Pope
the left wing, the Army of the Mississippi.  I was named second in
command of the whole, and was also supposed to be i n command of the
right wing and reserve.

Orders were given to all the commanders engaged at Shiloh to send in
their reports without delay to department headquart ers.  Those from
officers of the Army of the Tennessee were sent thr ough me; but from the
Army of the Ohio they were sent by General Buell wi thout passing through
my hands.  General Halleck ordered me, verbally, to  send in my report,
but I positively declined on the ground that he had  received the reports
of a part of the army engaged at Shiloh without the ir coming through me.
He admitted that my refusal was justifiable under t he circumstances, but
explained that he had wanted to get the reports off  before moving the
command, and as fast as a report had come to him he  had forwarded it to
Washington.

Preparations were at once made upon the arrival of the new commander for
an advance on Corinth.  Owl Creek, on our right, wa s bridged, and
expeditions were sent to the north-west and west to  ascertain if our
position was being threatened from those quarters; the roads towards
Corinth were corduroyed and new ones made; lateral roads were also
constructed, so that in case of necessity troops ma rching by different
routes could reinforce each other.  All commanders were cautioned
against bringing on an engagement and informed in s o many words that it
would be better to retreat than to fight.  By the 3 0th of April all
preparations were complete; the country west to the  Mobile and Ohio
railroad had been reconnoitred, as well as the road  to Corinth as far as
Monterey twelve miles from Pittsburg. Everywhere sm all bodies of the
enemy had been encountered, but they were observers  and not in force to
fight battles.

Corinth, Mississippi, lies in a south-westerly dire ction from Pittsburg
landing and about nineteen miles away as the bird w ould fly, but
probably twenty-two by the nearest wagon-road. It i s about four miles
south of the line dividing the States of Tennessee and Mississippi, and
at the junction of the Mississippi and Chattanooga railroad with the
Mobile and Ohio road which runs from Columbus to Mo bile.  From Pittsburg
to Corinth the land is rolling, but at no point rea ching an elevation



that makes high hills to pass over.  In 1862 the gr eater part of the
country was covered with forest with intervening cl earings and houses.
Underbrush was dense in the low grounds along the c reeks and ravines,
but generally not so thick on the high land as to p revent men passing
through with ease.  There are two small creeks runn ing from north of the
town and connecting some four miles south, where th ey form Bridge Creek
which empties into the Tuscumbia River.  Corinth is  on the ridge between
these streams and is a naturally strong defensive p osition.  The creeks
are insignificant in volume of water, but the strea m to the east widens
out in front of the town into a swamp impassable in  the presence of an
enemy.  On the crest of the west bank of this strea m the enemy was
strongly intrenched.

Corinth was a valuable strategic point for the enem y to hold, and
consequently a valuable one for us to possess ourse lves of.  We ought to
have seized it immediately after the fall of Donels on and Nashville,
when it could have been taken without a battle, but  failing then it
should have been taken, without delay on the concen tration of troops at
Pittsburg landing after the battle of Shiloh.  In f act the arrival of
Pope should not have been awaited.  There was no ti me from the battle of
Shiloh up to the evacuation of Corinth when the ene my would not have
left if pushed.  The demoralization among the Confe derates from their
defeats at Henry and Donelson; their long marches f rom Bowling Green,
Columbus, and Nashville, and their failure at Shilo h; in fact from
having been driven out of Kentucky and Tennessee, w as so great that a
stand for the time would have been impossible.  Bea uregard made
strenuous efforts to reinforce himself and partiall y succeeded.  He
appealed to the people of the South-west for new re giments, and received
a few.  A. S. Johnston had made efforts to reinforc e in the same
quarter, before the battle of Shiloh, but in a diff erent way.  He had
negroes sent out to him to take the place of teamst ers, company cooks
and laborers in every capacity, so as to put all hi s white men into the
ranks.  The people, while willing to send their son s to the field, were
not willing to part with their negroes.  It is only  fair to state that
they probably wanted their blacks to raise supplies  for the army and for
the families left at home.

Beauregard, however, was reinforced by Van Dorn imm ediately after Shiloh
with 17,000 men.  Interior points, less exposed, we re also depleted to
add to the strength at Corinth.  With these reinfor cements and the new
regiments, Beauregard had, during the month of May,  1862, a large force
on paper, but probably not much over 50,000 effecti ve men.  We estimated
his strength at 70,000.  Our own was, in round numb ers, 120,000. The
defensible nature of the ground at Corinth, and the  fortifications, made
50,000 then enough to maintain their position again st double that number
for an indefinite time but for the demoralization s poken of.

On the 30th of April the grand army commenced its a dvance from Shiloh
upon Corinth.  The movement was a siege from the st art to the close.
The National troops were always behind intrenchment s, except of course
the small reconnoitring parties sent to the front t o clear the way for
an advance.  Even the commanders of these parties w ere cautioned, "not
to bring on an engagement." "It is better to retrea t than to fight."
The enemy were constantly watching our advance, but  as they were simply
observers there were but few engagements that even threatened to become
battles.  All the engagements fought ought to have served to encourage
the enemy.  Roads were again made in our front, and  again corduroyed; a
line was intrenched, and the troops were advanced t o the new position.
Cross roads were constructed to these new positions  to enable the troops



to concentrate in case of attack.  The National arm ies were thoroughly
intrenched all the way from the Tennessee River to Corinth.

For myself I was little more than an observer.  Ord ers were sent direct
to the right wing or reserve, ignoring me, and adva nces were made from
one line of intrenchments to another without notify ing me.  My position
was so embarrassing in fact that I made several app lications during the
siege to be relieved.

General Halleck kept his headquarters generally, if  not all the time,
with the right wing.  Pope being on the extreme lef t did not see so much
of his chief, and consequently got loose as it were  at times.  On the 3d
of May he was at Seven Mile Creek with the main bod y of his command, but
threw forward a division to Farmington, within four  miles of Corinth.
His troops had quite a little engagement at Farming ton on that day, but
carried the place with considerable loss to the ene my.  There would then
have been no difficulty in advancing the centre and  right so as to form
a new line well up to the enemy, but Pope was order ed back to conform
with the general line.  On the 8th of May he moved again, taking his
whole force to Farmington, and pushed out two divis ions close to the
rebel line.  Again he was ordered back.  By the 4th  of May the centre
and right wing reached Monterey, twelve miles out.  Their advance was
slow from there, for they intrenched with every for ward movement.  The
left wing moved up again on the 25th of May and int renched itself close
to the enemy.  The creek with the marsh before desc ribed, separated the
two lines.  Skirmishers thirty feet apart could hav e maintained either
line at this point.

Our centre and right were, at this time, extended s o that the right of
the right wing was probably five miles from Corinth  and four from the
works in their front.  The creek, which was a formi dable obstacle for
either side to pass on our left, became a very slig ht obstacle on our
right.  Here the enemy occupied two positions.  One  of them, as much as
two miles out from his main line, was on a commandi ng elevation and
defended by an intrenched battery with infantry sup ports.  A heavy wood
intervened between this work and the National force s.  In rear to the
south there was a clearing extending a mile or more , and south of this
clearing a log-house which had been loop-holed and was occupied by
infantry.  Sherman's division carried these two pos itions with some loss
to himself, but with probably greater to the enemy,  on the 28th of May,
and on that day the investment of Corinth was compl ete, or as complete
as it was ever made. Thomas' right now rested west of the Mobile and
Ohio railroad. Pope's left commanded the Memphis an d Charleston railroad
east of Corinth.

Some days before I had suggested to the commanding general that I
thought if he would move the Army of the Mississipp i at night, by the
rear of the centre and right, ready to advance at d aylight, Pope would
find no natural obstacle in his front and, I believ ed, no serious
artificial one.  The ground, or works, occupied by our left could be
held by a thin picket line, owing to the stream and  swamp in front.  To
the right the troops would have a dry ridge to marc h over.  I was
silenced so quickly that I felt that possibly I had  suggested an
unmilitary movement.

Later, probably on the 28th of May, General Logan, whose command was
then on the Mobile and Ohio railroad, said to me th at the enemy had been
evacuating for several days and that if allowed he could go into Corinth
with his brigade.  Trains of cars were heard coming  in and going out of



Corinth constantly.  Some of the men who had been e ngaged in various
capacities on railroads before the war claimed that  they could tell, by
putting their ears to the rail, not only which way the trains were
moving but which trains were loaded and which were empty.  They said
loaded trains had been going out for several days a nd empty ones coming
in.  Subsequent events proved the correctness of th eir judgment.
Beauregard published his orders for the evacuation of Corinth on the
26th of May and fixed the 29th for the departure of  his troops, and on
the 30th of May General Halleck had his whole army drawn up prepared for
battle and announced in orders that there was every  indication that our
left was to be attacked that morning.  Corinth had already been
evacuated and the National troops marched on and to ok possession without
opposition.  Everything had been destroyed or carri ed away.  The
Confederate commander had instructed his soldiers t o cheer on the
arrival of every train to create the impression amo ng the Yankees that
reinforcements were arriving.  There was not a sick  or wounded man left
by the Confederates, nor stores of any kind. Some a mmunition had been
blown up--not removed--but the trophies of war were  a few Quaker guns,
logs of about the diameter of ordinary cannon, moun ted on wheels of
wagons and pointed in the most threatening manner t owards us.

The possession of Corinth by the National troops wa s of strategic
importance, but the victory was barren in every oth er particular.  It
was nearly bloodless.  It is a question whether the  MORALE of the
Confederate troops engaged at Corinth was not impro ved by the immunity
with which they were permitted to remove all public  property and then
withdraw themselves.  On our side I know officers a nd men of the Army of
the Tennessee--and I presume the same is true of th ose of the other
commands--were disappointed at the result.  They co uld not see how the
mere occupation of places was to close the war whil e large and effective
rebel armies existed.  They believed that a well-di rected attack would
at least have partially destroyed the army defendin g Corinth.  For
myself I am satisfied that Corinth could have been captured in a two
days' campaign commenced promptly on the arrival of  reinforcements after
the battle of Shiloh.

General Halleck at once commenced erecting fortific ations around Corinth
on a scale to indicate that this one point must be held if it took the
whole National army to do it.  All commanding point s two or three miles
to the south, south-east and south-west were strong ly fortified.  It was
expected in case of necessity to connect these fort s by rifle-pits.
They were laid out on a scale that would have requi red 100,000 men to
fully man them.  It was probably thought that a fin al battle of the war
would be fought at that point.  These fortification s were never used.
Immediately after the occupation of Corinth by the National troops,
General Pope was sent in pursuit of the retreating garrison and General
Buell soon followed.  Buell was the senior of the t wo generals and
commanded the entire column.  The pursuit was kept up for some thirty
miles, but did not result in the capture of any mat erial of war or
prisoners, unless a few stragglers who had fallen b ehind and were
willing captives.  On the 10th of June the pursuing  column was all back
at Corinth.  The Army of the Tennessee was not enga ged in any of these
movements.

The Confederates were now driven out of West Tennes see, and on the 6th
of June, after a well-contested naval battle, the N ational forces took
possession of Memphis and held the Mississippi rive r from its source to
that point.  The railroad from Columbus to Corinth was at once put in
good condition and held by us.  We had garrisons at  Donelson,



Clarksville and Nashville, on the Cumberland River,  and held the
Tennessee River from its mouth to Eastport.  New Or leans and Baton Rouge
had fallen into the possession of the National forc es, so that now the
Confederates at the west were narrowed down for all  communication with
Richmond to the single line of road running east fr om Vicksburg.  To
dispossess them of this, therefore, became a matter  of the first
importance.  The possession of the Mississippi by u s from Memphis to
Baton Rouge was also a most important object.  It w ould be equal to the
amputation of a limb in its weakening effects upon the enemy.

After the capture of Corinth a movable force of 80, 000 men, besides
enough to hold all the territory acquired, could ha ve been set in motion
for the accomplishment of any great campaign for th e suppression of the
rebellion.  In addition to this fresh troops were b eing raised to swell
the effective force.  But the work of depletion com menced.  Buell with
the Army of the Ohio was sent east, following the l ine of the Memphis
and Charleston railroad.  This he was ordered to re pair as he advanced
--only to have it destroyed by small guerilla bands  or other troops as
soon as he was out of the way.  If he had been sent  directly to
Chattanooga as rapidly as he could march, leaving t wo or three divisions
along the line of the railroad from Nashville forwa rd, he could have
arrived with but little fighting, and would have sa ved much of the loss
of life which was afterwards incurred in gaining Ch attanooga.  Bragg
would then not have had time to raise an army to co ntest the possession
of middle and east Tennessee and Kentucky; the batt les of Stone River
and Chickamauga would not necessarily have been fou ght; Burnside would
not have been besieged in Knoxville without the pow er of helping himself
or escaping; the battle of Chattanooga would not ha ve been fought.
These are the negative advantages, if the term nega tive is applicable,
which would probably have resulted from prompt move ments after Corinth
fell into the possession of the National forces.  T he positive results
might have been:  a bloodless advance to Atlanta, t o Vicksburg, or to
any other desired point south of Corinth in the int erior of Mississippi.

CHAPTER XXVII.

HEADQUARTERS MOVED TO MEMPHIS--ON THE ROAD TO MEMPHIS--ESCAPING JACKSON
--COMPLAINTS AND REQUESTS--HALLECK APPOINTED COMMANDER-IN-CHIEF--RETURN
TO CORINTH--MOVEMENTS OF BRAGG--SURRENDER OF CLARKSVILLE--THE ADVANCE
UPON CHATTANOOGA--SHERIDAN COLONEL OF A MICHIGAN REGIMENT.

My position at Corinth, with a nominal command and yet no command,
became so unbearable that I asked permission of Hal leck to remove my
headquarters to Memphis.  I had repeatedly asked, b etween the fall of
Donelson and the evacuation of Corinth, to be relie ved from duty under
Halleck; but all my applications were refused until  the occupation of
the town.  I then obtained permission to leave the department, but
General Sherman happened to call on me as I was abo ut starting and urged
me so strongly not to think of going, that I conclu ded to remain.  My
application to be permitted to remove my headquarte rs to Memphis was,
however, approved, and on the 21st of June I starte d for that point with
my staff and a cavalry escort of only a part of one  company.  There was
a detachment of two or three companies going some t wenty-five miles west
to be stationed as a guard to the railroad.  I went  under cover of this
escort to the end of their march, and the next morn ing proceeded to La
Grange with no convoy but the few cavalry men I had  with me.



From La Grange to Memphis the distance is forty-sev en miles. There were
no troops stationed between these two points, excep t a small force
guarding a working party which was engaged in repai ring the railroad.
Not knowing where this party would be found I halte d at La Grange.
General Hurlbut was in command there at the time an d had his
headquarters tents pitched on the lawn of a very co mmodious country
house.  The proprietor was at home and, learning of  my arrival, he
invited General Hurlbut and me to dine with him.  I  accepted the
invitation and spent a very pleasant afternoon with  my host, who was a
thorough Southern gentleman fully convinced of the justice of secession.
After dinner, seated in the capacious porch, he ent ertained me with a
recital of the services he was rendering the cause.   He was too old to
be in the ranks himself--he must have been quite se venty then--but his
means enabled him to be useful in other ways.  In o rdinary times the
homestead where he was now living produced the brea d and meat to supply
the slaves on his main plantation, in the low-lands  of Mississippi.  Now
he raised food and forage on both places, and thoug ht he would have that
year a surplus sufficient to feed three hundred fam ilies of poor men who
had gone into the war and left their families depen dent upon the
"patriotism" of those better off.  The crops around  me looked fine, and
I had at the moment an idea that about the time the y were ready to be
gathered the "Yankee" troops would be in the neighb orhood and harvest
them for the benefit of those engaged in the suppre ssion of the
rebellion instead of its support.  I felt, however,  the greatest respect
for the candor of my host and for his zeal in a cau se he thoroughly
believed in, though our views were as wide apart as  it is possible to
conceive.

The 23d of June, 1862, on the road from La Grange t o Memphis was very
warm, even for that latitude and season.  With my s taff and small escort
I started at an early hour, and before noon we arri ved within twenty
miles of Memphis.  At this point I saw a very comfo rtable-looking
white-haired gentleman seated at the front of his h ouse, a little
distance from the road.  I let my staff and escort ride ahead while I
halted and, for an excuse, asked for a glass of wat er.  I was invited at
once to dismount and come in.  I found my host very  genial and
communicative, and staid longer than I had intended , until the lady of
the house announced dinner and asked me to join the m.  The host,
however, was not pressing, so that I declined the i nvitation and,
mounting my horse, rode on.

About a mile west from where I had been stopping a road comes up from
the southeast, joining that from La Grange to Memph is.  A mile west of
this junction I found my staff and escort halted an d enjoying the shade
of forest trees on the lawn of a house located seve ral hundred feet back
from the road, their horses hitched to the fence al ong the line of the
road.  I, too, stopped and we remained there until the cool of the
afternoon, and then rode into Memphis.

The gentleman with whom I had stopped twenty miles from Memphis was a
Mr. De Loche, a man loyal to the Union.  He had not  pressed me to tarry
longer with him because in the early part of my vis it a neighbor, a Dr.
Smith, had called and, on being presented to me, ba cked off the porch as
if something had hit him.  Mr. De Loche knew that t he rebel General
Jackson was in that neighborhood with a detachment of cavalry.  His
neighbor was as earnest in the southern cause as wa s Mr. De Loche in
that of the Union.  The exact location of Jackson w as entirely unknown
to Mr. De Loche; but he was sure that his neighbor would know it and
would give information of my presence, and this mad e my stay unpleasant



to him after the call of Dr. Smith.

I have stated that a detachment of troops was engag ed in guarding
workmen who were repairing the railroad east of Mem phis.  On the day I
entered Memphis, Jackson captured a small herd of b eef cattle which had
been sent east for the troops so engaged.  The drov ers were not enlisted
men and he released them.  A day or two after one o f these drovers came
to my headquarters and, relating the circumstances of his capture, said
Jackson was very much disappointed that he had not captured me; that he
was six or seven miles south of the Memphis and Cha rleston railroad when
he learned that I was stopping at the house of Mr. De Loche, and had
ridden with his command to the junction of the road  he was on with that
from La Grange and Memphis, where he learned that I  had passed
three-quarters of an hour before.  He thought it wo uld be useless to
pursue with jaded horses a well-mounted party with so much of a start.
Had he gone three-quarters of a mile farther he wou ld have found me with
my party quietly resting under the shade of trees a nd without even arms
in our hands with which to defend ourselves.

General Jackson of course did not communicate his d isappointment at not
capturing me to a prisoner, a young drover; but fro m the talk among the
soldiers the facts related were learned.  A day or two later Mr. De
Loche called on me in Memphis to apologize for his apparent incivility
in not insisting on my staying for dinner.  He said  that his wife
accused him of marked discourtesy, but that, after the call of his
neighbor, he had felt restless until I got away.  I  never met General
Jackson before the war, nor during it, but have met  him since at his
very comfortable summer home at Manitou Springs, Co lorado.  I reminded
him of the above incident, and this drew from him t he response that he
was thankful now he had not captured me.  I certain ly was very thankful
too.

My occupation of Memphis as district headquarters d id not last long.
The period, however, was marked by a few incidents which were novel to
me.  Up to that time I had not occupied any place i n the South where the
citizens were at home in any great numbers.  Dover was within the
fortifications at Fort Donelson, and, as far as I r emember, every
citizen was gone.  There were no people living at P ittsburg landing, and
but very few at Corinth.  Memphis, however, was a p opulous city, and
there were many of the citizens remaining there who  were not only
thoroughly impressed with the justice of their caus e, but who thought
that even the "Yankee soldiery" must entertain the same views if they
could only be induced to make an honest confession.   It took hours of my
time every day to listen to complaints and requests .  The latter were
generally reasonable, and if so they were granted; but the complaints
were not always, or even often, well founded.  Two instances will mark
the general character.  First:  the officer who com manded at Memphis
immediately after the city fell into the hands of t he National troops
had ordered one of the churches of the city to be o pened to the
soldiers.  Army chaplains were authorized to occupy  the pulpit.  Second:
at the beginning of the war the Confederate Congres s had passed a law
confiscating all property of "alien enemies" at the  South, including the
debts of Southerners to Northern men.  In consequen ce of this law, when
Memphis was occupied the provost-marshal had forcib ly collected all the
evidences he could obtain of such debts.

Almost the first complaints made to me were these t wo outrages.  The
gentleman who made the complaints informed me first  of his own high
standing as a lawyer, a citizen and a Christian.  H e was a deacon in the



church which had been defiled by the occupation of Union troops, and by
a Union chaplain filling the pulpit.  He did not us e the word "defile,"
but he expressed the idea very clearly.  He asked t hat the church be
restored to the former congregation.  I told him th at no order had been
issued prohibiting the congregation attending the c hurch.  He said of
course the congregation could not hear a Northern c lergyman who differed
so radically with them on questions of government.  I told him the
troops would continue to occupy that church for the  present, and that
they would not be called upon to hear disloyal sent iments proclaimed
from the pulpit.  This closed the argument on the f irst point.

Then came the second.  The complainant said that he  wanted the papers
restored to him which had been surrendered to the p rovost-marshal under
protest; he was a lawyer, and before the establishm ent of the
"Confederate States Government" had been the attorn ey for a number of
large business houses at the North; that "his gover nment" had
confiscated all debts due "alien enemies," and appo inted commissioners,
or officers, to collect such debts and pay them ove r to the
"government":  but in his case, owing to his high s tanding, he had been
permitted to hold these claims for collection, the responsible officials
knowing that he would account to the "government" f or every dollar
received. He said that his "government," when it ca me in possession of
all its territory, would hold him personally respon sible for the claims
he had surrendered to the provost-marshal.  His imp udence was so sublime
that I was rather amused than indignant.  I told hi m, however, that if
he would remain in Memphis I did not believe the Co nfederate government
would ever molest him.  He left, no doubt, as much amazed at my
assurance as I was at the brazenness of his request .

On the 11th of July General Halleck received telegr aphic orders
appointing him to the command of all the armies, wi th headquarters in
Washington.  His instructions pressed him to procee d to his new field of
duty with as little delay as was consistent with th e safety and
interests of his previous command.  I was next in r ank, and he
telegraphed me the same day to report at department  headquarters at
Corinth.  I was not informed by the dispatch that m y chief had been
ordered to a different field and did not know wheth er to move my
headquarters or not.  I telegraphed asking if I was  to take my staff
with me, and received word in reply:  "This place w ill be your
headquarters.  You can judge for yourself."  I left  Memphis for my new
field without delay, and reached Corinth on the 15t h of the month.
General Halleck remained until the 17th of July; bu t he was very
uncommunicative, and gave me no information as to w hat I had been called
to Corinth for.

When General Halleck left to assume the duties of g eneral-in-chief I
remained in command of the district of West Tenness ee.  Practically I
became a department commander, because no one was a ssigned to that
position over me and I made my reports direct to th e general-in-chief;
but I was not assigned to the position of departmen t commander until the
25th of October.  General Halleck while commanding the Department of the
Mississippi had had control as far east as a line d rawn from Chattanooga
north.  My district only embraced West Tennessee an d Kentucky west of
the Cumberland River.  Buell, with the Army of the Ohio, had, as
previously stated, been ordered east towards Chatta nooga, with
instructions to repair the Memphis and Charleston r ailroad as he
advanced.  Troops had been sent north by Halleck al ong the line of the
Mobile and Ohio railroad to put it in repair as far  as Columbus.  Other
troops were stationed on the railroad from Jackson,  Tennessee, to Grand



Junction, and still others on the road west to Memp his.

The remainder of the magnificent army of 120,000 me n which entered
Corinth on the 30th of May had now become so scatte red that I was put
entirely on the defensive in a territory whose popu lation was hostile to
the Union.  One of the first things I had to do was  to construct
fortifications at Corinth better suited to the garr ison that could be
spared to man them.  The structures that had been b uilt during the
months of May and June were left as monuments to th e skill of the
engineer, and others were constructed in a few days , plainer in design
but suited to the command available to defend them.

I disposed the troops belonging to the district in conformity with the
situation as rapidly as possible.  The forces at Do nelson, Clarksville
and Nashville, with those at Corinth and along the railroad eastward, I
regarded as sufficient for protection against any a ttack from the west.
The Mobile and Ohio railroad was guarded from Rienz i, south of Corinth,
to Columbus; and the Mississippi Central railroad f rom Jackson,
Tennessee, to Bolivar.  Grand Junction and La Grang e on the Memphis
railroad were abandoned.

South of the Army of the Tennessee, and confronting  it, was Van Dorn,
with a sufficient force to organize a movable army of thirty-five to
forty thousand men, after being reinforced by Price  from Missouri.  This
movable force could be thrown against either Corint h, Bolivar or
Memphis; and the best that could be done in such ev ent would be to
weaken the points not threatened in order to reinfo rce the one that was.
Nothing could be gained on the National side by att acking elsewhere,
because the territory already occupied was as much as the force present
could guard.  The most anxious period of the war, t o me, was during the
time the Army of the Tennessee was guarding the ter ritory acquired by
the fall of Corinth and Memphis and before I was su fficiently reinforced
to take the offensive.  The enemy also had cavalry operating in our
rear, making it necessary to guard every point of t he railroad back to
Columbus, on the security of which we were dependen t for all our
supplies. Headquarters were connected by telegraph with all points of
the command except Memphis and the Mississippi belo w Columbus.  With
these points communication was had by the railroad to Columbus, then
down the river by boat.  To reinforce Memphis would  take three or four
days, and to get an order there for troops to move elsewhere would have
taken at least two days.  Memphis therefore was pra ctically isolated
from the balance of the command.  But it was in She rman's hands.  Then
too the troops were well intrenched and the gunboat s made a valuable
auxiliary.

During the two months after the departure of Genera l Halleck there was
much fighting between small bodies of the contendin g armies, but these
encounters were dwarfed by the magnitude of the mai n battles so as to be
now almost forgotten except by those engaged in the m.  Some of them,
however, estimated by the losses on both sides in k illed and wounded,
were equal in hard fighting to most of the battles of the Mexican war
which attracted so much of the attention of the pub lic when they
occurred.  About the 23d of July Colonel Ross, comm anding at Bolivar,
was threatened by a large force of the enemy so tha t he had to be
reinforced from Jackson and Corinth.  On the 27th t here was skirmishing
on the Hatchie River, eight miles from Bolivar. On the 30th I learned
from Colonel P. H. Sheridan, who had been far to th e south, that Bragg
in person was at Rome, Georgia, with his troops mov ing by rail (by way
of Mobile) to Chattanooga and his wagon train march ing overland to join



him at Rome.  Price was at this time at Holly Sprin gs, Mississippi, with
a large force, and occupied Grand Junction as an ou tpost.  I proposed to
the general-in-chief to be permitted to drive him a way, but was informed
that, while I had to judge for myself, the best use  to make of my troops
WAS NOT TO SCATTER THEM, but hold them ready to rei nforce Buell.

The movement of Bragg himself with his wagon trains  to Chattanooga
across country, while his troops were transported o ver a long
round-about road to the same destination, without n eed of guards except
when in my immediate front, demonstrates the advant age which troops
enjoy while acting in a country where the people ar e friendly.  Buell
was marching through a hostile region and had to ha ve his communications
thoroughly guarded back to a base of supplies.  Mor e men were required
the farther the National troops penetrated into the  enemy's country.  I,
with an army sufficiently powerful to have destroye d Bragg, was purely
on the defensive and accomplishing no more than to hold a force far
inferior to my own.

On the 2d of August I was ordered from Washington t o live upon the
country, on the resources of citizens hostile to th e government, so far
as practicable.  I was also directed to "handle reb els within our lines
without gloves," to imprison them, or to expel them  from their homes and
from our lines.  I do not recollect having arrested  and confined a
citizen (not a soldier) during the entire rebellion .  I am aware that a
great many were sent to northern prisons, particula rly to Joliet,
Illinois, by some of my subordinates with the state ment that it was my
order.  I had all such released the moment I learne d of their arrest;
and finally sent a staff officer north to release e very prisoner who was
said to be confined by my order.  There were many c itizens at home who
deserved punishment because they were soldiers when  an opportunity was
afforded to inflict an injury to the National cause .  This class was not
of the kind that were apt to get arrested, and I de emed it better that a
few guilty men should escape than that a great many  innocent ones should
suffer.

On the 14th of August I was ordered to send two mor e divisions to Buell.
They were sent the same day by way of Decatur.  On the 22d Colonel
Rodney Mason surrendered Clarksville with six compa nies of his regiment.

Colonel Mason was one of the officers who had led t heir regiments off
the field at almost the first fire of the rebels at  Shiloh.  He was by
nature and education a gentleman, and was terribly mortified at his
action when the battle was over.  He came to me wit h tears in his eyes
and begged to be allowed to have another trial.  I felt great sympathy
for him and sent him, with his regiment, to garriso n Clarksville and
Donelson.  He selected Clarksville for his headquar ters, no doubt
because he regarded it as the post of danger, it be ing nearer the enemy.
But when he was summoned to surrender by a band of guerillas, his
constitutional weakness overcame him.  He inquired the number of men the
enemy had, and receiving a response indicating a fo rce greater than his
own he said if he could be satisfied of that fact h e would surrender.
Arrangements were made for him to count the guerill as, and having
satisfied himself that the enemy had the greater fo rce he surrendered
and informed his subordinate at Donelson of the fac t, advising him to do
the same.  The guerillas paroled their prisoners an d moved upon
Donelson, but the officer in command at that point marched out to meet
them and drove them away.

Among other embarrassments, at the time of which I now write, was the



fact that the government wanted to get out all the cotton possible from
the South and directed me to give every facility to ward that end.  Pay
in gold was authorized, and stations on the Mississ ippi River and on the
railroad in our possession had to be designated whe re cotton would be
received.  This opened to the enemy not only the me ans of converting
cotton into money, which had a value all over the w orld and which they
so much needed, but it afforded them means of obtai ning accurate and
intelligent information in regard to our position a nd strength.  It was
also demoralizing to the troops.  Citizens obtainin g permits from the
treasury department had to be protected within our lines and given
facilities to get out cotton by which they realized  enormous profits.
Men who had enlisted to fight the battles of their country did not like
to be engaged in protecting a traffic which went to  the support of an
enemy they had to fight, and the profits of which w ent to men who shared
none of their dangers.

On the 30th of August Colonel M. D. Leggett, near B olivar, with the 20th
and 29th Ohio volunteer infantry, was attacked by a  force supposed to be
about 4,000 strong.  The enemy was driven away with  a loss of more than
one hundred men.  On the 1st of September the bridg e guard at Medon was
attacked by guerillas. The guard held the position until reinforced,
when the enemy were routed leaving about fifty of t heir number on the
field dead or wounded, our loss being only two kill ed and fifteen
wounded.  On the same day Colonel Dennis, with a fo rce of less than 500
infantry and two pieces of artillery, met the caval ry of the enemy in
strong force, a few miles west of Medon, and drove them away with great
loss.  Our troops buried 179 of the enemy's dead, l eft upon the field.
Afterwards it was found that all the houses in the vicinity of the
battlefield were turned into hospitals for the woun ded.  Our loss, as
reported at the time, was forty-five killed and wou nded.  On the 2d of
September I was ordered to send more reinforcements  to Buell.  Jackson
and Bolivar were yet threatened, but I sent the rei nforcements.  On the
4th I received direct orders to send Granger's divi sion also to
Louisville, Kentucky.

General Buell had left Corinth about the 10th of Ju ne to march upon
Chattanooga; Bragg, who had superseded Beauregard i n command, sent one
division from Tupelo on the 27th of June for the sa me place.  This gave
Buell about seventeen days' start. If he had not be en required to repair
the railroad as he advanced, the march could have b een made in eighteen
days at the outside, and Chattanooga must have been  reached by the
National forces before the rebels could have possib ly got there.  The
road between Nashville and Chattanooga could easily  have been put in
repair by other troops, so that communication with the North would have
been opened in a short time after the occupation of  the place by the
National troops.  If Buell had been permitted to mo ve in the first
instance, with the whole of the Army of the Ohio an d that portion of the
Army of the Mississippi afterwards sent to him, he could have thrown
four divisions from his own command along the line of road to repair and
guard it.

Granger's division was promptly sent on the 4th of September.  I was at
the station at Corinth when the troops reached that  point, and found
General P. H. Sheridan with them.  I expressed surp rise at seeing him
and said that I had not expected him to go.  He sho wed decided
disappointment at the prospect of being detained.  I felt a little
nettled at his desire to get away and did not detai n him.

Sheridan was a first lieutenant in the regiment in which I had served



eleven years, the 4th infantry, and stationed on th e Pacific coast when
the war broke out.  He was promoted to a captaincy in May, 1861, and
before the close of the year managed in some way, I  do not know how, to
get East.  He went to Missouri.  Halleck had known him as a very
successful young officer in managing campaigns agai nst the Indians on
the Pacific coast, and appointed him acting-quarter master in south-west
Missouri.  There was no difficulty in getting suppl ies forward while
Sheridan served in that capacity; but he got into d ifficulty with his
immediate superiors because of his stringent rules for preventing the
use of public transportation for private purposes.  He asked to be
relieved from further duty in the capacity in which  he was engaged and
his request was granted. When General Halleck took the field in April,
1862, Sheridan was assigned to duty on his staff.  During the advance on
Corinth a vacancy occurred in the colonelcy of the 2d Michigan cavalry.
Governor Blair, of Michigan, telegraphed General Ha lleck asking him to
suggest the name of a professional soldier for the vacancy, saying he
would appoint a good man without reference to his S tate.  Sheridan was
named; and was so conspicuously efficient that when  Corinth was reached
he was assigned to command a cavalry brigade in the  Army of the
Mississippi.  He was in command at Booneville on th e 1st of July with
two small regiments, when he was attacked by a forc e full three times
as numerous as his own.  By very skilful manoeuvres  and boldness of
attack he completely routed the enemy.  For this he  was made a
brigadier-general and became a conspicuous figure i n the army about
Corinth.  On this account I was sorry to see him le aving me.  His
departure was probably fortunate, for he rendered d istinguished services
in his new field.

Granger and Sheridan reached Louisville before Buel l got there, and on
the night of their arrival Sheridan with his comman d threw up works
around the railroad station for the defence of troo ps as they came from
the front.

CHAPTER XXVIII.

ADVANCE OF VAN DORN AND PRICE--PRICE ENTERS IUKA--B ATTLE OF IUKA.

At this time, September 4th, I had two divisions of  the Army of the
Mississippi stationed at Corinth, Rienzi, Jacinto a nd Danville.  There
were at Corinth also Davies' division and two briga des of McArthur's,
besides cavalry and artillery.  This force constitu ted my left wing, of
which Rosecrans was in command.  General Ord comman ded the centre, from
Bethel to Humboldt on the Mobile and Ohio railroad and from Jackson to
Bolivar where the Mississippi Central is crossed by  the Hatchie River.
General Sherman commanded on the right at Memphis w ith two of his
brigades back at Brownsville, at the crossing of th e Hatchie River by
the Memphis and Ohio railroad.  This made the most convenient
arrangement I could devise for concentrating all my  spare forces upon
any threatened point.  All the troops of the comman d were within
telegraphic communication of each other, except tho se under Sherman.  By
bringing a portion of his command to Brownsville, f rom which point there
was a railroad and telegraph back to Memphis, commu nication could be had
with that part of my command within a few hours by the use of couriers.
In case it became necessary to reinforce Corinth, b y this arrangement
all the troops at Bolivar, except a small guard, co uld be sent by rail
by the way of Jackson in less than twenty-four hour s; while the troops
from Brownsville could march up to Bolivar to take their place.



On the 7th of September I learned of the advance of  Van Dorn and Price,
apparently upon Corinth.  One division was brought from Memphis to
Bolivar to meet any emergency that might arise from  this move of the
enemy.  I was much concerned because my first duty,  after holding the
territory acquired within my command, was to preven t further reinforcing
of Bragg in Middle Tennessee.  Already the Army of Northern Virginia had
defeated the army under General Pope and was invadi ng Maryland.  In the
Centre General Buell was on his way to Louisville a nd Bragg marching
parallel to him with a large Confederate force for the Ohio River.

I had been constantly called upon to reinforce Buel l until at this time
my entire force numbered less than 50,000 men, of a ll arms.  This
included everything from Cairo south within my juri sdiction.  If I too
should be driven back, the Ohio River would become the line dividing the
belligerents west of the Alleghanies, while at the East the line was
already farther north than when hostilities commenc ed at the opening of
the war.  It is true Nashville was never given up a fter its first
capture, but it would have been isolated and the ga rrison there would
have been obliged to beat a hasty retreat if the tr oops in West
Tennessee had been compelled to fall back.  To say at the end of the
second year of the war the line dividing the contes tants at the East was
pushed north of Maryland, a State that had not sece ded, and at the West
beyond Kentucky, another State which had been alway s loyal, would have
been discouraging indeed.  As it was, many loyal pe ople despaired in the
fall of 1862 of ever saving the Union.  The adminis tration at Washington
was much concerned for the safety of the cause it h eld so dear. But I
believe there was never a day when the President di d not think that, in
some way or other, a cause so just as ours would co me out triumphant.

Up to the 11th of September Rosecrans still had tro ops on the railroad
east of Corinth, but they had all been ordered in.  By the 12th all were
in except a small force under Colonel Murphy of the  8th Wisconsin.  He
had been detained to guard the remainder of the sto res which had not yet
been brought in to Corinth.

On the 13th of September General Sterling Price ent ered Iuka, a town
about twenty miles east of Corinth on the Memphis a nd Charleston
railroad.  Colonel Murphy with a few men was guardi ng the place.  He
made no resistance, but evacuated the town on the a pproach of the enemy.
I was apprehensive lest the object of the rebels mi ght be to get troops
into Tennessee to reinforce Bragg, as it was afterw ards ascertained to
be.  The authorities at Washington, including the g eneral-in-chief of
the army, were very anxious, as I have said, about affairs both in East
and Middle Tennessee; and my anxiety was quite as g reat on their account
as for any danger threatening my command.  I had no t force enough at
Corinth to attack Price even by stripping everythin g; and there was
danger that before troops could be got from other p oints he might be far
on his way across the Tennessee.  To prevent this a ll spare forces at
Bolivar and Jackson were ordered to Corinth, and ca rs were concentrated
at Jackson for their transportation.  Within twenty -four hours from the
transmission of the order the troops were at their destination, although
there had been a delay of four hours resulting from  the forward train
getting off the track and stopping all the others.  This gave a
reinforcement of near 8,000 men, General Ord in com mand.  General
Rosecrans commanded the district of Corinth with a movable force of
about 9,000 independent of the garrison deemed nece ssary to be left
behind.  It was known that General Van Dorn was abo ut a four days' march
south of us, with a large force.  It might have bee n part of his plan to



attack at Corinth, Price coming from the east while  he came up from the
south.  My desire was to attack Price before Van Do rn could reach
Corinth or go to his relief.

General Rosecrans had previously had his headquarte rs at Iuka, where his
command was spread out along the Memphis and Charle ston railroad
eastward.  While there he had a most excellent map prepared showing all
the roads and streams in the surrounding country.  He was also
personally familiar with the ground, so that I defe rred very much to him
in my plans for the approach.  We had cars enough t o transport all of
General Ord's command, which was to go by rail to B urnsville, a point on
the road about seven miles west of Iuka.  From ther e his troops were to
march by the north side of the railroad and attack Price from the
north-west, while Rosecrans was to move eastward fr om his position south
of Corinth by way of the Jacinto road.  A small for ce was to hold the
Jacinto road where it turns to the north-east, whil e the main force
moved on the Fulton road which comes into Iuka furt her east.  This plan
was suggested by Rosecrans.

Bear Creek, a few miles to the east of the Fulton r oad, is a formidable
obstacle to the movement of troops in the absence o f bridges, all of
which, in September, 1862, had been destroyed in th at vicinity.  The
Tennessee, to the north-east, not many miles away, was also a formidable
obstacle for an army followed by a pursuing force.  Ord was on the
north-west, and even if a rebel movement had been p ossible in that
direction it could have brought only temporary reli ef, for it would have
carried Price's army to the rear of the National fo rces and isolated it
from all support.  It looked to me that, if Price w ould remain in Iuka
until we could get there, his annihilation was inev itable.

On the morning of the 18th of September General Ord  moved by rail to
Burnsville, and there left the cars and moved out t o perform his part of
the programme.  He was to get as near the enemy as possible during the
day and intrench himself so as to hold his position  until the next
morning.  Rosecrans was to be up by the morning of the 19th on the two
roads before described, and the attack was to be fr om all three quarters
simultaneously.  Troops enough were left at Jacinto  and Rienzi to detain
any cavalry that Van Dorn might send out to make a sudden dash into
Corinth until I could be notified.  There was a tel egraph wire along the
railroad, so there would be no delay in communicati on.  I detained cars
and locomotives enough at Burnsville to transport t he whole of Ord's
command at once, and if Van Dorn had moved against Corinth instead of
Iuka I could have thrown in reinforcements to the n umber of 7,000 or
8,000 before he could have arrived.  I remained at Burnsville with a
detachment of about 900 men from Ord's command and communicated with my
two wings by courier.  Ord met the advance of the e nemy soon after
leaving Burnsville.  Quite a sharp engagement ensue d, but he drove the
rebels back with considerable loss, including one g eneral officer
killed.  He maintained his position and was ready t o attack by daylight
the next morning.  I was very much disappointed at receiving a dispatch
from Rosecrans after midnight from Jacinto, twenty- two miles from Iuka,
saying that some of his command had been delayed, a nd that the rear of
his column was not yet up as far as Jacinto.  He sa id, however, that he
would still be at Iuka by two o'clock the next day.   I did not believe
this possible because of the distance and the condi tion of the roads,
which was bad; besides, troops after a forced march  of twenty miles are
not in a good condition for fighting the moment the y get through.  It
might do in marching to relieve a beleaguered garri son, but not to make
an assault.  I immediately sent Ord a copy of Rosec rans' dispatch and



ordered him to be in readiness to attack the moment  he heard the sound
of guns to the south or south-east.  He was instruc ted to notify his
officers to be on the alert for any indications of battle. During the
19th the wind blew in the wrong direction to transm it sound either
towards the point where Ord was, or to Burnsville w here I had remained.

A couple of hours before dark on the 19th Rosecrans  arrived with the
head of his column at garnets, the point where the Jacinto road to Iuka
leaves the road going east.  He here turned north w ithout sending any
troops to the Fulton road.  While still moving in c olumn up the Jacinto
road he met a force of the enemy and had his advanc e badly beaten and
driven back upon the main road.  In this short enga gement his loss was
considerable for the number engaged, and one batter y was taken from him.
The wind was still blowing hard and in the wrong di rection to transmit
sounds towards either Ord or me.  Neither he nor I nor any one in either
command heard a gun that was fired upon the battle- field.  After the
engagement Rosecrans sent me a dispatch announcing the result.  This was
brought by a courier.  There was no road between Bu rnsville and the
position then occupied by Rosecrans and the country  was impassable for a
man on horseback.  The courier bearing the message was compelled to move
west nearly to Jacinto before he found a road leadi ng to Burnsville.
This made it a late hour of the night before I lear ned of the battle
that had taken place during the afternoon.  I at on ce notified Ord of
the fact and ordered him to attack early in the mor ning.  The next
morning Rosecrans himself renewed the attack and we nt into Iuka with but
little resistance.  Ord also went in according to o rders, without
hearing a gun from the south of town but supposing the troops coming
from the south-west must be up by that time.  Rosec rans, however, had
put no troops upon the Fulton road, and the enemy h ad taken advantage of
this neglect and retreated by that road during the night.  Word was soon
brought to me that our troops were in Iuka.  I imme diately rode into
town and found that the enemy was not being pursued  even by the cavalry.
I ordered pursuit by the whole of Rosecrans' comman d and went on with
him a few miles in person.  He followed only a few miles after I left
him and then went into camp, and the pursuit was co ntinued no further.
I was disappointed at the result of the battle of I uka--but I had so
high an opinion of General Rosecrans that I found n o fault at the time.

CHAPTER XXIX.

VAN DORN'S MOVEMENTS--BATTLE OF CORINTH--COMMAND OF THE DEPARTMENT OF
THE TENNESSEE.

On the 19th of September General Geo. H. Thomas was  ordered east to
reinforce Buell.  This threw the army at my command  still more on the
defensive.  The Memphis and Charleston railroad was  abandoned, except at
Corinth, and small forces were left at Chewalla and  Grand Junction.
Soon afterwards the latter of these two places was given up and Bolivar
became our most advanced position on the Mississipp i Central railroad.
Our cavalry was kept well to the front and frequent  expeditions were
sent out to watch the movements of the enemy.  We w ere in a country
where nearly all the people, except the negroes, we re hostile to us and
friendly to the cause we were trying to suppress.  It was easy,
therefore, for the enemy to get early information o f our every move.
We, on the contrary, had to go after our informatio n in force, and then
often returned without it.



On the 22d Bolivar was threatened by a large force from south of Grand
Junction, supposed to be twenty regiments of infant ry with cavalry and
artillery.  I reinforced Bolivar, and went to Jacks on in person to
superintend the movement of troops to whatever poin t the attack might be
made upon.  The troops from Corinth were brought up  in time to repel the
threatened movement without a battle.  Our cavalry followed the enemy
south of Davis' mills in Mississippi.

On the 30th I found that Van Dorn was apparently en deavoring to strike
the Mississippi River above Memphis.  At the same t ime other points
within my command were so threatened that it was im possible to
concentrate a force to drive him away.  There was a t this juncture a
large Union force at Helena, Arkansas, which, had i t been within my
command, I could have ordered across the river to a ttack and break up
the Mississippi Central railroad far to the south.  This would not only
have called Van Dorn back, but would have compelled  the retention of a
large rebel force far to the south to prevent a rep etition of such raids
on the enemy's line of supplies.  Geographical line s between the
commands during the rebellion were not always well chosen, or they were
too rigidly adhered to.

Van Dorn did not attempt to get upon the line above  Memphis, as had
apparently been his intention.  He was simply cover ing a deeper design;
one much more important to his cause.  By the 1st o f October it was
fully apparent that Corinth was to be attacked with  great force and
determination, and that Van Dorn, Lovell, Price, Vi llepigue and Rust had
joined their strength for this purpose.  There was some skirmishing
outside of Corinth with the advance of the enemy on  the 3d.  The rebels
massed in the north-west angle of the Memphis and C harleston and the
Mobile and Ohio railroads, and were thus between th e troops at Corinth
and all possible reinforcements.  Any fresh troops for us must come by a
circuitous route.

On the night of the 3d, accordingly, I ordered Gene ral McPherson, who
was at Jackson, to join Rosecrans at Corinth with r einforcements picked
up along the line of the railroad equal to a brigad e.  Hurlbut had been
ordered from Bolivar to march for the same destinat ion; and as Van Dorn
was coming upon Corinth from the north-west some of  his men fell in with
the advance of Hurlbut's and some skirmishing ensue d on the evening of
the 3d.  On the 4th Van Dorn made a dashing attack,  hoping, no doubt, to
capture Rosecrans before his reinforcements could c ome up.  In that case
the enemy himself could have occupied the defences of Corinth and held
at bay all the Union troops that arrived.  In fact he could have taken
the offensive against the reinforcements with three  or four times their
number and still left a sufficient garrison in the works about Corinth
to hold them.  He came near success, some of his tr oops penetrating the
National lines at least once, but the works that we re built after
Halleck's departure enabled Rosecrans to hold his p osition until the
troops of both McPherson and Hurlbut approached tow ards the rebel front
and rear.  The enemy was finally driven back with g reat slaughter:  all
their charges, made with great gallantry, were repu lsed.  The loss on
our side was heavy, but nothing to compare with Van  Dorn's.  McPherson
came up with the train of cars bearing his command as close to the enemy
as was prudent, debarked on the rebel flank and got  in to the support of
Rosecrans just after the repulse.  His approach, as  well as that of
Hurlbut, was known to the enemy and had a moral eff ect. General
Rosecrans, however, failed to follow up the victory , although I had
given specific orders in advance of the battle for him to pursue the
moment the enemy was repelled.  He did not do so, a nd I repeated the



order after the battle.  In the first order he was notified that the
force of 4,000 men which was going to his assistanc e would be in great
peril if the enemy was not pursued.

General Ord had joined Hurlbut on the 4th and being  senior took command
of his troops.  This force encountered the head of Van Dorn's retreating
column just as it was crossing the Hatchie by a bri dge some ten miles
out from Corinth.  The bottom land here was swampy and bad for the
operations of troops, making a good place to get an  enemy into.  Ord
attacked the troops that had crossed the bridge and  drove them back in a
panic.  Many were killed, and others were drowned b y being pushed off
the bridge in their hurried retreat.  Ord followed and met the main
force.  He was too weak in numbers to assault, but he held the bridge
and compelled the enemy to resume his retreat by an other bridge higher
up the stream.  Ord was wounded in this engagement and the command
devolved on Hurlbut.

Rosecrans did not start in pursuit till the morning  of the 5th and then
took the wrong road.  Moving in the enemy's country  he travelled with a
wagon train to carry his provisions and munitions o f war.  His march was
therefore slower than that of the enemy, who was mo ving towards his
supplies.  Two or three hours of pursuit on the day  of battle, without
anything except what the men carried on their perso ns, would have been
worth more than any pursuit commenced the next day could have possibly
been.  Even when he did start, if Rosecrans had fol lowed the route taken
by the enemy, he would have come upon Van Dorn in a  swamp with a stream
in front and Ord holding the only bridge; but he to ok the road leading
north and towards Chewalla instead of west, and, af ter having marched as
far as the enemy had moved to get to the Hatchie, h e was as far from
battle as when he started.  Hurlbut had not the num bers to meet any such
force as Van Dorn's if they had been in any mood fo r fighting, and he
might have been in great peril.

I now regarded the time to accomplish anything by p ursuit as past and,
after Rosecrans reached Jonesboro, I ordered him to  return.  He kept on
to Ripley, however, and was persistent in wanting t o go farther.  I
thereupon ordered him to halt and submitted the mat ter to the
general-in-chief, who allowed me to exercise my jud gment in the matter,
but inquired "why not pursue?"  Upon this I ordered  Rosecrans back.  Had
he gone much farther he would have met a greater fo rce than Van Dorn had
at Corinth and behind intrenchments or on chosen gr ound, and the
probabilities are he would have lost his army.

The battle of Corinth was bloody, our loss being 31 5 killed, 1,812
wounded and 232 missing.  The enemy lost many more.  Rosecrans reported
1,423 dead and 2,225 prisoners.  We fought behind b reastworks, which
accounts in some degree for the disparity.  Among t he killed on our side
was General Hackelman.  General Oglesby was badly, it was for some time
supposed mortally, wounded.  I received a congratul atory letter from the
President, which expressed also his sorrow for the losses.

This battle was recognized by me as being a decided  victory, though not
so complete as I had hoped for, nor nearly so compl ete as I now think
was within the easy grasp of the commanding officer  at Corinth.  Since
the war it is known that the result, as it was, was  a crushing blow to
the enemy, and felt by him much more than it was ap preciated at the
North.  The battle relieved me from any further anx iety for the safety
of the territory within my jurisdiction, and soon a fter receiving
reinforcements I suggested to the general-in-chief a forward movement



against Vicksburg.

On the 23d of October I learned of Pemberton's bein g in command at Holly
Springs and much reinforced by conscripts and troop s from Alabama and
Texas.  The same day General Rosecrans was relieved  from duty with my
command, and shortly after he succeeded Buell in th e command of the army
in Middle Tennessee.  I was delighted at the promot ion of General
Rosecrans to a separate command, because I still be lieved that when
independent of an immediate superior the qualities which I, at that
time, credited him with possessing, would show them selves.  As a
subordinate I found that I could not make him do as  I wished, and had
determined to relieve him from duty that very day.

At the close of the operations just described my fo rce, in round
numbers, was 48,500.  Of these 4,800 were in Kentuc ky and Illinois,
7,000 in Memphis, 19,200 from Mound City south, and  17,500 at Corinth.
General McClernand had been authorized from Washing ton to go north and
organize troops to be used in opening the Mississip pi.  These new levies
with other reinforcements now began to come in.

On the 25th of October I was placed in command of t he Department of the
Tennessee.  Reinforcements continued to come from t he north and by the
2d of November I was prepared to take the initiativ e.  This was a great
relief after the two and a half months of continued  defence over a large
district of country, and where nearly every citizen  was an enemy ready
to give information of our every move.  I have desc ribed very
imperfectly a few of the battles and skirmishes tha t took place during
this time.  To describe all would take more space t han I can allot to
the purpose; to make special mention of all the off icers and troops who
distinguished themselves, would take a volume. (*9)

CHAPTER XXX.

THE CAMPAIGN AGAINST VICKSBURG--EMPLOYING THE FREEDMEN--OCCUPATION OF
HOLLY SPRINGS--SHERMAN ORDERED TO MEMPHIS--SHERMAN'S MOVEMENTS DOWN THE
MISSISSIPPI--VAN DORN CAPTURES HOLLY SPRINGS--COLLE CTING FORAGE AND
FOOD.

Vicksburg was important to the enemy because it occ upied the first high
ground coming close to the river below Memphis.  Fr om there a railroad
runs east, connecting with other roads leading to a ll points of the
Southern States.  A railroad also starts from the o pposite side of the
river, extending west as far as Shreveport, Louisia na.  Vicksburg was
the only channel, at the time of the events of whic h this chapter
treats, connecting the parts of the Confederacy div ided by the
Mississippi.  So long as it was held by the enemy, the free navigation
of the river was prevented.  Hence its importance.  Points on the river
between Vicksburg and Port Hudson were held as depe ndencies; but their
fall was sure to follow the capture of the former p lace.

The campaign against Vicksburg commenced on the 2d of November as
indicated in a dispatch to the general-in-chief in the following words:
"I have commenced a movement on Grand Junction, wit h three divisions
from Corinth and two from Bolivar.  Will leave here  [Jackson, Tennessee]
to-morrow, and take command in person.  If found pr acticable, I will go
to Holly Springs, and, may be, Grenada, completing railroad and
telegraph as I go."



At this time my command was holding the Mobile and Ohio railroad from
about twenty-five miles south of Corinth, north to Columbus, Kentucky;
the Mississippi Central from Bolivar north to its j unction with the
Mobile and Ohio; the Memphis and Charleston from Co rinth east to Bear
Creek, and the Mississippi River from Cairo to Memp his.  My entire
command was no more than was necessary to hold thes e lines, and hardly
that if kept on the defensive.  By moving against t he enemy and into his
unsubdued, or not yet captured, territory, driving their army before us,
these lines would nearly hold themselves; thus affo rding a large force
for field operations.  My moving force at that time  was about 30,000
men, and I estimated the enemy confronting me, unde r Pemberton, at about
the same number.  General McPherson commanded my le ft wing and General
C. S. Hamilton the centre, while Sherman was at Mem phis with the right
wing.  Pemberton was fortified at the Tallahatchie,  but occupied Holly
Springs and Grand Junction on the Mississippi Centr al railroad.  On the
8th we occupied Grand Junction and La Grange, throw ing a considerable
force seven or eight miles south, along the line of  the railroad.  The
road from Bolivar forward was repaired and put in r unning order as the
troops advanced.

Up to this time it had been regarded as an axiom in  war that large
bodies of troops must operate from a base of suppli es which they always
covered and guarded in all forward movements.  Ther e was delay therefore
in repairing the road back, and in gathering and fo rwarding supplies to
the front.

By my orders, and in accordance with previous instr uctions from
Washington, all the forage within reach was collect ed under the
supervision of the chief quartermaster and the prov isions under the
chief commissary, receipts being given when there w as any one to take
them; the supplies in any event to be accounted for  as government
stores.  The stock was bountiful, but still it gave  me no idea of the
possibility of supplying a moving column in an enem y's country from the
country itself.

It was at this point, probably, where the first ide a of a "Freedman's
Bureau" took its origin.  Orders of the government prohibited the
expulsion of the negroes from the protection of the  army, when they came
in voluntarily.  Humanity forbade allowing them to starve.  With such an
army of them, of all ages and both sexes, as had co ngregated about Grand
Junction, amounting to many thousands, it was impos sible to advance.
There was no special authority for feeding them unl ess they were
employed as teamsters, cooks and pioneers with the army; but only
able-bodied young men were suitable for such work.  This labor would
support but a very limited percentage of them.  The  plantations were all
deserted; the cotton and corn were ripe: men, women  and children above
ten years of age could be employed in saving these crops.  To do this
work with contrabands, or to have it done, organiza tion under a
competent chief was necessary.  On inquiring for su ch a man Chaplain
Eaton, now and for many years the very able United States Commissioner
of Education, was suggested.  He proved as efficien t in that field as he
has since done in his present one.  I gave him all the assistants and
guards he called for.  We together fixed the prices  to be paid for the
negro labor, whether rendered to the government or to individuals.  The
cotton was to be picked from abandoned plantations,  the laborers to
receive the stipulated price (my recollection is tw elve and a half cents
per pound for picking and ginning) from the quarter master, he shipping
the cotton north to be sold for the benefit of the government. Citizens



remaining on their plantations were allowed the pri vilege of having
their crops saved by freedmen on the same terms.

At once the freedmen became self-sustaining.  The m oney was not paid to
them directly, but was expended judiciously and for  their benefit.  They
gave me no trouble afterwards.

Later the freedmen were engaged in cutting wood alo ng the Mississippi
River to supply the large number of steamers on tha t stream.  A good
price was paid for chopping wood used for the suppl y of government
steamers (steamers chartered and which the governme nt had to supply with
fuel).  Those supplying their own fuel paid a much higher price.  In
this way a fund was created not only sufficient to feed and clothe all,
old and young, male and female, but to build them c omfortable cabins,
hospitals for the sick, and to supply them with man y comforts they had
never known before.

At this stage of the campaign against Vicksburg I w as very much
disturbed by newspaper rumors that General McClerna nd was to have a
separate and independent command within mine, to op erate against
Vicksburg by way of the Mississippi River.  Two com manders on the same
field are always one too many, and in this case I d id not think the
general selected had either the experience or the q ualifications to fit
him for so important a position.  I feared for the safety of the troops
intrusted to him, especially as he was to raise new  levies, raw troops,
to execute so important a trust.  But on the 12th I  received a dispatch
from General Halleck saying that I had command of a ll the troops sent to
my department and authorizing me to fight the enemy  where I pleased.
The next day my cavalry was in Holly Springs, and t he enemy fell back
south of the Tallahatchie.

Holly Springs I selected for my depot of supplies a nd munitions of war,
all of which at that time came by rail from Columbu s, Kentucky, except
the few stores collected about La Grange and Grand Junction.  This was a
long line (increasing in length as we moved south) to maintain in an
enemy's country.  On the 15th of November, while I was still at Holly
Springs, I sent word to Sherman to meet me at Colum bus.  We were but
forty-seven miles apart, yet the most expeditious w ay for us to meet was
for me to take the rail to Columbus and Sherman a s teamer for the same
place.  At that meeting, besides talking over my ge neral plans I gave
him his orders to join me with two divisions and to  march them down the
Mississippi Central railroad if he could. Sherman, who was always
prompt, was up by the 29th to Cottage Hill, ten mil es north of Oxford.
He brought three divisions with him, leaving a garr ison of only four
regiments of infantry, a couple of pieces of artill ery and a small
detachment of cavalry. Further reinforcements he kn ew were on their way
from the north to Memphis.  About this time General  Halleck ordered
troops from Helena, Arkansas (territory west of the  Mississippi was not
under my command then) to cut the road in Pemberton 's rear.  The
expedition was under Generals Hovey and C. C. Washb urn and was
successful so far as reaching the railroad was conc erned, but the damage
done was very slight and was soon repaired.

The Tallahatchie, which confronted me, was very hig h, the railroad
bridge destroyed and Pemberton strongly fortified o n the south side.  A
crossing would have been impossible in the presence  of an enemy.  I sent
the cavalry higher up the stream and they secured a  crossing.  This
caused the enemy to evacuate their position, which was possibly
accelerated by the expedition of Hovey and Washburn .  The enemy was



followed as far south as Oxford by the main body of  troops, and some
seventeen miles farther by McPherson's command.  He re the pursuit was
halted to repair the railroad from the Tallahatchie  northward, in order
to bring up supplies.  The piles on which the railr oad bridge rested had
been left standing.  The work of constructing a roa dway for the troops
was but a short matter, and, later, rails were laid  for cars.

During the delay at Oxford in repairing railroads I  learned that an
expedition down the Mississippi now was inevitable and, desiring to have
a competent commander in charge, I ordered Sherman on the 8th of
December back to Memphis to take charge. The follow ing were his orders:

Headquarters 13th Army Corps, Department of the Ten nessee. OXFORD,
MISSISSIPPI, December 8,1862.

MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN, Commanding Right Wing:

You will proceed, with as little delay as possible,  to Memphis,
Tennessee, taking with you one division of your pre sent command.  On
your arrival at Memphis you will assume command of all the troops there,
and that portion of General Curtis's forces at pres ent east of the
Mississippi River, and organize them into brigades and divisions in your
own army.  As soon as possible move with them down the river to the
vicinity of Vicksburg, and with the co-operation of  the gunboat fleet
under command of Flag-officer Porter proceed to the  reduction of that
place in such a manner as circumstances, and your o wn judgment, may
dictate.

The amount of rations, forage, land transportation,  etc., necessary to
take, will be left entirely with yourself.  The Qua rtermaster at St.
Louis will be instructed to send you transportation  for 30,000 men;
should you still find yourself deficient, your quar termaster will be
authorized to make up the deficiency from such tran sports as may come
into the port of Memphis.

On arriving in Memphis, put yourself in communicati on with Admiral
Porter, and arrange with him for his co-operation.

Inform me at the earliest practicable day of the ti me when you will
embark, and such plans as may then be matured.  I w ill hold the forces
here in readiness to co-operate with you in such ma nner as the movements
of the enemy may make necessary.

Leave the District of Memphis in the command of an efficient officer,
and with a garrison of four regiments of infantry, the siege guns, and
whatever cavalry may be there.

U. S. GRANT, Major-General.

This idea had presented itself to my mind earlier, for on the 3d of
December I asked Halleck if it would not be well to  hold the enemy south
of the Yallabusha and move a force from Helena and Memphis on Vicksburg.
On the 5th again I suggested, from Oxford, to Halle ck that if the Helena
troops were at my command I though it would be poss ible to take them and
the Memphis forces south of the mouth of the Yazoo River, and thus
secure Vicksburg and the State of Mississippi.  Hal leck on the same day,
the 5th of December, directed me not to attempt to hold the country
south of the Tallahatchie, but to collect 25,000 tr oops at Memphis by



the 20th for the Vicksburg expedition.  I sent Sher man with two
divisions at once, informed the general-in-chief of  the fact, and asked
whether I should command the expedition down the ri ver myself or send
Sherman.  I was authorized to do as I though best f or the accomplishment
of the great object in view.  I sent Sherman and so  informed General
Halleck.

As stated, my action in sending Sherman back was ex pedited by a desire
to get him in command of the forces separated from my direct
supervision.  I feared that delay might bring McCle rnand, who was his
senior and who had authority from the President and  Secretary of War to
exercise that particular command,--and independentl y.  I doubted
McClernand's fitness; and I had good reason to beli eve that in
forestalling him I was by no means giving offence t o those whose
authority to command was above both him and me.

Neither my orders to General Sherman, nor the corre spondence between us
or between General Halleck and myself, contemplated  at the time my going
further south than the Yallabusha. Pemberton's forc e in my front was the
main part of the garrison of Vicksburg, as the forc e with me was the
defence of the territory held by us in West Tenness ee and Kentucky.  I
hoped to hold Pemberton in my front while Sherman s hould get in his rear
and into Vicksburg.  The further north the enemy co uld be held the
better.

It was understood, however, between General Sherman  and myself that our
movements were to be co-operative; if Pemberton cou ld not be held away
from Vicksburg I was to follow him; but at that tim e it was not expected
to abandon the railroad north of the Yallabusha.  W ith that point as a
secondary base of supplies, the possibility of movi ng down the Yazoo
until communications could be opened with the Missi ssippi was
contemplated.

It was my intention, and so understood by Sherman a nd his command, that
if the enemy should fall back I would follow him ev en to the gates of
Vicksburg.  I intended in such an event to hold the  road to Grenada on
the Yallabusha and cut loose from there, expecting to establish a new
base of supplies on the Yazoo, or at Vicksburg itse lf, with Grenada to
fall back upon in case of failure.  It should be re membered that at the
time I speak of it had not been demonstrated that a n army could operate
in an enemy's territory depending upon the country for supplies.  A halt
was called at Oxford with the advance seventeen mil es south of there, to
bring up the road to the latter point and to bring supplies of food,
forage and munitions to the front.

On the 18th of December I received orders from Wash ington to divide my
command into four army corps, with General McClerna nd to command one of
them and to be assigned to that part of the army wh ich was to operate
down the Mississippi.  This interfered with my plan s, but probably
resulted in my ultimately taking the command in per son.  McClernand was
at that time in Springfield, Illinois.  The order w as obeyed without any
delay.  Dispatches were sent to him the same day in  conformity.

On the 20th General Van Dorn appeared at Holly Spri ngs, my secondary
base of supplies, captured the garrison of 1,500 me n commanded by
Colonel Murphy, of the 8th Wisconsin regiment, and destroyed all our
munitions of war, food and forage.  The capture was  a disgraceful one to
the officer commanding but not to the troops under him.  At the same
time Forrest got on our line of railroad between Ja ckson, Tennessee, and



Columbus, Kentucky, doing much damage to it.  This cut me off from all
communication with the north for more than a week, and it was more than
two weeks before rations or forage could be issued from stores obtained
in the regular way.  This demonstrated the impossib ility of maintaining
so long a line of road over which to draw supplies for an army moving in
an enemy's country.  I determined, therefore, to ab andon my campaign
into the interior with Columbus as a base, and retu rned to La Grange and
Grand Junction destroying the road to my front and repairing the road to
Memphis, making the Mississippi river the line over  which to draw
supplies.  Pemberton was falling back at the same t ime.

The moment I received the news of Van Dorn's succes s I sent the cavalry
at the front back to drive him from the country.  H e had start enough to
move north destroying the railroad in many places, and to attack several
small garrisons intrenched as guards to the railroa d.  All these he
found warned of his coming and prepared to receive him.  Van Dorn did
not succeed in capturing a single garrison except t he one at Holly
Springs, which was larger than all the others attac ked by him put
together.  Murphy was also warned of Van Dorn's app roach, but made no
preparations to meet him.  He did not even notify h is command.

Colonel Murphy was the officer who, two months befo re, had evacuated
Iuka on the approach of the enemy.  General Rosecra ns denounced him for
the act and desired to have him tried and punished.   I sustained the
colonel at the time because his command was a small  one compared with
that of the enemy--not one-tenth as large--and I th ought he had done
well to get away without falling into their hands.  His leaving large
stores to fall into Price's possession I looked upo n as an oversight and
excused it on the ground of inexperience in militar y matters. He should,
however, have destroyed them.  This last surrender demonstrated to my
mind that Rosecrans' judgment of Murphy's conduct a t Iuka was correct.
The surrender of Holly Springs was most reprehensib le and showed either
the disloyalty of Colonel Murphy to the cause which  he professed to
serve, or gross cowardice.

After the war was over I read from the diary of a l ady who accompanied
General Pemberton in his retreat from the Tallahatc hie, that the retreat
was almost a panic.  The roads were bad and it was difficult to move the
artillery and trains.  Why there should have been a  panic I do not see.
No expedition had yet started down the Mississippi River.  Had I known
the demoralized condition of the enemy, or the fact  that central
Mississippi abounded so in all army supplies, I wou ld have been in
pursuit of Pemberton while his cavalry was destroyi ng the roads in my
rear.

After sending cavalry to drive Van Dorn away, my ne xt order was to
dispatch all the wagons we had, under proper escort , to collect and
bring in all supplies of forage and food from a reg ion of fifteen miles
east and west of the road from our front back to Gr and Junction, leaving
two months' supplies for the families of those whos e stores were taken.
I was amazed at the quantity of supplies the countr y afforded.  It
showed that we could have subsisted off the country  for two months
instead of two weeks without going beyond the limit s designated.  This
taught me a lesson which was taken advantage of lat er in the campaign
when our army lived twenty days with the issue of o nly five days'
rations by the commissary.  Our loss of supplies wa s great at Holly
Springs, but it was more than compensated for by th ose taken from the
country and by the lesson taught.



The news of the capture of Holly Springs and the de struction of our
supplies caused much rejoicing among the people rem aining in Oxford.
They came with broad smiles on their faces, indicat ing intense joy, to
ask what I was going to do now without anything for  my soldiers to eat.
I told them that I was not disturbed; that I had al ready sent troops and
wagons to collect all the food and forage they coul d find for fifteen
miles on each side of the road.  Countenances soon changed, and so did
the inquiry.  The next was, "What are WE to do?"  M y response was that
we had endeavored to feed ourselves from our own no rthern resources
while visiting them; but their friends in gray had been uncivil enough
to destroy what we had brought along, and it could not be expected that
men, with arms in their hands, would starve in the midst of plenty.  I
advised them to emigrate east, or west, fifteen mil es and assist in
eating up what we left.

CHAPTER XXXI.

HEADQUARTERS MOVED TO HOLLY SPRINGS--GENERAL M'CLERNAND IN COMMAND
--ASSUMING COMMAND AT YOUNG'S POINT--OPERATIONS ABOVE VICKSBURG
--FORTIFICATIONS ABOUT VICKSBURG--THE CANAL--LAKE P ROVIDENCE
--OPERATIONS AT YAZOO PASS.

This interruption in my communications north--I was  really cut off from
communication with a great part of my own command d uring this time
--resulted in Sherman's moving from Memphis before McClernand could
arrive, for my dispatch of the 18th did not reach M cClernand.  Pemberton
got back to Vicksburg before Sherman got there.  Th e rebel positions
were on a bluff on the Yazoo River, some miles abov e its mouth.  The
waters were high so that the bottoms were generally  overflowed, leaving
only narrow causeways of dry land between points of  debarkation and the
high bluffs.  These were fortified and defended at all points.  The
rebel position was impregnable against any force th at could be brought
against its front.  Sherman could not use one-fourt h of his force.  His
efforts to capture the city, or the high ground nor th of it, were
necessarily unavailing.

Sherman's attack was very unfortunate, but I had no  opportunity of
communicating with him after the destruction of the  road and telegraph
to my rear on the 20th.  He did not know but what I  was in the rear of
the enemy and depending on him to open a new base o f supplies for the
troops with me.  I had, before he started from Memp his, directed him to
take with him a few small steamers suitable for the  navigation of the
Yazoo, not knowing but that I might want them to su pply me after cutting
loose from my base at Grenada.

On the 23d I removed my headquarters back to Holly Springs.  The troops
were drawn back gradually, but without haste or con fusion, finding
supplies abundant and no enemy following.  The road  was not damaged
south of Holly Springs by Van Dorn, at least not to  an extent to cause
any delay.  As I had resolved to move headquarters to Memphis, and to
repair the road to that point, I remained at Holly Springs until this
work was completed.

On the 10th of January, the work on the road from H olly Springs to Grand
Junction and thence to Memphis being completed, I m oved my headquarters
to the latter place.  During the campaign here desc ribed, the losses
(mostly captures) were about equal, crediting the r ebels with their



Holly Springs capture, which they could not hold.

When Sherman started on his expedition down the riv er he had 20,000 men,
taken from Memphis, and was reinforced by 12,000 mo re at Helena,
Arkansas.  The troops on the west bank of the river  had previously been
assigned to my command.  McClernand having received  the orders for his
assignment reached the mouth of the Yazoo on the 2d  of January, and
immediately assumed command of all the troops with Sherman, being a part
of his own corps, the 13th, and all of Sherman's, t he 15th.  Sherman,
and Admiral Porter with the fleet, had withdrawn fr om the Yazoo. After
consultation they decided that neither the army nor  navy could render
service to the cause where they were, and learning that I had withdrawn
from the interior of Mississippi, they determined t o return to the
Arkansas River and to attack Arkansas Post, about f ifty miles up that
stream and garrisoned by about five or six thousand  men.  Sherman had
learned of the existence of this force through a ma n who had been
captured by the enemy with a steamer loaded with am munition and other
supplies intended for his command.  The man had mad e his escape.
McClernand approved this move reluctantly, as Sherm an says.  No obstacle
was encountered until the gunboats and transports w ere within range of
the fort.  After three days' bombardment by the nav y an assault was made
by the troops and marines, resulting in the capture  of the place, and in
taking 5,000 prisoners and 17 guns.  I was at first  disposed to
disapprove of this move as an unnecessary side move ment having no
especial bearing upon the work before us; but when the result was
understood I regarded it as very important.  Five t housand Confederate
troops left in the rear might have caused us much t rouble and loss of
property while navigating the Mississippi.

Immediately after the reduction of Arkansas Post an d the capture of the
garrison, McClernand returned with his entire force  to Napoleon, at the
mouth of the Arkansas River.  From here I received messages from both
Sherman and Admiral Porter, urging me to come and t ake command in
person, and expressing their distrust of McClernand 's ability and
fitness for so important and intricate an expeditio n.

On the 17th I visited McClernand and his command at  Napoleon. It was
here made evident to me that both the army and navy  were so distrustful
of McClernand's fitness to command that, while they  would do all they
could to insure success, this distrust was an eleme nt of weakness.  It
would have been criminal to send troops under these  circumstances into
such danger.  By this time I had received authority  to relieve
McClernand, or to assign any person else to the com mand of the river
expedition, or to assume command in person.  I felt  great embarrassment
about McClernand.  He was the senior major-general after myself within
the department.  It would not do, with his rank and  ambition, to assign
a junior over him.  Nothing was left, therefore, bu t to assume the
command myself.  I would have been glad to put Sher man in command, to
give him an opportunity to accomplish what he had f ailed in the December
before; but there seemed no other way out of the di fficulty, for he was
junior to McClernand.  Sherman's failure needs no a pology.

On the 20th I ordered General McClernand with the e ntire command, to
Young's Point and Milliken's Bend, while I returned  to Memphis to make
all the necessary preparation for leaving the terri tory behind me
secure.  General Hurlbut with the 16th corps was le ft in command.  The
Memphis and Charleston railroad was held, while the  Mississippi Central
was given up.  Columbus was the only point between Cairo and Memphis, on
the river, left with a garrison.  All the troops an d guns from the posts



on the abandoned railroad and river were sent to th e front.

On the 29th of January I arrived at Young's Point a nd assumed command
the following day.  General McClernand took excepti on in a most
characteristic way--for him.  His correspondence wi th me on the subject
was more in the nature of a reprimand than a protes t. It was highly
insubordinate, but I overlooked it, as I believed, for the good of the
service.  General McClernand was a politician of ve ry considerable
prominence in his State; he was a member of Congres s when the secession
war broke out; he belonged to that political party which furnished all
the opposition there was to a vigorous prosecution of the war for saving
the Union; there was no delay in his declaring hims elf for the Union at
all hazards, and there was no uncertain sound in hi s declaration of
where he stood in the contest before the country.  He also gave up his
seat in Congress to take the field in defence of th e principles he had
proclaimed.

The real work of the campaign and siege of Vicksbur g now began.  The
problem was to secure a footing upon dry ground on the east side of the
river from which the troops could operate against V icksburg.  The
Mississippi River, from Cairo south, runs through a  rich alluvial valley
of many miles in width, bound on the east by land r unning from eighty up
to two or more hundred feet above the river.  On th e west side the
highest land, except in a few places, is but little  above the highest
water.  Through this valley the river meanders in t he most tortuous way,
varying in direction to all points of the compass.  At places it runs to
the very foot of the bluffs. After leaving Memphis,  there are no such
highlands coming to the water's edge on the east sh ore until Vicksburg
is reached.

The intervening land is cut up by bayous filled fro m the river in high
water--many of them navigable for steamers.  All of  them would be,
except for overhanging trees, narrowness and tortuo us course, making it
impossible to turn the bends with vessels of any co nsiderable length.
Marching across this country in the face of an enem y was impossible;
navigating it proved equally impracticable.  The st rategical way
according to the rule, therefore, would have been t o go back to Memphis;
establish that as a base of supplies; fortify it so  that the storehouses
could be held by a small garrison, and move from th ere along the line of
railroad, repairing as we advanced, to the Yallabus ha, or to Jackson,
Mississippi.  At this time the North had become ver y much discouraged.
Many strong Union men believed that the war must pr ove a failure.  The
elections of 1862 had gone against the party which was for the
prosecution of the war to save the Union if it took  the last man and the
last dollar.  Voluntary enlistments had ceased thro ughout the greater
part of the North, and the draft had been resorted to to fill up our
ranks.  It was my judgment at the time that to make  a backward movement
as long as that from Vicksburg to Memphis, would be  interpreted, by many
of those yet full of hope for the preservation of t he Union, as a
defeat, and that the draft would be resisted, deser tions ensue and the
power to capture and punish deserters lost. There w as nothing left to be
done but to go FORWARD TO A DECISIVE VICTORY.  This  was in my mind from
the moment I took command in person at Young's Poin t.

The winter of 1862-3 was a noted one for continuous  high water in the
Mississippi and for heavy rains along the lower riv er. To get dry land,
or rather land above the water, to encamp the troop s upon, took many
miles of river front.  We had to occupy the levees and the ground
immediately behind.  This was so limited that one c orps, the 17th, under



General McPherson, was at Lake Providence, seventy miles above
Vicksburg.

It was in January the troops took their position op posite Vicksburg.
The water was very high and the rains were incessan t.  There seemed no
possibility of a land movement before the end of Ma rch or later, and it
would not do to lie idle all this time.  The effect  would be
demoralizing to the troops and injurious to their h ealth.  Friends in
the North would have grown more and more discourage d, and enemies in the
same section more and more insolent in their gibes and denunciation of
the cause and those engaged in it.

I always admired the South, as bad as I thought the ir cause, for the
boldness with which they silenced all opposition an d all croaking, by
press or by individuals, within their control.  War  at all times,
whether a civil war between sections of a common co untry or between
nations, ought to be avoided, if possible with hono r.  But, once entered
into, it is too much for human nature to tolerate a n enemy within their
ranks to give aid and comfort to the armies of the opposing section or
nation.

Vicksburg, as stated before, is on the first high l and coming to the
river's edge, below that on which Memphis stands.  The bluff, or high
land, follows the left bank of the Yazoo for some d istance and continues
in a southerly direction to the Mississippi River, thence it runs along
the Mississippi to Warrenton, six miles below.  The  Yazoo River leaves
the high land a short distance below Haines' Bluff and empties into the
Mississippi nine miles above Vicksburg.  Vicksburg is built on this high
land where the Mississippi washes the base of the h ill.  Haines' Bluff,
eleven miles from Vicksburg, on the Yazoo River, wa s strongly fortified.
The whole distance from there to Vicksburg and then ce to Warrenton was
also intrenched, with batteries at suitable distanc es and rifle-pits
connecting them.

From Young's Point the Mississippi turns in a north -easterly direction
to a point just above the city, when it again turns  and runs
south-westerly, leaving vessels, which might attemp t to run the blockade,
exposed to the fire of batteries six miles below th e city before they
were in range of the upper batteries.  Since then t he river has made a
cut-off, leaving what was the peninsula in front of  the city, an island.
North of the Yazoo was all a marsh, heavily timbere d, cut up with
bayous, and much overflowed.  A front attack was th erefore impossible,
and was never contemplated; certainly not by me. Th e problem then
became, how to secure a landing on high ground east  of the Mississippi
without an apparent retreat.  Then commenced a seri es of experiments to
consume time, and to divert the attention of the en emy, of my troops and
of the public generally.  I, myself, never felt gre at confidence that
any of the experiments resorted to would prove succ essful. Nevertheless
I was always prepared to take advantage of them in case they did.

In 1862 General Thomas Williams had come up from Ne w Orleans and cut a
ditch ten or twelve feet wide and about as deep, st raight across from
Young's Point to the river below.  The distance acr oss was a little over
a mile.  It was Williams' expectation that when the  river rose it would
cut a navigable channel through; but the canal star ted in an eddy from
both ends, and, of course, it only filled up with w ater on the rise
without doing any execution in the way of cutting.  Mr. Lincoln had
navigated the Mississippi in his younger days and u nderstood well its
tendency to change its channel, in places, from tim e to time.  He set



much store accordingly by this canal.  General McCl ernand had been,
therefore, directed before I went to Young's Point to push the work of
widening and deepening this canal.  After my arriva l the work was
diligently pushed with about 4,000 men--as many as could be used to
advantage--until interrupted by a sudden rise in th e river that broke a
dam at the upper end, which had been put there to k eep the water out
until the excavation was completed.  This was on th e 8th of March.

Even if the canal had proven a success, so far as t o be navigable for
steamers, it could not have been of much advantage to us.  It runs in a
direction almost perpendicular to the line of bluff s on the opposite
side, or east bank, of the river.  As soon as the e nemy discovered what
we were doing he established a battery commanding t he canal throughout
its length.  This battery soon drove out our dredge s, two in number,
which were doing the work of thousands of men.  Had  the canal been
completed it might have proven of some use in runni ng transports
through, under the cover of night, to use below; bu t they would yet have
to run batteries, though for a much shorter distanc e.

While this work was progressing we were busy in oth er directions, trying
to find an available landing on high ground on the east bank of the
river, or to make water-ways to get below the city,  avoiding the
batteries.

On the 30th of January, the day after my arrival at  the front, I ordered
General McPherson, stationed with his corps at Lake  Providence, to cut
the levee at that point.  If successful in opening a channel for
navigation by this route, it would carry us to the Mississippi River
through the mouth of the Red River, just above Port  Hudson and four
hundred miles below Vicksburg by the river.

Lake Providence is a part of the old bed of the Mis sissippi, about a
mile from the present channel.  It is six miles lon g and has its outlet
through Bayou Baxter, Bayou Macon, and the Tensas, Washita and Red
Rivers.  The last three are navigable streams at al l seasons.  Bayous
Baxter and Macon are narrow and tortuous, and the b anks are covered with
dense forests overhanging the channel.  They were a lso filled with
fallen timber, the accumulation of years.  The land  along the
Mississippi River, from Memphis down, is in all ins tances highest next
to the river, except where the river washes the blu ffs which form the
boundary of the valley through which it winds.  Bay ou Baxter, as it
reaches lower land, begins to spread out and disapp ears entirely in a
cypress swamp before it reaches the Macon.  There w as about two feet of
water in this swamp at the time.  To get through it , even with vessels
of the lightest draft, it was necessary to clear of f a belt of heavy
timber wide enough to make a passage way.  As the t rees would have to be
cut close to the bottom--under water--it was an und ertaking of great
magnitude.

On the 4th of February I visited General McPherson,  and remained with
him several days.  The work had not progressed so f ar as to admit the
water from the river into the lake, but the troops had succeeded in
drawing a small steamer, of probably not over thirt y tons' capacity,
from the river into the lake.  With this we were ab le to explore the
lake and bayou as far as cleared.  I saw then that there was scarcely a
chance of this ever becoming a practicable route fo r moving troops
through an enemy's country.  The distance from Lake  Providence to the
point where vessels going by that route would enter  the Mississippi
again, is about four hundred and seventy miles by t he main river.  The



distance would probably be greater by the tortuous bayous through which
this new route would carry us.  The enemy held Port  Hudson, below where
the Red River debouches, and all the Mississippi ab ove to Vicksburg.
The Red River, Washita and Tensas were, as has been  said, all navigable
streams, on which the enemy could throw small bodie s of men to obstruct
our passage and pick off our troops with their shar pshooters.  I let the
work go on, believing employment was better than id leness for the men.
Then, too, it served as a cover for other efforts w hich gave a better
prospect of success.  This work was abandoned after  the canal proved a
failure.

Lieutenant-Colonel Wilson of my staff was sent to H elena, Arkansas, to
examine and open a way through Moon Lake and the Ya zoo Pass if possible.
Formerly there was a route by way of an inlet from the Mississippi River
into Moon Lake, a mile east of the river, thence ea st through Yazoo Pass
to Coldwater, along the latter to the Tallahatchie,  which joins the
Yallabusha about two hundred and fifty miles below Moon Lake and forms
the Yazoo River.  These were formerly navigated by steamers trading with
the rich plantations along their banks; but the Sta te of Mississippi had
built a strong levee across the inlet some years be fore, leaving the
only entrance for vessels into this rich region the  one by way of the
mouth of the Yazoo several hundreds of miles below.

On the 2d of February this dam, or levee, was cut.  The river being high
the rush of water through the cut was so great that  in a very short time
the entire obstruction was washed away. The bayous were soon filled and
much of the country was overflowed. This pass leave s the Mississippi
River but a few miles below Helena. On the 24th Gen eral Ross, with his
brigade of about 4,500 men on transports, moved int o this new water-way.
The rebels had obstructed the navigation of Yazoo P ass and the Coldwater
by felling trees into them.  Much of the timber in this region being of
greater specific gravity than water, and being of g reat size, their
removal was a matter of great labor; but it was fin ally accomplished,
and on the 11th of March Ross found himself, accomp anied by two gunboats
under the command of Lieutenant-Commander Watson Sm ith, confronting a
fortification at Greenwood, where the Tallahatchie and Yallabusha unite
and the Yazoo begins.  The bends of the rivers are such at this point as
to almost form an island, scarcely above water at t hat stage of the
river.  This island was fortified and manned.  It w as named Fort
Pemberton after the commander at Vicksburg.  No lan d approach was
accessible.  The troops, therefore, could render no  assistance towards
an assault further than to establish a battery on a  little piece of
ground which was discovered above water.  The gunbo ats, however,
attacked on the 11th and again on the 13th of March .  Both efforts were
failures and were not renewed.  One gunboat was dis abled and we lost six
men killed and twenty-five wounded. The loss of the  enemy was less.

Fort Pemberton was so little above the water that i t was thought that a
rise of two feet would drive the enemy out.  In hop e of enlisting the
elements on our side, which had been so much agains t us up to this time,
a second cut was made in the Mississippi levee, thi s time directly
opposite Helena, or six miles above the former cut.   It did not
accomplish the desired result, and Ross, with his f leet, started back.
On the 22d he met Quinby with a brigade at Yazoo Pa ss.  Quinby was the
senior of Ross, and assumed command.  He was not sa tisfied with
returning to his former position without seeing for  himself whether
anything could be accomplished.  Accordingly Fort P emberton was
revisited by our troops; but an inspection was suff icient this time
without an attack.  Quinby, with his command, retur ned with but little



delay.  In the meantime I was much exercised for th e safety of Ross, not
knowing that Quinby had been able to join him.  Rei nforcements were of
no use in a country covered with water, as they wou ld have to remain on
board of their transports.  Relief had to come from  another quarter.  So
I determined to get into the Yazoo below Fort Pembe rton.

Steel's Bayou empties into the Yazoo River between Haines' Bluff and its
mouth.  It is narrow, very tortuous, and fringed wi th a very heavy
growth of timber, but it is deep.  It approaches to  within one mile of
the Mississippi at Eagle Bend, thirty miles above Y oung's Point.
Steel's Bayou connects with Black Bayou, Black Bayo u with Deer Creek,
Deer Creek with Rolling Fork, Rolling Fork with the  Big Sunflower River,
and the Big Sunflower with the Yazoo River about te n miles above Haines'
Bluff in a right line but probably twenty or twenty -five miles by the
winding of the river.  All these waterways are of a bout the same nature
so far as navigation is concerned, until the Sunflo wer is reached; this
affords free navigation.

Admiral Porter explored this waterway as far as Dee r Creek on the 14th
of March, and reported it navigable.  On the next d ay he started with
five gunboats and four mortar-boats.  I went with h im for some distance.
The heavy overhanging timber retarded progress very  much, as did also
the short turns in so narrow a stream.  The gunboat s, however, ploughed
their way through without other damage than to thei r appearance.  The
transports did not fare so well although they follo wed behind. The road
was somewhat cleared for them by the gunboats.  In the evening I
returned to headquarters to hurry up reinforcements . Sherman went in
person on the 16th, taking with him Stuart's divisi on of the 15th corps.
They took large river transports to Eagle Bend on t he Mississippi, where
they debarked and marched across to Steel's Bayou, where they
re-embarked on the transports.  The river steamers,  with their tall
smokestacks and light guards extending out, were so  much impeded that
the gunboats got far ahead.  Porter, with his fleet , got within a few
hundred yards of where the sailing would have been clear and free from
the obstructions caused by felling trees into the w ater, when he
encountered rebel sharp-shooters, and his progress was delayed by
obstructions in his front.  He could do nothing wit h gunboats against
sharpshooters.  The rebels, learning his route, had  sent in about 4,000
men--many more than there were sailors in the fleet .

Sherman went back, at the request of the admiral, t o clear out Black
Bayou and to hurry up reinforcements, which were fa r behind.  On the
night of the 19th he received notice from the admir al that he had been
attacked by sharp-shooters and was in imminent peri l.  Sherman at once
returned through Black Bayou in a canoe, and passed  on until he met a
steamer, with the last of the reinforcements he had , coming up.  They
tried to force their way through Black Bayou with t heir steamer, but,
finding it slow and tedious work, debarked and push ed forward on foot.
It was night when they landed, and intensely dark.  There was but a
narrow strip of land above water, and that was grow n up with underbrush
or cane.  The troops lighted their way through this  with candles carried
in their hands for a mile and a half, when they cam e to an open
plantation.  Here the troops rested until morning.  They made twenty-one
miles from this resting-place by noon the next day,  and were in time to
rescue the fleet.  Porter had fully made up his min d to blow up the
gunboats rather than have them fall into the hands of the enemy.  More
welcome visitors he probably never met than the "bo ys in blue" on this
occasion.  The vessels were backed out and returned  to their rendezvous
on the Mississippi; and thus ended in failure the f ourth attempt to get



in rear of Vicksburg.

CHAPTER XXXII.

THE BAYOUS WEST OF THE MISSISSIPPI--CRITICISMS OF T HE  NORTHERN PRESS
--RUNNING THE BATTERIES--LOSS OF THE INDIANOLA--DIS POSITION OF THE
TROOPS.

The original canal scheme was also abandoned on the  27th of March.  The
effort to make a waterway through Lake Providence a nd the connecting
bayous was abandoned as wholly impracticable about the same time.

At Milliken's Bend, and also at Young's Point, bayo us or channels start,
which connecting with other bayous passing Richmond , Louisiana, enter
the Mississippi at Carthage twenty-five or thirty m iles above Grand
Gulf.  The Mississippi levee cuts the supply of wat er off from these
bayous or channels, but all the rainfall behind the  levee, at these
points, is carried through these same channels to t he river below.  In
case of a crevasse in this vicinity, the water esca ping would find its
outlet through the same channels.  The dredges and laborers from the
canal having been driven out by overflow and the en emy's batteries, I
determined to open these other channels, if possibl e.  If successful the
effort would afford a route, away from the enemy's batteries, for our
transports.  There was a good road back of the leve es, along these
bayous, to carry the troops, artillery and wagon tr ains over whenever
the water receded a little, and after a few days of  dry weather.
Accordingly, with the abandonment of all the other plans for reaching a
base heretofore described, this new one was underta ken.

As early as the 4th of February I had written to Ha lleck about this
route, stating that I thought it much more practica ble than the other
undertaking (the Lake Providence route), and that i t would have been
accomplished with much less labor if commenced befo re the water had got
all over the country.

The upper end of these bayous being cut off from a water supply, further
than the rainfall back of the levees, was grown up with dense timber for
a distance of several miles from their source.  It was necessary,
therefore, to clear this out before letting in the water from the river.
This work was continued until the waters of the riv er began to recede
and the road to Richmond, Louisiana, emerged from t he water.  One small
steamer and some barges were got through this chann el, but no further
use could be made of it because of the fall in the river. Beyond this it
was no more successful than the other experiments w ith which the winter
was whiled away.  All these failures would have bee n very discouraging
if I had expected much from the efforts; but I had not.  From the first
the most I hoped to accomplish was the passage of t ransports, to be used
below Vicksburg, without exposure to the long line of batteries
defending that city.

This long, dreary and, for heavy and continuous rai ns and high water,
unprecedented winter was one of great hardship to a ll engaged about
Vicksburg.  The river was higher than its natural b anks from December,
1862, to the following April.  The war had suspende d peaceful pursuits
in the South, further than the production of army s upplies, and in
consequence the levees were neglected and broken in  many places and the
whole country was covered with water.  Troops could  scarcely find dry



ground on which to pitch their tents.  Malarial fev ers broke out among
the men.  Measles and small-pox also attacked them.   The hospital
arrangements and medical attendance were so perfect , however, that the
loss of life was much less than might have been exp ected.  Visitors to
the camps went home with dismal stories to relate; Northern papers came
back to the soldiers with these stories exaggerated .  Because I would
not divulge my ultimate plans to visitors, they pro nounced me idle,
incompetent and unfit to command men in an emergenc y, and clamored for
my removal.  They were not to be satisfied, many of  them, with my simple
removal, but named who my successor should be. McCl ernand, Fremont,
Hunter and McClellan were all mentioned in this con nection.  I took no
steps to answer these complaints, but continued to do my duty, as I
understood it, to the best of my ability.  Every on e has his
superstitions.  One of mine is that in positions of  great responsibility
every one should do his duty to the best of his abi lity where assigned
by competent authority, without application or the use of influence to
change his position.  While at Cairo I had watched with very great
interest the operations of the Army of the Potomac,  looking upon that as
the main field of the war.  I had no idea, myself, of ever having any
large command, nor did I suppose that I was equal t o one; but I had the
vanity to think that as a cavalry officer I might s ucceed very well in
the command of a brigade. On one occasion, in talki ng about this to my
staff officers, all of whom were civilians without any military
education whatever, I said that I would give anythi ng if I were
commanding a brigade of cavalry in the Army of the Potomac and I
believed I could do some good.  Captain Hillyer spo ke up and suggested
that I make application to be transferred there to command the cavalry.
I then told him that I would cut my right arm off f irst, and mentioned
this superstition.

In time of war the President, being by the Constitu tion
Commander-in-chief of the Army and Navy, is respons ible for the
selection of commanders.  He should not be embarras sed in making his
selections.  I having been selected, my responsibil ity ended with my
doing the best I knew how.  If I had sought the pla ce, or obtained it
through personal or political influence, my belief is that I would have
feared to undertake any plan of my own conception, and would probably
have awaited direct orders from my distant superior s.  Persons obtaining
important commands by application or political infl uence are apt to keep
a written record of complaints and predictions of d efeat, which are
shown in case of disaster.  Somebody must be respon sible for their
failures.

With all the pressure brought to bear upon them, bo th President Lincoln
and General Halleck stood by me to the end of the c ampaign.  I had never
met Mr.  Lincoln, but his support was constant.

At last the waters began to recede; the roads cross ing the peninsula
behind the levees of the bayous, were emerging from  the waters; the
troops were all concentrated from distant points at  Milliken's Bend
preparatory to a final move which was to crown the long, tedious and
discouraging labors with success.

I had had in contemplation the whole winter the mov ement by land to a
point below Vicksburg from which to operate, subjec t only to the
possible but not expected success of some one of th e expedients resorted
to for the purpose of giving us a different base.  This could not be
undertaken until the waters receded.  I did not the refore communicate
this plan, even to an officer of my staff, until it  was necessary to



make preparations for the start.  My recollection i s that Admiral Porter
was the first one to whom I mentioned it.  The co-o peration of the navy
was absolutely essential to the success (even to th e contemplation) of
such an enterprise.  I had no more authority to com mand Porter than he
had to command me.  It was necessary to have part o f his fleet below
Vicksburg if the troops went there.  Steamers to us e as ferries were
also essential.  The navy was the only escort and p rotection for these
steamers, all of which in getting below had to run about fourteen miles
of batteries. Porter fell into the plan at once, an d suggested that he
had better superintend the preparation of the steam ers selected to run
the batteries, as sailors would probably understand  the work better than
soldiers.  I was glad to accept his proposition, no t only because I
admitted his argument, but because it would enable me to keep from the
enemy a little longer our designs. Porter's fleet w as on the east side
of the river above the mouth of the Yazoo, entirely  concealed from the
enemy by the dense forests that intervened.  Even s pies could not get
near him, on account of the undergrowth and overflo wed lands.
Suspicions of some mysterious movements were arouse d.  Our river guards
discovered one day a small skiff moving quietly and  mysteriously up the
river near the east shore, from the direction of Vi cksburg, towards the
fleet.  On overhauling the boat they found a small white flag, not much
larger than a handkerchief, set up in the stern, no  doubt intended as a
flag of truce in case of discovery.  The boat, crew  and passengers were
brought ashore to me.  The chief personage aboard p roved to be Jacob
Thompson, Secretary of the Interior under the admin istration of
President Buchanan.  After a pleasant conversation of half an hour or
more I allowed the boat and crew, passengers and al l, to return to
Vicksburg, without creating a suspicion that there was a doubt in my
mind as to the good faith of Mr. Thompson and his f lag.

Admiral Porter proceeded with the preparation of th e steamers for their
hazardous passage of the enemy's batteries.  The gr eat essential was to
protect the boilers from the enemy's shot, and to c onceal the fires
under the boilers from view.  This he accomplished by loading the
steamers, between the guards and boilers on the boi ler deck up to the
deck above, with bales of hay and cotton, and the d eck in front of the
boilers in the same way, adding sacks of grain.  Th e hay and grain would
be wanted below, and could not be transported in su fficient quantity by
the muddy roads over which we expected to march.

Before this I had been collecting, from St. Louis a nd Chicago, yawls and
barges to be used as ferries when we got below.  By  the 16th of April
Porter was ready to start on his perilous trip.  Th e advance, flagship
Benton, Porter commanding, started at ten o'clock a t night, followed at
intervals of a few minutes by the Lafayette with a captured steamer, the
Price, lashed to her side, the Louisville, Mound Ci ty, Pittsburgh and
Carondelet--all of these being naval vessels.  Next  came the transports
--Forest Queen, Silver Wave and Henry Clay, each to wing barges loaded
with coal to be used as fuel by the naval and trans port steamers when
below the batteries.  The gunboat Tuscumbia brought  up the rear.  Soon
after the start a battery between Vicksburg and War renton opened fire
across the intervening peninsula, followed by the u pper batteries, and
then by batteries all along the line.  The gunboats  ran up close under
the bluffs, delivering their fire in return at shor t distances, probably
without much effect.  They were under fire for more  than two hours and
every vessel was struck many times, but with little  damage to the
gunboats.  The transports did not fare so well.  Th e Henry Clay was
disabled and deserted by her crew. Soon after a she ll burst in the
cotton packed about the boilers, set the vessel on fire and burned her



to the water's edge.  The burning mass, however, fl oated down to
Carthage before grounding, as did also one of the b arges in tow.

The enemy were evidently expecting our fleet, for t hey were ready to
light up the river by means of bonfires on the east  side and by firing
houses on the point of land opposite the city on th e Louisiana side.
The sight was magnificent, but terrible.  I witness ed it from the deck
of a river transport, run out into the middle of th e river and as low
down as it was prudent to go.  My mind was much rel ieved when I learned
that no one on the transports had been killed and b ut few, if any,
wounded.  During the running of the batteries men w ere stationed in the
holds of the transports to partially stop with cott on shot-holes that
might be made in the hulls.  All damage was afterwa rds soon repaired
under the direction of Admiral Porter.

The experiment of passing batteries had been tried before this, however,
during the war.  Admiral Farragut had run the batte ries at Port Hudson
with the flagship Hartford and one iron-clad and vi sited me from below
Vicksburg.  The 13th of February Admiral Porter had  sent the gunboat
Indianola, Lieutenant-Commander George Brown comman ding, below.  She met
Colonel Ellet of the Marine brigade below Natchez o n a captured steamer.
Two of the Colonel's fleet had previously run the b atteries, producing
the greatest consternation among the people along t he Mississippi from
Vicksburg (*10) to the Red River.

The Indianola remained about the mouth of the Red R iver some days, and
then started up the Mississippi.  The Confederates soon raised the Queen
of the West, (*11) and repaired her.  With this ves sel and the ram Webb,
which they had had for some time in the Red River, and two other
steamers, they followed the Indianola. The latter w as encumbered with
barges of coal in tow, and consequently could make but little speed
against the rapid current of the Mississippi.  The Confederate fleet
overtook her just above Grand Gulf, and attacked he r after dark on the
24th of February.  The Indianola was superior to al l the others in
armament, and probably would have destroyed them or  driven them away,
but for her encumbrance.  As it was she fought them  for an hour and a
half, but, in the dark, was struck seven or eight t imes by the ram and
other vessels, and was finally disabled and reduced  to a sinking
condition.  The armament was thrown overboard and t he vessel run ashore.
Officers and crew then surrendered.

I had started McClernand with his corps of four div isions on the 29th of
March, by way of Richmond, Louisiana, to New Cartha ge, hoping that he
might capture Grand Gulf before the balance of the troops could get
there; but the roads were very bad, scarcely above water yet.  Some
miles from New Carthage the levee to Bayou Vidal wa s broken in several
places, overflowing the roads for the distance of t wo miles.  Boats were
collected from the surrounding bayous, and some con structed on the spot
from such material as could be collected, to transp ort the troops across
the overflowed interval.  By the 6th of April McCle rnand had reached New
Carthage with one division and its artillery, the l atter ferried through
the woods by these boats.  On the 17th I visited Ne w Carthage in person,
and saw that the process of getting troops through in the way we were
doing was so tedious that a better method must be d evised.  The water
was falling, and in a few days there would not be d epth enough to use
boats; nor would the land be dry enough to march ov er.  McClernand had
already found a new route from Smith's plantation w here the crevasse
occurred, to Perkins' plantation, eight to twelve m iles below New
Carthage.  This increased the march from Milliken's  Bend from



twenty-seven to nearly forty miles.  Four bridges h ad to be built across
bayous, two of them each over six hundred feet long , making about two
thousand feet of bridging in all.  The river fallin g made the current in
these bayous very rapid, increasing the difficulty of building and
permanently fastening these bridges; but the ingenu ity of the "Yankee
soldier" was equal to any emergency.  The bridges w ere soon built of
such material as could be found near by, and so sub stantial were they
that not a single mishap occurred in crossing all t he army with
artillery, cavalry and wagon trains, except the los s of one siege gun
(a thirty-two pounder).  This, if my memory serves me correctly, broke
through the only pontoon bridge we had in all our m arch across the
peninsula. These bridges were all built by McClerna nd's command, under
the supervision of Lieutenant Hains of the Engineer  Corps.

I returned to Milliken's Bend on the 18th or 19th, and on the 20th
issued the following final order for the movement o f troops:

HEADQUARTERS DEPARTMENT OF THE TENNESSEE, MILLIKEN'S BEND, LOUISIANA,
April 20, 1863.

Special Orders, No. 110. *         *         *         *         * *
* VIII.  The following orders are published for the  information and
guidance of the "Army in the Field," in its present  movement to obtain a
foothold on the east bank of the Mississippi River,  from which Vicksburg
can be approached by practicable roads.

First.--The Thirteenth army corps, Major-General Jo hn A. McClernand
commanding, will constitute the right wing.

Second.--The Fifteenth army corps, Major-General W.  T. Sherman
commanding, will constitute the left wing.

Third.--The Seventeenth army corps, Major-General J ames B. McPherson
commanding, will constitute the centre.

Fourth.--The order of march to New Carthage will be  from right to left.

Fifth.--Reserves will be formed by divisions from e ach army corps; or,
an entire army corps will be held as a reserve, as necessity may
require.  When the reserve is formed by divisions, each division will
remain under the immediate command of its respectiv e corps commander,
unless otherwise specially ordered for a particular  emergency.

Sixth.--Troops will be required to bivouac, until p roper facilities can
be afforded for the transportation of camp equipage .

Seventh.--In the present movement, one tent will be  allowed to each
company for the protection of rations from rain; on e wall tent for each
regimental headquarters; one wall tent for each bri gade headquarters;
and one wall tent for each division headquarters; c orps commanders
having the books and blanks of their respective com mands to provide for,
are authorized to take such tents as are absolutely  necessary, but not
to exceed the number allowed by General Orders No. 160, A. G. O., series
of 1862.

Eighth.--All the teams of the three army corps, und er the immediate
charge of the quartermasters bearing them on their returns, will
constitute a train for carrying supplies and ordnan ce and the authorized



camp equipage of the army.

Ninth.--As fast as the Thirteenth army corps advanc es, the Seventeenth
army corps will take its place; and it, in turn, wi ll be followed in
like manner by the Fifteenth army corps.

Tenth.--Two regiments from each army corps will be detailed by corps
commanders, to guard the lines from Richmond to New  Carthage.

Eleventh.--General hospitals will be established by  the medical director
between Duckport and Milliken's Bend.  All sick and  disabled soldiers
will be left in these hospitals.  Surgeons in charg e of hospitals will
report convalescents as fast as they become fit for  duty.  Each corps
commander will detail an intelligent and good drill  officer, to remain
behind and take charge of the convalescents of thei r respective corps;
officers so detailed will organize the men under th eir charge into
squads and companies, without regard to the regimen ts they belong to;
and in the absence of convalescent commissioned off icers to command
them, will appoint non-commissioned officers or pri vates.  The force so
organized will constitute the guard of the line fro m Duckport to
Milliken's Bend.  They will furnish all the guards and details required
for general hospitals, and with the contrabands tha t may be about the
camps, will furnish all the details for loading and  unloading boats.

Twelfth.--The movement of troops from Milliken's Be nd to New Carthage
will be so conducted as to allow the transportation  of ten days' supply
of rations, and one-half the allowance of ordnance,  required by previous
orders.

Thirteenth.--Commanders are authorized and enjoined  to collect all the
beef cattle, corn and other necessary supplies on t he line of march; but
wanton destruction of property, taking of articles useless for military
purposes, insulting citizens, going into and search ing houses without
proper orders from division commanders, are positiv ely prohibited.  All
such irregularities must be summarily punished.

Fourteenth.--Brigadier-General J. C.  Sullivan is a ppointed to the
command of all the forces detailed for the protecti on of the line from
here to New Carthage.  His particular attention is called to General
Orders, No. 69, from Adjutant-General's Office, Was hington, of date
March 20, 1863.

By order of MAJOR-GENERAL U. S.  GRANT.

McClernand was already below on the Mississippi.  T wo of McPherson's
divisions were put upon the march immediately.  The  third had not yet
arrived from Lake Providence; it was on its way to Milliken's Bend and
was to follow on arrival.

Sherman was to follow McPherson.  Two of his divisi ons were at Duckport
and Young's Point, and the third under Steele was u nder orders to return
from Greenville, Mississippi, where it had been sen t to expel a rebel
battery that had been annoying our transports.

It had now become evident that the army could not b e rationed by a wagon
train over the single narrow and almost impassable road between
Milliken's Bend and Perkins' plantation.  According ly six more steamers
were protected as before, to run the batteries, and  were loaded with



supplies.  They took twelve barges in tow, loaded a lso with rations.  On
the night of the 22d of April they ran the batterie s, five getting
through more or less disabled while one was sunk.  About half the barges
got through with their needed freight.

When it was first proposed to run the blockade at V icksburg with river
steamers there were but two captains or masters who  were willing to
accompany their vessels, and but one crew. Voluntee rs were called for
from the army, men who had had experience in any ca pacity in navigating
the western rivers. Captains, pilots, mates, engine ers and deck-hands
enough presented themselves to take five times the number of vessels we
were moving through this dangerous ordeal.  Most of  them were from
Logan's division, composed generally of men from th e southern part of
Illinois and from Missouri.  All but two of the ste amers were commanded
by volunteers from the army, and all but one so man ned.  In this
instance, as in all others during the war, I found that volunteers could
be found in the ranks and among the commissioned of ficers to meet every
call for aid whether mechanical or professional.  C olonel W. S. Oliver
was master of transportation on this occasion by sp ecial detail.

CHAPTER XXXIII.

ATTACK ON GRAND GULF--OPERATIONS BELOW VICKSBURG.

On the 24th my headquarters were with the advance a t Perkins'
plantation.  Reconnoissances were made in boats to ascertain whether
there was high land on the east shore of the river where we might land
above Grand Gulf.  There was none practicable. Acco rdingly the troops
were set in motion for Hard Times, twenty-two miles  farther down the
river and nearly opposite Grand Gulf.  The loss of two steamers and six
barges reduced our transportation so that only 10,0 00 men could be moved
by water. Some of the steamers that had got below w ere injured in their
machinery, so that they were only useful as barges towed by those less
severely injured.  All the troops, therefore, excep t what could be
transported in one trip, had to march.  The road la y west of Lake St.
Joseph.  Three large bayous had to be crossed.  The y were rapidly
bridged in the same manner as those previously enco untered. (*12)

On the 27th McClernand's corps was all at Hard Time s, and McPherson's
was following closely.  I had determined to make th e attempt to effect a
landing on the east side of the river as soon as po ssible.  Accordingly,
on the morning of the 29th, McClernand was directed  to embark all the
troops from his corps that our transports and barge s could carry.  About
10,000 men were so embarked.  The plan was to have the navy silence the
guns at Grand Gulf, and to have as many men as poss ible ready to debark
in the shortest possible time under cover of the fi re of the navy and
carry the works by storm.  The following order was issued:

PERKINS PLANTATION, LA., April 27,1863.

MAJOR-GENERAL J. A. MCCLERNAND, Commanding 13th A. C.

Commence immediately the embarkation of your corps,  or so much of it as
there is transportation for.  Have put aboard the a rtillery and every
article authorized in orders limiting baggage, exce pt the men, and hold
them in readiness, with their places assigned, to b e moved at a moment's
warning.



All the troops you may have, except those ordered t o remain behind, send
to a point nearly opposite Grand Gulf, where you se e, by special orders
of this date, General McPherson is ordered to send one division.

The plan of the attack will be for the navy to atta ck and silence all
the batteries commanding the river.  Your corps wil l be on the river,
ready to run to and debark on the nearest eligible land below the
promontory first brought to view passing down the r iver.  Once on shore,
have each commander instructed beforehand to form h is men the best the
ground will admit of, and take possession of the mo st commanding points,
but avoid separating your command so that it cannot  support itself.  The
first object is to get a foothold where our troops can maintain
themselves until such time as preparations can be m ade and troops
collected for a forward movement.

Admiral Porter has proposed to place his boats in t he position indicated
to you a few days ago, and to bring over with them such troops as may be
below the city after the guns of the enemy are sile nced.

It may be that the enemy will occupy positions back  from the city, out
of range of the gunboats, so as to make it desirabl e to run past Grand
Gulf and land at Rodney.  In case this should prove  the plan, a signal
will be arranged and you duly informed, when the tr ansports are to start
with this view.  Or, it may be expedient for the bo ats to run past, but
not the men.  In this case, then, the transports wo uld have to be
brought back to where the men could land and move b y forced marches to
below Grand Gulf, re-embark rapidly and proceed to the latter place.
There will be required, then, three signals; one, t o indicate that the
transports can run down and debark the troops at Gr and Gulf; one, that
the transports can run by without the troops; and t he last, that the
transports can run by with the troops on board.

Should the men have to march, all baggage and artil lery will be left to
run the blockade.

If not already directed, require your men to keep t hree days' rations in
their haversacks, not to be touched until a movemen t commences.

U. S. GRANT, Major-General.

At 8 o'clock A.M., 29th, Porter made the attack wit h his entire strength
present, eight gunboats.  For nearly five and a hal f hours the attack
was kept up without silencing a single gun of the e nemy.  All this time
McClernand's 10,000 men were huddled together on th e transports in the
stream ready to attempt a landing if signalled.  I occupied a tug from
which I could see the effect of the battle on both sides, within range
of the enemy's guns; but a small tug, without armam ent, was not
calculated to attract the fire of batteries while t hey were being
assailed themselves.  About half-past one the fleet  withdrew, seeing
their efforts were entirely unavailing.  The enemy ceased firing as soon
as we withdrew.  I immediately signalled the Admira l and went aboard his
ship.  The navy lost in this engagement eighteen ki lled and fifty-six
wounded.  A large proportion of these were of the c rew of the flagship,
and most of those from a single shell which penetra ted the ship's side
and exploded between decks where the men were worki ng their guns.  The
sight of the mangled and dying men which met my eye  as I boarded the
ship was sickening.



Grand Gulf is on a high bluff where the river runs at the very foot of
it.  It is as defensible upon its front as Vicksbur g and, at that time,
would have been just as impossible to capture by a front attack.  I
therefore requested Porter to run the batteries wit h his fleet that
night, and to take charge of the transports, all of  which would be
wanted below.

There is a long tongue of land from the Louisiana s ide extending towards
Grand Gulf, made by the river running nearly east f rom about three miles
above and nearly in the opposite direction from tha t point for about the
same distance below.  The land was so low and wet t hat it would not have
been practicable to march an army across but for a levee.  I had had
this explored before, as well as the east bank belo w to ascertain if
there was a possible point of debarkation north of Rodney.  It was found
that the top of the levee afforded a good road to m arch upon.

Porter, as was always the case with him, not only a cquiesced in the
plan, but volunteered to use his entire fleet as tr ansports.  I had
intended to make this request, but he anticipated m e.  At dusk, when
concealed from the view of the enemy at Grand Gulf,  McClernand landed
his command on the west bank.  The navy and transpo rts ran the batteries
successfully. The troops marched across the point o f land under cover of
night, unobserved.  By the time it was light the en emy saw our whole
fleet, ironclads, gunboats, river steamers and barg es, quietly moving
down the river three miles below them, black, or ra ther blue, with
National troops.

When the troops debarked, the evening of the 29th, it was expected that
we would have to go to Rodney, about nine miles bel ow, to find a
landing; but that night a colored man came in who i nformed me that a
good landing would be found at Bruinsburg, a few mi les above Rodney,
from which point there was a good road leading to P ort Gibson some
twelve miles in the interior.  The information was found correct, and
our landing was effected without opposition.

Sherman had not left his position above Vicksburg y et.  On the morning
of the 27th I ordered him to create a diversion by moving his corps up
the Yazoo and threatening an attack on Haines' Bluf f.

My object was to compel Pemberton to keep as much f orce about Vicksburg
as I could, until I could secure a good footing on high land east of the
river.  The move was eminently successful and, as w e afterwards learned,
created great confusion about Vicksburg and doubts about our real
design.  Sherman moved the day of our attack on Gra nd Gulf, the 29th,
with ten regiments of his command and eight gunboat s which Porter had
left above Vicksburg.

He debarked his troops and apparently made every pr eparation to attack
the enemy while the navy bombarded the main forts a t Haines' Bluff.
This move was made without a single casualty in eit her branch of the
service.  On the first of May Sherman received orde rs from me (sent from
Hard Times the evening of the 29th of April) to wit hdraw from the front
of Haines' Bluff and follow McPherson with two divi sions as fast as he
could.

I had established a depot of supplies at Perkins' p lantation. Now that
all our gunboats were below Grand Gulf it was possi ble that the enemy
might fit out boats in the Big Black with improvise d armament and



attempt to destroy these supplies. McPherson was at  Hard Times with a
portion of his corps, and the depot was protected b y a part of his
command.  The night of the 29th I directed him to a rm one of the
transports with artillery and send it up to Perkins ' plantation as a
guard; and also to have the siege guns we had broug ht along moved there
and put in position.

The embarkation below Grand Gulf took place at De S hroon's, Louisiana,
six miles above Bruinsburg, Mississippi.  Early on the morning of 30th
of April McClernand's corps and one division of McP herson's corps were
speedily landed.

When this was effected I felt a degree of relief sc arcely ever equalled
since.  Vicksburg was not yet taken it is true, nor  were its defenders
demoralized by any of our previous moves.  I was no w in the enemy's
country, with a vast river and the stronghold of Vi cksburg between me
and my base of supplies.  But I was on dry ground o n the same side of
the river with the enemy.  All the campaigns, labor s, hardships and
exposures from the month of December previous to th is time that had been
made and endured, were for the accomplishment of th is one object.

I had with me the 13th corps, General McClernand co mmanding, and two
brigades of Logan's division of the 17th corps, Gen eral McPherson
commanding--in all not more than twenty thousand me n to commence the
campaign with.  These were soon reinforced by the r emaining brigade of
Logan's division and Crocker's division of the 17th  corps.  On the 7th
of May I was further reinforced by Sherman with two  divisions of his,
the 15th corps.  My total force was then about thir ty-three thousand
men.

The enemy occupied Grand Gulf, Haines' Bluff and Ja ckson with a force of
nearly sixty thousand men.  Jackson is fifty miles east of Vicksburg and
is connected with it by a railroad.  My first probl em was to capture
Grand Gulf to use as a base.

Bruinsburg is two miles from high ground.  The bott om at that point is
higher than most of the low land in the valley of t he Mississippi, and a
good road leads to the bluff.  It was natural to ex pect the garrison
from Grand Gulf to come out to meet us and prevent,  if they could, our
reaching this solid base.  Bayou Pierre enters the Mississippi just
above Bruinsburg and, as it is a navigable stream a nd was high at the
time, in order to intercept us they had to go by Po rt Gibson, the
nearest point where there was a bridge to cross upo n.  This more than
doubled the distance from Grand Gulf to the high la nd back of
Bruinsburg.  No time was to be lost in securing thi s foothold. Our
transportation was not sufficient to move all the a rmy across the river
at one trip, or even two; but the landing of the 13 th corps and one
division of the 17th was effected during the day, A pril 30th, and early
evening.  McClernand was advanced as soon as ammuni tion and two days'
rations (to last five) could be issued to his men.  The bluffs were
reached an hour before sunset and McClernand was pu shed on, hoping to
reach Port Gibson and save the bridge spanning the Bayou Pierre before
the enemy could get there; for crossing a stream in  the presence of an
enemy is always difficult.  Port Gibson, too, is th e starting point of
roads to Grand Gulf, Vicksburg and Jackson.

McClernand's advance met the enemy about five miles  west of Port Gibson
at Thompson's plantation.  There was some firing du ring the night, but
nothing rising to the dignity of a battle until day light.  The enemy had



taken a strong natural position with most of the Gr and Gulf garrison,
numbering about seven or eight thousand men, under General Bowen.  His
hope was to hold me in check until reinforcements u nder Loring could
reach him from Vicksburg; but Loring did not come i n time to render much
assistance south of Port Gibson.  Two brigades of M cPherson's corps
followed McClernand as fast as rations and ammuniti on could be issued,
and were ready to take position upon the battlefiel d whenever the 13th
corps could be got out of the way.

The country in this part of Mississippi stands on e dge, as it were, the
roads running along the ridges except when they occ asionally pass from
one ridge to another.  Where there are no clearings  the sides of the
hills are covered with a very heavy growth of timbe r and with
undergrowth, and the ravines are filled with vines and canebrakes,
almost impenetrable.  This makes it easy for an inf erior force to delay,
if not defeat, a far superior one.

Near the point selected by Bowen to defend, the roa d to Port Gibson
divides, taking two ridges which do not diverge mor e than a mile or two
at the widest point.  These roads unite just outsid e the town.  This
made it necessary for McClernand to divide his forc e.  It was not only
divided, but it was separated by a deep ravine of t he character above
described.  One flank could not reinforce the other  except by marching
back to the junction of the roads.  McClernand put the divisions of
Hovey, Carr and A. J. Smith upon the right-hand bra nch and Osterhaus on
the left.  I was on the field by ten A.M., and insp ected both flanks in
person.  On the right the enemy, if not being press ed back, was at least
not repulsing our advance.  On the left, however, O sterhaus was not
faring so well.  He had been repulsed with some los s.  As soon as the
road could be cleared of McClernand's troops I orde red up McPherson, who
was close upon the rear of the 13th corps, with two  brigades of Logan's
division.  This was about noon.  I ordered him to s end one brigade
(General John E. Smith's was selected) to support O sterhaus, and to move
to the left and flank the enemy out of his position .  This movement
carried the brigade over a deep ravine to a third r idge and, when
Smith's troops were seen well through the ravine, O sterhaus was directed
to renew his front attack.  It was successful and u nattended by heavy
loss.  The enemy was sent in full retreat on their right, and their left
followed before sunset.  While the movement to our left was going on,
McClernand, who was with his right flank, sent me f requent requests for
reinforcements, although the force with him was not  being pressed.  I
had been upon the ground and knew it did not admit of his engaging all
the men he had.  We followed up our victory until n ight overtook us
about two miles from Port Gibson; then the troops w ent into bivouac for
the night.

CHAPTER XXXIV.

CAPTURE OF PORT GIBSON--GRIERSON'S RAID--OCCUPATION OF GRAND GULF
--MOVEMENT UP THE BIG BLACK--BATTLE OF RAYMOND.

We started next morning for Port Gibson as soon as it was light enough
to see the road.  We were soon in the town, and I w as delighted to find
that the enemy had not stopped to contest our cross ing further at the
bridge, which he had burned.  The troops were set t o work at once to
construct a bridge across the South Fork of the Bay ou Pierre.  At this
time the water was high and the current rapid.  Wha t might be called a



raft-bridge was soon constructed from material obta ined from wooden
buildings, stables, fences, etc., which sufficed fo r carrying the whole
army over safely.  Colonel J. H. Wilson, a member o f my staff, planned
and superintended the construction of this bridge, going into the water
and working as hard as any one engaged.  Officers a nd men generally
joined in this work.  When it was finished the army  crossed and marched
eight miles beyond to the North Fork that day.  One  brigade of Logan's
division was sent down the stream to occupy the att ention of a rebel
battery, which had been left behind with infantry s upports to prevent
our repairing the burnt railroad bridge.  Two of hi s brigades were sent
up the bayou to find a crossing and reach the North  Fork to repair the
bridge there.  The enemy soon left when he found we  were building a
bridge elsewhere.  Before leaving Port Gibson we we re reinforced by
Crocker's division, McPherson's corps, which had cr ossed the Mississippi
at Bruinsburg and come up without stopping except t o get two days'
rations.  McPherson still had one division west of the Mississippi
River, guarding the road from Milliken's Bend to th e river below until
Sherman's command should relieve it.

On leaving Bruinsburg for the front I left my son F rederick, who had
joined me a few weeks before, on board one of the g unboats asleep, and
hoped to get away without him until after Grand Gul f should fall into
our hands; but on waking up he learned that I had g one, and being guided
by the sound of the battle raging at Thompson's Hil l--called the Battle
of Port Gibson--found his way to where I was.  He h ad no horse to ride
at the time, and I had no facilities for even prepa ring a meal.  He,
therefore, foraged around the best he could until w e reached Grand Gulf.
Mr. C. A. Dana, then an officer of the War Departme nt, accompanied me on
the Vicksburg campaign and through a portion of the  siege.  He was in
the same situation as Fred so far as transportation  and mess
arrangements were concerned.  The first time I call  to mind seeing
either of them, after the battle, they were mounted  on two enormous
horses, grown white from age, each equipped with di lapidated saddles and
bridles.

Our trains arrived a few days later, after which we  were all perfectly
equipped.

My son accompanied me throughout the campaign and s iege, and caused no
anxiety either to me or to his mother, who was at h ome.  He looked out
for himself and was in every battle of the campaign .  His age, then not
quite thirteen, enabled him to take in all he saw, and to retain a
recollection of it that would not be possible in mo re mature years.

When the movement from Bruinsburg commenced we were  without a wagon
train.  The train still west of the Mississippi was  carried around with
proper escort, by a circuitous route from Milliken' s Bend to Hard Times
seventy or more miles below, and did not get up for  some days after the
battle of Port Gibson. My own horses, headquarters'  transportation,
servants, mess chest, and everything except what I had on, was with this
train. General A. J. Smith happened to have an extr a horse at Bruinsburg
which I borrowed, with a saddle-tree without uphols tering further than
stirrups.  I had no other for nearly a week.

It was necessary to have transportation for ammunit ion. Provisions could
be taken from the country; but all the ammunition t hat can be carried on
the person is soon exhausted when there is much fig hting.  I directed,
therefore, immediately on landing that all the vehi cles and draft
animals, whether horses, mules, or oxen, in the vic inity should be



collected and loaded to their capacity with ammunit ion.  Quite a train
was collected during the 30th, and a motley train i t was.  In it could
be found fine carriages, loaded nearly to the top w ith boxes of
cartridges that had been pitched in promiscuously, drawn by mules with
plough, harness, straw collars, rope-lines, etc.; l ong-coupled wagons,
with racks for carrying cotton bales, drawn by oxen , and everything that
could be found in the way of transportation on a pl antation, either for
use or pleasure.  The making out of provision retur ns was stopped for
the time.  No formalities were to retard our progre ss until a position
was secured when the time could be spared to observ e them.

It was at Port Gibson I first heard through a South ern paper of the
complete success of Colonel Grierson, who was makin g a raid through
central Mississippi.  He had started from La Grange  April 17th with
three regiments of about 1,700 men.  On the 21st he  had detached Colonel
Hatch with one regiment to destroy the railroad bet ween Columbus and
Macon and then return to La Grange.  Hatch had a sh arp fight with the
enemy at Columbus and retreated along the railroad,  destroying it at
Okalona and Tupelo, and arriving in La Grange April  26.  Grierson
continued his movement with about 1,000 men, breaki ng the Vicksburg and
Meridian railroad and the New Orleans and Jackson r ailroad, arriving at
Baton Rouge May 2d.  This raid was of great importa nce, for Grierson had
attracted the attention of the enemy from the main movement against
Vicksburg.

During the night of the 2d of May the bridge over t he North Fork was
repaired, and the troops commenced crossing at five  the next morning.
Before the leading brigade was over it was fired up on by the enemy from
a commanding position; but they were soon driven of f.  It was evident
that the enemy was covering a retreat from Grand Gu lf to Vicksburg.
Every commanding position from this (Grindstone) cr ossing to Hankinson's
ferry over the Big Black was occupied by the retrea ting foe to delay our
progress. McPherson, however, reached Hankinson's f erry before night,
seized the ferry boat, and sent a detachment of his  command across and
several miles north on the road to Vicksburg.  When  the junction of the
road going to Vicksburg with the road from Grand Gu lf to Raymond and
Jackson was reached, Logan with his division was tu rned to the left
towards Grand Gulf.  I went with him a short distan ce from this
junction.  McPherson had encountered the largest fo rce yet met since the
battle of Port Gibson and had a skirmish nearly app roaching a battle;
but the road Logan had taken enabled him to come up  on the enemy's right
flank, and they soon gave way.  McPherson was order ed to hold
Hankinson's ferry and the road back to Willow Sprin gs with one division;
McClernand, who was now in the rear, was to join in  this as well as to
guard the line back down the bayou.  I did not want  to take the chances
of having an enemy lurking in our rear.

On the way from the junction to Grand Gulf, where t he road comes into
the one from Vicksburg to the same place six or sev en miles out, I
learned that the last of the enemy had retreated pa st that place on
their way to Vicksburg.  I left Logan to make the p roper disposition of
his troops for the night, while I rode into the tow n with an escort of
about twenty cavalry.  Admiral Porter had already a rrived with his
fleet.  The enemy had abandoned his heavy guns and evacuated the place.

When I reached Grand Gulf May 3d I had not been wit h my baggage since
the 27th of April and consequently had had no chang e of underclothing,
no meal except such as I could pick up sometimes at  other headquarters,
and no tent to cover me.  The first thing I did was  to get a bath,



borrow some fresh underclothing from one of the nav al officers and
get a good meal on the flag-ship.  Then I wrote let ters to the
general-in-chief informing him of our present posit ion, dispatches to be
telegraphed from Cairo, orders to General Sullivan commanding above
Vicksburg, and gave orders to all my corps commande rs.  About twelve
o'clock at night I was through my work and started for Hankinson's
ferry, arriving there before daylight.  While at Gr and Gulf I heard from
Banks, who was on the Red River, and who said that he could not be at
Port Hudson before the 10th of May and then with on ly 15,000 men.  Up to
this time my intention had been to secure Grand Gul f, as a base of
supplies, detach McClernand's corps to Banks and co -operate with him in
the reduction of Port Hudson.

The news from Banks forced upon me a different plan  of campaign from the
one intended.  To wait for his co-operation would h ave detained me at
least a month.  The reinforcements would not have r eached ten thousand
men after deducting casualties and necessary river guards at all high
points close to the river for over three hundred mi les.  The enemy would
have strengthened his position and been reinforced by more men than
Banks could have brought. I therefore determined to  move independently
of Banks, cut loose from my base, destroy the rebel  force in rear of
Vicksburg and invest or capture the city.

Grand Gulf was accordingly given up as a base and t he authorities at
Washington were notified.  I knew well that Halleck 's caution would lead
him to disapprove of this course; but it was the on ly one that gave any
chance of success.  The time it would take to commu nicate with
Washington and get a reply would be so great that I  could not be
interfered with until it was demonstrated whether m y plan was
practicable.  Even Sherman, who afterwards ignored bases of supplies
other than what were afforded by the country while marching through four
States of the Confederacy with an army more than tw ice as large as mine
at this time, wrote me from Hankinson's ferry, advi sing me of the
impossibility of supplying our army over a single r oad.  He urged me to
"stop all troops till your army is partially suppli ed with wagons, and
then act as quick as possible; for this road will b e jammed, as sure as
life."  To this I replied:  "I do not calculate upo n the possibility of
supplying the army with full rations from Grand Gul f.  I know it will be
impossible without constructing additional roads.  What I do expect is
to get up what rations of hard bread, coffee and sa lt we can, and make
the country furnish the balance."  We started from Bruinsburg with an
average of about two days' rations, and received no  more from our own
supplies for some days; abundance was found in the mean time.  A delay
would give the enemy time to reinforce and fortify.

McClernand's and McPherson's commands were kept sub stantially as they
were on the night of the 2d, awaiting supplies suff icient to give them
three days' rations in haversacks.  Beef, mutton, p oultry and forage
were found in abundance.  Quite a quantity of bacon  and molasses was
also secured from the country, but bread and coffee  could not be
obtained in quantity sufficient for all the men.  E very plantation,
however, had a run of stone, propelled by mule powe r, to grind corn for
the owners and their slaves.  All these were kept r unning while we were
stopping, day and night, and when we were marching,  during the night, at
all plantations covered by the troops.  But the pro duct was taken by the
troops nearest by, so that the majority of the comm and was destined to
go without bread until a new base was established o n the Yazoo above
Vicksburg.



While the troops were awaiting the arrival of ratio ns I ordered
reconnoissances made by McClernand and McPherson, w ith the view of
leading the enemy to believe that we intended to cr oss the Big Black and
attack the city at once.

On the 6th Sherman arrived at Grand Gulf and crosse d his command that
night and the next day.  Three days' rations had be en brought up from
Grand Gulf for the advanced troops and were issued.   Orders were given
for a forward movement the next day.  Sherman was d irected to order up
Blair, who had been left behind to guard the road f rom Milliken's Bend
to Hard Times with two brigades.

The quartermaster at Young's Point was ordered to s end two hundred
wagons with Blair, and the commissary was to load t hem with hard bread,
coffee, sugar, salt and one hundred thousand pounds  of salt meat.

On the 3d Hurlbut, who had been left at Memphis, wa s ordered to send
four regiments from his command to Milliken's Bend to relieve Blair's
division, and on the 5th he was ordered to send Lau man's division in
addition, the latter to join the army in the field.   The four regiments
were to be taken from troops near the river so that  there would be no
delay.

During the night of the 6th McPherson drew in his t roops north of the
Big Black and was off at an early hour on the road to Jackson, via Rocky
Springs, Utica and Raymond.  That night he and McCl ernand were both at
Rocky Springs ten miles from Hankinson's ferry.  Mc Pherson remained
there during the 8th, while McClernand moved to Big  Sandy and Sherman
marched from Grand Gulf to Hankinson's ferry.  The 9th, McPherson moved
to a point within a few miles west of Utica; McCler nand and Sherman
remained where they were.  On the 10th McPherson mo ved to Utica, Sherman
to Big Sandy; McClernand was still at Big Sandy.  T he 11th, McClernand
was at Five Mile Creek; Sherman at Auburn; McPherso n five miles advanced
from Utica. May 12th, McClernand was at Fourteen Mi le Creek; Sherman at
Fourteen Mile Creek; McPherson at Raymond after a b attle.

After McPherson crossed the Big Black at Hankinson' s ferry Vicksburg
could have been approached and besieged by the sout h side.  It is not
probable, however, that Pemberton would have permit ted a close
besiegement.  The broken nature of the ground would  have enabled him to
hold a strong defensible line from the river south of the city to the
Big Black, retaining possession of the railroad bac k to that point.  It
was my plan, therefore, to get to the railroad east  of Vicksburg, and
approach from that direction.  Accordingly, McPhers on's troops that had
crossed the Big Black were withdrawn and the moveme nt east to Jackson
commenced.

As has been stated before, the country is very much  broken and the roads
generally confined to the tops of the hills.  The t roops were moved one
(sometimes two) corps at a time to reach designated  points out parallel
to the railroad and only from six to ten miles from  it.  McClernand's
corps was kept with its left flank on the Big Black  guarding all the
crossings.  Fourteen Mile Creek, a stream substanti ally parallel with
the railroad, was reached and crossings effected by  McClernand and
Sherman with slight loss.  McPherson was to the rig ht of Sherman,
extending to Raymond.  The cavalry was used in this  advance in
reconnoitring to find the roads:  to cover our adva nces and to find the
most practicable routes from one command to another  so they could
support each other in case of an attack.  In making  this move I



estimated Pemberton's movable force at Vicksburg at  about eighteen
thousand men, with smaller forces at Haines' Bluff and Jackson.  It
would not be possible for Pemberton to attack me wi th all his troops at
one place, and I determined to throw my army betwee n his and fight him
in detail.  This was done with success, but I found  afterwards that I
had entirely under-estimated Pemberton's strength.

Up to this point our movements had been made withou t serious opposition.
My line was now nearly parallel with the Jackson an d Vicksburg railroad
and about seven miles south of it.  The right was a t Raymond eighteen
miles from Jackson, McPherson commanding; Sherman i n the centre on
Fourteen Mile Creek, his advance thrown across; McC lernand to the left,
also on Fourteen Mile Creek, advance across, and hi s pickets within two
miles of Edward's station, where the enemy had conc entrated a
considerable force and where they undoubtedly expec ted us to attack.
McClernand's left was on the Big Black.  In all our  moves, up to this
time, the left had hugged the Big Black closely, an d all the ferries had
been guarded to prevent the enemy throwing a force on our rear.

McPherson encountered the enemy, five thousand stro ng with two batteries
under General Gregg, about two miles out of Raymond . This was about two
P.M.  Logan was in advance with one of his brigades .  He deployed and
moved up to engage the enemy. McPherson ordered the  road in rear to be
cleared of wagons, and the balance of Logan's divis ion, and Crocker's,
which was still farther in rear, to come forward wi th all dispatch.  The
order was obeyed with alacrity.  Logan got his divi sion in position for
assault before Crocker could get up, and attacked w ith vigor, carrying
the enemy's position easily, sending Gregg flying f rom the field not to
appear against our front again until we met at Jack son.

In this battle McPherson lost 66 killed, 339 wounde d, and 37 missing
--nearly or quite all from Logan's division.  The e nemy's loss was 100
killed, 305 wounded, besides 415 taken prisoners.

I regarded Logan and Crocker as being as competent division commanders
as could be found in or out of the army and both eq ual to a much higher
command.  Crocker, however, was dying of consumptio n when he
volunteered.  His weak condition never put him on t he sick report when
there was a battle in prospect, as long as he could  keep on his feet.
He died not long after the close of the rebellion.

CHAPTER XXXV.

MOVEMENT AGAINST JACKSON--FALL OF JACKSON--INTERCEPTING THE ENEMY
--BATTLE OF CHAMPION'S HILL.

When the news reached me of McPherson's victory at Raymond about sundown
my position was with Sherman.  I decided at once to  turn the whole
column towards Jackson and capture that place witho ut delay.

Pemberton was now on my left, with, as I supposed, about 18,000 men; in
fact, as I learned afterwards, with nearly 50,000.  A force was also
collecting on my right, at Jackson, the point where  all the railroads
communicating with Vicksburg connect. All the enemy 's supplies of men
and stores would come by that point.  As I hoped in  the end to besiege
Vicksburg I must first destroy all possibility of a id.  I therefore
determined to move swiftly towards Jackson, destroy  or drive any force



in that direction and then turn upon Pemberton.  Bu t by moving against
Jackson, I uncovered my own communication.  So I fi nally decided to have
none--to cut loose altogether from my base and move  my whole force
eastward.  I then had no fears for my communication s, and if I moved
quickly enough could turn upon Pemberton before he could attack me in
the rear.

Accordingly, all previous orders given during the d ay for movements on
the 13th were annulled by new ones.  McPherson was ordered at daylight
to move on Clinton, ten miles from Jackson; Sherman  was notified of my
determination to capture Jackson and work from ther e westward.  He was
ordered to start at four in the morning and march t o Raymond.
McClernand was ordered to march with three division s by Dillon's to
Raymond.  One was left to guard the crossing of the  Big Black.

On the 10th I had received a letter from Banks, on the Red River, asking
reinforcements.  Porter had gone to his assistance with a part of his
fleet on the 3d, and I now wrote to him describing my position and
declining to send any troops.  I looked upon side m ovements as long as
the enemy held Port Hudson and Vicksburg as a waste  of time and
material.

General Joseph E. Johnston arrived at Jackson in th e night of the 13th
from Tennessee, and immediately assumed command of all the Confederate
troops in Mississippi.  I knew he was expecting rei nforcements from the
south and east. On the 6th I had written to General  Halleck:
"Information from the other side leaves me to belie ve the enemy are
bringing forces from Tullahoma."

Up to this time my troops had been kept in supporti ng distances of each
other, as far as the nature of the country would ad mit.  Reconnoissances
were constantly made from each corps to enable them  to acquaint
themselves with the most practicable routes from on e to another in case
a union became necessary.

McPherson reached Clinton with the advance early on  the 13th and
immediately set to work destroying the railroad.  S herman's advance
reached Raymond before the last of McPherson's comm and had got out of
the town.  McClernand withdrew from the front of th e enemy, at Edward's
station, with much skill and without loss, and reac hed his position for
the night in good order.  On the night of the 13th,  McPherson was
ordered to march at early dawn upon Jackson, only f ifteen miles away.
Sherman was given the same order; but he was to mov e by the direct road
from Raymond to Jackson, which is south of the road  McPherson was on and
does not approach within two miles of it at the poi nt where it crossed
the line of intrenchments which, at that time, defe nded the city.
McClernand was ordered to move one division of his command to Clinton,
one division a few miles beyond Mississippi Springs  following Sherman's
line, and a third to Raymond.  He was also directed  to send his siege
guns, four in number with the troops going by Missi ssippi Springs.
McClernand's position was an advantageous one in an y event. With one
division at Clinton he was in position to reinforce  McPherson, at
Jackson, rapidly if it became necessary; the divisi on beyond Mississippi
Springs was equally available to reinforce Sherman;  the one at Raymond
could take either road. He still had two other divi sions farther back
now that Blair had come up, available within a day at Jackson.  If this
last command should not be wanted at Jackson, they were already one
day's march from there on their way to Vicksburg an d on three different
roads leading to the latter city.  But the most imp ortant consideration



in my mind was to have a force confronting Pemberto n if he should come
out to attack my rear. This I expected him to do; a s shown further on,
he was directed by Johnston to make this very move.

I notified General Halleck that I should attack the  State capital on the
14th.  A courier carried the dispatch to Grand Gulf  through an
unprotected country.

Sherman and McPherson communicated with each other during the night and
arranged to reach Jackson at about the same hour.  It rained in torrents
during the night of the 13th and the fore part of t he day of the 14th.
The roads were intolerable, and in some places on S herman's line, where
the land was low, they were covered more than a foo t deep with water.
But the troops never murmured.  By nine o'clock Cro cker, of McPherson's
corps, who was now in advance, came upon the enemy' s pickets and
speedily drove them in upon the main body.  They we re outside of the
intrenchments in a strong position, and proved to b e the troops that had
been driven out of Raymond.  Johnston had been rein forced; during the
night by Georgia and South Carolina regiments, so t hat his force
amounted to eleven thousand men, and he was expecti ng still more.

Sherman also came upon the rebel pickets some dista nce out from the
town, but speedily drove them in.  He was now on th e south and
south-west of Jackson confronting the Confederates behind their
breastworks, while McPherson's right was nearly two  miles north,
occupying a line running north and south across the  Vicksburg railroad.
Artillery was brought up and reconnoissances made p reparatory to an
assault. McPherson brought up Logan's division whil e he deployed
Crocker's for the assault.  Sherman made similar di spositions on the
right.  By eleven A.M. both were ready to attack.  Crocker moved his
division forward, preceded by a strong skirmish lin e.  These troops at
once encountered the enemy's advance and drove it b ack on the main body,
when they returned to their proper regiment and the  whole division
charged, routing the enemy completely and driving h im into this main
line.  This stand by the enemy was made more than t wo miles outside of
his main fortifications. McPherson followed up with  his command until
within range of the guns of the enemy from their in trenchments, when he
halted to bring his troops into line and reconnoitr e to determine the
next move.  It was now about noon.

While this was going on Sherman was confronting a r ebel battery which
enfiladed the road on which he was marching--the Mi ssissippi Springs
road--and commanded a bridge spanning a stream over  which he had to
pass.  By detaching right and left the stream was f orced and the enemy
flanked and speedily driven within the main line.  This brought our
whole line in front of the enemy's line of works, w hich was continuous
on the north, west and south sides from the Pearl R iver north of the
city to the same river south.  I was with Sherman.  He was confronted by
a force sufficient to hold us back.  Appearances di d not justify an
assault where we were.  I had directed Sherman to s end a force to the
right, and to reconnoitre as far as to the Pearl Ri ver.  This force,
Tuttle's division, not returning I rode to the righ t with my staff, and
soon found that the enemy had left that part of the  line.  Tuttle's
movement or McPherson's pressure had no doubt led J ohnston to order a
retreat, leaving only the men at the guns to retard  us while he was
getting away.  Tuttle had seen this and, passing th rough the lines
without resistance, came up in the rear of the arti llerists confronting
Sherman and captured them with ten pieces of artill ery.  I rode
immediately to the State House, where I was soon fo llowed by Sherman.



About the same time McPherson discovered that the e nemy was leaving his
front, and advanced Crocker, who was so close upon the enemy that they
could not move their guns or destroy them.  He capt ured seven guns and,
moving on, hoisted the National flag over the rebel  capital of
Mississippi.  Stevenson's brigade was sent to cut o ff the rebel retreat,
but was too late or not expeditious enough.

Our loss in this engagement was:  McPherson, 37 kil led, 228 wounded;
Sherman, 4 killed and 21 wounded and missing.  The enemy lost 845
killed, wounded and captured.  Seventeen guns fell into our hands, and
the enemy destroyed by fire their store-houses, con taining a large
amount of commissary stores.

On this day Blair reached New Auburn and joined McC lernand's 4th
division.  He had with him two hundred wagons loade d with rations, the
only commissary supplies received during the entire  campaign.

I slept that night in the room that Johnston was sa id to have occupied
the night before.

About four in the afternoon I sent for the corps co mmanders and directed
the dispositions to be made of their troops.  Sherm an was to remain in
Jackson until he destroyed that place as a railroad  centre, and
manufacturing city of military supplies. He did the  work most
effectually.  Sherman and I went together into a ma nufactory which had
not ceased work on account of the battle nor for th e entrance of Yankee
troops.  Our presence did not seem to attract the a ttention of either
the manager or the operatives, most of whom were gi rls.  We looked on
for a while to see the tent cloth which they were m aking roll out of the
looms, with "C. S. A."  woven in each bolt.  There was an immense amount
of cotton, in bales, stacked outside.  Finally I to ld Sherman I thought
they had done work enough.  The operatives were tol d they could leave
and take with them what cloth they could carry.  In  a few minutes cotton
and factory were in a blaze. The proprietor visited  Washington while I
was President to get his pay for this property, cla iming that it was
private.  He asked me to give him a statement of th e fact that his
property had been destroyed by National troops, so that he might use it
with Congress where he was pressing, or proposed to  press, his claim.  I
declined.

On the night of the 13th Johnston sent the followin g dispatch to
Pemberton at Edward's station:  "I have lately arri ved, and learn that
Major-General Sherman is between us with four divis ions at Clinton.  It
is important to establish communication, that you m ay be reinforced.  If
practicable, come up in his rear at once.  To beat such a detachment
would be of immense value.  All the troops you can quickly assemble
should be brought.  Time is all-important."  This d ispatch was sent in
triplicate, by different messengers.  One of the me ssengers happened to
be a loyal man who had been expelled from Memphis s ome months before by
Hurlbut for uttering disloyal and threatening senti ments. There was a
good deal of parade about his expulsion, ostensibly  as a warning to
those who entertained the sentiments he expressed; but Hurlbut and the
expelled man understood each other.  He delivered h is copy of Johnston's
dispatch to McPherson who forwarded it to me.

Receiving this dispatch on the 14th I ordered McPhe rson to move promptly
in the morning back to Bolton, the nearest point wh ere Johnston could
reach the road.  Bolton is about twenty miles west of Jackson.  I also
informed McClernand of the capture of Jackson and s ent him the following



order:  "It is evidently the design of the enemy to  get north of us and
cross the Big Black, and beat us into Vicksburg.  W e must not allow them
to do this.  Turn all your forces towards Bolton st ation, and make all
dispatch in getting there.  Move troops by the most  direct road from
wherever they may be on the receipt of this order."

And to Blair I wrote:  "Their design is evidently t o cross the Big Black
and pass down the peninsula between the Big Black a nd Yazoo rivers.  We
must beat them.  Turn your troops immediately to Bo lton; take all the
trains with you.  Smith's division, and any other t roops now with you,
will go to the same place.  If practicable, take pa rallel roads, so as
to divide your troops and train."

Johnston stopped on the Canton road only six miles north of Jackson, the
night of the 14th.  He sent from there to Pemberton  dispatches
announcing the loss of Jackson, and the following o rder:

"As soon as the reinforcements are all up, they mus t be united to the
rest of the army.  I am anxious to see a force asse mbled that may be
able to inflict a heavy blow upon the enemy.  Can G rant supply himself
from the Mississippi?  Can you not cut him off from  it, and above all,
should he be compelled to fall back for want of sup plies, beat him."

The concentration of my troops was easy, considerin g the character of
the country.  McPherson moved along the road parall el with and near the
railroad.  McClernand's command was, one division ( Hovey's) on the road
McPherson had to take, but with a start of four mil es.  One (Osterhaus)
was at Raymond, on a converging road that intersect ed the other near
Champion's Hill; one (Carr's) had to pass over the same road with
Osterhaus, but being back at Mississippi Springs, w ould not be detained
by it; the fourth (Smith's) with Blair's division, was near Auburn with
a different road to pass over.  McClernand faced ab out and moved
promptly.  His cavalry from Raymond seized Bolton b y half-past nine in
the morning, driving out the enemy's pickets and ca pturing several men.

The night of the 15th Hovey was at Bolton; Carr and  Osterhaus were about
three miles south, but abreast, facing west; Smith was north of Raymond
with Blair in his rear.

McPherson's command, with Logan in front, had march ed at seven o'clock,
and by four reached Hovey and went into camp; Crock er bivouacked just in
Hovey's rear on the Clinton road.  Sherman with two  divisions, was in
Jackson, completing the destruction of roads, bridg es and military
factories.  I rode in person out to Clinton.  On my  arrival I ordered
McClernand to move early in the morning on Edward's  station, cautioning
him to watch for the enemy and not bring on an enga gement unless he felt
very certain of success.

I naturally expected that Pemberton would endeavor to obey the orders of
his superior, which I have shown were to attack us at Clinton.  This,
indeed, I knew he could not do; but I felt sure he would make the
attempt to reach that point.  It turned out, howeve r, that he had
decided his superior's plans were impracticable, an d consequently
determined to move south from Edward's station and get between me and my
base.  I, however, had no base, having abandoned it  more than a week
before.  On the 15th Pemberton had actually marched  south from Edward's
station, but the rains had swollen Baker's Creek, w hich he had to cross
so much that he could not ford it, and the bridges were washed away.
This brought him back to the Jackson road, on which  there was a good



bridge over Baker's Creek.  Some of his troops were  marching until
midnight to get there.  Receiving here early on the  16th a repetition of
his order to join Johnston at Clinton, he concluded  to obey, and sent a
dispatch to his chief, informing him of the route b y which he might be
expected.

About five o'clock in the morning (16th) two men, w ho had been employed
on the Jackson and Vicksburg railroad, were brought  to me.  They
reported that they had passed through Pemberton's a rmy in the night, and
that it was still marching east. They reported him to have eighty
regiments of infantry and ten batteries; in all, ab out twenty-five
thousand men.

I had expected to leave Sherman at Jackson another day in order to
complete his work; but getting the above informatio n I sent him orders
to move with all dispatch to Bolton, and to put one  division with an
ammunition train on the road at once, with directio ns to its commander
to march with all possible speed until he came up t o our rear.  Within
an hour after receiving this order Steele's divisio n was on the road.
At the same time I dispatched to Blair, who was nea r Auburn, to move
with all speed to Edward's station.  McClernand was  directed to embrace
Blair in his command for the present.  Blair's divi sion was a part of
the 15th army corps (Sherman's); but as it was on i ts way to join its
corps, it naturally struck our left first, now that  we had faced about
and were moving west. The 15th corps, when it got u p, would be on our
extreme right.  McPherson was directed to get his t rains out of the way
of the troops, and to follow Hovey's division as cl osely as possible.
McClernand had two roads about three miles apart, c onverging at Edward's
station, over which to march his troops.  Hovey's d ivision of his corps
had the advance on a third road (the Clinton) still  farther north.
McClernand was directed to move Blair's and A. J. S mith's divisions by
the southernmost of these roads, and Osterhaus and Carr by the middle
road.  Orders were to move cautiously with skirmish ers to the front to
feel for the enemy.

Smith's division on the most southern road was the first to encounter
the enemy's pickets, who were speedily driven in. O sterhaus, on the
middle road, hearing the firing, pushed his skirmis hers forward, found
the enemy's pickets and forced them back to the mai n line.  About the
same time Hovey encountered the enemy on the northe rn or direct wagon
road from Jackson to Vicksburg.  McPherson was hast ening up to join
Hovey, but was embarrassed by Hovey's trains occupy ing the roads.  I was
still back at Clinton.  McPherson sent me word of t he situation, and
expressed the wish that I was up.  By half-past sev en I was on the road
and proceeded rapidly to the front, ordering all tr ains that were in
front of troops off the road.  When I arrived Hovey 's skirmishing
amounted almost to a battle.

McClernand was in person on the middle road and had  a shorter distance
to march to reach the enemy's position than McPhers on.  I sent him word
by a staff officer to push forward and attack.  The se orders were
repeated several times without apparently expeditin g McClernand's
advance.

Champion's Hill, where Pemberton had chosen his pos ition to receive us,
whether taken by accident or design, was well selec ted.  It is one of
the highest points in that section, and commanded a ll the ground in
range.  On the east side of the ridge, which is qui te precipitous, is a
ravine running first north, then westerly, terminat ing at Baker's Creek.



It was grown up thickly with large trees and underg rowth, making it
difficult to penetrate with troops, even when not d efended.  The ridge
occupied by the enemy terminated abruptly where the  ravine turns
westerly.  The left of the enemy occupied the north  end of this ridge.
The Bolton and Edward's station wagon-road turns al most due south at
this point and ascends the ridge, which it follows for about a mile;
then turning west, descends by a gentle declivity t o Baker's Creek,
nearly a mile away.  On the west side the slope of the ridge is gradual
and is cultivated from near the summit to the creek .  There was, when we
were there, a narrow belt of timber near the summit  west of the road.

From Raymond there is a direct road to Edward's sta tion, some three
miles west of Champion's Hill.  There is one also t o Bolton.  From this
latter road there is still another, leaving it abou t three and a half
miles before reaching Bolton and leads direct to th e same station.  It
was along these two roads that three divisions of M cClernand's corps,
and Blair of Sherman's, temporarily under McClernan d, were moving.
Hovey of McClernand's command was with McPherson, f arther north on the
road from Bolton direct to Edward's station.  The m iddle road comes into
the northern road at the point where the latter tur ns to the west and
descends to Baker's Creek; the southern road is sti ll several miles
south and does not intersect the others until it re aches Edward's
station.  Pemberton's lines covered all these roads , and faced east.
Hovey's line, when it first drove in the enemy's pi ckets, was formed
parallel to that of the enemy and confronted his le ft.

By eleven o'clock the skirmishing had grown into a hard-contested
battle.  Hovey alone, before other troops could be got to assist him,
had captured a battery of the enemy.  But he was no t able to hold his
position and had to abandon the artillery.  McPhers on brought up his
troops as fast as possible, Logan in front, and pos ted them on the right
of Hovey and across the flank of the enemy.  Logan reinforced Hovey with
one brigade from his division; with his other two h e moved farther west
to make room for Crocker, who was coming up as rapi dly as the roads
would admit.  Hovey was still being heavily pressed , and was calling on
me for more reinforcements.  I ordered Crocker, who  was now coming up,
to send one brigade from his division. McPherson or dered two batteries
to be stationed where they nearly enfiladed the ene my's line, and they
did good execution.

From Logan's position now a direct forward movement  carried him over
open fields, in rear of the enemy and in a line par allel with them.  He
did make exactly this move, attacking, however, the  enemy through the
belt of woods covering the west slope of the hill f or a short distance.
Up to this time I had kept my position near Hovey w here we were the most
heavily pressed; but about noon I moved with a part  of my staff by our
right around, until I came up with Logan himself.  I found him near the
road leading down to Baker's Creek.  He was actuall y in command of the
only road over which the enemy could retreat; Hovey , reinforced by two
brigades from McPherson's command, confronted the e nemy's left; Crocker,
with two brigades, covered their left flank; McCler nand two hours
before, had been within two miles and a half of the ir centre with two
divisions, and the two divisions, Blair's and A. J.  Smith's, were
confronting the rebel right; Ransom, with a brigade  of McArthur's
division of the 17th corps (McPherson's), had cross ed the river at Grand
Gulf a few days before, and was coming up on their right flank.  Neither
Logan nor I knew that we had cut off the retreat of  the enemy.  Just at
this juncture a messenger came from Hovey, asking f or more
reinforcements.  There were none to spare.  I then gave an order to move



McPherson's command by the left flank around to Hov ey. This uncovered
the rebel line of retreat, which was soon taken adv antage of by the
enemy.

During all this time, Hovey, reinforced as he was b y a brigade from
Logan and another from Crocker, and by Crocker gall antly coming up with
two other brigades on his right, had made several a ssaults, the last one
about the time the road was opened to the rear.  Th e enemy fled
precipitately.  This was between three and four o'c lock.  I rode
forward, or rather back, to where the middle road i ntersects the north
road, and found the skirmishers of Carr's division just coming in.
Osterhaus was farther south and soon after came up with skirmishers
advanced in like manner.  Hovey's division, and McP herson's two
divisions with him, had marched and fought from ear ly dawn, and were not
in the best condition to follow the retreating foe.   I sent orders to
Osterhaus to pursue the enemy, and to Carr, whom I saw personally, I
explained the situation and directed him to pursue vigorously as far as
the Big Black, and to cross it if he could; Osterha us to follow him.
The pursuit was continued until after dark.

The battle of Champion's Hill lasted about four hou rs, hard fighting,
preceded by two or three hours of skirmishing, some  of which almost rose
to the dignity of battle.  Every man of Hovey's div ision and of
McPherson's two divisions was engaged during the ba ttle.  No other part
of my command was engaged at all, except that as de scribed before.
Osterhaus's and A. J. Smith's divisions had encount ered the rebel
advanced pickets as early as half-past seven.  Thei r positions were
admirable for advancing upon the enemy's line.  McC lernand, with two
divisions, was within a few miles of the battle-fie ld long before noon
and in easy hearing.  I sent him repeated orders by  staff officers fully
competent to explain to him the situation.  These t raversed the wood
separating us, without escort, and directed him to push forward; but he
did not come.  It is true, in front of McClernand t here was a small
force of the enemy and posted in a good position be hind a ravine
obstructing his advance; but if he had moved to the  right by the road my
staff officers had followed the enemy must either h ave fallen back or
been cut off.  Instead of this he sent orders to Ho vey, who belonged to
his corps, to join on to his right flank.  Hovey wa s bearing the brunt
of the battle at the time.  To obey the order he wo uld have had to pull
out from the front of the enemy and march back as f ar as McClernand had
to advance to get into battle and substantially ove r the same ground.
Of course I did not permit Hovey to obey the order of his intermediate
superior.

We had in this battle about 15,000 men absolutely e ngaged.  This
excludes those that did not get up, all of McClerna nd's command except
Hovey.  Our loss was 410 killed, 1,844 wounded and 187 missing.  Hovey
alone lost 1,200 killed, wounded and missing--more than one-third of his
division.

Had McClernand come up with reasonable promptness, or had I known the
ground as I did afterwards, I cannot see how Pember ton could have
escaped with any organized force.  As it was he los t over three thousand
killed and wounded and about three thousand capture d in battle and in
pursuit.  Loring's division, which was the right of  Pemberton's line,
was cut off from the retreating army and never got back into Vicksburg.
Pemberton himself fell back that night to the Big B lack River.  His
troops did not stop before midnight and many of the m left before the
general retreat commenced, and no doubt a good part  of them returned to



their homes.  Logan alone captured 1,300 prisoners and eleven guns.
Hovey captured 300 under fire and about 700 in all,  exclusive of 500
sick and wounded whom he paroled, thus making 1,200 .

McPherson joined in the advance as soon as his men could fill their
cartridge-boxes, leaving one brigade to guard our w ounded.  The pursuit
was continued as long as it was light enough to see  the road.  The night
of the 16th of May found McPherson's command bivoua cked from two to six
miles west of the battlefield, along the line of th e road to Vicksburg.
Carr and Osterhaus were at Edward's station, and Bl air was about three
miles south-east; Hovey remained on the field where  his troops had
fought so bravely and bled so freely.  Much war mat erial abandoned by
the enemy was picked up on the battle-field, among it thirty pieces of
artillery.  I pushed through the advancing column w ith my staff and kept
in advance until after night. Finding ourselves alo ne we stopped and
took possession of a vacant house.  As no troops ca me up we moved back a
mile or more until we met the head of the column ju st going into bivouac
on the road.  We had no tents, so we occupied the p orch of a house which
had been taken for a rebel hospital and which was f illed with wounded
and dying who had been brought from the battle-fiel d we had just left.

While a battle is raging one can see his enemy mowe d down by the
thousand, or the ten thousand, with great composure ; but after the
battle these scenes are distressing, and one is nat urally disposed to do
as much to alleviate the suffering of an enemy as a  friend.

CHAPTER XXXVI.

BATTLE OF BLACK RIVER BRIDGE--CROSSING THE BIG BLAC K--INVESTMENT OF
VICKSBURG--ASSAULTING THE WORKS.

We were now assured of our position between Johnsto n and Pemberton,
without a possibility of a junction of their forces .  Pemberton might
have made a night march to the Big Black, crossed t he bridge there and,
by moving north on the west side, have eluded us an d finally returned to
Johnston.  But this would have given us Vicksburg.  It would have been
his proper move, however, and the one Johnston woul d have made had he
been in Pemberton's place.  In fact it would have b een in conformity
with Johnston's orders to Pemberton.

Sherman left Jackson with the last of his troops ab out noon on the 16th
and reached Bolton, twenty miles west, before halti ng.  His rear guard
did not get in until two A.M. the 17th, but renewed  their march by
daylight.  He paroled his prisoners at Jackson, and  was forced to leave
his own wounded in care of surgeons and attendants.   At Bolton he was
informed of our victory.  He was directed to commen ce the march early
next day, and to diverge from the road he was on to  Bridgeport on the
Big Black River, some eleven miles above the point where we expected to
find the enemy.  Blair was ordered to join him ther e with the pontoon
train as early as possible.

This movement brought Sherman's corps together, and  at a point where I
hoped a crossing of the Big Black might be effected  and Sherman's corps
used to flank the enemy out of his position in our front, thus opening a
crossing for the remainder of the army.  I informed  him that I would
endeavor to hold the enemy in my front while he cro ssed the river.



The advance division, Carr's (McClernand's corps), resumed the pursuit
at half-past three A.M. on the 17th, followed close ly by Osterhaus,
McPherson bringing up the rear with his corps.  As I expected, the enemy
was found in position on the Big Black.  The point was only six miles
from that where my advance had rested for the night , and was reached at
an early hour.  Here the river makes a turn to the west, and has washed
close up to the high land; the east side is a low b ottom, sometimes
overflowed at very high water, but was cleared and in cultivation.  A
bayou runs irregularly across this low land, the bo ttom of which,
however, is above the surface of the Big Black at o rdinary stages.  When
the river is full water runs through it, converting  the point of land
into an island.  The bayou was grown up with timber , which the enemy had
felled into the ditch.  At this time there was a fo ot or two of water in
it. The rebels had constructed a parapet along the inner bank of this
bayou by using cotton bales from the plantation clo se by and throwing
dirt over them.  The whole was thoroughly commanded  from the height west
of the river.  At the upper end of the bayou there was a strip of
uncleared land which afforded a cover for a portion  of our men.  Carr's
division was deployed on our right, Lawler's brigad e forming his extreme
right and reaching through these woods to the river  above.  Osterhaus'
division was deployed to the left of Carr and cover ed the enemy's entire
front.  McPherson was in column on the road, the he ad close by, ready to
come in wherever he could be of assistance.

While the troops were standing as here described an  officer from Banks'
staff came up and presented me with a letter from G eneral Halleck, dated
the 11th of May.  It had been sent by the way of Ne w Orleans to Banks to
be forwarded to me.  It ordered me to return to Gra nd Gulf and to
co-operate from there with Banks against Port Hudso n, and then to return
with our combined forces to besiege Vicksburg.  I t old the officer that
the order came too late, and that Halleck would not  give it now if he
knew our position.  The bearer of the dispatch insi sted that I ought to
obey the order, and was giving arguments to support  his position when I
heard great cheering to the right of our line and, looking in that
direction, saw Lawler in his shirt sleeves leading a charge upon the
enemy.  I immediately mounted my horse and rode in the direction of the
charge, and saw no more of the officer who delivere d the dispatch; I
think not even to this day.

The assault was successful.  But little resistance was made. The enemy
fled from the west bank of the river, burning the b ridge behind him and
leaving the men and guns on the east side to fall i nto our hands.  Many
tried to escape by swimming the river. Some succeed ed and some were
drowned in the attempt. Eighteen guns were captured  and 1,751 prisoners.
Our loss was 39 killed, 237 wounded and 3 missing.  The enemy probably
lost but few men except those captured and drowned.   But for the
successful and complete destruction of the bridge, I have but little
doubt that we should have followed the enemy so clo sely as to prevent
his occupying his defences around Vicksburg.

As the bridge was destroyed and the river was high,  new bridges had to
be built.  It was but little after nine o'clock A.M . when the capture
took place.  As soon as work could be commenced, or ders were given for
the construction of three bridges.  One was taken c harge of by
Lieutenant Hains, of the Engineer Corps, one by Gen eral McPherson
himself and one by General Ransom, a most gallant a nd intelligent
volunteer officer.  My recollection is that Hains b uilt a raft bridge;
McPherson a pontoon, using cotton bales in large nu mbers, for pontoons;
and that Ransom felled trees on opposite banks of t he river, cutting



only on one side of the tree, so that they would fa ll with their tops
interlacing in the river, without the trees being e ntirely severed from
their stumps.  A bridge was then made with these tr ees to support the
roadway.  Lumber was taken from buildings, cotton g ins and wherever
found, for this purpose.  By eight o'clock in the m orning of the 18th
all three bridges were complete and the troops were  crossing.

Sherman reached Bridgeport about noon of the 17th a nd found Blair with
the pontoon train already there.  A few of the enem y were intrenched on
the west bank, but they made little resistance and soon surrendered.
Two divisions were crossed that night and the third  the following
morning.

On the 18th I moved along the Vicksburg road in adv ance of the troops
and as soon as possible joined Sherman.  My first a nxiety was to secure
a base of supplies on the Yazoo River above Vicksbu rg.  Sherman's line
of march led him to the very point on Walnut Hills occupied by the enemy
the December before when he was repulsed.  Sherman was equally anxious
with myself.  Our impatience led us to move in adva nce of the column and
well up with the advanced skirmishers.  There were some detached works
along the crest of the hill.  These were still occu pied by the enemy, or
else the garrison from Haines' Bluff had not all go t past on their way
to Vicksburg.  At all events the bullets of the ene my whistled by thick
and fast for a short time.  In a few minutes Sherma n had the pleasure of
looking down from the spot coveted so much by him t he December before on
the ground where his command had lain so helpless f or offensive action.
He turned to me, saying that up to this minute he h ad felt no positive
assurance of success.  This, however, he said was t he end of one of the
greatest campaigns in history and I ought to make a  report of it at
once.  Vicksburg was not yet captured, and there wa s no telling what
might happen before it was taken; but whether captu red or not, this was
a complete and successful campaign.  I do not claim  to quote Sherman's
language; but the substance only.  My reason for me ntioning this
incident will appear further on.

McPherson, after crossing the Big Black, came into the Jackson and
Vicksburg road which Sherman was on, but to his rea r.  He arrived at
night near the lines of the enemy, and went into ca mp.  McClernand moved
by the direct road near the railroad to Mount Alban s, and then turned to
the left and put his troops on the road from Baldwi n's ferry to
Vicksburg.  This brought him south of McPherson.  I  now had my three
corps up the works built for the defence of Vicksbu rg, on three roads
--one to the north, one to the east and one to the south-east of the city.
By the morning of the 19th the investment was as co mplete as my limited
number of troops would allow.  Sherman was on the r ight, and covered the
high ground from where it overlooked the Yazoo as f ar south-east as his
troops would extend.  McPherson joined on to his le ft, and occupied
ground on both sides of the Jackson road.  McClerna nd took up the ground
to his left and extended as far towards Warrenton a s he could, keeping a
continuous line.

On the 19th there was constant skirmishing with the  enemy while we were
getting into better position.  The enemy had been m uch demoralized by
his defeats at Champion's Hill and the Big Black, a nd I believed he
would not make much effort to hold Vicksburg. Accor dingly, at two
o'clock I ordered an assault.  It resulted in secur ing more advanced
positions for all our troops where they were fully covered from the fire
of the enemy.



The 20th and 21st were spent in strengthening our p osition and in making
roads in rear of the army, from Yazoo River or Chic kasaw Bayou.  Most of
the army had now been for three weeks with only fiv e days' rations
issued by the commissary.  They had an abundance of  food, however, but
began to feel the want of bread.  I remember that i n passing around to
the left of the line on the 21st, a soldier, recogn izing me, said in
rather a low voice, but yet so that I heard him, "H ard tack."  In a
moment the cry was taken up all along the line, "Ha rd tack! Hard tack!"
I told the men nearest to me that we had been engag ed ever since the
arrival of the troops in building a road over which  to supply them with
everything they needed.  The cry was instantly chan ged to cheers.  By
the night of the 21st all the troops had full ratio ns issued to them.
The bread and coffee were highly appreciated.

I now determined on a second assault.  Johnston was  in my rear, only
fifty miles away, with an army not much inferior in  numbers to the one I
had with me, and I knew he was being reinforced. Th ere was danger of his
coming to the assistance of Pemberton, and after al l he might defeat my
anticipations of capturing the garrison if, indeed,  he did not prevent
the capture of the city.  The immediate capture of Vicksburg would save
sending me the reinforcements which were so much wa nted elsewhere, and
would set free the army under me to drive Johnston from the State.  But
the first consideration of all was--the troops beli eved they could carry
the works in their front, and would not have worked  so patiently in the
trenches if they had not been allowed to try.

The attack was ordered to commence on all parts of the line at ten
o'clock A.M. on the 22d with a furious cannonade fr om every battery in
position.  All the corps commanders set their time by mine so that all
might open the engagement at the same minute. The a ttack was gallant,
and portions of each of the three corps succeeded i n getting up to the
very parapets of the enemy and in planting their ba ttle flags upon them;
but at no place were we able to enter.  General McC lernand reported that
he had gained the enemy's intrenchments at several points, and wanted
reinforcements.  I occupied a position from which I  believed I could see
as well as he what took place in his front, and I d id not see the
success he reported.  But his request for reinforce ments being repeated
I could not ignore it, and sent him Quinby's divisi on of the 17th corps.
Sherman and McPherson were both ordered to renew th eir assaults as a
diversion in favor of McClernand.  This last attack  only served to
increase our casualties without giving any benefit whatever.  As soon as
it was dark our troops that had reached the enemy's  line and been
obliged to remain there for security all day, were withdrawn; and thus
ended the last assault upon Vicksburg.

CHAPTER XXXVII

SIEGE OF VICKSBURG.

I now determined upon a regular siege--to "out-camp  the enemy," as it
were, and to incur no more losses.  The experience of the 22d convinced
officers and men that this was best, and they went to work on the
defences and approaches with a will.  With the navy  holding the river,
the investment of Vicksburg was complete.  As long as we could hold our
position the enemy was limited in supplies of food,  men and munitions of
war to what they had on hand.  These could not last  always.



The crossing of troops at Bruinsburg commenced Apri l 30th.  On the 18th
of May the army was in rear of Vicksburg.  On the 1 9th, just twenty days
after the crossing, the city was completely investe d and an assault had
been made:  five distinct battles (besides continuo us skirmishing) had
been fought and won by the Union forces; the capita l of the State had
fallen and its arsenals, military manufactories and  everything useful
for military purposes had been destroyed; an averag e of about one
hundred and eighty miles had been marched by the tr oops engaged; but
five days' rations had been issued, and no forage; over six thousand
prisoners had been captured, and as many more of th e enemy had been
killed or wounded; twenty-seven heavy cannon and si xty-one field-pieces
had fallen into our hands; and four hundred miles o f the river, from
Vicksburg to Port Hudson, had become ours.  The Uni on force that had
crossed the Mississippi River up to this time was l ess than forty-three
thousand men. One division of these, Blair's, only arrived in time to
take part in the battle of Champion's Hill, but was  not engaged there;
and one brigade, Ransom's of McPherson's corps, rea ched the field after
the battle.  The enemy had at Vicksburg, Grand Gulf , Jackson, and on the
roads between these places, over sixty thousand men .  They were in their
own country, where no rear guards were necessary.  The country is
admirable for defence, but difficult for the conduc t of an offensive
campaign.  All their troops had to be met.  We were  fortunate, to say
the least, in meeting them in detail:  at Port Gibs on seven or eight
thousand; at Raymond, five thousand; at Jackson, fr om eight to eleven
thousand; at Champion's Hill, twenty-five thousand;  at the Big Black,
four thousand.  A part of those met at Jackson were  all that was left of
those encountered at Raymond.  They were beaten in detail by a force
smaller than their own, upon their own ground.  Our  loss up to this time
was:

                             KILLED  WOUNDED  MISSI NG

 Port Gibson.....              131     719      25
 South Fork Bayou Pierre.....   ..       1      ..
 Skirmishes, May 3 .....         1       9      ..
 Fourteen Mile Creek.....        6      24      ..
 Raymond...............         66     339      39
 Jackson.....                   42     251       7
 Champion's Hill.....          410   1,844     187
 Big Black.....                 39     237       3
 Bridgeport.....                ..       1      ..
 Total.....                    695   3,425     259

Of the wounded many were but slightly so, and conti nued on duty.  Not
half of them were disabled for any length of time.

After the unsuccessful assault of the 22d the work of the regular siege
began.  Sherman occupied the right starting from th e river above
Vicksburg, McPherson the centre (McArthur's divisio n now with him) and
McClernand the left, holding the road south to Warr enton.  Lauman's
division arrived at this time and was placed on the  extreme left of the
line.

In the interval between the assaults of the 19th an d 22d, roads had been
completed from the Yazoo River and Chickasaw Bayou,  around the rear of
the army, to enable us to bring up supplies of food  and ammunition;
ground had been selected and cleared on which the t roops were to be
encamped, and tents and cooking utensils were broug ht up.  The troops



had been without these from the time of crossing th e Mississippi up to
this time.  All was now ready for the pick and spad e.  Prentiss and
Hurlbut were ordered to send forward every man that  could be spared.
Cavalry especially was wanted to watch the fords al ong the Big Black,
and to observe Johnston.  I knew that Johnston was receiving
reinforcements from Bragg, who was confronting Rose crans in Tennessee.
Vicksburg was so important to the enemy that I beli eved he would make
the most strenuous efforts to raise the siege, even  at the risk of
losing ground elsewhere.

My line was more than fifteen miles long, extending  from Haines' Bluff
to Vicksburg, thence to Warrenton.  The line of the  enemy was about
seven.  In addition to this, having an enemy at Can ton and Jackson, in
our rear, who was being constantly reinforced, we r equired a second line
of defence facing the other way.  I had not troops enough under my
command to man these.  General Halleck appreciated the situation and,
without being asked, forwarded reinforcements with all possible
dispatch.

The ground about Vicksburg is admirable for defence .  On the north it is
about two hundred feet above the Mississippi River at the highest point
and very much cut up by the washing rains; the ravi nes were grown up
with cane and underbrush, while the sides and tops were covered with a
dense forest.  Farther south the ground flattens ou t somewhat, and was
in cultivation.  But here, too, it was cut up by ra vines and small
streams.  The enemy's line of defence followed the crest of a ridge from
the river north of the city eastward, then southerl y around to the
Jackson road, full three miles back of the city; th ence in a
southwesterly direction to the river.  Deep ravines  of the description
given lay in front of these defences.  As there is a succession of
gullies, cut out by rains along the side of the rid ge, the line was
necessarily very irregular.  To follow each of thes e spurs with
intrenchments, so as to command the slopes on eithe r side, would have
lengthened their line very much. Generally therefor e, or in many places,
their line would run from near the head of one gull y nearly straight to
the head of another, and an outer work triangular i n shape, generally
open in the rear, was thrown up on the point; with a few men in this
outer work they commanded the approaches to the mai n line completely.

The work to be done, to make our position as strong  against the enemy as
his was against us, was very great.  The problem wa s also complicated by
our wanting our line as near that of the enemy as p ossible.  We had but
four engineer officers with us. Captain Prime, of t he Engineer Corps,
was the chief, and the work at the beginning was ma inly directed by him.
His health soon gave out, when he was succeeded by Captain Comstock,
also of the Engineer Corps.  To provide assistants on such a long line I
directed that all officers who had graduated at Wes t Point, where they
had necessarily to study military engineering, shou ld in addition to
their other duties assist in the work.

The chief quartermaster and the chief commissary we re graduates.  The
chief commissary, now the Commissary-General of the  Army, begged off,
however, saying that there was nothing in engineeri ng that he was good
for unless he would do for a sap-roller.  As soldie rs require rations
while working in the ditches as well as when marchi ng and fighting, and
as we would be sure to lose him if he was used as a  sap-roller, I let
him off.  The general is a large man; weighs two hu ndred and twenty
pounds, and is not tall.



We had no siege guns except six thirty-two pounders , and there were none
at the West to draw from.  Admiral Porter, however,  supplied us with a
battery of navy-guns of large calibre, and with the se, and the field
artillery used in the campaign, the siege began.  T he first thing to do
was to get the artillery in batteries where they wo uld occupy commanding
positions; then establish the camps, under cover fr om the fire of the
enemy but as near up as possible; and then construc t rifle-pits and
covered ways, to connect the entire command by the shortest route.  The
enemy did not harass us much while we were construc ting our batteries.
Probably their artillery ammunition was short; and their infantry was
kept down by our sharpshooters, who were always on the alert and ready
to fire at a head whenever it showed itself above t he rebel works.

In no place were our lines more than six hundred ya rds from the enemy.
It was necessary, therefore, to cover our men by so mething more than
the ordinary parapet.  To give additional protectio n sand bags,
bullet-proof, were placed along the tops of the par apets far enough
apart to make loop-holes for musketry.  On top of t hese, logs were put.
By these means the men were enabled to walk about e rect when off duty,
without fear of annoyance from sharpshooters.  The enemy used in their
defence explosive musket-balls, no doubt thinking t hat, bursting over
our men in the trenches, they would do some executi on; but I do not
remember a single case where a man was injured by a  piece of one of
these shells. When they were hit and the ball explo ded, the wound was
terrible.  In these cases a solid ball would have h it as well.  Their
use is barbarous, because they produce increased su ffering without any
corresponding advantage to those using them.

The enemy could not resort to our method to protect  their men, because
we had an inexhaustible supply of ammunition to dra w upon and used it
freely.  Splinters from the timber would have made havoc among the men
behind.

There were no mortars with the besiegers, except wh at the navy had in
front of the city; but wooden ones were made by tak ing logs of the
toughest wood that could be found, boring them out for six or twelve
pound shells and binding them with strong iron band s.  These answered as
cochorns, and shells were successfully thrown from them into the
trenches of the enemy.

The labor of building the batteries and intrenching  was largely done by
the pioneers, assisted by negroes who came within o ur lines and who were
paid for their work; but details from the troops ha d often to be made.
The work was pushed forward as rapidly as possible,  and when an advanced
position was secured and covered from the fire of t he enemy the
batteries were advanced.  By the 30th of June there  were two hundred and
twenty guns in position, mostly light field-pieces,  besides a battery of
heavy guns belonging to, manned and commanded by th e navy.  We were now
as strong for defence against the garrison of Vicks burg as they were
against us; but I knew that Johnston was in our rea r, and was receiving
constant reinforcements from the east. He had at th is time a larger
force than I had had at any time prior to the battl e of Champion's Hill.

As soon as the news of the arrival of the Union arm y behind Vicksburg
reached the North, floods of visitors began to pour  in.  Some came to
gratify curiosity; some to see sons or brothers who  had passed through
the terrible ordeal; members of the Christian and S anitary Associations
came to minister to the wants of the sick and the w ounded.  Often those
coming to see a son or brother would bring a dozen or two of poultry.



They did not know how little the gift would be appr eciated.  Many of the
soldiers had lived so much on chickens, ducks and t urkeys without bread
during the march, that the sight of poultry, if the y could get bacon,
almost took away their appetite.  But the intention  was good.

Among the earliest arrivals was the Governor of Ill inois, with most of
the State officers.  I naturally wanted to show the m what there was of
most interest.  In Sherman's front the ground was t he most broken and
most wooded, and more was to be seen without exposu re.  I therefore took
them to Sherman's headquarters and presented them.  Before starting out
to look at the lines--possibly while Sherman's hors e was being saddled
--there were many questions asked about the late ca mpaign, about which
the North had been so imperfectly informed.  There was a little knot
around Sherman and another around me, and I heard S herman repeating, in
the most animated manner, what he had said to me wh en we first looked
down from Walnut Hills upon the land below on the 1 8th of May, adding:
"Grant is entitled to every bit of the credit for t he campaign; I
opposed it. I wrote him a letter about it."  But fo r this speech it is
not likely that Sherman's opposition would have eve r been heard of.  His
untiring energy and great efficiency during the cam paign entitle him to
a full share of all the credit due for its success.   He could not have
done more if the plan had been his own. (*13)

On the 26th of May I sent Blair's division up the Y azoo to drive out a
force of the enemy supposed to be between the Big B lack and the Yazoo.
The country was rich and full of supplies of both f ood and forage.
Blair was instructed to take all of it.  The cattle  were to be driven in
for the use of our army, and the food and forage to  be consumed by our
troops or destroyed by fire; all bridges were to be  destroyed, and the
roads rendered as nearly impassable as possible.  B lair went forty-five
miles and was gone almost a week.  His work was eff ectually done.  I
requested Porter at this time to send the marine br igade, a floating
nondescript force which had been assigned to his co mmand and which
proved very useful, up to Haines' Bluff to hold it until reinforcements
could be sent.

On the 26th I also received a letter from Banks, as king me to reinforce
him with ten thousand men at Port Hudson.  Of cours e I could not comply
with his request, nor did I think he needed them.  He was in no danger
of an attack by the garrison in his front, and ther e was no army
organizing in his rear to raise the siege.

On the 3d of June a brigade from Hurlbut's command arrived, General
Kimball commanding.  It was sent to Mechanicsburg, some miles north-east
of Haines' Bluff and about midway between the Big B lack and the Yazoo.
A brigade of Blair's division and twelve hundred ca valry had already, on
Blair's return from the Yazoo, been sent to the sam e place with
instructions to watch the crossings of the Big Blac k River, to destroy
the roads in his (Blair's) front, and to gather or destroy all supplies.

On the 7th of June our little force of colored and white troops across
the Mississippi, at Milliken's Bend, were attacked by about 3,000 men
from Richard Taylor's trans-Mississippi command.  W ith the aid of the
gunboats they were speedily repelled.  I sent Mower 's brigade over with
instructions to drive the enemy beyond the Tensas B ayou; and we had no
further trouble in that quarter during the siege.  This was the first
important engagement of the war in which colored tr oops were under fire.
These men were very raw, having all been enlisted s ince the beginning of
the siege, but they behaved well.



On the 8th of June a full division arrived from Hur lbut's command, under
General Sooy Smith.  It was sent immediately to Hai nes' Bluff, and
General C. C. Washburn was assigned to the general command at that
point.

On the 11th a strong division arrived from the Depa rtment of the
Missouri under General Herron, which was placed on our left. This cut
off the last possible chance of communication betwe en Pemberton and
Johnston, as it enabled Lauman to close up on McCle rnand's left while
Herron intrenched from Lauman to the water's edge.  At this point the
water recedes a few hundred yards from the high lan d.  Through this
opening no doubt the Confederate commanders had bee n able to get
messengers under cover of night.

On the 14th General Parke arrived with two division s of Burnside's
corps, and was immediately dispatched to Haines' Bl uff.  These latter
troops--Herron's and Parke's--were the reinforcemen ts already spoken of
sent by Halleck in anticipation of their being need ed.  They arrived
none too soon.

I now had about seventy-one thousand men.  More tha n half were disposed
across the peninsula, between the Yazoo at Haines' Bluff and the Big
Black, with the division of Osterhaus watching the crossings of the
latter river farther south and west from the crossi ng of the Jackson
road to Baldwin's ferry and below.

There were eight roads leading into Vicksburg, alon g which and their
immediate sides, our work was specially pushed and batteries advanced;
but no commanding point within range of the enemy w as neglected.

On the 17th I received a letter from General Sherma n and one on the 18th
from General McPherson, saying that their respectiv e commands had
complained to them of a fulsome, congratulatory ord er published by
General McClernand to the 13th corps, which did gre at injustice to the
other troops engaged in the campaign.  This order h ad been sent North
and published, and now papers containing it had rea ched our camps.  The
order had not been heard of by me, and certainly no t by troops outside
of McClernand's command until brought in this way.  I at once wrote to
McClernand, directing him to send me a copy of this  order.  He did so,
and I at once relieved him from the command of the 13th army corps and
ordered him back to Springfield, Illinois.  The pub lication of his order
in the press was in violation of War Department ord ers and also of mine.

CHAPTER XXXVIII.

JOHNSTON'S MOVEMENTS--FORTIFICATIONS AT HAINES' BLU FF--EXPLOSION OF THE
MINE--EXPLOSION OF THE SECOND MINE--PREPARING FOR T HE ASSAULT--THE FLAG
OF TRUCE--MEETING WITH PEMBERTON--NEGOTIATIONS FOR SURRENDER--ACCEPTING
THE TERMS--SURRENDER OF VICKSBURG.

On the 22d of June positive information was receive d that Johnston had
crossed the Big Black River for the purpose of atta cking our rear, to
raise the siege and release Pemberton. The correspo ndence between
Johnston and Pemberton shows that all expectation o f holding Vicksburg
had by this time passed from Johnston's mind.  I im mediately ordered
Sherman to the command of all the forces from Haine s' Bluff to the Big



Black River. This amounted now to quite half the tr oops about Vicksburg.
Besides these, Herron and A. J. Smith's divisions w ere ordered to hold
themselves in readiness to reinforce Sherman.  Hain es' Bluff had been
strongly fortified on the land side, and on all com manding points from
there to the Big Black at the railroad crossing bat teries had been
constructed.  The work of connecting by rifle-pits where this was not
already done, was an easy task for the troops that were to defend them.

We were now looking west, besieging Pemberton, whil e we were also
looking east to defend ourselves against an expecte d siege by Johnston.
But as against the garrison of Vicksburg we were as  substantially
protected as they were against us.  Where we were l ooking east and north
we were strongly fortified, and on the defensive.  Johnston evidently
took in the situation and wisely, I think, abstaine d from making an
assault on us because it would simply have inflicte d loss on both sides
without accomplishing any result.  We were strong e nough to have taken
the offensive against him; but I did not feel dispo sed to take any risk
of losing our hold upon Pemberton's army, while I w ould have rejoiced at
the opportunity of defending ourselves against an a ttack by Johnston.

From the 23d of May the work of fortifying and push ing forward our
position nearer to the enemy had been steadily prog ressing.  At three
points on the Jackson road, in front of Leggett's b rigade, a sap was run
up to the enemy's parapet, and by the 25th of June we had it undermined
and the mine charged. The enemy had countermined, b ut did not succeed in
reaching our mine.  At this particular point the hi ll on which the rebel
work stands rises abruptly.  Our sap ran close up t o the outside of the
enemy's parapet.  In fact this parapet was also our  protection.  The
soldiers of the two sides occasionally conversed pl easantly across this
barrier; sometimes they exchanged the hard bread of  the Union soldiers
for the tobacco of the Confederates; at other times  the enemy threw over
hand-grenades, and often our men, catching them in their hands, returned
them.

Our mine had been started some distance back down t he hill; consequently
when it had extended as far as the parapet it was m any feet below it.
This caused the failure of the enemy in his search to find and destroy
it.  On the 25th of June at three o'clock, all bein g ready, the mine was
exploded.  A heavy artillery fire all along the lin e had been ordered to
open with the explosion.  The effect was to blow th e top of the hill off
and make a crater where it stood.  The breach was n ot sufficient to
enable us to pass a column of attack through.  In f act, the enemy having
failed to reach our mine had thrown up a line farth er back, where most
of the men guarding that point were placed.  There were a few men,
however, left at the advance line, and others worki ng in the
countermine, which was still being pushed to find o urs.  All that were
there were thrown into the air, some of them coming  down on our side,
still alive.  I remember one colored man, who had b een under ground at
work when the explosion took place, who was thrown to our side.  He was
not much hurt, but terribly frightened.  Some one a sked him how high he
had gone up.  "Dun no, massa, but t'ink 'bout t'ree  mile," was his
reply.  General Logan commanded at this point and t ook this colored man
to his quarters, where he did service to the end of  the siege.

As soon as the explosion took place the crater was seized by two
regiments of our troops who were near by, under cov er, where they had
been placed for the express purpose.  The enemy mad e a desperate effort
to expel them, but failed, and soon retired behind the new line.  From
here, however, they threw hand-grenades, which did some execution.  The



compliment was returned by our men, but not with so  much effect.  The
enemy could lay their grenades on the parapet, whic h alone divided the
contestants, and roll them down upon us; while from  our side they had to
be thrown over the parapet, which was at considerab le elevation.  During
the night we made efforts to secure our position in  the crater against
the missiles of the enemy, so as to run trenches al ong the outer base of
their parapet, right and left; but the enemy contin ued throwing their
grenades, and brought boxes of field ammunition (sh ells), the fuses of
which they would light with portfires, and throw th em by hand into our
ranks.  We found it impossible to continue this wor k.  Another mine was
consequently started which was exploded on the 1st of July, destroying
an entire rebel redan, killing and wounding a consi derable number of its
occupants and leaving an immense chasm where it sto od.  No attempt to
charge was made this time, the experience of the 25 th admonishing us.
Our loss in the first affair was about thirty kille d and wounded.  The
enemy must have lost more in the two explosions tha n we did in the
first.  We lost none in the second.

From this time forward the work of mining and pushi ng our position
nearer to the enemy was prosecuted with vigor, and I determined to
explode no more mines until we were ready to explod e a number at
different points and assault immediately after.  We  were up now at three
different points, one in front of each corps, to wh ere only the parapet
of the enemy divided us.

At this time an intercepted dispatch from Johnston to Pemberton informed
me that Johnston intended to make a determined atta ck upon us in order
to relieve the garrison at Vicksburg.  I knew the g arrison would make no
formidable effort to relieve itself.  The picket li nes were so close to
each other--where there was space enough between th e lines to post
pickets--that the men could converse.  On the 21st of June I was
informed, through this means, that Pemberton was pr eparing to escape, by
crossing to the Louisiana side under cover of night ; that he had
employed workmen in making boats for that purpose; that the men had been
canvassed to ascertain if they would make an assaul t on the "Yankees" to
cut their way out; that they had refused, and almos t mutinied, because
their commander would not surrender and relieve the ir sufferings, and
had only been pacified by the assurance that boats enough would be
finished in a week to carry them all over.  The reb el pickets also said
that houses in the city had been pulled down to get  material to build
these boats with.  Afterwards this story was verifi ed:  on entering the
city we found a large number of very rudely constru cted boats.

All necessary steps were at once taken to render su ch an attempt
abortive.  Our pickets were doubled; Admiral Porter  was notified, so
that the river might be more closely watched; mater ial was collected on
the west bank of the river to be set on fire and li ght up the river if
the attempt was made; and batteries were establishe d along the levee
crossing the peninsula on the Louisiana side.  Had the attempt been made
the garrison of Vicksburg would have been drowned, or made prisoners on
the Louisiana side.  General Richard Taylor was exp ected on the west
bank to co-operate in this movement, I believe, but  he did not come, nor
could he have done so with a force sufficient to be  of service.  The
Mississippi was now in our possession from its sour ce to its mouth,
except in the immediate front of Vicksburg and of P ort Hudson.  We had
nearly exhausted the country, along a line drawn fr om Lake Providence to
opposite Bruinsburg.  The roads west were not of a character to draw
supplies over for any considerable force.



By the 1st of July our approaches had reached the e nemy's ditch at a
number of places.  At ten points we could move unde r cover to within
from five to one hundred yards of the enemy.  Order s were given to make
all preparations for assault on the 6th of July.  T he debouches were
ordered widened to afford easy egress, while the ap proaches were also to
be widened to admit the troops to pass through four  abreast.  Plank, and
bags filled with cotton packed in tightly, were ord ered prepared, to
enable the troops to cross the ditches.

On the night of the 1st of July Johnston was betwee n Brownsville and the
Big Black, and wrote Pemberton from there that abou t the 7th of the
month an attempt would be made to create a diversio n to enable him to
cut his way out.  Pemberton was a prisoner before t his message reached
him.

On July 1st Pemberton, seeing no hope of outside re lief, addressed the
following letter to each of his four division comma nders:

"Unless the siege of Vicksburg is raised, or suppli es are thrown in, it
will become necessary very shortly to evacuate the place.  I see no
prospect of the former, and there are many great, i f not insuperable
obstacles in the way of the latter. You are, theref ore, requested to
inform me with as little delay as possible, as to t he condition of your
troops and their ability to make the marches and un dergo the fatigues
necessary to accomplish a successful evacuation."

Two of his generals suggested surrender, and the ot her two practically
did the same.  They expressed the opinion that an a ttempt to evacuate
would fail.  Pemberton had previously got a message  to Johnston
suggesting that he should try to negotiate with me for a release of the
garrison with their arms.  Johnston replied that it  would be a
confession of weakness for him to do so; but he aut horized Pemberton to
use his name in making such an arrangement.

On the 3d about ten o'clock A.M. white flags appear ed on a portion of
the rebel works.  Hostilities along that part of th e line ceased at
once.  Soon two persons were seen coming towards ou r lines bearing a
white flag.  They proved to be General Bowen, a div ision commander, and
Colonel Montgomery, aide-de-camp to Pemberton, bear ing the following
letter to me:

"I have the honor to propose an armistice for--hour s, with the view to
arranging terms for the capitulation of Vicksburg.  To this end, if
agreeable to you, I will appoint three commissioner s, to meet a like
number to be named by yourself at such place and ho ur to-day as you may
find convenient.  I make this proposition to save t he further effusion
of blood, which must otherwise be shed to a frightf ul extent, feeling
myself fully able to maintain my position for a yet  indefinite period.
This communication will be handed you under a flag of truce, by
Major-General John S. Bowen."

It was a glorious sight to officers and soldiers on  the line where these
white flags were visible, and the news soon spread to all parts of the
command.  The troops felt that their long and weary  marches, hard
fighting, ceaseless watching by night and day, in a  hot climate,
exposure to all sorts of weather, to diseases and, worst of all, to the
gibes of many Northern papers that came to them say ing all their
suffering was in vain, that Vicksburg would never b e taken, were at last
at an end and the Union sure to be saved.



Bowen was received by General A. J. Smith, and aske d to see me.  I had
been a neighbor of Bowen's in Missouri, and knew hi m well and favorably
before the war; but his request was refused.  He th en suggested that I
should meet Pemberton.  To this I sent a verbal mes sage saying that, if
Pemberton desired it, I would meet him in front of McPherson's corps at
three o'clock that afternoon.  I also sent the foll owing written reply
to Pemberton's letter:

"Your note of this date is just received, proposing  an armistice for
several hours, for the purpose of arranging terms o f capitulation
through commissioners, to be appointed, etc.  The u seless effusion of
blood you propose stopping by this course can be en ded at any time you
may choose, by the unconditional surrender of the c ity and garrison.
Men who have shown so much endurance and courage as  those now in
Vicksburg, will always challenge the respect of an adversary, and I can
assure you will be treated with all the respect due  to prisoners of war.
I do not favor the proposition of appointing commis sioners to arrange
the terms of capitulation, because I have no terms other than those
indicated above."

At three o'clock Pemberton appeared at the point su ggested in my verbal
message, accompanied by the same officers who had b orne his letter of
the morning.  Generals Ord, McPherson, Logan and A.  J. Smith, and
several officers of my staff, accompanied me. Our p lace of meeting was
on a hillside within a few hundred feet of the rebe l lines.  Near by
stood a stunted oak-tree, which was made historical  by the event.  It
was but a short time before the last vestige of its  body, root and limb
had disappeared, the fragments taken as trophies.  Since then the same
tree has furnished as many cords of wood, in the sh ape of trophies, as
"The True Cross."

Pemberton and I had served in the same division dur ing part of the
Mexican War.  I knew him very well therefore, and g reeted him as an old
acquaintance.  He soon asked what terms I proposed to give his army if
it surrendered.  My answer was the same as proposed  in my reply to his
letter.  Pemberton then said, rather snappishly, "T he conference might
as well end," and turned abruptly as if to leave.  I said, "Very well."
General Bowen, I saw, was very anxious that the sur render should be
consummated. His manner and remarks while Pemberton  and I were talking,
showed this.  He now proposed that he and one of ou r generals should
have a conference.  I had no objection to this, as nothing could be made
binding upon me that they might propose. Smith and Bowen accordingly had
a conference, during which Pemberton and I, moving a short distance away
towards the enemy's lines were in conversation.  Af ter a while Bowen
suggested that the Confederate army should be allow ed to march out with
the honors of war, carrying their small arms and fi eld artillery.  This
was promptly and unceremoniously rejected.  The int erview here ended, I
agreeing, however, to send a letter giving final te rms by ten o'clock
that night.

Word was sent to Admiral Porter soon after the corr espondence with
Pemberton commenced, so that hostilities might be s topped on the part of
both army and navy.  It was agreed on my paging wit h Pemberton that they
should not be renewed until our correspondence ceas ed.

When I returned to my headquarters I sent for all t he corps and division
commanders with the army immediately confronting Vi cksburg.  Half the
army was from eight to twelve miles off, waiting fo r Johnston.  I



informed them of the contents of Pemberton's letter s, of my reply and
the substance of the interview, and that I was read y to hear any
suggestion; but would hold the power of deciding en tirely in my own
hands.  This was the nearest approach to a "council  of war" I ever held.
Against the general, and almost unanimous judgment of the council I sent
the following letter:

"In conformity with agreement of this afternoon, I will submit the
following proposition for the surrender of the City  of Vicksburg, public
stores, etc.  On your accepting the terms proposed,  I will march in one
division as a guard, and take possession at eight A .M. to-morrow.  As
soon as rolls can be made out, and paroles be signe d by officers and
men, you will be allowed to march out of our lines,  the officers taking
with them their side-arms and clothing, and the fie ld, staff and cavalry
officers one horse each.  The rank and file will be  allowed all their
clothing, but no other property.  If these conditio ns are accepted, any
amount of rations you may deem necessary can be tak en from the stores
you now have, and also the necessary cooking utensi ls for preparing
them.  Thirty wagons also, counting two two-horse o r mule teams as one,
will be allowed to transport such articles as canno t be carried along.
The same conditions will be allowed to all sick and  wounded officers and
soldiers as fast as they become able to travel.  Th e paroles for these
latter must be signed, however, whilst officers pre sent are authorized
to sign the roll of prisoners."

By the terms of the cartel then in force, prisoners  captured by either
army were required to be forwarded as soon as possi ble to either Aiken's
landing below Dutch Gap on the James River, or to V icksburg, there to be
exchanged, or paroled until they could be exchanged .  There was a
Confederate commissioner at Vicksburg, authorized t o make the exchange.
I did not propose to take him a prisoner, but to le ave him free to
perform the functions of his office.  Had I insiste d upon an
unconditional surrender there would have been over thirty thousand men
to transport to Cairo, very much to the inconvenien ce of the army on the
Mississippi.  Thence the prisoners would have had t o be transported by
rail to Washington or Baltimore; thence again by st eamer to Aiken's--all
at very great expense.  At Aiken's they would have had to be paroled,
because the Confederates did not have Union prisone rs to give in
exchange.  Then again Pemberton's army was largely composed of men whose
homes were in the South-west; I knew many of them w ere tired of the war
and would get home just as soon as they could.  A l arge number of them
had voluntarily come into our lines during the sieg e, and requested to
be sent north where they could get employment until  the war was over and
they could go to their homes.

Late at night I received the following reply to my last letter:

"I have the honor to acknowledge the receipt of you r communication of
this date, proposing terms of capitulation for this  garrison and post.
In the main your terms are accepted; but, in justic e both to the honor
and spirit of my troops manifested in the defence o f Vicksburg, I have
to submit the following amendments, which, if acced ed to by you, will
perfect the agreement between us.  At ten o'clock A .M. to-morrow, I
propose to evacuate the works in and around Vicksbu rg, and to surrender
the city and garrison under my command, by marching  out with my colors
and arms, stacking them in front of my present line s.  After which you
will take possession.  Officers to retain their sid e-arms and personal
property, and the rights and property of citizens t o be respected."



This was received after midnight.  My reply was as follows:

"I have the honor to acknowledge the receipt of you r communication of 3d
July.  The amendment proposed by you cannot be acce ded to in full.  It
will be necessary to furnish every officer and man with a parole signed
by himself, which, with the completion of the roll of prisoners, will
necessarily take some time.  Again, I can make no s tipulations with
regard to the treatment of citizens and their priva te property.  While I
do not propose to cause them any undue annoyance or  loss, I cannot
consent to leave myself under any restraint by stip ulations. The
property which officers will be allowed to take wit h them will be as
stated in my proposition of last evening; that is, officers will be
allowed their private baggage and side-arms, and mo unted officers one
horse each.  If you mean by your proposition for ea ch brigade to march
to the front of the lines now occupied by it, and s tack arms at ten
o'clock A.M., and then return to the inside and the re remain as
prisoners until properly paroled, I will make no ob jection to it.
Should no notification be received of your acceptan ce of my terms by
nine o'clock A.M. I shall regard them as having bee n rejected, and shall
act accordingly.  Should these terms be accepted, w hite flags should be
displayed along your lines to prevent such of my tr oops as may not have
been notified, from firing upon your men."

Pemberton promptly accepted these terms.

During the siege there had been a good deal of frie ndly sparring between
the soldiers of the two armies, on picket and where  the lines were close
together.  All rebels were known as "Johnnies," all  Union troops as
"Yanks."  Often "Johnny" would call:  "Well, Yank, when are you coming
into town?"  The reply was sometimes: "We propose t o celebrate the 4th
of July there."  Sometimes it would be:  "We always  treat our prisoners
with kindness and do not want to hurt them;" or, "W e are holding you as
prisoners of war while you are feeding yourselves."   The garrison, from
the commanding general down, undoubtedly expected a n assault on the
fourth.  They knew from the temper of their men it would be successful
when made; and that would be a greater humiliation than to surrender.
Besides it would be attended with severe loss to th em.

The Vicksburg paper, which we received regularly th rough the courtesy of
the rebel pickets, said prior to the fourth, in spe aking of the "Yankee"
boast that they would take dinner in Vicksburg that  day, that the best
receipt for cooking a rabbit was "First ketch your rabbit."  The paper
at this time and for some time previous was printed  on the plain side of
wall paper.  The last number was issued on the four th and announced that
we had "caught our rabbit."

I have no doubt that Pemberton commenced his corres pondence on the third
with a two-fold purpose:  first, to avoid an assaul t, which he knew
would be successful, and second, to prevent the cap ture taking place on
the great national holiday, the anniversary of the Declaration of
American Independence. Holding out for better terms  as he did he
defeated his aim in the latter particular.

At the appointed hour the garrison of Vicksburg mar ched out of their
works and formed line in front, stacked arms and ma rched back in good
order.  Our whole army present witnessed this scene  without cheering.
Logan's division, which had approached nearest the rebel works, was the
first to march in; and the flag of one of the regim ents of his division
was soon floating over the court-house.  Our soldie rs were no sooner



inside the lines than the two armies began to frate rnize.  Our men had
had full rations from the time the siege commenced,  to the close.  The
enemy had been suffering, particularly towards the last.  I myself saw
our men taking bread from their haversacks and givi ng it to the enemy
they had so recently been engaged in starving out.  It was accepted with
avidity and with thanks.

Pemberton says in his report:

"If it should be asked why the 4th of July was sele cted as the day for
surrender, the answer is obvious.  I believed that upon that day I
should obtain better terms.  Well aware of the vani ty of our foe, I knew
they would attach vast importance to the entrance o n the 4th of July
into the stronghold of the great river, and that, t o gratify their
national vanity, they would yield then what could n ot be extorted from
them at any other time."

This does not support my view of his reasons for se lecting the day he
did for surrendering.  But it must be recollected t hat his first letter
asking terms was received about 10 o'clock A.M., Ju ly 3d.  It then could
hardly be expected that it would take twenty-four h ours to effect a
surrender.  He knew that Johnston was in our rear f or the purpose of
raising the siege, and he naturally would want to h old out as long as he
could.  He knew his men would not resist an assault , and one was
expected on the fourth.  In our interview he told m e he had rations
enough to hold out for some time--my recollection i s two weeks.  It was
this statement that induced me to insert in the ter ms that he was to
draw rations for his men from his own supplies.

On the 4th of July General Holmes, with an army of eight or nine
thousand men belonging to the trans-Mississippi dep artment, made an
attack upon Helena, Arkansas.  He was totally defea ted by General
Prentiss, who was holding Helena with less than for ty-two hundred
soldiers.  Holmes reported his loss at 1,636, of wh ich 173 were killed;
but as Prentiss buried 400, Holmes evidently unders tated his losses.
The Union loss was 57 killed, 127 wounded, and betw een 30 and 40
missing.  This was the last effort on the part of t he Confederacy to
raise the siege of Vicksburg.

On the third, as soon as negotiations were commence d, I notified Sherman
and directed him to be ready to take the offensive against Johnston,
drive him out of the State and destroy his army if he could.  Steele and
Ord were directed at the same time to be in readine ss to join Sherman as
soon as the surrender took place.  Of this Sherman was notified.

I rode into Vicksburg with the troops, and went to the river to exchange
congratulations with the navy upon our joint victor y. At that time I
found that many of the citizens had been living und er ground.  The
ridges upon which Vicksburg is built, and those bac k to the Big Black,
are composed of a deep yellow clay of great tenacit y.  Where roads and
streets are cut through, perpendicular banks are le ft and stand as well
as if composed of stone.  The magazines of the enem y were made by
running passage-ways into this clay at places where  there were deep
cuts.  Many citizens secured places of safety for t heir families by
carving out rooms in these embankments.  A door-way  in these cases would
be cut in a high bank, starting from the level of t he road or street,
and after running in a few feet a room of the size required was carved
out of the clay, the dirt being removed by the door -way.  In some
instances I saw where two rooms were cut out, for a  single family, with



a door-way in the clay wall separating them.  Some of these were
carpeted and furnished with considerable elaboratio n.  In these the
occupants were fully secure from the shells of the navy, which were
dropped into the city night and dav without intermi ssion.

I returned to my old headquarters outside in the af ternoon, and did not
move into the town until the sixth.  On the afterno on of the fourth I
sent Captain Wm. M. Dunn of my staff to Cairo, the nearest point where
the telegraph could be reached, with a dispatch to the general-in-chief.
It was as follows:

"The enemy surrendered this morning.  The only term s allowed is their
parole as prisoners of war.  This I regard as a gre at advantage to us at
this moment.  It saves, probably, several days in t he capture, and
leaves troops and transports ready for immediate se rvice.  Sherman, with
a large force, moves immediately on Johnston, to dr ive him from the
State.  I will send troops to the relief of Banks, and return the 9th
army corps to Burnside."

This news, with the victory at Gettysburg won the s ame day, lifted a
great load of anxiety from the minds of the Preside nt, his Cabinet and
the loyal people all over the North.  The fate of t he Confederacy was
sealed when Vicksburg fell.  Much hard fighting was  to be done
afterwards and many precious lives were to be sacri ficed; but the MORALE
was with the supporters of the Union ever after.

I at the same time wrote to General Banks informing  him of the fall and
sending him a copy of the terms; also saying I woul d send him all the
troops he wanted to insure the capture of the only foothold the enemy
now had on the Mississippi River. General Banks had  a number of copies
of this letter printed, or at least a synopsis of i t, and very soon a
copy fell into the hands of General Gardner, who wa s then in command of
Port Hudson.  Gardner at once sent a letter to the commander of the
National forces saying that he had been informed of  the surrender of
Vicksburg and telling how the information reached h im.  He added that if
this was true, it was useless for him to hold out l onger.  General Banks
gave him assurances that Vicksburg had been surrend ered, and General
Gardner surrendered unconditionally on the 9th of J uly.  Port Hudson
with nearly 6,000 prisoners, 51 guns, 5,000 small-a rms and other stores
fell into the hands of the Union forces:  from that  day to the close of
the rebellion the Mississippi River, from its sourc e to its mouth,
remained in the control of the National troops.

Pemberton and his army were kept in Vicksburg until  the whole could be
paroled.  The paroles were in duplicate, by organiz ation (one copy for
each, Federals and Confederates), and signed by the  commanding officers
of the companies or regiments.  Duplicates were als o made for each
soldier and signed by each individually, one to be retained by the
soldier signing and one to be retained by us.  Seve ral hundred refused
to sign their paroles, preferring to be sent to the  North as prisoners
to being sent back to fight again.  Others again ke pt out of the way,
hoping to escape either alternative.

Pemberton appealed to me in person to compel these men to sign their
paroles, but I declined.  It also leaked out that m any of the men who
had signed their paroles, intended to desert and go  to their homes as
soon as they got out of our lines.  Pemberton heari ng this, again
appealed to me to assist him.  He wanted arms for a  battalion, to act as
guards in keeping his men together while being marc hed to a camp of



instruction, where he expected to keep them until e xchanged.  This
request was also declined.  It was precisely what I  expected and hoped
that they would do.  I told him, however, that I wo uld see that they
marched beyond our lines in good order.  By the ele venth, just one week
after the surrender, the paroles were completed and  the Confederate
garrison marched out.  Many deserted, and fewer of them were ever
returned to the ranks to fight again than would hav e been the case had
the surrender been unconditional and the prisoners sent to the James
River to be paroled.

As soon as our troops took possession of the city g uards were
established along the whole line of parapet, from t he river above to the
river below.  The prisoners were allowed to occupy their old camps
behind the intrenchments.  No restraint was put upo n them, except by
their own commanders.  They were rationed about as our own men, and from
our supplies.  The men of the two armies fraternize d as if they had been
fighting for the same cause.  When they passed out of the works they had
so long and so gallantly defended, between lines of  their late
antagonists, not a cheer went up, not a remark was made that would give
pain.  Really, I believe there was a feeling of sad ness just then in the
breasts of most of the Union soldiers at seeing the  dejection of their
late antagonists.

The day before the departure the following order wa s issued:

"Paroled prisoners will be sent out of here to-morr ow.  They will be
authorized to cross at the railroad bridge, and mov e from there to
Edward's Ferry, (*14) and on by way of Raymond. Ins truct the commands to
be orderly and quiet as these prisoners pass, to ma ke no offensive
remarks, and not to harbor any who fall out of rank s after they have
passed."

CHAPTER XXXIX.

RETROSPECT OF THE CAMPAIGN--SHERMAN'S MOVEMENTS--PROPOSED MOVEMENT UPON
MOBILE--A PAINFUL ACCIDENT--ORDERED TO REPORT AT CA IRO.

The capture of Vicksburg, with its garrison, ordnan ce and ordnance
stores, and the successful battles fought in reachi ng them, gave new
spirit to the loyal people of the North.  New hopes  for the final
success of the cause of the Union were inspired.  T he victory gained at
Gettysburg, upon the same day, added to their hopes .  Now the
Mississippi River was entirely in the possession of  the National troops;
for the fall of Vicksburg gave us Port Hudson at on ce.  The army of
northern Virginia was driven out of Pennsylvania an d forced back to
about the same ground it occupied in 1861.  The Arm y of the Tennessee
united with the Army of the Gulf, dividing the Conf ederate States
completely.

The first dispatch I received from the government a fter the fall of
Vicksburg was in these words:

"I fear your paroling the prisoners at Vicksburg, w ithout actual
delivery to a proper agent as required by the seven th article of the
cartel, may be construed into an absolute release, and that the men will
immediately be placed in the ranks of the enemy. Su ch has been the case
elsewhere.  If these prisoners have not been allowe d to depart, you will



detain them until further orders."

Halleck did not know that they had already been del ivered into the hands
of Major Watts, Confederate commissioner for the ex change of prisoners.

At Vicksburg 31,600 prisoners were surrendered, tog ether with 172 cannon
about 60,000 muskets and a large amount of ammuniti on.  The small-arms
of the enemy were far superior to the bulk of ours.   Up to this time our
troops at the West had been limited to the old Unit ed States flint-lock
muskets changed into percussion, or the Belgian mus ket imported early in
the war--almost as dangerous to the person firing i t as to the one aimed
at--and a few new and improved arms.  These were of  many different
calibers, a fact that caused much trouble in distri buting ammunition
during an engagement.  The enemy had generally new arms which had run
the blockade and were of uniform caliber.  After th e surrender I
authorized all colonels whose regiments were armed with inferior
muskets, to place them in the stack of captured arm s and replace them
with the latter.  A large number of arms turned in to the Ordnance
Department as captured, were thus arms that had rea lly been used by the
Union army in the capture of Vicksburg.

In this narrative I have not made the mention I sho uld like of officers,
dead and alive, whose services entitle them to spec ial mention.  Neither
have I made that mention of the navy which its serv ices deserve.
Suffice it to say, the close of the siege of Vicksb urg found us with an
army unsurpassed, in proportion to its numbers, tak en as a whole of
officers and men.  A military education was acquire d which no other
school could have given. Men who thought a company was quite enough for
them to command properly at the beginning, would ha ve made good
regimental or brigade commanders; most of the briga de commanders were
equal to the command of a division, and one, Ransom , would have been
equal to the command of a corps at least. Logan and  Crocker ended the
campaign fitted to command independent armies.

General F. P. Blair joined me at Milliken's Bend a full-fledged general,
without having served in a lower grade.  He command ed a division in the
campaign.  I had known Blair in Missouri, where I h ad voted against him
in 1858 when he ran for Congress.  I knew him as a frank, positive and
generous man, true to his friends even to a fault, but always a leader.
I dreaded his coming; I knew from experience that i t was more difficult
to command two generals desiring to be leaders than  it was to command
one army officered intelligently and with subordina tion.  It affords me
the greatest pleasure to record now my agreeable di sappointment in
respect to his character.  There was no man braver than he, nor was
there any who obeyed all orders of his superior in rank with more
unquestioning alacrity.  He was one man as a soldie r, another as a
politician.

The navy under Porter was all it could be, during t he entire campaign.
Without its assistance the campaign could not have been successfully
made with twice the number of men engaged.  It coul d not have been made
at all, in the way it was, with any number of men w ithout such
assistance.  The most perfect harmony reigned betwe en the two arms of
the service.  There never was a request made, that I am aware of, either
of the flag-officer or any of his subordinates, tha t was not promptly
complied with.

The campaign of Vicksburg was suggested and develop ed by circumstances.
The elections of 1862 had gone against the prosecut ion of the war.



Voluntary enlistments had nearly ceased and the dra ft had been resorted
to; this was resisted, and a defeat or backward mov ement would have made
its execution impossible.  A forward movement to a decisive victory was
necessary.  Accordingly I resolved to get below Vic ksburg, unite with
Banks against Port Hudson, make New Orleans a base and, with that base
and Grand Gulf as a starting point, move our combin ed forces against
Vicksburg.  Upon reaching Grand Gulf, after running  its batteries and
fighting a battle, I received a letter from Banks i nforming me that he
could not be at Port Hudson under ten days, and the n with only fifteen
thousand men.  The time was worth more than the rei nforcements; I
therefore determined to push into the interior of t he enemy's country.

With a large river behind us, held above and below by the enemy, rapid
movements were essential to success.  Jackson was c aptured the day after
a new commander had arrived, and only a few days be fore large
reinforcements were expected.  A rapid movement wes t was made; the
garrison of Vicksburg was met in two engagements an d badly defeated, and
driven back into its stronghold and there successfu lly besieged.  It
looks now as though Providence had directed the cou rse of the campaign
while the Army of the Tennessee executed the decree .

Upon the surrender of the garrison of Vicksburg the re were three things
that required immediate attention.  The first was t o send a force to
drive the enemy from our rear, and out of the State .  The second was to
send reinforcements to Banks near Port Hudson, if n ecessary, to complete
the triumph of opening the Mississippi from its sou rce to its mouth to
the free navigation of vessels bearing the Stars an d Stripes.  The third
was to inform the authorities at Washington and the  North of the good
news, to relieve their long suspense and strengthen  their confidence in
the ultimate success of the cause they had so much at heart.

Soon after negotiations were opened with General Pe mberton for the
surrender of the city, I notified Sherman, whose tr oops extended from
Haines' Bluff on the left to the crossing of the Vi cksburg and Jackson
road over the Big Black on the right, and directed him to hold his
command in readiness to advance and drive the enemy  from the State as
soon as Vicksburg surrendered.  Steele and Ord were  directed to be in
readiness to join Sherman in his move against Gener al Johnston, and
Sherman was advised of this also.  Sherman moved pr omptly, crossing the
Big Black at three different points with as many co lumns, all
concentrating at Bolton, twenty miles west of Jacks on.

Johnston heard of the surrender of Vicksburg almost  as soon as it
occurred, and immediately fell back on Jackson.  On  the 8th of July
Sherman was within ten miles of Jackson and on the 11th was close up to
the defences of the city and shelling the town.  Th e siege was kept up
until the morning of the 17th, when it was found th at the enemy had
evacuated during the night.  The weather was very h ot, the roads dusty
and the water bad. Johnston destroyed the roads as he passed and had so
much the start that pursuit was useless; but Sherma n sent one division,
Steele's, to Brandon, fourteen miles east of Jackso n.

The National loss in the second capture of Jackson was less than one
thousand men, killed, wounded and missing.  The Con federate loss was
probably less, except in captured.  More than this number fell into our
hands as prisoners.

Medicines and food were left for the Confederate wo unded and sick who
had to be left behind.  A large amount of rations w as issued to the



families that remained in Jackson.  Medicine and fo od were also sent to
Raymond for the destitute families as well as the s ick and wounded, as I
thought it only fair that we should return to these  people some of the
articles we had taken while marching through the co untry.  I wrote to
Sherman: "Impress upon the men the importance of go ing through the State
in an orderly manner, abstaining from taking anythi ng not absolutely
necessary for their subsistence while travelling. T hey should try to
create as favorable an impression as possible upon the people."
Provisions and forage, when called for by them, wer e issued to all the
people, from Bruinsburg to Jackson and back to Vick sburg, whose
resources had been taken for the supply of our army .  Very large
quantities of groceries and provisions were so issu ed.

Sherman was ordered back to Vicksburg, and his troo ps took much the same
position they had occupied before--from the Big Bla ck to Haines' Bluff.
Having cleaned up about Vicksburg and captured or r outed all regular
Confederate forces for more than a hundred miles in  all directions, I
felt that the troops that had done so much should b e allowed to do more
before the enemy could recover from the blow he had  received, and while
important points might be captured without bloodshe d.  I suggested to
the General-in-chief the idea of a campaign against  Mobile, starting
from Lake Pontchartrain.  Halleck preferred another  course.  The
possession of the trans-Mississippi by the Union fo rces seemed to
possess more importance in his mind than almost any  campaign east of the
Mississippi.  I am well aware that the President wa s very anxious to
have a foothold in Texas, to stop the clamor of som e of the foreign
governments which seemed to be seeking a pretext to  interfere in the
war, at least so far as to recognize belligerent ri ghts to the
Confederate States.  This, however, could have been  easily done without
wasting troops in western Louisiana and eastern Tex as, by sending a
garrison at once to Brownsville on the Rio Grande.

Halleck disapproved of my proposition to go against  Mobile, so that I
was obliged to settle down and see myself put again  on the defensive as
I had been a year before in west Tennessee.  It wou ld have been an easy
thing to capture Mobile at the time I proposed to g o there.  Having that
as a base of operations, troops could have been thr own into the interior
to operate against General Bragg's army.  This woul d necessarily have
compelled Bragg to detach in order to meet this fir e in his rear.  If he
had not done this the troops from Mobile could have  inflicted
inestimable damage upon much of the country from wh ich his army and
Lee's were yet receiving their supplies.  I was so much impressed with
this idea that I renewed my request later in July a nd again about the
1st of August, and proposed sending all the troops necessary, asking
only the assistance of the navy to protect the deba rkation of troops at
or near Mobile.  I also asked for a leave of absenc e to visit New
Orleans, particularly if my suggestion to move agai nst Mobile should be
approved. Both requests were refused.  So far as my  experience with
General Halleck went it was very much easier for hi m to refuse a favor
than to grant one.  But I did not regard this as a favor. It was simply
in line of duty, though out of my department.

The General-in-chief having decided against me, the  depletion of an
army, which had won a succession of great victories , commenced, as had
been the case the year before after the fall of Cor inth when the army
was sent where it would do the least good.  By orde rs, I sent to Banks a
force of 4,000 men; returned the 9th corps to Kentu cky and, when
transportation had been collected, started a divisi on of 5,000 men to
Schofield in Missouri where Price was raiding the S tate.  I also



detached a brigade under Ransom to Natchez, to garr ison that place
permanently.  This latter move was quite fortunate as to the time when
Ransom arrived there.  The enemy happened to have a  large number, about
5,000 head, of beef cattle there on the way from Te xas to feed the
Eastern armies, and also a large amount of munition s of war which had
probably come through Texas from the Rio Grande and  which were on the
way to Lee's and other armies in the East.

The troops that were left with me around Vicksburg were very busily and
unpleasantly employed in making expeditions against  guerilla bands and
small detachments of cavalry which infested the int erior, and in
destroying mills, bridges and rolling stock on the railroads.  The
guerillas and cavalry were not there to fight but t o annoy, and
therefore disappeared on the first approach of our troops.

The country back of Vicksburg was filled with deser ters from Pemberton's
army and, it was reported, many from Johnston's als o.  The men
determined not to fight again while the war lasted.   Those who lived
beyond the reach of the Confederate army wanted to get to their homes.
Those who did not, wanted to get North where they c ould work for their
support till the war was over.  Besides all this th ere was quite a peace
feeling, for the time being, among the citizens of that part of
Mississippi, but this feeling soon subsided.  It is  not probable that
Pemberton got off with over 4,000 of his army to th e camp where he
proposed taking them, and these were in a demoraliz ed condition.

On the 7th of August I further depleted my army by sending the 13th
corps, General Ord commanding, to Banks.  Besides t his I received orders
to co-operate with the latter general in movements west of the
Mississippi.  Having received this order I went to New Orleans to confer
with Banks about the proposed movement.  All these movements came to
naught.

During this visit I reviewed Banks' army a short di stance above
Carrollton.  The horse I rode was vicious and but l ittle used, and on my
return to New Orleans ran away and, shying at a loc omotive in the
street, fell, probably on me.  I was rendered insen sible, and when I
regained consciousness I found myself in a hotel ne ar by with several
doctors attending me.  My leg was swollen from the knee to the thigh,
and the swelling, almost to the point of bursting, extended along the
body up to the arm-pit.  The pain was almost beyond  endurance.  I lay at
the hotel something over a week without being able to turn myself in
bed.  I had a steamer stop at the nearest point pos sible, and was
carried to it on a litter.  I was then taken to Vic ksburg, where I
remained unable to move for some time afterwards.

While I was absent General Sherman declined to assu me command because,
he said, it would confuse the records; but he let a ll the orders be made
in my name, and was glad to render any assistance h e could.  No orders
were issued by my staff, certainly no important ord ers, except upon
consultation with and approval of Sherman.

On the 13th of September, while I was still in New Orleans, Halleck
telegraphed to me to send all available forces to M emphis and thence to
Tuscumbia, to co-operate with Rosecrans for the rel ief of Chattanooga.
On the 15th he telegraphed again for all available forces to go to
Rosecrans.  This was received on the 27th.  I was s till confined to my
bed, unable to rise from it without assistance; but  I at once ordered
Sherman to send one division to Memphis as fast as transports could be



provided.  The division of McPherson's corps, which  had got off and was
on the way to join Steele in Arkansas, was recalled  and sent, likewise,
to report to Hurlbut at Memphis.  Hurlbut was direc ted to forward these
two divisions with two others from his own corps at  once, and also to
send any other troops that might be returning there .  Halleck suggested
that some good man, like Sherman or McPherson, shou ld be sent to Memphis
to take charge of the troops going east. On this I sent Sherman, as
being, I thought, the most suitable person for an i ndependent command,
and besides he was entitled to it if it had to be g iven to any one.  He
was directed to take with him another division of h is corps.  This left
one back, but having one of McPherson's divisions h e had still the
equivalent.

Before the receipt by me of these orders the battle  of Chickamauga had
been fought and Rosecrans forced back into Chattano oga. The
administration as well as the General-in-chief was nearly frantic at the
situation of affairs there.  Mr. Charles A. Dana, a n officer of the War
Department, was sent to Rosecrans' headquarters.  I  do not know what his
instructions were, but he was still in Chattanooga when I arrived there
at a later period.

It seems that Halleck suggested that I should go to  Nashville as soon as
able to move and take general direction of the troo ps moving from the
west. I received the following dispatch dated Octob er 3d:  "It is the
wish of the Secretary of War that as soon as Genera l Grant is able he
will come to Cairo and report by telegraph."  I was  still very lame, but
started without delay.  Arriving at Columbus on the  16th I reported by
telegraph:  "Your dispatch from Cairo of the 3d dir ecting me to report
from Cairo was received at 11.30 on the 10th.  Left  the same day with
staff and headquarters and am here en route for Cai ro."
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CHAPTER XL.

FIRST MEETING WITH SECRETARY STANTON--GENERAL ROSECRANS--COMMANDING
MILITARY DIVISION OF MISSISSIPPI--ANDREW JOHNSON'S ADDRESS--ARRIVAL AT
CHATTANOOGA.

The reply (to my telegram of October 16, 1863, from  Cairo, announcing my
arrival at that point) came on the morning of the 1 7th, directing me to



proceed immediately to the Galt House, Louisville, where I would meet an
officer of the War Department with my instructions.   I left Cairo within
an hour or two after the receipt of this dispatch, going by rail via
Indianapolis. Just as the train I was on was starti ng out of the depot
at Indianapolis a messenger came running up to stop  it, saying the
Secretary of War was coming into the station and wa nted to see me.

I had never met Mr. Stanton up to that time, though  we had held frequent
conversations over the wires the year before, when I was in Tennessee.
Occasionally at night he would order the wires betw een the War
Department and my headquarters to be connected, and  we would hold a
conversation for an hour or two.  On this occasion the Secretary was
accompanied by Governor Brough of Ohio, whom I had never met, though he
and my father had been old acquaintances.  Mr. Stan ton dismissed the
special train that had brought him to Indianapolis,  and accompanied me
to Louisville.

Up to this time no hint had been given me of what w as wanted after I
left Vicksburg, except the suggestion in one of Hal leck's dispatches
that I had better go to Nashville and superintend t he operation of
troops sent to relieve Rosecrans. Soon after we sta rted the Secretary
handed me two orders, saying that I might take my c hoice of them.  The
two were identical in all but one particular.  Both  created the
"Military Division of Mississippi," (giving me the command) composed of
the Departments of the Ohio, the Cumberland, and th e Tennessee, and all
the territory from the Alleghanies to the Mississip pi River north of
Banks's command in the south-west.  One order left the department
commanders as they were, while the other relieved R osecrans and assigned
Thomas to his place.  I accepted the latter.  We re ached Louisville
after night and, if I remember rightly, in a cold, drizzling rain.  The
Secretary of War told me afterwards that he caught a cold on that
occasion from which he never expected to recover.  He never did.

A day was spent in Louisville, the Secretary giving  me the military news
at the capital and talking about the disappointment  at the results of
some of the campaigns.  By the evening of the day a fter our arrival all
matters of discussion seemed exhausted, and I left the hotel to spend
the evening away, both Mrs. Grant (who was with me)  and myself having
relatives living in Louisville.  In the course of t he evening Mr.
Stanton received a dispatch from Mr. C. A. Dana, th en in Chattanooga,
informing him that unless prevented Rosecrans would  retreat, and
advising peremptory orders against his doing so.

As stated before, after the fall of Vicksburg I urg ed strongly upon the
government the propriety of a movement against Mobi le.  General
Rosecrans had been at Murfreesboro', Tennessee, wit h a large and
well-equipped army from early in the year 1863, wit h Bragg confronting
him with a force quite equal to his own at first, c onsidering it was on
the defensive.  But after the investment of Vicksbu rg Bragg's army was
largely depleted to strengthen Johnston, in Mississ ippi, who was being
reinforced to raise the siege.  I frequently wrote General Halleck
suggesting that Rosecrans should move against Bragg .  By so doing he
would either detain the latter's troops where they were or lay
Chattanooga open to capture.  General Halleck stron gly approved the
suggestion, and finally wrote me that he had repeat edly ordered
Rosecrans to advance, but that the latter had const antly failed to
comply with the order, and at last, after having he ld a council of war,
had replied in effect that it was a military maxim "not to fight two
decisive battles at the same time."  If true, the m axim was not



applicable in this case.  It would be bad to be def eated in two decisive
battles fought the same day, but it would not be ba d to win them.  I,
however, was fighting no battle, and the siege of V icksburg had drawn
from Rosecrans' front so many of the enemy that his  chances of victory
were much greater than they would be if he waited u ntil the siege was
over, when these troops could be returned.  Rosecra ns was ordered to
move against the army that was detaching troops to raise the siege.
Finally he did move, on the 24th of June, but ten d ays afterwards
Vicksburg surrendered, and the troops sent from Bra gg were free to
return.

It was at this time that I recommended to the gener al-in-chief the
movement against Mobile.  I knew the peril the Army  of the Cumberland
was in, being depleted continually, not only by ord inary casualties, but
also by having to detach troops to hold its constan tly extending line
over which to draw supplies, while the enemy in fro nt was as constantly
being strengthened.  Mobile was important to the en emy, and in the
absence of a threatening force was guarded by littl e else than
artillery.  If threatened by land and from the wate r at the same time
the prize would fall easily, or troops would have t o be sent to its
defence.  Those troops would necessarily come from Bragg.  My judgment
was overruled, and the troops under my command were  dissipated over
other parts of the country where it was thought the y could render the
most service.

Soon it was discovered in Washington that Rosecrans  was in trouble and
required assistance.  The emergency was now too imm ediate to allow us to
give this assistance by making an attack in rear of  Bragg upon Mobile.
It was therefore necessary to reinforce directly, a nd troops were sent
from every available point.

Rosecrans had very skilfully manoeuvred Bragg south  of the Tennessee
River, and through and beyond Chattanooga. If he ha d stopped and
intrenched, and made himself strong there, all woul d have been right and
the mistake of not moving earlier partially compens ated.  But he pushed
on, with his forces very much scattered, until Brag g's troops from
Mississippi began to join him.  Then Bragg took the  initiative.
Rosecrans had to fall back in turn, and was able to  get his army
together at Chickamauga, some miles south-east of C hattanooga, before
the main battle was brought on.  The battle was fou ght on the 19th and
20th of September, and Rosecrans was badly defeated , with a heavy loss
in artillery and some sixteen thousand men killed, wounded and captured.
The corps under Major-General George H. Thomas stoo d its ground, while
Rosecrans, with Crittenden and McCook, returned to Chattanooga. Thomas
returned also, but later, and with his troops in go od order.  Bragg
followed and took possession of Missionary Ridge, o verlooking
Chattanooga. He also occupied Lookout Mountain, wes t of the town, which
Rosecrans had abandoned, and with it his control of  the river and the
river road as far back as Bridgeport.  The National  troops were now
strongly intrenched in Chattanooga Valley, with the  Tennessee River
behind them and the enemy occupying commanding heig hts to the east and
west, with a strong line across the valley from mou ntain to mountain,
and with Chattanooga Creek, for a large part of the  way, in front of
their line.

On the 29th Halleck telegraphed me the above result s, and directed all
the forces that could be spared from my department to be sent to
Rosecrans.  Long before this dispatch was received Sherman was on his
way, and McPherson was moving east with most of the  garrison of



Vicksburg.

A retreat at that time would have been a terrible d isaster.  It would
not only have been the loss of a most important str ategic position to
us, but it would have been attended with the loss o f all the artillery
still left with the Army of the Cumberland and the annihilation of that
army itself, either by capture or demoralization.

All supplies for Rosecrans had to be brought from N ashville. The
railroad between this base and the army was in poss ession of the
government up to Bridgeport, the point at which the  road crosses to the
south side of the Tennessee River; but Bragg, holdi ng Lookout and
Raccoon mountains west of Chattanooga, commanded th e railroad, the river
and the shortest and best wagon-roads, both south a nd north of the
Tennessee, between Chattanooga and Bridgeport.  The  distance between
these two places is but twenty-six miles by rail, b ut owing to the
position of Bragg, all supplies for Rosecrans had t o be hauled by a
circuitous route north of the river and over a moun tainous country,
increasing the distance to over sixty miles.

This country afforded but little food for his anima ls, nearly ten
thousand of which had already starved, and not enou gh were left to draw
a single piece of artillery or even the ambulances to convey the sick.
The men had been on half rations of hard bread for a considerable time,
with but few other supplies except beef driven from  Nashville across the
country.  The region along the road became so exhau sted of food for the
cattle that by the time they reached Chattanooga th ey were much in the
condition of the few animals left alive there--"on the lift." Indeed,
the beef was so poor that the soldiers were in the habit of saying, with
a faint facetiousness, that they were living on "ha lf rations of hard
bread and BEEF DRIED ON THE HOOF."

Nothing could be transported but food, and the troo ps were without
sufficient shoes or other clothing suitable for the  advancing season.
What they had was well worn.  The fuel within the F ederal lines was
exhausted, even to the stumps of trees. There were no teams to draw it
from the opposite bank, where it was abundant.  The  only way of
supplying fuel, for some time before my arrival, ha d been to cut trees
on the north bank of the river at a considerable di stance up the stream,
form rafts of it and float it down with the current , effecting a landing
on the south side within our lines by the use of pa ddles or poles. It
would then be carried on the shoulders of the men t o their camps.

If a retreat had occurred at this time it is not pr obable that any of
the army would have reached the railroad as an orga nized body, if
followed by the enemy.

On the receipt of Mr. Dana's dispatch Mr. Stanton s ent for me. Finding
that I was out he became nervous and excited, inqui ring of every person
he met, including guests of the house, whether they  knew where I was,
and bidding them find me and send me to him at once .  About eleven
o'clock I returned to the hotel, and on my way, whe n near the house,
every person met was a messenger from the Secretary , apparently
partaking of his impatience to see me.  I hastened to the room of the
Secretary and found him pacing the floor rapidly in  his dressing-gown.
Saying that the retreat must be prevented, he showe d me the dispatch.  I
immediately wrote an order assuming command of the Military Division of
the Mississippi, and telegraphed it to General Rose crans.  I then
telegraphed to him the order from Washington assign ing Thomas to the



command of the Army of the Cumberland; and to Thoma s that he must hold
Chattanooga at all hazards, informing him at the sa me time that I would
be at the front as soon as possible.  A prompt repl y was received from
Thomas, saying, "We will hold the town till we star ve."  I appreciated
the force of this dispatch later when I witnessed t he condition of
affairs which prompted it.  It looked, indeed, as i f but two courses
were open:  one to starve, the other to surrender o r be captured.

On the morning of the 20th of October I started, wi th my staff, and
proceeded as far as Nashville.  At that time it was  not prudent to
travel beyond that point by night, so I remained in  Nashville until the
next morning.  Here I met for the first time Andrew  Johnson, Military
Governor of Tennessee.  He delivered a speech of we lcome.  His composure
showed that it was by no means his maiden effort.  It was long, and I
was in torture while he was delivering it, fearing something would be
expected from me in response.  I was relieved, howe ver, the people
assembled having apparently heard enough.  At all e vents they commenced
a general hand-shaking, which, although trying wher e there is so much of
it, was a great relief to me in this emergency.

From Nashville I telegraphed to Burnside, who was t hen at Knoxville,
that important points in his department ought to be  fortified, so that
they could be held with the least number of men; to  Admiral Porter at
Cairo, that Sherman's advance had passed Eastport, Mississippi, that
rations were probably on their way from St. Louis b y boat for supplying
his army, and requesting him to send a gunboat to c onvoy them; and to
Thomas, suggesting that large parties should be put  at work on the
wagon-road then in use back to Bridgeport.

On the morning of the 21st we took the train for th e front, reaching
Stevenson Alabama, after dark.  Rosecrans was there  on his way north.
He came into my car and we held a brief interview, in which he described
very clearly the situation at Chattanooga, and made  some excellent
suggestions as to what should be done.  My only won der was that he had
not carried them out.  We then proceeded to Bridgep ort, where we stopped
for the night.  From here we took horses and made o ur way by Jasper and
over Waldron's Ridge to Chattanooga. There had been  much rain, and the
roads were almost impassable from mud, knee-deep in  places, and from
wash-outs on the mountain sides.  I had been on cru tches since the time
of my fall in New Orleans, and had to be carried ov er places where it
was not safe to cross on horseback.  The roads were  strewn with the
debris of broken wagons and the carcasses of thousa nds of starved mules
and horses.  At Jasper, some ten or twelve miles fr om Bridgeport, there
was a halt.  General O. O. Howard had his headquart ers there.  From this
point I telegraphed Burnside to make every effort t o secure five hundred
rounds of ammunition for his artillery and small-ar ms.  We stopped for
the night at a little hamlet some ten or twelve mil es farther on.  The
next day we reached Chattanooga a little before dar k.  I went directly
to General Thomas's headquarters, and remaining the re a few days, until
I could establish my own.

During the evening most of the general officers cal led in to pay their
respects and to talk about the condition of affairs .  They pointed out
on the map the line, marked with a red or blue penc il, which Rosecrans
had contemplated falling back upon.  If any of them  had approved the
move they did not say so to me.  I found General W.  F. Smith occupying
the position of chief engineer of the Army of the C umberland.  I had
known Smith as a cadet at West Point, but had no re collection of having
met him after my graduation, in 1843, up to this ti me.  He explained the



situation of the two armies and the topography of t he country so plainly
that I could see it without an inspection.  I found  that he had
established a saw-mill on the banks of the river, b y utilizing an old
engine found in the neighborhood; and, by rafting l ogs from the north
side of the river above, had got out the lumber and  completed pontoons
and roadway plank for a second bridge, one flying b ridge being there
already.  He was also rapidly getting out the mater ials and constructing
the boats for a third bridge.  In addition to this he had far under way
a steamer for plying between Chattanooga and Bridge port whenever we
might get possession of the river.  This boat consi sted of a scow, made
of the plank sawed out at the mill, housed in, and a stern wheel
attached which was propelled by a second engine tak en from some shop or
factory.

I telegraphed to Washington this night, notifying G eneral Halleck of my
arrival, and asking to have General Sherman assigne d to the command of
the Army of the Tennessee, headquarters in the fiel d.  The request was
at once complied with.

CHAPTER XLI.

ASSUMING THE COMMAND AT CHATTANOOGA--OPENING A LINE OF SUPPLIES--BATTLE
OF WAUHATCHIE--ON THE PICKET LINE.

The next day, the 24th, I started out to make a per sonal inspection,
taking Thomas and Smith with me, besides most of th e members of my
personal staff.  We crossed to the north side of th e river, and, moving
to the north of detached spurs of hills, reached th e Tennessee at
Brown's Ferry, some three miles below Lookout Mount ain, unobserved by
the enemy.  Here we left our horses back from the r iver and approached
the water on foot. There was a picket station of th e enemy on the
opposite side, of about twenty men, in full view, a nd we were within
easy range. They did not fire upon us nor seem to b e disturbed by our
presence.  They must have seen that we were all com missioned officers.
But, I suppose, they looked upon the garrison of Ch attanooga as
prisoners of war, feeding or starving themselves, a nd thought it would
be inhuman to kill any of them except in self-defen ce.

That night I issued orders for opening the route to  Bridgeport--a
cracker line, as the soldiers appropriately termed it.  They had been so
long on short rations that my first thought was the  establishment of a
line over which food might reach them.

Chattanooga is on the south bank of the Tennessee, where that river runs
nearly due west.  It is at the northern end of a va lley five or six
miles in width, through which Chattanooga Creek run s.  To the east of
the valley is Missionary Ridge, rising from five to  eight hundred feet
above the creek and terminating somewhat abruptly a  half mile or more
before reaching the Tennessee.  On the west of the valley is Lookout
Mountain, twenty-two hundred feet above-tide water.   Just below the town
the Tennessee makes a turn to the south and runs to  the base of Lookout
Mountain, leaving no level ground between the mount ain and river.  The
Memphis and Charleston Railroad passes this point, where the mountain
stands nearly perpendicular. East of Missionary Rid ge flows the South
Chickamauga River; west of Lookout Mountain is Look out Creek; and west
of that, Raccoon Mountains.  Lookout Mountain, at i ts northern end,
rises almost perpendicularly for some distance, the n breaks off in a



gentle slope of cultivated fields to near the summi t, where it ends in a
palisade thirty or more feet in height.  On the gen tly sloping ground,
between the upper and lower palisades, there is a s ingle farmhouse,
which is reached by a wagon-road from the valley ea st.

The intrenched line of the enemy commenced on the n orth end of
Missionary Ridge and extended along the crest for s ome distance south,
thence across Chattanooga valley to Lookout Mountai n. Lookout Mountain
was also fortified and held by the enemy, who also kept troops in
Lookout valley west, and on Raccoon Mountain, with pickets extending
down the river so as to command the road on the nor th bank and render it
useless to us.  In addition to this there was an in trenched line in
Chattanooga valley extending from the river east of  the town to Lookout
Mountain, to make the investment complete.  Besides  the fortifications
on Mission Ridge, there was a line at the base of t he hill, with
occasional spurs of rifle-pits half-way up the fron t.  The enemy's
pickets extended out into the valley towards the to wn, so far that the
pickets of the two armies could converse.  At one p oint they were
separated only by the narrow creek which gives its name to the valley
and town, and from which both sides drew water.  Th e Union lines were
shorter than those of the enemy.

Thus the enemy, with a vastly superior force, was s trongly fortified to
the east, south, and west, and commanded the river below.  Practically,
the Army of the Cumberland was besieged. The enemy had stopped with his
cavalry north of the river the passing of a train l oaded with ammunition
and medical supplies.  The Union army was short of both, not having
ammunition enough for a day's fighting.

General Halleck had, long before my coming into thi s new field, ordered
parts of the 11th and 12th corps, commanded respect ively by Generals
Howard and Slocum, Hooker in command of the whole, from the Army of the
Potomac to reinforce Rosecrans.  It would have been  folly to send them
to Chattanooga to help eat up the few rations left there.  They were
consequently left on the railroad, where supplies c ould be brought to
them.  Before my arrival, Thomas ordered their conc entration at
Bridgeport.

General W. F. Smith had been so instrumental in pre paring for the move
which I was now about to make, and so clear in his judgment about the
manner of making it, that I deemed it but just to h im that he should
have command of the troops detailed to execute the design, although he
was then acting as a staff officer and was not in c ommand of troops.

On the 24th of October, after my return to Chattano oga, the following
details were made:  General Hooker, who was now at Bridgeport, was
ordered to cross to the south side of the Tennessee  and march up by
Whitesides and Wauhatchie to Brown's Ferry.  Genera l Palmer, with a
division of the 14th corps, Army of the Cumberland,  was ordered to move
down the river on the north side, by a back road, u ntil opposite
Whitesides, then cross and hold the road in Hooker' s rear after he had
passed. Four thousand men were at the same time det ailed to act under
General Smith directly from Chattanooga. Eighteen h undred of them, under
General Hazen, were to take sixty pontoon boats, an d under cover of
night float by the pickets of the enemy at the nort h base of Lookout,
down to Brown's Ferry, then land on the south side and capture or drive
away the pickets at that point.  Smith was to march  with the remainder
of the detail, also under cover of night, by the no rth bank of the river
to Brown's Ferry, taking with him all the material for laying the bridge



as soon as the crossing was secured.

On the 26th, Hooker crossed the river at Bridgeport  and commenced his
eastward march.  At three o'clock on the morning of  the 27th, Hazen
moved into the stream with his sixty pontoons and e ighteen hundred brave
and well-equipped men.  Smith started enough in adv ance to be near the
river when Hazen should arrive.  There are a number  of detached spurs of
hills north of the river at Chattanooga, back of wh ich is a good road
parallel to the stream, sheltered from the view fro m the top of Lookout.
It was over this road Smith marched.  At five o'clo ck Hazen landed at
Brown's Ferry, surprised the picket guard, and capt ured most of it.  By
seven o'clock the whole of Smith's force was ferrie d over and in
possession of a height commanding the ferry.  This was speedily
fortified, while a detail was laying the pontoon br idge.  By ten o'clock
the bridge was laid, and our extreme right, now in Lookout valley, was
fortified and connected with the rest of the army.  The two bridges over
the Tennessee River--a flying one at Chattanooga an d the new one at
Brown's Ferry--with the road north of the river, co vered from both the
fire and the view of the enemy, made the connection  complete.  Hooker
found but slight obstacles in his way, and on the a fternoon of the 28th
emerged into Lookout valley at Wauhatchie.  Howard marched on to Brown's
Ferry, while Geary, who commanded a division in the  12th corps, stopped
three miles south.  The pickets of the enemy on the  river below were now
cut off, and soon came in and surrendered.

The river was now opened to us from Lookout valley to Bridgeport.
Between Brown's Ferry and Kelly's Ferry the Tenness ee runs through a
narrow gorge in the mountains, which contracts the stream so much as to
increase the current beyond the capacity of an ordi nary steamer to stem
it.  To get up these rapids, steamers must be corde lled; that is, pulled
up by ropes from the shore.  But there is no diffic ulty in navigating
the stream from Bridgeport to Kelly's Ferry.  The l atter point is only
eight miles from Chattanooga and connected with it by a good wagon-road,
which runs through a low pass in the Raccoon Mounta ins on the south side
of the river to Brown's Ferry, thence on the north side to the river
opposite Chattanooga. There were several steamers a t Bridgeport, and
abundance of forage, clothing and provisions.

On the way to Chattanooga I had telegraphed back to  Nashville for a good
supply of vegetables and small rations, which the t roops had been so
long deprived of.  Hooker had brought with him from  the east a full
supply of land transportation.  His animals had not  been subjected to
hard work on bad roads without forage, but were in good condition.  In
five days from my arrival in Chattanooga the way wa s open to Bridgeport
and, with the aid of steamers and Hooker's teams, i n a week the troops
were receiving full rations.  It is hard for any on e not an eye-witness
to realize the relief this brought.  The men were s oon reclothed and
also well fed, an abundance of ammunition was broug ht up, and a
cheerfulness prevailed not before enjoyed in many w eeks.  Neither
officers nor men looked upon themselves any longer as doomed.  The weak
and languid appearance of the troops, so visible be fore, disappeared at
once.  I do not know what the effect was on the oth er side, but assume
it must have been correspondingly depressing.  Mr. Davis had visited
Bragg but a short time before, and must have percei ved our condition to
be about as Bragg described it in his subsequent re port.  "These
dispositions," he said, "faithfully sustained, insu red the enemy's
speedy evacuation of Chattanooga for want of food a nd forage.  Possessed
of the shortest route to his depot, and the one by which reinforcements
must reach him, we held him at our mercy, and his d estruction was only a



question of time."  But the dispositions were not " faithfully
sustained," and I doubt not but thousands of men en gaged in trying to
"sustain" them now rejoice that they were not.  The re was no time during
the rebellion when I did not think, and often say, that the South was
more to be benefited by its defeat than the North.  The latter had the
people, the institutions, and the territory to make  a great and
prosperous nation.  The former was burdened with an  institution
abhorrent to all civilized people not brought up un der it, and one which
degraded labor, kept it in ignorance, and enervated  the governing class.
With the outside world at war with this institution , they could not have
extended their territory.  The labor of the country  was not skilled, nor
allowed to become so.  The whites could not toil wi thout becoming
degraded, and those who did were denominated "poor white trash."  The
system of labor would have soon exhausted the soil and left the people
poor.  The non-slaveholders would have left the cou ntry, and the small
slaveholder must have sold out to his more fortunat e neighbor.  Soon the
slaves would have outnumbered the masters, and, not  being in sympathy
with them, would have risen in their might and exte rminated them.  The
war was expensive to the South as well as to the No rth, both in blood
and treasure, but it was worth all it cost.

The enemy was surprised by the movements which secu red to us a line of
supplies.  He appreciated its importance, and haste ned to try to recover
the line from us.  His strength on Lookout Mountain  was not equal to
Hooker's command in the valley below.  From Mission ary Ridge he had to
march twice the distance we had from Chattanooga, i n order to reach
Lookout Valley; but on the night of the 28th and 29 th an attack was made
on Geary at Wauhatchie by Longstreet's corps.  When  the battle
commenced, Hooker ordered Howard up from Brown's Fe rry.  He had three
miles to march to reach Geary.  On his way he was f ired upon by rebel
troops from a foot-hill to the left of the road and  from which the road
was commanded.  Howard turned to the left, charged up the hill and
captured it before the enemy had time to intrench, taking many
prisoners.  Leaving sufficient men to hold this hei ght, he pushed on to
reinforce Geary.  Before he got up, Geary had been engaged for about
three hours against a vastly superior force.  The n ight was so dark that
the men could not distinguish one from another exce pt by the light of
the flashes of their muskets.  In the darkness and uproar Hooker's
teamsters became frightened and deserted their team s.  The mules also
became frightened, and breaking loose from their fa stenings stampeded
directly towards the enemy.  The latter, no doubt, took this for a
charge, and stampeded in turn.  By four o'clock in the morning the
battle had entirely ceased, and our "cracker line" was never afterward
disturbed.

In securing possession of Lookout Valley, Smith los t one man killed and
four or five wounded.  The enemy lost most of his p ickets at the ferry,
captured.  In the night engagement of the 28th-9th Hooker lost 416
killed and wounded.  I never knew the loss of the e nemy, but our troops
buried over one hundred and fifty of his dead and c aptured more than a
hundred.

After we had secured the opening of a line over whi ch to bring our
supplies to the army, I made a personal inspection to see the situation
of the pickets of the two armies.  As I have stated , Chattanooga Creek
comes down the centre of the valley to within a mil e or such a matter of
the town of Chattanooga, then bears off westerly, t hen north-westerly,
and enters the Tennessee River at the foot of Looko ut Mountain.  This
creek, from its mouth up to where it bears off west , lay between the two



lines of pickets, and the guards of both armies dre w their water from
the same stream.  As I would be under short-range f ire and in an open
country, I took nobody with me, except, I believe, a bugler, who stayed
some distance to the rear.  I rode from our right a round to our left.
When I came to the camp of the picket guard of our side, I heard the
call, "Turn out the guard for the commanding genera l."  I replied,
"Never mind the guard," and they were dismissed and  went back to their
tents. Just back of these, and about equally distan t from the creek,
were the guards of the Confederate pickets.  The se ntinel on their post
called out in like manner, "Turn out the guard for the commanding
general," and, I believe, added, "General Grant."  Their line in a
moment front-faced to the north, facing me, and gav e a salute, which I
returned.

The most friendly relations seemed to exist between  the pickets of the
two armies.  At one place there was a tree which ha d fallen across the
stream, and which was used by the soldiers of both armies in drawing
water for their camps.  General Longstreet's corps was stationed there
at the time, and wore blue of a little different sh ade from our uniform.
Seeing a soldier in blue on this log, I rode up to him, commenced
conversing with him, and asked whose corps he belon ged to.  He was very
polite, and, touching his hat to me, said he belong ed to General
Longstreet's corps.  I asked him a few questions--b ut not with a view of
gaining any particular information--all of which he  answered, and I rode
off.

CHAPTER XLII.

CONDITION OF THE ARMY--REBUILDING THE RAILROAD--GEN ERAL BURNSIDE'S
SITUATION--ORDERS FOR BATTLE--PLANS FOR THE ATTACK- -HOOKER'S POSITION
--SHERMAN'S MOVEMENTS.

Having got the Army of the Cumberland in a comforta ble position, I now
began to look after the remainder of my new command . Burnside was in
about as desperate a condition as the Army of the C umberland had been,
only he was not yet besieged.  He was a hundred mil es from the nearest
possible base, Big South Fork of the Cumberland Riv er, and much farther
from any railroad we had possession of.  The roads back were over
mountains, and all supplies along the line had long  since been
exhausted.  His animals, too, had been starved, and  their carcasses
lined the road from Cumberland Gap, and far back to wards Lexington, Ky.
East Tennessee still furnished supplies of beef, br ead and forage, but
it did not supply ammunition, clothing, medical sup plies, or small
rations, such as coffee, sugar, salt and rice.

Sherman had started from Memphis for Corinth on the  11th of October.
His instructions required him to repair the road in  his rear in order to
bring up supplies.  The distance was about three hu ndred and thirty
miles through a hostile country.  His entire comman d could not have
maintained the road if it had been completed.  The bridges had all been
destroyed by the enemy, and much other damage done.   A hostile community
lived along the road; guerilla bands infested the c ountry, and more or
less of the cavalry of the enemy was still in the W est.  Often Sherman's
work was destroyed as soon as completed, and he onl y a short distance
away.

The Memphis and Charleston Railroad strikes the Ten nessee River at



Eastport, Mississippi.  Knowing the difficulty Sher man would have to
supply himself from Memphis, I had previously order ed supplies sent from
St. Louis on small steamers, to be convoyed by the navy, to meet him at
Eastport.  These he got.  I now ordered him to disc ontinue his work of
repairing roads and to move on with his whole force  to Stevenson,
Alabama, without delay.  This order was borne to Sh erman by a messenger,
who paddled down the Tennessee in a canoe and float ed over Muscle
Shoals; it was delivered at Iuka on the 27th.  In t his Sherman was
notified that the rebels were moving a force toward s Cleveland, East
Tennessee, and might be going to Nashville, in whic h event his troops
were in the best position to beat them there.  Sher man, with his
characteristic promptness, abandoned the work he wa s engaged upon and
pushed on at once.  On the 1st of November he cross ed the Tennessee at
Eastport, and that day was in Florence, Alabama, wi th the head of
column, while his troops were still crossing at Eas tport, with Blair
bringing up the rear.

Sherman's force made an additional army, with caval ry, artillery, and
trains, all to be supplied by the single track road  from Nashville.  All
indications pointed also to the probable necessity of supplying
Burnside's command in East Tennessee, twenty-five t housand more, by the
same route.  A single track could not do this.  I g ave, therefore, an
order to Sherman to halt General G. M. Dodge's comm and, of about eight
thousand men, at Athens, and subsequently directed the latter to arrange
his troops along the railroad from Decatur north to wards Nashville, and
to rebuild that road.  The road from Nashville to D ecatur passes over a
broken country, cut up with innumerable streams, ma ny of them of
considerable width, and with valleys far below the road-bed.  All the
bridges over these had been destroyed, and the rail s taken up and
twisted by the enemy.  All the cars and locomotives  not carried off had
been destroyed as effectually as they knew how to d estroy them.  All
bridges and culverts had been destroyed between Nas hville and Decatur,
and thence to Stevenson, where the Memphis and Char leston and the
Nashville and Chattanooga roads unite.  The rebuild ing of this road
would give us two roads as far as Stevenson over wh ich to supply the
army.  From Bridgeport, a short distance farther ea st, the river
supplements the road.

General Dodge, besides being a most capable soldier , was an experienced
railroad builder.  He had no tools to work with exc ept those of the
pioneers--axes, picks, and spades.  With these he w as able to intrench
his men and protect them against surprises by small  parties of the
enemy.  As he had no base of supplies until the roa d could be completed
back to Nashville, the first matter to consider aft er protecting his men
was the getting in of food and forage from the surr ounding country.  He
had his men and teams bring in all the grain they c ould find, or all
they needed, and all the cattle for beef, and such other food as could
be found.  Millers were detailed from the ranks to run the mills along
the line of the army.  When these were not near eno ugh to the troops for
protection they were taken down and moved up to the  line of the road.
Blacksmith shops, with all the iron and steel found  in them, were moved
up in like manner.  Blacksmiths were detailed and s et to work making the
tools necessary in railroad and bridge building.  A xemen were put to
work getting out timber for bridges and cutting fue l for locomotives
when the road should be completed.  Car-builders we re set to work
repairing the locomotives and cars.  Thus every bra nch of railroad
building, making tools to work with, and supplying the workmen with
food, was all going on at once, and without the aid  of a mechanic or
laborer except what the command itself furnished.  But rails and cars



the men could not make without material, and there was not enough
rolling stock to keep the road we already had worke d to its full
capacity.  There were no rails except those in use.   To supply these
deficiencies I ordered eight of the ten engines Gen eral McPherson had at
Vicksburg to be sent to Nashville, and all the cars  he had except ten.
I also ordered the troops in West Tennessee to poin ts on the river and
on the Memphis and Charleston road, and ordered the  cars, locomotives
and rails from all the railroads except the Memphis  and Charleston to
Nashville.  The military manager of railroads also was directed to
furnish more rolling stock and, as far as he could,  bridge material.
General Dodge had the work assigned him finished wi thin forty days after
receiving his orders.  The number of bridges to reb uild was one hundred
and eighty-two, many of them over deep and wide cha sms; the length of
road repaired was one hundred and two miles.

The enemy's troops, which it was thought were eithe r moving against
Burnside or were going to Nashville, went no farthe r than Cleveland.
Their presence there, however, alarmed the authorit ies at Washington,
and, on account of our helpless condition at Chatta nooga, caused me much
uneasiness.  Dispatches were constantly coming, urg ing me to do
something for Burnside's relief; calling attention to the importance of
holding East Tennessee; saying the President was mu ch concerned for the
protection of the loyal people in that section, etc .  We had not at
Chattanooga animals to pull a single piece of artil lery, much less a
supply train.  Reinforcements could not help Burnsi de, because he had
neither supplies nor ammunition sufficient for them ; hardly, indeed,
bread and meat for the men he had.  There was no re lief possible for him
except by expelling the enemy from Missionary Ridge  and about
Chattanooga.

On the 4th of November Longstreet left our front wi th about fifteen
thousand troops, besides Wheeler's cavalry, five th ousand more, to go
against Burnside.  The situation seemed desperate, and was more
aggravating because nothing could be done until She rman should get up.
The authorities at Washington were now more than ev er anxious for the
safety of Burnside's army, and plied me with dispat ches faster than
ever, urging that something should be done for his relief.  On the 7th,
before Longstreet could possibly have reached Knoxv ille, I ordered
Thomas peremptorily to attack the enemy's right, so  as to force the
return of the troops that had gone up the valley.  I directed him to
take mules, officers' horses, or animals wherever h e could get them to
move the necessary artillery.  But he persisted in the declaration that
he could not move a single piece of artillery, and could not see how he
could possibly comply with the order.  Nothing was left to be done but
to answer Washington dispatches as best I could; ur ge Sherman forward,
although he was making every effort to get forward,  and encourage
Burnside to hold on, assuring him that in a short t ime he should be
relieved.  All of Burnside's dispatches showed the greatest confidence
in his ability to hold his position as long as his ammunition held out.
He even suggested the propriety of abandoning the t erritory he held
south and west of Knoxville, so as to draw the enem y farther from his
base and make it more difficult for him to get back  to Chattanooga when
the battle should begin.  Longstreet had a railroad  as far as Loudon;
but from there to Knoxville he had to rely on wagon  trains. Burnside's
suggestion, therefore, was a good one, and it was a dopted.  On the 14th
I telegraphed him:

"Sherman's advance has reached Bridgeport.  His who le force will be
ready to move from there by Tuesday at farthest.  I f you can hold



Longstreet in check until he gets up, or by skirmis hing and falling back
can avoid serious loss to yourself and gain time, I  will be able to
force the enemy back from here and place a force be tween Longstreet and
Bragg that must inevitably make the former take to the mountain-passes
by every available road, to get to his supplies.  S herman would have
been here before this but for high water in Elk Riv er driving him some
thirty miles up that river to cross."

And again later in the day, indicating my plans for  his relief, as
follows:

"Your dispatch and Dana's just received.  Being the re, you can tell
better how to resist Longstreet's attack than I can  direct.  With your
showing you had better give up Kingston at the last  moment and save the
most productive part of your possessions.  Every ar rangement is now made
to throw Sherman's force across the river, just at and below the mouth
of Chickamauga Creek, as soon as it arrives.  Thoma s will attack on his
left at the same time, and together it is expected to carry Missionary
Ridge, and from there push a force on to the railro ad between Cleveland
and Dalton.  Hooker will at the same time attack, a nd, if he can, carry
Lookout Mountain.  The enemy now seems to be lookin g for an attack on
his left flank.  This favors us.  To further confir m this, Sherman's
advance division will march direct from Whiteside t o Trenton.  The
remainder of his force will pass over a new road ju st made from
Whiteside to Kelly's Ferry, thus being concealed fr om the enemy, and
leave him to suppose the whole force is going up Lo okout Valley.
Sherman's advance has only just reached Bridgeport.   The rear will only
reach there on the 16th.  This will bring it to the  19th as the earliest
day for making the combined movement as desired.  I nform me if you think
you can sustain yourself until this time.  I can ha rdly conceive of the
enemy breaking through at Kingston and pushing for Kentucky.  If they
should, however, a new problem would be left for so lution.  Thomas has
ordered a division of cavalry to the vicinity of Sp arta. I will
ascertain if they have started, and inform you.  It  will be entirely out
of the question to send you ten thousand men, not b ecause they cannot be
spared, but how would they be fed after they got ev en one day east from
here?"

Longstreet, for some reason or other, stopped at Lo udon until the 13th.
That being the terminus of his railroad communicati ons, it is probable
he was directed to remain there awaiting orders.  H e was in a position
threatening Knoxville, and at the same time where h e could be brought
back speedily to Chattanooga. The day after Longstr eet left Loudon,
Sherman reached Bridgeport in person and proceeded on to see me that
evening, the 14th, and reached Chattanooga the next  day.

My orders for battle were all prepared in advance o f Sherman's arrival
(*15), except the dates, which could not be fixed w hile troops to be
engaged were so far away.  The possession of Lookou t Mountain was of no
special advantage to us now.  Hooker was instructed  to send Howard's
corps to the north side of the Tennessee, thence up  behind the hills on
the north side, and to go into camp opposite Chatta nooga; with the
remainder of the command, Hooker was, at a time to be afterwards
appointed, to ascend the western slope between the upper and lower
palisades, and so get into Chattanooga valley.

The plan of battle was for Sherman to attack the en emy's right flank,
form a line across it, extend our left over South C hickamauga River so
as to threaten or hold the railroad in Bragg's rear , and thus force him



either to weaken his lines elsewhere or lose his co nnection with his
base at Chickamauga Station.  Hooker was to perform  like service on our
right.  His problem was to get from Lookout Valley to Chattanooga Valley
in the most expeditious way possible; cross the lat ter valley rapidly to
Rossville, south of Bragg's line on Missionary Ridg e, form line there
across the ridge facing north, with his right flank  extended to
Chickamauga Valley east of the ridge, thus threaten ing the enemy's rear
on that flank and compelling him to reinforce this also.  Thomas, with
the Army of the Cumberland, occupied the centre, an d was to assault
while the enemy was engaged with most of his forces  on his two flanks.

To carry out this plan, Sherman was to cross the Te nnessee at Brown's
Ferry and move east of Chattanooga to a point oppos ite the north end of
Mission Ridge, and to place his command back of the  foot-hills out of
sight of the enemy on the ridge.  There are two str eams called
Chickamauga emptying into the Tennessee River east of Chattanooga--North
Chickamauga, taking its rise in Tennessee, flowing south, and emptying
into the river some seven or eight miles east; whil e the South
Chickamauga, which takes its rise in Georgia, flows  northward, and
empties into the Tennessee some three or four miles  above the town.
There were now one hundred and sixteen pontoons in the North Chickamauga
River, their presence there being unknown to the en emy.

At night a division was to be marched up to that po int, and at two
o'clock in the morning moved down with the current,  thirty men in each
boat.  A few were to land east of the mouth of the South Chickamauga,
capture the pickets there, and then lay a bridge co nnecting the two
banks of the river.  The rest were to land on the s outh side of the
Tennessee, where Missionary Ridge would strike it i f prolonged, and a
sufficient number of men to man the boats were to p ush to the north side
to ferry over the main body of Sherman's command wh ile those left on the
south side intrenched themselves.  Thomas was to mo ve out from his lines
facing the ridge, leaving enough of Palmer's corps to guard against an
attack down the valley.  Lookout Valley being of no  present value to us,
and being untenable by the enemy if we should secur e Missionary Ridge,
Hooker's orders were changed.  His revised orders b rought him to
Chattanooga by the established route north of the T ennessee.  He was
then to move out to the right to Rossville.

Hooker's position in Lookout Valley was absolutely essential to us so
long as Chattanooga was besieged.  It was the key t o our line for
supplying the army.  But it was not essential after  the enemy was
dispersed from our front, or even after the battle for this purpose was
begun.  Hooker's orders, therefore, were designed t o get his force past
Lookout Mountain and Chattanooga Valley, and up to Missionary Ridge.  By
crossing the north face of Lookout the troops would  come into
Chattanooga Valley in rear of the line held by the enemy across the
valley, and would necessarily force its evacuation.   Orders were
accordingly given to march by this route.  But days  before the battle
began the advantages as well as the disadvantages o f this plan of action
were all considered.  The passage over the mountain  was a difficult one
to make in the face of an enemy.  It might consume so much time as to
lose us the use of the troops engaged in it at othe r points where they
were more wanted.  After reaching Chattanooga Valle y, the creek of the
same name, quite a formidable stream to get an army  over, had to be
crossed.  I was perfectly willing that the enemy sh ould keep Lookout
Mountain until we got through with the troops on Mi ssionary Ridge.  By
marching Hooker to the north side of the river, the nce up the stream,
and recrossing at the town, he could be got in posi tion at any named



time; when in this new position, he would have Chat tanooga Creek behind
him, and the attack on Missionary Ridge would unque stionably cause the
evacuation by the enemy of his line across the vall ey and on Lookout
Mountain.  Hooker's order was changed accordingly.  As explained
elsewhere, the original order had to be reverted to , because of a flood
in the river rendering the bridge at Brown's Ferry unsafe for the
passage of troops at the exact juncture when it was  wanted to bring all
the troops together against Missionary Ridge.

The next day after Sherman's arrival I took him, wi th Generals Thomas
and Smith and other officers, to the north side of the river, and showed
them the ground over which Sherman had to march, an d pointed out
generally what he was expected to do.  I, as well a s the authorities in
Washington, was still in a great state of anxiety f or Burnside's safety.
Burnside himself, I believe, was the only one who d id not share in this
anxiety. Nothing could be done for him, however, un til Sherman's troops
were up.  As soon, therefore, as the inspection was  over, Sherman
started for Bridgeport to hasten matters, rowing a boat himself, I
believe, from Kelly's Ferry.  Sherman had left Brid geport the night
of the 14th, reached Chattanooga the evening of the  15th, made the
above-described inspection on the morning of the 16 th, and started back
the same evening to hurry up his command, fully app reciating the
importance of time.

His march was conducted with as much expedition as the roads and season
would admit of.  By the 20th he was himself at Brow n's Ferry with the
head of column, but many of his troops were far beh ind, and one division
(Ewing's) was at Trenton, sent that way to create t he impression that
Lookout was to be taken from the south.  Sherman re ceived his orders at
the ferry, and was asked if he could not be ready f or the assault the
following morning.  News had been received that the  battle had been
commenced at Knoxville.  Burnside had been cut off from telegraphic
communications.  The President, the Secretary of Wa r, and General
Halleck, were in an agony of suspense.  My suspense  was also great, but
more endurable, because I was where I could soon do  something to relieve
the situation.  It was impossible to get Sherman's troops up for the
next day.  I then asked him if they could not be go t up to make the
assault on the morning of the 22d, and ordered Thom as to move on that
date.  But the elements were against us.  It rained  all the 20th and
21st. The river rose so rapidly that it was difficu lt to keep the
pontoons in place.

General Orlando B. Willcox, a division commander un der Burnside, was at
this time occupying a position farther up the valle y than Knoxville
--about Maynardville--and was still in telegraphic communication with the
North.  A dispatch was received from him saying tha t he was threatened
from the east.  The following was sent in reply:

"If you can communicate with General Burnside, say to him that our
attack on Bragg will commence in the morning.  If s uccessful, such a
move will be made as I think will relieve East Tenn essee, if he can hold
out.  Longstreet passing through our lines to Kentu cky need not cause
alarm.  He would find the country so bare that he w ould lose his
transportation and artillery before reaching Kentuc ky, and would meet
such a force before he got through, that he could n ot return."

Meantime, Sherman continued his crossing without in termission as fast as
his troops could be got up.  The crossing had to be  effected in full
view of the enemy on the top of Lookout Mountain.  Once over, however,



the troops soon disappeared behind the detached hil l on the north side,
and would not come to view again, either to watchme n on Lookout Mountain
or Missionary Ridge, until they emerged between the  hills to strike the
bank of the river.  But when Sherman's advance reac hed a point opposite
the town of Chattanooga, Howard, who, it will be re membered, had been
concealed behind the hills on the north side, took up his line of march
to join the troops on the south side.  His crossing  was in full view
both from Missionary Ridge and the top of Lookout, and the enemy of
course supposed these troops to be Sherman's.  This  enabled Sherman to
get to his assigned position without discovery.

CHAPTER XLIII.

PREPARATIONS FOR BATTLE--THOMAS CARRIES THE FIRST L INE OF THE ENEMY
--SHERMAN CARRIES MISSIONARY RIDGE--BATTLE OF LOOKO UT MOUNTAIN
--GENERAL HOOKER'S FIGHT.

On the 20th, when so much was occurring to discoura ge--rains falling so
heavily as to delay the passage of troops over the river at Brown's
Ferry and threatening the entire breaking of the br idge; news coming of
a battle raging at Knoxville; of Willcox being thre atened by a force
from the east--a letter was received from Bragg whi ch contained these
words:  "As there may still be some non-combatants in Chattanooga, I
deem it proper to notify you that prudence would di ctate their early
withdrawal." Of course, I understood that this was a device intended to
deceive; but I did not know what the intended decep tion was.  On the
22d, however, a deserter came in who informed me th at Bragg was leaving
our front, and on that day Buckner's division was s ent to reinforce
Longstreet at Knoxville, and another division start ed to follow but was
recalled.  The object of Bragg's letter, no doubt, was in some way to
detain me until Knoxville could be captured, and hi s troops there be
returned to Chattanooga.

During the night of the 21st the rest of the pontoo n boats, completed,
one hundred and sixteen in all, were carried up to and placed in North
Chickamauga. The material for the roadway over thes e was deposited out
of view of the enemy within a few hundred yards of the bank of the
Tennessee, where the north end of the bridge was to  rest.

Hearing nothing from Burnside, and hearing much of the distress in
Washington on his account, I could no longer defer operations for his
relief.  I determined, therefore, to do on the 23d,  with the Army of the
Cumberland, what had been intended to be done on th e 24th.

The position occupied by the Army of the Cumberland  had been made very
strong for defence during the months it had been be sieged.  The line was
about a mile from the town, and extended from Citic o Creek, a small
stream running near the base of Missionary Ridge an d emptying into the
Tennessee about two miles below the mouth of the So uth Chickamauga, on
the left, to Chattanooga Creek on the right.  All c ommanding points on
the line were well fortified and well equipped with  artillery.  The
important elevations within the line had all been c arefully fortified
and supplied with a proper armament.  Among the ele vations so fortified
was one to the east of the town, named Fort Wood.  It owed its
importance chiefly to the fact that it lay between the town and
Missionary Ridge, where most of the strength of the  enemy was.  Fort
Wood had in it twenty-two pieces of artillery, most  of which would reach



the nearer points of the enemy's line.  On the morn ing of the 23d
Thomas, according to instructions, moved Granger's corps of two
divisions, Sheridan and T. J. Wood commanding, to t he foot of Fort Wood,
and formed them into line as if going on parade, Sh eridan on the right,
Wood to the left, extending to or near Citico Creek .  Palmer, commanding
the 14th corps, held that part of our line facing s outh and southwest.
He supported Sheridan with one division (Baird's), while his other
division under Johnson remained in the trenches, un der arms, ready to be
moved to any point. Howard's corps was moved in rea r of the centre.  The
picket lines were within a few hundred yards of eac h other.  At two
o'clock in the afternoon all were ready to advance.   By this time the
clouds had lifted so that the enemy could see from his elevated position
all that was going on.  The signal for advance was given by a booming of
cannon from Fort Wood and other points on the line.   The rebel pickets
were soon driven back upon the main guards, which o ccupied minor and
detached heights between the main ridge and our lin es.  These too were
carried before halting, and before the enemy had ti me to reinforce their
advance guards.  But it was not without loss on bot h sides. This
movement secured to us a line fully a mile in advan ce of the one we
occupied in the morning, and the one which the enem y had occupied up to
this time.  The fortifications were rapidly turned to face the other
way.  During the following night they were made str ong.  We lost in this
preliminary action about eleven hundred killed and wounded, while the
enemy probably lost quite as heavily, including the  prisoners that were
captured. With the exception of the firing of artil lery, kept up from
Missionary Ridge and Fort Wood until night closed i n, this ended the
fighting for the first day.

The advantage was greatly on our side now, and if I  could only have been
assured that Burnside could hold out ten days longe r I should have
rested more easily.  But we were doing the best we could for him and the
cause.

By the night of the 23d Sherman's command was in a position to move,
though one division (Osterhaus's) had not yet cross ed the river at
Brown's Ferry.  The continuous rise in the Tennesse e had rendered it
impossible to keep the bridge at that point in cond ition for troops to
cross; but I was determined to move that night even  without this
division.  Orders were sent to Osterhaus accordingl y to report to
Hooker, if he could not cross by eight o'clock on t he morning of the
24th.  Because of the break in the bridge, Hooker's  orders were again
changed, but this time only back to those first giv en to him.

General W. F. Smith had been assigned to duty as Ch ief Engineer of the
Military Division.  To him were given the general d irection of moving
troops by the boats from North Chickamauga, laying the bridge after they
reached their position, and generally all the dutie s pertaining to his
office of chief engineer.  During the night General  Morgan L. Smith's
division was marched to the point where the pontoon s were, and the
brigade of Giles A. Smith was selected for the deli cate duty of manning
the boats and surprising the enemy's pickets on the  south bank of the
river.  During this night also General J. M. Branna n, chief of
artillery, moved forty pieces of artillery, belongi ng to the Army of the
Cumberland, and placed them on the north side of th e river so as to
command the ground opposite, to aid in protecting t he approach to the
point where the south end of the bridge was to rest .  He had to use
Sherman's artillery horses for this purpose, Thomas  having none.

At two o'clock in the morning, November 24th, Giles  A. Smith pushed out



from the North Chickamauga with his one hundred and  sixteen boats, each
loaded with thirty brave and well-armed men.  The b oats with their
precious freight dropped down quietly with the curr ent to avoid
attracting the attention of any one who could conve y information to the
enemy, until arriving near the mouth of South Chick amauga. Here a few
boats were landed, the troops debarked, and a rush was made upon the
picket guard known to be at that point.  The guard were surprised, and
twenty of their number captured.  The remainder of the troops effected a
landing at the point where the bridge was to start,  with equally good
results.  The work of ferrying over Sherman's comma nd from the north
side of the Tennessee was at once commenced, using the pontoons for the
purpose.  A steamer was also brought up from the to wn to assist.  The
rest of M. L. Smith's division came first, then the  division of John E.
Smith.  The troops as they landed were put to work intrenching their
position.  By daylight the two entire divisions wer e over, and well
covered by the works they had built.

The work of laying the bridge, on which to cross th e artillery and
cavalry, was now begun.  The ferrying over the infa ntry was continued
with the steamer and the pontoons, taking the ponto ons, however, as fast
as they were wanted to put in their place in the br idge.  By a little
past noon the bridge was completed, as well as one over the South
Chickamauga connecting the troops left on that side  with their comrades
below, and all the infantry and artillery were on t he south bank of the
Tennessee.

Sherman at once formed his troops for assault on Mi ssionary Ridge.  By
one o'clock he started with M. L. Smith on his left , keeping nearly the
course of Chickamauga River; J. E. Smith next to th e right and a little
to the rear; and Ewing still farther to the right a nd also a little to
the rear of J. E. Smith's command, in column, ready  to deploy to the
right if an enemy should come from that direction.  A good skirmish line
preceded each of these columns.  Soon the foot of t he hill was reached;
the skirmishers pushed directly up, followed closel y by their supports.
By half-past three Sherman was in possession of the  height without
having sustained much loss.  A brigade from each di vision was now
brought up, and artillery was dragged to the top of  the hill by hand.
The enemy did not seem to be aware of this movement  until the top of the
hill was gained.  There had been a drizzling rain d uring the day, and
the clouds were so low that Lookout Mountain and th e top of Missionary
Ridge were obscured from the view of persons in the  valley.  But now the
enemy opened fire upon their assailants, and made s everal attempts with
their skirmishers to drive them away, but without a vail.  Later in the
day a more determined attack was made, but this, to o, failed, and
Sherman was left to fortify what he had gained.

Sherman's cavalry took up its line of march soon af ter the bridge was
completed, and by half-past three the whole of it w as over both bridges
and on its way to strike the enemy's communications  at Chickamauga
Station.  All of Sherman's command was now south of  the Tennessee.
During the afternoon General Giles A. Smith was sev erely wounded and
carried from the field.

Thomas having done on the 23d what was expected of him on the 24th,
there was nothing for him to do this day except to strengthen his
position.  Howard, however, effected a crossing of Citico Creek and a
junction with Sherman, and was directed to report t o him.  With two or
three regiments of his command he moved in the morn ing along the banks
of the Tennessee, and reached the point where the b ridge was being laid.



He went out on the bridge as far as it was complete d from the south end,
and saw Sherman superintending the work from the no rth side and moving
himself south as fast as an additional boat was put  in and the roadway
put upon it.  Howard reported to his new chief acro ss the chasm between
them, which was now narrow and in a few minutes clo sed.

While these operations were going on to the east of  Chattanooga, Hooker
was engaged on the west.  He had three divisions: O sterhaus's, of the
15th corps, Army of the Tennessee; Geary's, 12th co rps, Army of the
Potomac; and Cruft's, 14th corps, Army of the Cumbe rland.  Geary was on
the right at Wauhatchie, Cruft at the centre, and O sterhaus near Brown's
Ferry.  These troops were all west of Lookout Creek .  The enemy had the
east bank of the creek strongly picketed and intren ched, and three
brigades of troops in the rear to reinforce them if  attacked.  These
brigades occupied the summit of the mountain.  Gene ral Carter L.
Stevenson was in command of the whole.  Why any tro ops, except artillery
with a small infantry guard, were kept on the mount ain-top, I do not
see.  A hundred men could have held the summit--whi ch is a palisade for
more than thirty feet down--against the assault of any number of men
from the position Hooker occupied.

The side of Lookout Mountain confronting Hooker's c ommand was rugged,
heavily timbered, and full of chasms, making it dif ficult to advance
with troops, even in the absence of an opposing for ce.  Farther up, the
ground becomes more even and level, and was in cult ivation.  On the east
side the slope is much more gradual, and a good wag on road, zigzagging
up it, connects the town of Chattanooga with the su mmit.

Early on the morning of the 24th Hooker moved Geary 's division,
supported by a brigade of Cruft's, up Lookout Creek , to effect a
crossing.  The remainder of Cruft's division was to  seize the bridge
over the creek, near the crossing of the railroad. Osterhaus was to move
up to the bridge and cross it.  The bridge was seiz ed by Gross's brigade
after a slight skirmish with the pickets guarding i t.  This attracted
the enemy so that Geary's movement farther up was n ot observed.  A heavy
mist obscured him from the view of the troops on th e top of the
mountain.  He crossed the creek almost unobserved, and captured the
picket of over forty men on guard near by.  He then  commenced ascending
the mountain directly in his front.  By this time t he enemy was seen
coming down from their camps on the mountain slope,  and filing into
their rifle-pits to contest the crossing of the bri dge.  By eleven
o'clock the bridge was complete.  Osterhaus was up,  and after some sharp
skirmishing the enemy was driven away with consider able loss in killed
and captured.

While the operations at the bridge were progressing , Geary was pushing
up the hill over great obstacles, resisted by the e nemy directly in his
front, and in face of the guns on top of the mounta in.  The enemy,
seeing their left flank and rear menaced, gave way,  and were followed by
Cruft and Osterhaus.  Soon these were up abreast of  Geary, and the whole
command pushed up the hill, driving the enemy in ad vance.  By noon Geary
had gained the open ground on the north slope of th e mountain, with his
right close up to the base of the upper palisade, b ut there were strong
fortifications in his front.  The rest of the comma nd coming up, a line
was formed from the base of the upper palisade to t he mouth of
Chattanooga Creek.

Thomas and I were on the top of Orchard Knob.  Hook er's advance now made
our line a continuous one.  It was in full view, ex tending from the



Tennessee River, where Sherman had crossed, up Chic kamauga River to the
base of Mission Ridge, over the top of the north en d of the ridge to
Chattanooga Valley, then along parallel to the ridg e a mile or more,
across the valley to the mouth of Chattanooga Creek , thence up the slope
of Lookout Mountain to the foot of the upper palisa de.  The day was
hazy, so that Hooker's operations were not visible to us except at
moments when the clouds would rise.  But the sound of his artillery and
musketry was heard incessantly.  The enemy on his f ront was partially
fortified, but was soon driven out of his works.  D uring the afternoon
the clouds, which had so obscured the top of Lookou t all day as to hide
whatever was going on from the view of those below,  settled down and
made it so dark where Hooker was as to stop operati ons for the time.  At
four o'clock Hooker reported his position as impreg nable.  By a little
after five direct communication was established, an d a brigade of troops
was sent from Chattanooga to reinforce him.  These troops had to cross
Chattanooga Creek and met with some opposition, but  soon overcame it,
and by night the commander, General Carlin, reporte d to Hooker and was
assigned to his left.  I now telegraphed to Washing ton:  "The fight
to-day progressed favorably.  Sherman carried the e nd of Missionary
Ridge, and his right is now at the tunnel, and his left at Chickamauga
Creek. Troops from Lookout Valley carried the point  of the mountain, and
now hold the eastern slope and a point high up.  Ho oker reports two
thousand prisoners taken, besides which a small num ber have fallen into
our hands from Missionary Ridge."  The next day the  President replied:
"Your dispatches as to fighting on Monday and Tuesd ay are here.  Well
done. Many thanks to all.  Remember Burnside."  And  Halleck also
telegraphed: "I congratulate you on the success thu s far of your plans.
I fear that Burnside is hard pushed, and that any f urther delay may
prove fatal.  I know you will do all in your power to relieve him."

The division of Jefferson C. Davis, Army of the Cum berland, had been
sent to the North Chickamauga to guard the pontoons  as they were
deposited in the river, and to prevent all ingress or egress of
citizens.  On the night of the 24th his division, h aving crossed with
Sherman, occupied our extreme left from the upper b ridge over the plain
to the north base of Missionary Ridge. Firing conti nued to a late hour
in the night, but it was not connected with an assa ult at any point.

CHAPTER XLIV.

BATTLE OF CHATTANOOGA--A GALLANT CHARGE--COMPLETE ROUT OF THE ENEMY
--PURSUIT OF THE CONFEDERATES--GENERAL BRAGG--REMARKS ON CHATTANOOGA.

At twelve o'clock at night, when all was quiet, I b egan to give orders
for the next day, and sent a dispatch to Willcox to  encourage Burnside.
Sherman was directed to attack at daylight.  Hooker  was ordered to move
at the same hour, and endeavor to intercept the ene my's retreat if he
still remained; if he had gone, then to move direct ly to Rossville and
operate against the left and rear of the force on M issionary Ridge.
Thomas was not to move until Hooker had reached Mis sionary Ridge.  As I
was with him on Orchard Knob, he would not move wit hout further orders
from me.

The morning of the 25th opened clear and bright, an d the whole field was
in full view from the top of Orchard Knob.  It rema ined so all day.
Bragg's headquarters were in full view, and officer s--presumably staff
officers--could be seen coming and going constantly .



The point of ground which Sherman had carried on th e 24th was almost
disconnected from the main ridge occupied by the en emy. A low pass, over
which there is a wagon road crossing the hill, and near which there is a
railroad tunnel, intervenes between the two hills.  The problem now was
to get to the main ridge. The enemy was fortified o n the point; and back
farther, where the ground was still higher, was a s econd fortification
commanding the first.  Sherman was out as soon as i t was light enough to
see, and by sunrise his command was in motion.  Thr ee brigades held the
hill already gained.  Morgan L. Smith moved along t he east base of
Missionary Ridge; Loomis along the west base, suppo rted by two brigades
of John E. Smith's division; and Corse with his bri gade was between the
two, moving directly towards the hill to be capture d.  The ridge is
steep and heavily wooded on the east side, where M.  L. Smith's troops
were advancing, but cleared and with a more gentle slope on the west
side.  The troops advanced rapidly and carried the extreme end of the
rebel works.  Morgan L. Smith advanced to a point w hich cut the enemy
off from the railroad bridge and the means of bring ing up supplies by
rail from Chickamauga Station, where the main depot  was located.  The
enemy made brave and strenuous efforts to drive our  troops from the
position we had gained, but without success.  The c ontest lasted for two
hours.  Corse, a brave and efficient commander, was  badly wounded in
this assault.  Sherman now threatened both Bragg's flank and his stores,
and made it necessary for him to weaken other point s of his line to
strengthen his right.  From the position I occupied  I could see column
after column of Bragg's forces moving against Sherm an.  Every
Confederate gun that could be brought to bear upon the Union forces was
concentrated upon him.  J. E. Smith, with two briga des, charged up the
west side of the ridge to the support of Corse's co mmand, over open
ground and in the face of a heavy fire of both arti llery and musketry,
and reached the very parapet of the enemy.  He lay here for a time, but
the enemy coming with a heavy force upon his right flank, he was
compelled to fall back, followed by the foe.  A few  hundred yards
brought Smith's troops into a wood, where they were  speedily reformed,
when they charged and drove the attacking party bac k to his
intrenchments.

Seeing the advance, repulse, and second advance of J. E. Smith from the
position I occupied, I directed Thomas to send a di vision to reinforce
him.  Baird's division was accordingly sent from th e right of Orchard
Knob.  It had to march a considerable distance dire ctly under the eye of
the enemy to reach its position.  Bragg at once com menced massing in the
same direction.  This was what I wanted.  But it ha d now got to be late
in the afternoon, and I had expected before this to  see Hooker crossing
the ridge in the neighborhood of Rossville and comp elling Bragg to mass
in that direction also.

The enemy had evacuated Lookout Mountain during the  night, as I expected
he would.  In crossing the valley he burned the bri dge over Chattanooga
Creek, and did all he could to obstruct the roads b ehind him.  Hooker
was off bright and early, with no obstructions in h is front but distance
and the destruction above named.  He was detained f our hours crossing
Chattanooga Creek, and thus was lost the immediate advantage I expected
from his forces.  His reaching Bragg's flank and ex tending across it was
to be the signal for Thomas's assault of the ridge.   But Sherman's
condition was getting so critical that the assault for his relief could
not be delayed any longer.

Sheridan's and Wood's divisions had been lying unde r arms from early



morning, ready to move the instant the signal was g iven. I now directed
Thomas to order the charge at once (*16). I watched  eagerly to see the
effect, and became impatient at last that there was  no indication of any
charge being made.  The centre of the line which wa s to make the charge
was near where Thomas and I stood, but concealed fr om view by an
intervening forest.  Turning to Thomas to inquire w hat caused the delay,
I was surprised to see Thomas J. Wood, one of the d ivision commanders
who was to make the charge, standing talking to him .  I spoke to General
Wood, asking him why he did not charge as ordered a n hour before.  He
replied very promptly that this was the first he ha d heard of it, but
that he had been ready all day to move at a moment' s notice.  I told him
to make the charge at once.  He was off in a moment , and in an
incredibly short time loud cheering was heard, and he and Sheridan were
driving the enemy's advance before them towards Mis sionary Ridge.  The
Confederates were strongly intrenched on the crest of the ridge in front
of us, and had a second line half-way down and anot her at the base. Our
men drove the troops in front of the lower line of rifle-pits so
rapidly, and followed them so closely, that rebel a nd Union troops went
over the first line of works almost at the same tim e.  Many rebels were
captured and sent to the rear under the fire of the ir own friends higher
up the hill.  Those that were not captured retreate d, and were pursued.
The retreating hordes being between friends and pur suers caused the
enemy to fire high to avoid killing their own men.  In fact, on that
occasion the Union soldier nearest the enemy was in  the safest position.
Without awaiting further orders or stopping to refo rm, on our troops
went to the second line of works; over that and on for the crest--thus
effectually carrying out my orders of the 18th for the battle and of the
24th (*17) for this charge.

I watched their progress with intense interest.  Th e fire along the
rebel line was terrific.  Cannon and musket balls f illed the air:  but
the damage done was in small proportion to the ammu nition expended.  The
pursuit continued until the crest was reached, and soon our men were
seen climbing over the Confederate barriers at diff erent points in front
of both Sheridan's and Wood's divisions.  The retre at of the enemy along
most of his line was precipitate and the panic so g reat that Bragg and
his officers lost all control over their men.  Many  were captured, and
thousands threw away their arms in their flight.

Sheridan pushed forward until he reached the Chicka mauga River at a
point above where the enemy crossed.  He met some r esistance from troops
occupying a second hill in rear of Missionary Ridge , probably to cover
the retreat of the main body and of the artillery a nd trains.  It was
now getting dark, but Sheridan, without halting on that account pushed
his men forward up this second hill slowly and with out attracting the
attention of the men placed to defend it, while he detached to the right
and left to surround the position.  The enemy disco vered the movement
before these dispositions were complete, and beat a  hasty retreat,
leaving artillery, wagon trains, and many prisoners  in our hands.  To
Sheridan's prompt movement the Army of the Cumberla nd, and the nation,
are indebted for the bulk of the capture of prisone rs, artillery, and
small-arms that day. Except for his prompt pursuit,  so much in this way
would not have been accomplished.

While the advance up Mission Ridge was going forwar d, General Thomas
with staff, General Gordon Granger, commander of th e corps making the
assault, and myself and staff occupied Orchard Knob , from which the
entire field could be observed.  The moment the tro ops were seen going
over the last line of rebel defences, I ordered Gra nger to join his



command, and mounting my horse I rode to the front.   General Thomas left
about the same time. Sheridan on the extreme right was already in
pursuit of the enemy east of the ridge.  Wood, who commanded the
division to the left of Sheridan, accompanied his m en on horseback in
the charge, but did not join Sheridan in the pursui t.  To the left, in
Baird's front where Bragg's troops had massed again st Sherman, the
resistance was more stubborn and the contest lasted  longer.  I ordered
Granger to follow the enemy with Wood's division, b ut he was so much
excited, and kept up such a roar of musketry in the  direction the enemy
had taken, that by the time I could stop the firing  the enemy had got
well out of the way.  The enemy confronting Sherman , now seeing
everything to their left giving way, fled also.  Sh erman, however, was
not aware of the extent of our success until after nightfall, when he
received orders to pursue at daylight in the mornin g.

As soon as Sherman discovered that the enemy had le ft his front he
directed his reserves, Davis's division of the Army  of the Cumberland,
to push over the pontoon-bridge at the mouth of the  Chickamauga, and to
move forward to Chickamauga Station.  He ordered Ho ward to move up the
stream some two miles to where there was an old bri dge, repair it during
the night, and follow Davis at four o'clock in the morning.  Morgan L.
Smith was ordered to reconnoitre the tunnel to see if that was still
held.  Nothing was found there but dead bodies of m en of both armies.
The rest of Sherman's command was directed to follo w Howard at daylight
in the morning to get on to the railroad towards Gr aysville.

Hooker, as stated, was detained at Chattanooga Cree k by the destruction
of the bridge at that point.  He got his troops ove r, with the exception
of the artillery, by fording the stream at a little  after three o'clock.
Leaving his artillery to follow when the bridge sho uld be reconstructed,
he pushed on with the remainder of his command.  At  Rossville he came
upon the flank of a division of the enemy, which so on commenced a
retreat along the ridge.  This threw them on Palmer .  They could make
but little resistance in the position they were cau ght in, and as many
of them as could do so escaped.  Many, however, wer e captured.  Hooker's
position during the night of the 25th was near Ross ville, extending east
of the ridge.  Palmer was on his left, on the road to Graysville.

During the night I telegraphed to Willcox that Brag g had been defeated,
and that immediate relief would be sent to Burnside  if he could hold
out; to Halleck I sent an announcement of our victo ry, and informed him
that forces would be sent up the valley to relieve Burnside.

Before the battle of Chattanooga opened I had taken  measures for the
relief of Burnside the moment the way should be cle ar. Thomas was
directed to have the little steamer that had been b uilt at Chattanooga
loaded to its capacity with rations and ammunition.   Granger's corps was
to move by the south bank of the Tennessee River to  the mouth of the
Holston, and up that to Knoxville accompanied by th e boat.  In addition
to the supplies transported by boat, the men were t o carry forty rounds
of ammunition in their cartridge-boxes, and four da ys' rations in
haversacks.

In the battle of Chattanooga, troops from the Army of the Potomac, from
the Army of the Tennessee, and from the Army of the  Cumberland
participated.  In fact, the accidents growing out o f the heavy rains and
the sudden rise in the Tennessee River so mingled t he troops that the
organizations were not kept together, under their r espective commanders,
during the battle.  Hooker, on the right, had Geary 's division of the



12th corps, Army of the Potomac; Osterhaus's divisi on of the 15th corps,
Army of the Tennessee; and Cruft's division of the Army of the
Cumberland.  Sherman had three divisions of his own  army, Howard's corps
from the Army of the Potomac, and Jefferson C. Davi s's division of the
Army of the Cumberland.  There was no jealousy--har dly rivalry.  Indeed,
I doubt whether officers or men took any note at th e time of the fact of
this intermingling of commands.  All saw a defiant foe surrounding them,
and took it for granted that every move was intende d to dislodge him,
and it made no difference where the troops came fro m so that the end was
accomplished.

The victory at Chattanooga was won against great od ds, considering the
advantage the enemy had of position, and was accomp lished more easily
than was expected by reason of Bragg's making sever al grave mistakes:
first, in sending away his ablest corps commander w ith over twenty
thousand troops; second, in sending away a division  of troops on the eve
of battle; third, in placing so much of a force on the plain in front of
his impregnable position.

It was known that Mr. Jefferson Davis had visited B ragg on Missionary
Ridge a short time before my reaching Chattanooga. It was reported and
believed that he had come out to reconcile a seriou s difference between
Bragg and Longstreet, and finding this difficult to  do, planned the
campaign against Knoxville, to be conducted by the latter general.  I
had known both Bragg and Longstreet before the war,  the latter very
well.  We had been three years at West Point togeth er, and, after my
graduation, for a time in the same regiment.  Then we served together in
the Mexican War.  I had known Bragg in Mexico, and met him occasionally
subsequently.  I could well understand how there mi ght be an
irreconcilable difference between them.

Bragg was a remarkably intelligent and well-informe d man, professionally
and otherwise.  He was also thoroughly upright. But  he was possessed of
an irascible temper, and was naturally disputatious .  A man of the
highest moral character and the most correct habits , yet in the old army
he was in frequent trouble. As a subordinate he was  always on the
lookout to catch his commanding officer infringing his prerogatives; as
a post commander he was equally vigilant to detect the slightest
neglect, even of the most trivial order.

I have heard in the old army an anecdote very chara cteristic of Bragg.
On one occasion, when stationed at a post of severa l companies commanded
by a field officer, he was himself commanding one o f the companies and
at the same time acting as post quartermaster and c ommissary.  He was
first lieutenant at the time, but his captain was d etached on other
duty.  As commander of the company he made a requis ition upon the
quartermaster--himself--for something he wanted.  A s quartermaster he
declined to fill the requisition, and endorsed on t he back of it his
reasons for so doing.  As company commander he resp onded to this, urging
that his requisition called for nothing but what he  was entitled to, and
that it was the duty of the quartermaster to fill i t.  As quartermaster
he still persisted that he was right.  In this cond ition of affairs
Bragg referred the whole matter to the commanding o fficer of the post.
The latter, when he saw the nature of the matter re ferred, exclaimed:
"My God, Mr. Bragg, you have quarrelled with every officer in the army,
and now you are quarrelling with yourself!"

Longstreet was an entirely different man.  He was b rave, honest,
intelligent, a very capable soldier, subordinate to  his superiors, just



and kind to his subordinates, but jealous of his ow n rights, which he
had the courage to maintain.  He was never on the l ookout to detect a
slight, but saw one as soon as anybody when intenti onally given.

It may be that Longstreet was not sent to Knoxville  for the reason
stated, but because Mr. Davis had an exalted opinio n of his own military
genius, and thought he saw a chance of "killing two  birds with one
stone."  On several occasions during the war he cam e to the relief of
the Union army by means of his SUPERIOR MILITARY GE NIUS.

I speak advisedly when I saw Mr. Davis prided himse lf on his military
capacity.  He says so himself, virtually, in his an swer to the notice of
his nomination to the Confederate presidency. Some of his generals have
said so in their writings since the downfall of the  Confederacy.

My recollection is that my first orders for the bat tle of Chattanooga
were as fought.  Sherman was to get on Missionary R idge, as he did;
Hooker to cross the north end of Lookout Mountain, as he did, sweep
across Chattanooga Valley and get across the south end of the ridge near
Rossville.  When Hooker had secured that position t he Army of the
Cumberland was to assault in the centre.  Before Sh erman arrived,
however, the order was so changed as that Hooker wa s directed to come to
Chattanooga by the north bank of the Tennessee Rive r.  The waters in the
river, owing to heavy rains, rose so fast that the bridge at Brown's
Ferry could not be maintained in a condition to be used in crossing
troops upon it.  For this reason Hooker's orders we re changed by
telegraph back to what they were originally.------

NOTE.--From this point on this volume was written ( with the exception of
the campaign in the Wilderness, which had been prev iously written) by
General Grant, after his great illness in April, an d the present
arrangement of the subject-matter was made by him b etween the 10th and
18th of July, 1885.

CHAPTER XLV.

THE RELIEF OF KNOXVILLE--HEADQUARTERS MOVED TO NASHVILLE--VISITING
KNOXVILLE-CIPHER CIPHER DISPATCHES--WITHHOLDING ORDERS.

Chattanooga now being secure to the National troops  beyond any doubt, I
immediately turned my attention to relieving Knoxvi lle, about the
situation of which the President, in particular, wa s very anxious.
Prior to the battles, I had made preparations for s ending troops to the
relief of Burnside at the very earliest moment afte r securing
Chattanooga. We had there two little steamers which  had been built and
fitted up from the remains of old boats and put in condition to run.
General Thomas was directed to have one of these bo ats loaded with
rations and ammunition and move up the Tennessee Ri ver to the mouth of
the Holston, keeping the boat all the time abreast of the troops.
General Granger, with the 4th corps reinforced to m ake twenty thousand
men, was to start the moment Missionary Ridge was c arried, and under no
circumstances were the troops to return to their ol d camps.  With the
provisions carried, and the little that could be go t in the country, it
was supposed he could hold out until Longstreet was  driven away, after
which event East Tennessee would furnish abundance of food for
Burnside's army and his own also.



While following the enemy on the 26th, and again on  the morning of the
27th, part of the time by the road to Ringgold, I d irected Thomas,
verbally, not to start Granger until he received fu rther orders from me;
advising him that I was going to the front to more fully see the
situation.  I was not right sure but that Bragg's t roops might be over
their stampede by the time they reached Dalton.  In  that case Bragg
might think it well to take the road back to Clevel and, move thence
towards Knoxville, and, uniting with Longstreet, ma ke a sudden dash upon
Burnside.

When I arrived at Ringgold, however, on the 27th, I  saw that the retreat
was most earnest.  The enemy had been throwing away  guns, caissons and
small-arms, abandoning provisions, and, altogether,  seemed to be moving
like a disorganized mob, with the exception of Cleb urne's division,
which was acting as rear-guard to cover the retreat .

When Hooker moved from Rossville toward Ringgold Pa lmer's division took
the road to Graysville, and Sherman moved by the wa y of Chickamauga
Station toward the same point.  As soon as I saw th e situation at
Ringgold I sent a staff officer back to Chattanooga  to advise Thomas of
the condition of affairs, and direct him by my orde rs to start Granger
at once.  Feeling now that the troops were already on the march for the
relief of Burnside I was in no hurry to get back, b ut stayed at Ringgold
through the day to prepare for the return of our tr oops.

Ringgold is in a valley in the mountains, situated between East
Chickamauga Creek and Taylor's Ridge, and about twe nty miles south-east
from Chattanooga. I arrived just as the artillery t hat Hooker had left
behind at Chattanooga Creek got up.  His men were a ttacking Cleburne's
division, which had taken a strong position in the adjacent hills so as
to cover the retreat of the Confederate army throug h a narrow gorge
which presents itself at that point.  Just beyond t he gorge the valley
is narrow, and the creek so tortuous that it has to  be crossed a great
many times in the course of the first mile.  This a ttack was
unfortunate, and cost us some men unnecessarily.  H ooker captured,
however, 3 pieces of artillery and 230 prisoners, a nd 130 rebel dead
were left upon the field.

I directed General Hooker to collect the flour and wheat in the
neighboring mills for the use of the troops, and th en to destroy the
mills and all other property that could be of use t o the enemy, but not
to make any wanton destruction.

At this point Sherman came up, having reached Grays ville with his
troops, where he found Palmer had preceded him.  Pa lmer had picked up
many prisoners and much abandoned property on the r oute.  I went back in
the evening to Graysville with Sherman, remained th ere over night and
did not return to Chattanooga until the following n ight, the 29th.  I
then found that Thomas had not yet started Granger,  thus having lost a
full day which I deemed of so much importance in de termining the fate of
Knoxville.  Thomas and Granger were aware that on t he 23d of the month
Burnside had telegraphed that his supplies would la st for ten or twelve
days and during that time he could hold out against  Longstreet, but if
not relieved within the time indicated he would be obliged to surrender
or attempt to retreat.  To effect a retreat would h ave been an
impossibility.  He was already very low in ammuniti on, and with an army
pursuing he would not have been able to gather supp lies.

Finding that Granger had not only not started but w as very reluctant to



go, he having decided for himself that it was a ver y bad move to make, I
sent word to General Sherman of the situation and d irected him to march
to the relief of Knoxville.  I also gave him the pr oblem that we had to
solve--that Burnside had now but four to six days s upplies left, and
that he must be relieved within that time.

Sherman, fortunately, had not started on his return  from Graysville,
having sent out detachments on the railroad which r uns from Dalton to
Cleveland and Knoxville to thoroughly destroy that road, and these
troops had not yet returned to camp.  I was very lo ath to send Sherman,
because his men needed rest after their long march from Memphis and hard
fighting at Chattanooga. But I had become satisfied  that Burnside would
not be rescued if his relief depended upon General Granger's movements.

Sherman had left his camp on the north side of the Tennessee River, near
Chattanooga, on the night of the 23d, the men havin g two days' cooked
rations in their haversacks.  Expecting to be back in their tents by
that time and to be engaged in battle while out, th ey took with them
neither overcoats nor blankets. The weather was alr eady cold, and at
night they must have suffered more or less.  The tw o days' rations had
already lasted them five days; and they were now to  go through a country
which had been run over so much by Confederate troo ps that there was but
little probability of finding much food.  They did,  however, succeed in
capturing some flour.  They also found a good deal of bran in some of
the mills, which the men made up into bread; and in  this and other ways
they eked out an existence until they could reach K noxville.

I was so very anxious that Burnside should get news  of the steps being
taken for his relief, and thus induce him to hold o ut a little longer if
it became necessary, that I determined to send a me ssage to him.  I
therefore sent a member of my staff, Colonel J. H. Wilson, to get into
Knoxville if he could report to Burnside the situat ion fully, and give
him all the encouragement possible.  Mr. Charles A.  Dana was at
Chattanooga during the battle, and had been there e ven before I assumed
command.  Mr. Dana volunteered to accompany Colonel  Wilson, and did
accompany him.  I put the information of what was b eing done for the
relief of Knoxville into writing, and directed that  in some way or other
it must be secretly managed so as to have a copy of  this fall into the
hands of General Longstreet.  They made the trip sa fely; General
Longstreet did learn of Sherman's coming in advance  of his reaching
there, and Burnside was prepared to hold out even f or a longer time if
it had been necessary.

Burnside had stretched a boom across the Holston Ri ver to catch scows
and flats as they floated down.  On these, by previ ous arrangements with
the loyal people of East Tennessee, were placed flo ur and corn, with
forage and provisions generally, and were thus secu red for the use of
the Union troops.  They also drove cattle into Knox ville by the east
side, which was not covered by the enemy; so that w hen relief arrived
Burnside had more provisions on hand than when he h ad last reported.

Our total loss (not including Burnside's) in all th ese engagements
amounted to 757 killed, 4,529 wounded and 330 missi ng.  We captured
6,142 prisoners--about 50 per cent. more than the e nemy reported for
their total loss--40 pieces of artillery, 69 artill ery carriages and
caissons and over 7,000 stands of small-arms.  The enemy's loss in arms
was probably much greater than here reported, becau se we picked up a
great many that were found abandoned.



I had at Chattanooga, in round numbers, about 60,00 0 men.  Bragg had
about half this number, but his position was suppos ed to be impregnable.
It was his own fault that he did not have more men present.  He had sent
Longstreet away with his corps swelled by reinforce ments up to over
twenty thousand men, thus reducing his own force mo re than one-third and
depriving himself of the presence of the ablest gen eral of his command.
He did this, too, after our troops had opened a lin e of communication by
way of Brown's and Kelly's ferries with Bridgeport,  thus securing full
rations and supplies of every kind; and also when h e knew reinforcements
were coming to me.  Knoxville was of no earthly use  to him while
Chattanooga was in our hands.  If he should capture  Chattanooga,
Knoxville with its garrison would have fallen into his hands without a
struggle.  I have never been able to see the wisdom  of this move.

Then, too, after Sherman had arrived, and when Brag g knew that he was on
the north side of the Tennessee River, he sent Buck ner's division to
reinforce Longstreet.  He also started another divi sion a day later, but
our attack having commenced before it reached Knoxv ille Bragg ordered it
back.  It had got so far, however, that it could no t return to
Chattanooga in time to be of service there.  It is possible this latter
blunder may have been made by Bragg having become c onfused as to what
was going on on our side.  Sherman had, as already stated, crossed to
the north side of the Tennessee River at Brown's Fe rry, in full view of
Bragg's troops from Lookout Mountain, a few days be fore the attack.
They then disappeared behind foot hills, and did no t come to the view of
the troops on Missionary Ridge until they met their  assault.  Bragg knew
it was Sherman's troops that had crossed, and, they  being so long out of
view, may have supposed that they had gone up the n orth bank of the
Tennessee River to the relief of Knoxville and that  Longstreet was
therefore in danger.  But the first great blunder, detaching Longstreet,
cannot be accounted for in any way I know of.  If h e had captured
Chattanooga, East Tennessee would have fallen witho ut a struggle.  It
would have been a victory for us to have got our ar my away from
Chattanooga safely.  It was a manifold greater vict ory to drive away the
besieging army; a still greater one to defeat that army in his chosen
ground and nearly annihilate it.

The probabilities are that our loss in killed was t he heavier, as we
were the attacking party.  The enemy reported his l oss in killed at 361:
but as he reported his missing at 4,146, while we h eld over 6,000 of
them as prisoners, and there must have been hundred s if not thousands
who deserted, but little reliance can be placed on this report.  There
was certainly great dissatisfaction with Bragg on t he part of the
soldiers for his harsh treatment of them, and a dis position to get away
if they could.  Then, too, Chattanooga, following i n the same half year
with Gettysburg in the East and Vicksburg in the We st, there was much
the same feeling in the South at this time that the re had been in the
North the fall and winter before.  If the same lice nse had been allowed
the people and press in the South that was allowed in the North,
Chattanooga would probably have been the last battl e fought for the
preservation of the Union.

General William F. Smith's services in these battle s had been such that
I thought him eminently entitled to promotion.  I w as aware that he had
previously been named by the President for promotio n to the grade of
major-general, but that the Senate had rejected the  nomination.  I was
not aware of the reasons for this course, and there fore strongly
recommended him for a major-generalcy.  My recommen dation was heeded and
the appointment made.



Upon the raising of the siege of Knoxville I, of co urse, informed the
authorities at Washington--the President and Secret ary of War--of the
fact, which caused great rejoicing there.  The Pres ident especially was
rejoiced that Knoxville had been relieved (*18) wit hout further
bloodshed.  The safety of Burnside's army and the l oyal people of East
Tennessee had been the subject of much anxiety to t he President for
several months, during which time he was doing all he could to relieve
the situation; sending a new commander (*19) with a  few thousand troops
by the way of Cumberland Gap, and telegraphing me d aily, almost hourly,
to "remember Burnside," "do something for Burnside, " and other appeals
of like tenor.  He saw no escape for East Tennessee  until after our
victory at Chattanooga. Even then he was afraid tha t Burnside might be
out of ammunition, in a starving condition, or over powered:  and his
anxiety was still intense until he heard that Longs treet had been driven
from the field.

Burnside followed Longstreet only to Strawberry Pla ins, some twenty
miles or more east, and then stopped, believing tha t Longstreet would
leave the State.  The latter did not do so, however , but stopped only a
short distance farther on and subsisted his army fo r the entire winter
off East Tennessee. Foster now relieved Burnside.  Sherman made
disposition of his troops along the Tennessee River  in accordance with
instructions.  I left Thomas in command at Chattano oga, and, about the
20th of December, moved my headquarters to Nashvill e, Tennessee.

Nashville was the most central point from which to communicate with my
entire military division, and also with the authori ties at Washington.
While remaining at Chattanooga I was liable to have  my telegraphic
communications cut so as to throw me out of communi cation with both my
command and Washington.

Nothing occurred at Nashville worthy of mention dur ing the winter, (*20)
so I set myself to the task of having troops in pos itions from which
they could move to advantage, and in collecting all  necessary supplies
so as to be ready to claim a due share of the enemy 's attention upon the
appearance of the first good weather in the spring.   I expected to
retain the command I then had, and prepared myself for the campaign
against Atlanta. I also had great hopes of having a  campaign made
against Mobile from the Gulf.  I expected after Atl anta fell to occupy
that place permanently, and to cut off Lee's army f rom the West by way
of the road running through Augusta to Atlanta and thence south-west.  I
was preparing to hold Atlanta with a small garrison , and it was my
expectation to push through to Mobile if that city was in our
possession:  if not, to Savannah; and in this manne r to get possession
of the only east and west railroad that would then be left to the enemy.
But the spring campaign against Mobile was not made .

The Army of the Ohio had been getting supplies over  Cumberland Gap until
their animals had nearly all starved.  I now determ ined to go myself to
see if there was any possible chance of using that route in the spring,
and if not to abandon it. Accordingly I left Nashvi lle in the latter
part of December by rail for Chattanooga. From Chat tanooga I took one of
the little steamers previously spoken of as having been built there,
and, putting my horses aboard, went up to the junct ion of the Clinch
with the Tennessee.  From that point the railroad h ad been repaired up
to Knoxville and out east to Strawberry Plains.  I went by rail
therefore to Knoxville, where I remained for severa l days.  General John
G. Foster was then commanding the Department of the  Ohio.  It was an



intensely cold winter, the thermometer being down a s low as zero every
morning for more than a week while I was at Knoxvil le and on my way from
there on horseback to Lexington, Kentucky, the firs t point where I could
reach rail to carry me back to my headquarters at N ashville.

The road over Cumberland Gap, and back of it, was s trewn with debris of
broken wagons and dead animals, much as I had found  it on my first trip
to Chattanooga over Waldron's Ridge.  The road had been cut up to as
great a depth as clay could be by mules and wagons,  and in that
condition frozen; so that the ride of six days from  Strawberry Plains to
Lexington over these holes and knobs in the road wa s a very cheerless
one, and very disagreeable.

I found a great many people at home along that rout e, both in Tennessee
and Kentucky, and, almost universally, intensely lo yal.  They would
collect in little places where we would stop of eve nings, to see me,
generally hearing of my approach before we arrived.   The people
naturally expected to see the commanding general th e oldest person in
the party.  I was then forty-one years of age, whil e my medical director
was gray-haired and probably twelve or more years m y senior.  The crowds
would generally swarm around him, and thus give me an opportunity of
quietly dismounting and getting into the house.  It  also gave me an
opportunity of hearing passing remarks from one spe ctator to another
about their general.  Those remarks were apt to be more complimentary to
the cause than to the appearance of the supposed ge neral, owing to his
being muffled up, and also owing to the travel-worn  condition we were
all in after a hard day's ride.  I was back in Nash ville by the 13th of
January, 1864.

When I started on this trip it was necessary for me  to have some person
along who could turn dispatches into cipher, and wh o could also read the
cipher dispatches which I was liable to receive dai ly and almost hourly.
Under the rules of the War Department at that time,  Mr. Stanton had
taken entire control of the matter of regulating th e telegraph and
determining how it should be used, and of saying wh o, and who alone,
should have the ciphers.  The operators possessed o f the ciphers, as
well as the ciphers used, were practically independ ent of the commanders
whom they were serving immediately under, and had t o report to the War
Department through General Stager all the dispatche s which they received
or forwarded.

I was obliged to leave the telegraphic operator bac k at Nashville,
because that was the point at which all dispatches to me would come, to
be forwarded from there.  As I have said, it was ne cessary for me also
to have an operator during this inspection who had possession of this
cipher to enable me to telegraph to my division and  to the War
Department without my dispatches being read by all the operators along
the line of wires over which they were transmitted.   Accordingly I
ordered the cipher operator to turn over the key to  Captain Cyrus B.
Comstock, of the Corps of Engineers, whom I had sel ected as a wise and
discreet man who certainly could be trusted with th e cipher if the
operator at my headquarters could.

The operator refused point blank to turn over the k ey to Captain
Comstock as directed by me, stating that his orders  from the War
Department were not to give it to anybody--the comm anding general or any
one else.  I told him I would see whether he would or not.  He said that
if he did he would be punished.  I told him if he d id not he most
certainly would be punished. Finally, seeing that p unishment was certain



if he refused longer to obey my order, and being so mewhat remote (even
if he was not protected altogether from the consequ ences of his
disobedience to his orders) from the War Department , he yielded.  When I
returned from Knoxville I found quite a commotion.  The operator had
been reprimanded very severely and ordered to be re lieved.  I informed
the Secretary of War, or his assistant secretary in  charge of the
telegraph, Stager, that the man could not be reliev ed, for he had only
obeyed my orders.  It was absolutely necessary for me to have the
cipher, and the man would most certainly have been punished if he had
not delivered it; that they would have to punish me  if they punished
anybody, or words to that effect.

This was about the only thing approaching a disagre eable difference
between the Secretary of War and myself that occurr ed until the war was
over, when we had another little spat.  Owing to hi s natural disposition
to assume all power and control in all matters that  he had anything
whatever to do with, he boldly took command of the armies, and, while
issuing no orders on the subject, prohibited any or der from me going out
of the adjutant-general's office until he had appro ved it.  This was
done by directing the adjutant-general to hold any orders that came from
me to be issued from the adjutant-general's office until he had examined
them and given his approval.  He never disturbed hi mself, either, in
examining my orders until it was entirely convenien t for him; so that
orders which I had prepared would often lie there t hree or four days
before he would sanction them.  I remonstrated agai nst this in writing,
and the Secretary apologetically restored me to my rightful position of
General-in-Chief of the Army.  But he soon lapsed a gain and took control
much as before.

After the relief of Knoxville Sherman had proposed to Burnside that he
should go with him to drive Longstreet out of Tenne ssee; but Burnside
assured him that with the troops which had been bro ught by Granger, and
which were to be left, he would be amply prepared t o dispose of
Longstreet without availing himself of this offer.  As before stated
Sherman's command had left their camps north of the  Tennessee, near
Chattanooga, with two days' rations in their havers acks, without coats
or blankets, and without many wagons, expecting to return to their camps
by the end of that time.  The weather was now cold and they were
suffering, but still they were ready to make the fu rther sacrifice, had
it been required, for the good of the cause which h ad brought them into
service.  Sherman, having accomplished the object f or which he was sent,
marched back leisurely to his old camp on the Tenne ssee River.

CHAPTER XLVI.

OPERATIONS IN MISSISSIPPI--LONGSTREET IN EAST TENNE SSEE--COMMISSIONED
LIEUTENANT-GENERAL--COMMANDING THE ARMIES OF THE UNITED STATES--FIRST
INTERVIEW WITH PRESIDENT LINCOLN.

Soon after his return from Knoxville I ordered Sher man to distribute his
forces from Stevenson to Decatur and thence north t o Nashville; Sherman
suggested that he be permitted to go back to Missis sippi, to the limits
of his own department and where most of his army st ill remained, for the
purpose of clearing out what Confederates might sti ll be left on the
east bank of the Mississippi River to impede its na vigation by our
boats.  He expected also to have the co-operation o f Banks to do the
same thing on the west shore.  Of course I approved  heartily.



About the 10th of January Sherman was back in Memph is, where Hurlbut
commanded, and got together his Memphis men, or ord ered them collected
and sent to Vicksburg.  He then went to Vicksburg a nd out to where
McPherson was in command, and had him organize his surplus troops so as
to give him about 20,000 men in all.

Sherman knew that General (Bishop) Polk was occupyi ng Meridian with his
headquarters, and had two divisions of infantry wit h a considerable
force of cavalry scattered west of him.  He determi ned, therefore, to
move directly upon Meridian.

I had sent some 2,500 cavalry under General Sooy Sm ith to Sherman's
department, and they had mostly arrived before Sher man got to Memphis.
Hurlbut had 7,000 cavalry, and Sherman ordered him to reinforce Smith so
as to give the latter a force of about 7,000 with w hich to go against
Forrest, who was then known to be south-east from M emphis.  Smith was
ordered to move about the 1st of February.

While Sherman was waiting at Vicksburg for the arri val of Hurlbut with
his surplus men, he sent out scouts to ascertain th e position and
strength of the enemy and to bring back all the inf ormation they could
gather.  When these scouts returned it was through them that he got the
information of General Polk's being at Meridian, an d of the strength and
disposition of his command.

Forrest had about 4,000 cavalry with him, composed of thoroughly
well-disciplined men, who under so able a leader we re very effective.
Smith's command was nearly double that of Forrest, but not equal, man to
man, for the lack of a successful experience such a s Forrest's men had
had.  The fact is, troops who have fought a few bat tles and won, and
followed up their victories, improve upon what they  were before to an
extent that can hardly be counted by percentage.  T he difference in
result is often decisive victory instead of inglori ous defeat.  This
same difference, too, is often due to the way troop s are officered, and
for the particular kind of warfare which Forrest ha d carried on neither
army could present a more effective officer than he  was.

Sherman got off on the 3d of February and moved out  on his expedition,
meeting with no opposition whatever until he crosse d the Big Black, and
with no great deal of opposition after that until h e reached Jackson,
Mississippi.  This latter place he reached on the 6 th or 7th, Brandon on
the 8th, and Morton on the 9th.  Up to this time he  moved in two columns
to enable him to get a good supply of forage, etc.,  and expedite the
march. Here, however, there were indications of the  concentration of
Confederate infantry, and he was obliged to keep hi s army close
together.  He had no serious engagement; but he met  some of the enemy
who destroyed a few of his wagons about Decatur, Mi ssissippi, where, by
the way, Sherman himself came near being picked up.

He entered Meridian on the 14th of the month, the e nemy having retreated
toward Demopolis, Alabama. He spent several days in  Meridian in
thoroughly destroying the railroad to the north and  south, and also for
the purpose of hearing from Sooy Smith, who he supp osed had met Forrest
before this time and he hoped had gained a decisive  victory because of a
superiority of numbers. Hearing nothing of him, how ever, he started on
his return trip to Vicksburg.  There he learned tha t Smith, while
waiting for a few of his men who had been ice-bound  in the Ohio River,
instead of getting off on the 1st as expected, had not left until the



11th.  Smith did meet Forrest, but the result was d ecidedly in Forrest's
favor.

Sherman had written a letter to Banks, proposing a co-operative movement
with him against Shreveport, subject to my approval .  I disapproved of
Sherman's going himself, because I had other import ant work for him to
do, but consented that he might send a few troops t o the aid of Banks,
though their time to remain absent must be limited.   We must have them
for the spring campaign.  The trans-Mississippi mov ement proved
abortive.

My eldest son, who had accompanied me on the Vicksb urg campaign and
siege, had while there contracted disease, which gr ew worse, until he
had grown so dangerously ill that on the 24th of Ja nuary I obtained
permission to go to St. Louis, where he was staying  at the time, to see
him, hardly expecting to find him alive on my arriv al.  While I was
permitted to go, I was not permitted to turn over m y command to any one
else, but was directed to keep the headquarters wit h me and to
communicate regularly with all parts of my division  and with Washington,
just as though I had remained at Nashville.

When I obtained this leave I was at Chattanooga, ha ving gone there again
to make preparations to have the troops of Thomas i n the southern part
of Tennessee co-operate with Sherman's movement in Mississippi.  I
directed Thomas, and Logan who was at Scottsboro, A labama, to keep up a
threatening movement to the south against J. E. Joh nston, who had again
relieved Bragg, for the purpose of making him keep as many troops as
possible there.

I learned through Confederate sources that Johnston  had already sent two
divisions in the direction of Mobile, presumably to  operate against
Sherman, and two more divisions to Longstreet in Ea st Tennessee.  Seeing
that Johnston had depleted in this way, I directed Thomas to send at
least ten thousand men, besides Stanley's division which was already to
the east, into East Tennessee, and notified Schofie ld, who was now in
command in East Tennessee, of this movement of troo ps into his
department and also of the reinforcements Longstree t had received.  My
object was to drive Longstreet out of East Tennesse e as a part of the
preparations for my spring campaign.

About this time General Foster, who had been in com mand of the
Department of the Ohio after Burnside until Schofie ld relieved him
(*21), advised me that he thought it would be a goo d thing to keep
Longstreet just where he was; that he was perfectly  quiet in East
Tennessee, and if he was forced to leave there, his  whole well-equipped
army would be free to go to any place where it coul d effect the most for
their cause.  I thought the advice was good, and, a dopting that view,
countermanded the orders for pursuit of Longstreet.

On the 12th of February I ordered Thomas to take Da lton and hold it, if
possible; and I directed him to move without delay.  Finding that he had
not moved, on the 17th I urged him again to start, telling him how
important it was, that the object of the movement w as to co-operate with
Sherman, who was moving eastward and might be in da nger.  Then again on
the 21st, he not yet having started, I asked him if  he could not start
the next day.  He finally got off on the 22d or 23d .  The enemy fell
back from his front without a battle, but took a ne w position quite as
strong and farther to the rear.  Thomas reported th at he could not go
any farther, because it was impossible with his poo r teams, nearly



starved, to keep up supplies until the railroads we re repaired.  He soon
fell back.

Schofield also had to return for the same reason.  He could not carry
supplies with him, and Longstreet was between him a nd the supplies still
left in the country.  Longstreet, in his retreat, w ould be moving
towards his supplies, while our forces, following, would be receding
from theirs.  On the 2d of March, however, I learne d of Sherman's
success, which eased my mind very much.  The next d ay, the 3d, I was
ordered to Washington.

The bill restoring the grade of lieutenant-general of the army had
passed through Congress and became a law on the 26t h of February.  My
nomination had been sent to the Senate on the 1st o f March and confirmed
the next day (the 2d).  I was ordered to Washington  on the 3d to receive
my commission, and started the day following that.  The commission was
handed to me on the 9th.  It was delivered to me at  the Executive
Mansion by President Lincoln in the presence of his  Cabinet, my eldest
son, those of my staff who were with me and and a f ew other visitors.

The President in presenting my commission read from  a paper--stating,
however, as a preliminary, and prior to the deliver y of it, that he had
drawn that up on paper, knowing my disinclination t o speak in public,
and handed me a copy in advance so that I might pre pare a few lines of
reply.  The President said:

"General Grant, the nation's appreciation of what y ou have done, and its
reliance upon you for what remains to be done in th e existing great
struggle, are now presented, with this commission c onstituting you
lieutenant-general in the Army of the United States .  With this high
honor, devolves upon you, also, a corresponding res ponsibility.  As the
country herein trusts you, so, under God, it will s ustain you.  I
scarcely need to add, that, with what I here speak for the nation, goes
my own hearty personal concurrence."

To this I replied:  "Mr. President, I accept the co mmission, with
gratitude for the high honor conferred.  With the a id of the noble
armies that have fought in so many fields for our c ommon country, it
will be my earnest endeavor not to disappoint your expectations.  I feel
the full weight of the responsibilities now devolvi ng on me; and I know
that if they are met, it will be due to those armie s, and above all, to
the favor of that Providence which leads both natio ns and men."

On the 10th I visited the headquarters of the Army of the Potomac at
Brandy Station; then returned to Washington, and pu shed west at once to
make my arrangements for turning over the commands there and giving
general directions for the preparations to be made for the spring
campaign.

It had been my intention before this to remain in t he West, even if I
was made lieutenant-general; but when I got to Wash ington and saw the
situation it was plain that here was the point for the commanding
general to be.  No one else could, probably, resist  the pressure that
would be brought to bear upon him to desist from hi s own plans and
pursue others.  I determined, therefore, before I s tarted back to have
Sherman advanced to my late position, McPherson to Sherman's in command
of the department, and Logan to the command of McPh erson's corps. These
changes were all made on my recommendation and with out hesitation.  My
commission as lieutenant-general was given to me on  the 9th of March,



1864.  On the following day, as already stated, I v isited General Meade,
commanding the Army of the Potomac, at his headquar ters at Brandy
Station, north of the Rapidan.  I had known General  Meade slightly in
the Mexican war, but had not met him since until th is visit.  I was a
stranger to most of the Army of the Potomac, I migh t say to all except
the officers of the regular army who had served in the Mexican war.
There had been some changes ordered in the organiza tion of that army
before my promotion.  One was the consolidation of five corps into
three, thus throwing some officers of rank out of i mportant commands.
Meade evidently thought that I might want to make s till one more change
not yet ordered.  He said to me that I might want a n officer who had
served with me in the West, mentioning Sherman spec ially, to take his
place.  If so, he begged me not to hesitate about m aking the change.  He
urged that the work before us was of such vast impo rtance to the whole
nation that the feeling or wishes of no one person should stand in the
way of selecting the right men for all positions.  For himself, he would
serve to the best of his ability wherever placed.  I assured him that I
had no thought of substituting any one for him.  As  to Sherman, he could
not be spared from the West.

This incident gave me even a more favorable opinion  of Meade than did
his great victory at Gettysburg the July before.  I t is men who wait to
be selected, and not those who seek, from whom we m ay always expect the
most efficient service.

Meade's position afterwards proved embarrassing to me if not to him.  He
was commanding an army and, for nearly a year previ ous to my taking
command of all the armies, was in supreme command o f the Army of the
Potomac--except from the authorities at Washington.   All other general
officers occupying similar positions were independe nt in their commands
so far as any one present with them was concerned.  I tried to make
General Meade's position as nearly as possible what  it would have been
if I had been in Washington or any other place away  from his command.  I
therefore gave all orders for the movements of the Army of the Potomac
to Meade to have them executed.  To avoid the neces sity of having to
give orders direct, I established my headquarters n ear his, unless there
were reasons for locating them elsewhere.  This som etimes happened, and
I had on occasions to give orders direct to the tro ops affected.  On the
11th I returned to Washington and, on the day after , orders were
published by the War Department placing me in comma nd of all the armies.
I had left Washington the night before to return to  my old command in
the West and to meet Sherman whom I had telegraphed  to join me in
Nashville.

Sherman assumed command of the military division of  the Mississippi on
the 18th of March, and we left Nashville together f or Cincinnati.  I had
Sherman accompany me that far on my way back to Was hington so that we
could talk over the matters about which I wanted to  see him, without
losing any more time from my new command than was n ecessary.  The first
point which I wished to discuss was particularly ab out the co-operation
of his command with mine when the spring campaign s hould commence. There
were also other and minor points, minor as compared  with the great
importance of the question to be decided by sanguin ary war--the
restoration to duty of officers who had been reliev ed from important
commands, namely McClellan, Burnside and Fremont in  the East, and Buell,
McCook, Negley and Crittenden in the West.

Some time in the winter of 1863-64 I had been invit ed by the
general-in-chief to give my views of the campaign I  thought advisable



for the command under me--now Sherman's.  General J . E. Johnston was
defending Atlanta and the interior of Georgia with an army, the largest
part of which was stationed at Dalton, about 38 mil es south of
Chattanooga. Dalton is at the junction of the railr oad from Cleveland
with the one from Chattanooga to Atlanta.

There could have been no difference of opinion as t o the first duty of
the armies of the military division of the Mississi ppi.  Johnston's army
was the first objective, and that important railroa d centre, Atlanta,
the second.  At the time I wrote General Halleck gi ving my views of the
approaching campaign, and at the time I met General  Sherman, it was
expected that General Banks would be through with t he campaign which he
had been ordered upon before my appointment to the command of all the
armies, and would be ready to co-operate with the a rmies east of the
Mississippi, his part in the programme being to mov e upon Mobile by land
while the navy would close the harbor and assist to  the best of its
ability. (*22) The plan therefore was for Sherman t o attack Johnston and
destroy his army if possible, to capture Atlanta an d hold it, and with
his troops and those of Banks to hold a line throug h to Mobile, or at
least to hold Atlanta and command the railroad runn ing east and west,
and the troops from one or other of the armies to h old important points
on the southern road, the only east and west road t hat would be left in
the possession of the enemy.  This would cut the Co nfederacy in two
again, as our gaining possession of the Mississippi  River had done
before.  Banks was not ready in time for the part a ssigned to him, and
circumstances that could not be foreseen determined  the campaign which
was afterwards made, the success and grandeur of wh ich has resounded
throughout all lands.

In regard to restoring officers who had been reliev ed from important
commands to duty again, I left Sherman to look afte r those who had been
removed in the West while I looked out for the rest .  I directed,
however, that he should make no assignment until I could speak to the
Secretary of War about the matter.  I shortly after  recommended to the
Secretary the assignment of General Buell to duty.  I received the
assurance that duty would be offered to him; and af terwards the
Secretary told me that he had offered Buell an assi gnment and that the
latter had declined it, saying that it would be deg radation to accept
the assignment offered.  I understood afterwards th at he refused to
serve under either Sherman or Canby because he had ranked them both.
Both graduated before him and ranked him in the old  army.  Sherman
ranked him as a brigadier-general.  All of them ran ked me in the old
army, and Sherman and Buell did as brigadiers.  The  worst excuse a
soldier can make for declining service is that he o nce ranked the
commander he is ordered to report to.

On the 23d of March I was back in Washington, and o n the 26th took up my
headquarters at Culpeper Court-House, a few miles s outh of the
headquarters of the Army of the Potomac.

Although hailing from Illinois myself, the State of  the President, I
never met Mr. Lincoln until called to the capital t o receive my
commission as lieutenant-general.  I knew him, howe ver, very well and
favorably from the accounts given by officers under  me at the West who
had known him all their lives.  I had also read the  remarkable series of
debates between Lincoln and Douglas a few years bef ore, when they were
rival candidates for the United States Senate.  I w as then a resident of
Missouri, and by no means a "Lincoln man" in that c ontest; but I
recognized then his great ability.



In my first interview with Mr. Lincoln alone he sta ted to me that he had
never professed to be a military man or to know how  campaigns should be
conducted, and never wanted to interfere in them:  but that
procrastination on the part of commanders, and the pressure from the
people at the North and Congress, WHICH WAS ALWAYS WITH HIM, forced him
into issuing his series of "Military Orders"--one, two, three, etc.  He
did not know but they were all wrong, and did know that some of them
were.  All he wanted or had ever wanted was some on e who would take the
responsibility and act, and call on him for all the  assistance needed,
pledging himself to use all the power of the govern ment in rendering
such assistance.  Assuring him that I would do the best I could with the
means at hand, and avoid as far as possible annoyin g him or the War
Department, our first interview ended.

The Secretary of War I had met once before only, bu t felt that I knew
him better.

While commanding in West Tennessee we had occasiona lly held
conversations over the wires, at night, when they w ere not being
otherwise used.  He and General Halleck both cautio ned me against giving
the President my plans of campaign, saying that he was so kind-hearted,
so averse to refusing anything asked of him, that s ome friend would be
sure to get from him all he knew.  I should have sa id that in our
interview the President told me he did not want to know what I proposed
to do.  But he submitted a plan of campaign of his own which he wanted
me to hear and then do as I pleased about.  He brou ght out a map of
Virginia on which he had evidently marked every pos ition occupied by the
Federal and Confederate armies up to that time.  He  pointed out on the
map two streams which empty into the Potomac, and s uggested that the
army might be moved on boats and landed between the  mouths of these
streams.  We would then have the Potomac to bring o ur supplies, and the
tributaries would protect our flanks while we moved  out.  I listened
respectfully, but did not suggest that the same str eams would protect
Lee's flanks while he was shutting us up.

I did not communicate my plans to the President, no r did I to the
Secretary of War or to General Halleck.

March the 26th my headquarters were, as stated, at Culpeper, and the
work of preparing for an early campaign commenced.

CHAPTER XLVII.

THE MILITARY SITUATION--PLANS FOR THE CAMPAIGN--SHE RIDAN ASSIGNED TO
COMMAND OF THE CAVALRY--FLANK MOVEMENTS--FORREST AT FORT PILLOW--GENERAL
BANKS'S EXPEDITION--COLONEL MOSBY--AN INCIDENT OF T HE WILDERNESS
CAMPAIGN.

When I assumed command of all the armies the situat ion was about this:
the Mississippi River was guarded from St. Louis to  its mouth; the line
of the Arkansas was held, thus giving us all the No rth-west north of
that river.  A few points in Louisiana not remote f rom the river were
held by the Federal troops, as was also the mouth o f the Rio Grande.
East of the Mississippi we held substantially all n orth of the Memphis
and Charleston Railroad as far east as Chattanooga,  thence along the
line of the Tennessee and Holston rivers, taking in  nearly all of the



State of Tennessee.  West Virginia was in our hands ; and that part of
old Virginia north of the Rapidan and east of the B lue Ridge we also
held.  On the sea-coast we had Fortress Monroe and Norfolk in Virginia;
Plymouth, Washington and New Berne in North Carolin a; Beaufort, Folly
and Morris islands, Hilton Head, Port Royal and For t Pulaski in South
Carolina and Georgia; Fernandina, St. Augustine, Ke y West and Pensacola
in Florida. The balance of the Southern territory, an empire in extent,
was still in the hands of the enemy.

Sherman, who had succeeded me in the command of the  military division of
the Mississippi, commanded all the troops in the te rritory west of the
Alleghanies and north of Natchez, with a large mova ble force about
Chattanooga. His command was subdivided into four d epartments, but the
commanders all reported to Sherman and were subject  to his orders.  This
arrangement, however, insured the better protection  of all lines of
communication through the acquired territory, for t he reason that these
different department commanders could act promptly in case of a sudden
or unexpected raid within their respective jurisdic tions without
awaiting the orders of the division commander.

In the East the opposing forces stood in substantia lly the same
relations towards each other as three years before,  or when the war
began; they were both between the Federal and Confe derate capitals.  It
is true, footholds had been secured by us on the se a-coast, in Virginia
and North Carolina, but, beyond that, no substantia l advantage had been
gained by either side.  Battles had been fought of as great severity as
had ever been known in war, over ground from the Ja mes River and
Chickahominy, near Richmond, to Gettysburg and Cham bersburg, in
Pennsylvania, with indecisive results, sometimes fa vorable to the
National army, sometimes to the Confederate army; b ut in every instance,
I believe, claimed as victories for the South by th e Southern press if
not by the Southern generals.  The Northern press, as a whole, did not
discourage these claims; a portion of it always mag nified rebel success
and belittled ours, while another portion, most sin cerely earnest in
their desire for the preservation of the Union and the overwhelming
success of the Federal armies, would nevertheless g enerally express
dissatisfaction with whatever victories were gained  because they were
not more complete.

That portion of the Army of the Potomac not engaged  in guarding lines of
communication was on the northern bank of the Rapid an.  The Army of
Northern Virginia confronting it on the opposite ba nk of the same river,
was strongly intrenched and commanded by the acknow ledged ablest general
in the Confederate army.  The country back to the J ames River is cut up
with many streams, generally narrow, deep, and diff icult to cross except
where bridged.  The region is heavily timbered, and  the roads narrow,
and very bad after the least rain.  Such an enemy w as not, of course,
unprepared with adequate fortifications at convenie nt intervals all the
way back to Richmond, so that when driven from one fortified position
they would always have another farther to the rear to fall back into.

To provision an army, campaigning against so formid able a foe through
such a country, from wagons alone seemed almost imp ossible.  System and
discipline were both essential to its accomplishmen t.

The Union armies were now divided into nineteen dep artments, though four
of them in the West had been concentrated into a si ngle military
division.  The Army of the Potomac was a separate c ommand and had no
territorial limits.  There were thus seventeen dist inct commanders.



Before this time these various armies had acted sep arately and
independently of each other, giving the enemy an op portunity often of
depleting one command, not pressed, to reinforce an other more actively
engaged.  I determined to stop this.  To this end I  regarded the Army of
the Potomac as the centre, and all west to Memphis along the line
described as our position at the time, and north of  it, the right wing;
the Army of the James, under General Butler, as the  left wing, and all
the troops south, as a force in rear of the enemy.  Some of these latter
were occupying positions from which they could not render service
proportionate to their numerical strength.  All suc h were depleted to
the minimum necessary to hold their positions as a guard against
blockade runners; where they could not do this thei r positions were
abandoned altogether.  In this way ten thousand men  were added to the
Army of the James from South Carolina alone, with G eneral Gillmore in
command.  It was not contemplated that General Gill more should leave his
department; but as most of his troops were taken, p resumably for active
service, he asked to accompany them and was permitt ed to do so.
Officers and soldiers on furlough, of whom there we re many thousands,
were ordered to their proper commands; concentratio n was the order of
the day, and to have it accomplished in time to adv ance at the earliest
moment the roads would permit was the problem.

As a reinforcement to the Army of the Potomac, or t o act in support of
it, the 9th army corps, over twenty thousand strong , under General
Burnside, had been rendezvoused at Annapolis, Maryl and.  This was an
admirable position for such a reinforcement.  The c orps could be brought
at the last moment as a reinforcement to the Army o f the Potomac, or it
could be thrown on the sea-coast, south of Norfolk,  in Virginia or North
Carolina, to operate against Richmond from that dir ection.  In fact
Burnside and the War Department both thought the 9t h corps was intended
for such an expedition up to the last moment.

My general plan now was to concentrate all the forc e possible against
the Confederate armies in the field.  There were bu t two such, as we
have seen, east of the Mississippi River and facing  north.  The Army of
Northern Virginia, General Robert E. Lee commanding , was on the south
bank of the Rapidan, confronting the Army of the Po tomac; the second,
under General Joseph E. Johnston, was at Dalton, Ge orgia, opposed to
Sherman who was still at Chattanooga. Beside these main armies the
Confederates had to guard the Shenandoah Valley, a great storehouse to
feed their armies from, and their line of communica tions from Richmond
to Tennessee.  Forrest, a brave and intrepid cavalr y general, was in the
West with a large force; making a larger command ne cessary to hold what
we had gained in Middle and West Tennessee.  We cou ld not abandon any
territory north of the line held by the enemy becau se it would lay the
Northern States open to invasion.  But as the Army of the Potomac was
the principal garrison for the protection of Washin gton even while it
was moving on Lee, so all the forces to the west, a nd the Army of the
James, guarded their special trusts when advancing from them as well as
when remaining at them.  Better indeed, for they fo rced the enemy to
guard his own lines and resources at a greater dist ance from ours, and
with a greater force.  Little expeditions could not  so well be sent out
to destroy a bridge or tear up a few miles of railr oad track, burn a
storehouse, or inflict other little annoyances.  Ac cordingly I arranged
for a simultaneous movement all along the line.  Sh erman was to move
from Chattanooga, Johnston's army and Atlanta being  his objective
points. (*23)  Crook, commanding in West Virginia, was to move from the
mouth of the Gauley River with a cavalry force and some artillery, the
Virginia and Tennessee Railroad to be his objective .  Either the enemy



would have to keep a large force to protect their c ommunications, or see
them destroyed and a large amount of forage and pro vision, which they so
much needed, fall into our hands.  Sigel was in com mand in the Valley of
Virginia. He was to advance up the valley, covering  the North from an
invasion through that channel as well while advanci ng as by remaining
near Harper's Ferry.  Every mile he advanced also g ave us possession of
stores on which Lee relied.  Butler was to advance by the James River,
having Richmond and Petersburg as his objective.

Before the advance commenced I visited Butler at Fo rt Monroe. This was
the first time I had ever met him.  Before giving h im any order as to
the part he was to play in the approaching campaign  I invited his views.
They were very much such as I intended to direct, a nd as I did direct
(*24), in writing, before leaving.

General W. F. Smith, who had been promoted to the r ank of major-general
shortly after the battle of Chattanooga on my recom mendation, had not
yet been confirmed.  I found a decided prejudice ag ainst his
confirmation by a majority of the Senate, but I ins isted that his
services had been such that he should be rewarded.  My wishes were now
reluctantly complied with, and I assigned him to th e command of one of
the corps under General Butler.  I was not long in finding out that the
objections to Smith's promotion were well founded.

In one of my early interviews with the President I expressed my
dissatisfaction with the little that had been accom plished by the
cavalry so far in the war, and the belief that it w as capable of
accomplishing much more than it had done if under a  thorough leader.  I
said I wanted the very best man in the army for tha t command.  Halleck
was present and spoke up, saying: "How would Sherid an do?"  I replied:
"The very man I want." The President said I could h ave anybody I wanted.
Sheridan was telegraphed for that day, and on his a rrival was assigned
to the command of the cavalry corps with the Army o f the Potomac.  This
relieved General Alfred Pleasonton.  It was not a r eflection on that
officer, however, for I did not know but that he ha d been as efficient
as any other cavalry commander.

Banks in the Department of the Gulf was ordered to assemble all the
troops he had at New Orleans in time to join in the  general move, Mobile
to be his objective.

At this time I was not entirely decided as to wheth er I should move the
Army of the Potomac by the right flank of the enemy , or by his left.
Each plan presented advantages. (*25)  If by his ri ght--my left--the
Potomac, Chesapeake Bay and tributaries would furni sh us an easy hauling
distance of every position the army could occupy fr om the Rapidan to the
James River.  But Lee could, if he chose, detach or  move his whole army
north on a line rather interior to the one I would have to take in
following.  A movement by his left--our right--woul d obviate this; but
all that was done would have to be done with the su pplies and ammunition
we started with.  All idea of adopting this latter plan was abandoned
when the limited quantity of supplies possible to t ake with us was
considered.  The country over which we would have t o pass was so
exhausted of all food or forage that we would be ob liged to carry
everything with us.

While these preparations were going on the enemy wa s not entirely idle.
In the West Forrest made a raid in West Tennessee u p to the northern
border, capturing the garrison of four or five hund red men at Union



City, and followed it up by an attack on Paducah, K entucky, on the banks
of the Ohio.  While he was able to enter the city h e failed to capture
the forts or any part of the garrison.  On the firs t intelligence of
Forrest's raid I telegraphed Sherman to send all hi s cavalry against
him, and not to let him get out of the trap he had put himself into.
Sherman had anticipated me by sending troops agains t him before he got
my order.

Forrest, however, fell back rapidly, and attacked t he troops at Fort
Pillow, a station for the protection of the navigat ion of the
Mississippi River.  The garrison consisted of a reg iment of colored
troops, infantry, and a detachment of Tennessee cav alry.  These troops
fought bravely, but were overpowered.  I will leave  Forrest in his
dispatches to tell what he did with them.

"The river was dyed," he says, "with the blood of t he slaughtered for
two hundred yards.  The approximate loss was upward  of five hundred
killed, but few of the officers escaping.  My loss was about twenty
killed.  It is hoped that these facts will demonstr ate to the Northern
people that negro soldiers cannot cope with Souther ners."  Subsequently
Forrest made a report in which he left out the part  which shocks
humanity to read.

At the East, also, the rebels were busy.  I had sai d to Halleck that
Plymouth and Washington, North Carolina, were unnec essary to hold.  It
would be better to have the garrisons engaged there  added to Butler's
command.  If success attended our arms both places,  and others too,
would fall into our hands naturally. These places h ad been occupied by
Federal troops before I took command of the armies,  and I knew that the
Executive would be reluctant to abandon them, and t herefore explained my
views; but before my views were carried out the reb els captured the
garrison at Plymouth.  I then ordered the abandonme nt of Washington, but
directed the holding of New Berne at all hazards.  This was essential
because New Berne was a port into which blockade ru nners could enter.

General Banks had gone on an expedition up the Red River long before my
promotion to general command.  I had opposed the mo vement strenuously,
but acquiesced because it was the order of my super ior at the time.  By
direction of Halleck I had reinforced Banks with a corps of about ten
thousand men from Sherman's command.  This reinforc ement was wanted back
badly before the forward movement commenced.  But B anks had got so far
that it seemed best that he should take Shreveport on the Red River, and
turn over the line of that river to Steele, who com manded in Arkansas,
to hold instead of the line of the Arkansas.  Order s were given
accordingly, and with the expectation that the camp aign would be ended
in time for Banks to return A. J. Smith's command t o where it belonged
and get back to New Orleans himself in time to exec ute his part in the
general plan.  But the expedition was a failure.  B anks did not get back
in time to take part in the programme as laid down.  Nor was Smith
returned until long after the movements of May, 186 4, had been begun.
The services of forty thousand veteran troops, over  and above the number
required to hold all that was necessary in the Depa rtment of the Gulf,
were thus paralyzed. It is but just to Banks, howev er, to say that his
expedition was ordered from Washington and he was i n no way responsible
except for the conduct of it.  I make no criticism on this point.  He
opposed the expedition.

By the 27th of April spring had so far advanced as to justify me in
fixing a day for the great move.  On that day Burns ide left Annapolis to



occupy Meade's position between Bull Run and the Ra ppahannock.  Meade
was notified and directed to bring his troops forwa rd to his advance.
On the following day Butler was notified of my inte nded advance on the
4th of May, and he was directed to move the night o f the same day and
get as far up the James River as possible by daylig ht, and push on from
there to accomplish the task given him.  He was als o notified that
reinforcements were being collected in Washington C ity, which would be
forwarded to him should the enemy fall back into th e trenches at
Richmond.  The same day Sherman was directed to get  his forces up ready
to advance on the 5th.  Sigel was in Winchester and  was notified to move
in conjunction with the others.

The criticism has been made by writers on the campa ign from the Rapidan
to the James River that all the loss of life could have been obviated by
moving the army there on transports.  Richmond was fortified and
intrenched so perfectly that one man inside to defe nd was more than
equal to five outside besieging or assaulting.  To get possession of
Lee's army was the first great object.  With the ca pture of his army
Richmond would necessarily follow.  It was better t o fight him outside
of his stronghold than in it.  If the Army of the P otomac had been moved
bodily to the James River by water Lee could have m oved a part of his
forces back to Richmond, called Beauregard from the  south to reinforce
it, and with the balance moved on to Washington. Th en, too, I ordered a
move, simultaneous with that of the Army of the Pot omac, up the James
River by a formidable army already collected at the  mouth of the river.

While my headquarters were at Culpeper, from the 26 th of March to the
4th of May, I generally visited Washington once a w eek to confer with
the Secretary of War and President.  On the last oc casion, a few days
before moving, a circumstance occurred which came n ear postponing my
part in the campaign altogether. Colonel John S. Mo sby had for a long
time been commanding a partisan corps, or regiment,  which operated in
the rear of the Army of the Potomac.  On my return to the field on this
occasion, as the train approached Warrenton Junctio n, a heavy cloud of
dust was seen to the east of the road as if made by  a body of cavalry on
a charge.  Arriving at the junction the train was s topped and inquiries
made as to the cause of the dust. There was but one  man at the station,
and he informed us that Mosby had crossed a few min utes before at full
speed in pursuit of Federal cavalry.  Had he seen o ur train coming, no
doubt he would have let his prisoners escape to cap ture the train.  I
was on a special train, if I remember correctly, wi thout any guard.

Since the close of the war I have come to know Colo nel Mosby personally,
and somewhat intimately.  He is a different man ent irely from what I had
supposed.  He is slender, not tall, wiry, and looks  as if he could
endure any amount of physical exercise.  He is able , and thoroughly
honest and truthful. There were probably but few me n in the South who
could have commanded successfully a separate detach ment in the rear of
an opposing army, and so near the border of hostili ties, as long as he
did without losing his entire command.

On this same visit to Washington I had my last inte rview with the
President before reaching the James River.  He had of course become
acquainted with the fact that a general movement ha d been ordered all
along the line, and seemed to think it a new featur e in war.  I
explained to him that it was necessary to have a gr eat number of troops
to guard and hold the territory we had captured, an d to prevent
incursions into the Northern States.  These troops could perform this
service just as well by advancing as by remaining s till; and by



advancing they would compel the enemy to keep detac hments to hold them
back, or else lay his own territory open to invasio n.  His answer was:
"Oh, yes!  I see that.  As we say out West, if a ma n can't skin he must
hold a leg while somebody else does."

There was a certain incident connected with the Wil derness campaign of
which it may not be out of place to speak; and to a void a digression
further on I will mention it here.

A few days before my departure from Culpeper the Ho norable E. B.
Washburne visited me there, and remained with my he adquarters for some
distance south, through the battle in the Wildernes s and, I think, to
Spottsylvania. He was accompanied by a Mr. Swinton,  whom he presented as
a literary gentleman who wished to accompany the ar my with a view of
writing a history of the war when it was over.  He assured me--and I
have no doubt Swinton gave him the assurance--that he was not present as
a correspondent of the press.  I expressed an entir e willingness to have
him (Swinton) accompany the army, and would have al lowed him to do so as
a correspondent, restricted, however, in the charac ter of the
information he could give.  We received Richmond pa pers with about as
much regularity as if there had been no war, and kn ew that our papers
were received with equal regularity by the Confeder ates.  It was
desirable, therefore, that correspondents should no t be privileged spies
of the enemy within our lines.

Probably Mr. Swinton expected to be an invited gues t at my headquarters,
and was disappointed that he was not asked to becom e so.  At all events
he was not invited, and soon I found that he was co rresponding with some
paper (I have now forgotten which one), thus violat ing his word either
expressed or implied.  He knew of the assurance Was hburne had given as
to the character of his mission.  I never saw the m an from the day of
our introduction to the present that I recollect.  He accompanied us,
however, for a time at least.

The second night after crossing the Rapidan (the ni ght of the 5th of
May) Colonel W. R. Rowley, of my staff, was acting as night officer at
my headquarters.  A short time before midnight I ga ve him verbal
instructions for the night.  Three days later I rea d in a Richmond paper
a verbatim report of these instructions.

A few nights still later (after the first, and poss ibly after the
second, day's fighting in the Wilderness) General M eade came to my tent
for consultation, bringing with him some of his sta ff officers.  Both
his staff and mine retired to the camp-fire some ya rds in front of the
tent, thinking our conversation should be private.  There was a stump a
little to one side, and between the front of the te nt and camp-fire.
One of my staff, Colonel T. S. Bowers, saw what he took to be a man
seated on the ground and leaning against the stump,  listening to the
conversation between Meade and myself.  He called t he attention of
Colonel Rowley to it.  The latter immediately took the man by the
shoulder and asked him, in language more forcible t han polite, what he
was doing there.  The man proved to be Swinton, the  "historian," and his
replies to the question were evasive and unsatisfac tory, and he was
warned against further eaves-dropping.

The next I heard of Mr. Swinton was at Cold Harbor.   General Meade came
to my headquarters saying that General Burnside had  arrested Swinton,
who at some previous time had given great offence, and had ordered him
to be shot that afternoon.  I promptly ordered the prisoner to be



released, but that he must be expelled from the lin es of the army not to
return again on pain of punishment.

CHAPTER XLVIII.

COMMENCEMENT OF THE GRAND CAMPAIGN--GENERAL BUTLER'S POSITION
--SHERIDAN'S FIRST RAID.

The armies were now all ready to move for the accom plishment of a single
object.  They were acting as a unit so far as such a thing was possible
over such a vast field.  Lee, with the capital of t he Confederacy, was
the main end to which all were working.  Johnston, with Atlanta, was an
important obstacle in the way of our accomplishing the result aimed at,
and was therefore almost an independent objective.  It was of less
importance only because the capture of Johnston and  his army would not
produce so immediate and decisive a result in closi ng the rebellion as
would the possession of Richmond, Lee and his army.   All other troops
were employed exclusively in support of these two m ovements.  This was
the plan; and I will now endeavor to give, as conci sely as I can, the
method of its execution, outlining first the operat ions of minor
detached but co-operative columns.

As stated before, Banks failed to accomplish what h e had been sent to do
on the Red River, and eliminated the use of forty t housand veterans
whose cooperation in the grand campaign had been ex pected--ten thousand
with Sherman and thirty thousand against Mobile.

Sigel's record is almost equally brief.  He moved o ut, it is true,
according to programme; but just when I was hoping to hear of good work
being done in the valley I received instead the fol lowing announcement
from Halleck:  "Sigel is in full retreat on Strasbu rg.  He will do
nothing but run; never did anything else."  The ene my had intercepted
him about New Market and handled him roughly, leavi ng him short six
guns, and some nine hundred men out of his six thou sand.

The plan had been for an advance of Sigel's forces in two columns.
Though the one under his immediate command failed i ngloriously the other
proved more fortunate.  Under Crook and Averell his  western column
advanced from the Gauley in West Virginia at the ap pointed time, and
with more happy results. They reached the Virginia and Tennessee
Railroad at Dublin and destroyed a depot of supplie s, besides tearing up
several miles of road and burning the bridge over N ew River.  Having
accomplished this they recrossed the Alleghanies to  Meadow Bluffs and
there awaited further orders.

Butler embarked at Fort Monroe with all his command , except the cavalry
and some artillery which moved up the south bank of  the James River.
His steamers moved first up Chesapeake Bay and York  River as if
threatening the rear of Lee's army.  At midnight th ey turned back, and
Butler by daylight was far up the James River.  He seized City Point and
Bermuda Hundred early in the day, without loss and,  no doubt, very much
to the surprise of the enemy.

This was the accomplishment of the first step conte mplated in my
instructions to Butler.  He was to act from here, l ooking to Richmond as
his objective point.  I had given him to understand  that I should aim to
fight Lee between the Rapidan and Richmond if he wo uld stand; but should



Lee fall back into Richmond I would follow up and m ake a junction of the
armies of the Potomac and the James on the James Ri ver.  He was directed
to secure a footing as far up the south side of the  river as he could at
as early a date as possible.

Butler was in position by the 6th of May and had be gun intrenching, and
on the 7th he sent out his cavalry from Suffolk to cut the Weldon
Railroad.  He also sent out detachments to destroy the railroad between
Petersburg and Richmond, but no great success atten ded these latter
efforts.  He made no great effort to establish hims elf on that road and
neglected to attack Petersburg, which was almost de fenceless.  About the
11th he advanced slowly until he reached the works at Drury's Bluff,
about half way between Bermuda Hundred and Richmond .  In the mean time
Beauregard had been gathering reinforcements.  On t he 16th he attacked
Butler with great vigor, and with such success as t o limit very
materially the further usefulness of the Army of th e James as a distinct
factor in the campaign.  I afterward ordered a port ion of it to join the
Army of the Potomac, leaving a sufficient force wit h Butler to man his
works, hold securely the footing he had already gai ned and maintain a
threatening front toward the rear of the Confederat e capital.

The position which General Butler had chosen betwee n the two rivers, the
James and Appomattox, was one of great natural stre ngth, one where a
large area of ground might be thoroughly inclosed b y means of a single
intrenched line, and that a very short one in compa rison with the extent
of territory which it thoroughly protected.  His ri ght was protected by
the James River, his left by the Appomattox, and hi s rear by their
junction--the two streams uniting near by.  The ben ds of the two streams
shortened the line that had been chosen for intrenc hments, while it
increased the area which the line inclosed.

Previous to ordering any troops from Butler I sent my chief engineer,
General Barnard, from the Army of the Potomac to th at of the James to
inspect Butler's position and ascertain whether I c ould again safely
make an order for General Butler's movement in co-o peration with mine,
now that I was getting so near Richmond; or, if I c ould not, whether his
position was strong enough to justify me in withdra wing some of his
troops and having them brought round by water to Wh ite House to join me
and reinforce the Army of the Potomac.  General Bar nard reported the
position very strong for defensive purposes, and th at I could do the
latter with great security; but that General Butler  could not move from
where he was, in co-operation, to produce any effec t. He said that the
general occupied a place between the James and Appo mattox rivers which
was of great strength, and where with an inferior f orce he could hold it
for an indefinite length of time against a superior ; but that he could
do nothing offensively.  I then asked him why Butle r could not move out
from his lines and push across the Richmond and Pet ersburg Railroad to
the rear and on the south side of Richmond.  He rep lied that it was
impracticable, because the enemy had substantially the same line across
the neck of land that General Butler had.  He then took out his pencil
and drew a sketch of the locality, remarking that t he position was like
a bottle and that Butler's line of intrenchments ac ross the neck
represented the cork; that the enemy had built an e qually strong line
immediately in front of him across the neck; and it  was therefore as if
Butler was in a bottle.  He was perfectly safe agai nst an attack; but,
as Barnard expressed it, the enemy had corked the b ottle and with a
small force could hold the cork in its place.  This  struck me as being
very expressive of his position, particularly when I saw the hasty
sketch which General Barnard had drawn; and in maki ng my subsequent



report I used that expression without adding quotat ion marks, never
thinking that anything had been said that would att ract attention--as
this did, very much to the annoyance, no doubt, of General Butler and, I
know, very much to my own.  I found afterwards that  this was mentioned
in the notes of General Badeau's book, which, when they were shown to
me, I asked to have stricken out; yet it was retain ed there, though
against my wishes.

I make this statement here because, although I have  often made it
before, it has never been in my power until now to place it where it
will correct history; and I desire to rectify all i njustice that I may
have done to individuals, particularly to officers who were gallantly
serving their country during the trying period of t he war for the
preservation of the Union. General Butler certainly  gave his very
earnest support to the war; and he gave his own bes t efforts personally
to the suppression of the rebellion.

The further operations of the Army of the James can  best be treated of
in connection with those of the Army of the Potomac , the two being so
intimately associated and connected as to be substa ntially one body in
which the individuality of the supporting wing is m erged.

Before giving the reader a summary of Sherman's gre at Atlanta campaign,
which must conclude my description of the various c o-operative movements
preparatory to proceeding with that of the operatio ns of the centre, I
will briefly mention Sheridan's first raid upon Lee 's communications
which, though an incident of the operations on the main line and not
specifically marked out in the original plan, attai ned in its brilliant
execution and results all the proportions of an ind ependent campaign.
By thus anticipating, in point of time, I will be a ble to more perfectly
observe the continuity of events occurring in my im mediate front when I
shall have undertaken to describe our advance from the Rapidan.

On the 8th of May, just after the battle of the Wil derness and when we
were moving on Spottsylvania I directed Sheridan ve rbally to cut loose
from the Army of the Potomac, pass around the left of Lee's army and
attack his cavalry:  to cut the two roads--one runn ing west through
Gordonsville, Charlottesville and Lynchburg, the ot her to Richmond, and,
when compelled to do so for want of forage and rati ons, to move on to
the James River and draw these from Butler's suppli es.  This move took
him past the entire rear of Lee's army.  These orde rs were also given in
writing through Meade.

The object of this move was three-fold.  First, if successfully
executed, and it was, he would annoy the enemy by c utting his line of
supplies and telegraphic communications, and destro y or get for his own
use supplies in store in the rear and coming up.  S econd, he would draw
the enemy's cavalry after him, and thus better prot ect our flanks, rear
and trains than by remaining with the army.  Third,  his absence would
save the trains drawing his forage and other suppli es from
Fredericksburg, which had now become our base.  He started at daylight
the next morning, and accomplished more than was ex pected.  It was
sixteen days before he got back to the Army of the Potomac.

The course Sheridan took was directly to Richmond.  Before night Stuart,
commanding the Confederate cavalry, came on to the rear of his command.
But the advance kept on, crossed the North Anna, an d at Beaver Dam, a
station on the Virginia Central Railroad, recapture d four hundred Union
prisoners on their way to Richmond, destroyed the r oad and used and



destroyed a large amount of subsistence and medical  stores.

Stuart, seeing that our cavalry was pushing towards  Richmond, abandoned
the pursuit on the morning of the 10th and, by a de tour and an
exhausting march, interposed between Sheridan and R ichmond at Yellow
Tavern, only about six miles north of the city.  Sh eridan destroyed the
railroad and more supplies at Ashland, and on the 1 1th arrived in
Stuart's front.  A severe engagement ensued in whic h the losses were
heavy on both sides, but the rebels were beaten, th eir leader mortally
wounded, and some guns and many prisoners were capt ured.

Sheridan passed through the outer defences of Richm ond, and could, no
doubt, have passed through the inner ones.  But hav ing no supports near
he could not have remained.  After caring for his w ounded he struck for
the James River below the city, to communicate with  Butler and to rest
his men and horses as well as to get food and forag e for them.

He moved first between the Chickahominy and the Jam es, but in the
morning (the 12th) he was stopped by batteries at M echanicsville.  He
then turned to cross to the north side of the Chick ahominy by Meadow
Bridge.  He found this barred, and the defeated Con federate cavalry,
reorganized, occupying the opposite side.  The pani c created by his
first entrance within the outer works of Richmond h aving subsided troops
were sent out to attack his rear.

He was now in a perilous position, one from which b ut few generals could
have extricated themselves.  The defences of Richmo nd, manned, were to
the right, the Chickahominy was to the left with no  bridge remaining and
the opposite bank guarded, to the rear was a force from Richmond.  This
force was attacked and beaten by Wilson's and Gregg 's divisions, while
Sheridan turned to the left with the remaining divi sion and hastily
built a bridge over the Chickahominy under the fire  of the enemy, forced
a crossing and soon dispersed the Confederates he f ound there. The enemy
was held back from the stream by the fire of the tr oops not engaged in
bridge building.

On the 13th Sheridan was at Bottom's Bridge, over t he Chickahominy.  On
the 14th he crossed this stream and on that day wen t into camp on the
James River at Haxall's Landing.  He at once put hi mself into
communication with General Butler, who directed all  the supplies he
wanted to be furnished.

Sheridan had left the Army of the Potomac at Spotts ylvania, but did not
know where either this or Lee's army was now.  Grea t caution therefore
had to be exercised in getting back.  On the 17th, after resting his
command for three days, he started on his return.  He moved by the way
of White House.  The bridge over the Pamunkey had b een burned by the
enemy, but a new one was speedily improvised and th e cavalry crossed
over it.  On the 22d he was at Aylett's on the Mata pony, where he
learned the position of the two armies.  On the 24t h he joined us on the
march from North Anna to Cold Harbor, in the vicini ty of Chesterfield.

Sheridan in this memorable raid passed entirely aro und Lee's army:
encountered his cavalry in four engagements, and de feated them in all;
recaptured four hundred Union prisoners and killed and captured many of
the enemy; destroyed and used many supplies and mun itions of war;
destroyed miles of railroad and telegraph, and free d us from annoyance
by the cavalry of the enemy for more than two weeks .



CHAPTER XLIX.

SHERMAN'S CAMPAIGN IN GEORGIA--SIEGE OF ATLANTA--DE ATH OF GENERAL
MCPHERSON--ATTEMPT TO CAPTURE ANDERSONVILLE--CAPTURE OF ATLANTA.

After separating from Sherman in Cincinnati I went on to Washington, as
already stated, while he returned to Nashville to a ssume the duties of
his new command.  His military division was now com posed of four
departments and embraced all the territory west of the Alleghany
Mountains and east of the Mississippi River, togeth er with the State of
Arkansas in the trans-Mississippi.  The most easter ly of these was the
Department of the Ohio, General Schofield commandin g; the next was the
Department of the Cumberland, General Thomas comman ding; the third the
Department of the Tennessee, General McPherson comm anding; and General
Steele still commanded the trans-Mississippi, or De partment of Arkansas.
The last-named department was so far away that Sher man could not
communicate with it very readily after starting on his spring campaign,
and it was therefore soon transferred from his mili tary division to that
of the Gulf, where General Canby, who had relieved General Banks, was in
command.

The movements of the armies, as I have stated in a former chapter, were
to be simultaneous, I fixing the day to start when the season should be
far enough advanced, it was hoped, for the roads to  be in a condition
for the troops to march.

General Sherman at once set himself to work prepari ng for the task which
was assigned him to accomplish in the spring campai gn.  McPherson lay at
Huntsville with about twenty-four thousand men, gua rding those points of
Tennessee which were regarded as most worth holding ; Thomas, with over
sixty thousand men of the Army of the Cumberland, w as at Chattanooga;
and Schofield, with about fourteen thousand men, wa s at Knoxville. With
these three armies, numbering about one hundred tho usand men in all,
Sherman was to move on the day fixed for the genera l advance, with a
view of destroying Johnston's army and capturing At lanta. He visited
each of these commands to inform himself as to thei r condition, and it
was found to be, speaking generally, good.

One of the first matters to turn his attention to w as that of getting,
before the time arrived for starting, an accumulati on of supplies
forward to Chattanooga, sufficiently large to warra nt a movement.  He
found, when he got to that place, that the trains o ver the single-track
railroad, which was frequently interrupted for a da y or two at a time,
were only sufficient to meet the daily wants of the  troops without
bringing forward any surplus of any kind.  He found , however, that
trains were being used to transport all the beef ca ttle, horses for the
cavalry, and even teams that were being brought to the front.  He at
once changed all this, and required beef cattle, te ams, cavalry horses,
and everything that could travel, even the troops, to be marched, and
used the road exclusively for transporting supplies .  In this way he was
able to accumulate an abundance before the time fin ally fixed upon for
the move, the 4th of May.

As I have said already, Johnston was at Dalton, whi ch was nearly
one-fourth of the way between Chattanooga and Atlan ta. The country is
mountainous all the way to Atlanta, abounding in mo untain streams, some
of them of considerable volume.  Dalton is on groun d where water drains



towards Atlanta and into one of the main streams ri sing north-east from
there and flowing south-west--this being the genera l direction which all
the main streams of that section take, with smaller  tributaries entering
into them.  Johnston had been preparing himself for  this campaign during
the entire winter.  The best positions for defence had been selected all
the way from Dalton back to Atlanta, and very stron gly intrenched; so
that, as he might be forced to fall back from one p osition, he would
have another to fall into in his rear.  His positio n at Dalton was so
very strongly intrenched that no doubt he expected,  or at least hoped,
to hold Sherman there and prevent him from getting any further.  With a
less skilful general, and one disposed to take no r isks, I have no doubt
that he would have succeeded.

Sherman's plan was to start Schofield, who was fart hest back, a few days
in advance from Knoxville, having him move on the d irect road to Dalton.
Thomas was to move out to Ringgold.  It had been Sh erman's intention to
cross McPherson over the Tennessee River at Huntsvi lle or Decatur, and
move him south from there so as to have him come in to the road running
from Chattanooga to Atlanta a good distance to the rear of the point
Johnston was occupying; but when that was contempla ted it was hoped that
McPherson alone would have troops enough to cope wi th Johnston, if the
latter should move against him while unsupported by  the balance of the
army.  In this he was disappointed.  Two of McPhers on's veteran
divisions had re-enlisted on the express provision that they were to
have a furlough.  This furlough had not yet expired , and they were not
back.

Then, again, Sherman had lent Banks two divisions u nder A. J. Smith, the
winter before, to co-operate with the trans-Mississ ippi forces, and this
with the express pledge that they should be back by  a time specified, so
as to be prepared for this very campaign.  It is ha rdly necessary to say
they were not returned.  That department continued to absorb troops to
no purpose to the end of the war.  This left McPher son so weak that the
part of the plan above indicated had to be changed.   He was therefore
brought up to Chattanooga and moved from there on a  road to the right of
Thomas--the two coming together about Dalton.  The three armies were
abreast, all ready to start promptly on time.

Sherman soon found that Dalton was so strongly fort ified that it was
useless to make any attempt to carry it by assault;  and even to carry it
by regular approaches was impracticable.  There was  a narrowing up in
the mountain, between the National and Confederate armies, through which
a stream, a wagon road and a railroad ran.  Besides , the stream had been
dammed so that the valley was a lake.  Through this  gorge the troops
would have to pass.  McPherson was therefore sent a round by the right,
to come out by the way of Snake Creek Gap into the rear of the enemy.
This was a surprise to Johnston, and about the 13th  he decided to
abandon his position at Dalton.

On the 15th there was very hard fighting about Resa ca; but our cavalry
having been sent around to the right got near the r oad in the enemy's
rear.  Again Johnston fell back, our army pursuing.   The pursuit was
continued to Kingston, which was reached on the 19t h with very little
fighting, except that Newton's division overtook th e rear of Johnston's
army and engaged it.  Sherman was now obliged to ha lt for the purpose of
bringing up his railroad trains.  He was depending upon the railroad for
all of his supplies, and as of course the railroad was wholly destroyed
as Johnston fell back, it had to be rebuilt.  This work was pushed
forward night and day, and caused much less delay t han most persons



would naturally expect in a mountainous country whe re there were so many
bridges to be rebuilt.

The campaign to Atlanta was managed with the most c onsummate skill, the
enemy being flanked out of one position after anoth er all the way there.
It is true this was not accomplished without a good  deal of fighting
--some of it very hard fighting, rising to the dign ity of very important
battles--neither were single positions gained in a day.  On the
contrary, weeks were spent at some; and about Atlan ta more than a month
was consumed.

It was the 23d of May before the road was finished up to the rear of
Sherman's army and the pursuit renewed.  This pursu it brought him up to
the vicinity of Allatoona. This place was very stro ngly intrenched, and
naturally a very defensible position. An assault up on it was not thought
of, but preparations were made to flank the enemy o ut of it.  This was
done by sending a large force around our right, by the way of Dallas, to
reach the rear of the enemy.  Before reaching there , however, they found
the enemy fortified in their way, and there resulte d hard fighting for
about a week at a place called New Hope Church.  On  the left our troops
also were fortified, and as close up to the enemy a s they could get.
They kept working still farther around to the left toward the railroad.
This was the case more particularly with the cavalr y.  By the 4th of
June Johnston found that he was being hemmed in so rapidly that he drew
off and Allatoona was left in our possession.

Allatoona, being an important place, was strongly i ntrenched for
occupation by our troops before advancing farther, and made a secondary
base of supplies.  The railroad was finished up to that point, the
intrenchments completed, storehouses provided for f ood, and the army got
in readiness for a further advance. The rains, howe ver, were falling in
such torrents that it was impossible to move the ar my by the side roads
which they would have to move upon in order to turn  Johnston out of his
new position.

While Sherman's army lay here, General F. P. Blair returned to it,
bringing with him the two divisions of veterans who  had been on
furlough.

Johnston had fallen back to Marietta and Kenesaw Mo untain, where strong
intrenchments awaited him.  At this latter place ou r troops made an
assault upon the enemy's lines after having got the ir own lines up close
to him, and failed, sustaining considerable loss.  But during the
progress of the battle Schofield was gaining ground  to the left; and the
cavalry on his left were gaining still more toward the enemy's rear.
These operations were completed by the 3d of July, when it was found
that Johnston had evacuated the place.  He was purs ued at once.  Sherman
had made every preparation to abandon the railroad,  leaving a strong
guard in his intrenchments.  He had intended, movin g out with twenty
days' rations and plenty of ammunition, to come in on the railroad again
at the Chattahoochee River.  Johnston frustrated th is plan by himself
starting back as above stated.  This time he fell b ack to the
Chattahoochee.

About the 5th of July he was besieged again, Sherma n getting easy
possession of the Chattahoochee River both above an d below him.  The
enemy was again flanked out of his position, or so frightened by
flanking movements that on the night of the 9th he fell back across the
river.



Here Johnston made a stand until the 17th, when She rman's old tactics
prevailed again and the final movement toward Atlan ta began.  Johnston
was now relieved of the command, and Hood supersede d him.

Johnston's tactics in this campaign do not seem to have met with much
favor, either in the eyes of the administration at Richmond, or of the
people of that section of the South in which he was  commanding.  The
very fact of a change of commanders being ordered u nder such
circumstances was an indication of a change of poli cy, and that now they
would become the aggressors--the very thing our tro ops wanted.

For my own part, I think that Johnston's tactics we re right. Anything
that could have prolonged the war a year beyond the  time that it did
finally close, would probably have exhausted the No rth to such an extent
that they might then have abandoned the contest and  agreed to a
separation.

Atlanta was very strongly intrenched all the way ar ound in a circle
about a mile and a half outside of the city.  In ad dition to this, there
were advanced intrenchments which had to be taken b efore a close siege
could be commenced.

Sure enough, as indicated by the change of commande rs, the enemy was
about to assume the offensive.  On the 20th he came  out and attacked the
Army of the Cumberland most furiously.  Hooker's co rps, and Newton's and
Johnson's divisions were the principal ones engaged  in this contest,
which lasted more than an hour; but the Confederate s were then forced to
fall back inside their main lines.  The losses were  quite heavy on both
sides.  On this day General Gresham, since our Post master-General, was
very badly wounded.  During the night Hood abandone d his outer lines,
and our troops were advanced.  The investment had n ot been relinquished
for a moment during the day.

During the night of the 21st Hood moved out again, passing by our left
flank, which was then in motion to get a position f arther in rear of
him, and a desperate battle ensued, which lasted mo st of the day of the
22d.  At first the battle went very much in favor o f the Confederates,
our troops being somewhat surprised.  While our tro ops were advancing
they were struck in flank, and their flank was enve loped.  But they had
become too thorough veterans to be thrown into irre parable confusion by
an unexpected attack when off their guard, and soon  they were in order
and engaging the enemy, with the advantage now of k nowing where their
antagonist was.  The field of battle continued to e xpand until it
embraced about seven miles of ground.  Finally, how ever, and before
night, the enemy was driven back into the city (*26 ).

It was during this battle that McPherson, while pas sing from one column
to another, was instantly killed.  In his death the  army lost one of its
ablest, purest and best generals.

Garrard had been sent out with his cavalry to get u pon the railroad east
of Atlanta and to cut it in the direction of August a. He was successful
in this, and returned about the time of the battle.   Rousseau had also
come up from Tennessee with a small division of cav alry, having crossed
the Tennessee River about Decatur and made a raid i nto Alabama. Finally,
when hard pressed, he had come in, striking the rai lroad in rear of
Sherman, and reported to him about this time.



The battle of the 22d is usually known as the Battl e of Atlanta,
although the city did not fall into our hands until  the 2d of September.
Preparations went on, as before, to flank the enemy  out of his position.
The work was tedious, and the lines that had to be maintained were very
long.  Our troops were gradually worked around to t he east until they
struck the road between Decatur and Atlanta. These lines were strongly
fortified, as were those to the north and west of t he city--all as close
up to the enemy's lines as practicable--in order to  hold them with the
smallest possible number of men, the design being t o detach an army to
move by our right and try to get upon the railroad down south of
Atlanta.

On the 27th the movement by the right flank commenc ed.  On the 28th the
enemy struck our right flank, General Logan command ing, with great
vigor.  Logan intrenched himself hastily, and by th at means was enabled
to resist all assaults and inflict a great deal of damage upon the
enemy.  These assaults were continued to the middle  of the afternoon,
and resumed once or twice still later in the day.  The enemy's losses in
these unsuccessful assaults were fearful.

During that evening the enemy in Logan's front with drew into the town.
This now left Sherman's army close up to the Confed erate lines,
extending from a point directly east of the city ar ound by the north and
west of it for a distance of fully ten miles; the w hole of this line
being intrenched, and made stronger every day they remained there.

In the latter part of July Sherman sent Stoneman to  destroy the
railroads to the south, about Macon.  He was then t o go east and, if
possible, release our prisoners about Andersonville . There were painful
stories current at the time about the great hardshi ps these prisoners
had to endure in the way of general bad treatment, in the way in which
they were housed, and in the way in which they were  fed.  Great sympathy
was felt for them; and it was thought that even if they could be turned
loose upon the country it would be a great relief t o them.  But the
attempt proved a failure.  McCook, who commanded a small brigade, was
first reported to have been captured; but he got ba ck, having inflicted
a good deal of damage upon the enemy.  He had also taken some prisoners;
but encountering afterwards a largely superior forc e of the enemy he was
obliged to drop his prisoners and get back as best he could with what
men he had left.  He had lost several hundred men o ut of his small
command.  On the 4th of August Colonel Adams, comma nding a little
brigade of about a thousand men, returned reporting  Stoneman and all but
himself as lost.  I myself had heard around Richmon d of the capture of
Stoneman, and had sent Sherman word, which he recei ved.  The rumor was
confirmed there, also, from other sources.  A few d ays after Colonel
Adams's return Colonel Capron also got in with a sm all detachment and
confirmed the report of the capture of Stoneman wit h something less than
a thousand men.

It seems that Stoneman, finding the escape of all h is force was
impossible, had made arrangements for the escape of  two divisions.  He
covered the movement of these divisions to the rear  with a force of
about seven hundred men, and at length surrendered himself and this
detachment to the commanding Confederate.  In this raid, however, much
damage was inflicted upon the enemy by the destruct ion of cars,
locomotives, army wagons, manufactories of military  supplies, etc.

On the 4th and 5th Sherman endeavored to get upon t he railroad to our
right, where Schofield was in command, but these at tempts failed



utterly.  General Palmer was charged with being the  cause of this
failure, to a great extent, by both General Sherman  and General
Schofield; but I am not prepared to say this, altho ugh a question seems
to have arisen with Palmer as to whether Schofield had any right to
command him.  If he did raise this question while a n action was going
on, that act alone was exceedingly reprehensible.

About the same time Wheeler got upon our railroad n orth of Resaca and
destroyed it nearly up to Dalton.  This cut Sherman  off from
communication with the North for several days.  She rman responded to
this attack on his lines of communication by direct ing one upon theirs.

Kilpatrick started on the night of the 18th of Augu st to reach the Macon
road about Jonesboro.  He succeeded in doing so, pa ssed entirely around
the Confederate lines of Atlanta, and was back agai n in his former
position on our left by the 22d.  These little affa irs, however,
contributed but very little to the grand result.  T hey annoyed, it is
true, but any damage thus done to a railroad by any  cavalry expedition
is soon repaired.

Sherman made preparations for a repetition of his t actics; that is, for
a flank movement with as large a force as could be got together to some
point in the enemy's rear.  Sherman commenced this last movement on the
25th of August, and on the 1st of September was wel l up towards the
railroad twenty miles south of Atlanta.  Here he fo und Hardee
intrenched, ready to meet him.  A battle ensued, bu t he was unable to
drive Hardee away before night set in.  Under cover  of the night,
however, Hardee left of his own accord.  That night  Hood blew up his
military works, such as he thought would be valuabl e in our hands, and
decamped.

The next morning at daylight General H. W. Slocum, who was commanding
north of the city, moved in and took possession of Atlanta, and notified
Sherman.  Sherman then moved deliberately back, tak ing three days to
reach the city, and occupied a line extending from Decatur on the left
to Atlanta in the centre, with his troops extending  out of the city for
some distance to the right.

The campaign had lasted about four months, and was one of the most
memorable in history.  There was but little if anyt hing in the whole
campaign, now that it is over, to criticise at all,  and nothing to
criticise severely.  It was creditable alike to the  general who
commanded and the army which had executed it. Sherm an had on this
campaign some bright, wide-awake division and briga de commanders whose
alertness added a host to the efficiency of his com mand.

The troops now went to work to make themselves comf ortable, and to enjoy
a little rest after their arduous campaign.  The ci ty of Atlanta was
turned into a military base.  The citizens were all  compelled to leave.
Sherman also very wisely prohibited the assembling of the army of
sutlers and traders who always follow in the wake o f an army in the
field, if permitted to do so, from trading with the  citizens and getting
the money of the soldiers for articles of but littl e use to them, and
for which they are made to pay most exorbitant pric es.  He limited the
number of these traders to one for each of his thre e armies.

The news of Sherman's success reached the North ins tantaneously, and set
the country all aglow.  This was the first great po litical campaign for
the Republicans in their canvass of 1864.  It was f ollowed later by



Sheridan's campaign in the Shenandoah Valley; and t hese two campaigns
probably had more effect in settling the election o f the following
November than all the speeches, all the bonfires, a nd all the parading
with banners and bands of music in the North.

CHAPTER L.

GRAND MOVEMENT OF THE ARMY OF THE POTOMAC--CROSSING THE RAPIDAN
--ENTERING THE WILDERNESS--BATTLE OF THE WILDERNESS .

Soon after midnight, May 3d-4th, the Army of the Po tomac moved out from
its position north Rapidan, to start upon that memo rable campaign,
destined to result in the capture of the Confederat e capital and the
army defending it.  This was not to be accomplished , however, without as
desperate fighting as the world has ever witnessed;  not to be
consummated in a day, a week, a month, single seaso n.  The losses
inflicted, and endured, were destined to be severe;  but the armies now
confronting each other had already been in deadly c onflict for a period
of three years, with immense losses in killed, by d eath from sickness,
captured and wounded; and neither had made any real  progress
accomplishing the final end.  It is true the Confed erates had, so far,
held their capital, and they claimed this to be the ir sole object.  But
previously they had boldly proclaimed their intenti on to capture
Philadelphia, New York, and the National Capital, a nd had made several
attempts to do so, and once or twice had come fearf ully near making
their boast good--too near for complacent contempla tion by the loyal
North. They had also come near losing their own cap ital on at least one
occasion.  So here was a stand-off.  The campaign n ow begun was destined
to result in heavier losses, to both armies, in a g iven time, than any
previously suffered; but the carnage was to be limi ted to a single year,
and to accomplish all that had been anticipated or desired at the
beginning in that time.  We had to have hard fighti ng to achieve this.
The two armies had been confronting each other so l ong, without any
decisive result, that they hardly knew which could whip.

Ten days' rations, with a supply of forage and ammu nition were taken in
wagons.  Beef cattle were driven with the trains, a nd butchered as
wanted.  Three days rations in addition, in haversa cks, and fifty rounds
of cartridges, were carried on the person of each s oldier.

The country over which the army had to operate, fro m the Rapidan to the
crossing of the James River, is rather flat, and is  cut by numerous
streams which make their way to the Chesapeake Bay.   The crossings of
these streams by the army were generally made not f ar above tide-water,
and where they formed a considerable obstacle to th e rapid advance of
troops even when the enemy did not appear in opposi tion.  The country
roads were narrow and poor. Most of the country is covered with a dense
forest, in places, like the Wilderness and along th e Chickahominy,
almost impenetrable even for infantry except along the roads.  All
bridges were naturally destroyed before the Nationa l troops came to
them.

The Army of the Potomac was composed of three infan try and one cavalry
corps, commanded respectively by Generals W. S. Han cock, G. K. Warren,
(*27) John Sedgwick and P. H. Sheridan.  The artill ery was commanded by
General Henry J. Hunt.  This arm was in such abunda nce that the fourth



of it could not be used to advantage in such a coun try as we were
destined to pass through.  The surplus was much in the way, taking up as
it did so much of the narrow and bad roads, and con suming so much of the
forage and other stores brought up by the trains.

The 5th corps, General Warren commanding, was in ad vance on the right,
and marched directly for Germania Ford, preceded by  one division of
cavalry, under General J. H. Wilson.  General Sedgw ick followed Warren
with the 6th corps.  Germania Ford was nine or ten miles below the right
of Lee's line.  Hancock, with the 2d corps, moved b y another road,
farther east, directly upon Ely's Ford, six miles b elow Germania,
preceded by Gregg's division of cavalry, and follow ed by the artillery.
Torbert's division of cavalry was left north of the  Rapidan, for the
time, to picket the river and prevent the enemy fro m crossing and
getting into our rear.  The cavalry seized the two crossings before
daylight, drove the enemy's pickets guarding them a way, and by six
o'clock A.M. had the pontoons laid ready for the cr ossing of the
infantry and artillery.  This was undoubtedly a sur prise to Lee.  The
fact that the movement was unopposed proves this.

Burnside, with the 9th corps, was left back at Warr enton, guarding the
railroad from Bull Run forward to preserve control of it in case our
crossing the Rapidan should be long delayed. He was  instructed, however,
to advance at once on receiving notice that the arm y had crossed; and a
dispatch was sent to him a little after one P.M. gi ving the information
that our crossing had been successful.

The country was heavily wooded at all the points of  crossing,
particularly on the south side of the river.  The b attle-field from the
crossing of the Rapidan until the final movement fr om the Wilderness
toward Spottsylvania was of the same character. The re were some
clearings and small farms within what might be term ed the battle-field;
but generally the country was covered with a dense forest.  The roads
were narrow and bad.  All the conditions were favor able for defensive
operations.

There are two roads, good for that part of Virginia , running from Orange
Court House to the battle-field.  The most southerl y of these roads is
known as the Orange Court House Plank Road, the nor thern one as the
Orange Turnpike.  There are also roads from east of  the battle-field
running to Spottsylvania Court House, one from Chan cellorsville,
branching at Aldrich's; the western branch going by  Piney Branch Church,
Alsop's, thence by the Brock Road to Spottsylvania;  the east branch goes
by Gates's, thence to Spottsylvania.  The Brock Roa d runs from Germania
Ford through the battle-field and on to the Court H ouse.  As
Spottsylvania is approached the country is cut up w ith numerous roads,
some going to the town direct, and others crossing so as to connect the
farms with roads going there.

Lee's headquarters were at Orange Court House.  Fro m there to
Fredericksburg he had the use of the two roads abov e described running
nearly parallel to the Wilderness.  This gave him u nusual facilities,
for that country, for concentrating his forces to h is right.  These
roads strike the road from Germania Ford in the Wil derness.

As soon as the crossing of the infantry was assured , the cavalry pushed
forward, Wilson's division by Wilderness Tavern to Parker's store, on
the Orange Plank Road; Gregg to the left towards Ch ancellorsville.
Warren followed Wilson and reached the Wilderness T avern by noon, took



position there and intrenched.  Sedgwick followed W arren.  He was across
the river and in camp on the south bank, on the rig ht of Warren, by
sundown.  Hancock, with the 2d corps, moved paralle l with Warren and
camped about six miles east of him.  Before night a ll the troops, and by
the evening of the 5th the trains of more than four  thousand wagons,
were safely on the south side of the river.

There never was a corps better organized than was t he quartermaster's
corps with the Army of the Potomac in 1864. With a wagon-train that
would have extended from the Rapidan to Richmond, s tretched along in
single file and separated as the teams necessarily would be when moving,
we could still carry only three days' forage and ab out ten to twelve
days' rations, besides a supply of ammunition.  To overcome all
difficulties, the chief quartermaster, General Rufu s Ingalls, had marked
on each wagon the corps badge with the division col or and the number of
the brigade.  At a glance, the particular brigade t o which any wagon
belonged could be told.  The wagons were also marke d to note the
contents:  if ammunition, whether for artillery or infantry; if forage,
whether grain or hay; if rations, whether, bread, p ork, beans, rice,
sugar, coffee or whatever it might be.  Empty wagon s were never allowed
to follow the army or stay in camp.  As soon as a w agon was empty it
would return to the base of supply for a load of pr ecisely the same
article that had been taken from it.  Empty trains were obliged to leave
the road free for loaded ones.  Arriving near the a rmy they would be
parked in fields nearest to the brigades they belon ged to.  Issues,
except of ammunition, were made at night in all cas es.  By this system
the hauling of forage for the supply train was almo st wholly dispensed
with.  They consumed theirs at the depots.

I left Culpeper Court House after all the troops ha d been put in motion,
and passing rapidly to the front, crossed the Rapid an in advance of
Sedgwick's corps; and established headquarters for the afternoon and
night in a deserted house near the river.

Orders had been given, long before this movement be gan, to cut down the
baggage of officers and men to the lowest point pos sible.
Notwithstanding this I saw scattered along the road  from Culpeper to
Germania Ford wagon-loads of new blankets and overc oats, thrown away by
the troops to lighten their knapsacks; an improvide nce I had never
witnessed before.

Lee, while his pickets and signal corps must have d iscovered at a very
early hour on the morning of the 4th of May, that t he Army of the
Potomac was moving, evidently did not learn until a bout one o'clock in
the afternoon by what route we would confront his a rmy.  This I judge
from the fact that at 1.15 P.M., an hour and a quar ter after Warren had
reached Old Wilderness Tavern, our officers took of f rebel signals
which, when translated, were seen to be an order to  his troops to occupy
their intrenchments at Mine Run.

Here at night dispatches were received announcing t hat Sherman, Butler
and Crook had moved according to programme.

On discovering the advance of the Army of the Potom ac, Lee ordered Hill,
Ewell and Longstreet, each commanding corps, to mov e to the right to
attack us, Hill on the Orange Plank Road, Longstree t to follow on the
same road.  Longstreet was at this time--middle of the afternoon--at
Gordonsville, twenty or more miles away.  Ewell was  ordered by the
Orange Pike.  He was near by and arrived some four miles east of Mine



Run before bivouacking for the night.

My orders were given through General Meade for an e arly advance on the
morning of the 5th.  Warren was to move to Parker's  store, and Wilson's
cavalry--then at Parker's store--to move on to Crai g's meeting-house.
Sedgwick followed Warren, closing in on his right.  The Army of the
Potomac was facing to the west, though our advance was made to the
south, except when facing the enemy.  Hancock was t o move south-westward
to join on the left of Warren, his left to reach to  Shady Grove Church.

At six o'clock, before reaching Parker's store, War ren discovered the
enemy.  He sent word back to this effect, and was o rdered to halt and
prepare to meet and attack him.  Wright, with his d ivision of Sedgwick's
corps, was ordered, by any road he could find, to j oin on to Warren's
right, and Getty with his division, also of Sedgwic k's corps, was
ordered to move rapidly by Warren's rear and get on  his left.  This was
the speediest way to reinforce Warren who was confr onting the enemy on
both the Orange plank and turnpike roads.

Burnside had moved promptly on the 4th, on receivin g word that the Army
of the Potomac had safely crossed the Rapidan.  By making a night march,
although some of his troops had to march forty mile s to reach the river,
he was crossing with the head of his column early o n the morning of the
5th.  Meade moved his headquarters on to Old Wilder ness Tavern, four
miles south of the river, as soon as it was light e nough to see the
road.  I remained to hasten Burnside's crossing and  to put him in
position.  Burnside at this time was not under Mead e's command, and was
his senior in rank.  Getting information of the pro ximity of the enemy,
I informed Meade, and without waiting to see Burnsi de, at once moved
forward my headquarters to where Meade was.

It was my plan then, as it was on all other occasio ns, to take the
initiative whenever the enemy could be drawn from h is intrenchments if
we were not intrenched ourselves.  Warren had not y et reached the point
where he was to halt, when he discovered the enemy near by.  Neither
party had any advantage of position.  Warren was, t herefore, ordered to
attack as soon as he could prepare for it.  At nine  o'clock Hancock was
ordered to come up to the support of Getty.  He him self arrived at
Getty's front about noon, but his troops were yet f ar in the rear.
Getty was directed to hold his position at all haza rds until relieved.
About this hour Warren was ready, and attacked with  favorable though not
decisive results.  Getty was somewhat isolated from  Warren and was in a
precarious condition for a time.  Wilson, with his division of cavalry,
was farther south, and was cut off from the rest of  the army.  At two
o'clock Hancock's troops began to arrive, and immed iately he was ordered
to join Getty and attack the enemy.  But the heavy timber and narrow
roads prevented him from getting into position for attack as promptly as
he generally did when receiving such orders.  At fo ur o'clock he again
received his orders to attack, and General Getty re ceived orders from
Meade a few minutes later to attack whether Hancock  was ready or not.
He met the enemy under Heth within a few hundred ya rds.

Hancock immediately sent two divisions, commanded b y Birney and Mott,
and later two brigades, Carroll's and Owen's, to th e support of Getty.
This was timely and saved Getty.  During the battle  Getty and Carroll
were wounded, but remained on the field.  One of Bi rney's most gallant
brigade commanders--Alexander Hays--was killed.

I had been at West Point with Hays for three years,  and had served with



him through the Mexican war, a portion of the time in the same regiment.
He was a most gallant officer, ready to lead his co mmand wherever
ordered.  With him it was "Come, boys," not "Go."

Wadsworth's division and Baxter's brigade of the 2d  division were sent
to reinforce Hancock and Getty; but the density of the intervening
forest was such that, there being no road to march upon, they did not
get up with the head of column until night, and biv ouacked where they
were without getting into position.

During the afternoon Sheridan sent Gregg's division  of cavalry to Todd's
Tavern in search of Wilson.  This was fortunate.  H e found Wilson
engaged with a superior force under General Rosser,  supported by
infantry, and falling back before it.  Together the y were strong enough
to turn the tables upon the enemy and themselves be come aggressive.
They soon drove the rebel cavalry back beyond Corbi n's Bridge.

Fighting between Hancock and Hill continued until n ight put a close to
it.  Neither side made any special progress.

After the close of the battle of the 5th of May my orders were given for
the following morning.  We knew Longstreet with 12, 000 men was on his
way to join Hill's right, near the Brock Road, and might arrive during
the night.  I was anxious that the rebels should no t take the initiative
in the morning, and therefore ordered Hancock to ma ke an assault at 4.30
o'clock.  Meade asked to have the hour changed to s ix.  Deferring to his
wishes as far as I was willing, the order was modif ied and five was
fixed as the hour to move.

Hancock had now fully one-half of the Army of the P otomac. Wadsworth
with his division, which had arrived the night befo re, lay in a line
perpendicular to that held by Hill, and to the righ t of Hancock.  He was
directed to move at the same time, and to attack Hi ll's left.

Burnside, who was coming up with two divisions, was  directed to get in
between Warren and Wadsworth, and attack as soon as  he could get in
position to do so.  Sedgwick and Warren were to mak e attacks in their
front, to detain as many of the enemy as they could  and to take
advantage of any attempt to reinforce Hill from tha t quarter.  Burnside
was ordered if he should succeed in breaking the en emy's centre, to
swing around to the left and envelop the right of L ee's army.  Hancock
was informed of all the movements ordered.

Burnside had three divisions, but one of them--a co lored division--was
sent to guard the wagon train, and he did not see i t again until July.

Lee was evidently very anxious that there should be  no battle on his
right until Longstreet got up.  This is evident fro m the fact that
notwithstanding the early hour at which I had order ed the assault, both
for the purpose of being the attacking party and to  strike before
Longstreet got up, Lee was ahead in his assault on our right.  His
purpose was evident, but he failed.

Hancock was ready to advance by the hour named, but  learning in time
that Longstreet was moving a part of his corps by t he Catharpin Road,
thus threatening his left flank, sent a division of  infantry, commanded
by General Barlow, with all his artillery, to cover  the approaches by
which Longstreet was expected.  This disposition wa s made in time to
attack as ordered.  Hancock moved by the left of th e Orange Plank Road,



and Wadsworth by the right of it. The fighting was desperate for about
an hour, when the enemy began to break up in great confusion.

I believed then, and see no reason to change that o pinion now, that if
the country had been such that Hancock and his comm and could have seen
the confusion and panic in the lines of the enemy, it would have been
taken advantage of so effectually that Lee would no t have made another
stand outside of his Richmond defences.

Gibbon commanded Hancock's left, and was ordered to  attack, but was not
able to accomplish much.

On the morning of the 6th Sheridan was sent to conn ect with Hancock's
left and attack the enemy's cavalry who were trying  to get on our left
and rear.  He met them at the intersection of the F urnace and Brock
roads and at Todd's Tavern, and defeated them at bo th places.  Later he
was attacked, and again the enemy was repulsed.

Hancock heard the firing between Sheridan and Stuar t, and thinking the
enemy coming by that road, still further reinforced  his position
guarding the entrance to the Brock Road.  Another i ncident happened
during the day to further induce Hancock to weaken his attacking column.
Word reached him that troops were seen moving towar ds him from the
direction of Todd's Tavern, and Brooke's brigade wa s detached to meet
this new enemy; but the troops approaching proved t o be several hundred
convalescents coming from Chancellorsville, by the road Hancock had
advanced upon, to join their respective commands.  At 6.50 o'clock A.M.,
Burnside, who had passed Wilderness Tavern at six o 'clock, was ordered
to send a division to the support of Hancock, but t o continue with the
remainder of his command in the execution of his pr evious order.  The
difficulty of making a way through the dense forest s prevented Burnside
from getting up in time to be of any service on the  forenoon of the
sixth.

Hancock followed Hill's retreating forces, in the m orning, a mile or
more.  He maintained this position until, along in the afternoon,
Longstreet came upon him.  The retreating column of  Hill meeting
reinforcements that had not yet been engaged, becam e encouraged and
returned with them.  They were enabled, from the de nsity of the forest,
to approach within a few hundred yards of our advan ce before being
discovered.  Falling upon a brigade of Hancock's co rps thrown to the
advance, they swept it away almost instantly.  The enemy followed up his
advantage and soon came upon Mott's division, which  fell back in great
confusion.  Hancock made dispositions to hold his a dvanced position, but
after holding it for a time, fell back into the pos ition that he had
held in the morning, which was strongly intrenched.   In this engagement
the intrepid Wadsworth while trying to rally his me n was mortally
wounded and fell into the hands of the enemy.  The enemy followed up,
but made no immediate attack.

The Confederate General Jenkins was killed and Long street seriously
wounded in this engagement.  Longstreet had to leav e the field, not to
resume command for many weeks.  His loss was a seve re one to Lee, and
compensated in a great measure for the mishap, or m isapprehensions,
which had fallen to our lot during the day.

After Longstreet's removal from the field Lee took command of his right
in person.  He was not able, however, to rally his men to attack
Hancock's position, and withdrew from our front for  the purpose of



reforming.  Hancock sent a brigade to clear his fro nt of all remnants
that might be left of Longstreet's or Hill's comman ds.  This brigade
having been formed at right angles to the intrenchm ents held by
Hancock's command, swept down the whole length of t hem from left to
right.  A brigade of the enemy was encountered in t his move; but it
broke and disappeared without a contest.

Firing was continued after this, but with less fury .  Burnside had not
yet been able to get up to render any assistance.  But it was now only
about nine in the morning, and he was getting into position on Hancock's
right.

At 4.15 in the afternoon Lee attacked our left.  Hi s line moved up to
within a hundred yards of ours and opened a heavy f ire. This status was
maintained for about half an hour.  Then a part of Mott's division and
Ward's brigade of Birney's division gave way and re tired in disorder.
The enemy under R. H. Anderson took advantage of th is and pushed through
our line, planting their flags on a part of the int renchments not on
fire.  But owing to the efforts of Hancock, their s uccess was but
temporary.  Carroll, of Gibbon's division, moved at  a double quick with
his brigade and drove back the enemy, inflicting gr eat loss.  Fighting
had continued from five in the morning sometimes al ong the whole line,
at other times only in places. The ground fought ov er had varied in
width, but averaged three-quarters of a mile.  The killed, and many of
the severely wounded, of both armies, lay within th is belt where it was
impossible to reach them.  The woods were set on fi re by the bursting
shells, and the conflagration raged.  The wounded w ho had not strength
to move themselves were either suffocated or burned  to death.  Finally
the fire communicated with our breastworks, in plac es.  Being
constructed of wood, they burned with great fury.  But the battle still
raged, our men firing through the flames until it b ecame too hot to
remain longer.

Lee was now in distress.  His men were in confusion , and his personal
efforts failed to restore order.  These facts, howe ver, were learned
subsequently, or we would have taken advantage of h is condition and no
doubt gained a decisive success.  His troops were w ithdrawn now, but I
revoked the order, which I had given previously to this assault, for
Hancock to attack, because his troops had exhausted  their ammunition and
did not have time to replenish from the train, whic h was at some
distance.

Burnside, Sedgwick, and Warren had all kept up an a ssault during all
this time; but their efforts had no other effect th an to prevent the
enemy from reinforcing his right from the troops in  their front.

I had, on the 5th, ordered all the bridges over the  Rapidan to be taken
up except one at Germania Ford.

The troops on Sedgwick's right had been sent to enf orce our left.  This
left our right in danger of being turned, and us of  being cut off from
all present base of supplies.  Sedgwick had refused  his right and
intrenched it for protection against attack.  But l ate in the afternoon
of the 6th Early came out from his lines in conside rable force and got
in upon Sedgwick's right, notwithstanding the preca utions taken, and
created considerable confusion.  Early captured sev eral hundred
prisoners, among them two general officers.  The de fence, however, was
vigorous; and night coming on, the enemy was thrown  into as much
confusion as our troops, engaged, were.  Early says  in his Memoirs that



if we had discovered the confusion in his lines we might have brought
fresh troops to his great discomfort.  Many officer s, who had not been
attacked by Early, continued coming to my headquart ers even after
Sedgwick had rectified his lines a little farther t o the rear, with news
of the disaster, fully impressed with the idea that  the enemy was
pushing on and would soon be upon me.

During the night all of Lee's army withdrew within their intrenchments.
On the morning of the 7th General Custer drove the enemy's cavalry from
Catharpin Furnace to Todd's Tavern. Pickets and ski rmishers were sent
along our entire front to find the position of the enemy.  Some went as
far as a mile and a half before finding him. But Le e showed no
disposition to come out of his Works.  There was no  battle during the
day, and but little firing except in Warren's front ; he being directed
about noon to make a reconnoissance in force.  This  drew some sharp
firing, but there was no attempt on the part of Lee  to drive him back.
This ended the Battle of the Wilderness.

CHAPTER LI.

AFTER THE BATTLE--TELEGRAPH AND SIGNAL SERVICE--MOV EMENT BY THE LEFT
FLANK.

More desperate fighting has not been witnessed on t his continent than
that of the 5th and 6th of May.  Our victory consis ted in having
successfully crossed a formidable stream, almost in  the face of an
enemy, and in getting the army together as a unit. We gained an
advantage on the morning of the 6th, which, if it h ad been followed up,
must have proven very decisive.  In the evening the  enemy gained an
advantage; but was speedily repulsed.  As we stood at the close, the two
armies were relatively in about the same condition to meet each other as
when the river divided them.  But the fact of havin g safely crossed was
a victory.

Our losses in the Wilderness were very severe.  Tho se of the
Confederates must have been even more so; but I hav e no means of
speaking with accuracy upon this point.  The German ia Ford bridge was
transferred to Ely's Ford to facilitate the transpo rtation of the
wounded to Washington.

It may be as well here as elsewhere to state two th ings connected with
all movements of the Army of the Potomac:  first, i n every change of
position or halt for the night, whether confronting  the enemy or not,
the moment arms were stacked the men intrenched the mselves.  For this
purpose they would build up piles of logs or rails if they could be
found in their front, and dig a ditch, throwing the  dirt forward on the
timber.  Thus the digging they did counted in makin g a depression to
stand in, and increased the elevation in front of t hem.  It was
wonderful how quickly they could in this way constr uct defences of
considerable strength.  When a halt was made with t he view of assaulting
the enemy, or in his presence, these would be stren gthened or their
positions changed under the direction of engineer o fficers.  The second
was, the use made of the telegraph and signal corps .  Nothing could be
more complete than the organization and discipline of this body of brave
and intelligent men.  Insulated wires--insulated so  that they would
transmit messages in a storm, on the ground or unde r water--were wound
upon reels, making about two hundred pounds weight of wire to each reel.



Two men and one mule were detailed to each reel.  T he pack-saddle on
which this was carried was provided with a rack lik e a sawbuck placed
crosswise of the saddle, and raised above it so tha t the reel, with its
wire, would revolve freely.  There was a wagon, sup plied with a
telegraph operator, battery and telegraph instrumen ts for each division,
each corps, each army, and one for my headquarters.   There were wagons
also loaded with light poles, about the size and le ngth of a wall tent
pole, supplied with an iron spike in one end, used to hold the wires up
when laid, so that wagons and artillery would not r un over them.  The
mules thus loaded were assigned to brigades, and al ways kept with the
command they were assigned to.  The operators were also assigned to
particular headquarters, and never changed except b y special orders.

The moment the troops were put in position to go in to camp all the men
connected with this branch of service would proceed  to put up their
wires.  A mule loaded with a coil of wire would be led to the rear of
the nearest flank of the brigade he belonged to, an d would be led in a
line parallel thereto, while one man would hold an end of the wire and
uncoil it as the mule was led off.  When he had wal ked the length of the
wire the whole of it would be on the ground.  This would be done in rear
of every brigade at the same time.  The ends of all  the wires would then
be joined, making a continuous wire in the rear of the whole army.  The
men, attached to brigades or divisions, would all c ommence at once
raising the wires with their telegraph poles. This was done by making a
loop in the wire and putting it over the spike and raising the pole to a
perpendicular position.  At intervals the wire woul d be attached to
trees, or some other permanent object, so that one pole was sufficient
at a place. In the absence of such a support two po les would have to be
used, at intervals, placed at an angle so as to hol d the wire firm in
its place.  While this was being done the telegraph  wagons would take
their positions near where the headquarters they be longed to were to be
established, and would connect with the wire. Thus,  in a few minutes
longer time than it took a mule to walk the length of its coil,
telegraphic communication would be effected between  all the headquarters
of the army.  No orders ever had to be given to est ablish the telegraph.

The signal service was used on the march.  The men composing this corps
were assigned to specified commands.  When movement s were made, they
would go in advance, or on the flanks, and seize up on high points of
ground giving a commanding view of the country, if cleared, or would
climb tall trees on the highest points if not clear ed, and would denote,
by signals, the positions of different parts of our  own army, and often
the movements of the enemy.  They would also take o ff the signals of the
enemy and transmit them.  It would sometimes take t oo long a time to
make translations of intercepted dispatches for us to receive any
benefit from them.  But sometimes they gave useful information.

On the afternoon of the 7th I received news from Wa shington announcing
that Sherman had probably attacked Johnston that da y, and that Butler
had reached City Point safely and taken it by surpr ise on the 5th.  I
had given orders for a movement by the left flank, fearing that Lee
might move rapidly to Richmond to crush Butler befo re I could get there.

My order for this movement was as follows:

HEADQUARTERS ARMIES OF THE U. S., May 7, 1864, 6.30  A.M.

MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE, Commanding A. P.



Make all preparations during the day for a night ma rch to take position
at Spottsylvania C. H. with one army corps, at Todd 's Tavern with one,
and another near the intersection of the Piney Bran ch and Spottsylvania
road with the road from Alsop's to Old Court House.   If this move is
made the trains should be thrown forward early in t he morning to the Ny
River.

I think it would be advisable in making the change to leave Hancock
where he is until Warren passes him.  He could then  follow and become
the right of the new line.  Burnside will move to P iney Branch Church.
Sedgwick can move along the pike to Chancellorsvill e and on to his
destination.  Burnside will move on the plank road to the intersection
of it with the Orange and Fredericksburg plank road , then follow
Sedgwick to his place of destination.

All vehicles should be got out of hearing of the en emy before the troops
move, and then move off quietly.

It is more than probable that the enemy concentrate  for a heavy attack
on Hancock this afternoon.  In case they do we must  be prepared to
resist them, and follow up any success we may gain,  with our whole
force.  Such a result would necessarily modify thes e instructions.

All the hospitals should be moved to-day to Chancel lorsville.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

During the 7th Sheridan had a fight with the rebel cavalry at Todd's
Tavern, but routed them, thus opening the way for t he troops that were
to go by that route at night.  Soon after dark Warr en withdrew from the
front of the enemy, and was soon followed by Sedgwi ck.  Warren's march
carried him immediately behind the works where Hanc ock's command lay on
the Brock Road.  With my staff and a small escort o f cavalry I preceded
the troops.  Meade with his staff accompanied me.  The greatest
enthusiasm was manifested by Hancock's men as we pa ssed by.  No doubt it
was inspired by the fact that the movement was sout h. It indicated to
them that they had passed through the "beginning of  the end" in the
battle just fought.  The cheering was so lusty that  the enemy must have
taken it for a night attack.  At all events it drew  from him a furious
fusillade of artillery and musketry, plainly heard but not felt by us.

Meade and I rode in advance.  We had passed but a l ittle way beyond our
left when the road forked.  We looked to see, if we  could, which road
Sheridan had taken with his cavalry during the day.   It seemed to be the
right-hand one, and accordingly we took it.  We had  not gone far,
however, when Colonel C. B. Comstock, of my staff, with the instinct of
the engineer, suspecting that we were on a road tha t would lead us into
the lines of the enemy, if he, too, should be movin g, dashed by at a
rapid gallop and all alone.  In a few minutes he re turned and reported
that Lee was moving, and that the road we were on w ould bring us into
his lines in a short distance.  We returned to the forks of the road,
left a man to indicate the right road to the head o f Warren's column
when it should come up, and continued our journey t o Todd's Tavern,
where we arrived after midnight.

My object in moving to Spottsylvania was two-fold:  first, I did not
want Lee to get back to Richmond in time to attempt  to crush Butler



before I could get there; second, I wanted to get b etween his army and
Richmond if possible; and, if not, to draw him into  the open field.  But
Lee, by accident, beat us to Spottsylvania.  Our wa gon trains had been
ordered easterly of the roads the troops were to ma rch upon before the
movement commenced.  Lee interpreted this as a semi -retreat of the Army
of the Potomac to Fredericksburg, and so informed h is government.
Accordingly he ordered Longstreet's corps--now comm anded by Anderson--to
move in the morning (the 8th) to Spottsylvania.  Bu t the woods being
still on fire, Anderson could not go into bivouac, and marched directly
on to his destination that night.  By this accident  Lee got possession
of Spottsylvania.  It is impossible to say now what  would have been the
result if Lee's orders had been obeyed as given; bu t it is certain that
we would have been in Spottsylvania, and between hi m and his capital.
My belief is that there would have been a race betw een the two armies to
see which could reach Richmond first, and the Army of the Potomac would
have had the shorter line.  Thus, twice since cross ing the Rapidan we
came near closing the campaign, so far as battles w ere concerned, from
the Rapidan to the James River or Richmond.  The fi rst failure was
caused by our not following up the success gained o ver Hill's corps on
the morning of the 6th, as before described:  the s econd, when fires
caused by that battle drove Anderson to make a marc h during the night of
the 7th-8th which he was ordered to commence on the  morning of the 8th.
But accident often decides the fate of battle.

Sheridan's cavalry had had considerable fighting du ring the afternoon of
the 7th, lasting at Todd's Tavern until after night , with the field his
at the close.  He issued the necessary orders for s eizing Spottsylvania
and holding the bridge over the Po River, which Lee 's troops would have
to cross to get to Spottsylvania.  But Meade change d Sheridan's orders
to Merritt--who was holding the bridge--on his arri val at Todd's Tavern,
and thereby left the road free for Anderson when he  came up.  Wilson,
who was ordered to seize the town, did so, with his  division of cavalry;
but he could not hold it against the Confederate co rps which had not
been detained at the crossing of the Po, as it woul d have been but for
the unfortunate change in Merritt's orders.  Had he  been permitted to
execute the orders Sheridan gave him, he would have  been guarding with
two brigades of cavalry the bridge over the Po Rive r which Anderson had
to cross, and must have detained him long enough to  enable Warren to
reinforce Wilson and hold the town.

Anderson soon intrenched himself--if indeed the int renchments were not
already made--immediately across Warren's front. Wa rren was not aware of
his presence, but probably supposed it was the cava lry which Merritt had
engaged earlier in the day. He assaulted at once, b ut was repulsed.  He
soon organized his men, as they were not pursued by  the enemy, and made
a second attack, this time with his whole corps.  T his time he succeeded
in gaining a position immediately in the enemy's fr ont, where he
intrenched.  His right and left divisions--the form er Crawford's, the
latter Wadsworth's, now commanded by Cutler--drove the enemy back some
distance.

At this time my headquarters had been advanced to P iney Branch Church.
I was anxious to crush Anderson before Lee could ge t a force to his
support.  To this end Sedgwick who was at Piney Bra nch Church, was
ordered to Warren's support.  Hancock, who was at T odd's Tavern, was
notified of Warren's engagement, and was directed t o be in readiness to
come up.  Burnside, who was with the wagon trains a t Aldrich's on our
extreme left, received the same instructions.  Sedg wick was slow in
getting up for some reason--probably unavoidable, b ecause he was never



at fault when serious work was to be done--so that it was near night
before the combined forces were ready to attack.  E ven then all of
Sedgwick's command did not get into the engagement.   Warren led the last
assault, one division at a time, and of course it f ailed.

Warren's difficulty was twofold:  when he received an order to do
anything, it would at once occur to his mind how al l the balance of the
army should be engaged so as properly to co-operate  with him.  His ideas
were generally good, but he would forget that the p erson giving him
orders had thought of others at the time he had of him.  In like manner,
when he did get ready to execute an order, after gi ving most intelligent
instructions to division commanders, he would go in  with one division,
holding the others in reserve until he could superi ntend their movements
in person also, forgetting that division commanders  could execute an
order without his presence.  His difficulty was con stitutional and
beyond his control.  He was an officer of superior ability, quick
perceptions, and personal courage to accomplish any thing that could be
done with a small command.

Lee had ordered Hill's corps--now commanded by Earl y--to move by the
very road we had marched upon.  This shows that eve n early in the
morning of the 8th Lee had not yet become acquainte d with my move, but
still thought that the Army of the Potomac had gone  to Fredericksburg.
Indeed, he informed the authorities at Richmond he had possession of
Spottsylvania and was on my flank. Anderson was in possession of
Spottsylvania, through no foresight of Lee, however .  Early only found
that he had been following us when he ran against H ancock at Todd's
Tavern.  His coming detained Hancock from the battl e-field of
Spottsylvania for that day; but he, in like manner,  kept Early back and
forced him to move by another route.

Had I ordered the movement for the night of the 7th  by my left flank, it
would have put Hancock in the lead.  It would also have given us an hour
or earlier start.  It took all that time for Warren  to get the head of
his column to the left of Hancock after he had got his troops out of
their line confronting the enemy.  This hour, and H ancock's capacity to
use his whole force when necessary, would, no doubt , have enabled him to
crush Anderson before he could be reinforced.  But the movement made was
tactical.  It kept the troops in mass against a pos sible assault by the
enemy.  Our left occupied its intrenchments while t he two corps to the
right passed.  If an attack had been made by the en emy he would have
found the 2d corps in position, fortified, and, pra ctically, the 5th and
6th corps in position as reserves, until his entire  front was passed.
By a left flank movement the army would have been s cattered while still
passing the front of the enemy, and before the extr eme right had got by
it would have been very much exposed.  Then, too, I  had not yet learned
the special qualifications of the different corps c ommanders.  At that
time my judgment was that Warren was the man I woul d suggest to succeed
Meade should anything happen to that gallant soldie r to take him from
the field.  As I have before said, Warren was a gal lant soldier, an able
man; and he was beside thoroughly imbued with the s olemnity and
importance of the duty he had to perform.

CHAPTER LII.

BATTLE OF SPOTTSYLVANIA--HANCOCK'S POSITION--ASSAUL T OF WARREN'S AND
WRIGHT'S CORPS--UPTON PROMOTED ON THE FIELD--GOOD NEWS FROM BUTLER AND



SHERIDAN.

The Mattapony River is formed by the junction of th e Mat, the Ta, the Po
and the Ny rivers, the last being the northernmost of the four.  It
takes its rise about a mile south and a little east  of the Wilderness
Tavern.  The Po rises south-west of the place, but farther away.
Spottsylvania is on the ridge dividing these two st reams, and where they
are but a few miles apart.  The Brock Road reaches Spottsylvania without
crossing either of these streams. Lee's army coming  up by the Catharpin
Road, had to cross the Po at Wooden Bridge.  Warren  and Hancock came by
the Brock Road.  Sedgwick crossed the Ny at Catharp in Furnace. Burnside
coming by Aldrich's to Gates's house, had to cross the Ny near the
enemy.  He found pickets at the bridge, but they we re soon driven off by
a brigade of Willcox's division, and the stream was  crossed.  This
brigade was furiously attacked; but the remainder o f the division coming
up, they were enabled to hold their position, and s oon fortified it.

About the time I received the news of this attack, word came from
Hancock that Early had left his front.  He had been  forced over to the
Catharpin Road, crossing the Po at Corbin's and aga in at Wooden Bridge.
These are the bridges Sheridan had given orders to his cavalry to occupy
on the 8th, while one division should occupy Spotts ylvania.  These
movements of the enemy gave me the idea that Lee wa s about to make the
attempt to get to, or towards, Fredericksburg to cu t off my supplies.  I
made arrangements to attack his right and get betwe en him and Richmond
if he should try to execute this design.  If he had  any such intention
it was abandoned as soon as Burnside was establishe d south of the Ny.

The Po and the Ny are narrow little streams, but de ep, with abrupt
banks, and bordered by heavily wooded and marshy bo ttoms--at the time we
were there--and difficult to cross except where bri dged.  The country
about was generally heavily timbered, but with occa sional clearings.  It
was a much better country to conduct a defensive ca mpaign in than an
offensive one.

By noon of the 9th the position of the two armies w as as follows:  Lee
occupied a semicircle facing north, north-west and north-east, inclosing
the town.  Anderson was on his left extending to th e Po, Ewell came
next, then Early.  Warren occupied our right, cover ing the Brock and
other roads converging at Spottsylvania; Sedgwick w as to his left and
Burnside on our extreme left.  Hancock was yet back  at Todd's Tavern,
but as soon as it was known that Early had left Han cock's front the
latter was ordered up to Warren's right.  He formed  a line with three
divisions on the hill overlooking the Po early in t he afternoon, and was
ordered to cross the Po and get on the enemy's flan k.  The fourth
division of Hancock's corps, Mott commanding, was l eft at Todd's when
the corps first came up; but in the afternoon it wa s brought up and
placed to the left of Sedgwick's--now Wright's--6th  corps.  In the
morning General Sedgwick had been killed near the r ight of his
intrenchments by rebel sharpshooters.  His loss was  a severe one to the
Army of the Potomac and to the Nation.  General H. G. Wright succeeded
him in the command of his corps.

Hancock was now, nine P.M. of the 9th of May, acros s the left flank of
Lee's army, but separated from it, and also from th e remainder of
Meade's army, by the Po River.  But for the latenes s of the hour and the
darkness of the night he would have attempted to cr oss the river again
at Wooden Bridge, thus bringing himself on the same  side with both
friend and foe.



The Po at the points where Hancock's corps crossed runs nearly due east.
Just below his lower crossing--the troops crossed a t three points--it
turns due south, and after passing under Wooden Bri dge soon resumes a
more easterly direction.  During the night this cor ps built three
bridges over the Po; but these were in rear.

The position assumed by Hancock's corps forced Lee to reinforce his left
during the night.  Accordingly on the morning of th e 10th, when Hancock
renewed his effort to get over the Po to his front,  he found himself
confronted by some of Early's command, which had be en brought from the
extreme right of the enemy during the night.  He su cceeded in effecting
a crossing with one brigade, however, but finding t he enemy intrenched
in his front, no more were crossed.

Hancock reconnoitred his front on the morning of th e 10th, with the view
of forcing a crossing, if it was found that an adva ntage could be
gained.  The enemy was found strongly intrenched on  the high ground
overlooking the river, and commanding the Wooden Br idge with artillery.
Anderson's left rested on the Po, where it turns so uth; therefore, for
Hancock to cross over--although it would bring him to the same side of
the stream with the rest of the army--would still f arther isolate him
from it.  The stream would have to be crossed twice  in the face of the
enemy to unite with the main body.  The idea of cro ssing was therefore
abandoned.

Lee had weakened the other parts of his line to mee t this movement of
Hancock's, and I determined to take advantage of it .  Accordingly in the
morning, orders were issued for an attack in the af ternoon on the centre
by Warren's and Wright's corps, Hancock to command all the attacking
force.  Two of his divisions were brought to the no rth side of the Po.
Gibbon was placed to the right of Warren, and Birne y in his rear as a
reserve.  Barlow's division was left south of the s tream, and Mott of
the same corps was still to the left of Wright's co rps.  Burnside was
ordered to reconnoitre his front in force, and, if an opportunity
presented, to attack with vigor.  The enemy seeing Barlow's division
isolated from the rest of the army, came out and at tacked with fury.
Barlow repulsed the assault with great slaughter, a nd with considerable
loss to himself.  But the enemy reorganized and ren ewed the assault.
Birney was now moved to the high ground overlooking  the river crossings
built by our troops, and covered the crossings.  Th e second assault was
repulsed, again with severe loss to the enemy, and Barlow was withdrawn
without further molestation. General T. G. Stevenso n was killed in this
move.

Between the lines, where Warren's assault was to ta ke place, there was a
ravine grown up with large trees and underbrush, ma king it almost
impenetrable by man.  The slopes on both sides were  also covered with a
heavy growth of timber.  Warren, before noon, recon noitred his front
twice, the first time with one and the second with two divisions.  He
was repulsed on both occasions, but gained such inf ormation of the
ground as to induce him to report recommending the assault.

Wright also reconnoitred his front and gained a con siderably advanced
position from the one he started from.  He then org anized a storming
party, consisting of twelve regiments, and assigned  Colonel Emory Upton,
of the 121st New York Volunteers, to the command of  it.  About four
o'clock in the afternoon the assault was ordered, W arren's and Wright's
corps, with Mott's division of Hancock's corps, to move simultaneously.



The movement was prompt, and in a few minutes the f iercest of struggles
began.  The battle-field was so densely covered wit h forest that but
little could be seen, by any one person, as to the progress made.  Meade
and I occupied the best position we could get, in r ear of Warren.

Warren was repulsed with heavy loss, General J. C. Rice being among the
killed.  He was not followed, however, by the enemy , and was thereby
enabled to reorganize his command as soon as covere d from the guns of
the enemy.  To the left our success was decided, bu t the advantage was
lost by the feeble action of Mott.  Upton with his assaulting party
pushed forward and crossed the enemy's intrenchment s.  Turning to the
right and left he captured several guns and some hu ndreds of prisoners.
Mott was ordered to his assistance but failed utter ly.  So much time was
lost in trying to get up the troops which were in t he right position to
reinforce, that I ordered Upton to withdraw; but th e officers and men of
his command were so averse to giving up the advanta ge they had gained
that I withdrew the order.  To relieve them, I orde red a renewal of the
assault.  By this time Hancock, who had gone with B irney's division to
relieve Barlow, had returned, bringing the division  with him.  His corps
was now joined with Warren's and Wright's in this l ast assault.  It was
gallantly made, many men getting up to, and over, t he works of the
enemy; but they were not able to hold them.  At nig ht they were
withdrawn.  Upton brought his prisoners with him, b ut the guns he had
captured he was obliged to abandon.  Upton had gain ed an important
advantage, but a lack in others of the spirit and d ash possessed by him
lost it to us.  Before leaving Washington I had bee n authorized to
promote officers on the field for special acts of g allantry.  By this
authority I conferred the rank of brigadier-general  upon Upton on the
spot, and this act was confirmed by the President.  Upton had been badly
wounded in this fight.

Burnside on the left had got up to within a few hun dred yards of
Spottsylvania Court House, completely turning Lee's  right.  He was not
aware of the importance of the advantage he had gai ned, and I, being
with the troops where the heavy fighting was, did n ot know of it at the
time.  He had gained his position with but little f ighting, and almost
without loss.  Burnside's position now separated hi m widely from
Wright's corps, the corps nearest to him.  At night  he was ordered to
join on to this.  This brought him back about a mil e, and lost to us an
important advantage.  I attach no blame to Burnside  for this, but I do
to myself for not having had a staff officer with h im to report to me
his position.

The enemy had not dared to come out of his line at any point to follow
up his advantage, except in the single instance of his attack on Barlow.
Then he was twice repulsed with heavy loss, though he had an entire
corps against two brigades.  Barlow took up his bri dges in the presence
of this force.

On the 11th there was no battle and but little firi ng; none except by
Mott who made a reconnoissance to ascertain if ther e was a weak point in
the enemy's line.

I wrote the following letter to General Halleck:

NEAR SPOTTSYLVANIA C. H., May 11, 1864--8.30 A.M.

MAJOR-GENERAL HALLECK, Chief of Staff of the Army, Washington, D. C.



We have now ended the 6th day of very hard fighting .  The result up to
this time is much in our favor.  But our losses hav e been heavy as well
as those of the enemy.  We have lost to this time e leven general
officers killed, wounded and missing, and probably twenty thousand men.
I think the loss of the enemy must be greater--we h aving taken over four
thousand prisoners in battle, whilst he has taken f rom us but few except
a few stragglers.  I am now sending back to Belle P lain all my wagons
for a fresh supply of provisions and ammunition, an d purpose to fight it
out on this line if it takes all summer.

The arrival of reinforcements here will be very enc ouraging to the men,
and I hope they will be sent as fast as possible, a nd in as great
numbers.  My object in having them sent to Belle Pl ain was to use them
as an escort to our supply trains.  If it is more c onvenient to send
them out by train to march from the railroad to Bel le Plain or
Fredericksburg, send them so.

I am satisfied the enemy are very shaky, and are on ly kept up to the
mark by the greatest exertions on the part of their  officers, and by
keeping them intrenched in every position they take .

Up to this time there is no indication of any porti on of Lee's army
being detached for the defence of Richmond.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

And also, I received information, through the War D epartment, from
General Butler that his cavalry under Kautz had cut  the railroad south
of Petersburg, separating Beauregard from Richmond,  and had whipped
Hill, killing, wounding and capturing many.  Also t hat he was
intrenched, and could maintain himself.  On this sa me day came news from
Sheridan to the effect that he had destroyed ten mi les of the railroad
and telegraph between Lee and Richmond, one and a h alf million rations,
and most of the medical stores for his army.

On the 8th I had directed Sheridan verbally to cut loose from the Army
of the Potomac and pass around the left of Lee's ar my and attack his
cavalry and communications, which was successfully executed in the
manner I have already described.

CHAPTER LIII.

HANCOCK'S ASSAULT-LOSSES OF THE CONFEDERATES--PROMOTIONS RECOMMENDED
--DISCOMFITURE OF THE ENEMY--EWELL'S ATTACK-REDUCIN G THE ARTILLERY.

In the reconnoissance made by Mott on the 11th, a s alient was discovered
at the right centre. I determined that an assault s hould be made at that
point. (*28) Accordingly in the afternoon Hancock w as ordered to move
his command by the rear of Warren and Wright, under  cover of night, to
Wright's left, and there form it for an assault at four o'clock the next
morning.  The night was dark, it rained heavily, an d the road was
difficult, so that it was midnight when he reached the point where he
was to halt.  It took most of the night to get the men in position for
their advance in the morning.  The men got but litt le rest.  Burnside
was ordered to attack (*29) on the left of the sali ent at the same hour.



I sent two of my staff officers to impress upon him  the importance of
pushing forward vigorously.  Hancock was notified o f this.  Warren and
Wright were ordered to hold themselves in readiness  to join in the
assault if circumstances made it advisable.  I occu pied a central
position most convenient for receiving information from all points.
Hancock put Barlow on his left, in double column, a nd Birney to his
right.  Mott followed Birney, and Gibbon was held i n reserve.

The morning of the 12th opened foggy, delaying the start more than half
an hour.

The ground over which Hancock had to pass to reach the enemy, was
ascending and heavily wooded to within two or three  hundred yards of the
enemy's intrenchments.  In front of Birney there wa s also a marsh to
cross.  But, notwithstanding all these difficulties , the troops pushed
on in quick time without firing a gun, and when wit hin four or five
hundred yards of the enemy's line broke out in loud  cheers, and with a
rush went up to and over the breastworks.  Barlow a nd Birney entered
almost simultaneously.  Here a desperate hand-to-ha nd conflict took
place.  The men of the two sides were too close tog ether to fire, but
used their guns as clubs.  The hand conflict was so on over.  Hancock's
corps captured some four thousand prisoners among t hem a division and a
brigade commander twenty or more guns with their ho rses, caissons, and
ammunition, several thousand stand of arms, and man y colors.  Hancock,
as soon as the hand-to-hand conflict was over, turn ed the guns of the
enemy against him and advanced inside the rebel lin es.  About six
o'clock I ordered Warren's corps to the support of Hancock's. Burnside,
on the left, had advanced up east of the salient to  the very parapet of
the enemy.  Potter, commanding one of his divisions , got over but was
not able to remain there.  However, he inflicted a heavy loss upon the
enemy; but not without loss in return.

This victory was important, and one that Lee could not afford to leave
us in full possession of.  He made the most strenuo us efforts to regain
the position he had lost.  Troops were brought up f rom his left and
attacked Hancock furiously.  Hancock was forced to fall back:  but he
did so slowly, with his face to the enemy, inflicti ng on him heavy loss,
until behind the breastworks he had captured.  Thes e he turned, facing
them the other way, and continued to hold.  Wright was ordered up to
reinforce Hancock, and arrived by six o'clock.  He was wounded soon
after coming up but did not relinquish the command of his corps,
although the fighting lasted until one o'clock the next morning.  At
eight o'clock Warren was ordered up again, but was so slow in making his
dispositions that his orders were frequently repeat ed, and with
emphasis.  At eleven o'clock I gave Meade written o rders to relieve
Warren from his command if he failed to move prompt ly. Hancock placed
batteries on high ground in his rear, which he used  against the enemy,
firing over the heads of his own troops.

Burnside accomplished but little on our left of a p ositive nature, but
negatively a great deal.  He kept Lee from reinforc ing his centre from
that quarter.  If the 5th corps, or rather if Warre n, had been as prompt
as Wright was with the 6th corps, better results mi ght have been
obtained.

Lee massed heavily from his left flank on the broke n point of his line.
Five times during the day he assaulted furiously, b ut without dislodging
our troops from their new position.  His losses mus t have been fearful.
Sometimes the belligerents would be separated by bu t a few feet.  In one



place a tree, eighteen inches in diameter, was cut entirely down by
musket balls.  All the trees between the lines were  very much cut to
pieces by artillery and musketry.  It was three o'c lock next morning
before the fighting ceased.  Some of our troops had  then been twenty
hours under fire.  In this engagement we did not lo se a single
organization, not even a company.  The enemy lost o ne division with its
commander, one brigade and one regiment, with heavy  losses
elsewhere.(*30)  Our losses were heavy, but, as sta ted, no whole company
was captured.  At night Lee took a position in rear  of his former one,
and by the following morning he was strongly intren ched in it.

Warren's corps was now temporarily broken up, Cutle r's division sent to
Wright, and Griffin's to Hancock.  Meade ordered hi s chief of staff,
General Humphreys, to remain with Warren and the re maining division, and
authorized him to give it orders in his name.

During the day I was passing along the line from wi ng to wing
continuously.  About the centre stood a house which  proved to be
occupied by an old lady and her daughter.  She show ed such unmistakable
signs of being strongly Union that I stopped.  She said she had not seen
a Union flag for so long a time that it did her hea rt good to look upon
it again.  She said her husband and son, being, Uni on men, had had to
leave early in the war, and were now somewhere in t he Union army, if
alive.  She was without food or nearly so, so I ord ered rations issued
to her, and promised to find out if I could where t he husband and son
were.

There was no fighting on the 13th, further than a l ittle skirmishing
between Mott's division and the enemy.  I was afrai d that Lee might be
moving out, and I did not want him to go without my  knowing it. The
indications were that he was moving, but it was fou nd that he was only
taking his new position back from the salient that had been captured.
Our dead were buried this day.  Mott's division was  reduced to a
brigade, and assigned to Birney's division.

During this day I wrote to Washington recommending Sherman and Meade
(*31) for promotion to the grade of Major-General i n the regular army;
Hancock for Brigadier-General; Wright, Gibbon and H umphreys to be
Major-Generals of Volunteers; and Upton and Carroll  to be Brigadiers.
Upton had already been named as such, but the appoi ntment had to be
confirmed by the Senate on the nomination of the Pr esident.

The night of the 13th Warren and Wright were moved by the rear to the
left of Burnside.  The night was very dark and it r ained heavily, the
roads were so bad that the troops had to cut trees and corduroy the road
a part of the way, to get through.  It was midnight  before they got to
the point where they were to halt, and daylight bef ore the troops could
be organized to advance to their position in line.  They gained their
position in line, however, without any fighting, ex cept a little in
Wright's front.  Here Upton had to contend for an e levation which we
wanted and which the enemy was not disposed to yiel d.  Upton first drove
the enemy, and was then repulsed in turn.  Ayres co ming to his support
with his brigade (of Griffin's division, Warren's c orps), the position
was secured and fortified.  There was no more battl e during the 14th.
This brought our line east of the Court House and r unning north and
south and facing west.

During the night of the 14th-15th Lee moved to cove r this new front.
This left Hancock without an enemy confronting him.   He was brought to



the rear of our new centre, ready to be moved in an y direction he might
be wanted.

On the 15th news came from Butler and Averill.  The  former reported the
capture of the outer works at Drury's Bluff, on the  James River, and
that his cavalry had cut the railroad and telegraph  south of Richmond on
the Danville road:  and the latter, the destruction  of a depot of
supplies at Dublin, West Virginia, and the breaking  of New River Bridge
on the Virginia and Tennessee Railroad.  The next d ay news came from
Sherman and Sheridan.  Sherman had forced Johnston out of Dalton,
Georgia, and was following him south.  The report f rom Sheridan embraced
his operations up to his passing the outer defences  of Richmond.  The
prospect must now have been dismal in Richmond. The  road and telegraph
were cut between the capital and Lee. The roads and  wires were cut in
every direction from the rebel capital.  Temporaril y that city was cut
off from all communication with the outside except by courier.  This
condition of affairs, however, was of but short dur ation.

I wrote Halleck:

NEAR SPOTTSYLVANIA C. H., May 16, 1864, 8 A.M.

MAJOR-GENERAL HALLECK, Washington, D. C.:

We have had five days almost constant rain without any prospect yet of
it clearing up.  The roads have now become so impas sable that ambulances
with wounded men can no longer run between here and  Fredericksburg.  All
offensive operations necessarily cease until we can  have twenty-four
hours of dry weather.  The army is in the best of s pirits, and feel the
greatest confidence of ultimate success. *        *         *        *
*        * You can assure the President and Secreta ry of War that the
elements alone have suspended hostilities, and that  it is in no manner
due to weakness or exhaustion on our part.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

The condition of the roads was such that nothing wa s done on the 17th.
But that night Hancock and Wright were to make a ni ght march back to
their old positions, and to make an assault at four  o'clock in the
morning.  Lee got troops back in time to protect hi s old line, so the
assault was unsuccessful.  On this day (18th) the n ews was almost as
discouraging to us as it had been two days before i n the rebel capital.
As stated above, Hancock's and Wright's corps had m ade an unsuccessful
assault. News came that Sigel had been defeated at New Market, badly,
and was retreating down the valley.  Not two hours before, I had sent
the inquiry to Halleck whether Sigel could not get to Staunton to stop
supplies coming from there to Lee.  I asked at once  that Sigel might be
relieved, and some one else put in his place. Hunte r's name was
suggested, and I heartily approved.  Further news f rom Butler reported
him driven from Drury's Bluff, but still in possess ion of the Petersburg
road.  Banks had been defeated in Louisiana, reliev ed, and Canby put in
his place. This change of commander was not on my s uggestion.  All this
news was very discouraging.  All of it must have be en known by the enemy
before it was by me.  In fact, the good news (for t he enemy) must have
been known to him at the moment I thought he was in  despair, and his
anguish had been already relieved when we were enjo ying his supposed
discomfiture, But this was no time for repining.  I  immediately gave



orders for a movement by the left flank, on towards  Richmond, to
commence on the night of the 19th.  I also asked Ha lleck to secure the
cooperation of the navy in changing our base of sup plies from
Fredericksburg to Port Royal, on the Rappahannock.

Up to this time I had received no reinforcements, e xcept six thousand
raw troops under Brigadier General Robert O. Tyler,  just arrived.  They
had not yet joined their command, Hancock's corps, but were on our
right.  This corps had been brought to the rear of the centre, ready to
move in any direction.  Lee, probably suspecting so me move on my part,
and seeing our right entirely abandoned, moved Ewel l's corps about five
o'clock in the afternoon, with Early's as a reserve , to attack us in
that quarter.  Tyler had come up from Fredericksbur g, and had been
halted on the road to the right of our line, near K itching's brigade of
Warren's corps.  Tyler received the attack with his  raw troops, and they
maintained their position, until reinforced, in a m anner worthy of
veterans.

Hancock was in a position to reinforce speedily, an d was the soldier to
do it without waiting to make dispositions.  Birney  was thrown to
Tyler's right and Crawford to his left, with Gibbon  as a reserve; and
Ewell was whirled back speedily and with heavy loss .

Warren had been ordered to get on Ewell's flank and  in his rear, to cut
him off from his intrenchments.  But his efforts we re so feeble that
under the cover of night Ewell got back with only t he loss of a few
hundred prisoners, besides his killed and wounded.  The army being
engaged until after dark, I rescinded the order for  the march by our
left flank that night.

As soon as it was discovered that the enemy were co ming out to attack, I
naturally supposed they would detach a force to des troy our trains.  The
withdrawal of Hancock from the right uncovered one road from
Spottsylvania to Fredericksburg over which trains d rew our supplies.
This was guarded by a division of colored troops, c ommanded by General
Ferrero, belonging to Burnside's corps.  Ferrero wa s therefore promptly
notified, and ordered to throw his cavalry pickets out to the south and
be prepared to meet the enemy if he should come; if  he had to retreat to
do so towards Fredericksburg.  The enemy did detach  as expected, and
captured twenty-five or thirty wagons which, howeve r, were soon retaken.

In consequence of the disasters that had befallen u s in the past few
days, Lee could be reinforced largely, and I had no  doubt he would be.
Beauregard had come up from the south with troops t o guard the
Confederate capital when it was in danger.  Butler being driven back,
most of the troops could be sent to Lee. Hoke was n o longer needed in
North Carolina; and Sigel's troops having gone back  to Cedar Creek,
whipped, many troops could be spared from the valle y.

The Wilderness and Spottsylvania battles convinced me that we had more
artillery than could ever be brought into action at  any one time.  It
occupied much of the road in marching, and taxed th e trains in bringing
up forage.  Artillery is very useful when it can be  brought into action,
but it is a very burdensome luxury where it cannot be used.  Before
leaving Spottsylvania, therefore, I sent back to th e defences of
Washington over one hundred pieces of artillery, wi th the horses and
caissons.  This relieved the roads over which we we re to march of more
than two hundred six-horse teams, and still left us  more artillery than
could be advantageously used.  In fact, before reac hing the James River



I again reduced the artillery with the army largely .

I believed that, if one corps of the army was expos ed on the road to
Richmond, and at a distance from the main army, Lee  would endeavor to
attack the exposed corps before reinforcements coul d come up; in which
case the main army could follow Lee up and attack h im before he had time
to intrench.  So I issued the following orders:

NEAR SPOTTSYLVANIA C. H., VA., May 18, 1864.

MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE, Commanding Army of the Potomac .

Before daylight to-morrow morning I propose to draw  Hancock and Burnside
from the position they now hold, and put Burnside t o the left of Wright.
Wright and Burnside should then force their way up as close to the enemy
as they can get without a general engagement, or wi th a general
engagement if the enemy will come out of their work s to fight, and
intrench.  Hancock should march and take up a posit ion as if in support
of the two left corps. To-morrow night, at twelve o r one o'clock, he
will be moved south-east with all his force and as much cavalry as can
be given to him, to get as far towards Richmond on the line of the
Fredericksburg Railroad as he can make, fighting th e enemy in whatever
force he can find him.  If the enemy make a general  move to meet this,
they will be followed by the other three corps of t he army, and
attacked, if possible, before time is given to intr ench.

Suitable directions will at once be given for all t rains and surplus
artillery to conform to this movement.

U. S. GRANT.

On the 20th, Lee showing no signs of coming out of his lines, orders
were renewed for a left-flank movement, to commence  after night.

CHAPTER LIV.

MOVEMENT BY THE LEFT FLANK--BATTLE OF NORTH ANNA--A N INCIDENT OF THE
MARCH--MOVING ON RICHMOND--SOUTH OF THE PAMUNKEY--POSITION OF THE
NATIONAL ARMY.

We were now to operate in a different country from any we had before
seen in Virginia.  The roads were wide and good, an d the country well
cultivated.  No men were seen except those bearing arms, even the black
man having been sent away.  The country, however, w as new to us, and we
had neither guides nor maps to tell us where the ro ads were, or where
they led to.  Engineer and staff officers were put to the dangerous duty
of supplying the place of both maps and guides.  By  reconnoitring they
were enabled to locate the roads in the vicinity of  each army corps.
Our course was south, and we took all roads leading  in that direction
which would not separate the army too widely.

Hancock who had the lead had marched easterly to Gu iney's Station, on
the Fredericksburg Railroad, thence southerly to Bo wling Green and
Milford.  He was at Milford by the night of the 21s t.  Here he met a
detachment of Pickett's division coming from Richmo nd to reinforce Lee.



They were speedily driven away, and several hundred  captured.  Warren
followed on the morning of the 21st, and reached Gu iney's Station that
night without molestation.  Burnside and Wright wer e retained at
Spottsylvania to keep up the appearance of an inten ded assault, and to
hold Lee, if possible, while Hancock and Warren sho uld get start enough
to interpose between him and Richmond.

Lee had now a superb opportunity to take the initia tive either by
attacking Wright and Burnside alone, or by followin g by the Telegraph
Road and striking Hancock's and Warren's corps, or even Hancock's alone,
before reinforcements could come up.  But he did no t avail himself of
either opportunity.  He seemed really to be misled as to my designs; but
moved by his interior line--the Telegraph Road--to make sure of keeping
between his capital and the Army of the Potomac.  H e never again had
such an opportunity of dealing a heavy blow.

The evening of the 21st Burnside, 9th corps, moved out followed by
Wright, 6th corps.  Burnside was to take the Telegr aph Road; but finding
Stanard's Ford, over the Po, fortified and guarded,  he turned east to
the road taken by Hancock and Warren without an att empt to dislodge the
enemy.  The night of the 21st I had my headquarters  near the 6th corps,
at Guiney's Station, and the enemy's cavalry was be tween us and Hancock.
There was a slight attack on Burnside's and Wright' s corps as they moved
out of their lines; but it was easily repulsed.  Th e object probably was
only to make sure that we were not leaving a force to follow upon the
rear of the Confederates.

By the morning of the 22d Burnside and Wright were at Guiney's Station.
Hancock's corps had now been marching and fighting continuously for
several days, not having had rest even at night muc h of the time.  They
were, therefore, permitted to rest during the 22d.  But Warren was
pushed to Harris's Store, directly west of Milford,  and connected with
it by a good road, and Burnside was sent to New Bet hel Church.  Wright's
corps was still back at Guiney's Station.

I issued the following order for the movement of th e troops the next
day:

NEW BETHEL, VA., May 22, 1864

MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE, Commanding Army of the Potomac .

Direct corps commanders to hold their troops in rea diness to march at
five A.M. to-morrow.  At that hour each command wil l send out cavalry
and infantry on all roads to their front leading so uth, and ascertain,
if possible, where the enemy is. If beyond the Sout h Anna, the 5th and
6th corps will march to the forks of the road, wher e one branch leads to
Beaver Dam Station, the other to Jericho Bridge, th en south by roads
reaching the Anna, as near to and east of Hawkins C reek as they can be
found.

The 2d corps will move to Chesterfield Ford.  The 9 th corps will be
directed to move at the same time to Jericho Bridge .  The map only shows
two roads for the four corps to march upon, but, no  doubt, by the use of
plantation roads, and pressing in guides, others ca n be found, to give
one for each corps.

The troops will follow their respective reconnoitri ng parties. The



trains will be moved at the same time to Milford St ation.

Headquarters will follow the 9th corps.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Warren's corps was moved from Harris's Store to Jer icho Ford, Wright's
following.  Warren arrived at the ford early in the  afternoon, and by
five o'clock effected a crossing under the protecti on of sharpshooters.
The men had to wade in water up to their waists.  A s soon as enough
troops were over to guard the ford, pontoons were l aid and the artillery
and the rest of the troops crossed.  The line forme d was almost
perpendicular to the course of the river--Crawford on the left, next to
the river, Griffin in the centre, and Cutler on the  right.  Lee was
found intrenched along the front of their line.  Th e whole of Hill's
corps was sent against Warren's right before it had  got in position.  A
brigade of Cutler's division was driven back, the e nemy following, but
assistance coming up the enemy was in turn driven b ack into his trenches
with heavy loss in killed and wounded, with about f ive hundred prisoners
left in our hands. By night Wright's corps was up r eady to reinforce
Warren.

On the 23d Hancock's corps was moved to the wooden bridge which spans
the North Anna River just west of where the Frederi cksburg Railroad
crosses.  It was near night when the troops arrived . They found the
bridge guarded, with troops intrenched, on the nort h side.  Hancock sent
two brigades, Egan's and Pierce's, to the right and  left, and when
properly disposed they charged simultaneously.  The  bridge was carried
quickly, the enemy retreating over it so hastily th at many were shoved
into the river, and some of them were drowned.  Sev eral hundred
prisoners were captured.  The hour was so late that  Hancock did not
cross until next morning.

Burnside's corps was moved by a middle road running  between those
described above, and which strikes the North Anna a t Ox Ford, midway
between Telegraph Road and Jericho Ford.  The hour of its arrival was
too late to cross that night.

On the 24th Hancock's corps crossed to the south si de of the river
without opposition, and formed line facing nearly w est. The railroad in
rear was taken possession of and destroyed as far a s possible.  Wright's
corps crossed at Jericho early the same day, and to ok position to the
right of Warren's corps, extending south of the Vir ginia Central
Railroad.  This road was torn up for a considerable  distance to the rear
(west), the ties burned, and the rails bent and twi sted by heating them
over the burning ties.  It was found, however, that  Burnside's corps
could not cross at Ox Ford.  Lee had taken a positi on with his centre on
the river at this point, with the two wings thrown back, his line making
an acute angle where it overlooked the river.

Before the exact position of the whole of Lee's lin e was accurately
known, I directed Hancock and Warren each to send a  brigade to Ox Ford
by the south side of the river.  They found the ene my too strong to
justify a serious attack.  A third ford was found b etween Ox Ford and
Jericho.  Burnside was directed to cross a division  over this ford, and
to send one division to Hancock.  Crittenden was cr ossed by this
newly-discovered ford, and formed up the river to c onnect with
Crawford's left.  Potter joined Hancock by way of t he wooden bridge.



Crittenden had a severe engagement with some of Hil l's corps on his
crossing the river, and lost heavily.  When joined to Warren's corps he
was no further molested.  Burnside still guarded Ox  Ford from the north
side.

Lee now had his entire army south of the North Anna .  Our lines covered
his front, with the six miles separating the two wi ngs guarded by but a
single division.  To get from one wing to the other  the river would have
to be crossed twice.  Lee could reinforce any part of his line from all
points of it in a very short march; or could concen trate the whole of it
wherever he might choose to assault.  We were, for the time, practically
two armies besieging.

Lee had been reinforced, and was being reinforced, largely. About this
time the very troops whose coming I had predicted, had arrived or were
coming in.  Pickett with a full division from Richm ond was up; Hoke from
North Carolina had come with a brigade; and Breckin ridge was there:  in
all probably not less than fifteen thousand men.  B ut he did not attempt
to drive us from the field.

On the 22d or 23d I received dispatches from Washin gton saying that
Sherman had taken Kingston, crossed the Etowah Rive r and was advancing
into Georgia.

I was seated at the time on the porch of a fine pla ntation house waiting
for Burnside's corps to pass.  Meade and his staff,  besides my own
staff, were with me.  The lady of the house, a Mrs.  Tyler, and an
elderly lady, were present.  Burnside seeing us, ca me up on the porch,
his big spurs and saber rattling as he walked.  He touched his hat
politely to the ladies, and remarked that he suppos ed they had never
seen so many "live Yankees" before in their lives.  The elderly lady
spoke up promptly saying, "Oh yes, I have; many mor e."  "Where?" said
Burnside. "In Richmond."  Prisoners, of course, was  understood.

I read my dispatch aloud, when it was received.  Th is threw the younger
lady into tears. I found the information she had re ceived (and I suppose
it was the information generally in circulation thr ough the South) was
that Lee was driving us from the State in the most demoralized condition
and that in the South-west our troops were but litt le better than
prisoners of war.  Seeing our troops moving south w as ocular proof that
a part of her information was incorrect, and she as ked me if my news
from Sherman was true.  I assured her that there wa s no doubt about it.
I left a guard to protect the house from intrusion until the troops
should have all passed, and assured her that if her  husband was in
hiding she could bring him in and he should be prot ected also.  But I
presume he was in the Confederate army.

On the 25th I gave orders, through Halleck, to Hunt er, who had relieved
Sigel, to move up the Valley of Virginia, cross ove r the Blue Ridge to
Charlottesville and go as far as Lynchburg if possi ble, living upon the
country and cutting the railroads and canal as he w ent.  After doing
this he could find his way back to his base, or joi n me.

On the same day news was received that Lee was fall ing back on Richmond.
This proved not to be true.  But we could do nothin g where we were
unless Lee would assume the offensive. I determined , therefore, to draw
out of our present position and make one more effor t to get between him
and Richmond.  I had no expectation now, however, o f succeeding in this;
but I did expect to hold him far enough west to ena ble me to reach the



James River high up.  Sheridan was now again with t he Army of the
Potomac.

On the 26th I informed the government at Washington  of the position of
the two armies; of the reinforcements the enemy had  received; of the
move I proposed to make (*32); and directed that ou r base of supplies
should be shifted to White House, on the Pamunkey.  The wagon train and
guards moved directly from Port Royal to White Hous e.  Supplies moved
around by water, guarded by the navy.  Orders had p reviously been sent,
through Halleck, for Butler to send Smith's corps t o White House.  This
order was repeated on the 25th, with directions tha t they should be
landed on the north side of the Pamunkey, and march ed until they joined
the Army of the Potomac.

It was a delicate move to get the right wing of the  Army of the Potomac
from its position south of the North Anna in the pr esence of the enemy.
To accomplish it, I issued the following order:

QUARLES' MILLS, VA., May 25, 1864.

MAJOR GENERAL MEADE, Commanding A. P.

Direct Generals Warren and Wright to withdraw all t heir teams and
artillery, not in position, to the north side of th e river to-morrow.
Send that belonging to General Wright's corps as fa r on the road to
Hanover Town as it can go, without attracting atten tion to the fact.
Send with it Wright's best division or division und er his ablest
commander.  Have their places filled up in the line  so if possible the
enemy will not notice their withdrawal.  Send the c avalry to-morrow
afternoon, or as much of it as you may deem necessa ry, to watch and
seize, if they can, Littlepage's Bridge and Taylor' s Ford, and to remain
on one or other side of the river at these points u ntil the infantry and
artillery all pass.  As soon as it is dark to-morro w night start the
division which you withdraw first from Wright's cor ps to make a forced
march to Hanover Town, taking with them no teams to  impede their march.
At the same time this division starts commence with drawing all of the
5th and 6th corps from the south side of the river,  and march them for
the same place.  The two divisions of the 9th corps  not now with
Hancock, may be moved down the north bank of the ri ver where they will
be handy to support Hancock if necessary, or will b e that much on their
road to follow the 5th and 6th corps.  Hancock shou ld hold his command
in readiness to follow as soon as the way is clear for him. To-morrow it
will leave nothing for him to do, but as soon as he  can he should get
all his teams and spare artillery on the road or ro ads which he will
have to take.  As soon as the troops reach Hanover Town they should get
possession of all the crossings they can in that ne ighborhood.  I think
it would be well to make a heavy cavalry demonstrat ion on the enemy's
left, to-morrow afternoon, also.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Wilson's division of cavalry was brought up from th e left and moved by
our right south to Little River.  Here he manoeuvre d to give the
impression that we were going to attack the left fl ank of Lee's army.

Under cover of night our right wing was withdrawn t o the north side of
the river, Lee being completely deceived by Wilson' s feint.  On the



afternoon of the 26th Sheridan moved, sending Gregg 's and Torbert's
cavalry to Taylor's and Littlepage's fords towards Hanover.  As soon as
it was dark both divisions moved quietly to Hanover  Ferry, leaving small
guards behind to keep up the impression that crossi ngs were to be
attempted in the morning.  Sheridan was followed by  a division of
infantry under General Russell.  On the morning of the 27th the crossing
was effected with but little loss, the enemy losing  thirty or forty,
taken prisoners.  Thus a position was secured south  of the Pamunkey.

Russell stopped at the crossing while the cavalry p ushed on to Hanover
Town.  Here Barringer's, formerly Gordon's, brigade  of rebel cavalry was
encountered, but it was speedily driven away.

Warren's and Wright's corps were moved by the rear of Burnside's and
Hancock's corps.  When out of the way these latter corps followed,
leaving pickets confronting the enemy.  Wilson's ca valry followed last,
watching all the fords until everything had recross ed; then taking up
the pontoons and destroying other bridges, became t he rear-guard.

Two roads were traversed by the troops in this move .  The one nearest to
and north of the North Anna and Pamunkey was taken by Wright, followed
by Hancock.  Warren, followed by Burnside, moved by  a road farther
north, and longer.  The trains moved by a road stil l farther north, and
had to travel a still greater distance.  All the tr oops that had crossed
the Pamunkey on the morning of the 27th remained qu iet during the rest
of the day, while the troops north of that stream m arched to reach the
crossing that had been secured for them.

Lee had evidently been deceived by our movement fro m North Anna; for on
the morning of the 27th he telegraphed to Richmond:  "Enemy crossed to
north side, and cavalry and infantry crossed at Han over Town."  The
troops that had then crossed left his front the nig ht of the 25th.

The country we were now in was a difficult one to m ove troops over.  The
streams were numerous, deep and sluggish, sometimes  spreading out into
swamps grown up with impenetrable growths of trees and underbrush.  The
banks were generally low and marshy, making the str eams difficult to
approach except where there were roads and bridges.

Hanover Town is about twenty miles from Richmond.  There are two roads
leading there; the most direct and shortest one cro ssing the
Chickahominy at Meadow Bridge, near the Virginia Ce ntral Railroad, the
second going by New and Old Cold Harbor.  A few mil es out from Hanover
Town there is a third road by way of Mechanicsville  to Richmond.  New
Cold Harbor was important to us because while there  we both covered the
roads back to White House (where our supplies came from), and the roads
south-east over which we would have to pass to get to the James River
below the Richmond defences.

On the morning of the 28th the army made an early s tart, and by noon all
had crossed except Burnside's corps.  This was left  on the north side
temporarily to guard the large wagon train.  A line  was at once formed
extending south from the river, Wright's corps on t he right, Hancock's
in the centre, and Warren's on the left, ready to m eet the enemy if he
should come.

At the same time Sheridan was directed to reconnoit re towards
Mechanicsville to find Lee's position.  At Hawes' S hop, just where the
middle road leaves the direct road to Richmond, he encountered the



Confederate cavalry dismounted and partially intren ched.  Gregg attacked
with his division, but was unable to move the enemy .  In the evening
Custer came up with a brigade. The attack was now r enewed, the cavalry
dismounting and charging as infantry.  This time th e assault was
successful, both sides losing a considerable number  of men.  But our
troops had to bury the dead, and found that more Co nfederate than Union
soldiers had been killed.  The position was easily held, because our
infantry was near.

On the 29th a reconnoissance was made in force, to find the position of
Lee.  Wright's corps pushed to Hanover Court House.   Hancock's corps
pushed toward Totopotomoy Creek; Warren's corps to the left on the Shady
Grove Church Road, while Burnside was held in reser ve. Our advance was
pushed forward three miles on the left with but lit tle fighting.  There
was now an appearance of a movement past our left f lank, and Sheridan
was sent to meet it.

On the 30th Hancock moved to the Totopotomoy, where  he found the enemy
strongly fortified.  Wright was moved to the right of Hancock's corps,
and Burnside was brought forward and crossed, takin g position to the
left of Hancock.  Warren moved up near Huntley Corn ers on the Shady
Grove Church Road.  There was some skirmishing alon g the centre, and in
the evening Early attacked Warren with some vigor, driving him back at
first, and threatening to turn our left flank.  As the best means of
reinforcing the left, Hancock was ordered to attack  in his front.  He
carried and held the rifle-pits.  While this was go ing on Warren got his
men up, repulsed Early, and drove him more than a m ile.

On this day I wrote to Halleck ordering all the pon toons in Washington
to be sent to City Point.

In the evening news was received of the arrival of Smith with his corps
at White House.  I notified Meade, in writing, as f ollows:

NEAR HAWES' SHOP, VA., 6.40 P.M., May 30, 1864.

MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE, Commanding A. P.

General Smith will debark his force at the White Ho use tonight and start
up the south bank of the Pamunkey at an early hour,  probably at 3 A.M.
in the morning.  It is not improbable that the enem y, being aware of
Smith's movement, will be feeling to get on our lef t flank for the
purpose of cutting him off, or by a dash to crush h im and get back
before we are aware of it. Sheridan ought to be not ified to watch the
enemy's movements well out towards Cold Harbor, and  also on the
Mechanicsville road.  Wright should be got well mas sed on Hancock's
right, so that, if it becomes necessary, he can tak e the place of the
latter readily whilst troops are being thrown east of the Totopotomoy if
necessary.

I want Sheridan to send a cavalry force of at least  half a brigade, if
not a whole brigade, at 5 A.M. in the morning, to c ommunicate with Smith
and to return with him.  I will send orders for Smi th by the messenger
you send to Sheridan with his orders.

U. S. GRANT.



I also notified Smith of his danger, and the precau tions that would be
taken to protect him.

The night of the 30th Lee's position was substantia lly from Atlee's
Station on the Virginia Central Railroad south and east to the vicinity
of Cold Harbor.  Ours was:  The left of Warren's co rps was on the Shady
Grove Road, extending to the Mechanicsville Road an d about three miles
south of the Totopotomoy.  Burnside to his right, t hen Hancock, and
Wright on the extreme right, extending towards Hano ver Court House, six
miles south-east of it.  Sheridan with two division s of cavalry was
watching our left front towards Cold Harbor.  Wilso n with his division
on our right was sent to get on the Virginia Centra l Railroad and
destroy it as far back as possible.  He got possess ion of Hanover Court
House the next day after a skirmish with Young's ca valry brigade.  The
enemy attacked Sheridan's pickets, but reinforcemen ts were sent up and
the attack was speedily repulsed and the enemy foll owed some distance
towards Cold Harbor.

CHAPTER LV.

ADVANCE ON COLD HARBOR--AN ANECDOTE OF THE WAR--BATTLE OF COLD HARBOR
--CORRESPONDENCE WITH LEE--RETROSPECTIVE.

On the 31st Sheridan advanced to near Old Cold Harb or.  He found it
intrenched and occupied by cavalry and infantry.  A  hard fight ensued
but the place was carried.  The enemy well knew the  importance of Cold
Harbor to us, and seemed determined that we should not hold it.  He
returned with such a large force that Sheridan was about withdrawing
without making any effort to hold it against such o dds; but about the
time he commenced the evacuation he received orders  to hold the place at
all hazards, until reinforcements could be sent to him.  He speedily
turned the rebel works to face against them and pla ced his men in
position for defence.  Night came on before the ene my was ready for
assault.

Wright's corps was ordered early in the evening to march directly to
Cold Harbor passing by the rear of the army.  It wa s expected to arrive
by daylight or before; but the night was dark and t he distance great, so
that it was nine o'clock the 1st of June before it reached its
destination.  Before the arrival of Wright the enem y had made two
assaults on Sheridan, both of which were repulsed w ith heavy loss to the
enemy.  Wright's corps coming up, there was no furt her assault on Cold
Harbor.

Smith, who was coming up from White House, was also  directed to march
directly to Cold Harbor, and was expected early on the morning of the
1st of June; but by some blunder the order which re ached Smith directed
him to Newcastle instead of Cold Harbor.  Through t his blunder Smith did
not reach his destination until three o'clock in th e afternoon, and then
with tired and worn-out men from their long and dus ty march.  He landed
twelve thousand five hundred men from Butler's comm and, but a division
was left at White House temporarily and many men ha d fallen out of ranks
in their long march.

Before the removal of Wright's corps from our right , after dark on the
31st, the two lines, Federal and Confederate, were so close together at
that point that either side could detect directly a ny movement made by



the other.  Finding at daylight that Wright had lef t his front, Lee
evidently divined that he had gone to our left.  At  all events, soon
after light on the 1st of June Anderson, who comman ded the corps on
Lee's left, was seen moving along Warren's front.  Warren was ordered to
attack him vigorously in flank, while Wright was di rected to move out
and get on his front.  Warren fired his artillery a t the enemy; but lost
so much time in making ready that the enemy got by,  and at three o'clock
he reported the enemy was strongly intrenched in hi s front, and besides
his lines were so long that he had no mass of troop s to move with.  He
seemed to have forgotten that lines in rear of an a rmy hold themselves
while their defenders are fighting in their front.  Wright reconnoitred
some distance to his front:  but the enemy finding Old Cold Harbor
already taken had halted and fortified some distanc e west.

By six o'clock in the afternoon Wright and Smith we re ready to make an
assault.  In front of both the ground was clear for  several hundred
yards and then became wooded.  Both charged across this open space and
into the wood, capturing and holding the first line  of rifle-pits of the
enemy, and also capturing seven or eight hundred pr isoners.

While this was going on, the enemy charged Warren t hree separate times
with vigor, but were repulsed each time with loss.  There was no officer
more capable, nor one more prompt in acting, than W arren when the enemy
forced him to it.  There was also an attack upon Ha ncock's and
Burnside's corps at the same time; but it was feebl e and probably only
intended to relieve Anderson who was being pressed by Wright and Smith.

During the night the enemy made frequent attacks wi th the view of
dispossessing us of the important position we had g ained, but without
effecting their object.

Hancock was moved from his place in line during the  night and ordered to
the left of Wright.  I expected to take the offensi ve on the morning of
the 2d, but the night was so dark, the heat and dus t so excessive and
the roads so intricate and hard to keep, that the h ead of column only
reached Old Cold Harbor at six o'clock, but was in position at 7.30 A.M.
Preparations were made for an attack in the afterno on, but did not take
place until the next morning.  Warren's corps was m oved to the left to
connect with Smith:  Hancock's corps was got into p osition to the left
of Wright's, and Burnside was moved to Bethesda Chu rch in reserve. While
Warren and Burnside were making these changes the e nemy came out several
times and attacked them, capturing several hundred prisoners.  The
attacks were repulsed, but not followed up as they should have been.  I
was so annoyed at this that I directed Meade to ins truct his corps
commanders that they should seize all such opportun ities when they
occurred, and not wait for orders, all of our manoe uvres being made for
the very purpose of getting the enemy out of his co ver.

On this day Wilson returned from his raid upon the Virginia Central
Railroad, having damaged it considerably.  But, lik e ourselves, the
rebels had become experts in repairing such damage.   Sherman, in his
memoirs, relates an anecdote of his campaign to Atl anta that well
illustrates this point.  The rebel cavalry lurking in his rear to burn
bridges and obstruct his communications had become so disgusted at
hearing trains go whistling by within a few hours a fter a bridge had
been burned, that they proposed to try blowing up s ome of the tunnels.
One of them said, "No use, boys, Old Sherman carrie s duplicate tunnels
with him, and will replace them as fast as you can blow them up; better
save your powder."



Sheridan was engaged reconnoitring the banks of the  Chickahominy, to
find crossings and the condition of the roads.  He reported favorably.

During the night Lee moved his left up to make his line correspond to
ours.  His lines extended now from the Totopotomoy to New Cold Harbor.
Mine from Bethesda Church by Old Cold Harbor to the  Chickahominy, with a
division of cavalry guarding our right.  An assault  was ordered for the
3d, to be made mainly by the corps of Hancock, Wrig ht and Smith; but
Warren and Burnside were to support it by threateni ng Lee's left, and to
attack with great earnestness if he should either r einforce more
threatened points by drawing from that quarter or i f a favorable
opportunity should present itself.

The corps commanders were to select the points in t heir respective
fronts where they would make their assaults.  The m ove was to commence
at half-past four in the morning.  Hancock sent Bar low and Gibbon
forward at the appointed hour, with Birney as a res erve.  Barlow pushed
forward with great vigor, under a heavy fire of bot h artillery and
musketry, through thickets and swamps.  Notwithstan ding all the
resistance of the enemy and the natural obstruction s to overcome, he
carried a position occupied by the enemy outside th eir main line where
the road makes a deep cut through a bank affording as good a shelter for
troops as if it had been made for that purpose.  Th ree pieces of
artillery had been captured here, and several hundr ed prisoners.  The
guns were immediately turned against the men who ha d just been using
them.  No (*33) assistance coming to him, he (Barlo w) intrenched under
fire and continued to hold his place.  Gibbon was n ot so fortunate in
his front.  He found the ground over which he had t o pass cut up with
deep ravines, and a morass difficult to cross.  But  his men struggled on
until some of them got up to the very parapet cover ing the enemy.
Gibbon gained ground much nearer the enemy than tha t which he left, and
here he intrenched and held fast.

Wright's corps moving in two lines captured the out er rifle-pits in
their front, but accomplished nothing more.  Smith' s corps also gained
the outer rifle-pits in its front.  The ground over  which this corps
(18th) had to move was the most exposed of any over  which charges were
made.  An open plain intervened between the contend ing forces at this
point, which was exposed both to a direct and a cro ss fire.  Smith,
however, finding a ravine running towards his front , sufficiently deep
to protect men in it from cross fire, and somewhat from a direct fire,
put Martindale's division in it, and with Brooks su pporting him on the
left and Devens on the right succeeded in gaining t he outer--probably
picket--rifle-pits.  Warren and Burnside also advan ced and gained
ground--which brought the whole army on one line.

This assault cost us heavily and probably without b enefit to compensate:
but the enemy was not cheered by the occurrence suf ficiently to induce
him to take the offensive.  In fact, nowhere after the battle of the
Wilderness did Lee show any disposition to leave hi s defences far behind
him.

Fighting was substantially over by half-past seven in the morning.  At
eleven o'clock I started to visit all the corps com manders to see for
myself the different positions gained and to get th eir opinion of the
practicability of doing anything more in their resp ective fronts.

Hancock gave the opinion that in his front the enem y was too strong to



make any further assault promise success.  Wright t hought he could gain
the lines of the enemy, but it would require the co operation of
Hancock's and Smith's corps.  Smith thought a lodgm ent possible, but was
not sanguine:  Burnside thought something could be done in his front,
but Warren differed.  I concluded, therefore to mak e no more assaults,
and a little after twelve directed in the following  letter that all
offensive action should cease.

COLD HARBOR, June 3, 1864.-12.30 P.M. MAJOR-GENERAL  MEADE,

Commanding A. P.

The opinion of corps commanders not being sanguine of success in case an
assault is ordered, you may direct a suspension of farther advance for
the present.  Hold our most advanced positions and strengthen them.
Whilst on the defensive our line may be contracted from the right if
practicable.

Reconnoissances should be made in front of every co rps and advances made
to advantageous positions by regular approaches. To  aid the expedition
under General Hunter it is necessary that we should  detain all the army
now with Lee until the former gets well on his way to Lynchburg.  To do
this effectually it will be better to keep the enem y out of the
intrenchments of Richmond than to have them go back  there.

Wright and Hancock should be ready to assault in ca se the enemy should
break through General Smith's lines, and all should  be ready to resist
an assault.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

The remainder of the day was spent in strengthening  the line we now
held.  By night we were as strong against Lee as he  was against us.

During the night the enemy quitted our right front,  abandoning some of
their wounded, and without burying their dead.  The se we were able to
care for.  But there were many dead and wounded men  between the lines of
the contending forces, which were now close togethe r, who could not be
cared for without a cessation of hostilities.

So I wrote the following:

COLD HARBOR, VA., June 5, 1864.

GENERAL R.  E. LEE, Commanding Confederate Army.

It is reported to me that there are wounded men, pr obably of both
armies, now lying exposed and suffering between the  lines occupied
respectively by the two armies.  Humanity would dic tate that some
provision should be made to provide against such ha rdships.  I would
propose, therefore, that hereafter, when no battle is raging, either
party be authorized to send to any point between th e pickets or skirmish
lines, unarmed men bearing litters to pick up their  dead or wounded,
without being fired upon by the other party.  Any o ther method, equally
fair to both parties, you may propose for meeting t he end desired will
be accepted by me.



U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Lee replied that he feared such an arrangement woul d lead to
misunderstanding, and proposed that in future, when  either party wished
to remove their dead and wounded, a flag of truce b e sent.  I answered
this immediately by saying:

COLD HARBOR, VA., June 6, 1864.

GENERAL R. E. LEE, Commanding Army of N. Va.

Your communication of yesterday's date is received.   I will send
immediately, as you propose, to collect the dead an d wounded between the
lines of the two armies, and will also instruct tha t you be allowed to
do the same.  I propose that the time for doing thi s be between the
hours of 12 M. and 3 P.M. to-day.  I will direct al l parties going out
to bear a white flag, and not to attempt to go beyo nd where we have dead
or wounded, and not beyond or on ground occupied by  your troops.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Lee's response was that he could not consent to the  burial of the dead
and removal of the wounded in the way I proposed, b ut when either party
desired such permission it should be asked for by f lag of truce and he
had directed that any parties I may have sent out, as mentioned in my
letter, to be turned back.  I answered:

COLD HARBOR, VA, June 6, 1864.

GENERAL R. E. LEE. Commanding Army, N. Va.

The knowledge that wounded men are now suffering fr om want of attention,
between the two armies, compels me to ask a suspens ion of hostilities
for sufficient time to collect them in, say two hou rs.  Permit me to say
that the hours you may fix upon for this will be ag reeable to me, and
the same privilege will be extended to such parties  as you may wish to
send out on the same duty without further applicati on.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Lee acceded to this; but delays in transmitting the  correspondence
brought it to the 7th of June--forty-eight hours af ter it commenced
--before parties were got out to collect the men le ft upon the field.
In the meantime all but two of the wounded had died .  And I wrote to
Lee:

COLD HARBOR, VA., June 7, 1864. 10.30 A.M.

GEN. R. E. LEE, Commanding Army of N. Va.

I regret that your note of seven P.M. yesterday sho uld have been
received at the nearest corps headquarters, to wher e it was delivered,



after the hour which had been given for the removal  of the dead and
wounded had expired; 10.45 P.M. was the hour at whi ch it was received at
corps headquarters, and between eleven and twelve i t reached my
headquarters.  As a consequence, it was not underst ood by the troops of
this army that there was a cessation of hostilities  for the purpose of
collecting the dead and wounded, and none were coll ected.  Two officers
and six men of the 8th and 25th North Carolina Regt s., who were out in
search of the bodies of officers of their respectiv e regiments, were
captured and brought into our lines, owing to this want of
understanding.  I regret this, but will state that as soon as I learned
the fact, I directed that they should not be held a s prisoners, but must
be returned to their commands.  These officers and men having been
carelessly brought through our lines to the rear ha ve not determined
whether they will be sent back the way they came, o r whether they will
be sent by some other route.

Regretting that all my efforts for alleviating the sufferings of wounded
men left upon the battle-field have been rendered n ugatory, I remain,
&c.,

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

I have always regretted that the last assault at Co ld Harbor was ever
made.  I might say the same thing of the assault of  the 22d of May,
1863, at Vicksburg.  At Cold Harbor no advantage wh atever was gained to
compensate for the heavy loss we sustained.  Indeed , the advantages
other than those of relative losses, were on the Co nfederate side.
Before that, the Army of Northern Virginia seemed t o have acquired a
wholesome regard for the courage, endurance, and so ldierly qualities
generally of the Army of the Potomac.  They no long er wanted to fight
them "one Confederate to five Yanks."  Indeed, they  seemed to have given
up any idea of gaining any advantage of their antag onist in the open
field.  They had come to much prefer breastworks in  their front to the
Army of the Potomac.  This charge seemed to revive their hopes
temporarily; but it was of short duration.  The eff ect upon the Army of
the Potomac was the reverse.  When we reached the J ames River, however,
all effects of the battle of Cold Harbor seemed to have disappeared.

There was more justification for the assault at Vic ksburg.  We were in a
Southern climate, at the beginning of the hot seaso n.  The Army of the
Tennessee had won five successive victories over th e garrison of
Vicksburg in the three preceding weeks.  They had d riven a portion of
that army from Port Gibson with considerable loss, after having flanked
them out of their stronghold at Grand Gulf.  They h ad attacked another
portion of the same army at Raymond, more than fift y miles farther in
the interior of the State, and driven them back int o Jackson with great
loss in killed, wounded, captured and missing, besi des loss of large and
small arms:  they had captured the capital of the S tate of Mississippi,
with a large amount of materials of war and manufac tures.  Only a few
days before, they had beaten the enemy then penned up in the town first
at Champion's Hill, next at Big Black River Bridge,  inflicting upon him
a loss of fifteen thousand or more men (including t hose cut off from
returning) besides large losses in arms and ammunit ion.  The Army of the
Tennessee had come to believe that they could beat their antagonist
under any circumstances.  There was no telling how long a regular siege
might last.  As I have stated, it was the beginning  of the hot season in
a Southern climate.  There was no telling what the casualties might be
among Northern troops working and living in trenche s, drinking surface



water filtered through rich vegetation, under a tro pical sun.  If
Vicksburg could have been carried in May, it would not only have saved
the army the risk it ran of a greater danger than f rom the bullets of
the enemy, but it would have given us a splendid ar my, well equipped and
officered, to operate elsewhere with. These are rea sons justifying the
assault.  The only benefit we gained--and it was a slight one for so
great a sacrifice--was that the men worked cheerful ly in the trenches
after that, being satisfied with digging the enemy out.  Had the assault
not been made, I have no doubt that the majority of  those engaged in the
siege of Vicksburg would have believed that had we assaulted it would
have proven successful, and would have saved life, health and comfort.

CHAPTER LVI.

LEFT FLANK MOVEMENT ACROSS THE CHICKAHOMINY AND JAMES--GENERAL LEE
--VISIT TO BUTLER--THE MOVEMENT ON PETERSBURG--THE INVESTMENT OF
PETERSBURG.

Lee's position was now so near Richmond, and the in tervening swamps of
the Chickahominy so great an obstacle to the moveme nt of troops in the
face of an enemy, that I determined to make my next  left flank move
carry the Army of the Potomac south of the James Ri ver. (*34)
Preparations for this were promptly commenced. The move was a hazardous
one to make:  the Chickahominy River, with its mars hy and heavily
timbered approaches, had to be crossed; all the bri dges over it east of
Lee were destroyed; the enemy had a shorter line an d better roads to
travel on to confront me in crossing; more than fif ty miles intervened
between me and Butler, by the roads I should have t o travel, with both
the James and the Chickahominy unbridged to cross; and last, the Army of
the Potomac had to be got out of a position but a f ew hundred yards from
the enemy at the widest place.  Lee, if he did not choose to follow me,
might, with his shorter distance to travel and his bridges over the
Chickahominy and the James, move rapidly on Butler and crush him before
the army with me could come to his relief.  Then to o he might spare
troops enough to send against Hunter who was approa ching Lynchburg,
living upon the country he passed through, and with out ammunition
further than what he carried with him.

But the move had to be made, and I relied upon Lee' s not seeing my
danger as I saw it.  Besides we had armies on both sides of the James
River and not far from the Confederate capital.  I knew that its safety
would be a matter of the first consideration with t he executive,
legislative and judicial branches of the so-called Confederate
government, if it was not with the military command ers.  But I took all
the precaution I knew of to guard against all dange rs.

Sheridan was sent with two divisions, to communicat e with Hunter and to
break up the Virginia Central Railroad and the Jame s River Canal, on the
7th of June, taking instructions to Hunter to come back with him (*35).
Hunter was also informed by way of Washington and t he Valley that
Sheridan was on the way to meet him.  The canal and  Central Road, and
the regions penetrated by them, were of vast import ance to the enemy,
furnishing and carrying a large per cent. of all th e supplies for the
Army of Northern Virginia and the people of Richmon d.  Before Sheridan
got off on the 7th news was received from Hunter re porting his advance
to Staunton and successful engagement with the enem y near that place on
the 5th, in which the Confederate commander, W. S. Jones, was killed.



On the 4th of June the enemy having withdrawn his l eft corps, Burnside
on our right was moved up between Warren and Smith.   On the 5th Birney
returned to Hancock, which extended his left now to  the Chickahominy,
and Warren was withdrawn to Cold Harbor.  Wright wa s directed to send
two divisions to the left to extend down the banks of that stream to
Bottom's Bridge.  The cavalry extended still farthe r east to Jones's
Bridge.

On the 7th Abercrombie--who was in command at White  House, and who had
been in command at our base of supplies in all the changes made from the
start--was ordered to take up the iron from the Yor k River Railroad and
put it on boats, and to be in readiness to move by water to City Point.

On the 8th Meade was directed to fortify a line dow n the bank
overlooking the Chickahominy, under cover of which the army could move.

On the 9th Abercrombie was directed to send all org anized troops
arriving at White House, without debarking from the ir transports, to
report to Butler.  Halleck was at this time instruc ted to send all
reinforcements to City Point.

On the 11th I wrote:

COLD HARBOR, VA., June 11, 1864.

MAJOR-GEN. B. F. BUTLER, Commanding Department of V a. and N. C.

The movement to transfer this army to the south sid e of the James River
will commence after dark to-morrow night.  Col. Com stock, of my staff,
was sent specially to ascertain what was necessary to make your position
secure in the interval during which the enemy might  use most of his
force against you, and also, to ascertain what poin t on the river we
should reach to effect a crossing if it should not be practicable to
reach this side of the river at Bermuda Hundred.  C olonel Comstock has
not yet returned, so that I cannot make instruction s as definite as I
would wish, but the time between this and Sunday ni ght being so short in
which to get word to you, I must do the best I can.   Colonel Dent goes
to the Chickahominy to take to you the 18th corps.  The corps will leave
its position in the trenches as early in the evenin g, tomorrow, as
possible, and make a forced march to Cole's Landing  or Ferry, where it
should reach by ten A.M. the following morning.  Th is corps numbers now
15,300 men.  They take with them neither wagons nor  artillery; these
latter marching with the balance of the army to the  James River.  The
remainder of the army will cross the Chickahominy a t Long Bridge and at
Jones's, and strike the river at the most practicab le crossing below
City Point.

I directed several days ago that all reinforcements  for the army should
be sent to you.  I am not advised of the number tha t may have gone, but
suppose you have received from six to ten thousand.   General Smith will
also reach you as soon as the enemy could, going by  the way of Richmond.

The balance of the force will not be more than one day behind, unless
detained by the whole of Lee's army, in which case you will be strong
enough.

I wish you would direct the proper staff officers, your chief-engineer
and your chief-quartermaster, to commence at once t he collection of all



the means in their reach for crossing the army on i ts arrival.  If there
is a point below City Point where a pontoon bridge can be thrown, have
it laid.

Expecting the arrival of the 18th corps by Monday n ight, if you deem it
practicable from the force you have to seize and ho ld Petersburg, you
may prepare to start, on the arrival of troops to h old your present
lines.  I do not want Petersburg visited, however, unless it is held,
nor an attempt to take it, unless you feel a reason able degree of
confidence of success.  If you should go there, I t hink troops should
take nothing with them except what they can carry, depending upon
supplies being sent after the place is secured.  If  Colonel Dent should
not succeed in securing the requisite amount of tra nsportation for the
18th corps before reaching you, please have the bal ance supplied.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

P. S.--On reflection I will send the 18th corps by way of White House.
The distance which they will have to march will be enough shorter to
enable them to reach you about the same time, and t he uncertainty of
navigation on the Chickahominy will be avoided.

U. S. GRANT.

COLD HARBOR, VA., June 11,1864.

MAJOR-GENERAL G. G. MEADE, Commanding Army of the P otomac.

Colonel Comstock, who visited the James River for t he purpose of
ascertaining the best point below Bermuda Hundred t o which to march the
army has not yet returned.  It is now getting so la te, however, that all
preparations may be made for the move to-morrow nig ht without waiting
longer.

The movement will be made as heretofore agreed upon , that is, the 18th
corps make a rapid march with the infantry alone, t heir wagons and
artillery accompanying the balance of the army to C ole's Landing or
Ferry, and there embark for City Point, losing no t ime for rest until
they reach the latter point.

The 5th corps will seize Long Bridge and move out o n the Long Bridge
Road to its junction with Quaker Road, or until sto pped by the enemy.

The other three corps will follow in such order as you may direct, one
of them crossing at Long Bridge, and two at Jones's  Bridge.  After the
crossing is effected, the most practicable roads wi ll be taken to reach
about Fort Powhattan.  Of course, this is supposing  the enemy makes no
opposition to our advance.  The 5th corps, after se curing the passage of
the balance of the army, will join or follow in rea r of the corps which
crosses the same bridge with themselves.  The wagon  trains should be
kept well east of the troops, and if a crossing can  be found, or made
lower down than Jones's they should take it.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

P. S.--In view of the long march to reach Cole's La nding, and the
uncertainty of being able to embark a large number of men there, the
direction of the 18th corps may be changed to White  House.  They should



be directed to load up transports, and start them a s fast as loaded
without waiting for the whole corps or even whole d ivisions to go
together.

U. S. GRANT.

About this time word was received (through the Rich mond papers of the
11th) that Crook and Averell had united and were mo ving east.  This,
with the news of Hunter's successful engagement nea r Staunton, was no
doubt known to Lee before it was to me. Then Sherid an leaving with two
divisions of cavalry, looked indeed threatening, bo th to Lee's
communications and supplies. Much of his cavalry wa s sent after
Sheridan, and Early with Ewell's entire corps was s ent to the Valley.
Supplies were growing scarce in Richmond, and the s ources from which to
draw them were in our hands.  People from outside b egan to pour into
Richmond to help eat up the little on hand.  Conste rnation reigned
there.

On the 12th Smith was ordered to move at night to W hite House, not to
stop until he reached there, and to take boats at o nce for City Point,
leaving his trains and artillery to move by land.

Soon after dark some of the cavalry at Long Bridge effected a crossing
by wading and floundering through the water and mud , leaving their
horses behind, and drove away the cavalry pickets.  A pontoon bridge was
speedily thrown across, over which the remainder of  the army soon passed
and pushed out for a mile or two to watch and detai n any advance that
might be made from the other side.  Warren followed  the cavalry, and by
the morning of the 13th had his whole corps over.  Hancock followed
Warren.  Burnside took the road to Jones's Bridge, followed by Wright.
Ferrero's division, with the wagon train, moved far ther east, by Window
Shades and Cole's Ferry, our rear being covered by cavalry.

It was known that the enemy had some gunboats at Ri chmond. These might
run down at night and inflict great damage upon us before they could be
sunk or captured by our navy.  General Butler had, in advance, loaded
some vessels with stone ready to be sunk so as to o bstruct the channel
in an emergency.  On the 13th I sent orders to have  these sunk as high
up the river as we could guard them, and prevent th eir removal by the
enemy.

As soon as Warren's corps was over the Chickahominy  it marched out and
joined the cavalry in holding the roads from Richmo nd while the army
passed.  No attempt was made by the enemy to impede  our march, however,
but Warren and Wilson reported the enemy strongly f ortified in their
front.  By the evening of the 13th Hancock's corps was at Charles City
Court House on the James River.  Burnside's and Wri ght's corps were on
the Chickahominy, and crossed during the night, War ren's corps and the
cavalry still covering the army.  The material for a pontoon bridge was
already at hand and the work of laying it was comme nced immediately,
under the superintendence of Brigadier-General Benh am, commanding the
engineer brigade.  On the evening of the 14th the c rossing commenced,
Hancock in advance, using both the bridge and boats .

When the Wilderness campaign commenced the Army of the Potomac,
including Burnside's--which was a separate command until the 24th of May
when it was incorporated with the main army--number ed about 116,000 men.
During the progress of the campaign about 40,000 re inforcements were



received.  At the crossing of the James River June 14th-15th the army
numbered about 115,000.  Besides the ordinary losse s incident to a
campaign of six weeks' nearly constant fighting or skirmishing, about
one-half of the artillery was sent back to Washingt on, and many men were
discharged by reason of the expiration of their ter m of service.* In
estimating our strength every enlisted man and ever y commissioned
officer present is included, no matter how employed ; in bands, sick in
field hospitals, hospital attendants, company cooks  and all.  Operating
in an enemy's country, and being supplied always fr om a distant base,
large detachments had at all times to be sent from the front, not only
to guard the base of supplies and the roads to it, but all the roads
leading to our flanks and rear.  We were also opera ting in a country
unknown to us, and without competent guides or maps  showing the roads
accurately.

The manner of estimating numbers in the two armies differs materially.
In the Confederate army often only bayonets are tak en into account,
never, I believe, do they estimate more than are ha ndling the guns of
the artillery and armed with muskets (*36) or carbi nes.  Generally the
latter are far enough away to be excluded from the count in any one
field.  Officers and details of enlisted men are no t included.  In the
Northern armies the estimate is most liberal, takin g in all connected
with the army and drawing pay.

Estimated in the same manner as ours, Lee had not l ess than 80,000 men
at the start.  His reinforcements were about equal to ours during the
campaign, deducting the discharged men and those se nt back.  He was on
the defensive, and in a country in which every stre am, every road, every
obstacle to the movement of troops and every natura l defence was
familiar to him and his army.  The citizens were al l friendly to him and
his cause, and could and did furnish him with accur ate reports of our
every move.  Rear guards were not necessary for him , and having always a
railroad at his back, large wagon trains were not r equired. All
circumstances considered we did not have any advant age in numbers.

General Lee, who had led the Army of Northern Virgi nia in all these
contests, was a very highly estimated man in the Co nfederate army and
States, and filled also a very high place in the es timation of the
people and press of the Northern States.  His prais e was sounded
throughout the entire North after every action he w as engaged in:  the
number of his forces was always lowered and that of  the National forces
exaggerated.  He was a large, austere man, and I ju dge difficult of
approach to his subordinates.  To be extolled by th e entire press of the
South after every engagement, and by a portion of t he press North with
equal vehemence, was calculated to give him the ent ire confidence of his
troops and to make him feared by his antagonists.  It was not an
uncommon thing for my staff-officers to hear from E astern officers,
"Well, Grant has never met Bobby Lee yet."  There w ere good and true
officers who believe now that the Army of Northern Virginia was superior
to the Army of the Potomac man to man.  I do not be lieve so, except as
the advantages spoken of above made them so.  Befor e the end I believe
the difference was the other way.  The Army of Nort hern Virginia became
despondent and saw the end.  It did not please them .  The National army
saw the same thing, and were encouraged by it.

The advance of the Army of the Potomac reached the James on the 14th of
June.  Preparations were at once commenced for layi ng the pontoon
bridges and crossing the river.  As already stated,  I had previously
ordered General Butler to have two vessels loaded w ith stone and carried



up the river to a point above that occupied by our gunboats, where the
channel was narrow, and sunk there so as to obstruc t the passage and
prevent Confederate gunboats from coming down the r iver.  Butler had had
these boats filled and put in position, but had not  had them sunk before
my arrival.  I ordered this done, and also directed  that he should turn
over all material and boats not then in use in the river to be used in
ferrying the troops across.

I then, on the 14th, took a steamer and ran up to B ermuda Hundred to see
General Butler for the purpose of directing a movem ent against
Petersburg, while our troops of the Army of the Pot omac were crossing.

I had sent General W. F. Smith back from Cold Harbo r by the way of White
House, thence on steamers to City Point for the pur pose of giving
General Butler more troops with which to accomplish  this result.
General Butler was ordered to send Smith with his t roops reinforced, as
far as that could be conveniently done, from other parts of the Army of
the James.  He gave Smith about six thousand reinfo rcements, including
some twenty-five hundred cavalry under Kautz, and a bout thirty-five
hundred colored infantry under Hinks.

The distance which Smith had to move to reach the e nemy's lines was
about six miles, and the Confederate advance line o f works was but two
miles outside of Petersburg.  Smith was to move und er cover of night, up
close to the enemy's works, and assault as soon as he could after
daylight.  I believed then, and still believe, that  Petersburg could
have been easily captured at that time.  It only ha d about 2,500 men in
the defences besides some irregular troops, consist ing of citizens and
employees in the city who took up arms in case of e mergency.  Smith
started as proposed, but his advance encountered a rebel force
intrenched between City Point and their lines outsi de of Petersburg.
This position he carried, with some loss to the ene my; but there was so
much delay that it was daylight before his troops r eally got off from
there.  While there I informed General Butler that Hancock's corps would
cross the river and move to Petersburg to support S mith in case the
latter was successful, and that I could reinforce t here more rapidly
than Lee could reinforce from his position.

I returned down the river to where the troops of th e Army of the Potomac
now were, communicated to General Meade, in writing , the directions I
had given to General Butler and directed him (Meade ) to cross Hancock's
corps over under cover of night, and push them forw ard in the morning to
Petersburg; halting them, however, at a designated point until they
could hear from Smith.  I also informed General Mea de that I had ordered
rations from Bermuda Hundred for Hancock's corps, a nd desired him to
issue them speedily, and to lose no more time than was absolutely
necessary.  The rations did not reach him, however,  and Hancock, while
he got all his corps over during the night, remaine d until half-past ten
in the hope of receiving them.  He then moved witho ut them, and on the
road received a note from General W. F. Smith, aski ng him to come on.
This seems to be the first information that General  Hancock had received
of the fact that he was to go to Petersburg, or tha t anything particular
was expected of him.  Otherwise he would have been there by four o'clock
in the afternoon.

Smith arrived in front of the enemy's lines early i n the forenoon of the
15th, and spent the day until after seven o'clock i n the evening in
reconnoitering what appeared to be empty works.  Th e enemy's line
consisted of redans occupying commanding positions,  with rifle-pits



connecting them.  To the east side of Petersburg, f rom the Appomattox
back, there were thirteen of these redans extending  a distance of
several miles, probably three.  If they had been pr operly manned they
could have held out against any force that could ha ve attacked them, at
least until reinforcements could have got up from t he north of Richmond.

Smith assaulted with the colored troops, and with s uccess.  By nine
o'clock at night he was in possession of five of th ese redans and, of
course, of the connecting lines of rifle-pits. All of them contained
artillery, which fell into our hands. Hancock came up and proposed to
take any part assigned to him; and Smith asked him to relieve his men
who were in the trenches.

Next morning, the 16th, Hancock himself was in comm and, and captured
another redan.  Meade came up in the afternoon and succeeded Hancock,
who had to be relieved, temporarily, from the comma nd of his corps on
account of the breaking out afresh of the wound he had received at
Gettysburg.  During the day Meade assaulted and car ried one more redan
to his right and two to his left.  In all this we l ost very heavily.
The works were not strongly manned, but they all ha d guns in them which
fell into our hands, together with the men who were  handling them in the
effort to repel these assaults.

Up to this time Beauregard, who had commanded south  of Richmond, had
received no reinforcements, except Hoke's division from Drury's
Bluff,(*37) which had arrived on the morning of the  16th; though he had
urged the authorities very strongly to send them, b elieving, as he did,
that Petersburg would be a valuable prize which we might seek.

During the 17th the fighting was very severe and th e losses heavy; and
at night our troops occupied about the same positio n they had occupied
in the morning, except that they held a redan which  had been captured by
Potter during the day.  During the night, however, Beauregard fell back
to the line which had been already selected, and co mmenced fortifying
it.  Our troops advanced on the 18th to the line wh ich he had abandoned,
and found that the Confederate loss had been very s evere, many of the
enemy's dead still remaining in the ditches and in front of them.

Colonel J. L. Chamberlain, of the 20th Maine, was w ounded on the 18th.
He was gallantly leading his brigade at the time, a s he had been in
the habit of doing in all the engagements in which he had previously
been engaged.  He had several times been recommende d for a
brigadier-generalcy for gallant and meritorious con duct.  On this
occasion, however, I promoted him on the spot, and forwarded a copy of
my order to the War Department, asking that my act might be confirmed
and Chamberlain's name sent to the Senate for confi rmation without any
delay.  This was done, and at last a gallant and me ritorious officer
received partial justice at the hands of his govern ment, which he had
served so faithfully and so well.

If General Hancock's orders of the 15th had been co mmunicated to him,
that officer, with his usual promptness, would undo ubtedly have been
upon the ground around Petersburg as early as four o'clock in the
afternoon of the 15th.  The days were long and it w ould have given him
considerable time before night.  I do not think the re is any doubt that
Petersburg itself could have been carried without m uch loss; or, at
least, if protected by inner detached works, that a  line could have been
established very much in rear of the one then occup ied by the enemy.
This would have given us control of both the Weldon  and South Side



railroads.  This would also have saved an immense a mount of hard
fighting which had to be done from the 15th to the 18th, and would have
given us greatly the advantage in the long siege wh ich ensued.

I now ordered the troops to be put under cover and allowed some of the
rest which they had so long needed.  They remained quiet, except that
there was more or less firing every day, until the 22d, when General
Meade ordered an advance towards the Weldon Railroa d.  We were very
anxious to get to that road, and even round to the South Side Railroad
if possible.

Meade moved Hancock's corps, now commanded by Birne y, to the left, with
a view to at least force the enemy to stay within t he limits of his own
line.  General Wright, with the 6th corps, was orde red by a road farther
south, to march directly for the Weldon road.  The enemy passed in
between these two corps and attacked vigorously, an d with very serious
results to the National troops, who were then withd rawn from their
advanced position.

The Army of the Potomac was given the investment of  Petersburg, while
the Army of the James held Bermuda Hundred and all the ground we
possessed north of the James River.  The 9th corps,  Burnside's, was
placed upon the right at Petersburg; the 5th, Warre n's, next; the 2d,
Birney's, next; then the 6th, Wright's, broken off to the left and
south.  Thus began the siege of Petersburg.

CHAPTER LVII.

RAID ON THE VIRGINIA CENTRAL RAILROAD--RAID ON THE WELDON RAILROAD
--EARLY 'S MOVEMENT UPON WASHINGTON--MINING THE WORKS BEFORE PETERSBURG
--EXPLOSION OF THE MINE BEFORE PETERSBURG--CAMPAIGN IN THE SHENANDOAH
VALLEY--CAPTURE OF THE WELDON RAILROAD.

On the 7th of June, while at Cold Harbor, I had as already indicated
sent Sheridan with two divisions of cavalry to dest roy as much as he
could of the Virginia Central Railroad.  General Hu nter had been
operating up the Shenandoah Valley with some succes s, having fought a
battle near Staunton where he captured a great many  prisoners, besides
killing and wounding a good many men.  After the ba ttle he formed a
junction at Staunton with Averell and Crook, who ha d come up from the
Kanawha, or Gauley River.  It was supposed, therefo re, that General
Hunter would be about Charlottesville, Virginia, by  the time Sheridan
could get there, doing on the way the damage that h e was sent to do.

I gave Sheridan instructions to have Hunter, in cas e he should meet him
about Charlottesville, join and return with him to the Army of the
Potomac.  Lee, hearing of Hunter's success in the v alley, started
Breckinridge out for its defence at once. Learning later of Sheridan's
going with two divisions, he also sent Hampton with  two divisions of
cavalry, his own and Fitz-Hugh Lee's.

Sheridan moved to the north side of the North Anna to get out west, and
learned of the movement of these troops to the sout h side of the same
stream almost as soon as they had started. He pushe d on to get to
Trevilian Station to commence his destruction at th at point.  On the
night of the 10th he bivouacked some six or seven m iles east of
Trevilian, while Fitz-Hugh Lee was the same night a t Trevilian Station



and Hampton but a few miles away.

During the night Hampton ordered an advance on Sher idan, hoping, no
doubt, to surprise and very badly cripple him.  She ridan, however, by a
counter move sent Custer on a rapid march to get be tween the two
divisions of the enemy and into their rear. This he  did successfully, so
that at daylight, when the assault was made, the en emy found himself at
the same time resisted in front and attacked in rea r, and broke in some
confusion.  The losses were probably very light on both sides in killed
and wounded, but Sheridan got away with some five h undred prisoners and
sent them to City Point.

During that day, the 11th, Sheridan moved into Trev ilian Station, and
the following day proceeded to tear up the road eas t and west.  There
was considerable fighting during the whole of the d ay, but the work of
destruction went on.  In the meantime, at night, th e enemy had taken
possession of the crossing which Sheridan had propo sed to take to go
north when he left Trevilian.  Sheridan learned, ho wever, from some of
the prisoners he had captured here, that General Hu nter was about
Lynchburg, and therefore that there was no use of h is going on to
Charlottesville with a view to meet him.

Sheridan started back during the night of the 12th,  and made his way
north and farther east, coming around by the north side of White House,
and arriving there on the 21st.  Here he found an a bundance of forage
for his animals, food for his men, and security whi le resting.  He had
been obliged to leave about ninety of his own men i n the field-hospital
which he had established near Trevilian, and these necessarily fell into
the hands of the enemy.

White House up to this time had been a depot; but n ow that our troops
were all on the James River, it was no longer wante d as a store of
supplies.  Sheridan was, therefore, directed to bre ak it up; which he
did on the 22d of June, bringing the garrison and a n immense wagon train
with him.  All these were over the James River by t he 26th of the month,
and Sheridan ready to follow.

In the meantime Meade had sent Wilson's division on  a raid to destroy
the Weldon and South Side roads.  Now that Sheridan  was safe and Hampton
free to return to Richmond with his cavalry, Wilson 's position became
precarious.  Meade therefore, on the 27th, ordered Sheridan over the
river to make a demonstration in favor of Wilson.  Wilson got back,
though not without severe loss, having struck both roads, but the damage
done was soon repaired.

After these events comparative quiet reigned about Petersburg until late
in July.  The time, however, was spent in strengthe ning the
intrenchments and making our position generally mor e secure against a
sudden attack.  In the meantime I had to look after  other portions of my
command, where things had not been going on so favo rably, always, as I
could have wished.

General Hunter who had been appointed to succeed Si gel in the Shenandoah
Valley immediately took up the offensive.  He met t he enemy on the 5th
of June at Piedmont, and defeated him.  On the 8th he formed a junction
with Crook and Averell at Staunton, from which plac e he moved direct on
Lynchburg, via Lexington, which he reached and inve sted on the 16th.  Up
to this time he was very successful; and but for th e difficulty of
taking with him sufficient ordnance stores over so long a march, through



a hostile country, he would, no doubt, have capture d Lynchburg. The
destruction of the enemy's supplies and manufactori es had been very
great.  To meet this movement under General Hunter,  General Lee sent
Early with his corps, a part of which reached Lynch burg before Hunter.
After some skirmishing on the 17th and 18th, Genera l Hunter, owing to a
want of ammunition to give battle, retired from bef ore the place.
Unfortunately, this want of ammunition left him no choice of route for
his return but by the way of the Gauley and Kanawha  rivers, thence up
the Ohio River, returning to Harper's Ferry by way of the Baltimore and
Ohio Railroad.  A long time was consumed in making this movement.
Meantime the valley was left open to Early's troops , and others in that
quarter; and Washington also was uncovered. Early t ook advantage of this
condition of affairs and moved on Washington.

In the absence of Hunter, General Lew Wallace, with  headquarters at
Baltimore, commanded the department in which the Sh enandoah lay.  His
surplus of troops with which to move against the en emy was small in
number.  Most of these were raw and, consequently, very much inferior to
our veterans and to the veterans which Early had wi th him; but the
situation of Washington was precarious, and Wallace  moved with
commendable promptitude to meet the enemy at the Mo nocacy.  He could
hardly have expected to defeat him badly, but he ho ped to cripple and
delay him until Washington could be put into a stat e of preparation for
his reception.  I had previously ordered General Me ade to send a
division to Baltimore for the purpose of adding to the defences of
Washington, and he had sent Ricketts's division of the 6th corps
(Wright's), which arrived in Baltimore on the 8th o f July.  Finding that
Wallace had gone to the front with his command, Ric ketts immediately
took the cars and followed him to the Monocacy with  his entire division.
They met the enemy and, as might have been expected , were defeated; but
they succeeded in stopping him for the day on which  the battle took
place.  The next morning Early started on his march  to the capital of
the Nation, arriving before it on the 11th.

Learning of the gravity of the situation I had dire cted General Meade to
also order Wright with the rest of his corps direct ly to Washington for
the relief of that place, and the latter reached th ere the very day that
Early arrived before it.  The 19th corps, which had  been stationed in
Louisiana, having been ordered up to reinforce the armies about
Richmond, had about this time arrived at Fortress M onroe, on their way
to join us. I diverted them from that point to Wash ington, which place
they reached, almost simultaneously with Wright, on  the 11th.  The 19th
corps was commanded by Major-General Emory.

Early made his reconnoissance with a view of attack ing on the following
morning, the 12th; but the next morning he found ou r intrenchments,
which were very strong, fully manned.  He at once c ommenced to retreat,
Wright following.  There is no telling how much thi s result was
contributed to by General Lew Wallace's leading wha t might well be
considered almost a forlorn hope.  If Early had bee n but one day earlier
he might have entered the capital before the arriva l of the
reinforcements I had sent. Whether the delay caused  by the battle
amounted to a day or not, General Wallace contribut ed on this occasion,
by the defeat of the troops under him a greater ben efit to the cause
than often falls to the lot of a commander of an eq ual force to render
by means of a victory.

Farther west also the troubles were threatening.  S ome time before,
Forrest had met Sturgis in command of some of our c avalry in Mississippi



and handled him very roughly, gaining a very great victory over him.
This left Forrest free to go almost where he please d, and to cut the
roads in rear of Sherman who was then advancing.  S herman was abundantly
able to look after the army that he was immediately  with, and all of his
military division so long as he could communicate w ith it; but it was my
place to see that he had the means with which to ho ld his rear.  Two
divisions under A. J. Smith had been sent to Banks in Louisiana some
months before.  Sherman ordered these back, with di rections to attack
Forrest.  Smith met and defeated him very badly.  I  then directed that
Smith should hang to Forrest and not let him go; an d to prevent by all
means his getting upon the Memphis and Nashville Ra ilroad.  Sherman had
anticipated me in this matter, and given the same o rders in substance;
but receiving my directions for this order to Smith , he repeated it.

On the 25th of June General Burnside had commenced running a mine from
about the centre of his front under the Confederate  works confronting
him.  He was induced to do this by Colonel Pleasant s, of the
Pennsylvania Volunteers, whose regiment was mostly composed of miners,
and who was himself a practical miner.  Burnside ha d submitted the
scheme to Meade and myself, and we both approved of  it, as a means of
keeping the men occupied.  His position was very fa vorable for carrying
on this work, but not so favorable for the operatio ns to follow its
completion.  The position of the two lines at that point were only about
a hundred yards apart with a comparatively deep rav ine intervening.  In
the bottom of this ravine the work commenced.  The position was
unfavorable in this particular: that the enemy's li ne at that point was
re-entering, so that its front was commanded by the ir own lines both to
the right and left.  Then, too, the ground was slop ing upward back of
the Confederate line for a considerable distance, a nd it was presumable
that the enemy had, at least, a detached work on th is highest point.
The work progressed, and on the 23d of July the min e was finished ready
for charging; but I had this work of charging defer red until we were
ready for it.

On the 17th of July several deserters came in and s aid that there was
great consternation in Richmond, and that Lee was c oming out to make an
attack upon us the object being to put us on the de fensive so that he
might detach troops to go to Georgia where the army  Sherman was
operating against was said to be in great trouble.  I put the army
commanders, Meade and Butler, on the lookout, but t he attack was not
made.

I concluded, then, a few days later, to do somethin g in the way of
offensive movement myself, having in view something  of the same object
that Lee had had.  Wright's and Emory's corps were in Washington, and
with this reduction of my force Lee might very read ily have spared some
troops from the defences to send West.  I had other  objects in view,
however, besides keeping Lee where he was.  The min e was constructed and
ready to be exploded, and I wanted to take that occ asion to carry
Petersburg if I could.  It was the object, therefor e, to get as many of
Lee's troops away from the south side of the James River as possible.
Accordingly, on the 26th, we commenced a movement w ith Hancock's corps
and Sheridan's cavalry to the north side by the way  of Deep Bottom,
where Butler had a pontoon bridge laid. The plan, i n the main, was to
let the cavalry cut loose and, joining with Kautz's  cavalry of the Army
of the James, get by Lee's lines and destroy as muc h as they could of
the Virginia Central Railroad, while, in the mean t ime, the infantry was
to move out so as to protect their rear and cover t heir retreat back
when they should have got through with their work.  We were successful



in drawing the enemy's troops to the north side of the James as I
expected.  The mine was ordered to be charged, and the morning of the
30th of July was the time fixed for its explosion.  I gave Meade minute
orders (*38) on the 24th directing how I wanted the  assault conducted,
which orders he amplified into general instructions  for the guidance of
the troops that were to be engaged.

Meade's instructions, which I, of course, approved most heartily, were
all that I can see now was necessary.  The only fur ther precaution which
he could have taken, and which he could not foresee , would have been to
have different men to execute them.

The gallery to the mine was over five hundred feet long from where it
entered the ground to the point where it was under the enemy's works,
and with a cross gallery of something over eighty f eet running under
their lines.  Eight chambers had been left, requiri ng a ton of powder
each to charge them.  All was ready by the time I h ad prescribed; and on
the 29th Hancock and Sheridan were brought back nea r the James River
with their troops.  Under cover of night they start ed to recross the
bridge at Deep Bottom, and to march directly for th at part of our lines
in front of the mine.

Warren was to hold his line of intrenchments with a  sufficient number of
men and concentrate the balance on the right next t o Burnside's corps,
while Ord, now commanding the 18th corps, temporari ly under Meade, was
to form in the rear of Burnside to support him when  he went in.  All
were to clear off the parapets and the _abatis_ in their front so as to
leave the space as open as possible, and be able to  charge the moment
the mine had been sprung and Burnside had taken pos session.  Burnside's
corps was not to stop in the crater at all but push  on to the top of the
hill, supported on the right and left by Ord's and Warren's corps.

Warren and Ord fulfilled their instructions perfect ly so far as making
ready was concerned.  Burnside seemed to have paid no attention whatever
to the instructions, and left all the obstruction i n his own front for
his troops to get over in the best way they could.  The four divisions
of his corps were commanded by Generals Potter, Wil lcox, Ledlie and
Ferrero.  The last was a colored division; and Burn side selected it to
make the assault.  Meade interfered with this.  Bur nside then took
Ledlie's division--a worse selection than the first  could have been.  In
fact, Potter and Willcox were the only division com manders Burnside had
who were equal to the occasion.  Ledlie besides bei ng otherwise
inefficient, proved also to possess disqualificatio n less common among
soldiers.

There was some delay about the explosion of the min e so that it did not
go off until about five o'clock in the morning.  Wh en it did explode it
was very successful, making a crater twenty feet de ep and something like
a hundred feet in length.  Instantly one hundred an d ten cannon and
fifty mortars, which had been placed in the most co mmanding positions
covering the ground to the right and left of where the troops were to
enter the enemy's lines, commenced playing.  Ledlie 's division marched
into the crater immediately on the explosion, but m ost of the men
stopped there in the absence of any one to give dir ections; their
commander having found some safe retreat to get int o before they
started.  There was some delay on the left and righ t in advancing, but
some of the troops did get in and turn to the right  and left, carrying
the rifle-pits as I expected they would do.



There had been great consternation in Petersburg, a s we were well aware,
about a rumored mine that we were going to explode.   They knew we were
mining, and they had failed to cut our mine off by countermining, though
Beauregard had taken the precaution to run up a lin e of intrenchments to
the rear of that part of their line fronting where they could see that
our men were at work.  We had learned through deser ters who had come in
that the people had very wild rumors about what was  going on on our
side.  They said that we had undermined the whole o f Petersburg; that
they were resting upon a slumbering volcano and did  not know at what
moment they might expect an eruption.  I somewhat b ased my calculations
upon this state of feeling, and expected that when the mine was exploded
the troops to the right and left would flee in all directions, and that
our troops, if they moved promptly, could get in an d strengthen
themselves before the enemy had come to a realizati on of the true
situation.  It was just as I expected it would be.  We could see the men
running without any apparent object except to get a way. It was half an
hour before musketry firing, to amount to anything,  was opened upon our
men in the crater.  It was an hour before the enemy  got artillery up to
play upon them; and it was nine o'clock before Lee got up reinforcements
from his right to join in expelling our troops.

The effort was a stupendous failure.  It cost us ab out four thousand
men, mostly, however, captured; and all due to inef ficiency on the part
of the corps commander and the incompetency of the division commander
who was sent to lead the assault.

After being fully assured of the failure of the min e, and finding that
most of that part of Lee's army which had been draw n north of the James
River were still there, I gave Meade directions to send a corps of
infantry and the cavalry next morning, before Lee c ould get his forces
back, to destroy fifteen or twenty miles of the Wel don Railroad.  But
misfortunes never come singly.  I learned during th at same afternoon
that Wright's pursuit of Early was feeble because o f the constant and
contrary orders he had been receiving from Washingt on, while I was cut
off from immediate communication by reason of our c able across
Chesapeake Bay being broken.  Early, however, was n ot aware of the fact
that Wright was not pursuing until he had reached S trasburg.  Finding
that he was not pursued he turned back to Wincheste r, where Crook was
stationed with a small force, and drove him out.  H e then pushed north
until he had reached the Potomac, then he sent McCa usland across to
Chambersburg, Pa., to destroy that town.  Chambersb urg was a purely
defenceless town with no garrison whatever, and no fortifications; yet
McCausland, under Early's orders, burned the place and left about three
hundred families houseless.  This occurred on the 3 0th of July.  I
rescinded my orders for the troops to go out to des troy the Weldon
Railroad, and directed them to embark for Washingto n City.  After
burning Chambersburg McCausland retreated, pursued by our cavalry,
towards Cumberland.  They were met and defeated by General Kelley and
driven into Virginia.

The Shenandoah Valley was very important to the Con federates, because it
was the principal storehouse they now had for feedi ng their armies about
Richmond.  It was well known that they would make a  desperate struggle
to maintain it.  It had been the source of a great deal of trouble to us
heretofore to guard that outlet to the north, partl y because of the
incompetency of some of the commanders, but chiefly  because of
interference from Washington.

It seemed to be the policy of General Halleck and S ecretary Stanton to



keep any force sent there, in pursuit of the invadi ng army, moving right
and left so as to keep between the enemy and our ca pital; and, generally
speaking, they pursued this policy until all knowle dge of the
whereabouts of the enemy was lost. They were left, therefore, free to
supply themselves with horses, beef cattle, and suc h provisions as they
could carry away from Western Maryland and Pennsylv ania.  I determined
to put a stop to this.  I started Sheridan at once for that field of
operation, and on the following day sent another di vision of his
cavalry.

I had previously asked to have Sheridan assigned to  that command, but
Mr. Stanton objected, on the ground that he was too  young for so
important a command.  On the 1st of August when I s ent reinforcements
for the protection of Washington, I sent the follow ing orders:

CITY POINT, VA.,

August 1, 1864, 11.30 A.M.

MAJOR-GENERAL HALLECK, Washington D. C.

I am sending General Sheridan for temporary duty wh ilst the enemy is
being expelled from the border.  Unless General Hun ter is in the field
in person, I want Sheridan put in command of all th e troops in the
field, with instructions to put himself south of th e enemy and follow
him to the death.  Wherever the enemy goes let our troops go also.  Once
started up the valley they ought to be followed unt il we get possession
of the Virginia Central Railroad.  If General Hunte r is in the field,
give Sheridan direct command of the 6th corps and c avalry division. All
the cavalry, I presume, will reach Washington in th e course of
to-morrow.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

The President in some way or other got to see this dispatch of mine
directing certain instructions to be given to the c ommanders in the
field, operating against Early, and sent me the fol lowing very
characteristic dispatch:

OFFICE U. S. MILITARY TELEGRAPH, WAR DEPARTMENT, WA SHINGTON, D. C.,
August 3, 1864.

Cypher. 6 P.M.,

LT. GENERAL GRANT, City Point, Va.

I have seen your despatch in which you say, "I want  Sheridan put in
command of all the troops in the field, with instru ctions to put himself
south of the enemy, and follow him to the death. Wh erever the enemy
goes, let our troops go also."  This, I think, is e xactly right, as to
how our forces should move.  But please look over t he despatches you may
have received from here, even since you made that o rder, and discover,
if you can, that there is any idea in the head of a ny one here, of
"putting our army south of the enemy," or of "follo wing him to the
death" in any direction.  I repeat to you it will n either be done nor
attempted unless you watch it every day, and hour, and force it.



A. LINCOLN.

I replied to this that "I would start in two hours for Washington," and
soon got off, going directly to the Monocacy withou t stopping at
Washington on my way.  I found General Hunter's arm y encamped there,
scattered over the fields along the banks of the Mo nocacy, with many
hundreds of cars and locomotives, belonging to the Baltimore and Ohio
Railroad, which he had taken the precaution to brin g back and collect at
that point.  I asked the general where the enemy wa s.  He replied that
he did not know.  He said the fact was, that he was  so embarrassed with
orders from Washington moving him first to the righ t and then to the
left that he had lost all trace of the enemy.

I then told the general that I would find out where  the enemy was, and
at once ordered steam got up and trains made up, gi ving directions to
push for Halltown, some four miles above Harper's F erry, in the
Shenandoah Valley.  The cavalry and the wagon train s were to march, but
all the troops that could be transported by the car s were to go in that
way.  I knew that the valley was of such importance  to the enemy that,
no matter how much he was scattered at that time, h e would in a very
short time be found in front of our troops moving s outh.

I then wrote out General Hunter's instructions. (*3 9)  I told him that
Sheridan was in Washington, and still another divis ion was on its way;
and suggested that he establish the headquarters of  the department at
any point that would suit him best, Cumberland, Bal timore, or elsewhere,
and give Sheridan command of the troops in the fiel d.  The general
replied to this, that he thought he had better be r elieved entirely.  He
said that General Halleck seemed so much to distrus t his fitness for the
position he was in that he thought somebody else ou ght to be there.  He
did not want, in any way, to embarrass the cause; t hus showing a
patriotism that was none too common in the army.  T here were not many
major-generals who would voluntarily have asked to have the command of a
department taken from them on the supposition that for some particular
reason, or for any reason, the service would be bet ter performed.  I
told him, "very well then," and telegraphed at once  for Sheridan to come
to the Monocacy, and suggested that I would wait an d meet him there.

Sheridan came at once by special train, but reached  there after the
troops were all off.  I went to the station and rem ained there until he
arrived.  Myself and one or two of my staff were ab out all the Union
people, except General Hunter and his staff, who we re left at the
Monocacy when Sheridan arrived.  I hastily told She ridan what had been
done and what I wanted him to do, giving him, at th e same time, the
written instructions which had been prepared for Ge neral Hunter and
directed to that officer.

Sheridan now had about 30,000 men to move with, 8,0 00 of them being
cavalry.  Early had about the same number, but the superior ability of
the National commander over the Confederate command er was so great that
all the latter's advantage of being on the defensiv e was more than
counterbalanced by this circumstance.  As I had pre dicted, Early was
soon found in front of Sheridan in the valley, and Pennsylvania and
Maryland were speedily freed from the invaders.  Th e importance of the
valley was so great to the Confederates that Lee re inforced Early, but
not to the extent that we thought and feared he wou ld.



To prevent as much as possible these reinforcements  from being sent out
from Richmond, I had to do something to compel Lee to retain his forces
about his capital.  I therefore gave orders for ano ther move to the
north side of the James River, to threaten Richmond .  Hancock's corps,
part of the 10th corps under Birney, and Gregg's di vision of cavalry
were crossed to the north side of the James during the night of the
13th-14th of August.  A threatening position was ma intained for a number
of days, with more or less skirmishing, and some to lerably hard
fighting; although it was my object and my instruct ions that anything
like a battle should be avoided, unless opportuniti es should present
themselves which would insure great success. Genera l Meade was left in
command of the few troops around Petersburg, strong ly intrenched; and
was instructed to keep a close watch upon the enemy  in that quarter, and
himself to take advantage of any weakening that mig ht occur through an
effort on the part of the enemy to reinforce the no rth side.  There was
no particular victory gained on either side; but du ring that time no
more reinforcements were sent to the valley.

I informed Sheridan of what had been done to preven t reinforcements
being sent from Richmond against him, and also that  the efforts we had
made had proven that one of the divisions which we supposed had gone to
the valley was still at Richmond, because we had ca ptured six or seven
hundred prisoners from that division, each of its f our brigades having
contributed to our list of captures.  I also inform ed him that but one
division had gone, and it was possible that I shoul d be able to prevent
the going of any more.

To add to my embarrassment at this time Sherman, wh o was now near
Atlanta, wanted reinforcements.  He was perfectly w illing to take the
raw troops then being raised in the North-west, say ing that he could
teach them more soldiering in one day among his tro ops than they would
learn in a week in a camp of instruction.  I theref ore asked that all
troops in camps of instruction in the North-west be  sent to him.
Sherman also wanted to be assured that no Eastern t roops were moving out
against him.  I informed him of what I had done and  assured him that I
would hold all the troops there that it was possibl e for me to hold, and
that up to that time none had gone.  I also informe d him that his real
danger was from Kirby Smith, who commanded the tran s-Mississippi
Department.  If Smith should escape Steele, and get  across the
Mississippi River, he might move against him.  I ha d, therefore, asked
to have an expedition ready to move from New Orlean s against Mobile in
case Kirby Smith should get across.  This would hav e a tendency to draw
him to the defence of that place, instead of going against Sherman.

Right in the midst of all these embarrassments Hall eck informed me that
there was an organized scheme on foot in the North to resist the draft,
and suggested that it might become necessary to dra w troops from the
field to put it down.  He also advised taking in sa il, and not going too
fast.

The troops were withdrawn from the north side of th e James River on the
night of the 20th.  Before they were withdrawn, how ever, and while most
of Lee's force was on that side of the river, Warre n had been sent with
most of the 5th corps to capture the Weldon Railroa d.  He took up his
line of march well back to the rear, south of the e nemy, while the
troops remaining in the trenches extended so as to cover that part of
the line which he had vacated by moving out.  From our left, near the
old line, it was about three miles to the Weldon Ra ilroad.  A division
was ordered from the right of the Petersburg line t o reinforce Warren,



while a division was brought back from the north si de of the James River
to take its place.

This road was very important to the enemy.  The lim its from which his
supplies had been drawn were already very much cont racted, and I knew
that he must fight desperately to protect it.  Warr en carried the road,
though with heavy loss on both sides.  He fortified  his new position,
and our trenches were then extended from the left o f our main line to
connect with his new one.  Lee made repeated attemp ts to dislodge
Warren's corps, but without success, and with heavy  loss.

As soon as Warren was fortified and reinforcements reached him, troops
were sent south to destroy the bridges on the Weldo n Railroad; and with
such success that the enemy had to draw in wagons, for a distance of
about thirty miles, all the supplies they got there after from that
source.  It was on the 21st that Lee seemed to have  given up the Weldon
Railroad as having been lost to him; but along abou t the 24th or 25th he
made renewed attempts to recapture it; again he fai led and with very
heavy losses to him as compared with ours.

On the night of the 20th our troops on the north si de of the James were
withdrawn, and Hancock and Gregg were sent south to  destroy the Weldon
Railroad.  They were attacked on the 25th at Reams' s Station, and after
desperate fighting a part of our line gave way, los ing five pieces of
artillery.  But the Weldon Railroad never went out of our possession
from the 18th of August to the close of the war.

CHAPTER LVIII.

SHERIDAN'S ADVANCE--VISIT TO SHERIDAN--SHERIDAN'S V ICTORY IN THE
SHENANDOAH--SHERIDAN'S RIDE TO WINCHESTER--CLOSE OF THE CAMPAIGN FOR THE
WINTER.

We had our troops on the Weldon Railroad contending  against a large
force that regarded this road of so much importance  that they could
afford to expend many lives in retaking it; Sherman  just getting through
to Atlanta with great losses of men from casualties , discharges and
detachments left along as guards to occupy and hold  the road in rear of
him; Washington threatened but a short time before,  and now Early being
strengthened in the valley so as, probably, to rene w that attempt.  It
kept me pretty active in looking after all these po ints.

On the 10th of August Sheridan had advanced on Earl y up the Shenandoah
Valley, Early falling back to Strasburg.  On the 12 th I learned that Lee
had sent twenty pieces of artillery, two divisions of infantry and a
considerable cavalry force to strengthen Early.  It  was important that
Sheridan should be informed of this, so I sent the information to
Washington by telegraph, and directed a courier to be sent from there to
get the message to Sheridan at all hazards, giving him the information.
The messenger, an officer of the army, pushed throu gh with great energy
and reached Sheridan just in time. The officer went  through by way of
Snicker's Gap, escorted by some cavalry.  He found Sheridan just making
his preparations to attack Early in his chosen posi tion.  Now, however,
he was thrown back on the defensive.

On the 15th of September I started to visit General  Sheridan in the
Shenandoah Valley.  My purpose was to have him atta ck Early, or drive



him out of the valley and destroy that source of su pplies for Lee's
army.  I knew it was impossible for me to get order s through Washington
to Sheridan to make a move, because they would be s topped there and such
orders as Halleck's caution (and that of the Secret ary of War) would
suggest would be given instead, and would, no doubt , be contradictory to
mine.  I therefore, without stopping at Washington,  went directly
through to Charlestown, some ten miles above Harper 's Ferry, and waited
there to see General Sheridan, having sent a courie r in advance to
inform him where to meet me.

When Sheridan arrived I asked him if he had a map s howing the positions
of his army and that of the enemy.  He at once drew  one out of his side
pocket, showing all roads and streams, and the camp s of the two armies.
He said that if he had permission he would move so and so (pointing out
how) against the Confederates, and that he could "w hip them."  Before
starting I had drawn up a plan of campaign for Sher idan, which I had
brought with me; but, seeing that he was so clear a nd so positive in his
views and so confident of success, I said nothing a bout this and did not
take it out of my pocket.

Sheridan's wagon trains were kept at Harper's Ferry , where all of his
stores were.  By keeping the teams at that place, t heir forage did not
have to be hauled to them.  As supplies of ammuniti on, provisions and
rations for the men were wanted, trains would be ma de up to deliver the
stores to the commissaries and quartermasters encam ped at Winchester.
Knowing that he, in making preparations to move at a given day, would
have to bring up wagons trains from Harper's Ferry,  I asked him if he
could be ready to get off by the following Tuesday.   This was on Friday.
"O Yes," he said, he "could be off before daylight on Monday."  I told
him then to make the attack at that time and accord ing to his own plan;
and I immediately started to return to the army abo ut Richmond.  After
visiting Baltimore and Burlington, New Jersey, I ar rived at City Point
on the 19th.

On the way out to Harper's Ferry I had met Mr. Robe rt Garrett, President
of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad.  He seemed very  anxious to know when
workmen might be put upon the road again so as to m ake repairs and put
it in shape for running.  It was a large piece of p roperty to have
standing idle.  I told him I could not answer then positively but would
try and inform him before a great while.  On my ret urn Mr. Garrett met
me again with the same and I told him I thought tha t by the Wednesday he
might send his workmen out on his road.  I gave him  no further
information however, and he had no suspicion of how  I expected to have
the road cleared for his workmen.

Sheridan moved at the time he had fixed upon.  He m et Early at the
crossing of Opequon Creek, a most decisive victory- -one which the
country.  Early had invited this attack himself by his bad generalship
and made the victory easy.  He had sent G. T. Ander son's division east
of the Blue Ridge before I went to Harper's Ferry; and about the time I
arrived there he started other divisions (leaving b ut two in their
camps) to march to Martinsburg for the purpose dest roying the Baltimore
and Ohio Railroad at that point.  Early here learne d that I had been
with Sheridan and, supposing there was some movemen t on foot, started
back as soon as he got the information.  But his fo rces were separated
and, as I have said, he was very badly defeated.  H e fell back to
Fisher's Hill, Sheridan following.

The valley is narrow at that point, and Early made another stand there,



behind works which extended across.  But Sheridan t urned both his flanks
and again sent him speeding up the valley, followin g in hot pursuit.
The pursuit was continued up the valley to Mount Ja ckson and New Market.
Sheridan captured about eleven hundred prisoners an d sixteen guns.  The
houses which he passed all along the route were fou nd to be filled with
Early's wounded, and the country swarmed with his d eserters.  Finally,
on the 25th, Early turned from the valley eastward,  leaving Sheridan at
Harrisonburg in undisputed possession.

Now one of the main objects of the expedition began  to be accomplished.
Sheridan went to work with his command, gathering i n the crops, cattle,
and everything in the upper part of the valley requ ired by our troops;
and especially taking what might be of use to the e nemy.  What he could
not take away he destroyed, so that the enemy would  not be invited to
come back there.  I congratulated Sheridan upon his  recent great victory
and had a salute of a hundred guns fired in honor o f it, the guns being
aimed at the enemy around Petersburg.  I also notif ied the other
commanders throughout the country, who also fired s alutes in honor of
his victory.

I had reason to believe that the administration was  a little afraid to
have a decisive battle at that time, for fear it mi ght go against us and
have a bad effect on the November elections. The co nvention which had
met and made its nomination of the Democratic candi date for the
presidency had declared the war a failure.  Treason  was talked as boldly
in Chicago at that convention as ever been in Charl eston.  It was a
question whether the government would then have had  the power to make
arrests and punish those who talked treason.  But t his decisive victory
was the most effective campaign argument made in th e canvass.

Sheridan, in his pursuit, got beyond where they cou ld hear from him in
Washington, and the President became very much frig htened about him.  He
was afraid that the hot pursuit had been a little l ike that of General
Cass was said to have been, in one of our Indian wa rs, when he was an
officer of army.  Cass was pursuing the Indians so closely that the
first thing he knew he found himself in front, and the Indians pursuing
him.  The President was afraid that Sheridan had go t on the other side
of Early and that Early was in behind him.  He was afraid that Sheridan
was getting so far away that reinforcements would b e sent out from
Richmond to enable Early to beat him.  I replied to  the President that I
had taken steps to prevent Lee from sending reinfor cements to Early, by
attacking the former where he was.

On the 28th of September, to retain Lee in his posi tion, I sent Ord with
the 18th corps and Birney with the 10th corps to ma ke an advance on
Richmond, to threaten it.  Ord moved with the left wing up to Chaffin's
Bluff; Birney with the 10th corps took a road farth er north; while Kautz
with the cavalry took the Darby road, still farther  to the north.  They
got across the river by the next morning, and made an effort to surprise
the enemy.  In that, however, they were unsuccessfu l.

The enemy's lines were very strong and very intrica te. Stannard's
division of the 18th corps with General Burnham's b rigade leading, tried
an assault against Fort Harrison and captured it wi th sixteen guns and a
good many prisoners. Burnham was killed in the assa ult.  Colonel Stevens
who succeeded him was badly wounded; and his succes sor also fell in the
same way.  Some works to the right and left were al so carried with the
guns in them--six in number--and a few more prisone rs.  Birney's troops
to the right captured the enemy's intrenched picket -lines, but were



unsuccessful in their efforts upon the main line.

Our troops fortified their new position, bringing F ort Harrison into the
new line and extending it to the river.  This broug ht us pretty close to
the enemy on the north side of the James, and the t wo opposing lines
maintained their relative positions to the close of  the siege.

In the afternoon a further attempt was made to adva nce, but it failed.
Ord fell badly wounded, and had to be relieved; the  command devolved
upon General Heckman, and later General Weitzel was  assigned to the
command of the 18th corps.  During the night Lee re inforced his troops
about Fort Gilmer, which was at the right of Fort H arrison, by eight
additional brigades from Petersburg, and attempted to retake the works
which we had captured by concentrating ten brigades  against them.  All
their efforts failed, their attacks being all repul sed with very heavy
loss.  In one of these assaults upon us General Sta nnard, a gallant
officer who was defending Fort Harrison, lost an ar m. Our casualties
during these operations amounted to 394 killed, I,5 54 wounded and 324
missing.

Whilst this was going on General Meade was instruct ed to keep up an
appearance of moving troops to our extreme left.  P arke and Warren were
kept with two divisions, each under arms, ready to move leaving their
enclosed batteries manned, with a scattering line o n the other
intrenchments.  The object of this was to prevent r einforcements from
going to the north side of the river.  Meade was in structed to watch the
enemy closely and, if Lee weakened his lines, to ma ke an attack.

On the 30th these troops moved out, under Warren, a nd captured an
advanced intrenched camp at Peeble's farm, driving the enemy back to the
main line.  Our troops followed and made an attack in the hope of
carrying the enemy's main line; but in this they we re unsuccessful and
lost a large number of men, mostly captured.  The n umber of killed and
wounded was not large.  The next day our troops adv anced again and
established themselves, intrenching a new line abou t a mile in front of
the enemy.  This advanced Warren's position on the Weldon Railroad very
considerably.

Sheridan having driven the enemy out of the valley,  and taken the
productions of the valley so that instead of going there for supplies
the enemy would have to bring his provisions with h im if he again
entered it, recommended a reduction of his own forc e, the surplus to be
sent where it could be of more use.  I approved of his suggestion, and
ordered him to send Wright's corps back to the Jame s River.  I further
directed him to repair the railroad up the Shenando ah Valley towards the
advanced position which we would hold with a small force.  The troops
were to be sent to Washington by the way of Culpepe r, in order to watch
the east side of the Blue Ridge, and prevent the en emy from getting into
the rear of Sheridan while he was still doing his w ork of destruction.

The valley was so very important, however, to the C onfederate army that,
contrary to our expectations, they determined to ma ke one more strike,
and save it if possible before the supplies should be all destroyed.
Reinforcements were sent therefore to Early, and th is before any of our
troops had been withdrawn. Early prepared to strike  Sheridan at
Harrisonburg; but the latter had not remained there .

On the 6th of October Sheridan commenced retiring d own the valley,
taking or destroying all the food and forage and dr iving the cattle



before him, Early following.  At Fisher's Hill Sher idan turned his
cavalry back on that of Early, which, under the lea d of Rosser, was
pursuing closely, and routed it most completely, ca pturing eleven guns
and a large number of prisoners.  Sheridan lost onl y about sixty men.
His cavalry pursued the enemy back some twenty-five  miles.  On the 10th
of October the march down the valley was again resu med, Early again
following.

I now ordered Sheridan to halt, and to improve the opportunity if
afforded by the enemy's having been sufficiently we akened, to move back
again and cut the James River Canal and Virginia Ce ntral Railroad.  But
this order had to go through Washington where it wa s intercepted; and
when Sheridan received what purported to be a state ment of what I wanted
him to do it was something entirely different.  Hal leck informed
Sheridan that it was my wish for him to hold a forw ard position as a
base from which to act against Charlottesville and Gordonsville; that he
should fortify this position and provision it.

Sheridan objected to this most decidedly; and I was  impelled to
telegraph him, on the 14th, as follows:

CITY POINT, VA., October 14, 1864.--12.30 P.M.

MAJOR-GENERAL SHERIDAN, Cedar Creek, Va.

What I want is for you to threaten the Virginia Cen tral Railroad and
canal in the manner your judgment tells you is best , holding yourself
ready to advance, if the enemy draw off their force s. If you make the
enemy hold a force equal to your own for the protec tion of those
thoroughfares, it will accomplish nearly as much as  their destruction.
If you cannot do this, then the next best thing to do is to send here
all the force you can.  I deem a good cavalry force  necessary for your
offensive, as well as defensive operations.  You ne ed not therefore send
here more than one division of cavalry.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

Sheridan having been summoned to Washington City, s tarted on the 15th
leaving Wright in command.  His army was then at Ce dar Creek, some
twenty miles south of Winchester.  The next morning  while at Front
Royal, Sheridan received a dispatch from Wright, sa ying that a dispatch
from Longstreet to Early had been intercepted.  It directed the latter
to be ready to move and to crush Sheridan as soon a s he, Longstreet,
arrived.  On the receipt of this news Sheridan orde red the cavalry up
the valley to join Wright.

On the 18th of October Early was ready to move, and  during the night
succeeded in getting his troops in the rear of our left flank, which
fled precipitately and in great confusion down the valley, losing
eighteen pieces of artillery and a thousand or more  prisoners.  The
right under General Getty maintained a firm and ste ady front, falling
back to Middletown where it took a position and mad e a stand.  The
cavalry went to the rear, seized the roads leading to Winchester and
held them for the use of our troops in falling back , General Wright
having ordered a retreat back to that place.

Sheridan having left Washington on the 18th, reache d Winchester that



night.  The following morning he started to join hi s command.  He had
scarcely got out of town, when he met his men retur ning in panic from
the front and also heard heavy firing to the south.   He immediately
ordered the cavalry at Winchester to be deployed ac ross the valley to
stop the stragglers.  Leaving members of his staff to take care of
Winchester and the public property there, he set ou t with a small escort
directly for the scene of battle.  As he met the fu gitives he ordered
them to turn back, reminding them that they were go ing the wrong way.
His presence soon restored confidence.  Finding the mselves worse
frightened than hurt the men did halt and turn back .  Many of those who
had run ten miles got back in time to redeem their reputation as gallant
soldiers before night.

When Sheridan got to the front he found Getty and C uster still holding
their ground firmly between the Confederates and ou r retreating troops.
Everything in the rear was now ordered up. Sheridan  at once proceeded to
intrench his position; and he awaited an assault fr om the enemy.  This
was made with vigor, and was directed principally a gainst Emory's corps,
which had sustained the principal loss in the first  attack.  By one
o'clock the attack was repulsed.  Early was so badl y damaged that he
seemed disinclined to make another attack, but went  to work to intrench
himself with a view to holding the position he had already gained.  He
thought, no doubt, that Sheridan would be glad enou gh to leave him
unmolested; but in this he was mistaken.

About the middle of the afternoon Sheridan advanced .  He sent his
cavalry by both flanks, and they penetrated to the enemy's rear.  The
contest was close for a time, but at length the lef t of the enemy broke,
and disintegration along the whole line soon follow ed.  Early tried to
rally his men, but they were followed so closely th at they had to give
way very quickly every time they attempted to make a stand.  Our
cavalry, having pushed on and got in the rear of th e Confederates,
captured twenty-four pieces of artillery, besides r etaking what had been
lost in the morning.  This victory pretty much clos ed the campaigning in
the Valley of Virginia.  All the Confederate troops  were sent back to
Richmond with the exception of one division of infa ntry and a little
cavalry.  Wright's corps was ordered back to the Ar my of the Potomac,
and two other divisions were withdrawn from the val ley.  Early had lost
more men in killed, wounded and captured in the val ley than Sheridan had
commanded from first to last.

On more than one occasion in these engagements Gene ral R. B. Hayes, who
succeeded me as President of the United States, bor e a very honorable
part.  His conduct on the field was marked by consp icuous gallantry as
well as the display of qualities of a higher order than that of mere
personal daring.  This might well have been expecte d of one who could
write at the time he is said to have done so:  "Any  officer fit for duty
who at this crisis would abandon his post to electi oneer for a seat in
Congress, ought to be scalped."  Having entered the  army as a Major of
Volunteers at the beginning of the war, General Hay es attained by
meritorious service the rank of Brevet Major-Genera l before its close.

On the north side of the James River the enemy atta cked Kautz's cavalry
on the 7th of October, and drove it back with heavy  loss in killed,
wounded and prisoners, and the loss of all the arti llery.  This was
followed up by an attack on our intrenched infantry  line, but was
repulsed with severe slaughter.  On the 13th a reco nnoissance was sent
out by General Butler, with a view to drive the ene my from some new
works he was constructing, which resulted in heavy loss to us.



On the 24th I ordered General Meade to attempt to g et possession of the
South Side Railroad, and for that purpose to advanc e on the 27th.  The
attempt proved a failure, however, the most advance d of our troops not
getting nearer than within six miles of the point a imed for.  Seeing the
impossibility of its accomplishment I ordered the t roops to withdraw,
and they were all back in their former positions th e next day.

Butler, by my directions, also made a demonstration  on the north side of
the James River in order to support this move, by d etaining there the
Confederate troops who were on that side. He succee ded in this, but
failed of further results by not marching past the enemy's left before
turning in on the Darby road and by reason of simpl y coming up against
their lines in place.

This closed active operations around Richmond for t he winter. Of course
there was frequent skirmishing between pickets, but  no serious battle
was fought near either Petersburg or Richmond. It w ould prolong this
work to give a detailed account of all that took pl ace from day to day
around Petersburg and at other parts of my command,  and it would not
interest the general reader if given.  All these de tails can be found by
the military student in a series of books published  by the Scribners,
Badeau's history of my campaigns, and also in the p ublications of the
War Department, including both the National and Con federate reports.

In the latter part of November General Hancock was relieved from the
command of the 2d corps by the Secretary of War and  ordered to
Washington, to organize and command a corps of vete ran troops to be
designated the 1st corps.  It was expected that thi s would give him a
large command to co-operate with in the spring.  It  was my expectation,
at the time, that in the final operations Hancock s hould move either up
the valley, or else east of the Blue Ridge to Lynch burg; the idea being
to make the spring campaign the close of the war.  I expected, with
Sherman coming up from the South, Meade south of Pe tersburg and around
Richmond, and Thomas's command in Tennessee with de pots of supplies
established in the eastern part of that State, to m ove from the
direction of Washington or the valley towards Lynch burg.  We would then
have Lee so surrounded that his supplies would be c ut off entirely,
making it impossible for him to support his army.

General Humphreys, chief-of-staff of the Army of th e Potomac, was
assigned to the command of the 2d corps, to succeed  Hancock.

CHAPTER LIX.

THE CAMPAIGN IN GEORGIA--SHERMAN'S MARCH TO THE SEA--WAR ANECDOTES--THE
MARCH ON SAVANNAH--INVESTMENT OF SAVANNAH--CAPTURE OF SAVANNAH.

Let us now return to the operations in the military  division of the
Mississippi, and accompany Sherman in his march to the sea.

The possession of Atlanta by us narrowed the territ ory of the enemy very
materially and cut off one of his two remaining lin es of roads from east
to west.

A short time after the fall of Atlanta Mr. Davis vi sited Palmetto and
Macon and made speeches at each place.  He spoke at  Palmetto on the 20th



of September, and at Macon on the 22d. Inasmuch as he had relieved
Johnston and appointed Hood, and Hood had immediate ly taken the
initiative, it is natural to suppose that Mr. Davis  was disappointed
with General Johnston's policy.  My own judgment is  that Johnston acted
very wisely:  he husbanded his men and saved as muc h of his territory as
he could, without fighting decisive battles in whic h all might be lost.
As Sherman advanced, as I have show, his army becam e spread out, until,
if this had been continued, it would have been easy  to destroy it in
detail.  I know that both Sherman and I were rejoic ed when we heard of
the change.  Hood was unquestionably a brave, galla nt soldier and not
destitute of ability; but unfortunately his policy was to fight the
enemy wherever he saw him, without thinking much of  the consequences of
defeat.

In his speeches Mr. Davis denounced Governor Brown,  of Georgia, and
General Johnston in unmeasured terms, even insinuat ing that their
loyalty to the Southern cause was doubtful.  So far  as General Johnston
is concerned, I think Davis did him a great injusti ce in this
particular.  I had know the general before the war and strongly believed
it would be impossible for him to accept a high com mission for the
purpose of betraying the cause he had espoused.  Th ere, as I have said,
I think that his policy was the best one that could  have been pursued by
the whole South--protract the war, which was all th at was necessary to
enable them to gain recognition in the end.  The No rth was already
growing weary, as the South evidently was also, but  with this
difference.  In the North the people governed, and could stop
hostilities whenever they chose to stop supplies.  The South was a
military camp, controlled absolutely by the governm ent with soldiers to
back it, and the war could have been protracted, no  matter to what
extent the discontent reached, up to the point of o pen mutiny of the
soldiers themselves.  Mr. Davis's speeches were fra nk appeals to the
people of Georgia and that portion of the South to come to their relief.
He tried to assure his frightened hearers that the Yankees were rapidly
digging their own graves; that measures were alread y being taken to cut
them off from supplies from the North; and that wit h a force in front,
and cut off from the rear, they must soon starve in  the midst of a
hostile people.  Papers containing reports of these  speeches immediately
reached the Northern States, and they were republis hed.  Of course, that
caused no alarm so long as telegraphic communicatio n was kept up with
Sherman.

When Hood was forced to retreat from Atlanta he mov ed to the south-west
and was followed by a portion of Sherman's army.  H e soon appeared upon
the railroad in Sherman's rear, and with his whole army began destroying
the road.  At the same time also the work was begun  in Tennessee and
Kentucky which Mr. Davis had assured his hearers at  Palmetto and Macon
would take place.  He ordered Forrest (about the ab lest cavalry general
in the South) north for this purpose; and Forrest a nd Wheeler carried
out their orders with more or less destruction, occ asionally picking up
a garrison.  Forrest indeed performed the very rema rkable feat of
capturing, with cavalry, two gunboats and a number of transports,
something the accomplishment of which is very hard to account for.
Hood's army had been weakened by Governor Brown's w ithdrawing the
Georgia State troops for the purpose of gathering i n the season's crops
for the use of the people and for the use of the ar my.  This not only
depleted Hood's forces but it served a most excelle nt purpose in
gathering in supplies of food and forage for the us e of our army in its
subsequent march.  Sherman was obliged to push on w ith his force and go
himself with portions of it hither and thither, unt il it was clearly



demonstrated to him that with the army he then had it would be
impossible to hold the line from Atlanta back and l eave him any force
whatever with which to take the offensive.  Had tha t plan been adhered
to, very large reinforcements would have been neces sary; and Mr. Davis's
prediction of the destruction of the army would hav e been realized, or
else Sherman would have been obliged to make a succ essful retreat, which
Mr. Davis said in his speeches would prove more dis astrous than
Napoleon's retreat from Moscow.

These speeches of Mr. Davis were not long in reachi ng Sherman. He took
advantage of the information they gave, and made al l the preparation
possible for him to make to meet what now became ex pected, attempts to
break his communications.  Something else had to be  done:  and to
Sherman's sensible and soldierly mind the idea was not long in dawning
upon him, not only that something else had to be do ne, but what that
something else should be.

On September 10th I telegraphed Sherman as follows:

CITY POINT, VA., Sept. 10, 1864.

MAJOR-GENERAL SHERMAN, Atlanta, Georgia.

So soon as your men are sufficiently rested, and pr eparations can be
made, it is desirable that another campaign should be commenced.  We
want to keep the enemy constantly pressed to the en d of the war.  If we
give him no peace whilst the war lasts, the end can not be distant.  Now
that we have all of Mobile Bay that is valuable, I do not know but it
will be the best move to transfer Canby's troops to  act upon Savannah,
whilst you move on Augusta. I should like to hear f rom you, however, in
this matter.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

Sherman replied promptly:

"If I could be sure of finding provisions and ammun ition at Augusta, or
Columbus, Georgia, I can march to Milledgeville, an d compel Hood to give
up Augusta or Macon, and then turn on the other.  *  * * If you can
manage to take the Savannah River as high up as Aug usta, or the
Chattahoochee as far up as Columbus, I can sweep th e whole State of
Georgia."

On the 12th I sent a special messenger, one of my o wn staff, with a
letter inviting Sherman's views about the next camp aign.

CITY POINT, VA., Sept. 12, 1864.

MAJOR-GENERAL W. T.  SHERMAN, Commanding Mill Divis ion of the
Mississippi.

I send Lieutenant-Colonel Porter, of my staff, with  this. Colonel Porter
will explain to you the exact condition of affairs here better than I
can do in the limits of a letter. Although I feel m yself strong enough
for offensive operations, I am holding on quietly t o get advantage of
recruits and convalescents, who are coming forward very rapidly.  My
lines are necessarily very long, extending from Dee p Bottom north of the



James across the peninsula formed by the Appomattox  and the James, and
south of the Appomattox to the Weldon Road.  This l ine is very strongly
fortified, and can be held with comparatively few m en, but from its
great length takes many in the aggregate.  I propos e, when I do move, to
extend my left so as to control what is known as th e South Side, or
Lynchburg and Petersburg Road, then if possible to keep the Danville
Road cut.  At the same time this move is made, I wa nt to send a force of
from six to ten thousand men against Wilmington.

The way I propose to do this is to land the men nor th of Fort Fisher,
and hold that point.  At the same time a large nava l fleet will be
assembled there, and the iron-clads will run the ba tteries as they did
at Mobile.  This will give us the same control of t he harbor of
Wilmington that we now have of the harbor of Mobile . What you are to do
with the forces at your command, I do not see. The difficulties of
supplying your army, except when you are constantly  moving, beyond where
you are, I plainly see.  If it had not been for Pri ce's movements Canby
would have sent twelve thousand more men to Mobile.   From your command
on the Mississippi an equal number could have been taken.  With these
forces my idea would have been to divide them, send ing one half to
Mobile and the other half to Savannah.  You could t hen move as proposed
in your telegram, so as to threaten Macon and Augus ta equally.
Whichever was abandoned by the enemy you could take  and open up a new
base of supplies.  My object now in sending a staff  officer is not so
much to suggest operations for you, as to get your views and have plans
matured by the time everything can be got ready.  I t will probably be
the 5th of October before any of the plans herein i ndicated will be
executed.

If you have any promotions to recommend, send the n ames forward and I
will approve them. * * *

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

This reached Sherman on September 20th.

On the 25th of September Sherman reported to Washin gton that Hood's
troops were in his rear.  He had provided against t his by sending a
division to Chattanooga and a division to Rome, Geo rgia, which was in
the rear of Hood, supposing that Hood would fall ba ck in the direction
from which he had come to reach the railroad.  At t he same time Sherman
and Hood kept up a correspondence relative to the e xchange of prisoners,
the treatment of citizens, and other matters suitab le to be arranged
between hostile commanders in the field.  On the 27 th of September I
telegraphed Sherman as follows:

CITY POINT, VA., September 27, 1864--10.30 A.M.

MAJOR-GENERAL SHERMAN:

I have directed all recruits and new troops from th e Western States to
be sent to Nashville, to receive their further orde rs from you.  * * *

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

On the 29th Sherman sent Thomas back to Chattanooga , and afterwards to



Nashville, with another division (Morgan's) of the advanced army.
Sherman then suggested that, when he was prepared, his movements should
take place against Milledgeville and then to Savann ah.  His expectation
at that time was, to make this movement as soon as he could get up his
supplies.  Hood was moving in his own country, and was moving light so
that he could make two miles to Sherman's one.  He depended upon the
country to gather his supplies, and so was not affe cted by delays.

As I have said, until this unexpected state of affa irs happened, Mobile
had been looked upon as the objective point of Sher man's army.  It had
been a favorite move of mine from 1862, when I firs t suggested to the
then commander-in-chief that the troops in Louisian a, instead of
frittering away their time in the trans-Mississippi , should move
against Mobile.  I recommended this from time to ti me until I came into
command of the army, the last of March 1864.  Havin g the power in my own
hands, I now ordered the concentration of supplies,  stores and troops,
in the department of the Gulf about New Orleans, wi th a view to a move
against Mobile, in support of, and in conjunction w ith, the other armies
operating in the field.  Before I came into command , these troops had
been scattered over the trans-Mississippi departmen t in such a way that
they could not be, or were not, gotten back in time  to take any part in
the original movement; hence the consideration, whi ch had caused Mobile
to be selected as the objective point for Sherman's  army to find his
next base of supplies after having cut loose from A tlanta, no longer
existed.

General G. M. Dodge, an exceedingly efficient offic er, having been badly
wounded, had to leave the army about the first of O ctober. He was in
command of two divisions of the 16th corps, consoli dated into one.
Sherman then divided his army into the right and le ft wings the right
commanded by General O. O. Howard and the left by G eneral Slocum.
General Dodge's two divisions were assigned, one to  each of these wings.
Howard's command embraced the 15th and 17th corps, and Slocum's the 14th
and 20th corps, commanded by Generals Jeff. C. Davi s and A. S. Williams.
Generals Logan and Blair commanded the two corps co mposing the right
wing.  About this time they left to take part in th e presidential
election, which took place that year, leaving their  corps to Osterhaus
and Ransom.  I have no doubt that their leaving was  at the earnest
solicitation of the War Department. General Blair g ot back in time to
resume his command and to proceed with it throughou t the march to the
sea and back to the grand review at Washington.  Ge neral Logan did not
return to his command until after it reached Savann ah.

Logan felt very much aggrieved at the transfer of G eneral Howard from
that portion of the Army of the Potomac which was t hen with the Western
Army, to the command of the Army of the Tennessee, with which army
General Logan had served from the battle of Belmont  to the fall of
Atlanta--having passed successively through all gra des from colonel
commanding a regiment to general commanding a briga de, division and army
corps, until upon the death of McPherson the comman d of the entire Army
of the Tennessee devolved upon him in the midst of a hotly contested
battle.  He conceived that he had done his full dut y as commander in
that engagement; and I can bear testimony, from per sonal observation,
that he had proved himself fully equal to all the l ower positions which
he had occupied as a soldier.  I will not pretend t o question the motive
which actuated Sherman in taking an officer from an other army to
supersede General Logan.  I have no doubt, whatever , that he did this
for what he considered would be to the good of the service, which was
more important than that the personal feelings of a ny individual should



not be aggrieved; though I doubt whether he had an officer with him who
could have filled the place as Logan would have don e.  Differences of
opinion must exist between the best of friends as t o policies in war,
and of judgment as to men's fitness.  The officer w ho has the command,
however, should be allowed to judge of the fitness of the officers under
him, unless he is very manifestly wrong.

Sherman's army, after all the depletions, numbered about sixty thousand
effective men.  All weak men had been left to hold the rear, and those
remaining were not only well men, but strong and ha rdy, so that he had
sixty thousand as good soldiers as ever trod the ea rth; better than any
European soldiers, because they not only worked lik e a machine but the
machine thought. European armies know very little w hat they are fighting
for, and care less. Included in these sixty thousan d troops, there were
two small divisions of cavalry, numbering altogethe r about four thousand
men.  Hood had about thirty-five to forty thousand men, independent of
Forrest, whose forces were operating in Tennessee a nd Kentucky, as Mr.
Davis had promised they should.  This part of Mr. D avis's military plan
was admirable, and promised the best results of any thing he could have
done, according to my judgment. I say this because I have criticised his
military judgment in the removal of Johnston, and a lso in the
appointment of Hood.  I am aware, however, that the re was high feeling
existing at that time between Davis and his subordi nate, whom I regarded
as one of his ablest lieutenants.

On the 5th of October the railroad back from Atlant a was again very
badly broken, Hood having got on the track with his  army. Sherman saw
after night, from a high point, the road burning fo r miles.  The defence
of the railroad by our troops was very gallant, but  they could not hold
points between their intrenched positions against H ood's whole army; in
fact they made no attempt to do so; but generally t he intrenched
positions were held, as well as important bridges, and store located at
them. Allatoona, for instance, was defended by a sm all force of men
under the command of General Corse, one of the very  able and efficient
volunteer officers produced by the war.  He, with a  small force, was cut
off from the remainder of the National army and was  attacked with great
vigor by many times his own number. Sherman from hi s high position could
see the battle raging, with the Confederate troops between him and his
subordinate.  He sent men, of course, to raise the temporary siege, but
the time that would be necessarily consumed in reac hing Corse, would be
so great that all occupying the intrenchments might  be dead.  Corse was
a man who would never surrender.  From a high posit ion some of Sherman's
signal corps discovered a signal flag waving from a  hole in the block
house at Allatoona.  It was from Corse.  He had bee n shot through the
face, but he signalled to his chief a message which  left no doubt of his
determination to hold his post at all hazards.  It was at this point
probably, that Sherman first realized that with the  forces at his
disposal, the keeping open of his line of communica tion with the North
would be impossible if he expected to retain any fo rce with which to
operate offensively beyond Atlanta.  He proposed, t herefore, to destroy
the roads back to Chattanooga, when all ready to mo ve, and leave the
latter place garrisoned.  Yet, before abandoning th e railroad, it was
necessary that he should repair damages already don e, and hold the road
until he could get forward such supplies, ordnance stores and small
rations, as he wanted to carry with him on his prop osed march, and to
return to the north his surplus artillery; his obje ct being to move
light and to have no more artillery than could be u sed to advantage on
the field.



Sherman thought Hood would follow him, though he pr oposed to prepare for
the contingency of the latter moving the other way while he was moving
south, by making Thomas strong enough to hold Tenne ssee and Kentucky.
I, myself, was thoroughly satisfied that Hood would  go north, as he did.
On the 2d of November I telegraphed Sherman authori zing him definitely
to move according to the plan he had proposed:  tha t is, cutting loose
from his base, giving up Atlanta and the railroad b ack to Chattanooga.
To strengthen Thomas he sent Stanley (4th corps) ba ck, and also ordered
Schofield, commanding the Army of the Ohio, twelve thousand strong, to
report to him.  In addition to this, A. J. Smith, w ho, with two
divisions of Sherman's army, was in Missouri aiding  Rosecrans in driving
the enemy from that State, was under orders to retu rn to Thomas and,
under the most unfavorable circumstances, might be expected to arrive
there long before Hood could reach Nashville.

In addition to this, the new levies of troops that were being raised in
the  North-west went to Thomas as rapidly as enroll ed and equipped.
Thomas, without any of these additions spoken of, h ad a garrison at
Chattanooga which had been strengthened by one divi sion and garrisons at
Bridgeport, Stevenson, Decatur, Murfreesboro, and F lorence.  There were
already with him in Nashville ten thousand soldiers  in round numbers,
and many thousands of employees in the quartermaste r's and other
departments who could be put in the intrenchments i n front of Nashville,
for its defence.  Also, Wilson was there with ten t housand dismounted
cavalrymen, who were being equipped for the field.  Thomas had at this
time about forty-five thousand men without any of t he reinforcements
here above enumerated.  These reinforcements gave h im  altogether about
seventy thousand men, without counting what might b e added by the new
levies already spoken of.

About this time Beauregard arrived upon the field, not to supersede Hood
in command, but to take general charge over the ent ire district in which
Hood and Sherman were, or might be, operating.  He made the most frantic
appeals to the citizens for assistance to be render ed in every way:  by
sending reinforcements, by destroying supplies on t he line of march of
the invaders, by destroying the bridges over which they would have to
cross, and by, in every way, obstructing the roads to their front. But
it was hard to convince the people of the propriety  of destroying
supplies which were so much needed by themselves, a nd each one hoped
that his own possessions might escape.

Hood soon started north, and went into camp near De catur, Alabama, where
he remained until the 29th of October, but without making an attack on
the garrison of that place.

The Tennessee River was patrolled by gunboats, from  Muscle Shoals east;
and, also, below the second shoals out to the Ohio River.  These, with
the troops that might be concentrated from the garr isons along the river
at any point where Hood might choose to attempt to cross, made it
impossible for him to cross the Tennessee at any pl ace where it was
navigable.  But Muscle Shoals is not navigable, and  below them again is
another shoal which also obstructs navigation.  Hoo d therefore moved
down to a point nearly opposite Florence, Alabama, crossed over and
remained there for some time, collecting supplies o f food, forage and
ammunition. All of these had to come from a conside rable distance south,
because the region in which he was then situated wa s mountainous, with
small valleys which produced but little, and what t hey had produced had
long since been exhausted.  On the 1st of November I suggested to
Sherman, and also asked his views thereon, the prop riety of destroying



Hood before he started on his campaign.

On the 2d of November, as stated, I approved defini tely his making his
proposed campaign through Georgia, leaving Hood beh ind to the tender
mercy of Thomas and the troops in his command.  She rman fixed the 10th
of November as the day of starting.

Sherman started on that day to get back to Atlanta,  and on the 15th the
real march to the sea commenced.  The right wing, u nder Howard, and the
cavalry went to Jonesboro, Milledgeville, then the capital of Georgia,
being Sherman's objective or stopping place on the way to Savannah.  The
left wing moved to Stone Mountain, along roads much  farther east than
those taken by the right wing. Slocum was in comman d, and threatened
Augusta as the point to which he was moving, but he  was to turn off and
meet the right wing at Milledgeville.

Atlanta was destroyed so far as to render it worthl ess for military
purposes before starting, Sherman himself remaining  over a day to
superintend the work, and see that it was well done . Sherman's orders
for this campaign were perfect.  Before starting, h e had sent back all
sick, disabled and weak men, retaining nothing but the hardy,
well-inured soldiers to accompany him on his long m arch in prospect.
His artillery was reduced to sixty-five guns. The a mmunition carried
with them was two hundred rounds for musket and gun .  Small rations were
taken in a small wagon train, which was loaded to i ts capacity for rapid
movement.  The army was expected to live on the cou ntry, and to always
keep the wagons full of forage and provisions again st a possible delay
of a few days.

The troops, both of the right and left wings, made most of their advance
along the line of railroads, which they destroyed.  The method adopted
to perform this work, was to burn and destroy all t he bridges and
culverts, and for a long distance, at places, to te ar up the track and
bend the rails.  Soldiers to do this rapidly would form a line along one
side of the road with crowbars and poles, place the se under the rails
and, hoisting all at once, turn over many rods of r oad at one time.  The
ties would then be placed in piles, and the rails, as they were
loosened, would be carried and put across these log  heaps.  When a
sufficient number of rails were placed upon a pile of ties it would be
set on fire.  This would heat the rails very much m ore in the middle,
that being over the main part of the fire, than at the ends, so that
they would naturally bend of their own weight; but the soldiers, to
increase the damage, would take tongs and, one or t wo men at each end of
the rail, carry it with force against the nearest t ree and twist it
around, thus leaving rails forming bands to ornamen t the forest trees of
Georgia. All this work was going on at the same tim e, there being a
sufficient number of men detailed for that purpose.  Some piled the logs
and built the fire; some put the rails upon the fir e; while others would
bend those that were sufficiently heated: so that, by the time the last
bit of road was torn up, that it was designed to de stroy at a certain
place, the rails previously taken up were already d estroyed.

The organization for supplying the army was very co mplete.  Each brigade
furnished a company to gather supplies of forage an d provisions for the
command to which they belonged.  Strict injunctions  were issued against
pillaging, or otherwise unnecessarily annoying the people; but
everything in shape of food for man and forage for beast was taken.  The
supplies were turned over to the brigade commissary  and quartermaster,
and were issued by them to their respective command s precisely the same



as if they had been purchased.  The captures consis ted largely of
cattle, sheep, poultry, some bacon, cornmeal, often  molasses, and
occasionally coffee or other small rations.

The skill of these men, called by themselves and th e army "bummers," in
collecting their loads and getting back to their re spective commands,
was marvellous.  When they started out in the morni ng, they were always
on foot; but scarcely one of them returned in the e vening without being
mounted on a horse or mule. These would be turned i n for the general use
of the army, and the next day these men would start  out afoot and return
again in the evening mounted.

Many of the exploits of these men would fall under the head of romance;
indeed, I am afraid that in telling some of their e xperiences, the
romance got the better of the truth upon which the story was founded,
and that, in the way many of these anecdotes are to ld, very little of
the foundation is left.  I suspect that most of the m consist chiefly of
the fiction added to make the stories better.  In o ne instance it was
reported that a few men of Sherman's army passed a house where they
discovered some chickens under the dwelling.  They immediately proceeded
to capture them, to add to the army's supplies.  Th e lady of the house,
who happened to be at home, made piteous appeals to  have these spared,
saying they were a few she had put away to save by permission of other
parties who had preceded and who had taken all the others that she had.
The soldiers seemed moved at her appeal; but lookin g at the chickens
again they were tempted and one of them replied:  " The rebellion must be
suppressed if it takes the last chicken in the Conf ederacy," and
proceeded to appropriate the last one.

Another anecdote characteristic of these times has been told. The South,
prior to the rebellion, kept bloodhounds to pursue runaway slaves who
took refuge in the neighboring swamps, and also to hunt convicts.
Orders were issued to kill all these animals as the y were met with.  On
one occasion a soldier picked up a poodle, the favo rite pet of its
mistress, and was carrying it off to execution when  the lady made a
strong appeal to him to spare it. The soldier repli ed, "Madam, our
orders are to kill every bloodhound."  "But this is  not a bloodhound,"
said the lady.  "Well, madam, we cannot tell what i t will grow into if
we leave it behind," said the soldier as he went of f with it.

Notwithstanding these anecdotes, and the necessary hardship they would
seem to imply, I do not believe there was much unwa rrantable pillaging
considering that we were in the enemy's territory a nd without any
supplies except such as the country afforded.

On the 23d Sherman, with the left wing, reached Mil ledgeville. The right
wing was not far off:  but proceeded on its way tow ards Savannah
destroying the road as it went.  The troops at Mill edgeville remained
over a day to destroy factories, buildings used for  military purposes,
etc., before resuming its march.

The governor, who had been almost defying Mr. Davis  before this, now
fled precipitately, as did the legislature of the S tate and all the
State officers.  The governor, Sherman says, was ca reful to carry away
even his garden vegetables, while he left the archi ves of the State to
fall into our hands.  The only military force that was opposed to
Sherman's forward march was the Georgia militia, a division under the
command of General G. W. Smith, and a battalion und er Harry Wayne.
Neither the quality of the forces nor their numbers  was sufficient to



even retard the progress of Sherman's army.

The people at the South became so frantic at this t ime at the successful
invasion of Georgia that they took the cadets from the military college
and added them to the ranks of the militia.  They e ven liberated the
State convicts under promise from them that they wo uld serve in the
army.  I have but little doubt that the worst acts that were attributed
to Sherman's army were committed by these convicts,  and by other
Southern people who ought to have been under senten ce--such people as
could be found in every community, North and South- -who took advantage
of their country being invaded to commit crime.  Th ey were in but little
danger of detection, or of arrest even if detected.

The Southern papers in commenting upon Sherman's mo vements pictured him
as in the most deplorable condition:  stating that his men were
starving, that they were demoralized and wandering about almost without
object, aiming only to reach the sea coast and get under the protection
of our navy.  These papers got to the North and had  more or less effect
upon the minds of the people, causing much distress  to all loyal persons
particularly to those who had husbands, sons or bro thers with Sherman.
Mr. Lincoln seeing these accounts, had a letter wri tten asking me if I
could give him anything that he could say to the lo yal people that would
comfort them.  I told him there was not the slighte st occasion for
alarm; that with 60,000 such men as Sherman had wit h him, such a
commanding officer as he was could not be cut off i n the open country.
He might possibly be prevented from reaching the po int he had started
out to reach, but he would get through somewhere an d would finally get
to his chosen destination:  and even if worst came to worst he could
return North.  I heard afterwards of Mr. Lincoln's saying, to those who
would inquire of him as to what he thought about th e safety of Sherman's
army, that Sherman was all right:  "Grant says they  are safe with such a
general, and that if they cannot get out where they  want to, they can
crawl back by the hole they went in at."

While at Milledgeville the soldiers met at the Stat e House, organized a
legislature, and proceeded to business precisely as  if they were the
legislative body belonging to the State of Georgia.  The debates were
exciting, and were upon the subject of the situatio n the South was in at
that time, particularly the State of Georgia.  They  went so far as to
repeal, after a spirited and acrimonious debate, th e ordinance of
secession.

The next day (24th) Sherman continued his march, go ing by the way of
Waynesboro and Louisville, Millen being the next ob jective and where the
two columns (the right and left wings) were to meet .  The left wing
moved to the left of the direct road, and the caval ry still farther off
so as to make it look as though Augusta was the poi nt they were aiming
for.  They moved on all the roads they could find l eading in that
direction.  The cavalry was sent to make a rapid ma rch in hope of
surprising Millen before the Union prisoners could be carried away; but
they failed in this.

The distance from Milledgeville to Millen was about  one hundred miles.
At this point Wheeler, who had been ordered from Te nnessee, arrived and
swelled the numbers and efficiency of the troops co nfronting Sherman.
Hardee, a native of Georgia, also came, but brought  no troops with him.
It was intended that he should raise as large an ar my as possible with
which to intercept Sherman's march.  He did succeed  in raising some
troops, and with these and those under the command of Wheeler and Wayne,



had an army sufficient to cause some annoyance but no great detention.
Our cavalry and Wheeler's had a pretty severe engag ement, in which
Wheeler was driven towards Augusta, thus giving the  idea that Sherman
was probably making for that point.

Millen was reached on the 3d of December, and the m arch was resumed the
following day for Savannah, the final objective. Br agg had now been sent
to Augusta with some troops.  Wade Hampton was ther e also trying to
raise cavalry sufficient to destroy Sherman's army.   If he ever raised a
force it was too late to do the work expected of it .  Hardee's whole
force probably numbered less than ten thousand men.

From Millen to Savannah the country is sandy and po or, and affords but
very little forage other than rice straw, which was  then growing.  This
answered a very good purpose as forage, and the ric e grain was an
addition to the soldier's rations.  No further resi stance worthy of note
was met with, until within a few miles of Savannah.   This place was
found to be intrenched and garrisoned.  Sherman pro ceeded at once on his
arrival to invest the place, and found that the ene my had placed
torpedoes in the ground, which were to explode when  stepped on by man or
beast. One of these exploded under an officer's hor se, blowing the
animal to pieces and tearing one of the legs of the  officer so badly
that it had to be amputated.  Sherman at once order ed his prisoners to
the front, moving them in a compact body in advance , to either explode
the torpedoes or dig them up.  No further explosion  took place.

On the 10th of December the siege of Savannah comme nced. Sherman then,
before proceeding any further with operations for t he capture of the
place, started with some troops to open communicati on with our fleet,
which he expected to find in the lower harbor or as  near by as the forts
of the enemy would permit. In marching to the coast  he encountered Fort
McAllister, which it was necessary to reduce before  the supplies he
might find on shipboard could be made available.  F ort McAllister was
soon captured by an assault made by General Hazen's  division.
Communication was then established with the fleet.  The capture of
Savannah then only occupied a few days, and involve d no great loss of
life.  The garrison, however, as we shall see, was enabled to escape by
crossing the river and moving eastward.

When Sherman had opened communication with the flee t he found there a
steamer, which I had forwarded to him, carrying the  accumulated mails
for his army, also supplies which I supposed he wou ld be in need of.
General J. G. Foster, who commanded all the troops south of North
Carolina on the Atlantic sea-board, visited General  Sherman before he
had opened communication with the fleet, with the v iew of ascertaining
what assistance he could be to him.  Foster returne d immediately to his
own headquarters at Hilton Head, for the purpose of  sending Sherman
siege guns, and also if he should find he had them to spare, supplies of
clothing, hard bread, etc., thinking that these art icles might not be
found outside.  The mail on the steamer which I sen t down, had been
collected by Colonel A. H. Markland of the Post Off ice Department, who
went in charge of it.  On this same vessel I sent a n officer of my staff
(Lieutenant Dunn) with the following letter to Gene ral Sherman:

CITY POINT, VA., Dec. 3, 1864.

MAJOR-GENERAL W. T.  SHERMAN, Commanding Armies nea r Savannah, Ga.



The little information gleaned from the Southern pr ess, indicating no
great obstacle to your progress, I have directed yo ur mails (which had
been previously collected at Baltimore by Colonel M arkland, Special
Agent of the Post Office Department) to be sent as far as the blockading
squadron off Savannah, to be forwarded to you as so on as heard from on
the coast.

Not liking to rejoice before the victory is assured , I abstain from
congratulating you and those under your command, un til bottom has been
struck.  I have never had a fear, however, for the result.

Since you left Atlanta, no very great progress has been made here. The
enemy has been closely watched though, and prevente d from detaching
against you.  I think not one man has gone from her e, except some twelve
or fifteen hundred dismounted cavalry.  Bragg has g one from Wilmington.
I am trying to take advantage of his absence to get  possession of that
place.  Owing to some preparations Admiral Porter a nd General Butler are
making to blow up Fort Fisher (which, while hoping for the best, I do
not believe a particle in), there is a delay in get ting this expedition
off.  I hope they will be ready to start by the 7th , and that Bragg will
not have started back by that time.

In this letter I do not intend to give you anything  like directions for
future action, but will state a general idea I have , and will get your
views after you have established yourself on the se a-coast. With your
veteran army I hope to get control of the only two through routes from
east to west possessed by the enemy before the fall  of Atlanta.  The
condition will be filled by holding Savannah and Au gusta, or by holding
any other port to the east of Savannah and Branchvi lle.  If Wilmington
falls, a force from there can co-operate with you.

Thomas has got back into the defences of Nashville,  with Hood close upon
him.  Decatur has been abandoned, and so have all t he roads except the
main one leading to Chattanooga.  Part of this fall ing back was
undoubtedly necessary and all of it may have been.  It did not look so,
however, to me.  In my opinion, Thomas far outnumbe rs Hood in infantry.
In cavalry, Hood has the advantage in morale and nu mbers.  I hope yet
that Hood will be badly crippled if not destroyed.  The general news you
will learn from the papers better than I could give  it.

After all becomes quiet, and roads become so bad up  here that there is
likely to be a week or two when nothing can be done , I will run down the
coast to see you.  If you desire it, I will ask Mrs . Sherman to go with
me.

Yours truly, U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General

I quote this letter because it gives the reader a f ull knowledge of the
events of that period.

Sherman now (the 15th) returned to Savannah to comp lete its investment
and insure the surrender of the garrison.  The coun try about Savannah is
low and marshy, and the city was well intrenched fr om the river above to
the river below; and assaults could not be made exc ept along a
comparatively narrow causeway. For this reason assa ults must have
resulted in serious destruction of life to the Unio n troops, with the
chance of failing altogether. Sherman therefore dec ided upon a complete
investment of the place.  When he believed this inv estment completed, he



summoned the garrison to surrender.  General Hardee , who was in command,
replied in substance that the condition of affairs was not such as
Sherman had described.  He said he was in full comm unication with his
department and was receiving supplies constantly.

Hardee, however, was cut off entirely from all comm unication with the
west side of the river, and by the river itself to the north and south.
On the South Carolina side the country was all rice  fields, through
which it would have been impossible to bring suppli es so that Hardee had
no possible communication with the outside world ex cept by a dilapidated
plank road starting from the west bank of the river .  Sherman, receiving
this reply, proceeded in person to a point on the c oast, where General
Foster had troops stationed under General Hatch, fo r the purpose of
making arrangements with the latter officer to go t hrough by one of the
numerous channels running inland along that part of  the coast of South
Carolina, to the plank road which General Hardee st ill possessed, and
thus to cut him off from the last means he had of g etting supplies, if
not of communication.

While arranging for this movement, and before the a ttempt to execute the
plan had been commenced, Sherman received informati on through one of his
staff officers that the enemy had evacuated Savanna h the night before.
This was the night of the 21st of December.  Before  evacuating the place
Hardee had blown up the navy yard.  Some iron-clads  had been destroyed,
as well as other property that might have been valu able to us; but he
left an immense amount of stores untouched, consist ing of cotton,
railroad cars, workshops, numerous pieces of artill ery, and several
thousand stands of small arms.

A little incident occurred, soon after the fall of Savannah, which
Sherman relates in his Memoirs, and which is worthy  of repetition.
Savannah was one of the points where blockade runne rs entered. Shortly
after the city fell into our possession, a blockade  runner came sailing
up serenely, not doubting but the Confederates were  still in possession.
It was not molested, and the captain did not find o ut his mistake until
he had tied up and gone to the Custom House, where he found a new
occupant of the building, and made a less profitabl e disposition of his
vessel and cargo than he had expected.

As there was some discussion as to the authorship o f Sherman's march to
the sea, by critics of his book when it appeared be fore the public, I
want to state here that no question upon that subje ct was ever raised
between General Sherman and myself. Circumstances m ade the plan on which
Sherman expected to act impracticable, as as comman der of the forces he
necessarily had to devise a new on which would give  more promise of
success: consequently he recommended the destructio n of the railroad
back to Chattanooga, and that he should be authoriz ed then to move, as
he did, from Atlanta forward.  His suggestions were  finally approved,
although they did not immediately find favor in Was hington.  Even when
it came to the time of starting, the greatest appre hension, as to the
propriety of the campaign he was about commence, fi lled the mind of the
President, induced no doubt by his advisers.  This went so far as to
move the President to ask me to suspend Sherman's m arch for a day or two
until I could think the matter over.  My recollecti on is, though I find
no record to show it, that out of deference to the President's wish I
did send a dispatch to Sherman asking him to wait a  day or two, or else
the connections between us were already cut so that  I could not do so.
However this may be, the question of who devised th e plan of march from
Atlanta to Savannah is easily answered:  it was cle arly Sherman, and to



him also belongs the credit of its brilliant execut ion.  It was hardly
possible that any one else than those on the spot c ould have devised a
new plan of campaign to supersede one that did not promise success.
(*40)

I was in favor of Sherman's plan from the time it w as first submitted to
me.  My chief of staff, however, was very bitterly opposed to it and, as
I learned subsequently, finding that he could not m ove me, he appealed
to the authorities at Washington to stop it.

CHAPTER LX.

THE BATTLE OF FRANKLIN--THE BATTLE OF NASHVILLE.

As we have seen, Hood succeeded in crossing the Ten nessee River between
Muscle Shoals and the lower shoals at the end of Oc tober, 1864.  Thomas
sent Schofield with the 4th and 23d corps, together  with three brigades
of Wilson's cavalry to Pulaski to watch him.  On th e 17th of November
Hood started and moved in such a manner as to avoid  Schofield, thereby
turning his position.  Hood had with him three infa ntry corps, commanded
respectively by Stephen D. Lee, Stewart and Cheatha m.  These, with his
cavalry, numbered about forty-five thousand men. Sc hofield had, of all
arms, about thirty thousand.  Thomas's orders were,  therefore, for
Schofield to watch the movements of the enemy, but not to fight a battle
if he could avoid it; but to fall back in case of a n advance on
Nashville, and to fight the enemy, as he fell back,  so as to retard the
enemy's movements until he could be reinforced by T homas himself.  As
soon as Schofield saw this movement of Hood's, he s ent his trains to the
rear, but did not fall back himself until the 21st,  and then only to
Columbia.  At Columbia there was a slight skirmish but no battle.  From
this place Schofield then retreated to Franklin.  H e had sent his wagons
in advance, and Stanley had gone with them with two  divisions to protect
them.  Cheatham's corps of Hood's army pursued the wagon train and went
into camp at Spring Hill, for the night of the 29th .

Schofield retreating from Columbia on the 29th, pas sed Spring Hill,
where Cheatham was bivouacked, during the night wit hout molestation,
though within half a mile of where the Confederates  were encamped.  On
the morning of the 30th he had arrived at Franklin.

Hood followed closely and reached Franklin in time to make an attack the
same day.  The fight was very desperate and sanguin ary.  The Confederate
generals led their men in the repeated charges, and  the loss among them
was of unusual proportions.  This fighting continue d with great severity
until long after the night closed in, when the Conf ederates drew off.
General Stanley, who commanded two divisions of the  Union troops, and
whose troops bore the brunt of the battle, was woun ded in the fight, but
maintained his position.

The enemy's loss at Franklin, according to Thomas's  report, was 1,750
buried upon the field by our troops, 3,800 in the h ospital, and 702
prisoners besides.  Schofield's loss, as officially  reported, was 189
killed, 1,033 wounded, and 1,104 captured and missi ng.

Thomas made no effort to reinforce Schofield at Fra nklin, as it seemed
to me at the time he should have done, and fight ou t the battle there.
He simply ordered Schofield to continue his retreat  to Nashville, which



the latter did during that night and the next day.

Thomas, in the meantime, was making his preparation s to receive Hood.
The road to Chattanooga was still well guarded with  strong garrisons at
Murfreesboro, Stevenson, Bridgeport and Chattanooga .  Thomas had
previously given up Decatur and had been reinforced  by A. J. Smith's two
divisions just returned from Missouri.  He also had  Steedman's division
and R. S. Granger's, which he had drawn from the fr ont.  His
quartermaster's men, about ten thousand in number, had been organized
and armed under the command of the chief quartermas ter, General J. L.
Donaldson, and placed in the fortifications under t he general
supervision of General Z. B. Tower, of the United S tates Engineers.

Hood was allowed to move upon Nashville, and to inv est that place almost
without interference.  Thomas was strongly fortifie d in his position, so
that he would have been safe against the attack of Hood.  He had troops
enough even to annihilate him in the open field.  T o me his delay was
unaccountable--sitting there and permitting himself  to be invested, so
that, in the end, to raise the siege he would have to fight the enemy
strongly posted behind fortifications.  It is true the weather was very
bad.  The rain was falling and freezing as it fell,  so that the ground
was covered with a sheet of ice, that made it very difficult to move.
But I was afraid that the enemy would find means of  moving, elude Thomas
and manage to get north of the Cumberland River.  I f he did this, I
apprehended most serious results from the campaign in the North, and was
afraid we might even have to send troops from the E ast to head him off
if he got there, General Thomas's movements being a lways so deliberate
and so slow, though effective in defence.

I consequently urged Thomas in frequent dispatches sent from City
Point(*41) to make the attack at once.  The country  was alarmed, the
administration was alarmed, and I was alarmed lest the very thing would
take place which I have just described that is, Hoo d would get north.
It was all without avail further than to elicit dis patches from Thomas
saying that he was getting ready to move as soon as  he could, that he
was making preparations, etc.  At last I had to say  to General Thomas
that I should be obliged to remove him unless he ac ted promptly.  He
replied that he was very sorry, but he would move a s soon as he could.

General Logan happening to visit City Point about t hat time, and knowing
him as a prompt, gallant and efficient officer, I g ave him an order to
proceed to Nashville to relieve Thomas.  I directed  him, however, not to
deliver the order or publish it until he reached th ere, and if Thomas
had moved, then not to deliver it at all, but commu nicate with me by
telegraph.  After Logan started, in thinking over t he situation, I
became restless, and concluded to go myself.  I wen t as far as
Washington City, when a dispatch was received from General Thomas
announcing his readiness at last to move, and desig nating the time of
his movement.  I concluded to wait until that time.  He did move, and was
successful from the start.  This was on the 15th of  December.  General
Logan was at Louisville at the time this movement w as made, and
telegraphed the fact to Washington, and proceeded n o farther himself.

The battle during the 15th was severe, but favorabl e to the Union
troops, and continued until night closed in upon th e combat.  The next
day the battle was renewed.  After a successful ass ault upon Hood's men
in their intrenchments the enemy fled in disorder, routed and broken,
leaving their dead, their artillery and small arms in great numbers on
the field, besides the wounded that were captured.  Our cavalry had



fought on foot as infantry, and had not their horse s with them; so that
they were not ready to join in the pursuit the mome nt the enemy
retreated.  They sent back, however, for their hors es, and endeavored to
get to Franklin ahead of Hood's broken army by the Granny White Road,
but too much time was consumed in getting started.  They had got but a
few miles beyond the scene of the battle when they found the enemy's
cavalry dismounted and behind intrenchments coverin g the road on which
they were advancing. Here another battle ensued, ou r men dismounting and
fighting on foot, in which the Confederates were ag ain routed and driven
in great disorder.  Our cavalry then went into bivo uac, and renewed the
pursuit on the following morning.  They were too la te.  The enemy
already had possession of Franklin, and was beyond them. It now became a
chase in which the Confederates had the lead.

Our troops continued the pursuit to within a few mi les of Columbia,
where they found the rebels had destroyed the railr oad bridge as well as
all other bridges over Duck River.  The heavy rains  of a few days before
had swelled the stream into a mad torrent, impassab le except on bridges.
Unfortunately, either through a mistake in the word ing of the order or
otherwise, the pontoon bridge which was to have bee n sent by rail out to
Franklin, to be taken thence with the pursuing colu mn, had gone toward
Chattanooga.  There was, consequently, a delay of s ome four days in
building bridges out of the remains of the old rail road bridge.  Of
course Hood got such a start in this time that fart her pursuit was
useless, although it was continued for some distanc e, but without coming
upon him again.

CHAPTER LXI.

EXPEDITION AGAINST FORT FISHER--ATTACK ON THE FORT- -FAILURE OF THE
EXPEDITION--SECOND EXPEDITION AGAINST THE FORT--CAP TURE OF FORT FISHER.

Up to January, 1865, the enemy occupied Fort Fisher , at the mouth of
Cape Fear River and below the City of Wilmington.  This port was of
immense importance to the Confederates, because it formed their
principal inlet for blockade runners by means of wh ich they brought in
from abroad such supplies and munitions of war as t hey could not produce
at home.  It was equally important to us to get pos session of it, not
only because it was desirable to cut off their supp lies so as to insure
a speedy termination of the war, but also because f oreign governments,
particularly the British Government, were constantl y threatening that
unless ours could maintain the blockade of that coa st they should cease
to recognize any blockade.  For these reasons I det ermined, with the
concurrence of the Navy Department, in December, to  send an expedition
against Fort Fisher for the purpose of capturing it .

To show the difficulty experienced in maintaining t he blockade, I will
mention a circumstance that took place at Fort Fish er after its fall.
Two English blockade runners came in at night.  The ir commanders, not
supposing the fort had fallen, worked their way thr ough all our fleet
and got into the river unobserved.  They then signa lled the fort,
announcing their arrival.  There was a colored man in the fort who had
been there before and who understood these signals.   He informed General
Terry what reply he should make to have them come i n, and Terry did as
he advised.  The vessels came in, their officers en tirely unconscious
that they were falling into the hands of the Union forces.  Even after
they were brought in to the fort they were entertai ned in conversation



for some little time before suspecting that the Uni on troops were
occupying the fort.  They were finally informed tha t their vessels and
cargoes were prizes.

I selected General Weitzel, of the Army of the Jame s, to go with the
expedition, but gave instructions through General B utler.  He commanded
the department within whose geographical limits For t Fisher was
situated, as well as Beaufort and other points on t hat coast held by our
troops; he was, therefore, entitled to the right of  fitting out the
expedition against Fort Fisher.

General Butler conceived the idea that if a steamer  loaded heavily with
powder could be run up to near the shore under the fort and exploded, it
would create great havoc and make the capture an ea sy matter.  Admiral
Porter, who was to command the naval squadron, seem ed to fall in with
the idea, and it was not disapproved of in Washingt on; the navy was
therefore given the task of preparing the steamer f or this purpose.  I
had no confidence in the success of the scheme, and  so expressed myself;
but as no serious harm could come of the experiment , and the authorities
at Washington seemed desirous to have it tried, I p ermitted it.  The
steamer was sent to Beaufort, North Carolina, and w as there loaded with
powder and prepared for the part she was to play in  the reduction of
Fort Fisher.

General Butler chose to go in command of the expedi tion himself, and was
all ready to sail by the 9th of December (1864).  V ery heavy storms
prevailed, however, at that time along that part of  the sea-coast, and
prevented him from getting off until the 13th or 14 th.  His advance
arrived off Fort Fisher on the 15th.  The naval for ce had been already
assembled, or was assembling, but they were obliged  to run into Beaufort
for munitions, coal, etc.; then, too, the powder-bo at was not yet fully
prepared. The fleet was ready to proceed on the 18t h; but Butler, who
had remained outside from the 15th up to that time,  now found himself
out of coal, fresh water, etc., and had to put into  Beaufort to
replenish.  Another storm overtook him, and several  days more were lost
before the army and navy were both ready at the sam e time to co-operate.

On the night of the 23d the powder-boat was towed i n by a gunboat as
near to the fort as it was safe to run.  She was th en propelled by her
own machinery to within about five hundred yards of  the shore.  There
the clockwork, which was to explode her within a ce rtain length of time,
was set and she was abandoned.  Everybody left, and  even the vessels put
out to sea to prevent the effect of the explosion u pon them.  At two
o'clock in the morning the explosion took place--an d produced no more
effect on the fort, or anything else on land, than the bursting of a
boiler anywhere on the Atlantic Ocean would have do ne.  Indeed when the
troops in Fort Fisher heard the explosion they supp osed it was the
bursting of a boiler in one of the Yankee gunboats.

Fort Fisher was situated upon a low, flat peninsula  north of Cape Fear
River.  The soil is sandy.  Back a little the penin sula is very heavily
wooded, and covered with fresh-water swamps.  The f ort ran across this
peninsula, about five hundred yards in width, and e xtended along the sea
coast about thirteen hundred yards.  The fort had a n armament of 21 guns
and 3 mortars on the land side, and 24 guns on the sea front.  At that
time it was only garrisoned by four companies of in fantry, one light
battery and the gunners at the heavy guns less than  seven hundred men
with a reserve of less than a thousand men five mil es up the peninsula.
General Whiting of the Confederate army was in comm and, and General



Bragg was in command of the force at Wilmington.  B oth commenced calling
for reinforcements the moment they saw our troops l anding.  The Governor
of North Carolina called for everybody who could st and behind a parapet
and shoot a gun, to join them.  In this way they go t two or three
hundred additional men into Fort Fisher; and Hoke's  division, five or
six thousand strong, was sent down from Richmond.  A few of these troops
arrived the very day that Butler was ready to advan ce.

On the 24th the fleet formed for an attack in arcs of concentric
circles, their heavy iron-clads going in very close  range, being nearest
the shore, and leaving intervals or spaces so that the outer vessels
could fire between them.  Porter was thus enabled t o throw one hundred
and fifteen shells per minute.  The damage done to the fort by these
shells was very slight, only two or three cannon be ing disabled in the
fort.  But the firing silenced all the guns by maki ng it too hot for the
men to maintain their positions about them and comp elling them to seek
shelter in the bomb-proofs.

On the next day part of Butler's troops under Gener al Adelbert Ames
effected a landing out of range of the fort without  difficulty.  This
was accomplished under the protection of gunboats s ent for the purpose,
and under cover of a renewed attack upon the fort b y the fleet.  They
formed a line across the peninsula and advanced, pa rt going north and
part toward the fort, covering themselves as they d id so.  Curtis pushed
forward and came near to Fort Fisher, capturing the  small garrison at
what was called the Flag Pond Battery.  Weitzel acc ompanied him to
within a half a mile of the works.  Here he saw tha t the fort had not
been injured, and so reported to Butler, advising a gainst an assault.
Ames, who had gone north in his advance, captured 2 28 of the reserves.
These prisoners reported to Butler that sixteen hun dred of Hoke's
division of six thousand from Richmond had already arrived and the rest
would soon be in his rear.

Upon these reports Butler determined to withdraw hi s troops from the
peninsula and return to the fleet.  At that time th ere had not been a
man on our side injured except by one of the shells  from the fleet.
Curtis had got within a few yards of the works.  So me of his men had
snatched a flag from the parapet of the fort, and o thers had taken a
horse from the inside of the stockade.  At night Bu tler informed Porter
of his withdrawal, giving the reasons above stated,  and announced his
purpose as soon as his men could embark to start fo r Hampton Roads.
Porter represented to him that he had sent to Beauf ort for more
ammunition.  He could fire much faster than he had been doing, and would
keep the enemy from showing himself until our men w ere within twenty
yards of the fort, and he begged that Butler would leave some brave
fellows like those who had snatched the flag from t he parapet and taken
the horse from the fort.

Butler was unchangeable.  He got all his troops abo ard, except Curtis's
brigade, and started back.  In doing this, Butler m ade a fearful
mistake.  My instructions to him, or to the officer  who went in command
of the expedition, were explicit in the statement t hat to effect a
landing would be of itself a great victory, and if one should be
effected, the foothold must not be relinquished; on  the contrary, a
regular siege of the fort must be commenced and, to  guard against
interference by reason of storms, supplies of provi sions must be laid in
as soon as they could be got on shore.  But General  Butler seems to have
lost sight of this part of his instructions, and wa s back at Fort Monroe
on the 28th.



I telegraphed to the President as follows:

CITY POINT, VA., Dec. 28, 1864.--8.30 P.M.

The Wilmington expedition has proven a gross and cu lpable failure.  Many
of the troops are back here.  Delays and free talk of the object of the
expedition enabled the enemy to move troops to Wilm ington to defeat it.
After the expedition sailed from Fort Monroe, three  days of fine weather
were squandered, during which the enemy was without  a force to protect
himself. Who is to blame will, I hope, be known.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

Porter sent dispatches to the Navy Department in wh ich he complained
bitterly of having been abandoned by the army just when the fort was
nearly in our possession, and begged that our troop s might be sent back
again to cooperate, but with a different commander.   As soon as I heard
this I sent a messenger to Porter with a letter ask ing him to hold on.
I assured him that I fully sympathized with him in his disappointment,
and that I would send the same troops back with a d ifferent commander,
with some reinforcements to offset those which the enemy had received.
I told him it would take some little time to get tr ansportation for the
additional troops; but as soon as it could be had t he men should be on
their way to him, and there would be no delay on my  part.  I selected A.
H. Terry to command.

It was the 6th of January before the transports cou ld be got ready and
the troops aboard.  They sailed from Fortress Monro e on that day.  The
object and destination of the second expedition wer e at the time kept a
secret to all except a few in the Navy Department a nd in the army to
whom it was necessary to impart the information.  G eneral Terry had not
the slightest idea of where he was going or what he  was to do.  He
simply knew that he was going to sea and that he ha d his orders with
him, which were to be opened when out at sea.

He was instructed to communicate freely with Porter  and have entire
harmony between army and navy, because the work bef ore them would
require the best efforts of both arms of service. T hey arrived off
Beaufort on the 8th. A heavy storm, however, preven ted a landing at
Forth Fisher until the 13th.  The navy prepared its elf for attack about
as before, and the same time assisted the army in l anding, this time
five miles away.  Only iron-clads fired at first; t he object being to
draw the fire of the enemy's guns so as to ascertai n their positions.
This object being accomplished, they then let in th eir shots thick and
fast.  Very soon the guns were all silenced, and th e fort showed evident
signs of being much injured.

Terry deployed his men across the peninsula as had been done before, and
at two o'clock on the following morning was up with in two miles of the
fort with a respectable abatis in front of his line . His artillery was
all landed on that day, the 14th.  Again Curtis's b rigade of Ame's
division had the lead. By noon they had carried an unfinished work less
than a half mile from the fort, and turned it so as  to face the other
way.

Terry now saw Porter and arranged for an assault on  the following day.



The two commanders arranged their signals so that t hey could communicate
with each other from time to time as they might hav e occasion.  At day
light the fleet commenced its firing.  The time agr eed upon for the
assault was the middle of the afternoon, and Ames w ho commanded the
assaulting column moved at 3.30.  Porter landed a f orce of sailors and
marines to move against the sea-front in co-operati on with Ames's
assault.  They were under Commander Breese of the n avy.  These sailors
and marines had worked their way up to within a cou ple of hundred yards
of the fort before the assault.  The signal was giv en and the assault
was made; but the poor sailors and marines were rep ulsed and very badly
handled by the enemy, losing 280 killed and wounded  out of their number.

Curtis's brigade charged successfully though met by  a heavy fire, some
of the men having to wade through the swamp up to t heir waists to reach
the fort.  Many were wounded, of course, and some k illed; but they soon
reached the palisades.  These they cut away, and pu shed on through.  The
other troops then came up, Pennypacker's following Curtis, and Bell, who
commanded the 3d brigade of Ames's division, follow ing Pennypacker.  But
the fort was not yet captured though the parapet wa s gained.

The works were very extensive.  The large parapet a round the work would
have been but very little protection to those insid e except when they
were close up under it.  Traverses had, therefore, been run until really
the work was a succession of small forts enclosed b y a large one.  The
rebels made a desperate effort to hold the fort, an d had to be driven
from these traverses one by one.  The fight continu ed till long after
night.  Our troops gained first one traverse and th en another, and by 10
o'clock at night the place was carried.  During thi s engagement the
sailors, who had been repulsed in their assault on the bastion, rendered
the best service they could by reinforcing Terry's northern line--thus
enabling him to send a detachment to the assistance  of Ames.  The fleet
kept up a continuous fire upon that part of the for t which was still
occupied by the enemy.  By means of signals they co uld be informed where
to direct their shots.

During the succeeding nights the enemy blew up Fort  Caswell on the
opposite side of Cape Fear River, and abandoned two  extensive works on
Smith's Island in the river.

Our captures in all amounted to 169 guns, besides s mall-arms, with full
supplies of ammunition, and 2,083 prisoners.  In ad dition to these,
there were about 700 dead and wounded left there.  We had lost 110
killed and 536 wounded.

In this assault on Fort Fisher, Bell, one of the br igade commanders, was
killed, and two, Curtis and Pennypacker, were badly  wounded.

Secretary Stanton, who was on his way back from Sav annah, arrived off
Fort Fisher soon after it fell.  When he heard the good news he promoted
all the officers of any considerable rank for their  conspicuous
gallantry.  Terry had been nominated for major-gene ral, but had not been
confirmed.  This confirmed him; and soon after I re commended him for a
brigadier-generalcy in the regular army, and it was  given to him for
this victory.

CHAPTER LXII.



SHERMAN'S MARCH NORTH--SHERIDAN ORDERED TO LYNCHBURG--CANBY ORDERED TO
MOVE AGAINST MOBILE--MOVEMENTS OF SCHOFIELD AND THOMAS--CAPTURE OF
COLUMBIA, SOUTH CAROLINA--SHERMAN IN THE CAROLINAS.

When news of Sherman being in possession of Savanna h reached the North,
distinguished statesmen and visitors began to pour in to see him.  Among
others who went was the Secretary of War, who seeme d much pleased at the
result of his campaign.  Mr. Draper, the collector of customs of New
York, who was with Mr. Stanton's party, was put in charge of the public
property that had been abandoned and captured.  Sav annah was then turned
over to General Foster's command to hold, so that S herman might have his
own entire army free to operate as might be decided  upon in the future.
I sent the chief engineer of the Army of the Potoma c (General Barnard)
with letters to General Sherman.  He remained some time with the
general, and when he returned brought back letters,  one of which
contained suggestions from Sherman as to what ought  to be done in
co-operation with him, when he should have started upon his march
northward.

I must not neglect to state here the fact that I ha d no idea originally
of having Sherman march from Savannah to Richmond, or even to North
Carolina.  The season was bad, the roads impassable  for anything except
such an army as he had, and I should not have thoug ht of ordering such a
move.  I had, therefore, made preparations to colle ct transports to
carry Sherman and his army around to the James Rive r by water, and so
informed him.  On receiving this letter he went to work immediately to
prepare for the move, but seeing that it would requ ire a long time to
collect the transports, he suggested the idea then of marching up north
through the Carolinas.  I was only too happy to app rove this; for if
successful, it promised every advantage.  His march  through Georgia had
thoroughly destroyed all lines of transportation in  that State, and had
completely cut the enemy off from all sources of su pply to the west of
it.  If North and South Carolina were rendered help less so far as
capacity for feeding Lee's army was concerned, the Confederate garrison
at Richmond would be reduced in territory, from whi ch to draw supplies,
to very narrow limits in the State of Virginia; and , although that
section of the country was fertile, it was already well exhausted of
both forage and food.  I approved Sherman's suggest ion therefore at
once.

The work of preparation was tedious, because suppli es, to load the
wagons for the march, had to be brought from a long  distance.  Sherman
would now have to march through a country furnishin g fewer provisions
than that he had previously been operating in durin g his march to the
sea.  Besides, he was confronting, or marching towa rd, a force of the
enemy vastly superior to any his troops had encount ered on their
previous march; and the territory through which he had to pass had now
become of such vast importance to the very existenc e of the Confederate
army, that the most desperate efforts were to be ex pected in order to
save it.

Sherman, therefore, while collecting the necessary supplies to start
with, made arrangements with Admiral Dahlgren, who commanded that part
of the navy on the South Carolina and Georgia coast , and General Foster,
commanding the troops, to take positions, and hold a few points on the
sea coast, which he (Sherman) designated, in the ne ighborhood of
Charleston.

This provision was made to enable him to fall back upon the sea coast,



in case he should encounter a force sufficient to s top his onward
progress.  He also wrote me a letter, making sugges tions as to what he
would like to have done in support of his movement farther north.  This
letter was brought to City Point by General Barnard  at a time when I
happened to be going to Washington City, where I ar rived on the 21st of
January.  I cannot tell the provision I had already  made to co-operate
with Sherman, in anticipation of his expected movem ent, better than by
giving my reply to this letter.

HEADQUARTERS ARMIES OF THE UNITED STATES, WASHINGTON, D. C., Jan. 21,
1865.

MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN, Commanding Mill Div. o f the Mississippi.

GENERAL:--Your letters brought by General Barnard w ere received at City
Point, and read with interest.  Not having them wit h me, however, I
cannot say that in this I will be able to satisfy y ou on all points of
recommendation.  As I arrived here at one P.M., and  must leave at six
P.M., having in the meantime spent over three hours  with the Secretary
and General Halleck, I must be brief.  Before your last request to have
Thomas make a campaign into the heart of Alabama, I  had ordered
Schofield to Annapolis, Md., with his corps.  The a dvance (six thousand)
will reach the seaboard by the 23d, the remainder f ollowing as rapidly
as railroad transportation can be procured from Cin cinnati.  The corps
numbers over twenty-one thousand men.  I was induce d to do this because
I did not believe Thomas could possibly be got off before spring.  His
pursuit of Hood indicated a sluggishness that satis fied me that he would
never do to conduct one of your campaigns.  The com mand of the advance
of the pursuit was left to subordinates, whilst Tho mas followed far
behind.  When Hood had crossed the Tennessee, and t hose in pursuit had
reached it, Thomas had not much more than half cros sed the State, from
whence he returned to Nashville to take steamer for  Eastport. He is
possessed of excellent judgment, great coolness and  honesty, but he is
not good on a pursuit.  He also reported his troops  fagged, and that it
was necessary to equip up.  This report and a deter mination to give the
enemy no rest determined me to use his surplus troo ps elsewhere.

Thomas is still left with a sufficient force surplu s to go to Selma
under an energetic leader.  He has been telegraphed  to, to know whether
he could go, and, if so, which of the several route s he would select.
No reply is yet received.  Canby has been ordered t o act offensively
from the sea-coast to the interior, towards Montgom ery and Selma.
Thomas's forces will move from the north at an earl y day, or some of his
troops will be sent to Canby.  Without further rein forcements Canby will
have a moving column of twenty thousand men.

Fort Fisher, you are aware, has been captured.  We have a force there of
eight thousand effective.  At New Bern about half t he number.  It is
rumored, through deserters, that Wilmington also ha s fallen.  I am
inclined to believe the rumor, because on the 17th we knew the enemy
were blowing up their works about Fort Caswell, and  that on the 18th
Terry moved on Wilmington.

If Wilmington is captured, Schofield will go there.   If not, he will be
sent to New Bern.  In either event, all the surplus  forces at the two
points will move to the interior toward Goldsboro' in co-operation with
your movements.  From either point, railroad commun ications can be run
out, there being here abundance of rolling-stock su ited to the gauge of



those roads.

There have been about sixteen thousand men sent fro m Lee's army south.
Of these, you will have fourteen thousand against y ou, if Wilmington is
not held by the enemy, casualties at Fort Fisher ha ving overtaken about
two thousand.

All these troops are subject to your orders as you come in communication
with them.  They will be so instructed.  From about  Richmond I will
watch Lee closely, and if he detaches much more, or  attempts to
evacuate, will pitch in.  In the meantime, should y ou be brought to a
halt anywhere, I can send two corps of thirty thous and effective men to
your support, from the troops about Richmond.

To resume:  Canby is ordered to operate to the inte rior from the Gulf.
A. J. Smith may go from the north, but I think it d oubtful.  A force of
twenty-eight or thirty thousand will co-operate wit h you from New Bern
or Wilmington, or both.  You can call for reinforce ments.

This will be handed you by Captain Hudson, of my st aff, who will return
with any message you may have for me.  If there is anything I can do for
you in the way of having supplies on ship-board, at  any point on the
sea-coast, ready for you, let me know it.

Yours truly, U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

I had written on the 18th of January to General She rman, giving him the
news of the battle of Nashville.  He was much pleas ed at the result,
although, like myself, he had been very much disapp ointed at Thomas for
permitting Hood to cross the Tennessee River and ne arly the whole State
of Tennessee, and come to Nashville to be attacked there.  He, however,
as I had done, sent Thomas a warm congratulatory le tter.

On the 10th of January, 1865, the resolutions of th anks to Sherman and
his army passed by Congress were approved.

Sherman, after the capture, at once had the debris cleared up,
commencing the work by removing the piling and torp edoes from the river,
and taking up all obstructions.  He had then intren ched the city, so
that it could be held by a small garrison.  By the middle of January all
his work was done, except the accumulation of suppl ies to commence his
movement with.

He proposed to move in two columns, one from Savann ah, going along by
the river of the same name, and the other by roads farther east,
threatening Charleston.  He commenced the advance b y moving his right
wing to Beaufort, South Carolina, then to Pocotalig o by water.  This
column, in moving north, threatened Charleston, and , indeed, it was not
determined at first that they would have a force vi sit Charleston.
South Carolina had done so much to prepare the publ ic mind of the South
for secession, and had been so active in precipitat ing the decision of
the question before the South was fully prepared to  meet it, that there
was, at that time, a feeling throughout the North a nd also largely
entertained by people of the South, that the State of South Carolina,
and Charleston, the hot-bed of secession in particu lar, ought to have a
heavy hand laid upon them.  In fact, nothing but th e decisive results
that followed, deterred the radical portion of the people from
condemning the movement, because Charleston had bee n left out.  To pass



into the interior would, however, be to insure the evacuation of the
city, and its possession by the navy and Foster's t roops.  It is so
situated between two formidable rivers that a small  garrison could have
held it against all odds as long as their supplies would hold out.
Sherman therefore passed it by.

By the first of February all preparations were comp leted for the final
march, Columbia, South Carolina, being the first ob jective;
Fayetteville, North Carolina, the second; and Golds boro, or
neighborhood, the final one, unless something furth er should be
determined upon.  The right wing went from Pocotali go, and the left from
about Hardeeville on the Savannah River, both colum ns taking a pretty
direct route for Columbia.  The cavalry, however, w ere to threaten
Charleston on the right, and Augusta on the left.

On the 15th of January Fort Fisher had fallen, news  of which Sherman had
received before starting out on his march.  We alre ady had New Bern and
had soon Wilmington, whose fall followed that of Fo rt Fisher; as did
other points on the sea coast, where the National t roops were now in
readiness to co-operate with Sherman's advance when  he had passed
Fayetteville.

On the 18th of January I ordered Canby, in command at New Orleans, to
move against Mobile, Montgomery and Selma, Alabama,  for the purpose of
destroying roads, machine shops, etc.  On the 8th o f February I ordered
Sheridan, who was in the Valley of Virginia, to pus h forward as soon as
the weather would permit and strike the canal west of Richmond at or
about Lynchburg; and on the 20th I made the order t o go to Lynchburg as
soon as the roads would permit, saying:  "As soon a s it is possible to
travel, I think you will have no difficulty about r eaching Lynchburg
with a cavalry force alone.  From there you could d estroy the railroad
and canal in every direction, so as to be of no fur ther use to the
rebellion. * * * This additional raid, with one sta rting from East
Tennessee under Stoneman, numbering about four or f ive thousand cavalry;
one from Eastport, Mississippi, ten thousand cavalr y; Canby, from Mobile
Bay, with about eighteen thousand mixed troops--the se three latter
pushing for Tuscaloosa, Selma and Montgomery; and S herman with a large
army eating out the vitals of South Carolina--is al l that will be wanted
to leave nothing for the rebellion to stand upon.  I would advise you to
overcome great obstacles to accomplish this.  Charl eston was evacuated
on Tuesday last."

On the 27th of February, more than a month after Ca nby had received his
orders, I again wrote to him, saying that I was ext remely anxious to
hear of his being in Alabama.  I notified him, also , that I had sent
Grierson to take command of his cavalry, he being a  very efficient
officer.  I further suggested that Forrest was prob ably in Mississippi,
and if he was there, he would find him an officer o f great courage and
capacity whom it would be difficult to get by.  I s till further informed
him that Thomas had been ordered to start a cavalry  force into
Mississippi on the 20th of February, or as soon as possible thereafter.
This force did not get off however.

All these movements were designed to be in support of Sherman's march,
the object being to keep the Confederate troops in the West from leaving
there.  But neither Canby nor Thomas could be got o ff in time.  I had
some time before depleted Thomas's army to reinforc e Canby, for the
reason that Thomas had failed to start an expeditio n which he had been
ordered to send out, and to have the troops where t hey might do



something.  Canby seemed to be equally deliberate i n all of his
movements.  I ordered him to go in person; but he p repared to send a
detachment under another officer.  General Granger had got down to New
Orleans, in some way or other, and I wrote Canby th at he must not put
him in command of troops.  In spite of this he aske d the War Department
to assign Granger to the command of a corps.

Almost in despair of having adequate service render ed to the cause in
that quarter, I said to Canby:  "I am in receipt of  a dispatch * * *
informing me that you have made requisitions for a construction corps
and material to build seventy miles of railroad.  I  have directed that
none be sent.  Thomas's army has been depleted to s end a force to you
that they might be where they could act in winter, and at least detain
the force the enemy had in the West.  If there had been any idea of
repairing railroads, it could have been done much b etter from the North,
where we already had the troops.  I expected your m ovements to be
co-operative with Sherman's last.  This has now ent irely failed.  I
wrote to you long ago, urging you to push promptly and to live upon the
country, and destroy railroads, machine shops, etc. , not to build them.
Take Mobile and hold it, and push your forces to th e interior--to
Montgomery and to Selma. Destroy railroads, rolling  stock, and
everything useful for carrying on war, and, when yo u have done this,
take such positions as can be supplied by water.  B y this means alone
you can occupy positions from which the enemy's roa ds in the interior
can be kept broken."

Most of these expeditions got off finally, but too late to render any
service in the direction for which they were design ed.

The enemy, ready to intercept his advance, consiste d of Hardee's troops
and Wheeler's cavalry, perhaps less than fifteen th ousand men in all;
but frantic efforts were being made in Richmond, as  I was sure would be
the case, to retard Sherman's movements. Everything  possible was being
done to raise troops in the South.  Lee dispatched against Sherman the
troops which had been sent to relieve Fort Fisher, which, including
those of the other defences of the harbor and its n eighborhood,
amounted, after deducting the two thousand killed, wounded and captured,
to fourteen thousand men.  After Thomas's victory a t Nashville what
remained, of Hood's army were gathered together and  forwarded as rapidly
as possible to the east to co-operate with these fo rces; and, finally,
General Joseph E. Johnston, one of the ablest comma nders of the South
though not in favor with the administration (or at least with Mr.
Davis), was put in command of all the troops in Nor th and South
Carolina.

Schofield arrived at Annapolis in the latter part o f January, but before
sending his troops to North Carolina I went with hi m down the coast to
see the situation of affairs, as I could give fulle r directions after
being on the ground than I could very well have giv en without.  We soon
returned, and the troops were sent by sea to Cape F ear River.  Both New
Bern and Wilmington are connected with Raleigh by r ailroads which unite
at Goldsboro.  Schofield was to land troops at Smit hville, near the
mouth of the Cape Fear River on the west side, and move up to secure the
Wilmington and Charlotteville Railroad.  This colum n took their pontoon
bridges with them, to enable them to cross over to the island south of
the city of Wilmington.  A large body was sent by t he north side to
co-operate with them.  They succeeded in taking the  city on the 22d of
February.  I took the precaution to provide for She rman's army, in case
he should be forced to turn in toward the sea coast  before reaching



North Carolina, by forwarding supplies to every pla ce where he was
liable to have to make such a deflection from his p rojected march.  I
also sent railroad rolling stock, of which we had a  great abundance, now
that we were not operating the roads in Virginia.  The gauge of the
North Carolina railroads being the same as the Virg inia railroads had
been altered too; these cars and locomotives were r eady for use there
without any change.

On the 31st of January I countermanded the orders g iven to Thomas to
move south to Alabama and Georgia.  (I had previous ly reduced his force
by sending a portion of it to Terry.)  I directed i n lieu of this
movement, that he should send Stoneman through East  Tennessee, and push
him well down toward Columbia, South Carolina, in s upport of Sherman.
Thomas did not get Stoneman off in time, but, on th e contrary, when I
had supposed he was on his march in support of Sher man I heard of his
being in Louisville, Kentucky.  I immediately chang ed the order, and
directed Thomas to send him toward Lynchburg.  Fina lly, however, on the
12th of March, he did push down through the north-w estern end of South
Carolina, creating some consternation.  I also orde red Thomas to send
the 4th corps (Stanley's) to Bull Gap and to destro y no more roads east
of that.  I also directed him to concentrate suppli es at Knoxville, with
a view to a probable movement of his army through t hat way toward
Lynchburg.

Goldsboro is four hundred and twenty-five miles fro m Savannah. Sherman's
march was without much incident until he entered Co lumbia, on the 17th
of February.  He was detained in his progress by ha ving to repair and
corduroy the roads, and rebuild the bridges.  There  was constant
skirmishing and fighting between the cavalry of the  two armies, but this
did not retard the advance of the infantry.  Four d ays, also, were lost
in making complete the destruction of the most impo rtant railroads south
of Columbia; there was also some delay caused by th e high water, and the
destruction of the bridges on the line of the road.   A formidable river
had to be crossed near Columbia, and that in the fa ce of a small
garrison under General Wade Hampton.  There was but  little delay,
however, further than that caused by high water in the stream.  Hampton
left as Sherman approached, and the city was found to be on fire.

There has since been a great deal of acrimony displ ayed in discussions
of the question as to who set Columbia on fire. She rman denies it on the
part of his troops, and Hampton denies it on the pa rt of the
Confederates.  One thing is certain:  as soon as ou r troops took
possession, they at once proceeded to extinguish th e flames to the best
of their ability with the limited means at hand.  I n any case, the
example set by the Confederates in burning the vill age of Chambersburg,
Pa., a town which was not garrisoned, would seem to  make a defence of
the act of firing the seat of government of the Sta te most responsible
for the conflict then raging, not imperative.

The Confederate troops having vacated the city, the  mayor took
possession, and sallied forth to meet the commander  of the National
forces for the purpose of surrendering the town, ma king terms for the
protection of property, etc.  Sherman paid no atten tion at all to the
overture, but pushed forward and took the town with out making any
conditions whatever with its citizens.  He then, ho wever, co-operated
with the mayor in extinguishing the flames and prov iding for the people
who were rendered destitute by this destruction of their homes.  When he
left there he even gave the mayor five hundred head  of cattle to be
distributed among the citizens, to tide them over u ntil some arrangement



could be made for their future supplies.  He remain ed in Columbia until
the roads, public buildings, workshops and everythi ng that could be
useful to the enemy were destroyed.  While at Colum bia, Sherman learned
for the first time that what remained of Hood's arm y was confronting
him, under the command of General Beauregard.

Charleston was evacuated on the 18th of February, a nd Foster garrisoned
the place.  Wilmington was captured on the 22d. Col umbia and Cheraw
farther north, were regarded as so secure from inva sion that the wealthy
people of Charleston and Augusta had sent much of t heir valuable
property to these two points to be stored.  Among t he goods sent there
were valuable carpets, tons of old Madeira, silverw are, and furniture.
I am afraid much of these goods fell into the hands  of our troops.
There was found at Columbia a large amount of powde r, some artillery,
small-arms and fixed ammunition.  These, of course were among the
articles destroyed.  While here, Sherman also learn ed of Johnston's
restoration to command.  The latter was given, as a lready stated, all
troops in North and South Carolina.  After the comp letion of the
destruction of public property about Columbia, Sher man proceeded on his
march and reached Cheraw without any special opposi tion and without
incident to relate. The railroads, of course, were thoroughly destroyed
on the way.  Sherman remained a day or two at Chera w; and, finally, on
the 6th of March crossed his troops over the Pedee and advanced straight
for Fayetteville.  Hardee and Hampton were there, a nd barely escaped.
Sherman reached Fayetteville on the 11th of March.  He had dispatched
scouts from Cheraw with letters to General Terry, a t Wilmington, asking
him to send a steamer with some supplies of bread, clothing and other
articles which he enumerated.  The scouts got throu gh successfully, and
a boat was sent with the mail and such articles for  which Sherman had
asked as were in store at Wilmington; unfortunately , however, those
stores did not contain clothing.

Four days later, on the 15th, Sherman left Fayettev ille for Goldsboro.
The march, now, had to be made with great caution, for he was
approaching Lee's army and nearing the country that  still remained open
to the enemy.  Besides, he was confronting all that  he had had to
confront in his previous march up to that point, re inforced by the
garrisons along the road and by what remained of Ho od's army.  Frantic
appeals were made to the people to come in voluntar ily and swell the
ranks of our foe.  I presume, however, that Johnsto n did not have in all
over 35,000 or 40,000 men.  The people had grown ti red of the war, and
desertions from the Confederate army were much more  numerous than the
voluntary accessions.

There was some fighting at Averysboro on the 16th b etween Johnston's
troops and Sherman's, with some loss; and at Benton ville on the 19th and
21st of March, but Johnston withdrew from the conte st before the morning
of the 22d.  Sherman's loss in these last engagemen ts in killed,
wounded, and missing, was about sixteen hundred.  S herman's troops at
last reached Goldsboro on the 23d of the month and went into bivouac;
and there his men were destined to have a long rest .  Schofield was
there to meet him with the troops which had been se nt to Wilmington.

Sherman was no longer in danger.  He had Johnston c onfronting him; but
with an army much inferior to his own, both in numb ers and morale.  He
had Lee to the north of him with a force largely su perior; but I was
holding Lee with a still greater force, and had he made his escape and
gotten down to reinforce Johnston, Sherman, with th e reinforcements he
now had from Schofield and Terry, would have been a ble to hold the



Confederates at bay for an indefinite period.  He w as near the sea-shore
with his back to it, and our navy occupied the harb ors.  He had a
railroad to both Wilmington and New Bern, and his f lanks were thoroughly
protected by streams, which intersect that part of the country and
deepen as they approach the sea.  Then, too, Sherma n knew that if Lee
should escape me I would be on his heels, and he an d Johnson together
would be crushed in one blow if they attempted to m ake a stand.  With
the loss of their capital, it is doubtful whether L ee's army would have
amounted to much as an army when it reached North C arolina.  Johnston's
army was demoralized by constant defeat and would h ardly have made an
offensive movement, even if they could have been in duced to remain on
duty.  The men of both Lee's and Johnston's armies were, like their
brethren of the North, as brave as men can be; but no man is so brave
that he may not meet such defeats and disasters as to discourage him and
dampen his ardor for any cause, no matter how just he deems it.

CHAPTER LXIII.

ARRIVAL OF THE PEACE COMMISSIONERS--LINCOLN AND THE  PEACE COMMISSIONERS
--AN ANECDOTE OF LINCOLN--THE WINTER BEFORE PETERSB URG--SHERIDAN DESTROYS
THE RAILROAD--GORDON CARRIES THE PICKET LINE--PARKE  RECAPTURES THE LINE
--THE LINE OF BATTLE OF WHITE OAK ROAD.

On the last of January, 1865, peace commissioners f rom the so-called
Confederate States presented themselves on our line s around Petersburg,
and were immediately conducted to my headquarters a t City Point.  They
proved to be Alexander H. Stephens, Vice-President of the Confederacy,
Judge Campbell, Assistant-Secretary of War, and R. M. T. Hunt, formerly
United States Senator and then a member of the Conf ederate Senate.

It was about dark when they reached my headquarters , and I at once
conducted them to the steam Mary Martin, a Hudson R iver boat which was
very comfortably fitted up for the use of passenger s.  I at once
communicated by telegraph with Washington and infor med the Secretary of
War and the President of the arrival of these commi ssioners and that
their object was to negotiate terms of peace betwee n he United States
and, as they termed it, the Confederate Government.   I was instructed to
retain them at City Point, until the President, or some one whom he
would designate, should come to meet them.  They re mained several days
as guests on board the boat.  I saw them quite freq uently, though I have
no recollection of having had any conversation what ever with them on the
subject of their mission.  It was something I had n othing to do with,
and I therefore did not wish to express any views o n the subject.  For
my own part I never had admitted, and never was rea dy to admit, that
they were the representatives of a GOVERNMENT.  The re had been too great
a waste of blood and treasure to concede anything o f the kind.  As long
as they remained there, however, our relations were  pleasant and I found
them all very agreeable gentlemen.  I directed the captain to furnish
them with the best the boat afforded, and to admini ster to their comfort
in every way possible.  No guard was placed over th em and no restriction
was put upon their movements; nor was there any ple dge asked that they
would not abuse the privileges extended to them.  T hey were permitted to
leave the boat when they felt like it, and did so, coming up on the bank
and visiting me at my headquarters.

I had never met either of these gentlemen before th e war, but knew them
well by reputation and through their public service s, and I had been a



particular admirer of Mr. Stephens.  I had always s upposed that he was a
very small man, but when I saw him in the dusk of t he evening I was very
much surprised to find so large a man as he seemed to be.  When he got
down on to the boat I found that he was wearing a c oarse gray woollen
overcoat, a manufacture that had been introduced in to the South during
the rebellion.  The cloth was thicker than anything  of the kind I had
ever seen, even in Canada.  The overcoat extended n early to his feet,
and was so large that it gave him the appearance of  being an
average-sized man.  He took this off when he reache d the cabin of the
boat, and I was struck with the apparent change in size, in the coat and
out of it.

After a few days, about the 2d of February, I recei ved a dispatch from
Washington, directing me to send the commissioners to Hampton Roads to
meet the President and a member of the cabinet.  Mr . Lincoln met them
there and had an interview of short duration.  It w as not a great while
after they met that the President visited me at Cit y Point.  He spoke of
his having met the commissioners, and said he had t old them that there
would be no use in entering into any negotiations u nless they would
recognize, first:  that the Union as a whole must b e forever preserved,
and second:  that slavery must be abolished. If the y were willing to
concede these two points, then he was ready to ente r into negotiations
and was almost willing to hand them a blank sheet o f paper with his
signature attached for them to fill in the terms up on which they were
willing to live with us in the Union and be one peo ple.  He always
showed a generous and kindly spirit toward the Sout hern people, and I
never heard him abuse an enemy.  Some of the cruel things said about
President Lincoln, particularly in the North, used to pierce him to the
heart; but never in my presence did he evince a rev engeful disposition
and I saw a great deal of him at City Point, for he  seemed glad to get
away from the cares and anxieties of the capital.

Right here I might relate an anecdote of Mr. Lincol n.  It was on the
occasion of his visit to me just after he had talke d with the peace
commissioners at Hampton Roads.  After a little con versation, he asked
me if I had seen that overcoat of Stephens's.  I re plied that I had.
"Well," said he, "did you see him take it off?"  I said yes.  "Well,"
said he, "didn't you think it was the biggest shuck  and the littlest ear
that ever you did see?"  Long afterwards I told thi s story to the
Confederate General J. B. Gordon, at the time a mem ber of the Senate.
He repeated it to Stephens, and, as I heard afterwa rds, Stephens laughed
immoderately at the simile of Mr. Lincoln.

The rest of the winter, after the departure of the peace commissioners,
passed off quietly and uneventfully, except for two  or three little
incidents.  On one occasion during this period, whi le I was visiting
Washington City for the purpose of conferring with the administration,
the enemy's cavalry under General Wade Hampton, pas sing our extreme left
and then going to the south, got in east of us.  Be fore their presence
was known, they had driven off a large number of be ef cattle that were
grazing in that section.  It was a fair capture, an d they were
sufficiently needed by the Confederates.  It was on ly retaliating for
what we had done, sometimes for many weeks at a tim e, when out of
supplies taking what the Confederate army otherwise  would have gotten.
As appears in this book, on one single occasion we captured five
thousand head of cattle which were crossing the Mis sissippi River near
Port Hudson on their way from Texas to supply the C onfederate army in
the East.



One of the most anxious periods of my experience du ring the rebellion
was the last few weeks before Petersburg.  I felt t hat the situation of
the Confederate army was such that they would try t o make an escape at
the earliest practicable moment, and I was afraid, every morning, that I
would awake from my sleep to hear that Lee had gone , and that nothing
was left but a picket line.  He had his railroad by  the way of Danville
south, and I was afraid that he was running off his  men and all stores
and ordnance except such as it would be necessary t o carry with him for
his immediate defence.  I knew he could move much m ore lightly and more
rapidly than I, and that, if he got the start, he w ould leave me behind
so that we would have the same army to fight again farther south and the
war might be prolonged another year.

I was led to this fear by the fact that I could not  see how it was
possible for the Confederates to hold out much long er where they were.
There is no doubt that Richmond would have been eva cuated much sooner
than it was, if it had not been that it was the cap ital of the so-called
Confederacy, and the fact of evacuating the capital  would, of course,
have had a very demoralizing effect upon the Confed erate army.  When it
was evacuated (as we shall see further on), the Con federacy at once
began to crumble and fade away.  Then, too, deserti ons were taking
place, not only among those who were with General L ee in the
neighborhood of their capital, but throughout the w hole Confederacy.  I
remember that in a conversation with me on one occa sion long prior to
this, General Butler remarked that the Confederates  would find great
difficulty in getting more men for their army; poss ibly adding, though I
am not certain as to this, "unless they should arm the slave."

The South, as we all knew, were conscripting every able-bodied man
between the ages of eighteen and forty-five; and no w they had passed a
law for the further conscription of boys from fourt een to eighteen,
calling them the junior reserves, and men from fort y-five to sixty to be
called the senior reserves.  The latter were to hol d the necessary
points not in immediate danger, and especially thos e in the rear.
General Butler, in alluding to this conscription, r emarked that they
were thus "robbing both the cradle and the grave," an expression which I
afterwards used in writing a letter to Mr. Washburn .

It was my belief that while the enemy could get no more recruits they
were losing at least a regiment a day, taking it th roughout the entire
army, by desertions alone.  Then by casualties of w ar, sickness, and
other natural causes, their losses were much heavie r.  It was a mere
question of arithmetic to calculate how long they c ould hold out while
that rate of depletion was going on.  Of course lon g before their army
would be thus reduced to nothing the army which we had in the field
would have been able to capture theirs.  Then too I  knew from the great
number of desertions, that the men who had fought s o bravely, so
gallantly and so long for the cause which they beli eved in--and as
earnestly, I take it, as our men believed in the ca use for which they
were fighting--had lost hope and become despondent.   Many of them were
making application to be sent North where they migh t get employment
until the war was over, when they could return to t heir Southern homes.

For these and other reasons I was naturally very im patient for the time
to come when I could commence the spring campaign, which I thoroughly
believed would close the war.

There were two considerations I had to observe, how ever, and which
detained me.  One was the fact that the winter had been one of heavy



rains, and the roads were impassable for artillery and teams.  It was
necessary to wait until they had dried sufficiently  to enable us to move
the wagon trains and artillery necessary to the eff iciency of an army
operating in the enemy's country.  The other consid eration was that
General Sheridan with the cavalry of the Army of th e Potomac was
operating on the north side of the James River, hav ing come down from
the Shenandoah. It was necessary that I should have  his cavalry with me,
and I was therefore obliged to wait until he could join me south of the
James River.

Let us now take account of what he was doing.

On the 5th of March I had heard from Sheridan.  He had met Early between
Staunton and Charlottesville and defeated him, capt uring nearly his
entire command.  Early and some of his officers esc aped by finding
refuge in the neighboring houses or in the woods.

On the 12th I heard from him again.  He had turned east, to come to
White House.  He could not go to Lynchburg as order ed, because the rains
had been so very heavy and the streams were so very  much swollen.  He
had a pontoon train with him, but it would not reac h half way across
some of the streams, at their then stage of water, which he would have
to get over in going south as first ordered.

I had supplies sent around to White House for him, and kept the depot
there open until he arrived.  We had intended to ab andon it because the
James River had now become our base of supplies.

Sheridan had about ten thousand cavalry with him, d ivided into two
divisions commanded respectively by Custer and Devi n. General Merritt
was acting as chief of cavalry.  Sheridan moved ver y light, carrying
only four days' provisions with him, with a larger supply of coffee,
salt and other small rations, and a very little els e besides ammunition.
They stopped at Charlottesville and commenced teari ng up the railroad
back toward Lynchburg.  He also sent a division alo ng the James River
Canal to destroy locks, culverts etc.  All mills an d factories along the
lines of march of his troops were destroyed also.

Sheridan had in this way consumed so much time that  his making a march
to White House was now somewhat hazardous.  He dete rmined therefore to
fight his way along the railroad and canal till he was as near to
Richmond as it was possible to get, or until attack ed.  He did this,
destroying the canal as far as Goochland, and the r ailroad to a point as
near Richmond as he could get.  On the 10th he was at Columbia.  Negroes
had joined his column to the number of two thousand  or more, and they
assisted considerably in the work of destroying the  railroads and the
canal.  His cavalry was in as fine a condition as w hen he started,
because he had been able to find plenty of forage. He had captured most
of Early's horses and picked up a good many others on the road.  When he
reached Ashland he was assailed by the enemy in for ce.  He resisted
their assault with part of his command, moved quick ly across the South
and North Anna, going north, and reached White Hous e safely on the 19th.

The time for Sherman to move had to be fixed with r eference to the time
he could get away from Goldsboro where he then was.  Supplies had to be
got up to him which would last him through a long m arch, as there would
probably not be much to be obtained in the country through which he
would pass.  I had to arrange, therefore, that he s hould start from
where he was, in the neighborhood of Goldsboro on t he 18th of April, the



earliest day at which he supposed he could be ready .

Sherman was anxious that I should wait where I was until he could come
up, and make a sure thing of it; but I had determin ed to move as soon as
the roads and weather would admit of my doing so.  I had been tied down
somewhat in the matter of fixing any time at my ple asure for starting,
until Sheridan, who was on his way from the Shenand oah Valley to join
me, should arrive, as both his presence and that of  his cavalry were
necessary to the execution of the plans which I had  in mind.  However,
having arrived at White House on the 19th of March,  I was enabled to
make my plans.

Prompted by my anxiety lest Lee should get away som e night before I was
aware of it, and having the lead of me, push into N orth Carolina to join
with Johnston in attempting to crush out Sherman, I  had, as early as the
1st of the month of March, given instructions to th e troops around
Petersburg to keep a sharp lookout to see that such  a movement should
not escape their notice, and to be ready strike at once if it was
undertaken.

It is now known that early in the month of March Mr . Davis and General
Lee had a consultation about the situation of affai rs in and about and
Petersburg, and they both agreed places were no lon ger tenable for them,
and that they must get away as soon as possible.  T hey, too, were
waiting for dry roads, or a condition of the roads which would make it
possible to move.

General Lee, in aid of his plan of escape, and to s ecure a wider opening
to enable them to reach the Danville Road with grea ter security than he
would have in the way the two armies were situated,  determined upon an
assault upon the right of our lines around Petersbu rg.  The night of the
24th of March was fixed upon for this assault, and General Gordon was
assigned to the execution of the plan.  The point b etween Fort Stedman
and Battery No. 10, where our lines were closest to gether, was selected
as the point of his attack.  The attack was to be m ade at night, and the
troops were to get possession of the higher ground in the rear where
they supposed we had intrenchments, then sweep to t he right and left,
create a panic in the lines of our army, and force me to contract my
lines.  Lee hoped this would detain me a few days l onger and give him an
opportunity of escape.  The plan was well conceived  and the execution of
it very well done indeed, up to the point of carryi ng a portion of our
line.

Gordon assembled his troops under the cover of nigh t, at the point at
which they were to make their charge, and got posse ssion of our
picket-line, entirely without the knowledge of the troops inside of our
main line of intrenchments; this reduced the distan ce he would have to
charge over to not much more than fifty yards.  For  some time before the
deserters had been coming in with great frequency, often bringing their
arms with them, and this the Confederate general kn ew.  Taking advantage
of this knowledge he sent his pickets, with their a rms, creeping through
to ours as if to desert.  When they got to our line s they at once took
possession and sent our pickets to the rear as pris oners. In the main
line our men were sleeping serenely, as if in great  security.  This plan
was to have been executed and much damage done befo re daylight; but the
troops that were to reinforce Gordon had to be brou ght from the north
side of the James River and, by some accident on th e railroad on their
way over, they were detained for a considerable tim e; so that it got to
be nearly daylight before they were ready to make t he charge.



The charge, however, was successful and almost with out loss, the enemy
passing through our lines between Fort Stedman and Battery No. 10.  Then
turning to the right and left they captured the for t and the battery,
with all the arms and troops in them. Continuing th e charge, they also
carried batteries Eleven and Twelve to our left, wh ich they turned
toward City Point.

Meade happened to be at City Point that night, and this break in his
line cut him off from all communication with his he adquarters.  Parke,
however, commanding the 9th corps when this breach took place,
telegraphed the facts to Meade's headquarters, and learning that the
general was away, assumed command himself and with commendable
promptitude made all preparations to drive the enem y back.  General
Tidball gathered a large number of pieces of artill ery and planted them
in rear of the captured works so as to sweep the na rrow space of ground
between the lines very thoroughly.  Hartranft was s oon out with his
division, as also was Willcox.  Hartranft to the ri ght of the breach
headed the rebels off in that direction and rapidly  drove them back into
Fort Stedman.  On the other side they were driven b ack into the
intrenchments which they had captured, and batterie s eleven and twelve
were retaken by Willcox early in the morning.

Parke then threw a line around outside of the captu red fort and
batteries, and communication was once more establis hed.  The artillery
fire was kept up so continuously that it was imposs ible for the
Confederates to retreat, and equally impossible for  reinforcements to
join them.  They all, therefore, fell captives into  our hands.  This
effort of Lee's cost him about four thousand men, a nd resulted in their
killing, wounding and capturing about two thousand of ours.

After the recapture of the batteries taken by the C onfederates, our
troops made a charge and carried the enemy's intren ched picket line,
which they strengthened and held.  This, in turn, g ave us but a short
distance to charge over when our attack came to be made a few days
later.

The day that Gordon was making dispositions for thi s attack (24th of
March) I issued my orders for the movement to comme nce on the 29th.
Ord, with three divisions of infantry and Mackenzie 's cavalry, was to
move in advance on the night of the 27th, from the north side of the
James River and take his place on our extreme left,  thirty miles away.
He left Weitzel with the rest of the Army of the Ja mes to hold Bermuda
Hundred and the north of the James River.  The engi neer brigade was to
be left at City Point, and Parke's corps in the lin es about Petersburg.
(*42)

Ord was at his place promptly.  Humphreys and Warre n were then on our
extreme left with the 2d and 5th corps.  They were directed on the
arrival of Ord, and on his getting into position in  their places, to
cross Hatcher's Run and extend out west toward Five  Forks, the object
being to get into a position from which we could st rike the South Side
Railroad and ultimately the Danville Railroad.  The re was considerable
fighting in taking up these new positions for the 2 d and 5th corps, in
which the Army of the James had also to participate  somewhat, and the
losses were quite severe.

This was what was known as the Battle of White Oak Road.



CHAPTER LXIV.

INTERVIEW WITH SHERIDAN--GRAND MOVEMENT OF THE ARMY OF THE POTOMAC
--SHERIDAN'S ADVANCE ON FIVE FORKS--BATTLE OF FIVE FORKS--PARKE AND
WRIGHT STORM THE ENEMY'S LINE--BATTLES BEFORE PETERSBURG.

Sheridan reached City Point on the 26th day of Marc h.  His horses, of
course, were jaded and many of them had lost their shoes.  A few days of
rest were necessary to recuperate the animals and a lso to have them shod
and put in condition for moving.  Immediately on Ge neral Sheridan's
arrival at City Point I prepared his instructions f or the move which I
had decided upon.  The movement was to commence on the 29th of the
month.

After reading the instructions I had given him, She ridan walked out of
my tent, and I followed to have some conversation w ith him by himself
--not in the presence of anybody else, even of a me mber of my staff.  In
preparing his instructions I contemplated just what  took place; that is
to say, capturing Five Forks, driving the enemy fro m Petersburg and
Richmond and terminating the contest before separat ing from the enemy.
But the Nation had already become restless and disc ouraged at the
prolongation of the war, and many believed that it would never terminate
except by compromise.  Knowing that unless my plan proved an entire
success it would be interpreted as a disastrous def eat, I provided in
these instructions that in a certain event he was t o cut loose from the
Army of the Potomac and his base of supplies, and l iving upon the
country proceed south by the way of the Danville Ra ilroad, or near it,
across the Roanoke, get in the rear of Johnston, wh o was guarding that
road, and cooperate with Sherman in destroying John ston; then with these
combined forces to help carry out the instructions which Sherman already
had received, to act in cooperation with the armies  around Petersburg
and Richmond.

I saw that after Sheridan had read his instructions  he seemed somewhat
disappointed at the idea, possibly, of having to cu t loose again from
the Army of the Potomac, and place himself between the two main armies
of the enemy.  I said to him: "General, this portio n of your
instructions I have put in merely as a blind;" and gave him the reason
for doing so, heretofore described.  I told him tha t, as a matter of
fact, I intended to close the war right here, with this movement, and
that he should go no farther.  His face at once bri ghtened up, and
slapping his hand on his leg he said:  "I am glad t o hear it, and we can
do it."

Sheridan was not however to make his movement again st Five Forks until
he got further instructions from me.

One day, after the movement I am about to describe had commenced, and
when his cavalry was on our extreme left and far to  the rear, south,
Sheridan rode up to where my headquarters were then  established, at
Dabney's Mills.  He met some of my staff officers o utside, and was
highly jubilant over the prospects of success, givi ng reasons why he
believed this would prove the final and successful effort.  Although my
chief-of-staff had urged very strongly that we retu rn to our position
about City Point and in the lines around Petersburg , he asked Sheridan
to come in to see me and say to me what he had been  saying to them.
Sheridan felt a little modest about giving his advi ce where it had not



been asked; so one of my staff came in and told me that Sheridan had
what they considered important news, and suggested that I send for him.
I did so, and was glad to see the spirit of confide nce with which he was
imbued. Knowing as I did from experience, of what g reat value that
feeling of confidence by a commander was, I determi ned to make a
movement at once, although on account of the rains which had fallen
after I had started out the roads were still very h eavy.  Orders were
given accordingly.

Finally the 29th of March came, and fortunately the re having been a few
days free from rain, the surface of the ground was dry, giving
indications that the time had come when we could mo ve.  On that date I
moved out with all the army available after leaving  sufficient force to
hold the line about Petersburg.  It soon set in rai ning again however,
and in a very short time the roads became practical ly impassable for
teams, and almost so for cavalry.  Sometimes a hors e or mule would be
standing apparently on firm ground, when all at onc e one foot would
sink, and as he commenced scrambling to catch himse lf all his feet would
sink and he would have to be drawn by hand out of t he quicksands so
common in that part of Virginia and other southern States.  It became
necessary therefore to build corduroy roads every f oot of the way as we
advanced, to move our artillery upon.  The army had  become so accustomed
to this kind of work, and were so well prepared for  it, that it was done
very rapidly.  The next day, March 30th, we had mad e sufficient progress
to the south-west to warrant me in starting Sherida n with his cavalry
over by Dinwiddie with instructions to then come up  by the road leading
north-west to Five Forks, thus menacing the right o f Lee's line.

This movement was made for the purpose of extending  our lines to the
west as far as practicable towards the enemy's extr eme right, or Five
Forks.  The column moving detached from the army st ill in the trenches
was, excluding the cavalry, very small.  The forces  in the trenches were
themselves extending to the left flank. Warren was on the extreme left
when the extension began, but Humphreys was marched  around later and
thrown into line between him and Five Forks.

My hope was that Sheridan would be able to carry Fi ve Forks, get on the
enemy's right flank and rear, and force them to wea ken their centre to
protect their right so that an assault in the centr e might be
successfully made.  General Wright's corps had been  designated to make
this assault, which I intended to order as soon as information reached
me of Sheridan's success.  He was to move under cov er as close to the
enemy as he could get.

It is natural to suppose that Lee would understand my design to be to
get up to the South Side and ultimately to the Danv ille Railroad, as
soon as he had heard of the movement commenced on t he 29th.  These roads
were so important to his very existence while he re mained in Richmond
and Petersburg, and of such vital importance to him  even in case of
retreat, that naturally he would make most strenuou s efforts to defend
them.  He did on the 30th send Pickett with five br igades to reinforce
Five Forks.  He also sent around to the right of hi s army some two or
three other divisions, besides directing that other  troops be held in
readiness on the north side of the James River to c ome over on call.  He
came over himself to superintend in person the defe nce of his right
flank.

Sheridan moved back to Dinwiddie Court-House on the  night of the 30th,
and then took a road leading north-west to Five For ks.  He had only his



cavalry with him.  Soon encountering the rebel cava lry he met with a
very stout resistance.  He gradually drove them bac k however until in
the neighborhood of Five Forks.  Here he had to enc ounter other troops
besides those he had been contending with, and was forced to give way.

In this condition of affairs he notified me of what  had taken place and
stated that he was falling back toward Dinwiddie gr adually and slowly,
and asked me to send Wright's corps to his assistan ce.  I replied to him
that it was impossible to send Wright's corps becau se that corps was
already in line close up to the enemy, where we sho uld want to assault
when the proper time came, and was besides a long d istance from him; but
the 2d (Humphreys's) and 5th (Warren's) corps were on our extreme left
and a little to the rear of it in a position to thr eaten the left flank
of the enemy at Five Forks, and that I would send W arren.

Accordingly orders were sent to Warren to move at o nce that night (the
31st) to Dinwiddie Court House and put himself in c ommunication with
Sheridan as soon as possible, and report to him.  H e was very slow in
moving, some of his troops not starting until after  5 o'clock next
morning.  When he did move it was done very deliber ately, and on
arriving at Gravelly Run he found the stream swolle n from the recent
rains so that he regarded it as not fordable.  Sher idan of course knew
of his coming, and being impatient to get the troop s up as soon as
possible, sent orders to him to hasten.  He was als o hastened or at
least ordered to move up rapidly by General Meade.  He now felt that he
could not cross that creek without bridges, and his  orders were changed
to move so as to strike the pursuing enemy in flank  or get in their
rear; but he was so late in getting up that Sherida n determined to move
forward without him.  However, Ayres's division of Warren's corps
reached him in time to be in the fight all day, mos t of the time
separated from the remainder of the 5th corps and f ighting directly
under Sheridan.

Warren reported to Sheridan about 11 o'clock on the  1st, but the whole
of his troops were not up so as to be much engaged until late in the
afternoon.  Griffin's division in backing to get ou t of the way of a
severe cross fire of the enemy was found marching a way from the
fighting.  This did not continue long, however; the  division was brought
back and with Ayres's division did most excellent s ervice during the
day.  Crawford's division of the same corps had bac ked still farther
off, and although orders were sent repeatedly to br ing it up, it was
late before it finally got to where it could be of material assistance.
Once there it did very excellent service.

Sheridan succeeded by the middle of the afternoon o r a little later, in
advancing up to the point from which to make his de signed assault upon
Five Forks itself.  He was very impatient to make t he assault and have
it all over before night, because the ground he occ upied would be
untenable for him in bivouac during the night.  Unl ess the assault was
made and was successful, he would be obliged to ret urn to Dinwiddie
Court-House, or even further than that for the nigh t.

It was at this junction of affairs that Sheridan wa nted to get
Crawford's division in hand, and he also wanted War ren.  He sent staff
officer after staff officer in search of Warren, di recting that general
to report to him, but they were unable to find him.   At all events
Sheridan was unable to get that officer to him.  Fi nally he went
himself.  He issued an order relieving Warren and a ssigning Griffin to
the command of the 5th corps. The troops were then brought up and the



assault successfully made.

I was so much dissatisfied with Warren's dilatory m ovements in the
battle of White Oak Road and in his failure to reac h Sheridan in time,
that I was very much afraid that at the last moment  he would fail
Sheridan.  He was a man of fine intelligence, great  earnestness, quick
perception, and could make his dispositions as quic kly as any officer,
under difficulties where he was forced to act.  But  I had before
discovered a defect which was beyond his control, t hat was very
prejudicial to his usefulness in emergencies like t he one just before
us.  He could see every danger at a glance before h e had encountered it.
He would not only make preparations to meet the dan ger which might
occur, but he would inform his commanding officer w hat others should do
while he was executing his move.

I had sent a staff officer to General Sheridan to c all his attention to
these defects, and to say that as much as I liked G eneral Warren, now
was not a time when we could let our personal feeli ngs for any one stand
in the way of success; and if his removal was neces sary to success, not
to hesitate.  It was upon that authorization that S heridan removed
Warren.  I was very sorry that it had been done, an d regretted still
more that I had not long before taken occasion to a ssign him to another
field of duty.

It was dusk when our troops under Sheridan went ove r the parapets of the
enemy.  The two armies were mingled together there for a time in such
manner that it was almost a question which one was going to demand the
surrender of the other.  Soon, however, the enemy b roke and ran in every
direction; some six thousand prisoners, besides art illery and small-arms
in large quantities, falling into our hands.  The f lying troops were
pursued in different directions, the cavalry and 5t h corps under
Sheridan pursuing the larger body which moved north -west.

This pursuit continued until about nine o'clock at night, when Sheridan
halted his troops, and knowing the importance to hi m of the part of the
enemy's line which had been captured, returned, sen ding the 5th corps
across Hatcher's Run to just south-west of Petersbu rg, and facing them
toward it.  Merritt, with the cavalry, stopped and bivouacked west of
Five Forks.

This was the condition which affairs were in on the  night of the 1st of
April.  I then issued orders for an assault by Wrig ht and Parke at four
o'clock on the morning of the 2d.  I also ordered t he 2d corps, General
Humphreys, and General Ord with the Army of the Jam es, on the left, to
hold themselves in readiness to take any advantage that could be taken
from weakening in their front.

I notified Mr. Lincoln at City Point of the success  of the day; in fact
I had reported to him during the day and evening as  I got news, because
he was so much interested in the movements taking p lace that I wanted to
relieve his mind as much as I could.  I notified We itzel on the north
side of the James River, directing him, also, to ke ep close up to the
enemy, and take advantage of the withdrawal of troo ps from there to
promptly enter the city of Richmond.

I was afraid that Lee would regard the possession o f Five Forks as of so
much importance that he would make a last desperate  effort to retake it,
risking everything upon the cast of a single die.  It was for this
reason that I had ordered the assault to take place  at once, as soon as



I had received the news of the capture of Five Fork s.  The corps
commanders, however, reported that it was so dark t hat the men could not
see to move, and it would be impossible to make the  assault then. But we
kept up a continuous artillery fire upon the enemy around the whole line
including that north of the James River, until it w as light enough to
move, which was about a quarter to five in the morn ing.

At that hour Parke's and Wright's corps moved out a s directed, brushed
the abatis from their front as they advanced under a heavy fire of
musketry and artillery, and went without flinching directly on till they
mounted the parapets and threw themselves inside of  the enemy's line.
Parke, who was on the right, swept down to the righ t and captured a very
considerable length of line in that direction, but at that point the
outer was so near the inner line which closely enve loped the city of
Petersburg that he could make no advance forward an d, in fact, had a
very serious task to turn the lines which he had ca ptured to the defence
of his own troops and to hold them; but he succeede d in this.

Wright swung around to his left and moved to Hatche r's Run, sweeping
everything before him.  The enemy had traverses in rear of his captured
line, under cover of which he made something of a s tand, from one to
another, as Wright moved on; but the latter met no serious obstacle.  As
you proceed to the left the outer line becomes grad ually much farther
from the inner one, and along about Hatcher's Run t hey must be nearly
two miles apart. Both Parke and Wright captured a c onsiderable amount of
artillery and some prisoners--Wright about three th ousand of them.

In the meantime Ord and Humphreys, in obedience to the instructions they
had received, had succeeded by daylight, or very ea rly in the morning,
in capturing the intrenched picket-lines in their f ront; and before
Wright got up to that point, Ord had also succeeded  in getting inside of
the enemy's intrenchments.  The second corps soon f ollowed; and the
outer works of Petersburg were in the hands of the National troops,
never to be wrenched from them again.  When Wright reached Hatcher's
Run, he sent a regiment to destroy the South Side R ailroad just outside
of the city.

My headquarters were still at Dabney's saw-mills.  As soon as I received
the news of Wright's success, I sent dispatches ann ouncing the fact to
all points around the line, including the troops at  Bermuda Hundred and
those on the north side of the James, and to the Pr esident at City
Point.  Further dispatches kept coming in, and as t hey did I sent the
additional news to these points.  Finding at length  that they were all
in, I mounted my horse to join the troops who were inside the works.
When I arrived there I rode my horse over the parap et just as Wright's
three thousand prisoners were coming out.  I was so on joined inside by
General Meade and his staff.

Lee made frantic efforts to recover at least part o f the lost ground.
Parke on our right was repeatedly assaulted, but re pulsed every effort.
Before noon Longstreet was ordered up from the nort h side of the James
River thus bringing the bulk of Lee's army around t o the support of his
extreme right.  As soon as I learned this I notifie d Weitzel and
directed him to keep up close to the enemy and to h ave Hartsuff,
commanding the Bermuda Hundred front, to do the sam e thing, and if they
found any break to go in; Hartsuff especially shoul d do so, for this
would separate Richmond and Petersburg.

Sheridan, after he had returned to Five Forks, swep t down to Petersburg,



coming in on our left.  This gave us a continuous l ine from the
Appomattox River below the city to the same river a bove.  At eleven
o'clock, not having heard from Sheridan, I reinforc ed Parke with two
brigades from City Point.  With this additional for ce he completed his
captured works for better defence, and built back f rom his right, so as
to protect his flank.  He also carried in and made an abatis between
himself and the enemy.  Lee brought additional troo ps and artillery
against Parke even after this was done, and made se veral assaults with
very heavy losses.

The enemy had in addition to their intrenched line close up to
Petersburg, two enclosed works outside of it, Fort Gregg and Fort
Whitworth.  We thought it had now become necessary to carry them by
assault.  About one o'clock in the day, Fort Gregg was assaulted by
Foster's division of the 24th corps (Gibbon's), sup ported by two
brigades from Ord's command.  The battle was desper ate and the National
troops were repulsed several times; but it was fina lly carried, and
immediately the troops in Fort Whitworth evacuated the place.  The guns
of Fort Gregg were turned upon the retreating enemy , and the commanding
officer with some sixty of the men of Fort Whitwort h surrendered.

I had ordered Miles in the morning to report to She ridan.  In moving to
execute this order he came upon the enemy at the in tersection of the
White Oak Road and the Claiborne Road.  The enemy f ell back to
Sutherland Station on the South Side Road and were followed by Miles.
This position, naturally a strong and defensible on e, was also strongly
intrenched.  Sheridan now came up and Miles asked p ermission from him to
make the assault, which Sheridan gave.  By this tim e Humphreys had got
through the outer works in his front, and came up a lso and assumed
command over Miles, who commanded a division in his  corps.  I had sent
an order to Humphreys to turn to his right and move  towards Petersburg.
This order he now got, and started off, thus leavin g Miles alone.  The
latter made two assaults, both of which failed, and  he had to fall back
a few hundred yards.

Hearing that Miles had been left in this position, I directed Humphreys
to send a division back to his relief.  He went him self.

Sheridan before starting to sweep down to Petersbur g had sent Merritt
with his cavalry to the west to attack some Confede rate cavalry that had
assembled there.  Merritt drove them north to the A ppomattox River.
Sheridan then took the enemy at Sutherland Station on the reverse side
from where Miles was, and the two together captured  the place, with a
large number of prisoners and some pieces of artill ery, and put the
remainder, portions of three Confederate corps, to flight.  Sheridan
followed, and drove them until night, when further pursuit was stopped.
Miles bivouacked for the night on the ground which he with Sheridan had
carried so handsomely by assault.  I cannot explain  the situation here
better than by giving my dispatch to City Point tha t evening:

BOYDTON ROAD, NEAR PETERSBURG, April 2, 1865.--4.40  P.M.

COLONEL T. S. BOWERS, City Point.

We are now up and have a continuous line of troops,  and in a few hours
will be intrenched from the Appomattox below Peters burg to the river
above.  Heth's and Wilcox's divisions, such part of  them as were not
captured, were cut off from town, either designedly  on their part or



because they could not help it. Sheridan with the c avalry and 5th corps
is above them.  Miles's division, 2d corps, was sen t from the White Oak
Road to Sutherland Station on the South Side Railro ad, where he met
them, and at last accounts was engaged with them.  Not knowing whether
Sheridan would get up in time, General Humphreys wa s sent with another
division from here.  The whole captures since the a rmy started out
gunning will amount to not less than twelve thousan d men, and probably
fifty pieces of artillery.  I do not know the numbe r of men and guns
accurately however.  * * *  I think the President m ight come out and pay
us a visit tomorrow.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

During the night of April 2d our line was intrenche d from the river
above to the river below.  I ordered a bombardment to be commenced the
next morning at five A.M., to be followed by an ass ault at six o'clock;
but the enemy evacuated Petersburg early in the mor ning.

CHAPTER LXV.

THE CAPTURE OF PETERSBURG--MEETING PRESIDENT LINCOLN IN PETERSBURG--THE
CAPTURE OF RICHMOND--PURSUING THE ENEMY--VISIT TO S HERIDAN AND MEADE.

General Meade and I entered Petersburg on the morni ng of the 3d and took
a position under cover of a house which protected u s from the enemy's
musketry which was flying thick and fast there.  As  we would
occasionally look around the corner we could see th e streets and the
Appomattox bottom, presumably near the bridge, pack ed with the
Confederate army.  I did not have artillery brought  up, because I was
sure Lee was trying to make his escape, and I wante d to push immediately
in pursuit.  At all events I had not the heart to t urn the artillery
upon such a mass of defeated and fleeing men, and I  hoped to capture
them soon.

Soon after the enemy had entirely evacuated Petersb urg, a man came in
who represented himself to be an engineer of the Ar my of Northern
Virginia.  He said that Lee had for some time been at work preparing a
strong enclosed intrenchment, into which he would t hrow himself when
forced out of Petersburg, and fight his final battl e there; that he was
actually at that time drawing his troops from Richm ond, and falling back
into this prepared work. This statement was made to  General Meade and
myself when we were together.  I had already given orders for the
movement up the south side of the Appomattox for th e purpose of heading
off Lee; but Meade was so much impressed by this ma n's story that he
thought we ought to cross the Appomattox there at o nce and move against
Lee in his new position.  I knew that Lee was no fo ol, as he would have
been to have put himself and his army between two f ormidable streams
like the James and Appomattox rivers, and between t wo such armies as
those of the Potomac and the James. Then these stre ams coming together
as they did to the east of him, it would be only ne cessary to close up
in the west to have him thoroughly cut off from all  supplies or
possibility of reinforcement.  It would only have b een a question of
days, and not many of them, if he had taken the pos ition assigned to him
by the so-called engineer, when he would have been obliged to surrender
his army.  Such is one of the ruses resorted to in war to deceive your
antagonist.  My judgment was that Lee would necessa rily have to evacuate



Richmond, and that the only course for him to pursu e would be to follow
the Danville Road. Accordingly my object was to sec ure a point on that
road south of Lee, and I told Meade this.  He sugge sted that if Lee was
going that way we would follow him.  My reply was t hat we did not want
to follow him; we wanted to get ahead of him and cu t him off, and if he
would only stay in the position he (Meade) believed  him to be in at that
time, I wanted nothing better; that when we got in possession of the
Danville Railroad, at its crossing of the Appomatto x River, if we still
found him between the two rivers, all we had to do was to move eastward
and close him up.  That we would then have all the advantage we could
possibly have by moving directly against him from P etersburg, even if he
remained in the position assigned him by the engine er officer.

I had held most of the command aloof from the intre nchments, so as to
start them out on the Danville Road early in the mo rning, supposing that
Lee would be gone during the night.  During the nig ht I strengthened
Sheridan by sending him Humphreys's corps.

Lee, as we now know, had advised the authorities at  Richmond, during the
day, of the condition of affairs, and told them it would be impossible
for him to hold out longer than night, if he could hold out that long.
Davis was at church when he received Lee's dispatch .  The congregation
was dismissed with the notice that there would be n o evening service.
The rebel government left Richmond about two o'cloc k in the afternoon of
the 2d.

At night Lee ordered his troops to assemble at Amel ia Court House, his
object being to get away, join Johnston if possible , and to try to crush
Sherman before I could get there.  As soon as I was  sure of this I
notified Sheridan and directed him to move out on t he Danville Railroad
to the south side of the Appomattox River as speedi ly as possible.  He
replied that he already had some of his command nin e miles out.  I then
ordered the rest of the Army of the Potomac under M eade to follow the
same road in the morning.  Parke's corps followed b y the same road, and
the Army of the James was directed to follow the ro ad which ran
alongside of the South Side Railroad to Burke's Sta tion, and to repair
the railroad and telegraph as they proceeded.  That  road was a 5 feet
gauge, while our rolling stock was all of the 4 fee t 8 1/2 inches gauge;
consequently the rail on one side of the track had to be taken up
throughout the whole length and relaid so as to con form to the gauge of
our cars and locomotives.

Mr. Lincoln was at City Point at the time, and had been for some days.
I would have let him know what I contemplated doing , only while I felt a
strong conviction that the move was going to be suc cessful, yet it might
not prove so; and then I would have only added anot her to the many
disappointments he had been suffering for the past three years.  But
when we started out he saw that we were moving for a purpose, and
bidding us Godspeed, remained there to hear the res ult.

The next morning after the capture of Petersburg, I  telegraphed Mr.
Lincoln asking him to ride out there and see me, wh ile I would await his
arrival.  I had started all the troops out early in  the morning, so that
after the National army left Petersburg there was n ot a soul to be seen,
not even an animal in the streets.  There was absol utely no one there,
except my staff officers and, possibly, a small esc ort of cavalry.  We
had selected the piazza of a deserted house, and oc cupied it until the
President arrived.



About the first thing that Mr. Lincoln said to me, after warm
congratulations for the victory, and thanks both to  myself and to the
army which had accomplished it, was:  "Do you know,  general, that I have
had a sort of a sneaking idea for some days that yo u intended to do
something like this."  Our movements having been su ccessful up to this
point, I no longer had any object in concealing fro m the President all
my movements, and the objects I had in view.  He re mained for some days
near City Point, and I communicated with him freque ntly and fully by
telegraph.

Mr. Lincoln knew that it had been arranged for Sher man to join me at a
fixed time, to co-operate in the destruction of Lee 's army.  I told him
that I had been very anxious to have the Eastern ar mies vanquish their
old enemy who had so long resisted all their repeat ed and gallant
attempts to subdue them or drive them from their ca pital.  The Western
armies had been in the main successful until they h ad conquered all the
territory from the Mississippi River to the State o f North Carolina, and
were now almost ready to knock at the back door of Richmond, asking
admittance.  I said to him that if the Western armi es should be even
upon the field, operating against Richmond and Lee,  the credit would be
given to them for the capture, by politicians and n on-combatants from
the section of country which those troops hailed fr om.  It might lead to
disagreeable bickerings between members of Congress  of the East and
those of the West in some of their debates.  Wester n members might be
throwing it up to the members of the East that in t he suppression of the
rebellion they were not able to capture an army, or  to accomplish much
in the way of contributing toward that end, but had  to wait until the
Western armies had conquered all the territory sout h and west of them,
and then come on to help them capture the only army  they had been
engaged with.

Mr. Lincoln said he saw that now, but had never tho ught of it before,
because his anxiety was so great that he did not ca re where the aid came
from so the work was done.

The Army of the Potomac has every reason to be prou d of its four years'
record in the suppression of the rebellion.  The ar my it had to fight
was the protection to the capital of a people which  was attempting to
found a nation upon the territory of the United Sta tes.  Its loss would
be the loss of the cause.  Every energy, therefore,  was put forth by the
Confederacy to protect and maintain their capital.  Everything else
would go if it went. Lee's army had to be strengthe ned to enable it to
maintain its position, no matter what territory was  wrested from the
South in another quarter.

I never expected any such bickering as I have indic ated, between the
soldiers of the two sections; and, fortunately, the re has been none
between the politicians.  Possibly I am the only on e who thought of the
liability of such a state of things in advance.

When our conversation was at an end Mr. Lincoln mou nted his horse and
started on his return to City Point, while I and my  staff started to
join the army, now a good many miles in advance.  U p to this time I had
not received the report of the capture of Richmond.

Soon after I left President Lincoln I received a di spatch from General
Weitzel which notified me that he had taken possess ion of Richmond at
about 8.15 o'clock in the morning of that day, the 3d, and that he had
found the city on fire in two places. The city was in the most utter



confusion.  The authorities had taken the precautio n to empty all the
liquor into the gutter, and to throw out the provis ions which the
Confederate government had left, for the people to gather up.  The city
had been deserted by the authorities, civil and mil itary, without any
notice whatever that they were about to leave.  In fact, up to the very
hour of the evacuation the people had been led to b elieve that Lee had
gained an important victory somewhere around Peters burg.

Weitzel's command found evidence of great demoraliz ation in Lee's army,
there being still a great many men and even officer s in the town.  The
city was on fire.  Our troops were directed to exti nguish the flames,
which they finally succeeded in doing. The fire had  been started by some
one connected with the retreating army.  All author ities deny that it
was authorized, and I presume it was the work of ex cited men who were
leaving what they regarded as their capital and may  have felt that it
was better to destroy it than have it fall into the  hands of their
enemy.  Be that as it may, the National troops foun d the city in flames,
and used every effort to extinguish them.

The troops that had formed Lee's right, a great man y of them, were cut
off from getting back into Petersburg, and were pur sued by our cavalry
so hotly and closely that they threw away caissons,  ammunition,
clothing, and almost everything to lighten their lo ads, and pushed along
up the Appomattox River until finally they took wat er and crossed over.

I left Mr. Lincoln and started, as I have already s aid, to join the
command, which halted at Sutherland Station, about nine miles out.  We
had still time to march as much farther, and time w as an object; but the
roads were bad and the trains belonging to the adva nce corps had blocked
up the road so that it was impossible to get on.  T hen, again, our
cavalry had struck some of the enemy and were pursu ing them; and the
orders were that the roads should be given up to th e cavalry whenever
they appeared.  This caused further delay.

General Wright, who was in command of one of the co rps which were left
back, thought to gain time by letting his men go in to bivouac and trying
to get up some rations for them, and clearing out t he road, so that when
they did start they would be uninterrupted.  Humphr eys, who was far
ahead, was also out of rations.  They did not succe ed in getting them up
through the night; but the Army of the Potomac, off icers and men, were
so elated by the reflection that at last they were following up a
victory to its end, that they preferred marching wi thout rations to
running a possible risk of letting the enemy elude them.  So the march
was resumed at three o'clock in the morning.

Merritt's cavalry had struck the enemy at Deep Cree k, and driven them
north to the Appomattox, where, I presume, most of them were forced to
cross.

On the morning of the 4th I learned that Lee had or dered rations up from
Danville for his famishing army, and that they were  to meet him at
Farmville.  This showed that Lee had already abando ned the idea of
following the railroad down to Danville, but had de termined to go
farther west, by the way of Farmville.  I notified Sheridan of this and
directed him to get possession of the road before t he supplies could
reach Lee.  He responded that he had already sent C rook's division to
get upon the road between Burkesville and Jetersvil le, then to face
north and march along the road upon the latter plac e; and he thought
Crook must be there now.  The bulk of the army move d directly for



Jetersville by two roads.

After I had received the dispatch from Sheridan say ing that Crook was on
the Danville Road, I immediately ordered Meade to m ake a forced march
with the Army of the Potomac, and to send Parke's c orps across from the
road they were on to the South Side Railroad, to fa ll in the rear of the
Army of the James and to protect the railroad which  that army was
repairing as it went along.

Our troops took possession of Jetersville and in th e telegraph office,
they found a dispatch from Lee, ordering two hundre d thousand rations
from Danville.  The dispatch had not been sent, but  Sheridan sent a
special messenger with it to Burkesville and had it  forwarded from
there.  In the meantime, however, dispatches from o ther sources had
reached Danville, and they knew there that our army  was on the line of
the road; so that they sent no further supplies fro m that quarter.

At this time Merritt and Mackenzie, with the cavalr y, were off between
the road which the Army of the Potomac was marching  on and the
Appomattox River, and were attacking the enemy in f lank.  They picked up
a great many prisoners and forced the abandonment o f some property.

Lee intrenched himself at Amelia Court House, and a lso his advance north
of Jetersville, and sent his troops out to collect forage.  The country
was very poor and afforded but very little.  His fo ragers scattered a
great deal; many of them were picked up by our men,  and many others
never returned to the Army of Northern Virginia.

Griffin's corps was intrenched across the railroad south of Jetersville,
and Sheridan notified me of the situation.  I again  ordered Meade up
with all dispatch, Sheridan having but the one corp s of infantry with a
little cavalry confronting Lee's entire army.  Mead e, always prompt in
obeying orders, now pushed forward with great energ y, although he was
himself sick and hardly able to be out of bed.  Hum phreys moved at two,
and Wright at three o'clock in the morning, without  rations, as I have
said, the wagons being far in the rear.

I stayed that night at Wilson's Station on the Sout h Side Railroad.  On
the morning of the 5th I sent word to Sheridan of t he progress Meade was
making, and suggested that he might now attack Lee.   We had now no other
objective than the Confederate armies, and I was an xious to close the
thing up at once.

On the 5th I marched again with Ord's command until  within about ten
miles of Burkesville, where I stopped to let his ar my pass. I then
received from Sheridan the following dispatch:

"The whole of Lee's army is at or near Amelia Court  House, and on this
side of it.  General Davies, whom I sent out to Pai nesville on their
right flank, has just captured six pieces of artill ery and some wagons.
We can capture the Army of Northern Virginia if for ce enough can be
thrown to this point, and then advance upon it.  My  cavalry was at
Burkesville yesterday, and six miles beyond, on the  Danville Road, last
night.  General Lee is at Amelia Court House in per son.  They are out of
rations, or nearly so.  They were advancing up the railroad towards
Burkesville yesterday, when we intercepted them at this point."

It now became a life and death struggle with Lee to  get south to his
provisions.



Sheridan, thinking the enemy might turn off immedia tely towards
Farmville, moved Davies's brigade of cavalry out to  watch him. Davies
found the movement had already commenced.  He attac ked and drove away
their cavalry which was escorting wagons to the wes t, capturing and
burning 180 wagons.  He also captured five pieces o f artillery.  The
Confederate infantry then moved against him and pro bably would have
handled him very roughly, but Sheridan had sent two  more brigades of
cavalry to follow Davies, and they came to his reli ef in time.  A sharp
engagement took place between these three brigades of cavalry and the
enemy's infantry, but the latter was repulsed.

Meade himself reached Jetersville about two o'clock  in the afternoon,
but in advance of all his troops.  The head of Hump hreys's corps
followed in about an hour afterwards. Sheridan stat ioned the troops as
they came up, at Meade's request, the latter still being very sick.  He
extended two divisions of this corps off to the wes t of the road to the
left of Griffin's corps, and one division to the ri ght.  The cavalry by
this time had also come up, and they were put still  farther off to the
left, Sheridan feeling certain that there lay the r oute by which the
enemy intended to escape.  He wanted to attack, fee ling that if time was
given, the enemy would get away; but Meade prevente d this, preferring to
wait till his troops were all up.

At this juncture Sheridan sent me a letter which ha d been handed to him
by a colored man, with a note from himself saying t hat he wished I was
there myself.  The letter was dated Amelia Court Ho use, April 5th, and
signed by Colonel Taylor.  It was to his mother, an d showed the
demoralization of the Confederate army. Sheridan's note also gave me the
information as here related of the movements of tha t day.  I received a
second message from Sheridan on the 5th, in which h e urged more
emphatically the importance of my presence.  This w as brought to me by a
scout in gray uniform.  It was written on tissue pa per, and wrapped up
in tin-foil such as chewing tobacco is folded in.  This was a precaution
taken so that if the scout should be captured he co uld take this
tin-foil out of his pocket and putting it into his mouth, chew it.  It
would cause no surprise at all to see a Confederate  soldier chewing
tobacco. It was nearly night when this letter was r eceived.  I gave Ord
directions to continue his march to Burkesville and  there intrench
himself for the night, and in the morning to move w est to cut off all
the roads between there and Farmville.

I then started with a few of my staff and a very sm all escort of
cavalry, going directly through the woods, to join Meade's army.  The
distance was about sixteen miles; but the night bei ng dark our progress
was slow through the woods in the absence of direct  roads.  However, we
got to the outposts about ten o'clock in the evenin g, and after some
little parley convinced the sentinels of our identi ty and were conducted
in to where Sheridan was bivouacked.  We talked ove r the situation for
some little time, Sheridan explaining to me what he  thought Lee was
trying to do, and that Meade's orders, if carried o ut, moving to the
right flank, would give him the coveted opportunity  of escaping us and
putting us in rear of him.

We then together visited Meade, reaching his headqu arters about
midnight.  I explained to Meade that we did not wan t to follow the
enemy; we wanted to get ahead of him, and that his orders would allow
the enemy to escape, and besides that, I had no dou bt that Lee was
moving right then.  Meade changed his orders at onc e.  They were now



given for an advance on Amelia Court House, at an e arly hour in the
morning, as the army then lay; that is, the infantr y being across the
railroad, most of it to the west of the road, with the cavalry swung out
still farther to the left.

CHAPTER LXVI.

BATTLE OF SAILOR'S CREEK--ENGAGEMENT AT FARMVILLE-- CORRESPONDENCE WITH
GENERAL LEE--SHERIDAN INTERCEPTS THE ENEMY.

The Appomattox, going westward, takes a long sweep to the south-west
from the neighborhood of the Richmond and Danville Railroad bridge, and
then trends north-westerly.  Sailor's Creek, an ins ignificant stream,
running northward, empties into the Appomattox betw een the High Bridge
and Jetersville.  Near the High Bridge the stage ro ad from Petersburg to
Lynchburg crosses the Appomattox River, also on a b ridge.  The railroad
runs on the north side of the river to Farmville, a  few miles west, and
from there, recrossing, continues on the south side  of it.  The roads
coming up from the south-east to Farmville cross th e Appomattox River
there on a bridge and run on the north side, leavin g the Lynchburg and
Petersburg Railroad well to the left.

Lee, in pushing out from Amelia Court House, availe d himself of all the
roads between the Danville Road and Appomattox Rive r to move upon, and
never permitted the head of his columns to stop bec ause of any fighting
that might be going on in his rear.  In this way he  came very near
succeeding in getting to his provision trains and e luding us with at
least part of his army.

As expected, Lee's troops had moved during the nigh t before, and our
army in moving upon Amelia Court House soon encount ered them.  There was
a good deal of fighting before Sailor's Creek was r eached.  Our cavalry
charged in upon a body of theirs which was escortin g a wagon train in
order to get it past our left.  A severe engagement  ensued, in which we
captured many prisoners, and many men also were kil led and wounded.
There was as much gallantry displayed by some of th e Confederates in
these little engagements as was displayed at any ti me during the war,
notwithstanding the sad defeats of the past week.

The armies finally met on Sailor's Creek, when a he avy engagement took
place, in which infantry, artillery and cavalry wer e all brought into
action.  Our men on the right, as they were brought  in against the
enemy, came in on higher ground, and upon his flank , giving us every
advantage to be derived from the lay of the country .  Our firing was
also very much more rapid, because the enemy commen ced his retreat
westward and in firing as he retreated had to turn around every time he
fired.  The enemy's loss was very heavy, as well in  killed and wounded
as in captures.  Some six general officers fell int o our hands in this
engagement, and seven thousand men were made prison ers.  This engagement
was commenced in the middle of the afternoon of the  6th, and the retreat
and pursuit were continued until nightfall, when th e armies bivouacked
upon the ground where the night had overtaken them.

When the move towards Amelia Court House had commen ced that morning, I
ordered Wright's corps, which was on the extreme ri ght, to be moved to
the left past the whole army, to take the place of Griffin's, and
ordered the latter at the same time to move by and place itself on the



right.  The object of this movement was to get the 6th corps, Wright's,
next to the cavalry, with which they had formerly s erved so harmoniously
and so efficiently in the valley of Virginia.

The 6th corps now remained with the cavalry and und er Sheridan's direct
command until after the surrender.

Ord had been directed to take possession of all the  roads southward
between Burkesville and the High Bridge.  On the mo rning of the 6th he
sent Colonel Washburn with two infantry regiments w ith instructions to
destroy High Bridge and to return rapidly to Burkes ville Station; and he
prepared himself to resist the enemy there.  Soon a fter Washburn had
started Ord became a little alarmed as to his safet y and sent Colonel
Read, of his staff, with about eighty cavalrymen, t o overtake him and
bring him back.  Very shortly after this he heard t hat the head of Lee's
column had got up to the road between him and where  Washburn now was,
and attempted to send reinforcements, but the reinf orcements could not
get through.  Read, however, had got through ahead of the enemy.  He
rode on to Farmville and was on his way back again when he found his
return cut off, and Washburn confronting apparently  the advance of Lee's
army.  Read drew his men up into line of battle, hi s force now
consisting of less than six hundred men, infantry a nd cavalry, and rode
along their front, making a speech to his men to in spire them with the
same enthusiasm that he himself felt.  He then gave  the order to charge.
This little band made several charges, of course un successful ones, but
inflicted a loss upon the enemy more than equal to their own entire
number.  Colonel Read fell mortally wounded, and th en Washburn; and at
the close of the conflict nearly every officer of t he command and most
of the rank and file had been either killed or woun ded.  The remainder
then surrendered.  The Confederates took this to be  only the advance of
a larger column which had headed them off, and so s topped to intrench;
so that this gallant band of six hundred had checke d the progress of a
strong detachment of the Confederate army.

This stoppage of Lee's column no doubt saved to us the trains following.
Lee himself pushed on and crossed the wagon road br idge near the High
Bridge, and attempted to destroy it.  He did set fi re to it, but the
flames had made but little headway when Humphreys c ame up with his corps
and drove away the rear-guard which had been left t o protect it while it
was being burned up.  Humphreys forced his way acro ss with some loss,
and followed Lee to the intersection of the road cr ossing at Farmville
with the one from Petersburg.  Here Lee held a posi tion which was very
strong, naturally, besides being intrenched.  Humph reys was alone,
confronting him all through the day, and in a very hazardous position.
He put on a bold face, however, and assaulted with some loss, but was
not assaulted in return.

Our cavalry had gone farther south by the way of Pr ince Edward's Court
House, along with the 5th corps (Griffin's), Ord fa lling in between
Griffin and the Appomattox.  Crook's division of ca valry and Wright's
corps pushed on west of Farmville.  When the cavalr y reached Farmville
they found that some of the Confederates were in ah ead of them, and had
already got their trains of provisions back to that  point; but our
troops were in time to prevent them from securing a nything to eat,
although they succeeded in again running the trains  off, so that we did
not get them for some time.  These troops retreated  to the north side of
the Appomattox to join Lee, and succeeded in destro ying the bridge after
them.  Considerable fighting ensued there between W right's corps and a
portion of our cavalry and the Confederates, but fi nally the cavalry



forded the stream and drove them away.  Wright buil t a foot-bridge for
his men to march over on and then marched out to th e junction of the
roads to relieve Humphreys, arriving there that nig ht.  I had stopped
the night before at Burkesville Junction.  Our troo ps were then pretty
much all out of the place, but we had a field hospi tal there, and Ord's
command was extended from that point towards Farmvi lle.

Here I met Dr. Smith, a Virginian and an officer of  the regular army,
who told me that in a conversation with General Ewe ll, one of the
prisoners and a relative of his, Ewell had said tha t when we had got
across the James River he knew their cause was lost , and it was the duty
of their authorities to make the best terms they co uld while they still
had a right to claim concessions. The authorities t hought differently,
however.  Now the cause was lost and they had no ri ght to claim
anything.  He said further, that for every man that  was killed after
this in the war somebody is responsible, and it wou ld be but very little
better than murder.  He was not sure that Lee would  consent to surrender
his army without being able to consult with the Pre sident, but he hoped
he would.

I rode in to Farmville on the 7th, arriving there e arly in the day.
Sheridan and Ord were pushing through, away to the south.  Meade was
back towards the High Bridge, and Humphreys confron ting Lee as before
stated.  After having gone into bivouac at Prince E dward's Court House,
Sheridan learned that seven trains of provisions an d forage were at
Appomattox, and determined to start at once and cap ture them; and a
forced march was necessary in order to get there be fore Lee's army could
secure them.  He wrote me a note telling me this.  This fact, together
with the incident related the night before by Dr. S mith, gave me the
idea of opening correspondence with General Lee on the subject of the
surrender of his army.  I therefore wrote to him on  this day, as
follows:

HEADQUARTERS ARMIES OF THE U. S., 5 P.M., April 7, 1865.

GENERAL R. E. LEE Commanding C. S. A.

The result of the last week must convince you of th e hopelessness of
further resistance on the part of the Army of North ern Virginia in this
struggle.  I feel that it is so, and regard it as m y duty to shift from
myself the responsibility of any further effusion o f blood, by asking of
you the surrender of that portion of the Confederat e States army known
as the Army of Northern Virginia.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Lee replied on the evening of the same day as follo ws:

April 7, 1865.

GENERAL:  I have received your note of this day.  T hough not
entertaining the opinion you express on the hopeles sness of further
resistance on the part of the Army of Northern Virg inia, I reciprocate
your desire to avoid useless effusion of blood, and  therefore before
considering your proposition, ask the terms you wil l offer on condition
of its surrender.



R. E. LEE, General.

LIEUT.-GENERAL U. S. GRANT, Commanding Armies of th e U. S.

This was not satisfactory, but I regarded it as des erving another letter
and wrote him as follows:

April 8, 1865.

GENERAL R. E. LEE, Commanding C. S. A.

Your note of last evening in reply to mine of same date, asking the
condition on which I will accept the surrender of t he Army of Northern
Virginia is just received.  In reply I would say th at, peace being my
great desire, there is but one condition I would in sist upon, namely:
that the men and officers surrendered shall be disq ualified for taking
up arms again against the Government of the United States until properly
exchanged.  I will meet you, or will designate offi cers to meet any
officers you may name for the same purpose, at any point agreeable to
you, for the purpose of arranging definitely the te rms upon which the
surrender of the Army of Northern Virginia will be received.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

Lee's army was rapidly crumbling.  Many of his sold iers had enlisted
from that part of the State where they now were, an d were continually
dropping out of the ranks and going to their homes.   I know that I
occupied a hotel almost destitute of furniture at F armville, which had
probably been used as a Confederate hospital.  The next morning when I
came out I found a Confederate colonel there, who r eported to me and
said that he was the proprietor of that house, and that he was a colonel
of a regiment that had been raised in that neighbor hood.  He said that
when he came along past home, he found that he was the only man of the
regiment remaining with Lee's army, so he just drop ped out, and now
wanted to surrender himself.  I told him to stay th ere and he would not
be molested.  That was one regiment which had been eliminated from Lee's
force by this crumbling process.

Although Sheridan had been marching all day, his tr oops moved with
alacrity and without any straggling.  They began to  see the end of what
they had been fighting four years for.  Nothing see med to fatigue them.
They were ready to move without rations and travel without rest until
the end.  Straggling had entirely ceased, and every  man was now a rival
for the front.  The infantry marched about as rapid ly as the cavalry
could.

Sheridan sent Custer with his division to move sout h of Appomattox
Station, which is about five miles south-west of th e Court House, to get
west of the trains and destroy the roads to the rea r.  They got there
the night of the 8th, and succeeded partially; but some of the train men
had just discovered the movement of our troops and succeeded in running
off three of the trains.  The other four were held by Custer.

The head of Lee's column came marching up there on the morning of the
9th, not dreaming, I suppose, that there were any U nion soldiers near.



The Confederates were surprised to find our cavalry  had possession of
the trains.  However, they were desperate and at on ce assaulted, hoping
to recover them.  In the melee that ensued they suc ceeded in burning one
of the trains, but not in getting anything from it.   Custer then ordered
the other trains run back on the road towards Farmv ille, and the fight
continued.

So far, only our cavalry and the advance of Lee's a rmy were engaged.
Soon, however, Lee's men were brought up from the r ear, no doubt
expecting they had nothing to meet but our cavalry.   But our infantry
had pushed forward so rapidly that by the time the enemy got up they
found Griffin's corps and the Army of the James con fronting them.  A
sharp engagement ensued, but Lee quickly set up a w hite flag.

CHAPTER LXVII.

NEGOTIATIONS AT APPOMATTOX--INTERVIEW WITH LEE AT M CLEAN'S HOUSE--THE
TERMS OF SURRENDER--LEE'S SURRENDER--INTERVIEW WITH LEE AFTER THE
SURRENDER.

On the 8th I had followed the Army of the Potomac i n rear of Lee.  I was
suffering very severely with a sick headache, and s topped at a farmhouse
on the road some distance in rear of the main body of the army.  I spent
the night in bathing my feet in hot water and musta rd, and putting
mustard plasters on my wrists and the back part of my neck, hoping to be
cured by morning. During the night I received Lee's  answer to my letter
of the 8th, inviting an interview between the lines  on the following
morning. (*43)  But it was for a different purpose from that of
surrendering his army, and I answered him as follow s:

HEADQUARTERS ARMIES OF THE U. S., April 9, 1865.

GENERAL R. E. LEE, Commanding C. S. A.

Your note of yesterday is received.  As I have no a uthority to treat on
the subject of peace, the meeting proposed for ten A.M. to-day could
lead to no good.  I will state, however, General, t hat I am equally
anxious for peace with yourself, and the whole Nort h entertains the same
feeling.  The terms upon which peace can be had are  well understood.  By
the South laying down their arms they will hasten t hat most desirable
event, save thousands of human lives and hundreds o f millions of
property not yet destroyed.  Sincerely hoping that all our difficulties
may be settled without the loss of another life, I subscribe myself,
etc.,

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

I proceeded at an early hour in the morning, still suffering with the
headache, to get to the head of the column.  I was not more than two or
three miles from Appomattox Court House at the time , but to go direct I
would have to pass through Lee's army, or a portion  of it.  I had
therefore to move south in order to get upon a road  coming up from
another direction.

When the white flag was put out by Lee, as already described, I was in



this way moving towards Appomattox Court House, and  consequently could
not be communicated with immediately, and be inform ed of what Lee had
done.  Lee, therefore, sent a flag to the rear to a dvise Meade and one
to the front to Sheridan, saying that he had sent a  message to me for
the purpose of having a meeting to consult about th e surrender of his
army, and asked for a suspension of hostilities unt il I could be
communicated with.  As they had heard nothing of th is until the fighting
had got to be severe and all going against Lee, bot h of these commanders
hesitated very considerably about suspending hostil ities at all.  They
were afraid it was not in good faith, and we had th e Army of Northern
Virginia where it could not escape except by some d eception.  They,
however, finally consented to a suspension of hosti lities for two hours
to give an opportunity of communicating with me in that time, if
possible.  It was found that, from the route I had taken, they would
probably not be able to communicate with me and get  an answer back
within the time fixed unless the messenger should p ass through the rebel
lines.

Lee, therefore, sent an escort with the officer bea ring this message
through his lines to me.

April 9, 1865.

GENERAL:  I received your note of this morning on t he picket-line
whither I had come to meet you and ascertain defini tely what terms were
embraced in your proposal of yesterday with referen ce to the surrender
of this army.  I now request an interview in accord ance with the offer
contained in your letter of yesterday for that purp ose.

R. E. LEE, General.

LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT Commanding U. S. Arm ies.

When the officer reached me I was still suffering w ith the sick
headache, but the instant I saw the contents of the  note I was cured.  I
wrote the following note in reply and hastened on:

April 9, 1865.

GENERAL R. E. LEE, Commanding C. S. Armies.

Your note of this date is but this moment (11.50 A. M.) received, in
consequence of my having passed from the Richmond a nd Lynchburg road to
the Farmville and Lynchburg road.  I am at this wri ting about four miles
west of Walker's Church and will push forward to th e front for the
purpose of meeting you. Notice sent to me on this r oad where you wish
the interview to take place will meet me.

U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

I was conducted at once to where Sheridan was locat ed with his troops
drawn up in line of battle facing the Confederate a rmy near by.  They
were very much excited, and expressed their view th at this was all a
ruse employed to enable the Confederates to get awa y.  They said they
believed that Johnston was marching up from North C arolina now, and Lee



was moving to join him; and they would whip the reb els where they now
were in five minutes if I would only let them go in .  But I had no doubt
about the good faith of Lee, and pretty soon was co nducted to where he
was.  I found him at the house of a Mr. McLean, at Appomattox Court
House, with Colonel Marshall, one of his staff offi cers, awaiting my
arrival.  The head of his column was occupying a hi ll, on a portion of
which was an apple orchard, beyond a little valley which separated it
from that on the crest of which Sheridan's forces w ere drawn up in line
of battle to the south.

Before stating what took place between General Lee and myself, I will
give all there is of the story of the famous apple tree.

Wars produce many stories of fiction, some of which  are told until they
are believed to be true.  The war of the rebellion was no exception to
this rule, and the story of the apple tree is one o f those fictions
based on a slight foundation of fact. As I have sai d, there was an apple
orchard on the side of the hill occupied by the Con federate forces.
Running diagonally up the hill was a wagon road, wh ich, at one point,
ran very near one of the trees, so that the wheels of vehicles had, on
that side, cut off the roots of this tree, leaving a little embankment.
General Babcock, of my staff, reported to me that w hen he first met
General Lee he was sitting upon this embankment wit h his feet in the
road below and his back resting against the tree.  The story had no
other foundation than that.  Like many other storie s, it would be very
good if it was only true.

I had known General Lee in the old army, and had se rved with him in the
Mexican War; but did not suppose, owing to the diff erence in our age and
rank, that he would remember me, while I would more  naturally remember
him distinctly, because he was the chief of staff o f General Scott in
the Mexican War.

When I had left camp that morning I had not expecte d so soon the result
that was then taking place, and consequently was in  rough garb.  I was
without a sword, as I usually was when on horseback  on the field, and
wore a soldier's blouse for a coat, with the should er straps of my rank
to indicate to the army who I was. When I went into  the house I found
General Lee.  We greeted each other, and after shak ing hands took our
seats.  I had my staff with me, a good portion of w hom were in the room
during the whole of the interview.

What General Lee's feelings were I do not know.  As  he was a man of much
dignity, with an impassible face, it was impossible  to say whether he
felt inwardly glad that the end had finally come, o r felt sad over the
result, and was too manly to show it. Whatever his feelings, they were
entirely concealed from my observation; but my own feelings, which had
been quite jubilant on the receipt of his letter, w ere sad and
depressed.  I felt like anything rather than rejoic ing at the downfall
of a foe who had fought so long and valiantly, and had suffered so much
for a cause, though that cause was, I believe, one of the worst for
which a people ever fought, and one for which there  was the least
excuse.  I do not question, however, the sincerity of the great mass of
those who were opposed to us.

General Lee was dressed in a full uniform which was  entirely new, and
was wearing a sword of considerable value, very lik ely the sword which
had been presented by the State of Virginia; at all  events, it was an
entirely different sword from the one that would or dinarily be worn in



the field.  In my rough traveling suit, the uniform  of a private with
the straps of a lieutenant-general, I must have con trasted very
strangely with a man so handsomely dressed, six fee t high and of
faultless form. But this was not a matter that I th ought of until
afterwards.

We soon fell into a conversation about old army tim es.  He remarked that
he remembered me very well in the old army; and I t old him that as a
matter of course I remembered him perfectly, but fr om the difference in
our rank and years (there being about sixteen years ' difference in our
ages), I had thought it very likely that I had not attracted his
attention sufficiently to be remembered by him afte r such a long
interval.  Our conversation grew so pleasant that I  almost forgot the
object of our meeting.  After the conversation had run on in this style
for some time, General Lee called my attention to t he object of our
meeting, and said that he had asked for this interv iew for the purpose
of getting from me the terms I proposed to give his  army.  I said that I
meant merely that his army should lay down their ar ms, not to take them
up again during the continuance of the war unless d uly and properly
exchanged.  He said that he had so understood my le tter.

Then we gradually fell off again into conversation about matters foreign
to the subject which had brought us together.  This  continued for some
little time, when General Lee again interrupted the  course of the
conversation by suggesting that the terms I propose d to give his army
ought to be written out. I called to General Parker , secretary on my
staff, for writing materials, and commenced writing  out the following
terms:

APPOMATTOX C. H., VA.,

Ap 19th, 1865.

GEN. R. E. LEE, Comd'g C. S. A.

GEN:  In accordance with the substance of my letter  to you of the 8th
inst., I propose to receive the surrender of the Ar my of N. Va. on the
following terms, to wit:  Rolls of all the officers  and men to be made
in duplicate.  One copy to be given to an officer d esignated by me, the
other to be retained by such officer or officers as  you may designate.
The officers to give their individual paroles not t o take up arms
against the Government of the United States until p roperly exchanged,
and each company or regimental commander sign a lik e parole for the men
of their commands.  The arms, artillery and public property to be parked
and stacked, and turned over to the officer appoint ed by me to receive
them.  This will not embrace the side-arms of the o fficers, nor their
private horses or baggage.  This done, each officer  and man will be
allowed to return to their homes, not to be disturb ed by United States
authority so long as they observe their paroles and  the laws in force
where they may reside.

Very respectfully, U. S. GRANT, Lt. Gen.

When I put my pen to the paper I did not know the f irst word that I
should make use of in writing the terms.  I only kn ew what was in my
mind, and I wished to express it clearly, so that t here could be no
mistaking it.  As I wrote on, the thought occurred to me that the



officers had their own private horses and effects, which were important
to them, but of no value to us; also that it would be an unnecessary
humiliation to call upon them to deliver their side  arms.

No conversation, not one word, passed between Gener al Lee and myself,
either about private property, side arms, or kindre d subjects.  He
appeared to have no objections to the terms first p roposed; or if he had
a point to make against them he wished to wait unti l they were in
writing to make it.  When he read over that part of  the terms about side
arms, horses and private property of the officers, he remarked, with
some feeling, I thought, that this would have a hap py effect upon his
army.

Then, after a little further conversation, General Lee remarked to me
again that their army was organized a little differ ently from the army
of the United States (still maintaining by implicat ion that we were two
countries); that in their army the cavalrymen and a rtillerists owned
their own horses; and he asked if he was to underst and that the men who
so owned their horses were to be permitted to retai n them.  I told him
that as the terms were written they would not; that  only the officers
were permitted to take their private property.  He then, after reading
over the terms a second time, remarked that that wa s clear.

I then said to him that I thought this would be abo ut the last battle of
the war--I sincerely hoped so; and I said further I  took it that most of
the men in the ranks were small farmers. The whole country had been so
raided by the two armies that it was doubtful wheth er they would be able
to put in a crop to carry themselves and their fami lies through the next
winter without the aid of the horses they were then  riding.  The United
States did not want them and I would, therefore, in struct the officers I
left behind to receive the paroles of his troops to  let every man of the
Confederate army who claimed to own a horse or mule  take the animal to
his home.  Lee remarked again that this would have a happy effect.

He then sat down and wrote out the following letter :

HEADQUARTERS ARMY OF NORTHERN VIRGINIA, April 9, 18 65.

GENERAL:--I received your letter of this date conta ining the terms of
the surrender of the Army of Northern Virginia as p roposed by you.  As
they are substantially the same as those expressed in your letter of the
8th inst., they are accepted.  I will proceed to de signate the proper
officers to carry the stipulations into effect.

R. E. LEE, General. LIEUT.-GENERAL U. S. GRANT.

While duplicates of the two letters were being made , the Union generals
present were severally presented to General Lee.

The much talked of surrendering of Lee's sword and my handing it back,
this and much more that has been said about it is t he purest romance.
The word sword or side arms was not mentioned by ei ther of us until I
wrote it in the terms.  There was no premeditation,  and it did not occur
to me until the moment I wrote it down.  If I had h appened to omit it,
and General Lee had called my attention to it, I sh ould have put it in
the terms precisely as I acceded to the provision a bout the soldiers
retaining their horses.



General Lee, after all was completed and before tak ing his leave,
remarked that his army was in a very bad condition for want of food, and
that they were without forage; that his men had bee n living for some
days on parched corn exclusively, and that he would  have to ask me for
rations and forage.  I told him "certainly," and as ked for how many men
he wanted rations.  His answer was "about twenty-fi ve thousand;" and I
authorized him to send his own commissary and quart ermaster to
Appomattox Station, two or three miles away, where he could have, out of
the trains we had stopped, all the provisions wante d.  As for forage, we
had ourselves depended almost entirely upon the cou ntry for that.

Generals Gibbon, Griffin and Merritt were designate d by me to carry into
effect the paroling of Lee's troops before they sho uld start for their
homes--General Lee leaving Generals Longstreet, Gor don and Pendleton for
them to confer with in order to facilitate this wor k.  Lee and I then
separated as cordially as we had met, he returning to his own lines, and
all went into bivouac for the night at Appomattox.

Soon after Lee's departure I telegraphed to Washing ton as follows:

HEADQUARTERS APPOMATTOX C. H., VA., April 9th, 1865 , 4.30 P.M.

HON. E. M. STANTON, Secretary of War, Washington.

General Lee surrendered the Army of Northern Virgin ia this afternoon on
terms proposed by myself.  The accompanying additio nal correspondence
will show the conditions fully.

U. S. GRANT, Lieut.-General.

When news of the surrender first reached our lines our men commenced
firing a salute of a hundred guns in honor of the v ictory.  I at once
sent word, however, to have it stopped.  The Confed erates were now our
prisoners, and we did not want to exult over their downfall.

I determined to return to Washington at once, with a view to putting a
stop to the purchase of supplies, and what I now de emed other useless
outlay of money.  Before leaving, however, I though t I (*44) would like
to see General Lee again; so next morning I rode ou t beyond our lines
towards his headquarters, preceded by a bugler and a staff-officer
carrying a white flag.

Lee soon mounted his horse, seeing who it was, and met me.  We had there
between the lines, sitting on horseback, a very ple asant conversation of
over half an hour, in the course of which Lee said to me that the South
was a big country and that we might have to march o ver it three or four
times before the war entirely ended, but that we wo uld now be able to do
it as they could no longer resist us.  He expressed  it as his earnest
hope, however, that we would not be called upon to cause more loss and
sacrifice of life; but he could not foretell the re sult.  I then
suggested to General Lee that there was not a man i n the Confederacy
whose influence with the soldiery and the whole peo ple was as great as
his, and that if he would now advise the surrender of all the armies I
had no doubt his advice would be followed with alac rity.  But Lee said,
that he could not do that without consulting the Pr esident first.  I
knew there was no use to urge him to do anything ag ainst his ideas of



what was right.

I was accompanied by my staff and other officers, s ome of whom seemed to
have a great desire to go inside the Confederate li nes.  They finally
asked permission of Lee to do so for the purpose of  seeing some of their
old army friends, and the permission was granted.  They went over, had a
very pleasant time with their old friends, and brou ght some of them back
with them when they returned.

When Lee and I separated he went back to his lines and I returned to the
house of Mr. McLean.  Here the officers of both arm ies came in great
numbers, and seemed to enjoy the meeting as much as  though they had been
friends separated for a long time while fighting ba ttles under the same
flag.  For the time being it looked very much as if  all thought of the
war had escaped their minds.  After an hour pleasan tly passed in this
way I set out on horseback, accompanied by my staff  and a small escort,
for Burkesville Junction, up to which point the rai lroad had by this
time been repaired.

CHAPTER LXVIII.

MORALE OF THE TWO ARMIES--RELATIVE CONDITIONS OF TH E NORTH AND SOUTH
--PRESIDENT LINCOLN VISITS RICHMOND--ARRIVAL AT WAS HINGTON--PRESIDENT
LINCOLN'S ASSASSINATION--PRESIDENT JOHNSON'S POLICY .

After the fall of Petersburg, and when the armies o f the Potomac and the
James were in motion to head off Lee's army, the mo rale of the National
troops had greatly improved.  There was no more str aggling, no more rear
guards.  The men who in former times had been falli ng back, were now, as
I have already stated, striving to get to the front .  For the first time
in four weary years they felt that they were now ne aring the time when
they could return to their homes with their country  saved.  On the other
hand, the Confederates were more than corresponding ly depressed.  Their
despondency increased with each returning day, and especially after the
battle of Sailor's Creek.  They threw away their ar ms in constantly
increasing numbers, dropping out of the ranks and b etaking themselves to
the woods in the hope of reaching their homes.  I h ave already instanced
the case of the entire disintegration of a regiment  whose colonel I met
at Farmville.  As a result of these and other influ ences, when Lee
finally surrendered at Appomattox, there were only 28,356 officers and
men left to be paroled, and many of these were with out arms.  It was
probably this latter fact which gave rise to the st atement sometimes
made, North and South, that Lee surrendered a small er number of men than
what the official figures show.  As a matter of off icial record, and in
addition to the number paroled as given above, we c aptured between March
29th and the date of surrender 19,132 Confederates,  to say nothing of
Lee's other losses, killed, wounded and missing, du ring the series of
desperate conflicts which marked his headlong and d etermined flight.
The same record shows the number of cannon, includi ng those at
Appomattox, to have been 689 between the dates name d.

There has always been a great conflict of opinion a s to the number of
troops engaged in every battle, or all important ba ttles, fought between
the sections, the South magnifying the number of Un ion troops engaged
and belittling their own. Northern writers have fal len, in many
instances, into the same error.  I have often heard  gentlemen, who were
thoroughly loyal to the Union, speak of what a sple ndid fight the South



had made and successfully continued for four years before yielding, with
their twelve million of people against our twenty, and of the twelve
four being colored slaves, non-combatants.  I will add to their
argument.  We had many regiments of brave and loyal  men who volunteered
under great difficulty from the twelve million belo nging to the South.

But the South had rebelled against the National gov ernment.  It was not
bound by any constitutional restrictions.  The whol e South was a
military camp.  The occupation of the colored peopl e was to furnish
supplies for the army.  Conscription was resorted t o early, and embraced
every male from the age of eighteen to forty-five, excluding only those
physically unfit to serve in the field, and the nec essary number of
civil officers of State and intended National gover nment.  The old and
physically disabled furnished a good portion of the se.  The slaves, the
non-combatants, one-third of the whole, were requir ed to work in the
field without regard to sex, and almost without reg ard to age.  Children
from the age of eight years could and did handle th e hoe; they were not
much older when they began to hold the plough.  The  four million of
colored non-combatants were equal to more than thre e times their number
in the North, age for age and sex for sex, in suppl ying food from the
soil to support armies.  Women did not work in the fields in the North,
and children attended school.

The arts of peace were carried on in the North.  To wns and cities grew
during the war.  Inventions were made in all kinds of machinery to
increase the products of a day's labor in the shop,  and in the field.
In the South no opposition was allowed to the gover nment which had been
set up and which would have become real and respect ed if the rebellion
had been successful.  No rear had to be protected.  All the troops in
service could be brought to the front to contest ev ery inch of ground
threatened with invasion.  The press of the South, like the people who
remained at home, were loyal to the Southern cause.

In the North, the country, the towns and the cities  presented about the
same appearance they do in time of peace.  The furn ace was in blast, the
shops were filled with workmen, the fields were cul tivated, not only to
supply the population of the North and the troops i nvading the South,
but to ship abroad to pay a part of the expense of the war.  In the
North the press was free up to the point of open tr eason.  The citizen
could entertain his views and express them.  Troops  were necessary in
the Northern States to prevent prisoners from the S outhern army being
released by outside force, armed and set at large t o destroy by fire our
Northern cities.  Plans were formed by Northern and  Southern citizens to
burn our cities, to poison the water supplying them , to spread infection
by importing clothing from infected regions, to blo w up our river and
lake steamers--regardless of the destruction of inn ocent lives.  The
copperhead disreputable portion of the press magnif ied rebel successes,
and belittled those of the Union army.  It was, wit h a large following,
an auxiliary to the Confederate army.  The North wo uld have been much
stronger with a hundred thousand of these men in th e Confederate ranks
and the rest of their kind thoroughly subdued, as t he Union sentiment
was in the South, than we were as the battle was fo ught.

As I have said, the whole South was a military camp .  The colored
people, four million in number, were submissive, an d worked in the field
and took care of the families while the able-bodied  white men were at
the front fighting for a cause destined to defeat.  The cause was
popular, and was enthusiastically supported by the young men.  The
conscription took all of them.  Before the war was over, further



conscriptions took those between fourteen and eight een years of age as
junior reserves, and those between forty-five and s ixty as senior
reserves.  It would have been an offence, directly after the war, and
perhaps it would be now, to ask any able-bodied man  in the South, who
was between the ages of fourteen and sixty at any t ime during the war,
whether he had been in the Confederate army.  He wo uld assert that he
had, or account for his absence from the ranks.  Un der such
circumstances it is hard to conceive how the North showed such a
superiority of force in every battle fought.  I kno w they did not.

During 1862 and '3, John H. Morgan, a partisan offi cer, of no military
education, but possessed of courage and endurance, operated in the rear
of the Army of the Ohio in Kentucky and Tennessee.  He had no base of
supplies to protect, but was at home wherever he we nt.  The army
operating against the South, on the contrary, had t o protect its lines
of communication with the North, from which all sup plies had to come to
the front.  Every foot of road had to be guarded by  troops stationed at
convenient distances apart.  These guards could not  render assistance
beyond the points where stationed.  Morgan Was foot -loose and could
operate where, his information--always correct--led  him to believe he
could do the greatest damage.  During the time he w as operating in this
way he killed, wounded and captured several times t he number he ever had
under his command at any one time.  He destroyed ma ny millions of
property in addition. Places he did not attack had to be guarded as if
threatened by him.  Forrest, an abler soldier, oper ated farther west,
and held from the National front quite as many men as could be spared
for offensive operations.  It is safe to say that m ore than half the
National army was engaged in guarding lines of supp lies, or were on
leave, sick in hospital or on detail which prevente d their bearing arms.
Then, again, large forces were employed where no Co nfederate army
confronted them.  I deem it safe to say that there were no large
engagements where the National numbers compensated for the advantage of
position and intrenchment occupied by the enemy.

While I was in pursuit of General Lee, the Presiden t went to Richmond in
company with Admiral Porter, and on board his flags hip.  He found the
people of that city in great consternation.  The le ading citizens among
the people who had remained at home surrounded him,  anxious that
something should be done to relieve them from suspe nse.  General Weitzel
was not then in the city, having taken offices in o ne of the neighboring
villages after his troops had succeeded in subduing  the conflagration
which they had found in progress on entering the Co nfederate capital.
The President sent for him, and, on his arrival, a short interview was
had on board the vessel, Admiral Porter and a leadi ng citizen of
Virginia being also present. After this interview t he President wrote an
order in about these words, which I quote from memo ry:  "General Weitzel
is authorized to permit the body calling itself the  Legislature of
Virginia to meet for the purpose of recalling the V irginia troops from
the Confederate armies."

Immediately some of the gentlemen composing that bo dy wrote out a call
for a meeting and had it published in their papers.   This call, however,
went very much further than Mr. Lincoln had contemp lated, as he did not
say the "Legislature of Virginia" but "the body whi ch called itself the
Legislature of Virginia." Mr. Stanton saw the call as published in the
Northern papers the very next issue and took the li berty of
countermanding the order authorizing any meeting of  the Legislature, or
any other body, and this notwithstanding the fact t hat the President was
nearer the spot than he was.



This was characteristic of Mr. Stanton.  He was a m an who never
questioned his own authority, and who always did in  war time what he
wanted to do.  He was an able constitutional lawyer  and jurist; but the
Constitution was not an impediment to him while the  war lasted.  In this
latter particular I entirely agree with the view he  evidently held.  The
Constitution was not framed with a view to any such  rebellion as that of
1861-5.  While it did not authorize rebellion it ma de no provision
against it.  Yet the right to resist or suppress re bellion is as
inherent as the right of self-defence, and as natur al as the right of an
individual to preserve his life when in jeopardy.  The Constitution was
therefore in abeyance for the time being, so far as  it in any way
affected the progress and termination of the war.

Those in rebellion against the government of the Un ited States were not
restricted by constitutional provisions, or any oth er, except the acts
of their Congress, which was loyal and devoted to t he cause for which
the South was then fighting.  It would be a hard ca se when one-third of
a nation, united in rebellion against the national authority, is
entirely untrammeled, that the other two-thirds, in  their efforts to
maintain the Union intact, should be restrained by a Constitution
prepared by our ancestors for the express purpose o f insuring the
permanency of the confederation of the States.

After I left General Lee at Appomattox Station, I w ent with my staff and
a few others directly to Burkesville Station on my way to Washington.
The road from Burkesville back having been newly re paired and the ground
being soft, the train got off the track frequently,  and, as a result, it
was after midnight of the second day when I reached  City Point.  As soon
as possible I took a dispatch-boat thence to Washin gton City.

While in Washington I was very busy for a time in p reparing the
necessary orders for the new state of affairs; comm unicating with my
different commanders of separate departments, bodie s of troops, etc.
But by the 14th I was pretty well through with this  work, so as to be
able to visit my children, who were then in Burling ton, New Jersey,
attending school.  Mrs. Grant was with me in Washin gton at the time, and
we were invited by President and Mrs. Lincoln to ac company them to the
theatre on the evening of that day.  I replied to t he President's verbal
invitation to the effect, that if we were in the ci ty we would take
great pleasure in accompanying them; but that I was  very anxious to get
away and visit my children, and if I could get thro ugh my work during
the day I should do so.  I did get through and star ted by the evening
train on the 14th, sending Mr. Lincoln word, of cou rse, that I would not
be at the theatre.

At that time the railroad to New York entered Phila delphia on Broad
Street; passengers were conveyed in ambulances to t he Delaware River,
and then ferried to Camden, at which point they too k the cars again.
When I reached the ferry, on the east side of the C ity of Philadelphia,
I found people awaiting my arrival there; and also dispatches informing
me of the assassination of the President and Mr. Se ward, and of the
probable assassination of the Vice President, Mr. J ohnson, and
requesting my immediate return.

It would be impossible for me to describe the feeli ng that overcame me
at the news of these assassinations, more especiall y the assassination
of the President.  I knew his goodness of heart, hi s generosity, his
yielding disposition, his desire to have everybody happy, and above all



his desire to see all the people of the United Stat es enter again upon
the full privileges of citizenship with equality am ong all.  I knew also
the feeling that Mr. Johnson had expressed in speec hes and conversation
against the Southern people, and I feared that his course towards them
would be such as to repel, and make them unwilling citizens; and if they
became such they would remain so for a long while.  I felt that
reconstruction had been set back, no telling how fa r.

I immediately arranged for getting a train to take me back to Washington
City; but Mrs. Grant was with me; it was after midn ight and Burlington
was but an hour away.  Finding that I could accompa ny her to our house
and return about as soon as they would be ready to take me from the
Philadelphia station, I went up with her and return ed immediately by the
same special train.  The joy that I had witnessed a mong the people in
the street and in public places in Washington when I left there, had
been turned to grief; the city was in reality a cit y of mourning.  I
have stated what I believed then the effect of this  would be, and my
judgment now is that I was right.  I believe the So uth would have been
saved from very much of the hardness of feeling tha t was engendered by
Mr. Johnson's course towards them during the first few months of his
administration.  Be this as it may, Mr. Lincoln's a ssassination was
particularly unfortunate for the entire nation.

Mr. Johnson's course towards the South did engender  bitterness of
feeling.  His denunciations of treason and his ever -ready remark,
"Treason is a crime and must be made odious," was r epeated to all those
men of the South who came to him to get some assura nces of safety so
that they might go to work at something with the fe eling that what they
obtained would be secure to them.  He uttered his d enunciations with
great vehemence, and as they were accompanied with no assurances of
safety, many Southerners were driven to a point alm ost beyond endurance.

The President of the United States is, in a large d egree, or ought to
be, a representative of the feeling, wishes and jud gment of those over
whom he presides; and the Southerners who read the denunciations of
themselves and their people must have come to the c onclusion that he
uttered the sentiments of the Northern people; wher eas, as a matter of
fact, but for the assassination of Mr. Lincoln, I b elieve the great
majority of the Northern people, and the soldiers u nanimously, would
have been in favor of a speedy reconstruction on te rms that would be the
least humiliating to the people who had rebelled ag ainst their
government.  They believed, I have no doubt, as I d id, that besides
being the mildest, it was also the wisest, policy.

The people who had been in rebellion must necessari ly come back into the
Union, and be incorporated as an integral part of t he nation.  Naturally
the nearer they were placed to an equality with the  people who had not
rebelled, the more reconciled they would feel with their old
antagonists, and the better citizens they would be from the beginning.
They surely would not make good citizens if they fe lt that they had a
yoke around their necks.

I do not believe that the majority of the Northern people at that time
were in favor of negro suffrage.  They supposed tha t it would naturally
follow the freedom of the negro, but that there wou ld be a time of
probation, in which the ex-slaves could prepare the mselves for the
privileges of citizenship before the full right wou ld be conferred; but
Mr. Johnson, after a complete revolution of sentime nt, seemed to regard
the South not only as an oppressed people, but as t he people best



entitled to consideration of any of our citizens.  This was more than
the people who had secured to us the perpetuation o f the Union were
prepared for, and they became more radical in their  views.  The
Southerners had the most power in the executive bra nch, Mr. Johnson
having gone to their side; and with a compact South , and such sympathy
and support as they could get from the North, they felt that they would
be able to control the nation at once, and already many of them acted as
if they thought they were entitled to do so.

Thus Mr. Johnson, fighting Congress on the one hand , and receiving the
support of the South on the other, drove Congress, which was
overwhelmingly republican, to the passing of first one measure and then
another to restrict his power.  There being a solid  South on one side
that was in accord with the political party in the North which had
sympathized with the rebellion, it finally, in the judgment of Congress
and of the majority of the legislatures of the Stat es, became necessary
to enfranchise the negro, in all his ignorance.  In  this work, I shall
not discuss the question of how far the policy of C ongress in this
particular proved a wise one.  It became an absolut e necessity, however,
because of the foolhardiness of the President and t he blindness of the
Southern people to their own interest.  As to mysel f, while strongly
favoring the course that would be the least humilia ting to the people
who had been in rebellion, I gradually worked up to  the point where,
with the majority of the people, I favored immediat e enfranchisement.

CHAPTER LXIX.

SHERMAN AND JOHNSTON--JOHNSTON'S SURRENDER TO SHERMAN--CAPTURE OF
MOBILE--WILSON'S EXPEDITION--CAPTURE OF JEFFERSON D AVIS--GENERAL
THOMAS'S QUALITIES--ESTIMATE OF GENERAL CANBY.

When I left Appomattox I ordered General Meade to p roceed leisurely back
to Burkesville Station with the Army of the Potomac  and the Army of the
James, and to go into camp there until further orde rs from me.  General
Johnston, as has been stated before, was in North C arolina confronting
General Sherman.  It could not be known positively,  of course, whether
Johnston would surrender on the news of Lee's surre nder, though I
supposed he would; and if he did not, Burkesville S tation was the
natural point from which to move to attack him.  Th e army which I could
have sent against him was superior to his, and that  with which Sherman
confronted him was also superior; and between the t wo he would
necessarily have been crushed, or driven away.  Wit h the loss of their
capital and the Army of Northern Virginia it was do ubtful whether
Johnston's men would have the spirit to stand.  My belief was that he
would make no such attempt; but I adopted this cour se as a precaution
against what might happen, however improbable.

Simultaneously with my starting from City Point, I sent a messenger to
North Carolina by boat with dispatches to General S herman, informing him
of the surrender of Lee and his army; also of the t erms which I had
given him; and I authorized Sherman to give the sam e terms to Johnston
if the latter chose to accept them.  The country is  familiar with the
terms that Sherman agreed to CONDITIONALLY, because  they embraced a
political question as well as a military one and he  would therefore have
to confer with the government before agreeing to th em definitely.

General Sherman had met Mr. Lincoln at City Point w hile visiting there



to confer with me about our final movement, and kne w what Mr. Lincoln
had said to the peace commissioners when he met the m at Hampton Roads,
viz.:  that before he could enter into negotiations  with them they would
have to agree to two points: one being that the Uni on should be
preserved, and the other that slavery should be abo lished; and if they
were ready to concede these two points he was almos t ready to sign his
name to a blank piece of paper and permit them to f ill out the balance
of the terms upon which we would live together.  He  had also seen
notices in the newspapers of Mr. Lincoln's visit to  Richmond, and had
read in the same papers that while there he had aut horized the convening
of the Legislature of Virginia.

Sherman thought, no doubt, in adding to the terms t hat I had made with
general Lee, that he was but carrying out the wishe s of the President of
the United States.  But seeing that he was going be yond his authority,
he made it a point that the terms were only conditi onal.  They signed
them with this understanding, and agreed to a truce  until the terms
could be sent to Washington for approval; if approv ed by the proper
authorities there, they would then be final; if not  approved, then he
would give due notice, before resuming hostilities.   As the world knows,
Sherman, from being one of the most popular general s of the land
(Congress having even gone so far as to propose a b ill providing for a
second lieutenant-general for the purpose of advanc ing him to that
grade), was denounced by the President and Secretar y of War in very
bitter terms.  Some people went so far as to denoun ce him as a traitor
--a most preposterous term to apply to a man who ha d rendered so much
service as he had, even supposing he had made a mis take in granting such
terms as he did to Johnston and his army.  If Sherm an had taken
authority to send Johnston with his army home, with  their arms to be put
in the arsenals of their own States, without submit ting the question to
the authorities at Washington, the suspicions again st him might have
some foundation.  But the feeling against Sherman d ied out very rapidly,
and it was not many weeks before he was restored to  the fullest
confidence of the American people.

When, some days after my return to Washington, Pres ident Johnson and the
Secretary of war received the terms which General S herman had forwarded
for approval, a cabinet meeting was immediately cal led and I was sent
for.  There seemed to be the greatest consternation , lest Sherman would
commit the government to terms which they were not willing to accede to
and which he had no right to grant.  A message went  out directing the
troops in the South not to obey General Sherman.  I  was ordered to
proceed at once to North Carolina and take charge o f matter there
myself. Of course I started without delay, and reac hed there as soon as
possible.  I repaired to Raleigh, where Sherman was , as quietly as
possible, hoping to see him without even his army l earning of my
presence.

When I arrived I went to Sherman's headquarters, an d we were at once
closeted together.  I showed him the instruction an d orders under which
I visited him.  I told him that I wanted him to not ify General Johnston
that the terms which they had conditionally agreed upon had not been
approved in Washington, and that he was authorized to offer the same
terms I had given General Lee.  I sent Sherman to d o this himself.  I
did not wish the knowledge of my presence to be kno wn to the army
generally; so I left it to Sherman to negotiate the  terms of the
surrender solely by himself, and without the enemy knowing that I was
anywhere near the field.  As soon as possible I sta rted to get away, to
leave Sherman quite free and untrammelled.



At Goldsboro', on my way back, I met a mail, contai ning the last
newspapers, and I found in them indications of grea t excitement in the
North over the terms Sherman had given Johnston; an d harsh orders that
had been promulgated by the President and Secretary  of War.  I knew that
Sherman must see these papers, and I fully realized  what great
indignation they would cause him, though I do not t hink his feelings
could have been more excited than were my own.  But  like the true and
loyal soldier that he was, he carried out the instr uctions I had given
him, obtained the surrender of Johnston's army, and  settled down in his
camp about Raleigh, to await final orders.

There were still a few expeditions out in the South  that could not be
communicated with, and had to be left to act accord ing to the judgment
of their respective commanders.  With these it was impossible to tell
how the news of the surrender of Lee and Johnston, of which they must
have heard, might affect their judgment as to what was best to do.

The three expeditions which I had tried so hard to get off from the
commands of Thomas and Canby did finally get off:  one under Canby
himself, against Mobile, late in March; that under Stoneman from East
Tennessee on the 20th; and the one under Wilson, st arting from Eastport,
Mississippi, on the 22d of March.  They were all em inently successful,
but without any good result. Indeed much valuable p roperty was destroyed
and many lives lost at a time when we would have li ked to spare them.
The war was practically over before their victories  were gained.  They
were so late in commencing operations, that they di d not hold any troops
away that otherwise would have been operating again st the armies which
were gradually forcing the Confederate armies to a surrender.  The only
possible good that we may have experienced from the se raids was by
Stoneman's getting near Lynchburg about the time th e armies of the
Potomac and the James were closing in on Lee at App omattox.

Stoneman entered North Carolina and then pushed nor th to strike the
Virginia and Tennessee Railroad.  He got upon that road, destroyed its
bridges at different places and rendered the road u seless to the enemy
up to within a few miles of Lynchburg.  His approac h caused the
evacuation of that city about the time we were at A ppomattox, and was
the cause of a commotion we heard of there.  He the n pushed south, and
was operating in the rear of Johnston's army about the time the
negotiations were going on between Sherman and John ston for the latter's
surrender.  In this raid Stoneman captured and dest royed a large amount
of stores, while fourteen guns and nearly two thous and prisoners were
the trophies of his success.

Canby appeared before Mobile on the 27th of March.  The city of Mobile
was protected by two forts, besides other intrenchm ents--Spanish Fort,
on the east side of the bay, and Fort Blakely, nort h of the city.  These
forts were invested.  On the night of the 8th of Ap ril, the National
troops having carried the enemy's works at one poin t, Spanish Fort was
evacuated; and on the 9th, the very day of Lee's su rrender, Blakely was
carried by assault, with a considerable loss to us.   On the 11th the
city was evacuated.

I had tried for more than two years to have an expe dition sent against
Mobile when its possession by us would have been of  great advantage.  It
finally cost lives to take it when its possession w as of no importance,
and when, if left alone, it would within a few days  have fallen into our
hands without any bloodshed whatever.



Wilson moved out with full 12,000 men, well equippe d and well armed.  He
was an energetic officer and accomplished his work rapidly.  Forrest was
in his front, but with neither his old-time army no r his old-time
prestige.  He now had principally conscripts.  His conscripts were
generally old men and boys.  He had a few thousand regular cavalry left,
but not enough to even retard materially the progre ss of Wilson's
cavalry.  Selma fell on the 2d of April, with a lar ge number of
prisoners and a large quantity of war material, mac hine shops, etc., to
be disposed of by the victors.  Tuscaloosa, Montgom ery and West Point
fell in quick succession.  These were all important  points to the enemy
by reason of their railroad connections, as depots of supplies, and
because of their manufactories of war material.  Th ey were fortified or
intrenched, and there was considerable fighting bef ore they were
captured.  Macon surrendered on the 21st of April.  Here news was
received of the negotiations for the surrender of J ohnston's army.
Wilson belonged to the military division commanded by Sherman, and of
course was bound by his terms.  This stopped all fi ghting.

General Richard Taylor had now become the senior Co nfederate officer
still at liberty east of the Mississippi River, and  on the 4th of May he
surrendered everything within the limits of this ex tensive command.
General E. Kirby Smith surrendered the trans-Missis sippi department on
the 26th of May, leaving no other Confederate army at liberty to
continue the war.

Wilson's raid resulted in the capture of the fugiti ve president of the
defunct confederacy before he got out of the countr y. This occurred at
Irwinsville, Georgia, on the 11th of May.  For myse lf, and I believe Mr.
Lincoln shared the feeling, I would have been very glad to have seen Mr.
Davis succeed in escaping, but for one reason:  I f eared that if not
captured, he might get into the trans-Mississippi r egion and there set
up a more contracted confederacy.  The young men no w out of homes and
out of employment might have rallied under his stan dard and protracted
the war yet another year.  The Northern people were  tired of the war,
they were tired of piling up a debt which would be a further mortgage
upon their homes.

Mr. Lincoln, I believe, wanted Mr. Davis to escape,  because he did not
wish to deal with the matter of his punishment.  He  knew there would be
people clamoring for the punishment of the ex-Confe derate president, for
high treason.  He thought blood enough had already been spilled to atone
for our wickedness as a nation.  At all events he d id not wish to be the
judge to decide whether more should be shed or not.   But his own life
was sacrificed at the hands of an assassin before t he ex-president of
the Confederacy was a prisoner in the hands of the government which he
had lent all his talent and all his energies to des troy.

All things are said to be wisely directed, and for the best interest of
all concerned.  This reflection does not, however, abate in the
slightest our sense of bereavement in the untimely loss of so good and
great a man as Abraham Lincoln.

He would have proven the best friend the South coul d have had, and saved
much of the wrangling and bitterness of feeling bro ught out by
reconstruction under a President who at first wishe d to revenge himself
upon Southern men of better social standing than hi mself, but who still
sought their recognition, and in a short time conce ived the idea and
advanced the proposition to become their Moses to l ead them triumphantly



out of all their difficulties.

The story of the legislation enacted during the rec onstruction period to
stay the hands of the President is too fresh in the  minds of the people
to be told now.  Much of it, no doubt, was unconsti tutional; but it was
hoped that the laws enacted would serve their purpo se before the
question of constitutionality could be submitted to  the judiciary and a
decision obtained. These laws did serve their purpo se, and now remain "a
dead letter" upon the statute books of the United S tates, no one taking
interest enough in them to give them a passing thou ght.

Much was said at the time about the garb Mr. Davis was wearing when he
was captured.  I cannot settle this question from p ersonal knowledge of
the facts; but I have been under the belief, from i nformation given to
me by General Wilson shortly after the event, that when Mr. Davis
learned that he was surrounded by our cavalry he wa s in his tent dressed
in a gentleman's dressing gown.  Naturally enough, Mr. Davis wanted to
escape, and would not reflect much how this should be accomplished
provided it might be done successfully.  If capture d, he would be no
ordinary prisoner.  He represented all there was of  that hostility to
the government which had caused four years of the b loodiest war--and the
most costly in other respects of which history make s any record.  Every
one supposed he would be tried for treason if captu red, and that he
would be executed.  Had he succeeded in making his escape in any
disguise it would have been adjudged a good thing a fterwards by his
admirers.

As my official letters on file in the War Departmen t, as well as my
remarks in this book, reflect upon General Thomas b y dwelling somewhat
upon his tardiness, it is due to myself, as well as  to him, that I give
my estimate of him as a soldier.  The same remark w ill apply also in the
case of General Canby.  I had been at West Point wi th Thomas one year,
and had known him later in the old army.  He was a man of commanding
appearance, slow and deliberate in speech and actio n; sensible, honest
and brave.  He possessed valuable soldierly qualiti es in an eminent
degree.  He gained the confidence of all who served  under him, and
almost their love.  This implies a very valuable qu ality.  It is a
quality which calls out the most efficient services  of the troops
serving under the commander possessing it.

Thomas's dispositions were deliberately made, and a lways good. He could
not be driven from a point he was given to hold.  H e was not as good,
however, in pursuit as he was in action.  I do not believe that he could
ever have conducted Sherman's army from Chattanooga  to Atlanta against
the defences and the commander guarding that line i n 1864.  On the other
hand, if it had been given him to hold the line whi ch Johnston tried to
hold, neither that general nor Sherman, nor any oth er officer could have
done it better.

Thomas was a valuable officer, who richly deserved,  as he has received,
the plaudits of his countrymen for the part he play ed in the great
tragedy of 1861-5.

General Canby was an officer of great merit.  He wa s naturally studious,
and inclined to the law.  There have been in the ar my but very few, if
any, officers who took as much interest in reading and digesting every
act of Congress and every regulation for the govern ment of the army as
he.  His knowledge gained in this way made him a mo st valuable staff
officer, a capacity in which almost all his army se rvices were rendered



up to the time of his being assigned to the Militar y Division of the
Gulf.  He was an exceedingly modest officer, though  of great talent and
learning.  I presume his feelings when first called  upon to command a
large army against a fortified city, were somewhat like my own when
marching a regiment against General Thomas Harris i n Missouri in 1861.
Neither of us would have felt the slightest trepida tion in going into
battle with some one else commanding.  Had Canby be en in other
engagements afterwards, he would, I have no doubt, have advanced without
any fear arising from a sense of the responsibility .  He was afterwards
killed in the lava beds of Southern Oregon, while i n pursuit of the
hostile Modoc Indians.  His character was as pure a s his talent and
learning were great.  His services were valuable du ring the war, but
principally as a bureau officer.  I have no idea th at it was from choice
that his services were rendered in an office, but b ecause of his
superior efficiency there.

CHAPTER LXX.

THE END OF THE WAR--THE MARCH TO WASHINGTON--ONE OF LINCOLN'S ANECDOTES
--GRAND REVIEW AT WASHINGTON--CHARACTERISTICS OF LI NCOLN AND STANTON
--ESTIMATE OF THE DIFFERENT CORPS COMMANDERS.

Things began to quiet down, and as the certainty th at there would be no
more armed resistance became clearer, the troops in  North Carolina and
Virginia were ordered to march immediately to the c apital, and go into
camp there until mustered out.  Suitable garrisons were left at the
prominent places throughout the South to insure obe dience to the laws
that might be enacted for the government of the sev eral States, and to
insure security to the lives and property of all cl asses.  I do not know
how far this was necessary, but I deemed it necessa ry, at that time,
that such a course should be pursued.  I think now that these garrisons
were continued after they ceased to be absolutely r equired; but it is
not to be expected that such a rebellion as was fou ght between the
sections from 1861 to 1865 could terminate without leaving many serious
apprehensions in the mind of the people as to what should be done.

Sherman marched his troops from Goldsboro, up to Ma nchester, on the
south side of the James River, opposite Richmond, a nd there put them in
camp, while he went back to Savannah to see what th e situation was
there.

It was during this trip that the last outrage was c ommitted upon him.
Halleck had been sent to Richmond to command Virgin ia, and had issued
orders prohibiting even Sherman's own troops from o beying his,
Sherman's, orders.  Sherman met the papers on his r eturn, containing
this order of Halleck, and very justly felt indigna nt at the outrage.
On his arrival at Fortress Monroe returning from Sa vannah, Sherman
received an invitation from Halleck to come to Rich mond and be his
guest.  This he indignantly refused, and informed H alleck, furthermore,
that he had seen his order.  He also stated that he  was coming up to
take command of his troops, and as he marched throu gh it would probably
be as well for Halleck not to show himself, because  he (Sherman) would
not be responsible for what some rash person might do through
indignation for the treatment he had received.  Ver y soon after that,
Sherman received orders from me to proceed to Washi ngton City, and to go
into camp on the south side of the city pending the  mustering-out of the
troops.



There was no incident worth noting in the march nor thward from
Goldsboro, to Richmond, or in that from Richmond to  Washington City.
The army, however, commanded by Sherman, which had been engaged in all
the battles of the West and had marched from the Mi ssissippi through the
Southern States to the sea, from there to Goldsboro , and thence to
Washington City, had passed over many of the battle -fields of the Army
of the Potomac, thus having seen, to a greater exte nt than any other
body of troops, the entire theatre of the four year s' war for the
preservation of the Union.

The march of Sherman's army from Atlanta to the sea  and north to
Goldsboro, while it was not accompanied with the da nger that was
anticipated, yet was magnificent in its results, an d equally magnificent
in the way it was conducted.  It had an important b earing, in various
ways, upon the great object we had in view, that of  closing the war.
All the States east of the Mississippi River up to the State of Georgia,
had felt the hardships of the war.  Georgia, and So uth Carolina, and
almost all of North Carolina, up to this time, had been exempt from
invasion by the Northern armies, except upon their immediate sea coasts.
Their newspapers had given such an account of Confe derate success, that
the people who remained at home had been convinced that the Yankees had
been whipped from first to last, and driven from pi llar to post, and
that now they could hardly be holding out for any o ther purpose than to
find a way out of the war with honor to themselves.

Even during this march of Sherman's the newspapers in his front were
proclaiming daily that his army was nothing better than a mob of men who
were frightened out of their wits and hastening, pa nic-stricken, to try
to get under the cover of our navy for protection a gainst the Southern
people.  As the army was seen marching on triumphan tly, however, the
minds of the people became disabused and they saw t he true state of
affairs.  In turn they became disheartened, and wou ld have been glad to
submit without compromise.

Another great advantage resulting from this march, and which was
calculated to hasten the end, was the fact that the  great storehouse of
Georgia was entirely cut off from the Confederate a rmies.  As the troops
advanced north from Savannah, the destruction of th e railroads in South
Carolina and the southern part of North Carolina, f urther cut off their
resources and left the armies still in Virginia and  North Carolina
dependent for supplies upon a very small area of co untry, already very
much exhausted of food and forage.

In due time the two armies, one from Burkesville Ju nction and the other
from the neighborhood of Raleigh, North Carolina, a rrived and went into
camp near the Capital, as directed.  The troops wer e hardy, being inured
to fatigue, and they appeared in their respective c amps as ready and fit
for duty as they had ever been in their lives.  I d oubt whether an equal
body of men of any nation, take them man for man, o fficer for officer,
was ever gotten together that would have proved the ir equal in a great
battle.

The armies of Europe are machines; the men are brav e and the officers
capable; but the majority of the soldiers in most o f the nations of
Europe are taken from a class of people who are not  very intelligent and
who have very little interest in the contest in whi ch they are called
upon to take part.  Our armies were composed of men  who were able to
read, men who knew what they were fighting for, and  could not be induced



to serve as soldiers, except in an emergency when t he safety of the
nation was involved, and so necessarily must have b een more than equal
to men who fought merely because they were brave an d because they were
thoroughly drilled and inured to hardships.

There was nothing of particular importance occurred  during the time
these troops were in camp before starting North.

I remember one little incident which I will relate as an anecdote
characteristic of Mr. Lincoln.  It occurred a day a fter I reached
Washington, and about the time General Meade reache d Burkesville with
the army.  Governor Smith of Virginia had left Rich mond with the
Confederate States government, and had gone to Danv ille.  Supposing I
was necessarily with the army at Burkesville, he ad dressed a letter to
me there informing me that, as governor of the Comm onwealth of the State
of Virginia, he had temporarily removed the State c apital from Richmond
to Danville, and asking if he would be permitted to  perform the
functions of his office there without molestation b y the Federal
authorities.  I give this letter only in substance.   He also inquired of
me whether in case he was not allowed to perform th e duties of his
office, he with a few others might not be permitted  to leave the country
and go abroad without interference.  General Meade being informed that a
flag of truce was outside his pickets with a letter  to me, at once sent
out and had the letter brought in without informing  the officer who
brought it that I was not present.  He read the let ter and telegraphed
me its contents. Meeting Mr. Lincoln shortly after receiving this
dispatch, I repeated its contents to him.  Mr. Linc oln, supposing I was
asking for instructions, said, in reply to that par t of Governor Smith's
letter which inquired whether he with a few friends  would be permitted
to leave the country unmolested, that his position was like that of a
certain Irishman (giving the name) he knew in Sprin gfield who was very
popular with the people, a man of considerable prom ise, and very much
liked.  Unfortunately he had acquired the habit of drinking, and his
friends could see that the habit was growing on him .  These friends
determined to make an effort to save him, and to do  this they drew up a
pledge to abstain from all alcoholic drinks.  They asked Pat to join
them in signing the pledge, and he consented.  He h ad been so long out
of the habit of using plain water as a beverage tha t he resorted to
soda-water as a substitute.  After a few days this began to grow
distasteful to him.  So holding the glass behind hi m, he said:  "Doctor,
couldn't you drop a bit of brandy in that unbeknown st to myself."

I do not remember what the instructions were the Pr esident gave me, but
I know that Governor Smith was not permitted to per form the duties of
his office.  I also know that if Mr. Lincoln had be en spared, there
would have been no efforts made to prevent any one from leaving the
country who desired to do so.  He would have been e qually willing to
permit the return of the same expatriated citizens after they had time
to repent of their choice.

On the 18th of May orders were issued by the adjuta nt-general for a
grand review by the President and his cabinet of Sh erman's and Meade's
armies.  The review commenced on the 23d and lasted  two days.  Meade's
army occupied over six hours of the first day in pa ssing the grand stand
which had been erected in front of the President's house.  Sherman
witnessed this review from the grand stand which wa s occupied by the
President and his cabinet.  Here he showed his rese ntment for the cruel
and harsh treatment that had unnecessarily been inf licted upon him by
the Secretary of War, by refusing to take his exten ded hand.



Sherman's troops had been in camp on the south side  of the Potomac.
During the night of the 23d he crossed over and biv ouacked not far from
the Capitol.  Promptly at ten o'clock on the mornin g of the 24th, his
troops commenced to pass in review.  Sherman's army  made a different
appearance from that of the Army of the Potomac.  T he latter had been
operating where they received directly from the Nor th full supplies of
food and clothing regularly:  the review of this ar my therefore was the
review of a body of 65,000 well-drilled, well-disci plined and orderly
soldiers inured to hardship and fit for any duty, b ut without the
experience of gathering their own food and supplies  in an enemy's
country, and of being ever on the watch. Sherman's army was not so
well-dressed as the Army of the Potomac, but their marching could not
be excelled; they gave the appearance of men who ha d been thoroughly
drilled to endure hardships, either by long and con tinuous marches or
through exposure to any climate, without the ordina ry shelter of a camp.
They exhibited also some of the order of march thro ugh Georgia where the
"sweet potatoes sprung up from the ground" as Sherm an's army went
marching through.  In the rear of a company there w ould be a captured
horse or mule loaded with small cooking utensils, c aptured chickens and
other food picked up for the use of the men.  Negro  families who had
followed the army would sometimes come along in the  rear of a company,
with three or four children packed upon a single mu le, and the mother
leading it.

The sight was varied and grand:  nearly all day for  two successive days,
from the Capitol to the Treasury Building, could be  seen a mass of
orderly soldiers marching in columns of companies.  The National flag
was flying from almost every house and store; the w indows were filled
with spectators; the door-steps and side-walks were  crowded with colored
people and poor whites who did not succeed in secur ing better quarters
from which to get a view of the grand armies.  The city was about as
full of strangers who had come to see the sights as  it usually is on
inauguration day when a new President takes his sea t.

It may not be out of place to again allude to Presi dent Lincoln and the
Secretary of War, Mr. Stanton, who were the great c onspicuous figures in
the executive branch of the government. There is no  great difference of
opinion now, in the public mind, as to the characte ristics of the
President.  With Mr. Stanton the case is different.   They were the very
opposite of each other in almost every particular, except that each
possessed great ability.  Mr. Lincoln gained influe nce over men by
making them feel that it was a pleasure to serve hi m.  He preferred
yielding his own wish to gratify others, rather tha n to insist upon
having his own way.  It distressed him to disappoin t others.  In matters
of public duty, however, he had what he wished, but  in the least
offensive way.  Mr. Stanton never questioned his ow n authority to
command, unless resisted.  He cared nothing for the  feeling of others.
In fact it seemed to be pleasanter to him to disapp oint than to gratify.
He felt no hesitation in assuming the functions of the executive, or in
acting without advising with him.  If his act was n ot sustained, he
would change it--if he saw the matter would be foll owed up until he did
so.

It was generally supposed that these two officials formed the complement
of each other.  The Secretary was required to preve nt the President's
being imposed upon.  The President was required in the more responsible
place of seeing that injustice was not done to othe rs.  I do not know
that this view of these two men is still entertaine d by the majority of



the people.  It is not a correct view, however, in my estimation.  Mr.
Lincoln did not require a guardian to aid him in th e fulfilment of a
public trust.

Mr. Lincoln was not timid, and he was willing to tr ust his generals in
making and executing their plans.  The Secretary wa s very timid, and it
was impossible for him to avoid interfering with th e armies covering the
capital when it was sought to defend it by an offen sive movement against
the army guarding the Confederate capital.  He coul d see our weakness,
but he could not see that the enemy was in danger.  The enemy would not
have been in danger if Mr. Stanton had been in the field.  These
characteristics of the two officials were clearly s hown shortly after
Early came so near getting into the capital.

Among the army and corps commanders who served with  me during the war
between the States, and who attracted much public a ttention, but of
whose ability as soldiers I have not yet given any estimate, are Meade,
Hancock, Sedgwick, Burnside, Terry and Hooker.  The re were others of
great merit, such as Griffin, Humphreys, Wright and  Mackenzie.  Of those
first named, Burnside at one time had command of th e Army of the
Potomac, and later of the Army of the Ohio.  Hooker  also commanded the
Army of the Potomac for a short time.

General Meade was an officer of great merit, with d rawbacks to his
usefulness that were beyond his control.  He had be en an officer of the
engineer corps before the war, and consequently had  never served with
troops until he was over forty-six years of age.  H e never had, I
believe, a command of less than a brigade.  He saw clearly and
distinctly the position of the enemy, and the topog raphy of the country
in front of his own position.  His first idea was t o take advantage of
the lay of the ground, sometimes without reference to the direction we
wanted to move afterwards.  He was subordinate to h is superiors in rank
to the extent that he could execute an order which changed his own plans
with the same zeal he would have displayed if the p lan had been his own.
He was brave and conscientious, and commanded the r espect of all who
knew him.  He was unfortunately of a temper that wo uld get beyond his
control, at times, and make him speak to officers o f high rank in the
most offensive manner.  No one saw this fault more plainly than he
himself, and no one regretted it more.  This made i t unpleasant at
times, even in battle, for those around him to appr oach him even with
information.  In spite of this defect he was a most  valuable officer and
deserves a high place in the annals of his country.

General Burnside was an officer who was generally l iked and respected.
He was not, however, fitted to command an army.  No  one knew this better
than himself.  He always admitted his blunders, and  extenuated those of
officers under him beyond what they were entitled t o.  It was hardly his
fault that he was ever assigned to a separate comma nd.

Of Hooker I saw but little during the war.  I had k nown him very well
before, however.  Where I did see him, at Chattanoo ga, his achievement
in bringing his command around the point of Lookout  Mountain and into
Chattanooga Valley was brilliant.  I nevertheless r egarded him as a
dangerous man.  He was not subordinate to his super iors.  He was
ambitious to the extent of caring nothing for the r ights of others.  His
disposition was, when engaged in battle, to get det ached from the main
body of the army and exercise a separate command, g athering to his
standard all he could of his juniors.



Hancock stands the most conspicuous figure of all t he general officers
who did not exercise a separate command.  He comman ded a corps longer
than any other one, and his name was never mentione d as having committed
in battle a blunder for which he was responsible.  He was a man of very
conspicuous personal appearance.  Tall, well-formed  and, at the time of
which I now write, young and fresh-looking, he pres ented an appearance
that would attract the attention of an army as he p assed.  His genial
disposition made him friends, and his personal cour age and his presence
with his command in the thickest of the fight won f or him the confidence
of troops serving under him.  No matter how hard th e fight, the 2d corps
always felt that their commander was looking after them.

Sedgwick was killed at Spottsylvania before I had a n opportunity of
forming an estimate of his qualifications as a sold ier from personal
observation.  I had known him in Mexico when both o f us were
lieutenants, and when our service gave no indicatio n that either of us
would ever be equal to the command of a brigade. He  stood very high in
the army, however, as an officer and a man. He was brave and
conscientious.  His ambition was not great, and he seemed to dread
responsibility.  He was willing to do any amount of  battling, but always
wanted some one else to direct. He declined the com mand of the Army of
the Potomac once, if not oftener.

General Alfred H. Terry came into the army as a vol unteer without a
military education.  His way was won without politi cal influence up to
an important separate command--the expedition again st Fort Fisher, in
January, 1865.  His success there was most brillian t, and won for him
the rank of brigadier-general in the regular army a nd of major-general
of volunteers.  He is a man who makes friends of th ose under him by his
consideration of their wants and their dues.  As a commander, he won
their confidence by his coolness in action and by h is clearness of
perception in taking in the situation under which h e was placed at any
given time.

Griffin, Humphreys, and Mackenzie were good corps c ommanders, but came
into that position so near to the close of the war as not to attract
public attention.  All three served as such, in the  last campaign of the
armies of the Potomac and the James, which culminat ed at Appomattox
Court House, on the 9th of April, 1865.  The sudden  collapse of the
rebellion monopolized attention to the exclusion of  almost everything
else.  I regarded Mackenzie as the most promising y oung officer in the
army.  Graduating at West Point, as he did, during the second year of
the war, he had won his way up to the command of a corps before its
close.  This he did upon his own merit and without influence.

CONCLUSION.

The cause of the great War of the Rebellion against  the United Status
will have to be attributed to slavery.  For some ye ars before the war
began it was a trite saying among some politicians that "A state half
slave and half free cannot exist."  All must become  slave or all free,
or the state will go down.  I took no part myself i n any such view of
the case at the time, but since the war is over, re viewing the whole
question, I have come to the conclusion that the sa ying is quite true.

Slavery was an institution that required unusual gu arantees for its
security wherever it existed; and in a country like  ours where the



larger portion of it was free territory inhabited b y an intelligent and
well-to-do population, the people would naturally h ave but little
sympathy with demands upon them for its protection.   Hence the people of
the South were dependent upon keeping control of th e general government
to secure the perpetuation of their favorite instit ution.  They were
enabled to maintain this control long after the Sta tes where slavery
existed had ceased to have the controlling power, t hrough the assistance
they received from odd men here and there throughou t the Northern
States.  They saw their power waning, and this led them to encroach upon
the prerogatives and independence of the Northern S tates by enacting
such laws as the Fugitive Slave Law.  By this law e very Northern man
was obliged, when properly summoned, to turn out an d help apprehend
the runaway slave of a Southern man.  Northern mars hals became
slave-catchers, and Northern courts had to contribu te to the support
and protection of the institution.

This was a degradation which the North would not pe rmit any longer than
until they could get the power to expunge such laws  from the statute
books.  Prior to the time of these encroachments th e great majority of
the people of the North had no particular quarrel w ith slavery, so long
as they were not forced to have it themselves.  But  they were not
willing to play the role of police for the South in  the protection of
this particular institution.

In the early days of the country, before we had rai lroads, telegraphs
and steamboats--in a word, rapid transit of any sor t--the States were
each almost a separate nationality.  At that time t he subject of slavery
caused but little or no disturbance to the public m ind.  But the country
grew, rapid transit was established, and trade and commerce between the
States got to be so much greater than before, that the power of the
National government became more felt and recognized  and, therefore, had
to be enlisted in the cause of this institution.

It is probably well that we had the war when we did .  We are better off
now than we would have been without it, and have ma de more rapid
progress than we otherwise should have made.  The c ivilized nations of
Europe have been stimulated into unusual activity, so that commerce,
trade, travel, and thorough acquaintance among peop le of different
nationalities, has become common; whereas, before, it was but the few
who had ever had the privilege of going beyond the limits of their own
country or who knew anything about other people.  T hen, too, our
republican institutions were regarded as experiment s up to the breaking
out of the rebellion, and monarchical Europe genera lly believed that our
republic was a rope of sand that would part the mom ent the slightest
strain was brought upon it.  Now it has shown itsel f capable of dealing
with one of the greatest wars that was ever made, a nd our people have
proven themselves to be the most formidable in war of any nationality.

But this war was a fearful lesson, and should teach  us the necessity of
avoiding wars in the future.

The conduct of some of the European states during o ur troubles shows the
lack of conscience of communities where the respons ibility does not come
upon a single individual.  Seeing a nation that ext ended from ocean to
ocean, embracing the better part of a continent, gr owing as we were
growing in population, wealth and intelligence, the  European nations
thought it would be well to give us a check.  We mi ght, possibly, after
a while threaten their peace, or, at least, the per petuity of their
institutions.  Hence, England was constantly findin g fault with the



administration at Washington because we were not ab le to keep up an
effective blockade.  She also joined, at first, wit h France and Spain in
setting up an Austrian prince upon the throne in Me xico, totally
disregarding any rights or claims that Mexico had o f being treated as an
independent power.  It is true they trumped up grie vances as a pretext,
but they were only pretexts which can always be fou nd when wanted.

Mexico, in her various revolutions, had been unable  to give that
protection to the subjects of foreign nations which  she would have liked
to give, and some of her revolutionary leaders had forced loans from
them.  Under pretence of protecting their citizens,  these nations seized
upon Mexico as a foothold for establishing a Europe an monarchy upon our
continent, thus threatening our peace at home.  I, myself, regarded this
as a direct act of war against the United States by  the powers engaged,
and supposed as a matter of course that the United States would treat it
as such when their hands were free to strike.  I of ten spoke of the
matter to Mr. Lincoln and the Secretary of War, but  never heard any
special views from them to enable me to judge what they thought or felt
about it.  I inferred that they felt a good deal as  I did, but were
unwilling to commit themselves while we had our own  troubles upon our
hands.

All of the powers except France very soon withdrew from the armed
intervention for the establishment of an Austrian p rince upon the throne
of Mexico; but the governing people of these countr ies continued to the
close of the war to throw obstacles in our way.  Af ter the surrender of
Lee, therefore, entertaining the opinion here expre ssed, I sent Sheridan
with a corps to the Rio Grande to have him where he  might aid Juarez in
expelling the French from Mexico.  These troops got  off before they
could be stopped; and went to the Rio Grande, where  Sheridan distributed
them up and down the river, much to the consternati on of the troops in
the quarter of Mexico bordering on that stream.  Th is soon led to a
request from France that we should withdraw our tro ops from the Rio
Grande and to negotiations for the withdrawal of th eirs.  Finally
Bazaine was withdrawn from Mexico by order of the F rench Government.
From that day the empire began to totter.  Mexico w as then able to
maintain her independence without aid from us.

France is the traditional ally and friend of the Un ited States.  I did
not blame France for her part in the scheme to erec t a monarchy upon the
ruins of the Mexican Republic.  That was the scheme  of one man, an
imitator without genius or merit.  He had succeeded  in stealing the
government of his country, and made a change in its  form against the
wishes and instincts of his people.  He tried to pl ay the part of the
first Napoleon, without the ability to sustain that  role.  He sought by
new conquests to add to his empire and his glory; b ut the signal failure
of his scheme of conquest was the precursor of his own overthrow.

Like our own war between the States, the Franco-Pru ssian war was an
expensive one; but it was worth to France all it co st her people.  It
was the completion of the downfall of Napoleon III.   The beginning was
when he landed troops on this continent.  Failing h ere, the prestige of
his name--all the prestige he ever had--was gone.  He must achieve a
success or fall.  He tried to strike down his neigh bor, Prussia--and
fell.

I never admired the character of the first Napoleon ; but I recognize his
great genius.  His work, too, has left its impress for good on the face
of Europe.  The third Napoleon could have no claim to having done a good



or just act.

To maintain peace in the future it is necessary to be prepared for war.
There can scarcely be a possible chance of a confli ct, such as the last
one, occurring among our own people again; but, gro wing as we are, in
population, wealth and military power, we may becom e the envy of nations
which led us in all these particulars only a few ye ars ago; and unless
we are prepared for it we may be in danger of a com bined movement being
some day made to crush us out.  Now, scarcely twent y years after the
war, we seem to have forgotten the lessons it taugh t, and are going on
as if in the greatest security, without the power t o resist an invasion
by the fleets of fourth-rate European powers for a time until we could
prepare for them.

We should have a good navy, and our sea-coast defen ces should be put in
the finest possible condition.  Neither of these co st much when it is
considered where the money goes, and what we get in  return.  Money
expended in a fine navy, not only adds to our secur ity and tends to
prevent war in the future, but is very material aid  to our commerce with
foreign nations in the meantime.  Money spent upon sea-coast defences is
spent among our own people, and all goes back again  among the people.
The work accomplished, too, like that of the navy, gives us a feeling of
security.

England's course towards the United States during t he rebellion
exasperated the people of this country very much ag ainst the mother
country.  I regretted it.  England and the United S tates are natural
allies, and should be the best of friends.  They sp eak one language, and
are related by blood and other ties.  We together, or even either
separately, are better qualified than any other peo ple to establish
commerce between all the nationalities of the world .

England governs her own colonies, and particularly those embracing
the people of different races from her own, better than any other
nation.  She is just to the conquered, but rigid.  She makes them
self-supporting, but gives the benefit of labor to the laborer.  She
does not seem to look upon the colonies as outside possessions which she
is at liberty to work for the support and aggrandiz ement of the home
government.

The hostility of England to the United States durin g our rebellion was
not so much real as it was apparent.  It was the ho stility of the
leaders of one political party.  I am told that the re was no time during
the civil war when they were able to get up in Engl and a demonstration
in favor of secession, while these were constantly being gotten up in
favor of the Union, or, as they called it, in favor  of the North.  Even
in Manchester, which suffered so fearfully by havin g the cotton cut off
from her mills, they had a monster demonstration in  favor of the North
at the very time when their workmen were almost fam ishing.

It is possible that the question of a conflict betw een races may come up
in the future, as did that between freedom and slav ery before.  The
condition of the colored man within our borders may  become a source of
anxiety, to say the least.  But he was brought to o ur shores by
compulsion, and he now should be considered as havi ng as good a right to
remain here as any other class of our citizens.  It  was looking to a
settlement of this question that led me to urge the  annexation of Santo
Domingo during the time I was President of the Unit ed States.



Santo Domingo was freely offered to us, not only by  the administration,
but by all the people, almost without price. The is land is upon our
shores, is very fertile, and is capable of supporti ng fifteen millions
of people.  The products of the soil are so valuabl e that labor in her
fields would be so compensated as to enable those w ho wished to go there
to quickly repay the cost of their passage.  I took  it that the colored
people would go there in great numbers, so as to ha ve independent states
governed by their own race.  They would still be St ates of the Union,
and under the protection of the General Government;  but the citizens
would be almost wholly colored.

By the war with Mexico, we had acquired, as we have  seen, territory
almost equal in extent to that we already possessed . It was seen that
the volunteers of the Mexican war largely composed the pioneers to
settle up the Pacific coast country. Their numbers,  however, were
scarcely sufficient to be a nucleus for the populat ion of the important
points of the territory acquired by that war.  Afte r our rebellion, when
so many young men were at liberty to return to thei r homes, they found
they were not satisfied with the farm, the store, o r the work-shop of
the villages, but wanted larger fields.  The mines of the mountains
first attracted them; but afterwards they found tha t rich valleys and
productive grazing and farming lands were there.  T his territory, the
geography of which was not known to us at the close  of the rebellion, is
now as well mapped as any portion of our country.  Railroads traverse it
in every direction, north, south, east, and west.  The mines are worked.
The high lands are used for grazing purposes, and r ich agricultural
lands are found in many of the valleys.  This is th e work of the
volunteer.  It is probable that the Indians would h ave had control of
these lands for a century yet but for the war.  We must conclude,
therefore, that wars are not always evils unmixed w ith some good.

Prior to the rebellion the great mass of the people  were satisfied to
remain near the scenes of their birth.  In fact an immense majority of
the whole people did not feel secure against coming  to want should they
move among entire strangers.  So much was the count ry divided into small
communities that localized idioms had grown up, so that you could almost
tell what section a person was from by hearing him speak.  Before, new
territories were settled by a "class"; people who s hunned contact with
others; people who, when the country began to settl e up around them,
would push out farther from civilization.  Their gu ns furnished meat,
and the cultivation of a very limited amount of the  soil, their bread
and vegetables.  All the streams abounded with fish .  Trapping would
furnish pelts to be brought into the States once a year, to pay for
necessary articles which they could not raise--powd er, lead, whiskey,
tobacco and some store goods.  Occasionally some li ttle articles of
luxury would enter into these purchases--a quarter of a pound of tea,
two or three pounds of coffee, more of sugar, some playing cards, and if
anything was left over of the proceeds of the sale,  more whiskey.

Little was known of the topography of the country b eyond the settlements
of these frontiersmen.  This is all changed now. Th e war begot a spirit
of independence and enterprise.  The feeling now is , that a youth must
cut loose from his old surroundings to enable him t o get up in the
world.  There is now such a commingling of the peop le that particular
idioms and pronunciation are no longer localized to  any great extent;
the country has filled up "from the centre all arou nd to the sea";
railroads connect the two oceans and all parts of t he interior; maps,
nearly perfect, of every part of the country are no w furnished the
student of geography.



The war has made us a nation of great power and int elligence. We have
but little to do to preserve peace, happiness and p rosperity at home,
and the respect of other nations.  Our experience o ught to teach us the
necessity of the first; our power secures the latte r.

I feel that we are on the eve of a new era, when th ere is to be great
harmony between the Federal and Confederate.  I can not stay to be a
living witness to the correctness of this prophecy;  but I feel it within
me that it is to be so.  The universally kind feeli ng expressed for me
at a time when it was supposed that each day would prove my last, seemed
to me the beginning of the answer to "Let us have p eace."

The expression of these kindly feelings were not re stricted to a section
of the country, nor to a division of the people.  T hey came from
individual citizens of all nationalities; from all denominations--the
Protestant, the Catholic, and the Jew; and from the  various societies of
the land--scientific, educational, religious or oth erwise.  Politics did
not enter into the matter at all.

I am not egotist enough to suppose all this signifi cance should be given
because I was the object of it.  But the war betwee n the States was a
very bloody and a very costly war.  One side or the  other had to yield
principles they deemed dearer than life before it c ould be brought to an
end.  I commanded the whole of the mighty host enga ged on the victorious
side.  I was, no matter whether deservedly so or no t, a representative
of that side of the controversy.  It is a significa nt and gratifying
fact that Confederates should have joined heartily in this spontaneous
move.  I hope the good feeling inaugurated may cont inue to the end.

APPENDIX.

REPORT OF LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT, OF THE UN ITED STATES ARMIES
1864-65.

HEADQUARTERS ARMIES OF THE UNITED STATES, WASHINGTON, D. C., July 22,
1865.

HON. E. M. STANTON, Secretary of War.

SIR:  I have the honor to submit the following repo rt of the operations
of the Armies of the United States from the date of  my appointment to
command the same.

From an early period in the rebellion I had been im pressed with the idea
that active and continuous operations of all the tr oops that could be
brought into the field, regardless of season and we ather, were necessary
to a speedy termination of the war.  The resources of the enemy and his
numerical strength were far inferior to ours; but a s an offset to this,
we had a vast territory, with a population hostile to the government, to
garrison, and long lines of river and railroad comm unications to
protect, to enable us to supply the operating armie s.

The armies in the East and West acted independently  and without concert,
like a balky team, no two ever pulling together, en abling the enemy to
use to great advantage his interior lines of commun ication for
transporting troops from East to West, reinforcing the army most



vigorously pressed, and to furlough large numbers, during seasons of
inactivity on our part, to go to their homes and do  the work of
producing, for the support of their armies.  It was  a question whether
our numerical strength and resources were not more than balanced by
these disadvantages and the enemy's superior positi on.

From the first, I was firm in the conviction that n o peace could be had
that would be stable and conducive to the happiness  of the people, both
North and South, until the military power of the re bellion was entirely
broken.

I therefore determined, first, to use the greatest number of troops
practicable against the armed force of the enemy; p reventing him from
using the same force at different seasons against f irst one and then
another of our armies, and the possibility of repos e for refitting and
producing necessary supplies for carrying on resist ance.  Second, to
hammer continuously against the armed force of the enemy and his
resources, until by mere attrition, if in no other way, there should be
nothing left to him but an equal submission with th e loyal section of
our common country to the constitution and laws of the land.

These views have been kept constantly in mind, and orders given and
campaigns made to carry them out.  Whether they mig ht have been better
in conception and execution is for the people, who mourn the loss of
friends fallen, and who have to pay the pecuniary c ost, to say.  All I
can say is, that what I have done has been done con scientiously, to the
best of my ability, and in what I conceived to be f or the best interests
of the whole country.

At the date when this report begins, the situation of the contending
forces was about as follows:  The Mississippi River  was strongly
garrisoned by Federal troops, from St.  Louis, Miss ouri, to its mouth.
The line of the Arkansas was also held, thus giving  us armed possession
of all west of the Mississippi, north of that strea m.  A few points in
Southern Louisiana, not remote from the river, were  held by us, together
with a small garrison at and near the mouth of the Rio Grande.  All the
balance of the vast territory of Arkansas, Louisian a, and Texas was in
the almost undisputed possession of the enemy, with  an army of probably
not less than eighty thousand effective men, that c ould have been
brought into the field had there been sufficient op position to have
brought them out.  The let-alone policy had demoral ized this force so
that probably but little more than one-half of it w as ever present in
garrison at any one time.  But the one-half, or for ty thousand men, with
the bands of guerillas scattered through Missouri, Arkansas, and along
the Mississippi River, and the disloyal character o f much of the
population, compelled the use of a large number of troops to keep
navigation open on the river, and to protect the lo yal people to the
west of it.  To the east of the Mississippi we held  substantially with
the line of the Tennessee and Holston rivers, runni ng eastward to
include nearly all of the State of Tennessee.  Sout h of Chattanooga, a
small foothold had been obtained in Georgia, suffic ient to protect East
Tennessee from incursions from the enemy's force at  Dalton, Georgia.
West Virginia was substantially within our lines.  Virginia, with the
exception of the northern border, the Potomac River , a small area about
the mouth of James River, covered by the troops at Norfolk and Fort
Monroe, and the territory covered by the Army of th e Potomac lying along
the Rapidan, was in the possession of the enemy.  A long the sea-coast
footholds had been obtained at Plymouth, Washington , and New Bern, in
North Carolina; Beaufort, Folly and Morris Islands,  Hilton Head, Fort



Pulaski, and Port Royal, in South Carolina; Fernand ina and St.
Augustine, in Florida. Key West and Pensacola were also in our
possession, while all the important ports were bloc kaded by the navy.
The accompanying map, a copy of which was sent to G eneral Sherman and
other commanders in March, 1864, shows by red lines  the territory
occupied by us at the beginning of the rebellion, a nd at the opening of
the campaign of 1864, while those in blue are the l ines which it was
proposed to occupy.

Behind the Union lines there were many bands of gue rillas and a large
population disloyal to the government, making it ne cessary to guard
every foot of road or river used in supplying our a rmies.  In the South,
a reign of military despotism prevailed, which made  every man and boy
capable of bearing arms a soldier; and those who co uld not bear arms in
the field acted as provosts for collecting deserter s and returning them.
This enabled the enemy to bring almost his entire s trength into the
field.

The enemy had concentrated the bulk of his forces e ast of the
Mississippi into two armies, commanded by Generals R. E. Lee and J. E.
Johnston, his ablest and best generals.  The army c ommanded by Lee
occupied the south bank of the Rapidan, extending f rom Mine Run
westward, strongly intrenched, covering and defendi ng Richmond, the
rebel capital, against the Army of the Potomac. The  army under Johnston
occupied a strongly intrenched position at Dalton, Georgia, covering and
defending Atlanta, Georgia, a place of great import ance as a railroad
centre, against the armies under Major-General W. T . Sherman.  In
addition to these armies he had a large cavalry for ce under Forrest, in
North-east Mississippi; a considerable force, of al l arms, in the
Shenandoah Valley, and in the western part of Virgi nia and extreme
eastern part of Tennessee; and also confronting our  sea-coast garrisons,
and holding blockaded ports where we had no foothol d upon land.

These two armies, and the cities covered and defend ed by them, were the
main objective points of the campaign.

Major-General W. T. Sherman, who was appointed to t he command of the
Military Division of the Mississippi, embracing all  the armies and
territory east of the Mississippi River to the Alle ghanies and the
Department of Arkansas, west of the Mississippi, ha d the immediate
command of the armies operating against Johnston.

Major-General George G. Meade had the immediate com mand of the Army of
the Potomac, from where I exercised general supervi sion of the movements
of all our armies.

General Sherman was instructed to move against John ston's army, to break
it up, and to go into the interior of the enemy's c ountry as far as he
could, inflicting all the damage he could upon thei r war resources.  If
the enemy in his front showed signs of joining Lee,  to follow him up to
the full extent of his ability, while I would preve nt the concentration
of Lee upon him, if it was in the power of the Army  of the Potomac to do
so.  More specific written instructions were not gi ven, for the reason
that I had talked over with him the plans of the ca mpaign, and was
satisfied that he understood them and would execute  them to the fullest
extent possible.

Major-General N. P. Banks, then on an expedition up  Red River against
Shreveport, Louisiana (which had been organized pre vious to my



appointment to command), was notified by me on the 15th of March, of the
importance it was that Shreveport should be taken a t the earliest
possible day, and that if he found that the taking of it would occupy
from ten to fifteen days' more time than General Sh erman had given his
troops to be absent from their command, he would se nd them back at the
time specified by General Sherman, even if it led t o the abandonment of
the main object of the Red River expedition, for th is force was
necessary to movements east of the Mississippi; tha t should his
expedition prove successful, he would hold Shrevepo rt and the Red River
with such force as he might deem necessary, and ret urn the balance of
his troops to the neighborhood of New Orleans, comm encing no move for
the further acquisition of territory, unless it was  to make that then
held by him more easily held; that it might be a pa rt of the spring
campaign to move against Mobile; that it certainly would be, if troops
enough could be obtained to make it without embarra ssing other
movements; that New Orleans would be the point of d eparture for such an
expedition; also, that I had directed General Steel e to make a real move
from Arkansas, as suggested by him (General Banks),  instead of a
demonstration, as Steele thought advisable.

On the 31st of March, in addition to the foregoing notification and
directions, he was instructed as follows:

"1st.  If successful in your expedition against Shr eveport, that you
turn over the defence of the Red River to General S teele and the navy.

"2d.  That you abandon Texas entirely, with the exc eption of your hold
upon the Rio Grande.  This can be held with four th ousand men, if they
will turn their attention immediately to fortifying  their positions.  At
least one-half of the force required for this servi ce might be taken
from the colored troops.

"3d.  By properly fortifying on the Mississippi Riv er, the force to
guard it from Port Hudson to New Orleans can be red uced to ten thousand
men, if not to a less number.  Six thousand more wo uld then hold all the
rest of the territory necessary to hold until activ e operations can
again be resumed west of the river. According to yo ur last return, this
would give you a force of over thirty thousand effe ctive men with which
to move against Mobile.  To this I expect to add fi ve thousand men from
Missouri.  If however, you think the force here sta ted too small to hold
the territory regarded as necessary to hold possess ion of, I would say
concentrate at least twenty-five thousand men of yo ur present command
for operations against Mobile.  With these and such  additions as I can
give you from elsewhere, lose no time in making a d emonstration, to be
followed by an attack upon Mobile.  Two or more iro n-clads will be
ordered to report to Admiral Farragut.  This gives him a strong naval
fleet with which to co-operate.  You can make your own arrangements with
the admiral for his co-operation, and select your o wn line of approach.
My own idea of the matter is that Pascagoula should  be your base; but,
from your long service in the Gulf Department, you will know best about
the matter.  It is intended that your movements sha ll be co-operative
with movements elsewhere, and you cannot now start too soon.  All I
would now add is, that you commence the concentrati on of your forces at
once.  Preserve a profound secrecy of what you inte nd doing, and start
at the earliest possible moment.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL N. P. BANKS."



Major-General Meade was instructed that Lee's army would be his
objective point; that wherever Lee went he would go  also.  For his
movement two plans presented themselves:  One to cr oss the Rapidan below
Lee, moving by his right flank; the other above, mo ving by his left.
Each presented advantages over the other, with corr esponding objections.
By crossing above, Lee would be cut off from all ch ance of ignoring
Richmond or going north on a raid.  But if we took this route, all we
did would have to be done whilst the rations we sta rted with held out;
besides, it separated us from Butler, so that he co uld not be directed
how to cooperate.  If we took the other route, Bran dy Station could be
used as a base of supplies until another was secure d on the York or
James rivers.  Of these, however, it was decided to  take the lower
route.

The following letter of instruction was addressed t o Major-General B. F.
Butler:

"FORT MONROE, VIRGINIA, April 2, 1864.

"GENERAL:-In the spring campaign, which it is desir able shall commence
at as early a day as practicable, it is proposed to  have cooperative
action of all the armies in the field, as far as th is object can be
accomplished.

"It will not be possible to unite our armies into t wo or three large
ones to act as so many units, owing to the absolute  necessity of holding
on to the territory already taken from the enemy.  But, generally
speaking, concentration can be practically effected  by armies moving to
the interior of the enemy's country from the territ ory they have to
guard.  By such movement, they interpose themselves  between the enemy
and the country to be guarded, thereby reducing the  number necessary to
guard important points, or at least occupy the atte ntion of a part of
the enemy's force, if no greater object is gained. Lee's army and
Richmond being the greater objects towards which ou r attention must be
directed in the next campaign, it is desirable to u nite all the force we
can against them.  The necessity of covering Washin gton with the Army of
the Potomac, and of covering your department with y our army, makes it
impossible to unite these forces at the beginning o f any move. I
propose, therefore, what comes nearest this of anyt hing that seems
practicable:  The Army of the Potomac will act from  its present base,
Lee's army being the objective point.  You will col lect all the forces
from your command that can be spared from garrison duty--I should say
not less than twenty thousand effective men--to ope rate on the south
side of James River, Richmond being your objective point.  To the force
you already have will be added about ten thousand m en from South
Carolina, under Major-General Gillmore, who will co mmand them in person.
Major-General W. F. Smith is ordered to report to y ou, to command the
troops sent into the field from your own department .

"General Gillmore will be ordered to report to you at Fortress Monroe,
with all the troops on transports, by the 18th inst ant, or as soon
thereafter as practicable.  Should you not receive notice by that time
to move, you will make such disposition of them and  your other forces as
you may deem best calculated to deceive the enemy a s to the real move to
be made.



"When you are notified to move, take City Point wit h as much force as
possible.  Fortify, or rather intrench, at once, an d concentrate all
your troops for the field there as rapidly as you c an.  From City Point
directions cannot be given at this time for your fu rther movements.

"The fact that has already been stated--that is, th at Richmond is to be
your objective point, and that there is to be co-op eration between your
force and the Army of the Potomac--must be your gui de.  This indicates
the necessity of your holding close to the south ba nk of the James River
as you advance.  Then, should the enemy be forced i nto his intrenchments
in Richmond, the Army of the Potomac would follow, and by means of
transports the two armies would become a unit.

"All the minor details of your advance are left ent irely to your
direction. If, however, you think it practicable to  use your cavalry
south of you, so as to cut the railroad about Hicks ford, about the time
of the general advance, it would be of immense adva ntage.

"You will please forward for my information, at the  earliest practicable
day, all orders, details, and instructions you may give for the
execution of this order.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL B. F. BUTLER."

On the 16th these instructions were substantially r eiterated. On the
19th, in order to secure full co-operation between his army and that of
General Meade, he was informed that I expected him to move from Fort
Monroe the same day that General Meade moved from C ulpeper.  The exact
time I was to telegraph him as soon as it was fixed , and that it would
not be earlier than the 27th of April; that it was my intention to fight
Lee between Culpeper and Richmond, if he would stan d.  Should he,
however, fall back into Richmond, I would follow up  and make a junction
with his (General Butler's) army on the James River ; that, could I be
certain he would be able to invest Richmond on the south side, so as to
have his left resting on the James, above the city,  I would form the
junction there; that circumstances might make this course advisable
anyhow; that he should use every exertion to secure  footing as far up
the south side of the river as he could, and as soo n as possible after
the receipt of orders to move; that if he could not  carry the city, he
should at least detain as large a force there as po ssible.

In co-operation with the main movements against Lee  and Johnston, I was
desirous of using all other troops necessarily kept  in departments
remote from the fields of immediate operations, and  also those kept in
the background for the protection of our extended l ines between the
loyal States and the armies operating against them.

A very considerable force, under command of Major-G eneral Sigel, was so
held for the protection of West Virginia, and the f rontiers of Maryland
and Pennsylvania.  Whilst these troops could not be  withdrawn to distant
fields without exposing the North to invasion by co mparatively small
bodies of the enemy, they could act directly to the ir front, and give
better protection than if lying idle in garrison.  By such a movement
they would either compel the enemy to detach largel y for the protection
of his supplies and lines of communication, or he w ould lose them.
General Sigel was therefore directed to organize al l his available force
into two expeditions, to move from Beverly and Char leston, under command



of Generals Ord and Crook, against the East Tenness ee and Virginia
Railroad. Subsequently, General Ord having been rel ieved at his own
request, General Sigel was instructed at his own su ggestion, to give up
the expedition by Beverly, and to form two columns,  one under General
Crook, on the Kanawha, numbering about ten thousand  men, and one on the
Shenandoah, numbering about seven thousand men.  Th e one on the
Shenandoah to assemble between Cumberland and the S henandoah, and the
infantry and artillery advanced to Cedar Creek with  such cavalry as
could be made available at the moment, to threaten the enemy in the
Shenandoah Valley, and advance as far as possible; while General Crook
would take possession of Lewisburg with part of his  force and move down
the Tennessee Railroad, doing as much damage as he could, destroying the
New River Bridge and the salt-works, at Saltville, Va.

Owing to the weather and bad condition of the roads , operations were
delayed until the 1st of May, when, everything bein g in readiness and
the roads favorable, orders were given for a genera l movement of all the
armies not later than the 4th of May.

My first object being to break the military power o f the rebellion, and
capture the enemy's important strongholds, made me desirous that General
Butler should succeed in his movement against Richm ond, as that would
tend more than anything else, unless it were the ca pture of Lee's army,
to accomplish this desired result in the East. If h e failed, it was my
determination, by hard fighting, either to compel L ee to retreat, or to
so cripple him that he could not detach a large for ce to go north, and
still retain enough for the defence of Richmond.  I t was well
understood, by both Generals Butler and Meade, befo re starting on the
campaign, that it was my intention to put both thei r armies south of the
James River, in case of failure to destroy Lee with out it.

Before giving General Butler his instructions, I vi sited him at Fort
Monroe, and in conversation pointed out the apparen t importance of
getting possession of Petersburg, and destroying ra ilroad communication
as far south as possible.  Believing, however, in t he practicability of
capturing Richmond unless it was reinforced, I made  that the objective
point of his operations.  As the Army of the Potoma c was to move
simultaneously with him, Lee could not detach from his army with safety,
and the enemy did not have troops elsewhere to brin g to the defence of
the city in time to meet a rapid movement from the north of James River.

I may here state that, commanding all the armies as  I did, I tried, as
far as possible, to leave General Meade in independ ent command of the
Army of the Potomac.  My instructions for that army  were all through
him, and were general in their nature, leaving all the details and the
execution to him.  The campaigns that followed prov ed him to be the
right man in the right place.  His commanding alway s in the presence of
an officer superior to him in rank, has drawn from him much of that
public attention that his zeal and ability entitle him to, and which he
would otherwise have received.

The movement of the Army of the Potomac commenced e arly on the morning
of the 4th of May, under the immediate direction an d orders of
Major-General Meade, pursuant to instructions.  Bef ore night, the whole
army was across the Rapidan (the fifth and sixth co rps crossing at
Germania Ford, and the second corps at Ely's Ford, the cavalry, under
Major-General Sheridan, moving in advance,) with th e greater part of its
trains, numbering about four thousand wagons, meeti ng with but slight
opposition.  The average distance travelled by the troops that day was



about twelve miles.  This I regarded as a great suc cess, and it removed
from my mind the most serious apprehensions I had e ntertained, that of
crossing the river in the face of an active, large,  well-appointed, and
ably commanded army, and how so large a train was t o be carried through
a hostile country, and protected.  Early on the 5th , the advance corps
(the fifth, Major-General G. K. Warren commanding) met and engaged the
enemy outside his intrenchments near Mine Run.  The  battle raged
furiously all day, the whole army being brought int o the fight as fast
as the corps could be got upon the field, which, co nsidering the density
of the forest and narrowness of the roads, was done  with commendable
promptness.

General Burnside, with the ninth corps, was, at the  time the Army of the
Potomac moved, left with the bulk of his corps at t he crossing of the
Rappahannock River and Alexandria Railroad, holding  the road back to
Bull Run, with instructions not to move until he re ceived notice that a
crossing of the Rapidan was secured, but to move pr omptly as soon as
such notice was received.  This crossing he was app rised of on the
afternoon of the 4th.  By six o'clock of the mornin g of the 6th he was
leading his corps into action near the Wilderness T avern, some of his
troops having marched a distance of over thirty mil es, crossing both the
Rappahannock and Rapidan rivers.  Considering that a large proportion,
probably two-thirds of his command, was composed of  new troops,
unaccustomed to marches, and carrying the accoutrem ents of a soldier,
this was a remarkable march.

The battle of the Wilderness was renewed by us at f ive o'clock on the
morning of the 6th, and continued with unabated fur y until darkness set
in, each army holding substantially the same positi on that they had on
the evening of the 5th.  After dark, the enemy made  a feeble attempt to
turn our right flank, capturing several hundred pri soners and creating
considerable confusion.  But the promptness of Gene ral Sedgwick, who was
personally present and commanded that part of our l ine, soon reformed it
and restored order.  On the morning of the 7th, rec onnoissances showed
that the enemy had fallen behind his intrenched lin es, with pickets to
the front, covering a part of the battle-field.  Fr om this it was
evident to my mind that the two days' fighting had satisfied him of his
inability to further maintain the contest in the op en field,
notwithstanding his advantage of position, and that  he would wait an
attack behind his works. I therefore determined to push on and put my
whole force between him and Richmond; and orders we re at once issued for
a movement by his right flank.  On the night of the  7th, the march was
commenced towards Spottsylvania Court House, the fi fth corps moving on
the most direct road.  But the enemy having become apprised of our
movement, and having the shorter line, was enabled to reach there first.
On the 8th, General Warren met a force of the enemy , which had been sent
out to oppose and delay his advance, to gain time t o fortify the line
taken up at Spottsylvania.  This force was steadily  driven back on the
main force, within the recently constructed works, after considerable
fighting, resulting in severe loss to both sides.  On the morning of the
9th, General Sheridan started on a raid against the  enemy's lines of
communication with Richmond.  The 9th, 10th, and 11 th were spent in
manoeuvring and fighting, without decisive results.   Among the killed on
the 9th was that able and distinguished soldier Maj or-General John
Sedgwick, commanding the sixth army corps.  Major-G eneral H. G. Wright
succeeded him in command.  Early on the morning of the 12th a general
attack was made on the enemy in position.  The seco nd corps,
Major-General Hancock commanding, carried a salient  of his line,
capturing most of Johnson's division of Ewell's cor ps and twenty pieces



of artillery.  But the resistance was so obstinate that the advantage
gained did not prove decisive.  The 13th, 14th, 15t h, 16th, 17th, and
18th, were consumed in manoeuvring and awaiting the  arrival of
reinforcements from Washington.  Deeming it impract icable to make any
further attack upon the enemy at Spottsylvania Cour t House, orders were
issued on the 15th with a view to a movement to the  North Anna, to
commence at twelve o'clock on the night of the 19th .  Late in the
afternoon of the 19th, Ewell's corps came out of it s works on our
extreme right flank; but the attack was promptly re pulsed, with heavy
loss. This delayed the movement to the North Anna u ntil the night of the
21st, when it was commenced.  But the enemy again, having the shorter
line, and being in possession of the main roads, wa s enabled to reach
the North Anna in advance of us, and took position behind it.  The fifth
corps reached the North Anna on the afternoon of th e 23d, closely
followed by the sixth corps. The second and ninth c orps got up about the
same time, the second holding the railroad bridge, and the ninth lying
between that and Jericho Ford.  General Warren effe cted a crossing the
same afternoon, and got a position without much opp osition. Soon after
getting into position he was violently attacked, bu t repulsed the enemy
with great slaughter.  On the 25th, General Sherida n rejoined the Army
of the Potomac from the raid on which he started fr om Spottsylvania,
having destroyed the depots at Beaver Dam and Ashla nd stations, four
trains of cars, large supplies of rations, and many  miles of
railroad-track; recaptured about four hundred of ou r men on their way to
Richmond as prisoners of war; met and defeated the enemy's cavalry at
Yellow Tavern; carried the first line of works arou nd Richmond (but
finding the second line too strong to be carried by  assault), recrossed
to the north bank of the Chickahominy at Meadow Bri dge under heavy fire,
and moved by a detour to Haxall's Landing, on the J ames River, where he
communicated with General Butler.  This raid had th e effect of drawing
off the whole of the enemy's cavalry force, making it comparatively easy
to guard our trains.

General Butler moved his main force up the James Ri ver, in pursuance of
instructions, on the 4th of May, General Gillmore h aving joined him with
the tenth corps.  At the same time he sent a force of one thousand eight
hundred cavalry, by way of West Point, to form a ju nction with him
wherever he might get a foothold, and a force of th ree thousand cavalry,
under General Kautz, from Suffolk, to operate again st the road south of
Petersburg and Richmond.  On the 5th, he occupied, without opposition,
both City Point and Bermuda Hundred, his movement b eing a complete
surprise.  On the 6th, he was in position with his main army, and
commenced intrenching.  On the 7th he made a reconn oissance against the
Petersburg and Richmond Railroad, destroying a port ion of it after some
fighting.  On the 9th he telegraphed as follows:

"HEADQUARTERS, NEAR BERMUDA LANDING, May 9, 1864.

"HON. E. M. STANTON, Secretary of War.

"Our operations may be summed up in a few words.  W ith one thousand
seven hundred cavalry we have advanced up the Penin sula, forced the
Chickahominy, and have safely, brought them to thei r present position.
These were colored cavalry, and are now holding our  advance pickets
towards Richmond.

"General Kautz, with three thousand cavalry from Su ffolk, on the same
day with our movement up James River, forced the Bl ack Water, burned the



railroad bridge at Stony Creek, below Petersburg, c utting into
Beauregard's force at that point.

"We have landed here, intrenched ourselves, destroy ed many miles of
railroad, and got a position which, with proper sup plies, we can hold
out against the whole of Lee's army.  I have ordere d up the supplies.

"Beauregard, with a large portion of his force, was  left south by the
cutting of the railroads by Kautz.  That portion wh ich reached
Petersburg under Hill I have whipped to-day, killin g and wounding many,
and taking many prisoners, after a severe and well- contested fight.

"General Grant will not be troubled with any furthe r reinforcements to
Lee from Beauregard's force.

"BENJ. F. BUTLER, Major-General."

On the evening of the 13th and morning of the 14th he carried a portion
of the enemy's first line of defences at Drury's Bl uff, or Fort Darling,
with small loss.  The time thus consumed from the 6 th lost to us the
benefit of the surprise and capture of Richmond and  Petersburg,
enabling, as it did, Beauregard to collect his loos e forces in North and
South Carolina, and bring them to the defence of th ose places.  On the
16th, the enemy attacked General Butler in his posi tion in front of
Drury's Bluff.  He was forced back, or drew back, i nto his intrenchments
between the forks of the James and Appomattox river s, the enemy
intrenching strongly in his front, thus covering hi s railroads, the
city, and all that was valuable to him.  His army, therefore, though in
a position of great security, was as completely shu t off from further
operations directly against Richmond as if it had b een in a bottle
strongly corked.  It required but a comparatively s mall force of the
enemy to hold it there.

On the 12th, General Kautz, with his cavalry, was s tarted on a raid
against the Danville Railroad, which he struck at C oalfield, Powhatan,
and Chula Stations, destroying them, the railroad-t rack, two freight
trains, and one locomotive, together with large qua ntities of commissary
and other stores; thence, crossing to the South Sid e Road, struck it at
Wilson's, Wellsville, and Black's and White's Stati ons, destroying the
road and station-houses; thence he proceeded to Cit y Point, which he
reached on the 18th.

On the 19th of April, and prior to the movement of General Butler, the
enemy, with a land force under General Hoke and an iron-clad ram,
attacked Plymouth, N. C., commanded by General H. W . Wessells, and our
gunboats there, and, after severe fighting, the pla ce was carried by
assault, and the entire garrison and armament captu red.  The gunboat
Smithfield was sunk, and the Miami disabled.

The army sent to operate against Richmond having he rmetically sealed
itself up at Bermuda Hundred, the enemy was enabled  to bring the most,
if not all, the reinforcements brought from the sou th by Beauregard
against the Army of the Potomac. In addition to thi s reinforcement, a
very considerable one, probably not less than fifte en thousand men, was
obtained by calling in the scattered troops under B reckinridge from the
western part of Virginia.

The position of Bermuda Hundred was as easy to defe nd as it was



difficult to operate from against the enemy.  I det ermined, therefore,
to bring from it all available forces, leaving enou gh only to secure
what had been gained; and accordingly, on the 22d, I directed that they
be sent forward, under command of Major-General W. F. Smith, to join the
Army of the Potomac.

On the 24th of May, the 9th army corps, commanded b y Major-General A. E.
Burnside, was assigned to the Army of the Potomac, and from this time
forward constituted a portion of Major-General Mead e's command.

Finding the enemy's position on the North Anna stro nger than either of
his previous ones, I withdrew on the night of the 2 6th to the north bank
of the North Anna, and moved via Hanover Town to tu rn the enemy's
position by his right.

Generals Torbert's and Merritt's divisions of caval ry, under Sheridan,
and the 6th corps, led the advance, crossed the Pam unkey River at
Hanover Town, after considerable fighting, and on t he 28th the two
divisions of cavalry had a severe, but successful e ngagement with the
enemy at Hawes's Shop.  On the 29th and 30th we adv anced, with heavy
skirmishing, to the Hanover Court House and Cold Ha rbor Road, and
developed the enemy's position north of the Chickah ominy.  Late on the
evening of the last day the enemy came out and atta cked our left, but
was repulsed with very considerable loss.  An attac k was immediately
ordered by General Meade, along his whole line, whi ch resulted in
driving the enemy from a part of his intrenched ski rmish line.

On the 31st, General Wilson's division of cavalry d estroyed the railroad
bridges over the South Anna River, after defeating the enemy's cavalry.
General Sheridan, on the same day, reached Cold Har bor, and held it
until relieved by the 6th corps and General Smith's  command, which had
just arrived, via White House, from General Butler' s army.

On the 1st day of June an attack was made at five P .M. by the 6th corps
and the troops under General Smith, the other corps  being held in
readiness to advance on the receipt of orders. This  resulted in our
carrying and holding the enemy's first line of work s in front of the
right of the 6th corps, and in front of General Smi th.  During the
attack the enemy made repeated assaults on each of the corps not engaged
in the main attack, but was repulsed with heavy los s in every instance.
That night he made several assaults to regain what he had lost in the
day, but failed.  The 2d was spent in getting troop s into position for
an attack on the 3d.  On the 3d of June we again as saulted the enemy's
works, in the hope of driving him from his position .  In this attempt
our loss was heavy, while that of the enemy, I have  reason to believe,
was comparatively light.  It was the only general a ttack made from the
Rapidan to the James which did not inflict upon the  enemy losses to
compensate for our own losses.  I would not be unde rstood as saying that
all previous attacks resulted in victories to our a rms, or accomplished
as much as I had hoped from them; but they inflicte d upon the enemy
severe losses, which tended, in the end, to the com plete overthrow of
the rebellion.

From the proximity of the enemy to his defences aro und Richmond, it was
impossible, by any flank movement, to interpose bet ween him and the
city.  I was still in a condition to either move by  his left flank, and
invest Richmond from the north side, or continue my  move by his right
flank to the south side of the James.  While the fo rmer might have been
better as a covering for Washington, yet a full sur vey of all the ground



satisfied me that it would be impracticable to hold  a line north and
east of Richmond that would protect the Fredericksb urg Railroad, a long,
vulnerable line, which would exhaust much of our st rength to guard, and
that would have to be protected to supply the army,  and would leave open
to the enemy all his lines of communication on the south side of the
James.  My idea, from the start, had been to beat L ee's army north of
Richmond, if possible.  Then, after destroying his lines of
communication north of the James River, to transfer  the army to the
south side, and besiege Lee in Richmond, or follow him south if he
should retreat.  After the battle of the Wilderness , it was evident that
the enemy deemed it of the first importance to run no risks with the
army he then had.  He acted purely on the defensive , behind breastworks,
or feebly on the offensive immediately in front of them, and where, in
case of repulse, he could easily retire behind them .  Without a greater
sacrifice of life than I was willing to make, all c ould not be
accomplished that I had designed north of Richmond.   I therefore
determined to continue to hold substantially the gr ound we then
occupied, taking advantage of any favorable circums tances that might
present themselves, until the cavalry could be sent  to Charlottesville
and Gordonsville to effectually break up the railro ad connection between
Richmond and the Shenandoah Valley and Lynchburg; a nd when the cavalry
got well off, to move the army to the south side of  the James River, by
the enemy's right flank, where I felt I could cut o ff all his sources of
supply, except by the canal.

On the 7th, two divisions of cavalry, under General  Sheridan, got off on
the expedition against the Virginia Central Railroa d, with instructions
to Hunter, whom I hoped he would meet near Charlott esville, to join his
forces to Sheridan's, and after the work laid out f or them was
thoroughly done, to join the Army of the Potomac by  the route laid down
in Sheridan's instructions.

On the 10th of June, General Butler sent a force of  infantry, under
General Gillmore, and of cavalry under General Kaut z, to capture
Petersburg, if possible, and destroy the railroad a nd common bridges
across the Appomattox.  The cavalry carried the wor ks on the south side,
and penetrated well in towards the town, but were f orced to retire.
General Gillmore, finding the works which he approa ched very strong, and
deeming an assault impracticable, returned to Bermu da Hundred without
attempting one.

Attaching great importance to the possession of Pet ersburg, I sent back
to Bermuda Hundred and City Point, General Smith's command by water, via
the White House, to reach there in advance of the A rmy of the Potomac.
This was for the express purpose of securing Peters burg before the
enemy, becoming aware of our intention, could reinf orce the place.

The movement from Cold Harbor commenced after dark on the evening of the
12th.  One division of cavalry, under General Wilso n, and the 5th corps,
crossed the Chickahominy at Long Bridge, and moved out to White Oak
Swamp, to cover the crossings of the other corps.  The advance corps
reached James River, at Wilcox's Landing and Charle s City Court House,
on the night of the 13th.

During three long years the Armies of the Potomac a nd Northern Virginia
had been confronting each other.  In that time they  had fought more
desperate battles than it probably ever before fell  to the lot of two
armies to fight, without materially changing the va ntage ground of
either.  The Southern press and people, with more s hrewdness than was



displayed in the North, finding that they had faile d to capture
Washington and march on to New York, as they had bo asted they would do,
assumed that they only defended their Capital and S outhern territory.
Hence, Antietam, Gettysburg, and all the other batt les that had been
fought, were by them set down as failures on our pa rt, and victories for
them.  Their army believed this.  It produced a mor ale which could only
be overcome by desperate and continuous hard fighti ng.  The battles of
the Wilderness, Spottsylvania, North Anna and Cold Harbor, bloody and
terrible as they were on our side, were even more d amaging to the enemy,
and so crippled him as to make him wary ever after of taking the
offensive.  His losses in men were probably not so great, owing to the
fact that we were, save in the Wilderness, almost i nvariably the
attacking party; and when he did attack, it was in the open field.  The
details of these battles, which for endurance and b ravery on the part of
the soldiery, have rarely been surpassed, are given  in the report of
Major-General Meade, and the subordinate reports ac companying it.

During the campaign of forty-three days, from the R apidan to the James
River, the army had to be supplied from an ever-shi fting base, by
wagons, over narrow roads, through a densely wooded  country, with a lack
of wharves at each new base from which to convenien tly discharge
vessels.  Too much credit cannot, therefore, be awa rded to the
quartermaster and commissary departments for the ze al and efficiency
displayed by them. Under the general supervision of  the chief
quartermaster, Brigadier-General R. Ingalls, the tr ains were made to
occupy all the available roads between the army and  our water-base, and
but little difficulty was experienced in protecting  them.

The movement in the Kanawha and Shenandoah valleys,  under General Sigel,
commenced on the 1st of May.  General Crook, who ha d the immediate
command of the Kanawha expedition, divided his forc es into two columns,
giving one, composed of cavalry, to General Averell .  They crossed the
mountains by separate routes. Averell struck the Te nnessee and Virginia
Railroad, near Wytheville, on the 10th, and proceed ing to New River and
Christiansburg, destroyed the road, several importa nt bridges and
depots, including New River Bridge, forming a junct ion with Crook at
Union on the 15th.  General Sigel moved up the Shen andoah Valley, met
the enemy at New Market on the 15th, and, after a s evere engagement, was
defeated with heavy loss, and retired behind Cedar Creek.  Not regarding
the operations of General Sigel as satisfactory, I asked his removal
from command, and Major-General Hunter appointed to  supersede him.  His
instructions were embraced in the following dispatc hes to Major-General
H. W. Halleck, chief of staff of the army:

"NEAR SPOTTSYLVANIA COURT HOUSE, VA. "May 20, 1864.

*        *        *        *        *        *        * "The enemy are
evidently relying for supplies greatly on such as a re brought over the
branch road running through Staunton.  On the whole , therefore, I think
it would be better for General Hunter to move in th at direction; reach
Staunton and Gordonsville or Charlottesville, if he  does not meet too
much opposition.  If he can hold at bay a force equ al to his own, he
will be doing good service.  * * *

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL H. W. HALLECK."



"JERICHO FORD, VA., May 25, 1864.

"If Hunter can possibly get to Charlottesville and Lynchburg, he should
do so, living on the country.  The railroads and ca nal should be
destroyed beyond possibility of repairs for weeks. Completing this, he
could find his way back to his original base, or fr om about Gordonsville
join this army.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL H. W. HALLECK."

General Hunter immediately took up the offensive, a nd, moving up the
Shenandoah Valley, met the enemy on the 5th of June  at Piedmont, and,
after a battle of ten hours, routed and defeated hi m, capturing on the
field of battle one thousand five hundred men, thre e pieces of
artillery, and three hundred stand of small arms.  On the 8th of the
same month he formed a junction with Crook and Aver ell at Staunton, from
which place he moved direct on Lynchburg, via Lexin gton, which place he
reached and invested on the 16th day of June.  Up t o this time he was
very successful; and but for the difficulty of taki ng with him
sufficient ordnance stores over so long a march, th rough a hostile
country, he would, no doubt, have captured that, to  the enemy important,
point.  The destruction of the enemy's supplies and  manufactories was
very great.  To meet this movement under General Hu nter, General Lee
sent a force, perhaps equal to a corps, a part of w hich reached
Lynchburg a short time before Hunter.  After some s kirmishing on the
17th and 18th, General Hunter, owing to a want of a mmunition to give
battle, retired from before the place.  Unfortunate ly, this want of
ammunition left him no choice of route for his retu rn but by way of
Kanawha. This lost to us the use of his troops for several weeks from
the defence of the North.

Had General Hunter moved by way of Charlottesville,  instead of
Lexington, as his instructions contemplated, he wou ld have been in a
position to have covered the Shenandoah Valley agai nst the enemy, should
the force he met have seemed to endanger it.  If it  did not, he would
have been within easy distance of the James River C anal, on the main
line of communication between Lynchburg and the for ce sent for its
defence.  I have never taken exception to the opera tions of General
Hunter, and am not now disposed to find fault with him, for I have no
doubt he acted within what he conceived to be the s pirit of his
instructions and the interests of the service.  The  promptitude of his
movements and his gallantry should entitle him to t he commendation of
his country.

To return to the Army of the Potomac:  The 2d corps  commenced crossing
the James River on the morning of the 14th by ferry -boats at Wilcox's
Landing.  The laying of the pontoon-bridge was comp leted about midnight
of the 14th, and the crossing of the balance of the  army was rapidly
pushed forward by both bridge and ferry.

After the crossing had commenced, I proceeded by st eamer to Bermuda
Hundred to give the necessary orders for the immedi ate capture of
Petersburg.

The instructions to General Butler were verbal, and  were for him to send
General Smith immediately, that night, with all the  troops he could give
him without sacrificing the position he then held.  I told him that I



would return at once to the Army of the Potomac, ha sten its crossing and
throw it forward to Petersburg by divisions as rapi dly as it could be
done, that we could reinforce our armies more rapid ly there than the
enemy could bring troops against us.  General Smith  got off as directed,
and confronted the enemy's pickets near Petersburg before daylight next
morning, but for some reason that I have never been  able to
satisfactorily understand, did not get ready to ass ault his main lines
until near sundown.  Then, with a part of his comma nd only, he made the
assault, and carried the lines north-east of Peters burg from the
Appomattox River, for a distance of over two and a half miles, capturing
fifteen pieces of artillery and three hundred priso ners.  This was about
seven P.M. Between the line thus captured and Peter sburg there were no
other works, and there was no evidence that the ene my had reinforced
Petersburg with a single brigade from any source. T he night was clear
the moon shining brightly and favorable to further operations.  General
Hancock, with two divisions of the 2d corps, reache d General Smith just
after dark, and offered the service of these troops  as he (Smith) might
wish, waiving rank to the named commander, who he n aturally supposed
knew best the position of affairs, and what to do w ith the troops.  But
instead of taking these troops and pushing at once into Petersburg, he
requested General Hancock to relieve a part of his line in the captured
works, which was done before midnight.

By the time I arrived the next morning the enemy wa s in force. An attack
was ordered to be made at six o'clock that evening by the troops under
Smith and the 2d and 9th corps.  It required until that time for the 9th
corps to get up and into position. The attack was m ade as ordered, and
the fighting continued with but little intermission  until six o'clock
the next morning, and resulted in our carrying the advance and some of
the main works of the enemy to the right (our left)  of those previously
captured by General Smith, several pieces of artill ery, and over four
hundred prisoners.

The 5th corps having got up, the attacks were renew ed and persisted in
with great vigor on the 17th and 18th, but only res ulted in forcing the
enemy into an interior line, from which he could no t be dislodged.  The
advantages of position gained by us were very great .  The army then
proceeded to envelop Petersburg towards the South S ide Railroad as far
as possible without attacking fortifications.

On the 16th the enemy, to reinforce Petersburg, wit hdrew from a part of
his intrenchment in front of Bermuda Hundred, expec ting, no doubt, to
get troops from north of the James to take the plac e of those withdrawn
before we could discover it.  General Butler, takin g advantage of this,
at once moved a force on the railroad between Peter sburg and Richmond.
As soon as I was apprised of the advantage thus gai ned, to retain it I
ordered two divisions of the 6th corps, General Wri ght commanding, that
were embarking at Wilcox's Landing, under orders fo r City Point, to
report to General Butler at Bermuda Hundred, of whi ch General Butler was
notified, and the importance of holding a position in advance of his
present line urged upon him.

About two o'clock in the afternoon General Butler w as forced back to the
line the enemy had withdrawn from in the morning. G eneral Wright, with
his two divisions, joined General Butler on the for enoon of the 17th,
the latter still holding with a strong picket-line the enemy's works.
But instead of putting these divisions into the ene my's works to hold
them, he permitted them to halt and rest some dista nce in the rear of
his own line. Between four and five o'clock in the afternoon the enemy



attacked and drove in his pickets and re-occupied h is old line.

On the night of the 20th and morning of the 21st a lodgment was effected
by General Butler, with one brigade of infantry, on  the north bank of
the James, at Deep Bottom, and connected by pontoon -bridge with Bermuda
Hundred.

On the 19th, General Sheridan, on his return from h is expedition against
the Virginia Central Railroad, arrived at the White  House just as the
enemy's cavalry was about to attack it, and compell ed it to retire.  The
result of this expedition was, that General Sherida n met the enemy's
cavalry near Trevilian Station, on the morning of t he 11th of June, whom
he attacked, and after an obstinate contest drove f rom the field in
complete rout.  He left his dead and nearly all his  wounded in our
hands, and about four hundred prisoners and several  hundred horses.  On
the 12th he destroyed the railroad from Trevilian S tation to Louisa
Court House.  This occupied until three o'clock P.M ., when he advanced
in the direction of Gordonsville.  He found the ene my reinforced by
infantry, behind well-constructed rifle-pits, about  five miles from the
latter place and too strong to successfully assault .  On the extreme
right, however, his reserve brigade carried the ene my's works twice, and
was twice driven therefrom by infantry.  Night clos ed the contest.  Not
having sufficient ammunition to continue the engage ment, and his animals
being without forage (the country furnishing but in ferior grazing), and
hearing nothing from General Hunter, he withdrew hi s command to the
north side of the North Anna, and commenced his ret urn march, reaching
White House at the time before stated.  After break ing up the depot at
that place, he moved to the James River, which he r eached safely after
heavy fighting.  He commenced crossing on the 25th,  near Fort Powhatan,
without further molestation, and rejoined the Army of the Potomac.

On the 22d, General Wilson, with his own division o f cavalry of the Army
of the Potomac, and General Kautz's division of cav alry of the Army of
the James moved against the enemy's railroads south  of Richmond.
Striking the Weldon Railroad at Reams's Station, de stroying the depot
and several miles of the road, and the South Side r oad about fifteen
miles from Petersburg, to near Nottoway Station, wh ere he met and
defeated a force of the enemy's cavalry.  He reache d Burkesville Station
on the afternoon of the 23d, and from there destroy ed the Danville
Railroad to Roanoke Bridge, a distance of twenty-fi ve miles, where he
found the enemy in force, and in a position from wh ich he could not
dislodge him.  He then commenced his return march, and on the 28th met
the enemy's cavalry in force at the Weldon Railroad  crossing of Stony
Creek, where he had a severe but not decisive engag ement.  Thence he
made a detour from his left with a view of reaching  Reams's Station
(supposing it to be in our possession).  At this pl ace he was met by the
enemy's cavalry, supported by infantry, and forced to retire, with the
loss of his artillery and trains.  In this last enc ounter, General
Kautz, with a part of his command, became separated , and made his way
into our lines.  General Wilson, with the remainder  of his force,
succeeded in crossing the Nottoway River and coming  in safely on our
left and rear.  The damage to the enemy in this exp edition more than
compensated for the losses we sustained.  It severe d all connection by
railroad with Richmond for several weeks.

With a view of cutting the enemy's railroad from ne ar Richmond to the
Anna rivers, and making him wary of the situation o f his army in the
Shenandoah, and, in the event of failure in this, t o take advantage of
his necessary withdrawal of troops from Petersburg,  to explode a mine



that had been prepared in front of the 9th corps an d assault the enemy's
lines at that place, on the night of the 26th of Ju ly the 2d corps and
two divisions of the cavalry corps and Kautz's cava lry were crossed to
the north bank of the James River and joined the fo rce General Butler
had there.  On the 27th the enemy was driven from h is intrenched
position, with the loss of four pieces of artillery .  On the 28th our
lines were extended from Deep Bottom to New Market Road, but in getting
this position were attacked by the enemy in heavy f orce.  The fighting
lasted for several hours, resulting in considerable  loss to both sides.
The first object of this move having failed, by rea son of the very large
force thrown there by the enemy, I determined to ta ke advantage of the
diversion made, by assaulting Petersburg before he could get his force
back there.  One division of the 2d corps was withd rawn on the night of
the 28th, and moved during the night to the rear of  the 18th corps, to
relieve that corps in the line, that it might be fo ot-loose in the
assault to be made.  The other two divisions of the  2d corps and
Sheridan's cavalry were crossed over on the night o f the 29th and moved
in front of Petersburg.  On the morning of the 30th , between four and
five o'clock, the mine was sprung, blowing up a bat tery and most of a
regiment, and the advance of the assaulting column,  formed of the 9th
corps, immediately took possession of the crater ma de by the explosion,
and the line for some distance to the right and lef t of it, and a
detached line in front of it, but for some cause fa iled to advance
promptly to the ridge beyond.  Had they done this, I have every reason
to believe that Petersburg would have fallen.  Othe r troops were
immediately pushed forward, but the time consumed i n getting them up
enabled the enemy to rally from his surprise (which  had been complete),
and get forces to this point for its defence.  The captured line thus
held being untenable, and of no advantage to us, th e troops were
withdrawn, but not without heavy loss.  Thus termin ated in disaster what
promised to be the most successful assault of the c ampaign.

Immediately upon the enemy's ascertaining that Gene ral Hunter was
retreating from Lynchburg by way of the Kanawha Riv er, thus laying the
Shenandoah Valley open for raid into Maryland and P ennsylvania, he
returned northward and moved down that valley.  As soon as this movement
of the enemy was ascertained, General Hunter, who h ad reached the
Kanawha River, was directed to move his troops with out delay, by river
and railroad, to Harper's Ferry; but owing to the d ifficulty of
navigation by reason of low water and breaks in the  railroad, great
delay was experienced in getting there.  It became necessary, therefore,
to find other troops to check this movement of the enemy.  For this
purpose the 6th corps was taken from the armies ope rating against
Richmond, to which was added the 19th corps, then f ortunately beginning
to arrive in Hampton Roads from the Gulf Department , under orders issued
immediately after the ascertainment of the result o f the Red River
expedition.  The garrisons of Baltimore and Washing ton were at this time
made up of heavy-artillery regiments, hundred days'  men, and detachments
from the invalid corps.  One division under command  of General Ricketts,
of the 6th corps, was sent to Baltimore, and the re maining two divisions
of the 6th corps, under General Wright, were subseq uently sent to
Washington.  On the 3d of July the enemy approached  Martinsburg.
General Sigel, who was in command of our forces the re, retreated across
the Potomac at Shepherdtown; and General Weber, com manding at Harper's
Ferry, crossed the occupied Hagerstown, moving a st rong column towards
Frederick City.  General Wallace, with Rickett's di vision and his own
command, the latter mostly new and undisciplined tr oops, pushed out from
Baltimore with great promptness, and met the enemy in force on the
Monocacy, near the crossing of the railroad bridge.   His force was not



sufficient to insure success, but he fought the ene my nevertheless, and
although it resulted in a defeat to our arms, yet i t detained the enemy,
and thereby served to enable General Wright to reac h Washington with two
division of the 6th corps, and the advance of the 1 9th corps, before
him.  From Monocacy the enemy moved on Washington, his cavalry advance
reaching Rockville on the evening of the 10th.  On the 12th a
reconnoissance was thrown out in front of Fort Stev ens, to ascertain the
enemy's position and force.  A severe skirmish ensu ed, in which we lost
about two hundred and eighty in killed and wounded.   The enemy's loss
was probably greater.  He commenced retreating duri ng the night.
Learning the exact condition of affairs at Washingt on, I requested by
telegraph, at forty-five minutes past eleven P.M., on the 12th, the
assignment of Major-General H. G. Wright to the com mand of all the
troops that could be made available to operate in t he field against the
enemy, and directed that he should get outside of t he trenches with all
the force he could, and push Early to the last mome nt.  General Wright
commenced the pursuit on the 13th; on the 18th the enemy was overtaken
at Snicker's Ferry, on the Shenandoah, when a sharp  skirmish occurred;
and on the 20th, General Averell encountered and de feated a portion of
the rebel army at Winchester, capturing four pieces  of artillery and
several hundred prisoners.

Learning that Early was retreating south towards Ly nchburg or Richmond,
I directed that the 6th and 19th corps be got back to the armies
operating against Richmond, so that they might be u sed in a movement
against Lee before the return of the troops sent by  him into the valley;
and that Hunter should remain in the Shenandoah Val ley, keeping between
any force of the enemy and Washington, acting on th e defensive as much
as possible.  I felt that if the enemy had any noti on of returning, the
fact would be developed before the 6th and 19th cor ps could leave
Washington.  Subsequently, the 19th corps was excep ted form the order to
return to the James.

About the 25th it became evident that the enemy was  again advancing upon
Maryland and Pennsylvania, and the 6th corps, then at Washington, was
ordered back to the vicinity of Harper's Ferry.  Th e rebel force moved
down the valley, and sent a raiding party into Penn sylvania which on the
30th burned Chambersburg, and then retreated, pursu ed by our cavalry,
towards Cumberland.  They were met and defeated by General Kelley, and
with diminished numbers escaped into the mountains of West Virginia.
From the time of the first raid the telegraph wires  were frequently down
between Washington and City Point, making it necess ary to transmit
messages a part of the way by boat.  It took from t wenty-four to
thirty-six hours to get dispatches through and retu rn answers would be
received showing a different state of facts from th ose on which they
were based, causing confusion and apparent contradi ction of orders that
must have considerably embarrassed those who had to  execute them, and
rendered operations against the enemy less effectiv e than they otherwise
would have been. To remedy this evil, it was eviden t to my mind that
some person should have the supreme command of all the forces in the
Department of West Virginia, Washington, Susquehann a, and the Middle
Department, and I so recommended.

On the 2d of August, I ordered General Sheridan to report in person to
Major-General Halleck, chief of staff, at Washingto n, with a view to his
assignment to the command of all the forces against  Early.  At this time
the enemy was concentrated in the neighborhood of W inchester, while our
forces, under General Hunter, were concentrated on the Monocacy, at the
crossing of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, leavin g open to the enemy



Western Maryland and Southern Pennsylvania.  From w here I was, I
hesitated to give positive orders for the movement of our forces at
Monocacy, lest by so doing I should expose Washingt on. Therefore, on the
4th, I left City Point to visit Hunter's command, a nd determine for
myself what was best to be done.  On arrival there,  and after
consultation with General Hunter, I issued to him t he following
instructions:

"MONOCACY BRIDGE, MARYLAND, August 5, 1864--8 P.M.

"GENERAL:--Concentrate all your available force wit hout delay in the
vicinity of Harper's Ferry, leaving only such railr oad guards and
garrisons for public property as may be necessary.  Use, in this
concentrating, the railroad, if by so doing time ca n be saved.  From
Harper's Ferry, if it is found that the enemy has m oved north of the
Potomac in large force, push north, following him a nd attacking him
wherever found; follow him, if driven south of the Potomac, as long as
it is safe to do so.  If it is ascertained that the  enemy has but a
small force north of the Potomac, then push south w ith the main force,
detaching under a competent commander, a sufficient  force to look after
the raiders, and drive them to their homes.  In det aching such a force,
the brigade of the cavalry now en route from Washin gton via Rockville
may be taken into account.

"There are now on their way to join you three other  brigades of the best
cavalry, numbering at least five thousand men and h orses.  These will be
instructed, in the absence of further orders, to jo in you by the south
side of the Potomac.  One brigade will probably sta rt to-morrow.  In
pushing up the Shenandoah Valley, where it is expec ted you will have to
go first or last, it is desirable that nothing shou ld be left to invite
the enemy to return.  Take all provisions, forage, and stock wanted for
the use of your command; such as cannot be consumed , destroy.  It is not
desirable that the buildings should be destroyed--t hey should rather be
protected; but the people should be informed that, so long as an army
can subsist among them, recurrence of theses raids must be expected, and
we are determined to stop them at all hazards.

"Bear in mind, the object is to drive the enemy sou th; and to do this
you want to keep him always in sight.  Be guided in  your course by the
course he takes.

"Make your own arrangements for supplies of all kin ds, giving regular
vouchers for such as may be taken from loyal citize ns in the country
through which you march.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL D. HUNTER."

The troops were immediately put in motion, and the advance reached
Halltown that night.

General Hunter having, in our conversation, express ed a willingness to
be relieved from command, I telegraphed to have Gen eral Sheridan, then
at Washington, sent to Harper's Ferry by the mornin g train, with orders
to take general command of all the troops in the fi eld, and to call on
General Hunter at Monocacy, who would turn over to him my letter of
instructions.  I remained at Monocacy until General  Sheridan arrived, on



the morning of the 6th, and, after a conference wit h him in relation to
military affairs in that vicinity, I returned to Ci ty Point by way of
Washington.

On the 7th of August, the Middle Department, and th e Departments of West
Virginia, Washington, and Susquehanna, were constit uted into the "Middle
Military Division," and  Major-General Sheridan was  assigned to
temporary command of the same.

Two divisions of cavalry, commanded by Generals Tor bert and Wilson, were
sent to Sheridan from the Army of the Potomac. The first reached him at
Harper's Ferry about the 11th of August.

His operations during the month of August and the f ore part of September
were both of an offensive and defensive character, resulting in many
severe skirmishes, principally by the cavalry, in w hich we were
generally successful, but no general engagement too k place.  The two
armies lay in such a position--the enemy on the wes t bank of the Opequon
Creek covering Winchester, and our forces in front of Berryville--that
either could bring on a battle at any time.  Defeat  to us would lay open
to the enemy the States of Maryland and Pennsylvani a for long distances
before another army could be interposed to check hi m.  Under these
circumstances I hesitated about allowing the initia tive to be taken.
Finally, the use of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad , and the Chesapeake
and Ohio Canal, which were both obstructed by the e nemy, became so
indispensably necessary to us, and the importance o f relieving
Pennsylvania and Maryland from continuously threate ned invasion so
great, that I determined the risk should be taken.  But fearing to
telegraph the order for an attack without knowing m ore than I did of
General Sheridan's feelings as to what would be the  probable result, I
left City Point on the 15th of September to visit h im at his
headquarters, to decide, after conference with him,  what should be done.
I met him at Charlestown, and he pointed out so dis tinctly how each army
lay; what he could do the moment he was authorized,  and expressed such
confidence of success, that I saw there were but tw o words of
instructions necessary--Go in!  For the convenience s of forage, the
teams for supplying the army were kept at Harper's Ferry.  I asked him
if he could get out his teams and supplies in time to make an attack on
the ensuing Tuesday morning.  His reply was, that h e could before
daylight on Monday.  He was off promptly to time, a nd I may here add,
that the result was such that I have never since de emed it necessary to
visit General Sheridan before giving him orders.

Early on the morning of the 19th, General Sheridan attacked General
Early at the crossing on the Opequon Creek, and aft er a most sanguinary
and bloody battle, lasting until five o'clock in th e evening, defeated
him with heavy loss, carrying his entire position f rom Opequon Creek to
Winchester, capturing several thousand prisoners an d five pieces of
artillery.  The enemy rallied, and made a stand in a strong position at
Fisher's Hill, where he was attacked, and again def eated with heavy loss
on the 20th [22d].  Sheridan pursued him with great  energy through
Harrisonburg, Staunton, and the gaps of the Blue Ri dge.  After stripping
the upper valley of most of the supplies and provis ions for the rebel
army, he returned to Strasburg, and took position o n the north side of
Cedar Creek.

Having received considerable reinforcements, Genera l Early again
returned to the valley, and, on the 9th of October,  his cavalry
encountered ours near Strasburg, where the rebels w ere defeated, with



the loss of eleven pieces of artillery and three hu ndred and fifty
prisoners.  On the night of the 18th, the enemy cro ssed the mountains
which separate the branches of the Shenandoah, ford ed the North Fork,
and early on the morning of the 19th, under cover o f the darkness and
the fog, surprised and turned our left flank, and c aptured the batteries
which enfiladed our whole line.  Our troops fell ba ck with heavy loss
and in much confusion, but were finally rallied bet ween Middletown and
Newtown.  At this juncture, General Sheridan, who w as at Winchester when
the battle commenced arrived on the field, arranged  his lines just in
time to repulse a heavy attack of the enemy, and im mediately assuming
the offensive, he attacked in turn with great vigor .  The enemy was
defeated with great slaughter, and the loss of most  of his artillery and
trains, and the trophies he had captured in the mor ning.  The wreck of
his army escaped during the night, and fled in the direction of Staunton
and Lynchburg.  Pursuit was made to Mount Jackson. Thus ended this, the
enemy's last attempt to invade the North via the Sh enandoah Valley.  I
was now enabled to return the 6th corps to the Army  of the Potomac, and
to send one division from Sheridan's army to the Ar my of the James, and
another to Savannah, Georgia, to hold Sherman's new  acquisitions on the
sea-coast, and thus enable him to move without deta ching from his force
for that purpose.

Reports from various sources led me to believe that  the enemy had
detached three divisions from Petersburg to reinfor ce Early in the
Shenandoah Valley.  I therefore sent the 2d corps a nd Gregg's division
of cavalry, of the Army of the Potomac, and a force  of General Butler's
army, on the night of the 13th of August, to threat en Richmond from the
north side of the James, to prevent him from sendin g troops away, and,
if possible, to draw back those sent.  In this move  we captured six
pieces of artillery and several hundred prisoners, detained troops that
were under marching orders, and ascertained that bu t one division
(Kershaw's), of the three reputed detached, had gon e.

The enemy having withdrawn heavily from Petersburg to resist this
movement, the 5th corps, General Warren commanding,  was moved out on the
18th, and took possession of the Weldon Railroad.  During the day he had
considerable fighting.  To regain possession of the  road, the enemy made
repeated and desperate assaults, but was each time repulsed with great
loss.  On the night of the 20th, the troops on the north side of the
James were withdrawn, and Hancock and Gregg returne d to the front at
Petersburg.  On the 25th, the 2d corps and Gregg's division of cavalry,
while at Reams's Station destroying the railroad, w ere attacked, and
after desperate fighting, a part of our line gave w ay, and five pieces
of artillery fell into the hands of the enemy.

By the 12th of September, a branch railroad was com pleted from the City
Point and Petersburg Railroad to the Weldon Railroa d, enabling us to
supply, without difficulty, in all weather, the arm y in front of
Petersburg.

The extension of our lines across the Weldon Railro ad compelled the
enemy to so extend his, that it seemed he could hav e but few troops
north of the James for the defence of Richmond.  On  the night of the
28th, the 10th corps, Major-General Birney, and the  18th corps,
Major-General Ord commanding, of General Butler's a rmy, were crossed to
the north side of the James, and advanced on the mo rning of the 29th,
carrying the very strong fortifications and intrenc hments below
Chaffin's Farm, known as Fort Harrison, capturing f ifteen pieces of
artillery, and the New Market Road and intrenchment s.  This success was



followed up by a gallant assault upon Fort Gilmer, immediately in front
of the Chaffin Farm fortifications, in which we wer e repulsed with heavy
loss.  Kautz's cavalry was pushed forward on the ro ad to the right of
this, supported by infantry, and reached the enemy' s inner line, but was
unable to get further.  The position captured from the enemy was so
threatening to Richmond, that I determined to hold it.  The enemy made
several desperate attempts to dislodge us, all of w hich were
unsuccessful, and for which he paid dearly.  On the  morning of the 30th,
General Meade sent out a reconnoissance with a view  to attacking the
enemy's line, if it was found sufficiently weakened  by withdrawal of
troops to the north side.  In this reconnoissance w e captured and held
the enemy's works near Poplar Spring Church.  In th e afternoon, troops
moving to get to the left of the point gained were attacked by the enemy
in heavy force, and compelled to fall back until su pported by the forces
holding the captured works. Our cavalry under Gregg  was also attacked,
but repulsed the enemy with great loss.

On the 7th of October, the enemy attacked Kautz's c avalry north of the
James, and drove it back with heavy loss in killed,  wounded, and
prisoners, and the loss of all the artillery eight or nine pieces.  This
he followed up by an attack on our intrenched infan try line, but was
repulsed with severe slaughter.  On the 13th, a rec onnoissance was sent
out by General Butler, with a view to drive the ene my from some new
works he was constructing, which resulted in very h eavy loss to us.

On the 27th, the Army of the Potomac, leaving only sufficient men to
hold its fortified line, moved by the enemy's right  flank.  The 2d
corps, followed by two divisions of the 5th corps, with the cavalry in
advance and covering our left flank, forced a passa ge of Hatcher's Run,
and moved up the south side of it towards the South  Side Railroad, until
the 2d corps and part of the cavalry reached the Bo ydton Plank Road
where it crosses Hatcher's Run.  At this point we w ere six miles distant
from the South Side Railroad, which I had hoped by this movement to
reach and hold.  But finding that we had not reache d the end of the
enemy's fortifications, and no place presenting its elf for a successful
assault by which he might be doubled up and shorten ed, I determined to
withdraw to within our fortified line.  Orders were  given accordingly.
Immediately upon receiving a report that General Wa rren had connected
with General Hancock, I returned to my headquarters .  Soon after I left
the enemy moved out across Hatcher's Run, in the ga p between Generals
Hancock and Warren, which was not closed as reporte d, and made a
desperate attack on General Hancock's right and rea r.  General Hancock
immediately faced his corps to meet it, and after a  bloody combat drove
the enemy within his works, and withdrew that night  to his old position.

In support of this movement, General Butler made a demonstration on the
north side of the James, and attacked the enemy on the Williamsburg
Road, and also on the York River Railroad.  In the former he was
unsuccessful; in the latter he succeeded in carryin g a work which was
afterwards abandoned, and his forces withdrawn to t heir former
positions.

From this time forward the operations in front of P etersburg and
Richmond, until the spring campaign of 1865, were c onfined to the
defence and extension of our lines, and to offensiv e movements for
crippling the enemy's lines of communication, and t o prevent his
detaching any considerable force to send south.  By  the 7th of February,
our lines were extended to Hatcher's Run, and the W eldon Railroad had
been destroyed to Hicksford.



General Sherman moved from Chattanooga on the 6th o f May, with the
Armies of the Cumberland, Tennessee, and Ohio, comm anded, respectively,
by Generals Thomas McPherson, and Schofield, upon J ohnston's army at
Dalton; but finding the enemy's position at Buzzard 's Roost, covering
Dalton, too strong to be assaulted, General McPhers on was sent through
Snake Gap to turn it, while Generals Thomas and Sch ofield threatened it
in front and on the north.  This movement was succe ssful.  Johnston,
finding his retreat likely to be cut off, fell back  to his fortified
position at Resaca, where he was attacked on the af ternoon of May 15th.
A heavy battle ensued.  During the night the enemy retreated south.
Late on the 17th, his rear-guard was overtaken near  Adairsville, and
heavy skirmishing followed.  The next morning, howe ver, he had again
disappeared.  He was vigorously pursued, and was ov ertaken at Cassville
on the 19th, but during the ensuing night retreated  across the Etowah.
While these operations were going on, General Jeffe rson C. Davis's
division of Thomas's army was sent to Rome, capturi ng it with its forts
and artillery, and its valuable mills and foundries .  General Sherman,
having give his army a few days' rest at this point , again put it in
motion on the 23d, for Dallas, with a view of turni ng the difficult pass
at Allatoona.  On the afternoon of the 25th, the ad vance, under General
Hooker, had a severe battle with the enemy, driving  him back to New Hope
Church, near Dallas.  Several sharp encounters occu rred at this point.
The most important was on the 28th, when the enemy assaulted General
McPherson at Dallas, but received a terrible and bl oody repulse.

On the 4th of June, Johnston abandoned his intrench ed position at New
Hope Church, and retreated to the strong positions of Kenesaw, Pine, and
Lost mountains.  He was forced to yield the two las t-named places, and
concentrate his army on Kenesaw, where, on the 27th , Generals Thomas and
McPherson made a determined but unsuccessful assaul t.  On the night of
the 2d of July, Sherman commenced moving his army b y the right flank,
and on the morning of the 3d, found that the enemy,  in consequence of
this movement, had abandoned Kenesaw and retreated across the
Chattahoochee.

General Sherman remained on the Chattahoochee to gi ve his men rest and
get up stores until the 17th of July, when he resum ed his operations,
crossed the Chattahoochee, destroyed a large portio n of the railroad to
Augusta, and drove the enemy back to Atlanta. At th is place General Hood
succeeded General Johnston in command of the rebel army, and assuming
the offensive-defensive policy, made several severe  attacks upon Sherman
in the vicinity of Atlanta, the most desperate and determined of which
was on the 22d of July.  About one P.M. of this day  the brave,
accomplished, and noble-hearted McPherson was kille d.  General Logan
succeeded him, and commanded the Army of the Tennes see through this
desperate battle, and until he was superseded by Ma jor-General Howard,
on the 26th, with the same success and ability that  had characterized
him in the command of a corps or division.

In all these attacks the enemy was repulsed with gr eat loss. Finding it
impossible to entirely invest the place, General Sh erman, after securing
his line of communications across the Chattahoochee , moved his main
force round by the enemy's left flank upon the Mont gomery and Macon
roads, to draw the enemy from his fortifications.  In this he succeeded,
and after defeating the enemy near Rough-and-Ready,  Jonesboro, and
Lovejoy's, forcing him to retreat to the south, on the 2d of September
occupied Atlanta, the objective point of his campai gn.



About the time of this move, the rebel cavalry, und er Wheeler, attempted
to cut his communications in the rear, but was repu lsed at Dalton, and
driven into East Tennessee, whence it proceeded wes t to McMinnville,
Murfreesboro, and Franklin, and was finally driven south of the
Tennessee.  The damage done by this raid was repair ed in a few days.

During the partial investment of Atlanta, General R ousseau joined
General Sherman with a force of cavalry from Decatu r, having made a
successful raid upon the Atlanta and Montgomery Rai lroad, and its
branches near Opelika. Cavalry raids were also made  by Generals McCook,
Garrard, and Stoneman, to cut the remaining Railroa d communication with
Atlanta.  The first two were successful the latter,  disastrous.

General Sherman's movement from Chattanooga to Atla nta was prompt,
skilful, and brilliant.  The history of his flank m ovements and battles
during that memorable campaign will ever be read wi th an interest
unsurpassed by anything in history.

His own report, and those of his subordinate comman ders, accompanying
it, give the details of that most successful campai gn.

He was dependent for the supply of his armies upon a single-track
railroad from Nashville to the point where he was o perating.  This
passed the entire distance through a hostile countr y, and every foot of
it had to be protected by troops. The cavalry force  of the enemy under
Forrest, in Northern Mississippi, was evidently wai ting for Sherman to
advance far enough into the mountains of Georgia, t o make a retreat
disastrous, to get upon this line and destroy it be yond the possibility
of further use.  To guard against this danger, Sher man left what he
supposed to be a sufficient force to operate agains t Forrest in West
Tennessee.  He directed General Washburn, who comma nded there, to send
Brigadier-General S. D. Sturgis in command of this force to attack him.
On the morning of the 10th of June, General Sturgis  met the enemy near
Guntown, Mississippi, was badly beaten, and driven back in utter rout
and confusion to Memphis, a distance of about one h undred miles, hotly
pursued by the enemy.  By this, however, the enemy was defeated in his
designs upon Sherman's line of communications. The persistency with
which he followed up this success exhausted him, an d made a season for
rest and repairs necessary.  In the meantime, Major -General A. J. Smith,
with the troops of the Army of the Tennessee that h ad been sent by
General Sherman to General Banks, arrived at Memphi s on their return
from Red River, where they had done most excellent service.  He was
directed by General Sherman to immediately take the  offensive against
Forrest.  This he did with the promptness and effec t which has
characterized his whole military career.  On the 14 th of July, he met
the enemy at Tupelo, Mississippi, and whipped him b adly.  The fighting
continued through three days.  Our loss was small c ompared with that of
the enemy.  Having accomplished the object of his e xpedition, General
Smith returned to Memphis.

During the months of March and April this same forc e under Forrest
annoyed us considerably.  On the 24th of March it c aptured Union City,
Kentucky, and its garrison, and on the 24th attacke d Paducah, commanded
by Colonel S. G. Hicks, 40th Illinois Volunteers.  Colonel H., having
but a small force, withdrew to the forts near the r iver, from where he
repulsed the enemy and drove him from the place.

On the 13th of April, part of this force, under the  rebel General
Buford, summoned the garrison of Columbus, Kentucky , to surrender, but



received for reply from Colonel Lawrence, 34th New Jersey Volunteers,
that being placed there by his Government with adeq uate force to hold
his post and repel all enemies from it, surrender w as out of the
question.

On the morning of the same day Forrest attacked For t Pillow, Tennessee,
garrisoned by a detachment of Tennessee cavalry and  the 1st Regiment
Alabama colored troops, commanded by Major Booth.  The garrison fought
bravely until about three o'clock in the afternoon,  when the enemy
carried the works by assault; and, after our men th rew down their arms,
proceeded to an inhuman and merciless massacre of t he garrison.

On the 14th, General Buford, having failed at Colum bus, appeared before
Paducah, but was again driven off.

Guerillas and raiders, seemingly emboldened by Forr est's operations,
were also very active in Kentucky.  The most noted of these was Morgan.
With a force of from two to three thousand cavalry,  he entered the State
through Pound Gap in the latter part of May.  On th e 11th of June they
attacked and captured Cynthiana, with its entire ga rrison.  On the 12th
he was overtaken by General Burbridge, and complete ly routed with heavy
loss, and was finally driven out of the State.  Thi s notorious guerilla
was afterwards surprised and killed near Greenville , Tennessee, and his
command captured and dispersed by General Gillem.

In the absence of official reports of the commencem ent of the Red River
expedition, except so far as relates to the movemen ts of the troops sent
by General Sherman under General A. J. Smith, I am unable to give the
date of its starting.  The troops under General Smi th, comprising two
divisions of the 16th and a detachment of the 17th army corps, left
Vicksburg on the 10th of March, and reached the des ignated point on Red
River one day earlier than that appointed by Genera l Banks.  The rebel
forces at Fort de Russy, thinking to defeat him, le ft the fort on the
14th to give him battle in the open field; but, whi le occupying the
enemy with skirmishing and demonstrations, Smith pu shed forward to Fort
de Russy, which had been left with a weak garrison,  and captured it with
its garrison about three hundred and fifty men, ele ven pieces of
artillery, and many small-arms.  Our loss was but s light.  On the 15th
he pushed forward to Alexandria, which place he rea ched on the 18th.  On
the 21st he had an engagement with the enemy at Hen derson's Hill, in
which he defeated him, capturing two hundred and te n prisoners and four
pieces of artillery.

On the 28th, he again attacked and defeated the ene my under the rebel
General Taylor, at Cane River.  By the 26th, Genera l Banks had assembled
his whole army at Alexandria, and pushed forward to  Grand Ecore.  On the
morning of April 6th he moved from Grand Ecore.  On  the afternoon of the
7th, he advanced and met the enemy near Pleasant Hi ll, and drove him
from the field.  On the same afternoon the enemy ma de a stand eight
miles beyond Pleasant Hill, but was again compelled  to retreat.  On the
8th, at Sabine Cross Roads and Peach Hill, the enem y attacked and
defeated his advance, capturing nineteen pieces of artillery and an
immense amount of transportation and stores.  Durin g the night, General
Banks fell back to Pleasant Hill, where another bat tle was fought on the
9th, and the enemy repulsed with great loss.  Durin g the night, General
Banks continued his retrograde movement to Grand Ec ore, and thence to
Alexandria, which he reached on the 27th of April.  Here a serious
difficulty arose in getting Admiral Porter's fleet which accompanied the
expedition, over the rapids, the water having falle n so much since they



passed up as to prevent their return.  At the sugge stion of Colonel (now
Brigadier-General) Bailey, and under his superinten dence, wing-dams were
constructed, by which the channel was contracted so  that the fleet
passed down the rapids in safety.

The army evacuated Alexandria on the 14th of May, a fter considerable
skirmishing with the enemy's advance, and reached M organzia and Point
Coupee near the end of the month.  The disastrous t ermination of this
expedition, and the lateness of the season, rendere d impracticable the
carrying out of my plans of a movement in force suf ficient to insure the
capture of Mobile.

On the 23d of March, Major-General Steele left Litt le Rock with the 7th
army corps, to  cooperate with General Banks's expe dition on the Red
River, and reached Arkadelphia on the 28th.  On the  16th of April, after
driving the enemy before him, he was joined, near E lkin's Ferry, in
Washita County, by General Thayer, who had marched from Fort Smith.
After several severe skirmishes, in which the enemy  was defeated,
General Steele reached Camden, which he occupied ab out the middle of
April.

On learning the defeat and consequent retreat of Ge neral Banks on Red
River, and the loss of one of his own trains at Mar k's Mill, in Dallas
County, General Steele determined to fall back to t he Arkansas River.
He left Camden on the 26th of April, and reached Li ttle Rock on the 2d
of May.  On the 30th of April, the enemy attacked h im while crossing
Saline River at Jenkins's Ferry, but was repulsed w ith considerable
loss.  Our loss was about six hundred in killed, wo unded and prisoners.

Major-General Canby, who had been assigned to the c ommand of the
"Military Division of the West Mississippi," was th erefore directed to
send the 19th army corps to join the armies operati ng against Richmond,
and to limit the remainder of his command to such o perations as might be
necessary to hold the positions and lines of commun ications he then
occupied.

Before starting General A. J. Smith's troops back t o Sherman, General
Canby sent a part of it to disperse a force of the enemy that was
collecting near the Mississippi River.  General Smi th met and defeated
this force near Lake Chicot on the 5th of June.  Ou r loss was about
forty killed and seventy wounded.

In the latter part of July, General Canby sent Majo r-General Gordon
Granger, with such forces as he could collect, to c o-operate with
Admiral Farragut against the defences of Mobile Bay .  On the 8th of
August, Fort Gaines surrendered to the combined nav al and land forces.
Fort Powell was blown up and abandoned.

On the 9th, Fort Morgan was invested, and, after a severe bombardment,
surrendered on the 23d.  The total captures amounte d to one thousand
four hundred and sixty-four prisoners, and one hund red and four pieces
of artillery.

About the last of August, it being reported that th e rebel General
Price, with a force of about ten thousand men, had reached Jacksonport,
on his way to invade Missouri, General A. J. Smith' s command, then en
route from Memphis to join Sherman, was ordered to Missouri.  A cavalry
force was also, at the same time, sent from Memphis , under command of
Colonel Winslow.  This made General Rosecrans's for ces superior to those



of Price, and no doubt was entertained he would be able to check Price
and drive him back; while the forces under General Steele, in Arkansas,
would cut off his retreat.  On the 26th day of Sept ember, Price attacked
Pilot Knob and forced the garrison to retreat, and thence moved north to
the Missouri River, and continued up that river tow ards Kansas.  General
Curtis, commanding Department of Kansas, immediatel y collected such
forces as he could to repel the invasion of Kansas,  while General
Rosecrans's cavalry was operating in his rear.

The enemy was brought to battle on the Big Blue and  defeated, with the
loss of nearly all his artillery and trains and a l arge number of
prisoners.  He made a precipitate retreat to Northe rn Arkansas.  The
impunity with which Price was enabled to roam over the State of Missouri
for a long time, and the incalculable mischief done  by him, show to how
little purpose a superior force may be used.  There  is no reason why
General Rosecrans should not have concentrated his forces, and beaten
and driven Price before the latter reached Pilot Kn ob.

September 20th, the enemy's cavalry, under Forrest,  crossed the
Tennessee near Waterloo, Alabama, and on the 23d at tacked the garrison
at Athens, consisting of six hundred men, which cap itulated on the 24th.
Soon after the surrender two regiments of reinforce ments arrived, and
after a severe fight were compelled to surrender.  Forrest destroyed the
railroad westward, captured the garrison at Sulphur  Branch trestle,
skirmished with the garrison at Pulaski on the 27th , and on the same day
cut the Nashville and Chattanooga Railroad near Tul lahoma and Dechard.
On the morning of the 30th, one column of Forrest's  command, under
Buford, appeared before Huntsville, and summoned th e surrender of the
garrison.  Receiving an answer in the negative, he remained in the
vicinity of the place until next morning, when he a gain summoned its
surrender, and received the same reply as on the ni ght before.  He
withdrew in the direction of Athens which place had  been regarrisoned,
and attacked it on the afternoon of the 1st of Octo ber, but without
success.  On the morning of the 2d he renewed his a ttack, but was
handsomely repulsed.

Another column under Forrest appeared before Columb ia on the morning of
the 1st, but did not make an attack.  On the mornin g of the 3d he moved
towards Mount Pleasant.  While these operations wer e going on, every
exertion was made by General Thomas to destroy the forces under Forrest
before he could recross the Tennessee, but was unab le to prevent his
escape to Corinth, Mississippi.

In September, an expedition under General Burbridge  was sent to destroy
the saltworks at Saltville, Virginia. He met the en emy on the 2d of
October, about three miles and a half from Saltvill e, and drove him into
his strongly intrenched position around the salt-wo rks, from which he
was unable to dislodge him.  During the night he wi thdrew his command
and returned to Kentucky.

General Sherman, immediately after the fall of Atla nta, put his armies
in camp in and about the place, and made all prepar ations for refitting
and supplying them for future service.  The great l ength of road from
Atlanta to the Cumberland River, however, which had  to be guarded,
allowed the troops but little rest.

During this time Jefferson Davis made a speech in M acon, Georgia, which
was reported in the papers of the South, and soon b ecame known to the
whole country, disclosing the plans of the enemy, t hus enabling General



Sherman to fully meet them.  He exhibited the weakn ess of supposing that
an army that had been beaten and fearfully decimate d in a vain attempt
at the defensive, could successfully undertake the offensive against the
army that had so often defeated it.

In execution of this plan, Hood, with this army, wa s soon reported to
the south-west of Atlanta. Moving far to Sherman's right, he succeeded
in reaching the railroad about Big Shanty, and move d north on it.

General Sherman, leaving a force to hold Atlanta, w ith the remainder of
his army fell upon him and drove him to Gadsden, Al abama. Seeing the
constant annoyance he would have with the roads to his rear if he
attempted to hold Atlanta, General Sherman proposed  the abandonment and
destruction of that place, with all the railroads l eading to it, and
telegraphed me as follows:

"CENTREVILLE, GEORGIA", October 10--noon.

"Dispatch about Wilson just received.  Hood is now crossing Coosa River,
twelve miles below Rome, bound west.  If he passes over the Mobile and
Ohio road, had I not better execute the plan of my letter sent by
Colonel Porter, and leave General Thomas with the t roops now in
Tennessee to defend the State?  He will have an amp le force when the
reinforcements ordered reach Nashville.

"W. T. SHERMAN, Major-General.
"LIEUTENANT-GENERAL GRANT."

For a full understanding of the plan referred to in  this dispatch, I
quote from the letter sent by Colonel Porter:

"I will therefore give my opinion, that your army a nd Canby's should be
reinforced to the maximum; that after you get Wilmi ngton, you strike for
Savannah and the river; that Canby be instructed to  hold the Mississippi
River, and send a force to get Columbus, Georgia, e ither by the way of
the Alabama or the Appalachicola, and that I keep H ood employed and put
my army in final order for a march on Augusta, Colu mbia, and Charleston,
to be ready as soon as Wilmington is sealed as to c ommerce and the city
of Savannah is in our possession."  This was in rep ly to a letter of
mine of date September 12th, in answer to a dispatc h of his containing
substantially the same proposition, and in which I informed him of a
proposed movement against Wilmington, and of the si tuation in Virginia,
etc.

"CITY POINT, VIRGINIA,

"October 11, 1864--11 A.M.

"Your dispatch of October 10th received.  Does it n ot look as if Hood
was going to attempt the invasion of Middle Tenness ee, using the Mobile
and Ohio and Memphis and Charleston roads to supply  his base on the
Tennessee River, about Florence or Decatur?  If he does this, he ought
to be met and prevented from getting north of the T ennessee River.  If
you were to cut loose, I do not believe you would m eet Hood's army, but
would be bushwhacked by all the old men and little boys, and such
railroad guards as are still left at home.  Hood wo uld probably strike



for Nashville, thinking that by going north he coul d inflict greater
damage upon us than we could upon the rebels by goi ng south.  If there
is any way of getting at Hood's army, I would prefe r that, but I must
trust to your own judgment.  I find I shall not be able to send a force
from here to act with you on Savannah. Your movemen ts, therefore, will
be independent of mine; at least until the fall of Richmond takes place.
I am afraid Thomas, with such lines of road as he h as to protect, could
not prevent Hood from going north.  With Wilson tur ned loose, with all
your cavalry, you will find the rebels put much mor e on the defensive
than heretofore.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN."

"KINGSTON, GEORGIA, "October 11--11 A.M.

"Hood moved his army from Palmetto Station across b y Dallas and
Cedartown, and is now on the Coosa River, south of Rome.  He threw one
corps on my road at Acworth, and I was forced to fo llow.  I hold Atlanta
with the 20th corps, and have strong detachments al ong my line.  This
reduces my active force to a comparatively small ar my.  We cannot remain
here on the defensive.  With the twenty-five thousa nd men, and the bold
cavalry he has, he can constantly break my roads.  I would infinitely
prefer to make a wreck of the road, and of the coun try from Chattanooga
to Atlanta including the latter city send back all my wounded and
worthless, and with my effective army, move through  Georgia, smashing
things, to the sea. Hood may turn into Tennessee an d Kentucky, but I
believe he will be forced to follow me.  Instead of  my being on the
defensive, I would be on the offensive; instead of guessing at what he
means to do, he would have to guess at my plans.  T he difference in war
is full twenty-five per cent.  I can make Savannah,  Charleston, or the
mouth of the Chattahoochee.

"Answer quick, as I know we will not have the teleg raph long.

"W. T. SHERMAN, Major-General.
"LIEUTENANT-GENERAL GRANT."

"CITY POINT, VIRGINIA, "October 11,1864--11.30 P.M.

"Your dispatch of to-day received.  If you are sati sfied the trip to the
sea-coast can be made, holding the line of the Tenn essee River firmly,
you may make it, destroying all the railroad south of Dalton or
Chattanooga, as you think best.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN."

It was the original design to hold Atlanta, and by getting through to
the coast, with a garrison left on the southern rai lroads, leading east
and west, through Georgia, to effectually sever the  east from the west.
In other words, cut the would-be Confederacy in two  again, as it had
been cut once by our gaining possession of the Miss issippi River.
General Sherman's plan virtually effected this obje ct.

General Sherman commenced at once his preparations for his proposed



movement, keeping his army in position in the meant ime to watch Hood.
Becoming satisfied that Hood had moved westward fro m Gadsden across Sand
Mountain, General Sherman sent the 4th corps,  Majo r-General Stanley
commanding, and the 23d corps, Major-General Schofi eld commanding, back
to Chattanooga to report to Major-General Thomas, a t Nashville, whom he
had placed in command of all the troops of his mili tary division, save
the four army corps and cavalry division he designe d to move with
through Georgia. With the troops thus left at his d isposal, there was
little doubt that General Thomas could hold the lin e of the Tennessee,
or, in the event Hood should force it, would be abl e to concentrate and
beat him in battle.  It was therefore readily conse nted to that Sherman
should start for the sea-coast.

Having concentrated his troops at Atlanta by the 14 th of November, he
commenced his march, threatening both Augusta and M acon.  His coming-out
point could not be definitely fixed. Having to gath er his subsistence as
he marched through the country, it was not impossib le that a force
inferior to his own might compel him to head for su ch point as he could
reach, instead of such as he might prefer.  The bli ndness of the enemy,
however, in ignoring his movement, and sending Hood 's army, the only
considerable force he had west of Richmond and east  of the Mississippi
River, northward on an offensive campaign, left the  whole country open,
and Sherman's route to his own choice.

How that campaign was conducted, how little opposit ion was met with, the
condition of the country through which the armies p assed, the capture of
Fort McAllister, on the Savannah River, and the occ upation of Savannah
on the 21st of December, are all clearly set forth in General Sherman's
admirable report.

Soon after General Sherman commenced his march from  Atlanta, two
expeditions, one from Baton Rouge, Louisiana, and o ne from Vicksburg,
Mississippi, were started by General Canby to cut t he enemy's lines of
communication with Mobile and detain troops in that  field.  General
Foster, commanding Department of the South, also se nt an expedition, via
Broad River, to destroy the railroad between Charle ston and Savannah.
The expedition from Vicksburg, under command of Bre vet Brigadier-General
E. D. Osband (colonel 3d United States colored cava lry), captured, on
the 27th of November, and destroyed the Mississippi  Central Railroad
bridge and trestle-work over Big Black River, near Canton, thirty miles
of the road, and two locomotives, besides large amo unts of stores.  The
expedition from Baton Rouge was without favorable r esults.  The
expedition from the Department of the South, under the immediate command
of Brigadier-General John P. Hatch, consisting of a bout five thousand
men of all arms, including a brigade from the navy,  proceeded up Broad
River and debarked at Boyd's Neck on the 29th of No vember, from where it
moved to strike the railroad at Grahamsville.  At H oney Hill, about
three miles from Grahamsville, the enemy was found and attacked in a
strongly fortified position, which resulted, after severe fighting, in
our repulse with a loss of seven hundred and forty- six in killed,
wounded, and missing.  During the night General Hat ch withdrew.  On the
6th of December General Foster obtained a position covering the
Charleston and Savannah Railroad, between the Coosa whatchie and
Tulifinny rivers.

Hood, instead of following Sherman, continued his m ove northward, which
seemed to me to be leading to his certain doom.  At  all events, had I
had the power to command both armies, I should not have changed the
orders under which he seemed to be acting.  On the 26th of October, the



advance of Hood's army attacked the garrison at Dec atur, Alabama, but
failing to carry the place, withdrew towards Courtl and, and succeeded,
in the face of our cavalry, in effecting a lodgment  on the north side of
the Tennessee River, near Florence.  On the 28th, F orrest reached the
Tennessee, at Fort Heiman, and captured a gunboat a nd three transports.
On the 2d of November he planted batteries above an d below Johnsonville,
on the opposite side of the river, isolating three gunboats and eight
transports.  On the 4th the enemy opened his batter ies upon the place,
and was replied to from the gunboats and the garris on.  The gunboats
becoming disabled were set on fire, as also were th e transports, to
prevent their falling into the hands of the enemy.  About a million and
a half dollars' worth of store and property on the levee and in
storehouses was consumed by fire.  On the 5th the e nemy disappeared and
crossed to the north side of the Tennessee River, a bove Johnsonville,
moving towards Clifton, and subsequently joined Hoo d.  On the night of
the 5th, General Schofield, with the advance of the  23d corps, reached
Johnsonville, but finding the enemy gone, was order ed to Pulaski, and
was put in command of all the troopers there, with instruction to watch
the movements of Hood and retard his advance, but n ot to risk a general
engagement until the arrival of General A. J. Smith 's command from
Missouri, and until General Wilson could get his ca valry remounted.

On the 19th, General Hood continued his advance.  G eneral Thomas,
retarding him as much as possible, fell back toward s Nashville for the
purpose of concentrating his command and gaining ti me for the arrival of
reinforcements.  The enemy coming up with our main force, commanded by
General Schofield, at Franklin, on the 30th, assaul ted our works
repeatedly during the afternoon until late at night , but were in every
instance repulsed.  His loss in this battle was one  thousand seven
hundred and fifty killed, seven hundred and two pri soners, and three
thousand eight hundred wounded.  Among his losses w ere six general
officers killed, six wounded, and one captured.  Ou r entire loss was two
thousand three hundred.  This was the first serious  opposition the enemy
met with, and I am satisfied was the fatal blow to all his expectations.
During the night, General Schofield fell back towar ds Nashville.  This
left the field to the enemy--not lost by battle, bu t voluntarily
abandoned--so that General Thomas's whole force mig ht be brought
together.  The enemy followed up and commenced the establishment of his
line in front of Nashville on the 2d of December.

As soon as it was ascertained that Hood was crossin g the Tennessee
River, and that Price was going out of Missouri, Ge neral Rosecrans was
ordered to send to General Thomas the troops of Gen eral A. J. Smith's
command, and such other troops as he could spare.  The advance of this
reinforcement reached Nashville on the 30th of Nove mber.

On the morning of the 15th December, General Thomas  attacked Hood in
position, and, in a battle lasting two days, defeat ed and drove him from
the field in the utmost confusion, leaving in our h and most of his
artillery and many thousand prisoners, including fo ur general officers.

Before the battle of Nashville I grew very impatien t over, as it
appeared to me, the unnecessary delay.  This impati ence was increased
upon learning that the enemy had sent a force of ca valry across the
Cumberland into Kentucky.  I feared Hood would cros s his whole army and
give us great trouble there. After urging upon Gene ral Thomas the
necessity of immediately assuming the offensive, I started West to
superintend matters there in person.  Reaching Wash ington City, I
received General Thomas's dispatch announcing his a ttack upon the enemy,



and the result as far as the battle had progressed.   I was delighted.
All fears and apprehensions were dispelled.  I am n ot yet satisfied but
that General Thomas, immediately upon the appearanc e of Hood before
Nashville, and before he had time to fortify, shoul d have moved out with
his whole force and given him battle, instead of wa iting to remount his
cavalry, which delayed him until the inclemency of the weather made it
impracticable to attack earlier than he did.  But h is final defeat of
Hood was so complete, that it will be accepted as a  vindication of that
distinguished officer's judgment.

After Hood's defeat at Nashville he retreated, clos ely pursued by
cavalry and infantry, to the Tennessee River, being  forced to abandon
many pieces of artillery and most of his transporta tion.  On the 28th of
December our advanced forces ascertained that he ha d made good his
escape to the south side of the river.

About this time, the rains having set in heavily in  Tennessee and North
Alabama, making it difficult to move army transport ation and artillery,
General Thomas stopped the pursuit by his main forc e at the Tennessee
River.  A small force of cavalry, under Colonel W. J. Palmer, 15th
Pennsylvania Volunteers, continued to follow Hood f or some distance,
capturing considerable transportation and all the e nemy's
pontoon-bridge.  The details of these operations wi ll be found
clearly set forth in General Thomas's report.

A cavalry expedition, under Brevet Major-General Gr ierson, started from
Memphis on the 21st of December.  On the 25th he su rprised and captured
Forrest's dismounted camp at Verona, Mississippi, o n the Mobile and Ohio
Railroad, destroyed the railroad, sixteen cars load ed with wagons and
pontoons for Hood's army, four thousand new English  carbines, and large
amounts of public stores.  On the morning of the 28 th he attacked and
captured a force of the enemy at Egypt, and destroy ed a train of
fourteen cars; thence turning to the south-west, he  struck the
Mississippi Central Railroad at Winona, destroyed t he factories and
large amounts of stores at Bankston, and the machin e-shops and public
property at Grenada, arriving at Vicksburg January 5th.

During the operations in Middle Tennessee, the enem y, with a force under
General Breckinridge, entered East Tennessee.  On t he 13th of November
he attacked General Gillem, near Morristown, captur ing his artillery and
several hundred prisoners.  Gillem, with what was l eft of his command,
retreated to Knoxville.  Following up his success, Breckinridge moved to
near Knoxville, but withdrew on the 18th, followed by General Ammen.
Under the directions of General Thomas, General Sto neman concentrated
the commands of Generals Burbridge and Gillem near Bean's Station to
operate against Breckinridge, and destroy or drive him into Virginia
--destroy the salt-works at Saltville, and the rail road into Virginia
as far as he could go without endangering his comma nd.  On the 12th of
December he commenced his movement, capturing and d ispersing the enemy's
forces wherever he met them.  On the 16th he struck  the enemy, under
Vaughn, at Marion, completely routing and pursuing him to Wytheville,
capturing all his artillery, trains, and one hundre d and ninety-eight
prisoners; and destroyed Wytheville, with its store s and supplies, and
the extensive lead-works near there. Returning to M arion, he met a force
under Breckinridge, consisting, among other troops,  of the garrison of
Saltville, that had started in pursuit.  He at once  made arrangements to
attack it the next morning; but morning found Breck inridge gone.  He
then moved directly to Saltville, and destroyed the  extensive salt-works
at that place, a large amount of stores, and captur ed eight pieces of



artillery.  Having thus successfully executed his i nstructions, he
returned General Burbridge to Lexington and General  Gillem to Knoxville.

Wilmington, North Carolina, was the most important sea-coast port left
to the enemy through which to get supplies from abr oad, and send cotton
and other products out by blockade-runners, besides  being a place of
great strategic value.  The navy had been making st renuous exertions to
seal the harbor of Wilmington, but with only partia l effect.  The nature
of the outlet of Cape Fear River was such, that it required watching for
so great a distance that, without possession of the  land north of New
Inlet, or Fort Fisher, it was impossible for the na vy to entirely close
the harbor against the entrance of blockade-runners .

To secure the possession of this land required the co-operation of a
land force, which I agreed to furnish.  Immediately  commenced the
assemblage in Hampton Roads, under Admiral D. D. Po rter, of the most
formidable armada ever collected for concentration upon one given point.
This necessarily attracted the attention of the ene my, as well as that
of the loyal North; and through the imprudence of t he public press, and
very likely of officers of both branches of service , the exact object of
the expedition became a subject of common discussio n in the newspapers
both North and South.  The enemy, thus warned, prep ared to meet it.
This caused a postponement of the expedition until the later part of
November, when, being again called upon by Hon. G. V. Fox, Assistant
Secretary of the Navy, I agreed to furnish the men required at once, and
went myself, in company with Major-General Butler, to Hampton Roads,
where we had a conference with Admiral Porter as to  the force required
and the time of starting.  A force of six thousand five hundred men was
regarded as sufficient.  The time of starting was n ot definitely
arranged, but it was thought all would be ready by the 6th of December,
if not before.  Learning, on the 30th of November, that Bragg had gone
to Georgia, taking with him most of the forces abou t Wilmington, I
deemed it of the utmost importance that the expedit ion should reach its
destination before the return of Bragg, and directe d General Butler to
make all arrangements for the departure of Major-Ge neral Weitzel, who
had been designated to command the land forces, so that the navy might
not be detained one moment.

On the 6th of December, the following instructions were given:

"CITY POINT, VIRGINIA, December 6, 1864.

"GENERAL:  The first object of the expedition under  General Weitzel is
to close to the enemy the port of Wilmington.  If s uccessful in this,
the second will be to capture Wilmington itself.  T here are reasonable
grounds to hope for success, if advantage can be ta ken of the absence of
the greater part of the enemy's forces now looking after Sherman in
Georgia.  The directions you have given for the num bers and equipment of
the expedition are all right, except in the unimpor tant matter of where
they embark and the amount of intrenching tools to be taken.  The object
of the expedition will be gained by effecting a lan ding on the main land
between Cape Fear River and the Atlantic, north of the north entrance to
the river.  Should such landing be effected while t he enemy still holds
Fort Fisher and the batteries guarding the entrance  to the river, then
the troops should intrench themselves, and, by co-o perating with the
navy, effect the reduction and capture of those pla ces.  These in our
hands, the navy could enter the harbor, and the por t of Wilmington would
be sealed.  Should Fort Fisher and the point of lan d on which it is



built fall into the hands of our troops immediately  on landing, then it
will be worth the attempt to capture Wilmington by a forced march and
surprise.  If time is consumed in gaining the first  object of the
expedition, the second will become a matter of afte r consideration.

"The details for execution are intrusted to you and  the officer
immediately in command of the troops.

"Should the troops under General Weitzel fail to ef fect a landing at or
near Fort Fisher, they will be returned to the armi es operating against
Richmond without delay.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL B. F. BUTLER."

General Butler commanding the army from which the t roops were taken for
this enterprise, and the territory within which the y were to operate,
military courtesy required that all orders and inst ructions should go
through him.  They were so sent, but General Weitze l has since
officially informed me that he never received the f oregoing
instructions, nor was he aware of their existence, until he read General
Butler's published official report of the Fort Fish er failure, with my
indorsement and papers accompanying it.  I had no i dea of General
Butler's accompanying the expedition until the even ing before it got off
from Bermuda Hundred, and then did not dream but th at General Weitzel
had received all the instructions, and would be in command.  I rather
formed the idea that General Butler was actuated by  a desire to witness
the effect of the explosion of the powder-boat.  Th e expedition was
detained several days at Hampton Roads, awaiting th e loading of the
powder-boat.

The importance of getting the Wilmington expedition  off without any
delay, with or without the powder-boat, had been ur ged upon General
Butler, and he advised to so notify Admiral Porter.

The expedition finally got off on the 13th of Decem ber, and arrived at
the place of rendezvous, off New Inlet, near Fort F isher, on the evening
of the 15th.  Admiral Porter arrived on the evening  of the 18th, having
put in at Beaufort to get ammunition for the monito rs.  The sea becoming
rough, making it difficult to land troops, and the supply of water and
coal being about exhausted, the transport fleet put  back to Beaufort to
replenish; this, with the state of the weather, del ayed the return to
the place of rendezvous until the 24th.  The powder -boat was exploded on
the morning of the 24th, before the return of Gener al Butler from
Beaufort; but it would seem, from the notice taken of it in the Southern
newspapers, that the enemy were never enlightened a s to the object of
the explosion until they were informed by the North ern press.

On the 25th a landing was effected without oppositi on, and a
reconnoissance, under Brevet Brigadier-General Curt is, pushed up towards
the fort.  But before receiving a full report of th e result of this
reconnoissance, General Butler, in direct violation  of the instructions
given, ordered the re-embarkation of the troops and  the return of the
expedition.  The re-embarkation was accomplished by  the morning of the
27th.

On the return of the expedition officers and men am ong them Brevet
Major-General (then Brevet Brigadier-General) N. M.  Curtis,



First-Lieutenant G. W. Ross, 117th Regiment New Yor k Volunteers,
First-Lieutenant William H. Walling, and Second-Lie utenant George
Simpson, 142d New York Volunteers voluntarily repor ted to me that when
recalled they were nearly into the fort, and, in th eir opinion, it could
have been taken without much loss.

Soon after the return of the expedition, I received  a dispatch from the
Secretary of the Navy, and a letter from Admiral Po rter, informing me
that the fleet was still off Fort Fisher, and expre ssing the conviction
that, under a proper leader, the place could be tak en.  The natural
supposition with me was, that when the troops aband oned the expedition,
the navy would do so also.  Finding it had not, how ever, I answered on
the 30th of December, advising Admiral Porter to ho ld on, and that I
would send a force and make another attempt to take  the place.  This
time I selected Brevet Major-General (now Major-Gen eral) A. H. Terry to
command the expedition.  The troops composing it co nsisted of the same
that composed the former, with the addition of a sm all brigade,
numbering about one thousand five hundred, and a sm all siege train.  The
latter it was never found necessary to land.  I com municated direct to
the commander of the expedition the following instr uctions:

"CITY POINT, VIRGINIA, January 3, 1865.

"GENERAL:  The expedition intrusted to your command  has been fitted out
to renew the attempt to capture Fort Fisher, N. C.,  and Wilmington
ultimately, if the fort falls.  You will then proce ed with as little
delay as possible to the naval fleet lying off Cape  Fear River, and
report the arrival of yourself and command to Admir al D. D. Porter,
commanding North Atlantic Blockading Squadron.

"It is exceedingly desirable that the most complete  understanding should
exist between yourself and the naval commander.  I suggest, therefore,
that you consult with Admiral Porter freely, and ge t from him the part
to be performed by each branch of the public servic e, so that there may
be unity of action.  It would be well to have the w hole programme laid
down in writing.  I have served with Admiral Porter , and know that you
can rely on his judgment and his nerve to undertake  what he proposes.  I
would, therefore, defer to him as much as is consis tent with your own
responsibilities.  The first object to be attained is to get a firm
position on the spit of land on which Fort Fisher i s built, from which
you can operate against that fort.  You want to loo k to the
practicability of receiving your supplies, and to d efending yourself
against superior forces sent against you by any of the avenues left open
to the enemy. If such a position can be obtained, t he siege of Fort
Fisher will not be abandoned until its reduction is  accomplished, or
another plan of campaign is ordered from these head quarters.

"My own views are, that if you effect a landing, th e navy ought to run a
portion of their fleet into Cape Fear River, while the balance of it
operates on the outside.  Land forces cannot invest  Fort Fisher, or cut
it off from supplies or reinforcements, while the r iver is in possession
of the enemy.

"A siege-train will be loaded on vessels and sent t o Fort Monroe, in
readiness to be sent to you if required.  All other  supplies can be
drawn from Beaufort as you need them.

"Keep the fleet of vessels with you until your posi tion is assured.



When you find they can be spared, order them back, or such of them as
you can spare, to Fort Monroe, to report for orders .

"In case of failure to effect a landing, bring your  command back to
Beaufort, and report to these headquarters for furt her instructions.
You will not debark at Beaufort until so directed.

"General Sheridan has been ordered to send a divisi on of troops to
Baltimore and place them on sea-going vessels.  The se troops will be
brought to Fort Monroe and kept there on the vessel s until you are heard
from.  Should you require them, they will be sent t o you.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"BREVET MAJOR-GENERAL A. H. TERRY."

Lieutenant-Colonel C. B. Comstock, aide-de-camp (no w brevet
brigadier-general), who accompanied the former expe dition,
was assigned, in orders, as chief-engineer to this.

It will be seen that these instructions did not dif fer materially from
those given for the first expedition, and that in n either instance was
there an order to assault Fort Fisher. This was a m atter left entirely
to the discretion of the commanding officer.

The expedition sailed from Fort Monroe on the morni ng of the 6th,
arriving at the rendezvous, off Beaufort, on the 8t h, where, owing to
the difficulties of the weather, it lay until the m orning of the 12th,
when it got under way and reached its destination t hat evening.  Under
cover of the fleet, the disembarkation of the troop s commenced on the
morning of the 13th, and by three o'clock P.M. was completed without
loss.  On the 14th a reconnoissance was pushed to w ithin five hundred
yards of Fort Fisher, and a small advance work take n possession of and
turned into a defensive line against any attempt th at might be made from
the fort.  This reconnoissance disclosed the fact t hat the front of the
work had been seriously injured by the navy fire.  In the afternoon of
the 15th the fort was assaulted, and after most des perate fighting was
captured, with its entire garrison and armament.  T hus was secured, by
the combined efforts of the navy and army, one of t he most important
successes of the war.  Our loss was:  killed, one h undred and ten;
wounded, five hundred and thirty-six.  On the 16th and the 17th the
enemy abandoned and blew up Fort Caswell and the wo rks on Smith's
Island, which were immediately occupied by us.  Thi s gave us entire
control of the mouth of the Cape Fear River.

At my request, Mayor-General B. F. Butler was relie ved, and
Major-General E. O. C. Ord assigned to the Departme nt of Virginia and
North Carolina.

The defence of the line of the Tennessee no longer requiring the force
which had beaten and nearly destroyed the only army  now threatening it,
I determined to find other fields of operation for General Thomas's
surplus troops--fields from which they would co-ope rate with other
movements.  General Thomas was therefore directed t o collect all troops,
not essential to hold his communications at Eastpor t, in readiness for
orders.  On the 7th of January, General Thomas was directed, if he was
assured of the departure of Hood south from Corinth , to send General
Schofield with his corps east with as little delay as possible.  This
direction was promptly complied with, and the advan ce of the corps



reached Washington on the 23d of the same month, wh ence it was sent to
Fort Fisher and New Bern.  On the 26th he was direc ted to send General
A. J. Smith's command and a division of cavalry to report to General
Canby.  By the 7th of February the whole force was en route for its
destination.

The State of North Carolina was constituted into a military department,
and General Schofield assigned to command, and plac ed under the orders
of Major-General Sherman.  The following instructio ns were given him:

"CITY POINT, VA., January 31, 1865.

"GENERAL:-- *    *    *    Your movements are inten ded as co-operative
with Sherman's through the States of South and Nort h Carolina.  The
first point to be attained is to secure Wilmington.   Goldsboro' will
then be your objective point, moving either from Wi lmington or New Bern,
or both, as you deem best.  Should you not be able to reach Goldsboro',
you will advance on the line or lines of railway co nnecting that place
with the sea-coast--as near to it as you can, build ing the road behind
you.  The enterprise under you has two objects:  th e first is to give
General Sherman material aid, if needed, in his mar ch north; the second,
to open a base of supplies for him on his line of m arch.  As soon,
therefore, as you can determine which of the two po ints, Wilmington or
New Bern, you can best use for throwing supplies fr om, to the interior,
you will commence the accumulation of twenty days' rations and forage
for sixty thousand men and twenty thousand animals.   You will get of
these as many as you can house and protect to such point in the interior
as you may be able to occupy.  I believe General Pa lmer has received
some instructions direct from General Sherman on th e subject of securing
supplies for his army.  You will learn what steps h e has taken, and be
governed in your requisitions accordingly.  A suppl y of ordnance stores
will also be necessary.

"Make all requisitions upon the chiefs of their res pective departments
in the field with me at City Point.  Communicate wi th me by every
opportunity, and should you deem it necessary at an y time, send a
special boat to Fortress Monroe, from which point y ou can communicate by
telegraph.

"The supplies referred to in these instructions are  exclusive of those
required for your own command.

"The movements of the enemy may justify, or even ma ke it your imperative
duty, to cut loose from your base, and strike for t he interior to aid
Sherman.  In such case you will act on your own jud gment without waiting
for instructions.  You will report, however, what y ou purpose doing.
The details for carrying out these instructions are  necessarily left to
you.  I would urge, however, if I did not know that  you are already
fully alive to the importance of it, prompt action.   Sherman may be
looked for in the neighborhood of Goldsboro' any ti me from the 22d to
the 28th of February; this limits your time very ma terially.

"If rolling-stock is not secured in the capture of Wilmington, it can be
supplied from Washington.  A large force of railroa d men have already
been sent to Beaufort, and other mechanics will go to Fort Fisher in a
day or two.  On this point I have informed you by t elegraph.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.



"MAJOR-GENERAL J. M. SCHOFIELD."

Previous to giving these instructions I had visited  Fort Fisher,
accompanied by General Schofield, for the purpose o f seeing for myself
the condition of things, and personally conferring with General Terry
and Admiral Porter as to what was best to be done.

Anticipating the arrival of General Sherman at Sava nnah his army
entirely foot-loose, Hood being then before Nashvil le, Tennessee, the
Southern railroads destroyed, so that it would take  several months to
re-establish a through line from west to east, and regarding the capture
of Lee's army as the most important operation towar ds closing the
rebellion--I sent orders to General Sherman on the 6th of December, that
after establishing a base on the sea-coast, with ne cessary garrison, to
include all his artillery and cavalry, to come by w ater to City Point
with the balance of his command.

On the 18th of December, having received informatio n of the defeat and
utter rout of Hood's army by General Thomas, and th at, owing to the
great difficulty of procuring ocean transportation,  it would take over
two months to transport Sherman's army, and doubtin g whether he might
not contribute as much towards the desired result b y operating from
where he was, I wrote to him to that effect, and as ked him for his views
as to what would be best to do.  A few days after t his I received a
communication from General Sherman, of date 16th De cember, acknowledging
the receipt of my order of the 6th, and informing m e of his preparations
to carry it into effect as soon as he could get tra nsportation.  Also
that he had expected, upon reducing Savannah, insta ntly to march to
Columbia, South Carolina, thence to Raleigh, and th ence to report to me;
but that this would consume about six weeks' time a fter the fall of
Savannah, whereas by sea he could probably reach me  by the middle of
January.  The confidence he manifested in this lett er of being able to
march up and join me pleased me, and, without waiti ng for a reply to my
letter of the 18th, I directed him, on the 28th of December, to make
preparations to start as he proposed, without delay , to break up the
railroads in North and South Carolina, and join the  armies operating
against Richmond as soon as he could.

On the 21st of January I informed General Sherman t hat I had ordered the
23d corps,  Major-General Schofield commanding, eas t; that it numbered
about twenty-one thousand men; that we had at Fort Fisher, about eight
thousand men; at New Bern, about four thousand; tha t if Wilmington was
captured, General Schofield would go there; if not,  he would be sent to
New Bern; that, in either event, all the surplus fo rce at both points
would move to the interior towards Goldsboro', in c o-operation with his
movement; that from either point railroad communica tion could be run
out; and that all these troops would be subject to his orders as he came
into communication with them.

In obedience to his instructions, General Schofield  proceeded to reduce
Wilmington, North Carolina, in co-operation with th e navy under Admiral
Porter, moving his forces up both sides of the Cape  Fear River.  Fort
Anderson, the enemy's main defence on the west bank  of the river, was
occupied on the morning of the 19th, the enemy havi ng evacuated it after
our appearance before it.

After fighting on 20th and 21st, our troops entered  Wilmington on the
morning of the 22d, the enemy having retreated towa rds Goldsboro' during



the night.  Preparations were at once made for a mo vement on Goldsboro'
in two columns--one from Wilmington, and the other from New Bern--and to
repair the railroad leading there from each place, as well as to supply
General Sherman by Cape Fear River, towards Fayette ville, if it became
necessary.  The column from New Bern was attacked o n the 8th of March,
at Wise's Forks, and driven back with the loss of s everal hundred
prisoners.  On the 11th the enemy renewed his attac k upon our intrenched
position, but was repulsed with severe loss, and fe ll back during the
night.  On the 14th the Neuse River was crossed and  Kinston occupied,
and on the 21st Goldsboro' was entered. The column from Wilmington
reached Cox's Bridge, on the Neuse River, ten miles  above Goldsboro', on
the 22d.

By the 1st of February, General Sherman's whole arm y was in motion from
Savannah.  He captured Columbia, South Carolina, on  the 17th; thence
moved on Goldsboro', North Carolina, via Fayettevil le, reaching the
latter place on the 12th of March, opening up commu nication with General
Schofield by way of Cape Fear River.  On the 15th h e resumed his march
on Goldsboro'.  He met a force of the enemy at Aver ysboro', and after a
severe fight defeated and compelled it to retreat.  Our loss in this
engagement was about six hundred.  The enemy's loss  was much greater.
On the 18th the combined forces of the enemy, under  Joe Johnston,
attacked his advance at Bentonville, capturing thre e guns and driving it
back upon the main body.  General Slocum, who was i n the advance
ascertaining that the whole of Johnston's army was in the front,
arranged his troops on the defensive, intrenched hi mself and awaited
reinforcements, which were pushed forward.  On the night of the 21st the
enemy retreated to Smithfield, leaving his dead and  wounded in our
hands.  From there Sherman continued to Goldsboro',  which place had been
occupied by General Schofield on the 21st (crossing  the Neuse River ten
miles above there, at Cox's Bridge, where General T erry had got
possession and thrown a pontoon-bridge on the 22d),  thus forming a
junction with the columns from New Bern and Wilming ton.

Among the important fruits of this campaign was the  fall of Charleston,
South Carolina. It was evacuated by the enemy on th e night of the 17th
of February, and occupied by our forces on the 18th .

On the morning of the 31st of January, General Thom as was directed to
send a cavalry expedition, under General Stoneman, from East Tennessee,
to penetrate South Carolina well down towards Colum bia, to destroy the
railroads and military resources of the country, an d return, if he was
able, to East Tennessee by way of Salisbury, North Carolina, releasing
our prisoners there, if possible.  Of the feasibili ty of this latter,
however, General Stoneman was to judge.  Sherman's movements, I had no
doubt, would attract the attention of all the force  the enemy could
collect, and facilitate the execution of this.  Gen eral Stoneman was so
late in making his start on this expedition (and Sh erman having passed
out of the State of South Carolina), on the 27th of  February I directed
General Thomas to change his course, and order him to repeat his raid of
last fall, destroying the railroad towards Lynchbur g as far as he could.
This would keep him between our garrisons in East T ennessee and the
enemy.  I regarded it not impossible that in the ev ent of the enemy
being driven from Richmond, he might fall back to L ynchburg and attempt
a raid north through East Tennessee.  On the 14th o f February the
following communication was sent to General Thomas:

"CITY POINT, VA., February 14, 1865.



"General Canby is preparing a movement from Mobile Bay against Mobile
and the interior of Alabama. His force will consist  of about twenty
thousand men, besides A. J. Smith's command.  The c avalry you have sent
to Canby will be debarked at Vicksburg. It, with th e available cavalry
already in that section, will move from there eastw ard, in co-operation.
Hood's army has been terribly reduced by the severe  punishment you gave
it in Tennessee, by desertion consequent upon their  defeat, and now by
the withdrawal of many of them to oppose Sherman.  (I take it a large
portion of the infantry has been so withdrawn.  It is so asserted in the
Richmond papers, and a member of the rebel Congress  said a few days
since in a speech, that one-half of it had been bro ught to South
Carolina to oppose Sherman.)  This being true, or e ven if it is not
true, Canby's movement will attract all the attenti on of the enemy, and
leave the advance from your standpoint easy.  I thi nk it advisable,
therefore, that you prepare as much of a cavalry fo rce as you can spare,
and hold it in readiness to go south.  The object w ould be threefold:
first, to attract as much of the enemy's force as p ossible, to insure
success to Canby; second, to destroy the enemy's li ne of communications
and military resources; third, to destroy or captur e their forces
brought into the field. Tuscaloosa and Selma would probably be the
points to direct the expedition against.  This, how ever, would not be so
important as the mere fact of penetrating deep into  Alabama.  Discretion
should be left to the officer commanding the expedi tion to go where,
according to the information he may receive, he wil l best secure the
objects named above.

"Now that your force has been so much depleted, I d o not know what
number of men you can put into the field.  If not m ore than five
thousand men, however, all cavalry, I think it will  be sufficient.  It
is not desirable that you should start this expedit ion until the one
leaving Vicksburg has been three or four days out, or even a week.  I do
not know when it will start, but will inform you by  telegraph as soon as
I learn.  If you should hear through other sources before hearing from
me, you can act on the information received.

"To insure success your cavalry should go with as l ittle wagon-train as
possible, relying upon the country for supplies.  I  would also reduce
the number of guns to a battery, or the number of b atteries, and put the
extra teams to the guns taken.  No guns or caissons  should be taken with
less than eight horses.

"Please inform me by telegraph, on receipt of this,  what force you think
you will be able to send under these directions.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL G. H. THOMAS."

On the 15th, he was directed to start the expeditio n as soon after the
20th as he could get it off.

I deemed it of the utmost importance, before a gene ral movement of the
armies operating against Richmond, that all communi cations with the
city, north of James River, should be cut off.  The  enemy having
withdrawn the bulk of his force from the Shenandoah  Valley and sent it
south, or replaced troops sent from Richmond, and d esiring to reinforce
Sherman, if practicable, whose cavalry was greatly inferior in numbers
to that of the enemy, I determined to make a move f rom the Shenandoah,



which, if successful, would accomplish the first at  least, and possibly
the latter of the objects.  I therefore telegraphed  General Sheridan as
follows:

"CITY POINT, VA., February 20, 1865--1 P.M.

"GENERAL:--As soon as it is possible to travel, I t hink you will have no
difficulty about reaching Lynchburg with a cavalry force alone.  From
there you could destroy the railroad and canal in e very direction, so as
to be of no further use to the rebellion.  Sufficie nt cavalry should be
left behind to look after Mosby's gang.  From Lynch burg, if information
you might get there would justify it, you will stri ke south, heading the
streams in Virgina to the westward of Danville, and  push on and join
General Sherman.  This additional raid, with one no w about starting from
East Tennessee under Stoneman, numbering four or gi ve thousand cavalry,
one from Vicksburg, numbering seven or eight thousa nd cavalry, one from
Eastport, Mississippi, then thousand cavalry, Canby  from Mobile Bay,
with about thirty-eight thousand mixed troops, thes e three latter
pushing for Tuscaloosa, Selma, and Montgomery, and Sherman with a large
army eating out the vitals of South Carolina, is al l that will be wanted
to leave nothing for the rebellion to stand upon.  I would advise you to
overcome great obstacles to accomplish this.  Charl eston was evacuated
on Tuesday 1st.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL P. H. SHERIDAN."

On the 25th I received a dispatch from General Sher idan, inquiring where
Sherman was aiming for, and if I could give him def inite information as
to the points he might be expected to move on, this  side of Charlotte,
North Carolina.  In answer, the following telegram was sent him:

"CITY POINT, VA., February 25, 1865.

"GENERAL:--Sherman's movements will depend on the a mount of opposition
he meets with from the enemy.  If strongly opposed,  he may possibly have
to fall back to Georgetown, S. C., and fit out for a new start.  I
think, however, all danger for the necessity of goi ng to that point has
passed.  I believe he has passed Charlotte.  He may  take Fayetteville on
his way to Goldsboro'.  If you reach Lynchburg, you  will have to be
guided in your after movements by the information y ou obtain.  Before
you could possibly reach Sherman, I think you would  find him moving from
Goldsboro' towards Raleigh, or engaging the enemy s trongly posted at one
or the other of these places, with railroad communi cations opened from
his army to Wilmington or New Bern.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL P. H. SHERIDAN."

General Sheridan moved from Winchester on the 27th of February, with two
divisions of cavalry, numbering about five thousand  each.  On the 1st of
March he secured the bridge, which the enemy attemp ted to destroy,
across the middle fork of the Shenandoah, at Mount Crawford, and entered
Staunton on the 2d, the enemy having retreated to W aynesboro'.  Thence
he pushed on to Waynesboro', where he found the ene my in force in an



intrenched position, under General Early.  Without stopping to make a
reconnoissance, an immediate attack was made, the p osition was carried,
and sixteen hundred prisoners, eleven pieces of art illery, with horses
and caissons complete, two hundred wagons and teams  loaded with
subsistence, and seventeen battle-flags, were captu red.  The prisoners,
under an escort of fifteen hundred men, were sent b ack to Winchester.
Thence he marched on Charlottesville, destroying ef fectually the
railroad and bridges as he went, which place he rea ched on the 3d.  Here
he remained two days, destroying the railroad towar ds Richmond and
Lynchburg, including the large iron bridges over th e north and south
forks of the Rivanna River and awaited the arrival of his trains.  This
necessary delay caused him to abandon the idea of c apturing Lynchburg.
On the morning of the 6th, dividing his force into two columns, he sent
one to Scottsville, whence it marched up the James River Canal to New
Market, destroying every lock, and in many places t he bank of the canal.
From here a force was pushed out from this column t o Duiguidsville, to
obtain possession of the bridge across the James Ri ver at that place,
but failed.  The enemy burned it on our approach.  The enemy also burned
the bridge across the river at Hardwicksville.  The  other column moved
down the railroad towards Lynchburg, destroying it as far as Amherst
Court House, sixteen miles from Lynchburg; thence a cross the country,
uniting with the column at New Market.  The river b eing very high, his
pontoons would not reach across it; and the enemy h aving destroyed the
bridges by which he had hoped to cross the river an d get on the South
Side Railroad about Farmville, and destroy it to Ap pomattox Court House,
the only thing left for him was to return to Winche ster or strike a base
at the White House. Fortunately, he chose the latte r.  From New Market
he took up his line of march, following the canal t owards Richmond,
destroying every lock upon it and cutting the banks  wherever
practicable, to a point eight miles east of Goochla nd, concentrating the
whole force at Columbia on the 10th.  Here he reste d one day, and sent
through by scouts information of his whereabouts an d purposes, and a
request for supplies to meet him at White House, wh ich reached me on the
night of the 12th.  An infantry force was immediate ly sent to get
possession of White House, and supplies were forwar ded.  Moving from
Columbia in a direction to threaten Richmond, to ne ar Ashland Station,
he crossed the Annas, and after having destroyed al l the bridges and
many miles of the railroad, proceeded down the nort h bank of the
Pamunkey to White House, which place he reached on the 19th.

Previous to this the following communication was se nt to General Thomas:

"CITY POINT, VIRGINIA, March 7, 1865--9.30 A.M.

"GENERAL:--I think it will be advisable now for you  to repair the
railroad in East Tennessee, and throw a good force up to Bull's Gap and
fortify there.  Supplies at Knoxville could always be got forward as
required.  With Bull's Gap fortified, you can occup y as outposts about
all of East Tennessee, and be prepared, if it shoul d be required of you
in the spring, to make a campaign towards Lynchburg , or into North
Carolina.  I do not think Stoneman should break the  road until he gets
into Virginia, unless it should be to cut off rolli ng-stock that may be
caught west of that.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL G. H. THOMAS."



Thus it will be seen that in March, 1865, General C anby was moving an
adequate force against Mobile and the army defendin g it under General
Dick Taylor; Thomas was pushing out two large and w ell-appointed cavalry
expeditions--one from Middle Tennessee under Brevet  Major-General Wilson
against the enemy's vital points in Alabama, the ot her from East
Tennessee, under Major-General Stoneman, towards Ly nchburg--and
assembling the remainder of his available forces, p reparatory to
commence offensive operations from East Tennessee; General Sheridan's
cavalry was at White House; the armies of the Potom ac and James were
confronting the enemy, under Lee, in his defences o f Richmond and
Petersburg; General Sherman with his armies, reinfo rced by that of
General Schofield, was at Goldsboro'; General Pope was making
preparations for a spring campaign against the enem y under Kirby Smith
and Price, west of the Mississippi; and General Han cock was
concentrating a force in the vicinity of Winchester , Virginia, to guard
against invasion or to operate offensively, as migh t prove necessary.

After the long march by General Sheridan's cavalry over winter roads, it
was necessary to rest and refit at White House.  At  this time the
greatest source of uneasiness to me was the fear th at the enemy would
leave his strong lines about Petersburg and Richmon d for the purpose of
uniting with Johnston, and before he was driven fro m them by battle, or
I was prepared to make an effectual pursuit.  On th e 24th of March,
General Sheridan moved from White House, crossed th e James River at
Jones's Landing, and formed a junction with the Arm y of the Potomac in
front of Petersburg on the 27th.  During this move,  General Ord sent
forces to cover the crossings of the Chickahominy.

On the 24th of March the following instructions for  a general movement
of the armies operating against Richmond were issue d:

"CITY POINT, VIRGINIA, March 24, 1865.

"GENERAL:  On the 29th instant the armies operating  against Richmond
will be moved by our left, for the double purpose o f turning the enemy
out of his present position around Petersburg, and to insure the success
of the cavalry under General Sheridan, which will s tart at the same
time, in its efforts to reach and destroy the South  Side and Danville
railroads.  Two corps of the Army of the Potomac wi ll be moved at first
in two columns, taking the two roads crossing Hatch er's Run, nearest
where the present line held by us strikes that stre am, both moving
towards Dinwiddie Court House.

"The cavalry under General Sheridan, joined by the division now under
General Davies, will move at the same time by the W eldon Road and the
Jerusalem Plank Road, turning west from the latter before crossing the
Nottoway, and west with the whole column before rea ching Stony Creek.
General Sheridan will then move independently, unde r other instructions
which will be given him.  All dismounted cavalry be longing to the Army
of the Potomac, and the dismounted cavalry from the  Middle Military
Division not required for guarding property belongi ng to their arm of
service, will report to Brigadier-General Benham, t o be added to the
defences of City Point.  Major-General Parke will b e left in command of
all the army left for holding the lines about Peter sburg and City Point,
subject of course to orders from the commander of t he Army of the
Potomac.  The 9th army corps will be left intact, t o hold the present
line of works so long as the whole line now occupie d by us is held.  If,
however, the troops to the left of the 9th corps ar e withdrawn, then the



left of the corps may be thrown back so as to occup y the position held
by the army prior to the capture of the Weldon Road .  All troops to the
left of the 9th corps will be held in readiness to move at the shortest
notice by such route as may be designated when the order is given.

"General Ord will detach three divisions, two white  and one colored, or
so much of them as he can, and hold his present lin es, and march for the
present left of the Army of the Potomac.  In the ab sence of further
orders, or until further orders are given, the whit e divisions will
follow the left column of the Army of the Potomac, and the colored
division the right column.  During the movement Maj or-General Weitzel
will be left in command of all the forces remaining  behind from the Army
of the James.

"The movement of troops from the Army of the James will commence on the
night of the 27th instant.  General Ord will leave behind the minimum
number of cavalry necessary for picket duty, in the  absence of the main
army.  A cavalry expedition, from General Ord's com mand, will also be
started from Suffolk, to leave there on Saturday, t he 1st of April,
under Colonel Sumner, for the purpose of cutting th e railroad about
Hicksford.  This, if accomplished, will have to be a surprise, and
therefore from three to five hundred men will be su fficient.  They
should, however, be supported by all the infantry t hat can be spared
from Norfolk and Portsmouth, as far out as to where  the cavalry crosses
the Blackwater.  The crossing should probably be at  Uniten.  Should
Colonel Sumner succeed in reaching the Weldon Road,  he will be
instructed to do all the damage possible to the tri angle of roads
between Hicksford, Weldon, and Gaston.  The railroa d bridge at Weldon
being fitted up for the passage of carriages, it mi ght be practicable to
destroy any accumulation of supplies the enemy may have collected south
of the Roanoke. All the troops will move with four days' rations in
haversacks and eight days' in wagons.  To avoid as much hauling as
possible, and to give the Army of the James the sam e number of days'
supplies with the Army of the Potomac, General Ord will direct his
commissary and quartermaster to have sufficient sup plies delivered at
the terminus of the road to fill up in passing.  Si xty rounds of
ammunition per man will be taken in wagons, and as much grain as the
transportation on hand will carry, after taking the  specified amount of
other supplies.  The densely wooded country in whic h the army has to
operate making the use of much artillery impractica ble, the amount taken
with the army will be reduced to six or eight guns to each division, at
the option of the army commanders.

"All necessary preparations for carrying these dire ctions into operation
may be commenced at once.  The reserves of the 9th corps should be
massed as much as possible.  While I would not now order an
unconditional attack on the enemy's line by them, t hey should be ready
and should make the attack if the enemy weakens his  line in their front,
without waiting for orders.  In case they carry the  line, then the whole
of the 9th corps could follow up so as to join or c o-operate with the
balance of the army.  To prepare for this, the 9th corps will have
rations issued to them, same as the balance of the army.  General
Weitzel will keep vigilant watch upon his front, an d if found at all
practicable to break through at any point, he will do so.  A success
north of the James should be followed up with great  promptness.  An
attack will not be feasible unless it is found that  the enemy has
detached largely.  In that case it may be regarded as evident that the
enemy are relying upon their local reserves princip ally for the defence
of Richmond.  Preparations may be made for abandoni ng all the line north



of the James, except inclosed works only to be aban doned, however, after
a break is made in the lines of the enemy.

"By these instructions a large part of the armies o perating against
Richmond is left behind.  The enemy, knowing this, may, as an only
chance, strip their lines to the merest skeleton, i n the hope of
advantage not being taken of it, while they hurl ev erything against the
moving column, and return.  It cannot be impressed too strongly upon
commanders of troops left in the trenches not to al low this to occur
without taking advantage of it.  The very fact of t he enemy coming out
to attack, if he does so, might be regarded as almo st conclusive
evidence of such a weakening of his lines.  I would  have it particularly
enjoined upon corps commanders that, in case of an attack from the
enemy, those not attacked are not to wait for order s from the commanding
officer of the army to which they belong, but that they will move
promptly, and notify the commander of their action.   I would also enjoin
the same action on the part of division commanders when other parts of
their corps are engaged.  In like manner, I would u rge the importance of
following up a repulse of the enemy.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERALS MEADE, ORD, AND SHERIDAN."

Early on the morning of the 25th the enemy assaulte d our lines in front
of the 9th corps (which held from the Appomattox Ri ver towards our
left), and carried Fort Stedman, and a part of the line to the right and
left of it, established themselves and turned the g uns of the fort
against us, but our troops on either flank held the ir ground until the
reserves were brought up, when the enemy was driven  back with a heavy
loss in killed and wounded, and one thousand nine h undred prisoners.
Our loss was sixty-eight killed, three hundred and thirty-seven wounded,
and five hundred and six missing.  General Meade at  once ordered the
other corps to advance and feel the enemy in their respective fronts.
Pushing forward, they captured and held the enemy's  strongly intrenched
picket-line in front of the 2d and 6th corps, and e ight hundred and
thirty-four prisoners.  The enemy made desperate at tempts to retake this
line, but without success.  Our loss in front of th ese was fifty-two
killed, eight hundred and sixty-four wounded, and t wo hundred and seven
missing.  The enemy's loss in killed and wounded wa s far greater.

General Sherman having got his troops all quietly i n camp about
Goldsboro', and his preparations for furnishing sup plies to them
perfected, visited me at City Point on the 27th of March, and stated
that he would be ready to move, as he had previousl y written me, by the
10th of April, fully equipped and rationed for twen ty days, if it should
become necessary to bring his command to bear again st Lee's army, in
co-operation with our forces in front of Richmond a nd Petersburg.
General Sherman proposed in this movement to threat en Raleigh, and then,
by turning suddenly to the right, reach the Roanoke  at Gaston or
thereabouts, whence he could move on to the Richmon d and Danville
Railroad, striking it in the vicinity of Burkesvill e, or join the armies
operating against Richmond, as might be deemed best .  This plan he was
directed to carry into execution, if he received no  further directions
in the meantime.  I explained to him the movement I  had ordered to
commence on the 29th of March.  That if it should n ot prove as entirely
successful as I hoped, I would cut the cavalry loos e to destroy the
Danville and South Side railroads, and thus deprive  the enemy of further
supplies, and also to prevent the rapid concentrati on of Lee's and



Johnston's armies.

I had spent days of anxiety lest each morning shoul d bring the report
that the enemy had retreated the night before.  I w as firmly convinced
that Sherman's crossing the Roanoke would be the si gnal for Lee to
leave.  With Johnston and him combined, a long, ted ious, and expensive
campaign, consuming most of the summer, might becom e necessary.  By
moving out I would put the army in better condition  for pursuit, and
would at least, by the destruction of the Danville Road, retard the
concentration of the two armies of Lee and Johnston , and cause the enemy
to abandon much material that he might otherwise sa ve.  I therefore
determined not to delay the movement ordered.

On the night of the 27th, Major-General Ord, with t wo divisions of the
24th corps, Major-General Gibbon commanding, and on e division of the
25th corps, Brigadier-General Birney commanding, an d MacKenzie's
cavalry, took up his line of march in pursuance of the foregoing
instructions, and reached the position assigned him  near Hatcher's Run
on the morning of the 29th.  On the 28th the follow ing instructions were
given to General Sheridan:

"CITY POINT, VA., March 28, 1865.

"GENERAL:--The 5th army corps will move by the Vaug hn Road at three A.M.
to-morrow morning.  The 2d moves at about nine A.M. , having but about
three miles to march to reach the point designated for it to take on the
right of the 5th corps, after the latter reaching D inwiddie Court House.
Move your cavalry at as early an hour as you can, a nd without being
confined to any particular road or roads.  You may go out by the nearest
roads in rear of the 5th corps, pass by its left, a nd passing near to or
through Dinwiddie, reach the right and rear of the enemy as soon as you
can.  It is not the intention to attack the enemy i n his intrenched
position, but to force him out, if possible. Should  he come out and
attack us, or get himself where he can be attacked,  move in with your
entire force in your own way, and with the full rel iance that the army
will engage or follow, as circumstances will dictat e.  I shall be on the
field, and will probably be able to communicate wit h you.  Should I not
do so, and you find that the enemy keeps within his  main intrenched
line, you may cut loose and push for the Danville R oad.  If you find it
practicable, I would like you to cross the South Si de Road, between
Petersburg and Burkesville, and destroy it to some extent.  I would not
advise much detention, however, until you reach the  Danville Road, which
I would like you to strike as near to the Appomatto x as possible.  Make
your destruction on that road as complete as possib le.  You can then
pass on to the South Side Road, west of Burkesville , and destroy that in
like manner.

"After having accomplished the destruction of the t wo railroads, which
are now the only avenues of supply to Lee's army, y ou may return to this
army, selecting your road further south, or you may  go on into North
Carolina and join General Sherman.  Should you sele ct the latter course,
get the information to me as early as possible, so that I may send
orders to meet you at Goldsboro'.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL P. H. SHERIDAN."



On the morning of the 29th the movement commenced.  At night the cavalry
was at Dinwiddie Court House, and the left of our i nfantry line extended
to the Quaker Road, near its intersection with the Boydton Plank Road.
The position of the troops from left to right was a s follows:  Sheridan,
Warren, Humphreys, Ord, Wright, Parke.

Everything looked favorable to the defeat of the en emy and the capture
of Petersburg and Richmond, if the proper effort wa s made.  I therefore
addressed the following communication to General Sh eridan, having
previously informed him verbally not to cut loose f or the raid
contemplated in his orders until he received notice  from me to do so:

"GRAVELLY CREEK, March 29, 1865.

"GENERAL:--Our line is now unbroken from the Appoma ttox to Dinwiddie.
We are all ready, however, to give up all, from the  Jerusalem Plank Road
to Hatcher's Run, whenever the forces can be used a dvantageously.  After
getting into line south of Hatcher's, we pushed for ward to find the
enemy's position. General Griffin was attacked near  where the Quaker
Road intersects the Boydton Road, but repulsed it e asily, capturing
about one hundred men.  Humphreys reached Dabney's Mill, and was pushing
on when last heard from.

"I now feel like ending the matter, if it is possib le to do so, before
going back.  I do not want you, therefore, to cut l oose and go after the
enemy's roads at present.  In the morning push arou nd the enemy, if you
can, and get on to his right rear.  The movements o f the enemy's cavalry
may, of course, modify your action.  We will act al l together as one
army here, until it is seen what can be done with t he enemy.  The
signal-officer at Cobb's Hill reported, at half-pas t eleven A.M., that a
cavalry column had passed that point from Richmond towards Petersburg,
taking forty minutes to pass.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL P. H. SHERIDAN."

From the night of the 29th to the morning of the 31 st the rain fell in
such torrents as to make it impossible to move a wh eeled vehicle, except
as corduroy roads were laid in front of them. Durin g the 30th, Sheridan
advanced from Dinwiddie Court House towards Five Fo rks, where he found
the enemy in full force. General Warren advanced an d extended his line
across the Boydton Plank Road to near the White Oak  Road, with a view of
getting across the latter; but, finding the enemy s trong in his front
and extending beyond his left, was directed to hold  on where he was, and
fortify.  General Humphreys drove the enemy from hi s front into his main
line on the Hatcher, near Burgess's Mills. Generals  Ord, Wright, and
Parke made examinations in their fronts to determin e the feasibility of
an assault on the enemy's lines.  The two latter re ported favorably.
The enemy confronting us as he did, at every point from Richmond to our
extreme left, I conceived his lines must be weakly held, and could be
penetrated if my estimate of his forces was correct .  I determined,
therefore, to extend our line no farther, but to re inforce General
Sheridan with a corps of infantry, and thus enable him to cut loose and
turn the enemy's right flank, and with the other co rps assault the
enemy's lines.  The result of the offensive effort of the enemy the week
before, when he assaulted Fort Stedman, particularl y favored this.  The
enemy's intrenched  picket-line captured by us at t hat time threw the



lines occupied by the belligerents so close togethe r at some points that
it was but a moment's run from one to the other. Pr eparations were at
once made to relieve General Humphreys's corps, to report to General
Sheridan; but the condition of the roads prevented immediate movement.
On the morning of the 31st, General Warren reported  favorably to getting
possession of the White Oak Road, and was directed to do so.  To
accomplish this, he moved with one division, instea d of his whole corps,
which was attacked by the enemy in superior force a nd driven back on the
2d division before it had time to form, and it, in turn, forced back
upon the 3d division, when the enemy was checked.  A division of the 2d
corps was immediately sent to his support, the enem y driven back with
heavy loss, and possession of the White Oak Road ga ined.  Sheridan
advanced, and with a portion of his cavalry got pos session of the Five
Forks; but the enemy, after the affair with the 5th  corps, reinforced
the rebel cavalry, defending that point with infant ry, and forced him
back towards Dinwiddie Court House.  Here General S heridan displayed
great generalship.  Instead of retreating with his whole command on the
main army, to tell the story of superior forces enc ountered, he deployed
his cavalry on foot, leaving only mounted men enoug h to take charge of
the horses.  This compelled the enemy to deploy ove r a vast extent of
wooded and broken country, and made his progress sl ow.  At this juncture
he dispatched to me what had taken place, and that he was dropping back
slowly on Dinwiddie Court House.  General Mackenzie 's cavalry and one
division of the 5th corps were immediately ordered to his assistance.
Soon after receiving a report from General Meade th at Humphreys could
hold our position on the Boydton Road, and that the  other two divisions
of the 5th corps could go to Sheridan, they were so  ordered at once.
Thus the operations of the day necessitated the sen ding of Warren,
because of his accessibility, instead of Humphreys,  as was intended, and
precipitated intended movements.  On the morning of  the 1st of April,
General Sheridan, reinforced by General Warren, dro ve the enemy back on
Five Forks, where, late in the evening, he assaulte d and carried his
strongly fortified position, capturing all his arti llery and between
five and six thousand prisoners.

About the close of this battle, Brevet Major-Genera l Charles Griffin
relieved Major-General Warren in command of the 5th  corps.  The report
of this reached me after nightfall.  Some apprehens ions filled my mind
lest the enemy might desert his lines during the ni ght, and by falling
upon General Sheridan before assistance could reach  him, drive him from
his position and open the way for retreat.  To guar d against this,
General Miles's division of Humphreys's corps was s ent to reinforce him,
and a bombardment was commenced and kept up until f our o'clock in the
morning (April 2), when an assault was ordered on t he enemy's lines.
General Wright penetrated the lines with his whole corps, sweeping
everything before him, and to his left towards Hatc her's Run, capturing
many guns and several thousand prisoners.  He was c losely followed by
two divisions of General Ord's command, until he me t the other division
of General Ord's that had succeeded in forcing the enemy's lines near
Hatcher's Run. Generals Wright and Ord immediately swung to the right,
and closed all of the enemy on that side of them in  Petersburg, while
General Humphreys pushed forward with two divisions  and joined General
Wright on the left.  General Parke succeeded in car rying the enemy's
main line, capturing guns and prisoners, but was un able to carry his
inner line.  General Sheridan being advised of the condition of affairs,
returned General Miles to his proper command.  On r eaching the enemy's
lines immediately surrounding Petersburg, a portion  of General Gibbon's
corps, by a most gallant charge, captured two stron g inclosed works--the
most salient and commanding south of Petersburg--th us materially



shortening the line of investment necessary for tak ing in the city.  The
enemy south of Hatcher's Run retreated westward to Sutherland's Station,
where they were overtaken by Miles's division.  A s evere engagement
ensued, and lasted until both his right and left fl anks were threatened
by the approach of General Sheridan, who was moving  from Ford's Station
towards Petersburg, and a division sent by General Meade from the front
of Petersburg, when he broke in the utmost confusio n, leaving in our
hands his guns and many prisoners.  This force retr eated by the main
road along the Appomattox River.  During the night of the 2d the enemy
evacuated Petersburg and Richmond, and retreated to wards Danville.  On
the morning of the 3d pursuit was commenced.  Gener al Sheridan pushed
for the Danville Road, keeping near the Appomattox,  followed by General
Meade with the 2d and 6th corps, while General Ord moved for
Burkesville, along the South Side Road; the 9th cor ps stretched along
that road behind him.  On the 4th, General Sheridan  struck the Danville
Road near Jetersville, where he learned that Lee wa s at Amelia Court
House.  He immediately intrenched himself and await ed the arrival of
General Meade, who reached there the next day. Gene ral Ord reached
Burkesville on the evening of the 5th.

On the morning of the 5th, I addressed Major-Genera l Sherman the
following communication:

"WILSON'S STATION, April 5, 1865.

"GENERAL:  All indications now are that Lee will at tempt to reach
Danville with the remnant of his force.  Sheridan, who was up with him
last night, reports all that is left, horse, foot, and dragoons, at
twenty thousand, much demoralized.  We hope to redu ce this number
one-half.  I shall push on to Burkesville, and if a  stand is made at
Danville, will in a very few days go there.  If you  can possibly do so,
push on from where you are, and let us see if we ca nnot finish the job
with Lee's and Johnston's armies.  Whether it will be better for you to
strike for Greensboro', or nearer to Danville, you will be better able
to judge when you receive this.  Rebel armies now a re the only strategic
points to strike at.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN."

On the morning of the 6th, it was found that Genera l Lee was moving west
of Jetersville, towards Danville.  General Sheridan  moved with his
cavalry (the 5th corps having been returned to Gene ral Meade on his
reaching Jetersville) to strike his flank, followed  by the 6th corps,
while the 2d and 5th corps pressed hard after, forc ing him to abandon
several hundred wagons and several pieces of artill ery.  General Ord
advanced from Burkesville towards Farmville, sendin g two regiments of
infantry and a squadron of cavalry, under Brevet Br igadier-General
Theodore Read, to reach and destroy the bridges.  T his advance met the
head of Lee's column near Farmville, which it heroi cally attacked and
detained until General Read was killed and his smal l force overpowered.
This caused a delay in the enemy's movements, and e nabled General Ord to
get well up with the remainder of his force, on mee ting which, the enemy
immediately intrenched himself.  In the afternoon, General Sheridan
struck the enemy south of Sailors' Creek, captured sixteen pieces of
artillery and about four hundred wagons, and detain ed him until the 6th
corps got up, when a general attack of infantry and  cavalry was made,



which resulted in the capture of six or seven thous and prisoners, among
whom were many general officers.  The movements of the 2d corps and
General Ord's command contributed greatly to the da y's success.

On the morning of the 7th the pursuit was renewed, the cavalry, except
one division, and the 5th corps moving by Prince Ed ward's Court House;
the 6th corps, General Ord's command, and one divis ion of cavalry, on
Farmville; and the 2d corps by the High Bridge Road .  It was soon found
that the enemy had crossed to the north side of the  Appomattox; but so
close was the pursuit, that the 2d corps got posses sion of the common
bridge at High Bridge before the enemy could destro y it, and immediately
crossed over.  The 6th corps and a division of cava lry crossed at
Farmville to its support.

Feeling now that General Lee's chance of escape was  utterly hopeless, I
addressed him the following communication from Farm ville:

"April 7, 1865.

"GENERAL--The result of the last week must convince  you of the
hopelessness of further resistance on the part of t he Army of Northern
Virginia in this struggle.  I feel that it is so, a nd regard it as my
duty to shift from myself the responsibility of any  further effusion of
blood, by asking of you the surrender of that porti on of the Confederate
States army known as the Army of Northern Virginia.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"GENERAL R. E. LEE."

Early on the morning of the 8th, before leaving, I received at Farmville
the following:

"April 7, 1865.

"GENERAL:  I have received your note of this date.  Though not
entertaining the opinion you express on the hopeles sness of further
resistance on the part of the Army of Northern Virg inia, I reciprocate
your desire to avoid useless effusion of blood, and  therefore, before
considering your proposition, ask the terms you wil l offer on condition
of its surrender.

"R. E. LEE, General.
"LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT."

To this I immediately replied:

"April 8, 1865.

"GENERAL:--Your note of last evening, in reply to m ine of same date,
asking the condition on which I will accept the sur render of the Army of
Northern Virginia, is just received.  In reply, I w ould say, that peace
being my great desire, there is but one condition I  would insist upon
--namely, That the men and officers surrendered sha ll be disqualified for
taking up arms again against the Government of the United States until



properly exchanged.  I will meet you, or will desig nate officers to meet
any officers you may name for the same purpose, at any point agreeable
to you, for the purpose of arranging definitely the  terms upon which the
surrender of the Army of the Northern Virginia will  be received.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"GENERAL R. E. LEE."

Early on the morning of the 8th the pursuit was res umed. General Meade
followed north of the Appomattox, and General Sheri dan, with all the
cavalry, pushed straight ahead for Appomattox Stati on, followed by
General Ord's command and the 5th corps. During the  day General Meade's
advance had considerable fighting with the enemy's rear-guard, but was
unable to bring on a general engagement.  Late in t he evening General
Sheridan struck the railroad at Appomattox Station,  drove the enemy from
there, and captured twenty-five pieces of artillery , a hospital train,
and four trains of cars loaded with supplies for Le e's army.  During
this day I accompanied General Meade's column, and about midnight
received the following communication from General L ee:

April 8, 1865.

"GENERAL:--I received, at a late hour, your note of  to-day.  In mine of
yesterday I did not intend to propose the surrender  of the Army of
Northern Virginia, but to ask the terms of your pro position.  To be
frank, I do not think the emergency has arisen to c all for the surrender
of this army; but as the restoration of peace shoul d be the sole object
of all, I desired to know whether your proposals wo uld lead to that end.
I cannot, therefore, meet you with a view to the su rrender of the Army
of Northern Virginia; but as far as your proposal m ay affect the
Confederate States forces under my command, and ten d to the restoration
of peace, I should be pleased to meet you at ten A. M. to-morrow on the
old stage-road to Richmond, between the picket-line s of the two armies.

"R. E. LEE, General.
"LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT."

Early on the morning of the 9th I returned him an a nswer as follows, and
immediately started to join the column south of the  Appomattox:

"April 9, 1865.

"GENERAL:--Your note of yesterday is received.  I h ave no authority to
treat on the subject of peace; the meeting proposed  for ten A.M. to-day
could lead to no good.  I will state, however, gene ral, that I am
equally anxious for peace with yourself, and the wh ole North entertains
the same feeling.  The terms upon which peace can b e had are well
understood.  By the South laying down their arms th ey will hasten that
most desirable event, save thousands of human lives , and hundreds of
millions of property not yet destroyed.  Seriously hoping that all our
difficulties may be settled without the loss of ano ther life, I
subscribe myself, etc.

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"GENERAL R. E. LEE."



On this morning of the 9th, General Ord's command a nd the 5th corps
reached Appomattox Station just as the enemy was ma king a desperate
effort to break through our cavalry.  The infantry was at once thrown
in.  Soon after a white flag was received, requesti ng a suspension of
hostilities pending negotiations for a surrender.

Before reaching General Sheridan's headquarters, I received the
following from General Lee:

"April 9, 1865.

"GENERAL:--I received your note of this morning on the picket-line,
whither I had come to meet you, and ascertain defin itely what terms were
embraced in your proposal of yesterday with referen ce to the surrender
of this army.  I now ask an interview, in accordanc e with the offer
contained in your letter of yesterday, for that pur pose.

"R. E. LEE, General.
"LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT."

The interview was held at Appomattox Court-House, t he result of which is
set forth in the following correspondence:

APPOMATTOX COURT-HOUSE, Virginia, April 9, 1865.

"GENERAL:  In accordance with the substance of my l etter to you of the
8th instant, I propose to receive the surrender of the Army of Northern
Virginia on the following terms, to wit:  Rolls of all the officers and
men to be made in duplicate, one copy to be given t o an officer to be
designated by me, the other to be retained by such officer or officers
as you may designate.  The officers to give their i ndividual paroles not
to take up arms against the Government of the Unite d States until
properly exchanged; and each company or regimental commander sign a like
parole for the men of their commands.  The arms, ar tillery, and public
property to be parked and stacked, and turned over to the officers
appointed by me to receive them.  This will not emb race the side-arms of
the officers, nor their private horses or baggage.  This done, each
officer and man will be allowed to return to his ho me, not to be
disturbed by United States authority so long as the y observe their
paroles and the laws in force where they may reside .

"U. S. GRANT, Lieutenant-General.
"GENERAL R. E. LEE."

"HEADQUARTERS ARMY OF NORTHERN VIRGINIA, April 9, 1 865.

"GENERAL:  I have received your letter of this date  containing the terms
of surrender of the Army of Northern Virginia as pr oposed by you.  As
they are substantially the same as those expressed in your letter of the
8th instant, they are accepted.  I will proceed to designate the proper
officers to carry the stipulations into effect.

"R. E. LEE, General.



"LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT."

The command of Major-General Gibbon, the 5th army c orps under Griffin,
and Mackenzie's cavalry, were designated to remain at Appomattox
Court-House until the paroling of the surrendered a rmy was completed,
and to take charge of the public property. The rema inder of the army
immediately returned to the vicinity of Burkesville .

General Lee's great influence throughout the whole South caused his
example to be followed, and to-day the result is th at the armies lately
under his leadership are at their homes, desiring p eace and quiet, and
their arms are in the hands of our ordnance officer s.

On the receipt of my letter of the 5th, General She rman moved directly
against Joe Johnston, who retreated rapidly on and through Raleigh,
which place General Sherman occupied on the morning  of the 13th.  The
day preceding, news of the surrender of General Lee  reached him at
Smithfield.

On the 14th a correspondence was opened between Gen eral Sherman and
General Johnston, which resulted on the 18th in an agreement for a
suspension of hostilities, and a memorandum or basi s for peace, subject
to the approval of the President.  This agreement w as disapproved by the
President on the 21st, which disapproval, together with your
instructions, was communicated to General Sherman b y me in person on the
morning of the 24th, at Raleigh, North Carolina, in  obedience to your
orders.  Notice was at once given by him to General  Johnston for the
termination of the truce that had been entered into .  On the 25th
another meeting between them was agreed upon, to ta ke place on the 26th,
which terminated in the surrender and disbandment o f Johnston's army
upon substantially the same terms as were given to General Lee.

The expedition under General Stoneman from East Ten nessee got off on the
20th of March, moving by way of Boone, North Caroli na, and struck the
railroad at Wytheville, Chambersburg, and Big Lick.   The force striking
it at Big Lick pushed on to within a few miles of L ynchburg, destroying
the important bridges, while with the main force he  effectually
destroyed it between New River and Big Lick, and th en turned for
Greensboro', on the North Carolina Railroad; struck  that road and
destroyed the bridges between Danville and Greensbo ro', and between
Greensboro' and the Yadkin, together with the depot s of supplies along
it, and captured four hundred prisoners.  At Salisb ury he attacked and
defeated a force of the enemy under General Gardine r, capturing fourteen
pieces of artillery and one thousand three hundred and sixty-four
prisoners, and destroyed large amounts of army stor es.  At this place he
destroyed fifteen miles of railroad and the bridges  towards Charlotte.
Thence he moved to Slatersville.

General Canby, who had been directed in January to make preparations for
a movement from Mobile Bay against Mobile and the i nterior of Alabama,
commenced his movement on the 20th of March.  The 1 6th corps,
Major-General A. J. Smith commanding, moved from Fo rt Gaines by water to
Fish River; the 13th corps, under Major-General Gor don Granger, moved
from Fort Morgan and joined the 16th corps on Fish River, both moving
thence on Spanish Fort and investing it on the 27th ; while Major-General
Steele's command moved from Pensacola, cut the rail road leading from
Tensas to Montgomery, effected a junction with them , and partially
invested Fort Blakely.  After a severe bombardment of Spanish Fort, a



part of its line was carried on the 8th of April.  During the night the
enemy evacuated the fort.  Fort Blakely was carried  by assault on the
9th, and many prisoners captured; our loss was cons iderable.  These
successes practically opened to us the Alabama Rive r, and enabled us to
approach Mobile from the north.  On the night of th e 11th the city was
evacuated, and was taken possession of by our force s on the morning of
the 12th.

The expedition under command of Brevet Major-Genera l Wilson, consisting
of twelve thousand five hundred mounted men, was de layed by rains until
March 22d, when it moved from Chickasaw, Alabama.  On the 1st of April,
General Wilson encountered the enemy in force under  Forrest near
Ebenezer Church, drove him in confusion, captured t hree hundred
prisoners and three guns, and destroyed the central  bridge over the
Cahawba River.  On the 2d he attacked and captured the fortified city of
Selma, defended by Forrest, with seven thousand men  and thirty-two guns,
destroyed the arsenal, armory, naval foundry, machi ne-shops, vast
quantities of stores, and captured three thousand p risoners.  On the 4th
he captured and destroyed Tuscaloosa.  On the 10th he crossed the
Alabama River, and after sending information of his  operations to
General Canby, marched on Montgomery, which place h e occupied on the
14th, the enemy having abandoned it.  At this place  many stores and five
steamboats fell into our hands.  Thence a force mar ched direct on
Columbus, and another on West Point, both of which places were assaulted
and captured on the 16th.  At the former place we g ot one thousand five
hundred prisoners and fifty-two field-guns, destroy ed two gunboats, the
navy yard, foundries, arsenal, many factories, and much other public
property.  At the latter place we got three hundred  prisoners, four
guns, and destroyed nineteen locomotives and three hundred cars.  On the
20th he took possession of Macon, Georgia, with six ty field-guns, one
thousand two hundred militia, and five generals, su rrendered by General
Howell Cobb.  General Wilson, hearing that Jeff. Da vis was trying to
make his escape, sent forces in pursuit and succeed ed in capturing him
on the morning of May 11th.

On the 4th day of May, General Dick Taylor surrende red to General Canby
all the remaining rebel forces east of the Mississi ppi.

A force sufficient to insure an easy triumph over t he enemy under Kirby
Smith, west of the Mississippi, was immediately put  in motion for Texas,
and Major-General Sheridan designated for its immed iate command; but on
the 26th day of May, and before they reached their destination, General
Kirby Smith surrendered his entire command to Major -General Canby.  This
surrender did not take place, however, until after the capture of the
rebel President and Vice-President; and the bad fai th was exhibited of
first disbanding most of his army and permitting an  indiscriminate
plunder of public property.

Owing to the report that many of those lately in ar ms against the
government had taken refuge upon the soil of Mexico , carrying with them
arms rightfully belonging to the United States, whi ch had been
surrendered to us by agreement among them some of t he leaders who had
surrendered in person and the disturbed condition o f affairs on the Rio
Grande, the orders for troops to proceed to Texas w ere not changed.

There have been severe combats, raids, expeditions,  and movements to
defeat the designs and purposes of the enemy, most of them reflecting
great credit on our arms, and which contributed gre atly to our final
triumph, that I have not mentioned.  Many of these will be found clearly



set forth in the reports herewith submitted; some i n the telegrams and
brief dispatches announcing them, and others, I reg ret to say, have not
as yet been officially reported.

For information touching our Indian difficulties, I  would respectfully
refer to the reports of the commanders of departmen ts in which they have
occurred.

It has been my fortune to see the armies of both th e West and the East
fight battles, and from what I have seen I know the re is no difference
in their fighting qualities.  All that it was possi ble for men to do in
battle they have done.  The Western armies commence d their battles in
the Mississippi Valley, and received the final surr ender of the remnant
of the principal army opposed to them in North Caro lina.  The armies of
the East commenced their battles on the river from which the Army of the
Potomac derived its name, and received the final su rrender of their old
antagonists at Appomattox Court House, Virginia.  T he splendid
achievements of each have nationalized our victorie s removed all
sectional jealousies (of which we have unfortunatel y experienced too
much), and the cause of crimination and recriminati on that might have
followed had either section failed in its duty.  Al l have a proud
record, and all sections can well congratulate them selves and each other
for having done their full share in restoring the s upremacy of law over
every foot of territory belonging to the United Sta tes.  Let them hope
for perpetual peace and harmony with that enemy, wh ose manhood, however
mistaken the cause, drew forth such herculean deeds  of valor.

I have the honor to be, Very respectfully, your obe dient servant, U. S.
GRANT, Lieutenant-General.

THE END

     
     __________
     FOOTNOTES

     (*1) Afterwards General Gardner, C.S.A.

     (*2) General Garland expressed a wish to get a  message back to
     General Twiggs, his division commander, or Gen eral Taylor, to
     the effect that he was nearly out of ammunitio n and must have
     more sent to him, or otherwise be reinforced.  Deeming the
     return dangerous he did not like to order any one to carry it,
     so he called for a volunteer.  Lieutenant Gran t offered his
     services, which were accepted.--PUBLISHERS.

     (*3) Mentioned in the reports of Major Lee, Co lonel Garland and
     General Worth.--PUBLISHERS.

     (*4) NOTE.--It had been a favorite idea with G eneral Scott for a
     great many years before the Mexican war to hav e established in
     the United States a soldiers' home, patterned after something of
     the kind abroad, particularly, I believe, in F rance.  He
     recommended this uniformly, or at least freque ntly, in his
     annual reports to the Secretary of War, but ne ver got any
     hearing.  Now, as he had conquered the state, he made



     assessments upon the different large towns and  cities occupied
     by our troops, in proportion to their capacity  to pay, and
     appointed officers to receive the money.  In a ddition to the sum
     thus realized he had derived, through capture at Cerro Gordo,
     sales of captured government tobacco, etc., su ms which swelled
     the fund to a total of about $220,000.  Portio ns of this fund
     were distributed among the rank and file, give n to the wounded
     in hospital, or applied in other ways, leaving  a balance of some
     $118,000 remaining unapplied at the close of t he war.  After the
     war was over and the troops all home, General Scott applied to
     have this money, which had never been turned i nto the Treasury
     of the United States, expended in establishing  such homes as he
     had previously recommended.  This fund was the  foundation of the
     Soldiers' Home at Washington City, and also on e at Harrodsburgh,
     Kentucky.

     The latter went into disuse many years ago.  I n fact it never
     had many soldiers in it, and was, I believe, f inally sold.

     (*5) The Mexican war made three presidential c andidates, Scott,
     Taylor and Pierce--and any number of aspirants  for that high
     office.  It made also governors of States, mem bers of the
     cabinet, foreign ministers and other officers of high rank both
     in state and nation.  The rebellion, which con tained more war in
     a single day, at some critical periods, than t he whole Mexican
     war in two years, has not been so fruitful of political results
     to those engaged on the Union side.  On the ot her side, the side
     of the South, nearly every man who holds offic e of any sort
     whatever, either in the state or in the nation , was a
     Confederate soldier, but this is easily accoun ted for from the
     fact that the South was a military camp, and t here were very few
     people of a suitable age to be in the army who  were not in it.

     (*6) C. B. Lagow, the others not yet having jo ined me.

     (*7) NOTE.--Since writing this chapter I have received from Mrs.
     W. H. L. Wallace, widow of the gallant general  who was killed in
     the first day's fight on the field of Shiloh, a letter from
     General Lew. Wallace to him dated the morning of the 5th.  At
     the date of this letter it was well known that  the Confederates
     had troops out along the Mobile & Ohio railroa d west of Crump's
     landing and Pittsburg landing, and were also c ollecting near
     Shiloh.  This letter shows that at that time G eneral Lew.
     Wallace was making preparations for the emerge ncy that might
     happen for the passing of reinforcements betwe en Shiloh and his
     position, extending from Crump's landing westw ard, and he sends
     it over the road running from Adamsville to th e Pittsburg
     landing and Purdy road.  These two roads inter sect nearly a mile
     west of the crossing of the latter over Owl Cr eek, where our
     right rested.  In this letter General Lew. Wal lace advises
     General W. H. L. Wallace that he will send "to -morrow" (and his
     letter also says "April 5th," which is the sam e day the letter
     was dated and which, therefore, must have been  written on the
     4th) some cavalry to report to him at his head quarters, and
     suggesting the propriety of General W. H. L. W allace's sending a
     company back with them for the purpose of havi ng the cavalry at



     the two landings familiarize themselves with t he road so that
     they could "act promptly in case of emergency as guides to and
     from the different camps."

     This modifies very materially what I have said , and what has
     been said by others, of the conduct of General  Lew. Wallace at
     the battle of Shiloh.  It shows that he natura lly, with no more
     experience than he had at the time in the prof ession of arms,
     would take the particular road that he did sta rt upon in the
     absence of orders to move by a different road.

     The mistake he made, and which probably caused  his apparent
     dilatoriness, was that of advancing some dista nce after he found
     that the firing, which would be at first direc tly to his front
     and then off to the left, had fallen back unti l it had got very
     much in rear of the position of his advance.  This falling back
     had taken place before I sent General Wallace orders to move up
     to Pittsburg landing and, naturally, my order was to follow the
     road nearest the river.  But my order was verb al, and to a staff
     officer who was to deliver it to General Walla ce, so that I am
     not competent to say just what order the Gener al actually
     received.

     General Wallace's division was stationed, the First brigade at
     Crump's landing, the Second out two miles, and  the Third two and
     a half miles out.  Hearing the sounds of battl e General Wallace
     early ordered his First and Third brigades to concentrate on the
     Second.  If the position of our front had not changed, the road
     which Wallace took would have been somewhat sh orter to our right
     than the River road.

     U. S. GRANT.

     MOUNT MACGREGOR, NEW YORK, June 21, 1885.

     (*8) NOTE:  In an article on the battle of Shi loh which I wrote
     for the Century Magazine, I stated that Genera l A. McD. McCook,
     who commanded a division of Buell's army, expr essed some
     unwillingness to pursue the enemy on Monday, A pril 7th, because
     of the condition of his troops.  General Badea u, in his history,
     also makes the same statement, on my authority .  Out of justice
     to General McCook and his command, I must say that they left a
     point twenty-two miles east of Savannah on the  morning of the
     6th.  From the heavy rains of a few days previ ous and the
     passage of trains and artillery, the roads wer e necessarily deep
     in mud, which made marching slow.  The divisio n had not only
     marched through this mud the day before, but i t had been in the
     rain all night without rest.  It was engaged i n the battle of
     the second day and did as good service as its position
     allowed.  In fact an opportunity occurred for it to perform a
     conspicuous act of gallantry which elicited th e highest
     commendation from division commanders in the A rmy of the
     Tennessee.  General Sherman both in his memoir s and report makes
     mention of this fact.  General McCook himself belongs to a family
     which furnished many volunteers to the army.  I refer to these
     circumstances with minuteness because I did Ge neral McCook
     injustice in my article in the Century, though  not to the extent
     one would suppose from the public press.  I am  not willing to do



     any one an injustice, and if convinced that I have done one, I
     am always willing to make the fullest admissio n.

     (*9) NOTE.--For gallantry in the various engag ements, from the
     time I was left in command down to 26th of Oct ober and on my
     recommendation, Generals McPherson and C. S. H amilton were
     promoted to be Major-Generals, and Colonels C.  C. Marsh, 20th
     Illinois, M. M. Crocker, 13th Iowa J. A. Mower , 11th Missouri,
     M. D. Leggett, 78th Ohio, J. D. Stevenson, 7th  Missouri, and
     John E. Smith, 45th Illinois, to be Brigadiers .

     (*10) Colonel Ellet reported having attacked a  Confederate
     battery on the Red River two days before with one of his boats,
     the De Soto.  Running aground, he was obliged to abandon his
     vessel.  However, he reported that he set fire  to her and blew
     her up.  Twenty of his men fell into the hands  of the enemy.
     With the balance he escaped on the small captu red steamer, the
     New Era, and succeeded in passing the batterie s at Grand Gulf
     and reaching the vicinity of Vicksburg.

     (*11) One of Colonel Ellet's vessels which had  run the blockade
     on February the 2d and been sunk in the Red Ri ver.

     (*12) NOTE.--On this occasion Governor Richard  Yates, of
     Illinois, happened to be on a visit to the arm y and accompanied
     me to Carthage.  I furnished an ambulance for his use and that
     of some of the State officers who accompanied him.

     (*13) NOTE.--When General Sherman first learne d of the move I
     proposed to make, he called to see me about it .  I recollect
     that I had transferred my headquarters from a boat in the river
     to a house a short distance back from the leve e.  I was seated
     on the piazza engaged in conversation with my staff when Sherman
     came up.  After a few moments' conversation he  said that he would
     like to see me alone.  We passed into the hous e together and shut
     the door after us.  Sherman then expressed his  alarm at the move
     I had ordered, saying that I was putting mysel f in a position
     voluntarily which an enemy would be glad to ma noeuvre a year--or
     a long time--to get me in.  I was going into t he enemy's country,
     with a large river behind me and the enemy hol ding points
     strongly fortified above and below.  He said t hat it was an
     axiom in war that when any great body of troop s moved against an
     enemy they should do so from a base of supplie s, which they would
     guard as they would the apple of the eye, etc.   He pointed out
     all the difficulties that might be encountered  in the campaign
     proposed, and stated in turn what would be the  true campaign to
     make.  This was, in substance, to go back unti l high ground
     could be reached on the east bank of the river ; fortify there
     and establish a depot of supplies, and move fr om there, being
     always prepared to fall back upon it in case o f disaster.  I
     said this would take us back to Memphis.  Sher man then said that
     was the very place he would go to, and would m ove by railroad
     from Memphis to Grenada, repairing the road as  we advanced.  To
     this I replied, the country is already dishear tened over the



     lack of success on the part of our armies; the  last election
     went against the vigorous prosecution of the w ar, voluntary
     enlistments had ceased throughout most of the North and
     conscription was already resorted to, and if w e went back so far
     as Memphis it would discourage the people so m uch that bases of
     supplies would be of no use:  neither men to h old them nor
     supplies to put in them would be furnished.  T he problem for us
     was to move forward to a decisive victory, or our cause was
     lost.  No progress was being made in any other  field, and we had
     to go on.

     Sherman wrote to my adjutant general, Colonel J. A. Rawlins,
     embodying his views of the campaign that shoul d be made, and
     asking him to advise me to at least get the vi ews of my generals
     upon the subject.  Colonel Rawlins showed me t he letter, but I
     did not see any reason for changing my plans.  The letter was
     not answered and the subject was not subsequen tly mentioned
     between Sherman and myself to the end of the w ar, that I
     remember of.  I did not regard the letter as o fficial, and
     consequently did not preserve it.  General She rman furnished a
     copy himself to General Badeau, who printed it  in his history of
     my campaigns.  I did not regard either the con versation between
     us or the letter to my adjutant-general as pro tests, but simply
     friendly advice which the relations between us  fully
     justified.  Sherman gave the same energy to ma ke the campaign a
     success that he would or could have done if it  had been ordered
     by himself.  I make this statement here to cor rect an impression
     which was circulated at the close of the war t o Sherman's
     prejudice, and for which there was no fair fou ndation.

     (*14) Meant Edward's Station.

     (*15) CHATTANOOGA, November 18, 1863.

     MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN:

     Enclosed herewith I send you copy of instructi ons to
     Major-General Thomas.  You having been over th e ground in
     person, and having heard the whole matter disc ussed, further
     instructions will not be necessary for you.  I t is particularly
     desirable that a force should be got through t o the railroad
     between Cleveland and Dalton, and Longstreet t hus cut off from
     communication with the South, but being confro nted by a large
     force here, strongly located, it is not easy t o tell how this is
     to be effected until the result of our first e ffort is known.

     I will add, however, what is not shown in my i nstructions to
     Thomas, that a brigade of cavalry has been ord ered here which,
     if it arrives in time, will be thrown across t he Tennessee above
     Chickamauga, and may be able to make the trip to Cleveland or
     thereabouts.

     U. S. GRANT
     Maj.-Gen'l.

     CHATTANOOGA, November 18, 1863.



     MAJOR-GENERAL GEO. H. THOMAS,
     Chattanooga:

     All preparations should be made for attacking the enemy's
     position on Missionary Ridge by Saturday at da ylight.  Not being
     provided with a map giving names of roads, spu rs of the
     mountains, and other places, such definite ins tructions cannot
     be given as might be desirable.  However, the general plan, you
     understand, is for Sherman, with the force bro ught with him
     strengthened by a division from your command, to effect a
     crossing of the Tennessee River just below the  mouth of
     Chickamauga; his crossing to be protected by a rtillery from the
     heights on the north bank of the river (to be located by your
     chief of artillery), and to secure the heights  on the northern
     extremity to about the railroad tunnel before the enemy can
     concentrate against him.  You will co-operate with Sherman.  The
     troops in Chattanooga Valley should be well co ncentrated on your
     left flank, leaving only the necessary force t o defend
     fortifications on the right and centre, and a movable column of
     one division in readiness to move wherever ord ered.  This
     division should show itself as threateningly a s possible on the
     most practicable line for making an attack up the valley.  Your
     effort then will be to form a junction with Sh erman, making your
     advance well towards the northern end of Missi onary Ridge, and
     moving as near simultaneously with him as poss ible.  The
     junction once formed and the ridge carried, co mmunications will
     be at once established between the two armies by roads on the
     south bank of the river.  Further movements wi ll then depend on
     those of the enemy.  Lookout Valley, I think, will be easily
     held by Geary's division and what troops you m ay still have
     there belonging to the old Army of the Cumberl and.  Howard's
     corps can then be held in readiness to act eit her with you at
     Chattanooga or with Sherman.  It should be mar ched on Friday
     night to a position on the north side of the r iver, not lower
     down than the first pontoon-bridge, and there held in readiness
     for such orders as may become necessary.  All these troops will
     be provided with two days' cooked rations in h aversacks, and one
     hundred rounds of ammunition on the person of each infantry
     soldier.  Special care should be taken by all officers to see
     that ammunition is not wasted or unnecessarily  fired away.  You
     will call on the engineer department for such preparations as
     you may deem necessary for carrying your infan try and artillery
     over the creek.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Major-General.

     (*16) In this order authority was given for th e troops to reform
     after taking the first line of rifle-pits prep aratory to carrying
     the ridge.

     (*17) CHATTANOOGA, November 24,1863.

     MAJOR-GENERAL. CEO. H. THOMAS,
     Chattanooga

     General Sherman carried Missionary Ridge as fa r as the tunnel
     with only slight skirmishing.  His right now r ests at the tunnel



     and on top of the hill, his left at Chickamaug a Creek.  I have
     instructed General Sherman to advance as soon as it is light in
     the morning, and your attack, which will be si multaneous, will
     be in cooperation.  Your command will either c arry the
     rifle-pits and ridge directly in front of them , or move to the
     left, as the presence of the enemy may require .  If Hooker's
     position on the mountain [cannot be maintained ] with a small
     force, and it is found impracticable to carry the top from where
     he is, it would be advisable for him to move u p the valley with
     all the force he can spare, and ascend by the first practicable
     road.

     U. S. GRANT,

     Major-General.

     (*18) WASHINGTON, D. C.,
     December 8, 1863, 10.2 A.M.

     MAJ.-GENERAL U. S. GRANT:

     Understanding that your lodgment at Knoxville and at Chattanooga
     is now secure, I wish to tender you, and all u nder your command,
     my more than thanks, my profoundest gratitude for the skill,
     courage, and perseverance with which you and t hey, over so great
     difficulties, have effected that important obj ect.  God bless you
     all,

     A. LINCOLN,

     President U. S.

     (*19) General John G. Foster.

     (*20) During this winter the citizens of Jo Da vies County, Ill.,
     subscribed for and had a diamond-hilled sword made for General
     Grant, which was always known as the Chattanoo ga sword.  The
     scabbard was of gold, and was ornamented with a scroll running
     nearly its entire length, displaying in engrav ed letters the
     names of the battles in which General Grant ha d participated.

     Congress also gave him a vote of thanks for th e victories at
     Chattanooga, and voted him a gold medal for Vi cksburg and
     Chattanooga. All such things are now in the po ssession of the
     government at Washington.

     (*21) WASHINGTON, D. C.
     December 29, 1863.

     MAJ.-GENERAL U. S. GRANT:

     General Foster has asked to be relieved from h is command on
     account of disability from old wounds.  Should  his request be
     granted, who would you like as his successor?  It is possible
     that Schofield will be sent to your command.



     H. W. HALLECK
     General-in-Chief.
     (OFFICIAL.)

     (*22) See letter to Banks, in General Grant's report, Appendix.

     (*23) [PRIVATE AND CONFIDENTIAL.]

     HEADQUARTERS ARMIES OF THE UNITED STATES, WASH INGTON, D. C.,
     April 4, 1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL W. T. SHERMAN,
     Commanding Military Division of the Mississipp i.

     GENERAL:--It is my design, if the enemy keep q uiet and allow me
     to take the initiative in the spring campaign,  to work all parts
     of the army together, and somewhat towards a c ommon centre.  For
     your information I now write you my programme,  as at present
     determined upon.

     I have sent orders to Banks, by private messen ger, to finish up
     his present expedition against Shreveport with  all dispatch; to
     turn over the defence of Red River to General Steele and the
     navy and to return your troops to you and his own to New
     Orleans; to abandon all of Texas, except the R io Grande, and to
     hold that with not to exceed four thousand men ; to reduce the
     number of troops on the Mississippi to the low est number
     necessary to hold it, and to collect from his command not less
     than twenty-five thousand men.  To this I will  add five thousand
     men from Missouri.  With this force he is to c ommence operations
     against Mobile as soon as he can.  It will be impossible for him
     to commence too early.

     Gillmore joins Butler with ten thousand men, a nd the two operate
     against Richmond from the south side of the Ja mes River.  This
     will give Butler thirty-three thousand men to operate with, W.
     F. Smith commanding the right wing of his forc es and Gillmore
     the left wing.  I will stay with the Army of t he Potomac,
     increased by Burnside's corps of not less than  twenty-five
     thousand effective men, and operate directly a gainst Lee's army,
     wherever it may be found.

     Sigel collects all his available force in two columns, one,
     under Ord and Averell, to start from Beverly, Virginia, and the
     other, under Crook, to start from Charleston o n the Kanawha, to
     move against the Virginia and Tennessee Railro ad.

     Crook will have all cavalry, and will endeavor  to get in about
     Saltville, and move east from there to join Or d.  His force will
     be all cavalry, while Ord will have from ten t o twelve thousand
     men of all arms.

     You I propose to move against Johnston's army,  to break it up
     and to get into the interior of the enemy's co untry as far as
     you can, inflicting all the damage you can aga inst their war
     resources.



     I do not propose to lay down for you a plan of  campaign, but
     simply lay down the work it is desirable to ha ve done and leave
     you free to execute it in your own way.  Submi t to me, however,
     as early as you can, your plan of operations.

     As stated, Banks is ordered to commence operat ions as soon as he
     can.  Gillmore is ordered to report at Fortres s Monroe by the
     18th inst., or as soon thereafter as practicab le.  Sigel is
     concentrating now.  None will move from their places of
     rendezvous until I direct, except Banks.  I wa nt to be ready to
     move by the 25th inst., if possible.  But all I can now direct
     is that you get ready as soon as possible.  I know you will have
     difficulties to encounter in getting through t he mountains to
     where supplies are abundant, but I believe you  will accomplish
     it.

     From the expedition from the Department of Wes t Virginia I do
     not calculate on very great results; but it is  the only way I
     can take troops from there.  With the long lin e of railroad
     Sigel has to protect, he can spare no troops e xcept to move
     directly to his front.  In this way he must ge t through to
     inflict great damage on the enemy, or the enem y must detach from
     one of his armies a large force to prevent it.   In other words,
     if Sigel can't skin himself he can hold a leg while some one
     else skins.

     I am, general, very respectfully, your obedien t servant,

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     (*24) See instructions to Butler, in General G rant's report,
     Appendix.

     (*25) IN FIELD, CULPEPER C. H., VA.,
     April 9, 1864.

     MAJ.-GENERAL GEO. G. MEADE
     Com'd'g Army of the Potomac.

     For information and as instruction to govern y our preparations
     for the coming campaign, the following is comm unicated
     confidentially for your own perusal alone.

     So far as practicable all the armies are to mo ve together, and
     towards one common centre.  Banks has been ins tructed to turn
     over the guarding of the Red River to General Steele and the
     navy, to abandon Texas with the exception of t he Rio Grande, and
     to concentrate all the force he can, not less than 25,000 men, to
     move on Mobile.  This he is to do without refe rence to other
     movements.  From the scattered condition of hi s command,
     however, he cannot possibly get it together to  leave New Orleans
     before the 1st of May, if so soon.  Sherman wi ll move at the same
     time you do, or two or three days in advance, Jo. Johnston's army
     being his objective point, and the heart of Ge orgia his ultimate
     aim.  If successful he will secure the line fr om Chattanooga to



     Mobile with the aid of Banks.

     Sigel cannot spare troops from his army to rei nforce either of
     the great armies, but he can aid them by movin g directly to his
     front.  This he has been directed to do, and i s now making
     preparations for it.  Two columns of his comma nd will make south
     at the same time with the general move; one fr om Beverly, from
     ten to twelve thousand strong, under Major-Gen eral Ord; the
     other from Charleston, Va., principally cavalr y, under
     Brig.-General Crook.  The former of these will  endeavor to reach
     the Tennessee and Virginia Railroad, about sou th of Covington,
     and if found practicable will work eastward to  Lynchburg and
     return to its base by way of the Shenandoah Va lley, or join
     you.  The other will strike at Saltville, Va.,  and come eastward
     to join Ord.  The cavalry from Ord's command w ill try tributaries
     would furnish us an easy line over which to br ing all supplies to
     within easy hauling distance of every position  the army could
     occupy from the Rapidan to the James River.  B ut Lee could, if
     he chose, detach or move his whole army north on a line rather
     interior to the one I would have to take in fo llowing.  A
     movement by his left--our right--would obviate  this; but all
     that was done would have to be done with the s upplies and
     ammunition we started with.  All idea of adopt ing this latter
     plan was abandoned when the limited quantity o f supplies
     possible to take with us was considered.  The country over which
     we would have to pass was so exhausted of all food or forage that
     we would be obliged to carry everything with u s.

     While these preparations were going on the ene my was not
     entirely idle.  In the West Forrest made a rai d in West
     Tennessee up to the northern border, capturing  the garrison of
     four or five hundred men at Union City, and fo llowed it up by an
     attack on Paducah, Kentucky, on the banks of t he Ohio.  While he
     was able to enter the city he failed to captur e the forts or any
     part of the garrison.  On the first intelligen ce of Forrest's
     raid I telegraphed Sherman to send all his cav alry against him,
     and not to let him get out of the trap he had put himself
     into.  Sherman had anticipated me by sending t roops against him
     before he got my order.

     Forrest, however, fell back rapidly, and attac ked the troops at
     Fort Pillow, a station for the protection of t he navigation of
     the Mississippi River.  The garrison to force a passage
     southward, if they are successful in reaching the Virginia and
     Tennessee Railroad, to cut the main lines of t he road connecting
     Richmond with all the South and South-west.

     Gillmore will join Butler with about 10,000 me n from South
     Carolina. Butler can reduce his garrison so as  to take 23,000
     men into the field directly to his front.  The  force will be
     commanded by Maj.-General W. F. Smith.  With S mith and Gillmore,
     Butler will seize City Point, and operate agai nst Richmond from
     the south side of the river.  His movement wil l be simultaneous
     with yours.

     Lee's army will be your objective point.  Wher ever Lee goes,
     there you will go also.  The only point upon w hich I am now in
     doubt is, whether it will be better to cross t he Rapidan above
     or below him.  Each plan presents great advant ages over the



     other with corresponding objections.  By cross ing above, Lee is
     cut off from all chance of ignoring Richmond a nd going north on
     a raid.  But if we take this route, all we do must be done
     whilst the rations we start with hold out.  We  separate from
     Butler so that he cannot be directed how to co -operate.  By the
     other route Brandy Station can be used as a ba se of supplies
     until another is secured on the York or James rivers.

     These advantages and objections I will talk ov er with you more
     fully than I can write them.

     Burnside with a force of probably 25,000 men w ill reinforce
     you.  Immediately upon his arrival, which will  be shortly after
     the 20th inst., I will give him the defence of  the road from
     Bull Run as far south as we wish to hold it.  This will enable
     you to collect all your strength about Brandy Station and to the
     front.

     There will be naval co-operation on the James River, and
     transports and ferries will be provided so tha t should Lee fall
     back into his intrenchments at Richmond, Butle r's force and
     yours will be a unit, or at least can be made to act as such.
     What I would direct then, is that you commence  at once reducing
     baggage to the very lowest possible standard.  Two wagons to a
     regiment of five hundred men is the greatest n umber that should
     be allowed, for all baggage, exclusive of subs istence stores and
     ordnance stores.  One wagon to brigade and one  to division
     headquarters is sufficient and about two to co rps headquarters.

     Should by Lee's right flank be our route, you will want to make
     arrangements for having supplies of all sorts promptly forwarded
     to White House on the Pamunkey.  Your estimate s for this
     contingency should be made at once.  If not wa nted there, there
     is every probability they will be wanted on th e James River or
     elsewhere.

     If Lee's left is turned, large provision will have to be made
     for ordnance stores.  I would say not much sho rt of five hundred
     rounds of infantry ammunition would do.  By th e other, half the
     amount would be sufficient.

     U. S. GRANT,

     Lieutenant-General.

     (*26) General John A. Logan, upon whom devolve d the command of
     the Army of the Tennessee during this battle, in his report gave
     our total loss in killed, wounded and missing at 3,521; and
     estimated that of the enemy to be not less tha n 10,000:  and
     General G. M. Dodge, graphically describing to  General Sherman
     the enemy's attack, the full weight of which f ell first upon and
     was broken by his depleted command, remarks:  "The disparity of
     forces can be seen from the fact that in the c harge made by my
     two brigades under Fuller and Mersy they took 351 prisoners,
     representing forty-nine different regiments, e ight brigades and
     three divisions; and brought back eight battle  flags from the
     enemy."



     (*27)
     UNION ARMY ON THE RAPIDAN, MAY 5, 1864.

     [COMPILED.]

     LIEUTENANT-GENERAL U. S. GRANT, Commander-in-C hief.

     MAJOR-GENERAL GEORGE G. MEADE, Commanding Army  of the Potomac.

     MAJ.-GEN. W. S. HANCOCK, commanding Second Arm y Corps.

          First Division, Brig.-Gen. Francis C. Bar low.
               First Brigade, Col. Nelson A. Miles.
               Second Brigade, Col. Thomas A. Smyth .
               Third Brigade, Col. Paul Frank.
               Fourth Brigade, Col. John R. Brooke.

          Second Division, Brig.-Gen. John Gibbon.
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Alex. S. W ebb.
               Second Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Joshua T.  Owen.
               Third Brigade, Col. Samuel S. Carrol l.

          Third Division, Maj.-Gen. David B. Birney .
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. J. H. H. W ard.
               Second Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Alexander  Hays.

          Fourth Divisin, Brig.-Gen. Gershom Mott.
               First Brigade, Col. Robert McAlliste r.
               Second Brigade, Col. Wm. R. Brewster .

               Artillery Brigade, Col. John C. Tidb all.

     MAJ.-GEN. G. K. WARREN, commanding Fifth Army Corps.

          First Division, Brig.-Gen. Charles Griffi n.
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Romeyn B. Ayres.
               Second Brigade, Col. Jacob B. Sweitz er.
               Third Brigade, Brig.-Gen. J. J. Bart lett.

          Second Division, Brig.-Gen. John C. Robin son.
               First Brigade, Col. Samuel H. Leonar d.
               Second Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Henry Bax ter.
               Third Brigade, Col. Andrew W. Deniso n.

          Third Division, Brig.-Gen. Samuel W. Craw ford.
               First Brigade, Col. Wm McCandless.
               Third Brigade, Col. Joseph W. Fisher .

          Fourth Division, Brig.-Gen. James S. Wads worth.
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Lysander C utler.
               Second Brigade Brig.-Gen. James C. R ice.
               Third Brigade, Col. Roy Stone

               Artillery Brigade, Col. S. S. Wainwr ight.

     MAJ.-GEN. JOHN SEDGWICK, commanding Sixth Army  Corps.



          First Division, Brig.-Gen. H. G. Wright.
               First Brigade, Col. Henry W. Brown.
               Second Brigade, Col. Emory Upton.
               Third Brigade, Brig.-Gen. D. A. Russ ell.
               Fourth Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Alexander  Shaler.

          Second Division, Brig.-Gen. George W. Get ty.
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Frank Whea ton.
               Second Brigade, Col. Lewis A. Grant.
               Third Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Thos. H. N eill.
               Fourth Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Henry L. Eustis.

          Third Division, Brig.-Gen. James Ricketts .
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Wm. H. Mor ris.
               Second Brigade, Brig.-Gen. T. Seymou r.

               Artillery Brigade, Col. C. H. Tompki ns

     MAJ.-GEN. P. H. SHERIDAN, commanding Cavalry C orps.

          First Division, Brig.-Gen. A. T. A. Torbe rt.
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. G. A. Cust er.
               Second Brigade, Col. Thos. C. Devin.
               Reserve Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Wesley M erritt

          Second Division, Brig.-Gen. D. McM. Gregg .
               First Brigade, Brig.-Gen. Henry E. D avies, Jr.
               Second Brigade, Col. J. Irvin Gregg.

          Third Division, Brig.-Gen. J. H. Wilson.
               First Brigade, Col. T. M. Bryan, Jr.
               Second Brigade, Col. Geo. H. Chapman .

     MAJ.-GEN. A. E. BURNSIDE, commanding Ninth Arm y Corps.

          First Division, Brig.-Gen. T. G. Stevenso n.
               First Brigade, Col. Sumner Carruth.
               Second Brigade, Col. Daniel Leasure.

          Second Division, Brig.-Gen. Robert B. Pot ter.
               First Brigade, Col. Zenas R. Bliss.
               Second Brigade, Col. Simon G. Griffi n.

          Third Division, Brig.-Gen. Orlando Willco x.
               First Brigade, Col. John F. Hartranf t.
               Second Brigade, Col. Benj. C. Christ .

          Fourth Division, Brig.-Gen. Edward Ferrer o.
               First Brigade, Col. Joshua K. Sigfri ed.
               Second Brigade, Col. Henry G. Thomas .

               Provisional Brigade, Col. Elisha G. Marshall.

     BRIG.-GEN. HENRY J. HUNT, commanding Artillery .



          Reserve, Col. H. S. Burton.
               First Brigade, Col. J. H. Kitching.
               Second Brigade, Maj. J. A. Tompkins.
               First Brig. Horse Art., Capt. J. M. Robertson.
               Second Brigade, Horse Art., Capt. D.  R. Ransom.
               Third Brigade, Maj. R. H. Fitzhugh.

     GENERAL HEADQUARTERS.......
               Provost Guard, Brig.-Gen. M. R. Patr ick.
               Volunteer Engineers, Brig.-Gen. H. W . Benham.

     CONFEDERATE ARMY.

     Organization of the Army of Northern Virginia,  Commanded by
     GENERAL ROBERT E. LEE, August 31st, 1834.

         First Army Corps:  LIEUT.-GEN. R. H. ANDER SON, Commanding.

     MAJ.-GEN. GEO. E. PICKETT'S Division.
          Brig.-Gen. Seth M. Barton's Brigade. (a)
          Brig.-Gen. M. D. Corse's      "
               "     Eppa Hunton's      "
               "     Wm. R. Terry's     "

     MAJ.-GEN. C. W. FIELD'S Division. (b)
          Brig.-Gen. G. T. Anderson's Brigade
                "    E. M. Law's (c)     "
                "    John Bratton's      "

     MAJ.-GEN. J. B. KERSHAW'S Division. (d)
          Brig.-Gen. W. T. Wofford's Brigade
                "    B. G. Humphreys'   "
                "    Goode Bryan's      "
                "    Kershaw's (Old)    "

         Second Army Corps:  MAJOR-GENERAL JUBAL A.  EARLY, Commanding

     MAJ.-GEN. JOHN B. GORDON'S Division.
          Brig.-Gen. H. T. Hays' Brigade. (e)
              "      John Pegram 's   "   (f)
              "      Gordon's         "   (g)
          Brig.-Gen. R. F. Hoke's     "

     MAJ.-GEN. EDWARD JOHNSON'S Division.
          Stonewall Brig. (Brig.-Gen. J. A. Walker) . (h)
          Brig.-Gen. J M Jones' Brigade. (h)
              "      Geo H. Stewart's "  (h)
              "      L. A. Stafford's "  (e)

     MAJ.-GEN. R. E. RODES' Division.
          Brig.-Gen. J. Daniel's Brigade. (i)
              "      Geo. Dole's      "   (k)
              "      S. D. Ramseur's Brigade.
              "      C. A. Battle's   "
              "      R. D. Johnston's " (f)



         Third Army Corps:  LIEUT.-GEN. A. P. HILL,  Commanding.

     MAJ.-GEN. WM. MAHONE'S Division. (l)
          Brig.-Gen. J. C. C. Sanders' Brigade.
                     Mahone's             "
          Brig.-Gen. N. H. Harris's       "  (m)
             "       A. R. Wright's       "
             "       Joseph Finegan's     "

     MAJ.-GEN. C. M. WILCOX'S Division.
          Brig.-Gen. E. L. Thomas's Brigade (n)
             "       James H. Lane's   "
             "       Sam'l McCowan's   "
             "       Alfred M. Scale's "

     MAJ.-GEN. H. HETH'S Division. (o)
          Brig.-Gen. J. R. Davis's Brigade.
             "       John R. Cooke's  "
             "       D. McRae's       "
             "       J. J. Archer's   "
             "       H. H. Walker's   "

                _unattached_:  5th Alabama Battalio n.

       Cavalry Corps:  LIEUTENANT-GENERAL WADE HAMP TON, Commanding.(p)

     MAJ.-GEN. FITZHUGH LEE'S Division
          Brig.-Gen. W. C. Wickham's Brigade
             "      L. L. Lomax's      "

     MAJ.-GEN. M. C. BUTLER'S Division.
          Brig.-Gen. John Dunovant's Brigade.
             "       P. M. B. Young's   "
             "       Thomas L. Rosser's "

     MAJ.-GEN. W. H. F. LEE'S Division.
          Brig.-Gen. Rufus Barringer's Brigade.
             "      J. R. Chambliss's    "

       Artillery Reserve:  BRIG.-GEN. W. N. PENDLET ON, Commanding.

     BRIG.-GEN. E. P. ALEXANDER'S DIVISION.*
          Cabell's Battalion.
               Manly's Battery.
               1st Co. Richmond Howitzers.
               Carleton's Battery.
               Calloway's Battery.

          Haskell's Battalion.
               Branch's Battery.
               Nelson's    "
               Garden's    "
               Rowan       "

          Huger's Battalion.



               Smith's Battery.
               Moody      "
               Woolfolk   "
               Parker's   "
               Taylor's   "
               Fickling's "
               Martin's   "

          Gibb's Battalion.
               Davidson's Battery.
               Dickenson's   "
               Otey's        "

     BRIG.-GEN. A. L. LONG'S DIVISION.

          Braxton's Battalion.
               Lee Battery.
               1st Md. Artillery.
               Stafford    "
               Alleghany   "

          Cutshaw's Battalion.
               Charlotteville Artillery.
               Staunton           "
               Courtney           "

          Carter's Battalion.
               Morris Artillery.
               Orange      "
               King William Artillery.
               Jeff Davis        "

         Nelson's Battalion.
               Amherst Artillery.
               Milledge     "
               Fluvauna     "

          Brown's Battalion.
               Powhatan Artillery.
               2d Richmond Howitzers.
               3d    "         "
               Rockbridge Artillery.
               Salem Flying Artillery.

     COL R. L.WALKER'S DIVISION.

          Cutt's Battalion.
               Ross's Battery.
               Patterson's Battery.
               Irwin Artillery.

          Richardson's Battalion.
               Lewis Artillery.
               Donaldsonville Artillery.
               Norfolk Light       "
               Huger               "



          Mclntosh 's Battalion.
               Johnson's Battery.
               Hardaway Artillery.
               Danville      "
               2d Rockbridge Artillery.

          Pegram's Battalion.
               Peedee Artillery.
               Fredericksburg Artillery.
               Letcher             "
               Purcell Battery.
               Crenshaw's Battery.

          Poague's Battalion.
               Madison Artillery.
               Albemarle    "
               Brooke       "
               Charlotte    "

     NOTE.
     (a) COL. W. R. Aylett was in command Aug. 29th , and probably at
     above date.
     (b) Inspection report of this division shows t hat it also
     contained Benning's and Gregg's Brigades. (c) Commanded by
     Colonel P. D. Bowles.
     (d) Only two brigadier-generals reported for d uty; names not
     indicated.

     Organization of the Army of the Valley Distric t.
     (e) Constituting York's Brigade.
     (f) In Ramseur's Division.
     (g) Evan's Brigade, Colonel E. N. Atkinson com manding, and
     containing 12th Georgia Battalion.
     (h) The Virginia regiments constituted Terry's  Brigade, Gordon's
     Division.
     (i) Grimes' Brigade.
     (k) Cook's    "

     (l) Returns report but one general officer pre sent for duty;
     name not indicated.
     (m) Colonel Joseph M. Jayne, commanding.
     (n) Colonel Thomas J. Simmons, commanding. (o)  Four
     brigadier-generals reported present for duty; names not
     indicated.
     (p) On face of returns appears to have consist ed of Hampton's,
     Fitz-Lee's, and W. H. F. Lee's Division, and D earing's Brigade.

     *But one general officer reported present for duty in the
     artillery, and Alexander's name not on the ori ginal.

     (*28) HEADQUARTERS ARMIES U. S.,
     May II, 1864.--3 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE,
     Commanding Army of the Potomac.

     Move three divisions of the 2d corps by the re ar of the 5th and



     6th corps, under cover of night, so as to join  the 9th corps in
     a vigorous assault on the enemy at four o'cloc k A.M. to-morrow.
     will send one or two staff officers over to-ni ght to stay with
     Burnside, and impress him with the importance of a prompt and
     vigorous attack.  Warren and Wright should hol d their corps as
     close to the enemy as possible, to take advant age of any
     diversion caused by this attack, and to push i n if any
     opportunity presents itself.  There is but lit tle doubt in my
     mind that the assault last evening would have proved entirely
     successful if it had commenced one hour earlie r and had been
     heartily entered into by Mott's division and t he 9th corps.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.

     (*29) HEADQUARTERS, ARMIES U. S.,
     May 11, 1864.-4 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL A. E. BURNSIDE,
     Commanding 9th Army Corps.

     Major-General Hancock has been ordered to move  his corps under
     cover of night to join you in a vigorous attac k against the
     enemy at 4 o'clock A.M. to-morrow.  You will m ove against the
     enemy with your entire force promptly and with  all possible
     vigor at precisely 4 o'clock A.M. to-morrow th e 12th inst.  Let
     your preparations for this attack be conducted  with the utmost
     secrecy and veiled entirely from the enemy.

     I send two of my staff officers, Colonels Coms tock and Babcock,
     in whom I have great confidence and who are ac quainted with the
     direction the attack is to be made from here, to remain with you
     and General Hancock with instructions to rende r you every
     assistance in their power.  Generals Warren an d Wright will hold
     their corps as close to the enemy as possible,  to take advantage
     of any diversion caused by yours and Hancock's  attack, and will
     push in their whole force if any opportunity p resents itself.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.

     (*30) HEADQUARTERS ARMIES U. S.,
     May 12, 1864, 6.30 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL HALLECK,
     Washington, D. C.

     The eighth day of the battle closes, leaving b etween three and
     four thousand prisoners in our hands for the d ay's work,
     including two general officers, and over thirt y pieces of
     artillery.  The enemy are obstinate, and seem to have found the
     last ditch.  We have lost no organizations, no t even that of a
     company, whilst we have destroyed and captured  one division
     (Johnson's), one brigade (Doles'), and one reg iment entire from
     the enemy.

     U. S. GRANT,



     Lieut.-General.

     (*31) SPOTTSYLVANIA C. H., May 13, 1864.

     HON E. M. STANTON, SECRETARY OF WAR,
     Washington, D. C.

     I beg leave to recommend the following promoti ons be made for
     gallant and distinguished services in the last  eight days'
     battles, to wit:  Brigadier-General H. G. Wrig ht and
     Brigadier-General John Gibbon to be Major-Gene rals; Colonel S.
     S. Carroll, 8th Ohio Volunteers Colonel E. Upt on, 121st New York
     Volunteers; Colonel William McCandless, 2d Pen nsylvania Reserves,
     to be Brigadier-Generals. I would also recomme nd Major-General W.
     S. Hancock for Brigadier-General in the regula r army.  His
     services and qualifications are eminently dese rving of this
     recognition.  In making these recommendations I do not wish the
     claims of General G. M. Dodge for promotion fo rgotten, but
     recommend his name to be sent in at the same t ime.  I would also
     ask to have General Wright assigned to the com mand of the Sixth
     Army Corps.  I would further ask the confirmat ion of General
     Humphreys to the rank of Major-General.

     General Meade has more than met my most sangui ne expectations.
     He and Sherman are the fittest officers for la rge commands I
     have come in contact with.  If their services can be rewarded by
     promotion to the rank of Major-Generals in the  regular army the
     honor would be worthily bestowed, and I would feel personally
     gratified.  I would not like to see one of the se promotions at
     this time without seeing both.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.

     (*32) QUARLES' MILLS, VA., May 26, 1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL HALLECK,
     Washington, D. C.

     The relative position of the two armies is now  as follows: Lee's
     right rests on a swamp east of the Richmond an d Fredericksburg
     road and south of the North Anna, his centre o n the river at Ox
     Ford, and his left at Little River with the cr ossings of Little
     River guarded as far up as we have gone. Hanco ck with his corps
     and one division of the 9th corps crossed at C hesterfield Ford
     and covers the right wing of Lee's army. One d ivision of the 9th
     corps is on the north bank of the Anna at Ox F ord, with bridges
     above and below at points nearest to it where both banks are
     held by us, so that it could reinforce either wing of our army
     with equal facility.  The 5th and 6th corps wi th one division of
     the 9th corps run from the south bank of the A nna from a short
     distance above Ox Ford to Little River, and pa rallel with and
     near to the enemy.

     To make a direct attack from either wing would  cause a slaughter
     of our men that even success would not justify .  To turn the
     enemy by his right, between the two Annas is i mpossible on



     account of the swamp upon which his right rest s.  To turn him by
     the left leaves Little River, New Found River and South Anna
     River, all of them streams presenting consider able obstacles to
     the movement of our army, to be crossed.  I ha ve determined
     therefore to turn the enemy's right by crossin g at or near
     Hanover Town.  This crosses all three streams at once, and
     leaves us still where we can draw supplies.

     During the last night the teams and artillery not in position,
     belonging to the right wing of our army, and o ne division of
     that wing were quietly withdrawn to the north bank of the river
     and moved down to the rear of the left.  As so on as it is dark
     this division with most of the cavalry will co mmence a forced
     march for Hanover Town to seize and hold the c rossings.  The
     balance of the right wing will withdraw at the  same hour, and
     follow as rapidly as possible.  The left wing will also withdraw
     from the south bank of the river to-night and follow in rear of
     the right wing.  Lee's army is really whipped.   The prisoners we
     now take show it, and the action of his army s hows it
     unmistakably.  A battle with them outside of i ntrenchments
     cannot be had.  Our men feel that they have ga ined the MORALE
     over the enemy, and attack him with confidence .  I may be
     mistaken, but I feel that our success over Lee 's army is already
     assured.  The promptness and rapidity with whi ch you have
     forwarded reinforcements has contributed large ly to the feeling
     of confidence inspired in our men, and to brea k down that of the
     enemy.

     We are destroying all the rails we can on the Central and
     Fredericksburg roads.  I want to leave a gap o n the roads north
     of Richmond so big that to get a single track they will have to
     import rail from elsewhere.  Even if a crossin g is not effected
     at Hanover Town it will probably be necessary for us to move on
     down the Pamunkey until a crossing is effected .  I think it
     advisable therefore to change our base of supp lies from Port
     Royal to the White House.  I wish you would di rect this change
     at once, and also direct Smith to put the rail road bridge there
     in condition for crossing troops and artillery  and leave men to
     hold it.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.

     (*33) NEAR COLD HARBOR, June 3, 1864, 7 A.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE,
     Commanding A. P.

     The moment it becomes certain that an assault cannot succeed,
     suspend the offensive; but when one does succe ed, push it
     vigorously and if necessary pile in troops at the successful
     point from wherever they can be taken.  I shal l go to where you
     are in the course of an hour.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.



     (*34) COLD HARBOR, June 5,1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL HALLECK, Chief of Staff of the A rmy, Washington,
     D. C.

     A full survey of all the ground satisfies me t hat it would be
     impracticable to hold a line north-east of Ric hmond that would
     protect the Fredericksburg Railroad to enable us to use that
     road for supplying the army.  To do so would g ive us a long
     vulnerable line of road to protect, exhausting  much of our
     strength to guard it, and would leave open to the enemy all of
     his lines of communication on the south side o f the James.  My
     idea from the start has been to beat Lee's arm y if possible
     north of Richmond; then after destroying his l ines of
     communication on the north side of the James R iver to transfer
     the army to the south side and besiege Lee in Richmond, or
     follow him south if he should retreat.

     I now find, after over thirty days of trial, t he enemy deems it
     of the first importance to run no risks with t he armies they now
     have.  They act purely on the defensive behind  breastworks, or
     feebly on the offensive immediately in front o f them, and where
     in case of repulse they can instantly retire b ehind them.
     Without a greater sacrifice of human life than  I am willing to
     make all cannot be accomplished that I had des igned outside of
     the city.  I have therefore resolved upon the following plan:

     I will continue to hold substantially the grou nd now occupied by
     the Army of the Potomac, taking advantage of a ny favorable
     circumstance that may present itself until the  cavalry can be
     sent west to destroy the Virginia Central Rail road from about
     Beaver Dam for some twenty-five or thirty mile s west.  When this
     is effected I will move the army to the south side of the James
     River, either by crossing the Chickahominy and  marching near to
     City Point, or by going to the mouth of the Ch ickahominy on
     north side and crossing there.  To provide for  this last and
     most possible contingency, several ferry-boats  of the largest
     class ought to be immediately provided.

     Once on the south side of the James River, I c an cut off all
     sources of supply to the enemy except what is furnished by the
     canal.  If Hunter succeeds in reaching Lynchbu rg, that will be
     lost to him also.  Should Hunter not succeed, I will still make
     the effort to destroy the canal by sending cav alry up the south
     side of the river with a pontoon train to cros s wherever they
     can.

     The feeling of the two armies now seems to be that the rebels
     can protect themselves only by strong intrench ments, whilst our
     army is not only confident of protecting itsel f without
     intrenchments, but that it can beat and drive the enemy wherever
     and whenever he can be found without this prot ection.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     (*35) COLD HARBOR, VA., June 6, 1864.



     MAJOR-GENERAL D. HUNTER

     Commanding Dept. W. Va.

     General Sheridan leaves here to-morrow morning , with
     instructions to proceed to Charlottesville, Va ., and to commence
     there the destruction of the Va. Cen. R. R., d estroying this way
     as much as possible.  The complete destruction  of this road and
     of the canal on James River is of great import ance to us.
     According to the instructions I sent to Genera l Halleck for your
     guidance, you were to proceed to Lynchburg and  commence there. It
     would be of great value to us to get possessio n of Lynchburg for
     a single day.  But that point is of so much im portance to the
     enemy, that in attempting to get it such resis tance may be met
     as to defeat your getting onto the road or can al at all.  I see,
     in looking over the letter to General Halleck on the subject of
     your instructions, that it rather indicates th at your route
     should be from Staunton via Charlottesville.  If you have so
     understood it, you will be doing just what I w ant.  The
     direction I would now give is, that if this le tter reaches you
     in the valley between Staunton and Lynchburg, you immediately
     turn east by the most practicable road.  From thence move
     eastward along the line of the road, destroyin g it completely
     and thoroughly, until you join General Sherida n.  After the work
     laid out for General Sheridan and yourself is thoroughly done,
     proceed to join the Army of the Potomac by the  route laid out in
     General Sheridan's instructions.

     If any portion of your force, especially your cavalry, is needed
     back in your Department, you are authorized to  send it back.

     If on receipt of this you should be near to Ly nchburg and deem
     it practicable to detach a cavalry force to de stroy the canal.
     Lose no opportunity to destroy the canal.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.

     (*36) FROM A STATEMENT OF LOSSES COMPILED IN T HE
     ADJUTANT-GENERAL'S OFFICE.

     FIELD OF ACTION AND DATE.  | KILLED.  | WOUNDE D.  | MISSING. |
     AGGREGATE.  |

     Wilderness, May 5th to 7th | 2,261 | 8,785 | 2 ,902 |13,948 |
     Spottsylvania, May 8th to 21st | 2,271 | 9,360  | 1,970 | 13,601|
     North Anna, May 23d to 27th | 186 | 792 | 165 | 1,143 |
     Totopotomoy, May 27th to 31st | 99 | 358 | 52 | 509 | Cold
     Harbor, May 31st to June 12th | 1,769 | 6,752 | 1,537 |10,058 |
     Total ................  | 6,586 | 26,047 | 6,6 26 | 39,259 |

     (*37) CITY POINT, VA., June 17, 1864.  11 A.M.

     MAJOR-GEN. HALLECK,
     Washington, D. C.



             *        *        *        *        *        *        *

     The enemy in their endeavor to reinforce Peter sburg abandoned
     their intrenchments in front of Bermuda Hundre d.  They no doubt
     expected troops from north of the James River to take their
     place before we discovered it.  General Butler  took advantage of
     this and moved a force at once upon the railro ad and plank road
     between Richmond and Petersburg, which I hope to retain
     possession of.

     Too much credit cannot be given to the troops and their
     commanders for the energy and fortitude displa yed during the
     last five days.  Day and night has been all th e same, no delays
     being allowed on any account.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieut.-General.

     (*38) CITY POINT, VA., July 24, 1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL MEADE,
     Commanding, etc.

     The engineer officers who made a survey of the  front from
     Bermuda Hundred report against the probability  of success from
     an attack there.  The chances they think will be better on
     Burnside's front.  If this is attempted it wil l be necessary to
     concentrate all the force possible at the poin t in the enemy's
     line we expect to penetrate.  All officers sho uld be fully
     impressed with the absolute necessity of pushi ng entirely beyond
     the enemy's present line, if they should succe ed in penetrating
     it, and of getting back to their present line promptly if they
     should not succeed in breaking through.

     To the right and left of the point of assault all the artillery
     possible should be brought to play upon the en emy in front
     during the assault.  Their lines would be suff icient for the
     support of the artillery, and all the reserves  could be brought
     on the flanks of their commands nearest to the  point of assault,
     ready to follow in if successful.  The field a rtillery and
     infantry held in the lines during the first as sault should be in
     readiness to move at a moment's notice either to their front or
     to follow the main assault, as they should rec eive orders.  One
     thing, however, should be impressed on corps c ommanders.  If
     they see the enemy giving away on their front or moving from it
     to reinforce a heavily assaulted portion of th eir line, they
     should take advantage of such knowledge and ac t promptly without
     waiting for orders from army commanders.  Gene ral Ord can
     co-operate with his corps in this movement, an d about five
     thousand troops from Bermuda Hundred can be se nt to reinforce
     you or can be used to threaten an assault betw een the Appomattox
     and James rivers, as may be deemed best.

     This should be done by Tuesday morning, if don e at all.  If not
     attempted, we will then start at the date indi cated to destroy
     the railroad as far as Hicksford at least, and  to Weldon if
     possible.



             *        *        *        *        *        *        *

     Whether we send an expedition on the road or a ssault at
     Petersburg, Burnside's mine will be blown up.. ..

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     (*39) See letter, August 5th, Appendix.

     (*40) See Appendix, letters of Oct. 11th.

     (*41) CITY POINT, VA., December 2,1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville Tenn.

     If Hood is permitted to remain quietly about N ashville, you will
     lose all the road back to Chattanooga and poss ibly have to
     abandon the line of the Tennessee.  Should he attack you it is
     all well, but if he does not you should attack  him before he
     fortifies.  Arm and put in the trenches your q uartermaster
     employees, citizens, etc.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     CITY POINT, VA., December 2, 1864.--1.30 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville, Tenn.

     With your citizen employees armed, you can mov e out of Nashville
     with all your army and force the enemy to reti re or fight upon
     ground of your own choosing.  After the repuls e of Hood at
     Franklin, it looks to me that instead of falli ng back to
     Nashville we should have taken the offensive a gainst the enemy
     where he was.  At this distance, however, I ma y err as to the
     best method of dealing with the enemy.  You wi ll now suffer
     incalculable injury upon your railroads if Hoo d is not speedily
     disposed of.  Put forth therefore every possib le exertion to
     attain this end.  Should you get him to retrea ting give him no
     peace.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     CITY POINT, VA., December 5, 1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville, Tenn.

     Is there not danger of Forrest moving down the  Cumberland to
     where he can cross it?  It seems to me whilst you should be



     getting up your cavalry as rapidly as possible  to look after
     Forrest, Hood should be attacked where he is.  Time strengthens
     him in all possibility as much as it does you.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     CITY POINT, VA., December 6, 1864--4 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville, Tenn.

     Attack Hood at once and wait no longer for a r emnant of your
     cavalry.  There is great danger of delay resul ting in a campaign
     back to the Ohio River.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     CITY POINT, VA., December 8, 1864.--8.30 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville, Tenn.

     Your dispatch of yesterday received.  It looks  to me evident the
     enemy are trying to cross the Cumberland River , and are
     scattered.  Why not attack at once?  By all me ans avoid the
     contingency of a foot race to see which, you o r Hood, can beat
     to the Ohio.  If you think necessary call on t he governors of
     States to send a force into Louisville to meet  the enemy if he
     should cross the river.  You clearly never sho uld cross except
     in rear of the enemy.  Now is one of the fines t opportunities
     ever presented of destroying one of the three armies of the
     enemy.  If destroyed he never can replace it.  Use the means at
     your command, and you can do this and cause a rejoicing that
     will resound from one end of the land to the o ther.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     CITY POINT, VA., December 11, 1864.--4 P.M.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville, Tenn.

     If you delay attack longer the mortifying spec tacle will be
     witnessed of a rebel army moving for the Ohio River, and you
     will be forced to act, accepting such weather as you find.  Let
     there be no further delay.  Hood cannot even s tand a drawn
     battle so far from his supplies of ordnance st ores.  If he
     retreats and you follow, he must lose his mate rial and much of
     his army.  I am in hopes of receiving a dispat ch from you to-day
     announcing that you have moved.  Delay no long er for weather or
     reinforcements.

     U. S. GRANT,



     Lieutenant-General.

     WASHINGTON, D. C., December 15, 1864.

     MAJOR-GENERAL THOMAS,
     Nashville, Tenn.

     I was just on my way to Nashville, but receivi ng a dispatch from
     Van Duzer detailing your splendid success of t o-day, I shall go
     no further.  Push the enemy now and give him n o rest until he is
     entirely destroyed.  Your army will cheerfully  suffer many
     privations to break up Hood's army and render it useless for
     future operations.  Do not stop for trains or supplies, but take
     them from the country as the enemy have done.  Much is now
     expected.

     U. S. GRANT,
     Lieutenant-General.

     (*42) See orders to Major-General Meade, Ord, and Sheridan,
     March 24th, Appendix.

     (*43) See Appendix.

     (*44) NOTE.--The fac-simile of the terms of Le e's surrender
     inserted at this place, was copied from the or iginal document
     furnished the publishers through the courtesy of General Ely S.
     Parker, Military Secretary on General Grant's staff at the time
     of the surrender.

     Three pages of paper were prepared in General Grant's manifold
     order book on which he wrote the terms, and th e interlineations
     and erasures were added by General Parker at t he suggestion of
     General Grant.  After such alteration it was h anded to General
     Lee, who put on his glasses, read it, and hand ed it back to
     General Grant.  The original was then transcri bed by General
     Parker upon official headed paper and a copy f urnished General
     Lee.

     The fac-simile herewith shows the color of the  paper of the
     original document and all interlineations and erasures.

     There is a popular error to the effect that Ge nerals Grant and
     Lee each signed the articles of surrender.  Th e document in the
     form of a letter was signed only by General Gr ant, in the parlor
     of McLean's house while General Lee was sittin g in the room, and
     General Lee immediately wrote a letter accepti ng the terms and
     handed it to General Grant.


